

# Promoting competition and investment in fibre networks: review of the physical infrastructure and business connectivity markets

Volume 2: market analysis, SMP findings, and remedies for the Business Connectivity Market Review (BCMR)

Redacted [>] publication

**STATEMENT:** 

Publication date: 28 June 2019

## Contents

## Volume 2: BCMR

1. Introduction	3
2. Background	9
3. Market context	16
4. CI Access: product market definition	30
5. CI Access: geographic market definition	55
6. CI Access: SMP findings	87
7. CI IEC: market definition	126
8. CI IEC: SMP findings and application of the three criteria test	142
9. Assessment of markets in the Hull Area	172
10. Approach to remedies	191
11. General remedies	217
12. Specific dark fibre remedy for inter-exchange connectivity	249
13. Specific remedies for network access: active products	304
14. Specific remedies for accommodation and interconnection	315
15. Quality of service remedies	326
16. Remedies in the Hull Area	387
17. Traditional interface services	412

## Annexes relevant to this volume

- A1. Regulatory framework
- A6. Implications of the unrestricted PIA remedy for the BCMR
- A7. Product dynamics
- A8. CI Access services market definition: demand-side substitution analysis
- A9. Assessment of mobile backhaul
- A10. Indicative dig distance cost model
- A11. Network extensions and their impact on competition in the CI Access market
- A12. Approach to data processing
- A13. Geographic sensitivity analysis
- A14. CI Access: hypothetical SMP assessment for VHB Access
- A15. Inter-exchange connectivity
- A16. Indicative dig distance cost model
- A17. Dark fibre implementation
- A22. Ethernet SLAs and SLGs
- A23. Sources of evidence
- A24. Equality impact assessment
- A25. Glossary
- A26. Legal Instruments

## 1. Introduction

- 1.1 In this volume we set out the findings of our review of wholesale leased line services, known as the Business Connectivity Market Review (BCMR). The review assesses competition for wholesale leased lines throughout the UK up to April 2021. Where we find an operator to have market power, we impose remedies that address our competition concerns, protect consumers, and promote competition.
- 1.2 We have explained in Volume 1 the broader context for this review, that we must set out how the business connectivity market will be regulated now, in a way that addresses BT's market power over the next two years, and reflects the wider strategy of securing network investment by promoting competition to deliver long-term consumer benefits.
- 1.3 Consumer demand for data-hungry services, business demand for secure, high-speed connections, and the rollout of new 5G mobile networks all increase the need for investment in our telecoms infrastructure. This demand, facilitated by our work to make it cheaper and easier to build new networks, provides a potential long-term solution to our competition concerns in markets where BT has significant market power (SMP). New multi-service fibre networks will help to meet the needs of consumers, businesses and the telecoms providers that serve them.
- 1.4 In this review we have imposed regulation that reflects competition in the geographic markets identified. We have relaxed regulation in areas where BT faces competition from two or more rival networks. In areas where BT faces competition from fewer than two rivals, we have imposed regulation that provides protection for customers who rely on wholesale inputs from BT and, in line with our strategy to promote competition from rival networks, gives investors confidence to make long-term commitments.
- 1.5 In setting prices, we have considered maintaining incentives for rivals to invest in new networks, and protecting BT customers from excessive prices. By capping prices at current levels, we have addressed both our immediate concern that BT could charge excessive prices and our longer term goal of promoting competition.

#### Our key decisions and conclusions are:

We have defined two product markets for contemporary interface (CI) services (connections over fibre typically using an Ethernet interface):

- CI Access services, which are the connections to end-user business sites (such as office buildings or mobile base stations); and
- CI Inter-exchange connectivity services, which consists of the connections between BT exchanges in different geographic areas (such as between towns and cities).

For each of these we have identified a single product market covering all bandwidths.

In the CI Access services market, we identify separate geographic markets, based on network competition. We have concluded that BT has SMP in CI Access services in each of the geographic markets we have identified across the UK, except in the Central London Area (CLA) and the Hull Area.

In the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services markets, we have decided that BT has SMP at its exchanges where it faces competition from fewer than two other operators.

We have decided to remove all regulation from legacy traditional interface (TI) services.

This overview is a simplified high-level summary only. The decisions we have taken, and our reasoning are set out in the full document.

#### The key remedies we are imposing in these markets are:

For CI Access services:

- In areas where BT faces competition from two or more rivals, we are imposing minimal price controls and removing standards for quality of service.
- In areas with limited competition (BT Only or BT+1 competitor), we are keeping prices flat and have strict standards for quality of service at all bandwidths.

In the CI Inter-exchange connectivity markets:

- At exchanges where BT faces competition from fewer than two competitors, we are keeping prices flat and have strict standards for quality of service at all bandwidths.
- At exchanges where BT faces no competition and there are no rival networks close by, we require BT to provide access to dark fibre at cost.<sup>1</sup>

This overview is a simplified high-level summary only. The decisions we have taken, and our reasoning are set out in the full document.

1.6 In the Hull Area, where KCOM is the incumbent, we have found KCOM has SMP for wholesale services, but no longer has market power for retail services. So, we are withdrawing all retail-level regulation, but maintaining wholesale regulation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Dark fibre is where a fibre has no electronics attached to 'light' the fibre for data transmission i.e. it is passive.

## **Our market analysis**

1.7 In this review, we differentiate between the services BT provides to connect end-user sites (CI Access services), and the core and backhaul services that connect between its exchanges (CI Inter-exchange connectivity services) as illustrated in Figure 1.1.





## **CI Access services**

- 1.8 Once a supplier has connected its network to a customer site (such as an office), it can offer services at any bandwidth and can change between providing different bandwidths quickly and at minimal cost. We therefore find a single product market at all bandwidths for CI Access services.
- 1.9 To understand how competition varies geographically we have divided the UK into areas based on the number of competing networks. We categorise the areas as:
  - BT Only;
  - BT+1 competitor; and
  - BT+2 or more competitors high network reach (HNR) areas
- 1.10 We have analysed the high network reach areas in particular detail.
- 1.11 The potential for competition increases the more networks a customer has close to their premises. However, while in theory it is profitable for BT's rivals to dig short distances to connect new customers, in practice they rarely do so. We find that it is only in the CLA that rivals use their own networks to a large extent. Although BT has a relatively high market share in the CLA, we expect these widespread rival networks to impose a competitive constraint on BT. The unrestricted passive infrastructure access remedy we have imposed will further enhance their ability to do so.<sup>2</sup> We find that effective competition in the Cl Access services market is limited to the CLA and that BT has SMP in the rest of the UK, excluding the Hull Area.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See Volume 1, the Passive Infrastructure Market Review (PIMR).

## CI Inter-exchange connectivity services

- 1.12 To use wholesale access remedies (whether for home broadband or for leased lines), telecoms providers need to connect their own networks to BT exchanges. This connectivity is critical to the effectiveness of our remedies in the CI Access services market.
- 1.13 BT has almost 5,600 local exchanges and faces competition from fewer than two competitors at around 5,000 of these. As a result of our analysis, we have concluded that BT has SMP at these locations.

## Legacy services

1.14 The market for low bandwidth (up to 8 Mbit/s) legacy traditional interface (TI) leased lines is declining rapidly. We have decided that regulation is no longer justified for these services and we are deregulating low bandwidth TI services throughout the UK, including the Hull Area.

## **Our remedies**

1.15 Access-based competition, which has been the focus of our previous reviews, has been successful in driving retail competition but it can only go so far and depends on continuous regulation of an incumbent monopolist. Given the ongoing investment in new fibre infrastructure, we think our new approach will deliver greater benefits for consumers, by providing a potential long-term solution to our competition concerns. The remedies we impose in this review must ensure that competing providers can have confidence in the investments they have already made and have planned, and will continue to build their own networks where it is economic to do so rather than buying wholesale services from BT. These remedies are summarised in Table 1.2 and described in more detail below.

## Reducing regulation where there is more competition

- 1.16 Our geographic analysis for CI Access services shows there are places outside the Central London Area where BT faces competition from two or more rivals. These high network reach areas include parts of Birmingham, Bristol, Edinburgh, Glasgow, Leeds and Manchester.
- 1.17 While we find that BT has SMP in these areas, we think the extent of competition from rival networks justifies lighter regulation. We have not imposed a charge control or quality of service standards for BT's wholesale services in these areas, to give BT's rivals a stronger incentive to build their own networks, enabled by access to BT's ducts and poles.

## Protecting customers where network competition is unlikely

1.18 Where BT does not face competition from two or more rivals, the prospects for short-term competition are low, although this may change as duct and pole access becomes established. In these areas, we have fixed current prices for active services to protect

customers from excessive prices, while giving BT's rivals confidence in their current and planned investments.

1.19 Fixing prices at current levels also addresses our specific competition concerns for services at speeds over 1 Gbit/s. We expect demand for these services to continue to grow as networks expand and data consumption increases – including mobile networks increasing their capacity to facilitate 5G rollout. We are concerned that BT might selectively increase prices for services over 1 Gbit/s where competition is weak or non-existent, and reduce prices to give it a competitive edge in areas where competition is more likely to emerge.

## Dark fibre for inter-exchange connectivity

- 1.20 We are imposing unrestricted passive infrastructure access to the Openreach network, which we expect will enable network-based competition in a significant proportion of the UK to emerge over time.
- 1.21 There are some areas where duct and pole access is unlikely to have a material impact on competition. In the BCMR, we have focused on inter-exchange connectivity routes from the circa 3,700 exchanges where BT faces no competition from rival operators and there are no rival networks within 100m, making network extensions unlikely. Rival networks are too far from these exchanges to make it economically viable to serve them, even with duct and pole access. This means telecoms providers who purchase wholesale access services from these exchanges have no choice but to use BT as their supplier. Given the low likelihood of network competition, we are imposing a requirement for dark fibre at cost for inter-exchange circuits that connect to these locations.
- 1.22 We have decided not to extend the requirement for dark fibre further in this review, to allow the market to develop in areas where we think our unrestricted duct and pole access proposals will stimulate investment in new networks.
- 1.23 Nonetheless, it is likely there will be other areas where duct and pole access will not lead to greater network competition. In 2021, when we conduct our wide-ranging review, we will assess additional areas where dark fibre may be an appropriate remedy.

## Continuing controls over quality of service

In our view, the regulation we put in place in 2016 is working, and Openreach's progress is encouraging. However, it is too early to relax or withdraw quality of service regulation.
 Performance can and should continue to improve, and we are imposing regulation that broadly maintains the current regulated quality standards for the next review period.

## Amendments following consultation

1.25 For the most part we have decided to impose the remedies we proposed in our consultation. However, we have made the following changes as a result of the consultation:

- We have refined the scope of our dark fibre remedy (see Section 12). BT will not be required to provide dark fibre from 566 BT Only exchanges with a rival network within 100m. We have also provided guidance on appropriate distance limits.
- We have changed the timeframe for the implementation of our dark fibre remedy. We have decided to require a 'soft launch' of dark fibre no later than six weeks after the conditions of this statement come into force, with a 'full launch' by 1 January 2020 (see Section 12 and Annex 17).
- We have refined the scope of our interconnection remedies. BT will no longer be required to provide "Customer Sited Handover" for new circuits, but must maintain it for existing circuits (see Section 14).
- We have made a small change to the requirements relating to notification of changes to charges, terms and conditions of network access (see Section 11).
- We have made small changes to our quality of service requirements (see Section 15).

#### **CI Inter-exchange connectivity CI Access services market** markets Level of BT+1 BT+2 or **BT+1** BT+2 or more **BT Only BT Only** competition other other (HNR areas) more **Outside CLA** CLA Active services Cap at current prices Cap at current prices Fair None at all None QoS standards QoS standards pricing bandwidths Price at cost Dark fibre<sup>(1)</sup> None None None None None None QoS standards<sup>(2)</sup>

#### Table 1.2: High level summary of our proposed remedies

(1) From BT Only exchanges, where no rival network is within 100m. (2) From April 2020.

## 2. Background

- 2.1 In this section we:
  - summarise the current regulation in business connectivity markets, and explain how the Competition Appeal Tribunal's (Tribunal) findings in relation to market definition in our 2016 review have informed the approach we have taken in our analysis; and
  - explain the market review process and legal framework, and address stakeholder comments on our approach.

## Summary of existing regulation

- 2.2 Our last review of the business connectivity markets concluded in 2016 (2016 BCMR Statement).<sup>3</sup>
- 2.3 We defined a single product market for contemporary interface symmetric broadband origination (CISBO, or CI) services of all bandwidths, on the basis that a chain of substitution linked all such services, and that they can all be provided using the same physical access infrastructure. This market excluded certain lines connecting BT exchanges and carrier neutral data centres, which we referred to in 2016 BCMR as the 'CI core'.<sup>4</sup>
- 2.4 A key implication of our product market finding was that the degree of choice of alternative infrastructure was the main determinant of the effectiveness of competition in the supply of CI services in a given area. We used detailed data on the location of telecoms network infrastructure to examine competitive conditions by geography. This allowed us to distinguish between areas with different competitive conditions.
- 2.5 Based on the differences in competitive conditions between geographic areas, we defined four distinct geographic markets: the Central London Area (CLA), the London Periphery, the Hull Area and the Rest of the UK (RoUK).
- 2.6 We found:
  - that no telecoms provider had SMP in the provision of retail leased lines outside of the Hull Area;
  - that no telecoms provider had SMP in the CLA, and removed existing regulation in that area;
  - that the extent of competition in the CI core had increased, and deregulated a number of BT exchanges and carrier neutral data centres accordingly;
  - that BT had SMP in the wholesale CI services market in the London Periphery and in the RoUK. In those markets, we imposed a package of remedies on BT including a requirement to provide dark fibre access; <sup>5</sup> and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ofcom, 2016. <u>Business Connectivity Market Review</u> [accessed 20 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Our current assessment of the equivalent of the CI core can be found in our discussion of inter-exchange connectivity, which is found in Section 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See Section 3.

- that KCOM had SMP in the CI services market in the Hull Area at both the retail and wholesale levels, and imposed appropriate remedies.
- 2.7 We defined a separate product market for traditional interface (TI) services, as we had in previous reviews, because we found there was little prospect of competitive entry in the provision of these legacy products, as volumes were declining. We defined two geographic markets for TI: the UK excluding the Hull Area, and the Hull Area. We deregulated very low bandwidth (below 2 Mbit/s) retail TI leased lines in the UK excluding the Hull Area, and wholesale TI services over 8 Mbit/s in the UK and in the Hull Area.

## Appeal

2.8 BT appealed on various issues related to the 2016 BCMR market definition and remedies. The Tribunal heard BT's appeal in relation to market definition. The Tribunal handed down its judgment on 10 November 2017 (BCMR Judgment), in which it concluded that Ofcom had erred in:

(1) concluding that it was appropriate to define a single product market for CISBO services of all bandwidths on the basis of a chain of substitution;

(2) concluding that the RoUK comprises a single geographic market; and

(3) its determination of the boundary between the competitive core segments and the terminating segments of BT's network.<sup>6</sup>

- 2.9 The Tribunal set out at paragraphs 465-479 of the BCMR Judgment a summary of its findings in relation to market definition.
- 2.10 The Tribunal did not substitute its own findings in relation to any of the above matters, and the matters were therefore remitted to us for reconsideration (Remitted Matters).
- 2.11 Our decisions as set out in this document deal with the Remitted Matters. In particular, in Sections 4, 5 and 7 we have set out our approach to market definition in light of the Tribunal's findings in the BCMR Judgment.

## **Regulation currently in place**

- 2.12 Following the BCMR Judgment, we imposed temporary regulation in business connectivity markets (Temporary Conditions) to safeguard competition and protect the interests of consumers until we had completed our new analysis.<sup>7</sup> At the same time we revoked existing regulation where it was impacted by the BCMR Judgment.<sup>8</sup>
- 2.13 We also consulted on proposals to impose, for the same period, a limited dark fibre remedy restricted to bandwidths of up to and including 1 Gbit/s (2017 Dark Fibre

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Competition Appeal Tribunal, 2017, <u>CAT 25</u> [accessed 20 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Ofcom, 2017. *Business Connectivity Markets: Temporary SMP conditions in relation to business connectivity services* [accessed 20 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Ofcom, 2017. <u>Business Connectivity Market Review 2016: Revocation of certain measures imposed in the business</u> <u>connectivity markets</u> [accessed 20 May 2019].

Consultation).<sup>9</sup> We confirmed in April 2018 that in light of stakeholder responses we would not impose a temporary dark fibre remedy for the period until March 2019.<sup>10</sup>

- 2.14 The Temporary Conditions expired on 31 March 2019. There is therefore no regulation in the markets we define in this document, except in the Hull Area and in the wholesale TI services markets, which were unaffected by the BCMR Judgment and where regulation therefore remains as implemented in the 2016 BCMR.
- 2.15 In February 2019 Openreach made the following voluntary commitments in respect of the period between the expiry of the Temporary Conditions and new regulation coming into place:
  - to provide network access on fair and reasonable terms, not to unduly discriminate against a particular customer in relation to the provision of network access, to supply network access on an Equivalence of Inputs basis, to maintain a published Reference Offer, and to notify any changes to terms and conditions on the same basis as it has done to date under the BCMR 2017 Temporary Conditions regulation;
  - to maintain flat pricing for the lacuna period; and
  - to continue to provide Ofcom with monthly KPI reports (and publish KPI reports on a quarterly basis if required) and to discuss these with Ofcom if requested.<sup>11</sup>

## **Regulatory framework**

- 2.16 The regulatory framework for market reviews is set out in UK legislation and is transposed from five EU Directives. These Directives impose a number of obligations on relevant regulatory authorities, such as Ofcom, one of which is to carry out periodic reviews of certain electronic communications markets.<sup>12</sup> This market review process is carried out in three stages:
  - identifying and defining relevant markets;
  - assessing whether the markets are effectively competitive, which involves assessing whether any operator has SMP in any of the relevant markets; and
  - where SMP is found, assessing the appropriate remedies, based on the nature of the competition problems identified in the relevant markets.
- 2.17 We set out the applicable regulatory framework in Annex 1. We set out our approach to product market definition, geographic market definition and SMP assessment in the CI Access services market in Sections 4, 5 and 6 respectively. We set out our approach to market definition and SMP in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity markets in Sections 7 and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Ofcom, 2017. <u>Dark Fibre Consultation: Consultation on adding dark fibre to the remedies for business connectivity markets</u> [accessed 20 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Ofcom, 2018. <u>Statement on adding dark fibre to the temporary remedies for business connectivity markets</u> [accessed 20 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Openreach, 2019. Industry update: Openreach voluntary commitments in respect of the BCMR lacuna period [accessed 20 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> We set out the applicable regulatory framework and the approach to market definition and SMP assessment in more detail in Sections 4, 5 and 6.

8 respectively. We set out our approach to market definition and SMP in the Hull Area in Section 9.

2.18 When defining markets, making SMP determinations and imposing regulatory obligations, we must satisfy various legal tests, take account of certain European Commission and BEREC publications and act in accordance with our statutory duties. We explain in Sections 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16 and Volume 3, Section 5 (with respect to our proposed charge controls) why we consider that our regulation satisfies the relevant legal tests, is consistent with our statutory duties, and how we have taken account of relevant publications.

## **Forward look**

- 2.19 Market reviews look ahead to how competitive conditions may change in the future. In our July 2018 Strategic Policy Position, we set out our aim to adopt a new approach to regulation of residential and business markets in April 2021. Therefore, for the purposes of this review, as we proposed in our consultation, we consider the period up to 31 March 2021. Our analysis in this document reflects the characteristics of the retail and wholesale markets and the factors likely to influence their competitive development over the period, and the decisions stakeholders make with regard to long term investments that will extend beyond this period.
- 2.20 The prospective nature of our assessment over this period means that we are required to gather a range of evidence to assess actual market conditions as well as to produce forecasts that we consider will appropriately reflect developments over time. Where appropriate, we have exercised our regulatory judgement to reach decisions on the evidence before us with a view, ultimately, to addressing the competition concerns we identify to further the interests of citizens and consumers in these markets.

## Stakeholder responses

- 2.21 A number of stakeholders disagreed with our decision to conduct a two-year review. Vodafone noted that market reviews typically cover a three-year period<sup>13</sup>, and said we had not justified conducting our review over a two-year period.<sup>14</sup> Vodafone noted that other regulators have adopted longer review periods where appropriate.<sup>15</sup> Gamma considered that a two-year review would create a period of regulatory uncertainty.<sup>16</sup>
- 2.22 Vodafone also said that the two-year period had influenced some of our proposals, for example the scope of our proposed dark fibre access remedy, as did UKCTA<sup>17</sup>. Vodafone said that Ofcom was proposing to take into account developments in SMP regulation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraph 4.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraph 4.6, 4.9, 4.19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraph 4.7.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 16}$  Gamma's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, page 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraph 4.11 and UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 32.

outside the relevant period<sup>18</sup>, while PAG said we had prejudged the outcome of our separate PIMR consultation.<sup>19</sup> TalkTalk said that it would be unlawful for Ofcom to base regulation in the BCMR on regulation it expects to set after the current review period.<sup>20</sup>

## Our reasoning and decisions

- 2.23 Under section 84A(3) and (7)(b) of the Communications Act 2003 (the Act) Ofcom must review market identifications and market power determinations "within" three years. This reflects Article 16(6) of the Framework Directive, which provides that NRAs should carry out an analysis of the relevant market "within" three years of the adoption of a previous measure relating to that market. Neither of these provisions prohibits Ofcom from conducting a review less than three years after the previous review.
- 2.24 Our reasons for adopting a shortened review period are set out in our consultation<sup>21</sup> and our July 2018 Strategy Document.<sup>22</sup> In short, we are conducting a review looking at the period to 31 March 2021 as we intend that the next market review, which will look at residential and business markets at the same time, will take effect from April 2021. We do not consider the approach taken by other regulators is relevant in the context of the specific regime set out in the Act and the specific circumstances of this review.
- 2.25 Having decided to conduct a review up to April 2021, our market approach is consistent with the EC SMP Guidelines. These say that NRAs will conduct an evaluation of the market over the "relevant period", which is "the one between the end of the ongoing review and the end of the next market review".<sup>23</sup> In this case, therefore, we are required to evaluate the market up to April 2021.
- 2.26 Our regulation is based on market dynamics up to April 2021, which are in turn partly affected by the way stakeholders make long-term decisions about investments which will last beyond this period. We therefore need to be aware of the influence decisions we make for this review period have on stakeholders' long-term plans, and how that in turn will affect their response to regulation in this period.
- 2.27 Furthermore, as required by the modified greenfield approach, we have taken into account the availability of unrestricted access to BT's ducts and poles over the period. This is discussed in Annex 6 and reflected in our analysis as set out at Sections 4 to 8. We have not based our decisions on what regulation we may impose in 2021, as TalkTalk and Vodafone argued. Rather, our remedies are aimed at addressing the competition concerns we have within this review period, as explained in Section 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraph 4.14-4.17.

 $<sup>^{19}</sup>$  PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR consultation paragraph 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 1.15-1.18, 3.13, 4.41 and 5.53. We provide a further response to TalkTalk's argument that we failed to consult on our proposals and have prejudged our future regulation in Section 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Ofcom, 2018. <u>Consultation: Business connectivity market review</u> (2018 BCMR Consultation), Volume 1, Section 1 [accessed 20 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Ofcom, 2018. *Regulatory certainty to support investment in full fibre broadband*, paragraph 6.7 [accessed 20 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 14.

## Impact assessment and equality impact assessment

#### Impact assessment and consultation

- 2.28 The analysis presented in the 2018 BCMR Consultation, including its annexes, constituted an impact assessment for the purposes of section 7 of the Act.
- 2.29 Impact assessments provide a valuable way of assessing the options for regulation and showing why the chosen option was preferred. They form part of best practice policy-making. This is reflected in section 7 of the Act, which means that, generally, we have to carry out impact assessments in cases where our conclusions would be likely to have a significant effect on businesses or the general public, or where there is a major change in Ofcom's activities. As a matter of policy Ofcom is committed to carrying out impact assessments in relation to the great majority of our policy decisions.

#### **Stakeholder responses**

2.30 Vodafone commented that Ofcom had failed to consult in a transparent manner, citing redactions in our consultation, and our update published on 19 December 2018, in which we clarified the scope of our proposed dark fibre remedy.<sup>24</sup>

#### Our reasoning and decisions

- 2.31 Section 7(4) of the Act requires Ofcom to carry out an impact assessment which sets out how the performance of our duties is furthered by, or in relation to, what we propose. Section 7(5) provides that an impact assessment may take such form as Ofcom considers appropriate. We consider that our consultation satisfies these provisions. In particular, where we set out our proposed remedies in Sections 11-16, we explained under the heading "Legal Tests" how those proposals meet our duties under sections 3 and 4 of the Act.
- 2.32 Under Section 393 of the Act, Ofcom is prohibited from disclosing information with respect to a business and obtained in exercise of certain statutory powers. An exception exists where disclosure is made for the purpose of facilitating the carrying out by Ofcom of their functions. Our consultations are required to be adequate and fair, and this includes providing sufficient information and reasoning to support our proposals to permit intelligent consideration and response to our consultations. We consider that it was not necessary for us to disclose the redacted confidential information in order for respondents to understand and respond to our market review proposals.
- 2.33 As we recognised in our update of 19 December 2018, there was an inconsistency between our proposals as set out in our consultation document, and the draft legal instrument. Our update made it clear that our proposals were as set out in the consultation document. We consider this provided stakeholders with the clarity needed to respond to our consultation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraph 4.25; part 2, paragraph 2.5.

We have corrected this inconsistency in the legal instrument at Annex 26 of this document.  $^{\scriptscriptstyle 25}$ 

## Equality impact assessment (EIA)

- 2.34 Annex 24 sets out our EIA for this market review. We are required by statute to assess the potential impact of all our functions, policies, projects and practices on equality. We have a general duty under the 2010 Equality Act to advance equality of opportunity in relation to age, disability, sex, gender reassignment, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, and sexual orientation. EIAs also assist us in making sure that we are meeting our principal duty of furthering the interests of citizens and consumers regardless of their background or identity.
- 2.35 It is not apparent to us that the outcome of our review is likely to have any particular impact on equality. More generally, we do not envisage the impact of any outcome to be to the detriment of any group of society. Nor do we consider it necessary to carry out separate EIAs in relation to race or sex equality or equality schemes under the Northern Ireland and Disability Equality Schemes.

## **European consultation**

- 2.36 We notified the European Commission (Commission), BEREC and other national regulatory authorities of our final proposals for our market analysis and remedies on 24 May 2019, as required under Article 7 of the Framework Directive. The Commission issued a request for information on 4 June, to which we responded on 7 June.
- 2.37 We received the Commission decision providing no comments on our notification of the markets considered in this volume, in accordance with Article 7(3) of the Framework Directive on 24 June 2019.

## **Changes to our draft statement**

- 2.38 We have provided further clarification of the scope of the dark fibre obligation, which is set out in Section 12.
- 2.39 We have also made a number of minor corrections to the numbers presented in our draft statement, with footnotes added where appropriate.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Schedule 3, Part 3, Condition 2.2.

## 3. Market context

- 3.1 In this section, we provide an introduction to business connectivity networks covering:
  - a general overview of network structures;
  - the main applications of business connectivity services including a brief review of the leased line supply chain;
  - the main types of products used to provide business connectivity; and
  - the underlying cost drivers associated with providing leased lines.
- 3.2 We then set out some of the features of how the business connectivity market works, including market trends and future demand by customer type.

## Introduction to business connectivity

## Introduction to networks

3.3 A telecoms network provides the services that enable end-users to exchange information, routing its telecoms services through its network nodes<sup>26</sup> and connections between them. The nodes are often located in buildings such as BT exchanges, switching centres, data centres, and telecoms providers' buildings. Figure 3.1 sets out how the nodes and connections are logically arranged in a typical network.





<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Nodes and connections in this context are considered to be combinations of electronic and optical equipment. Buildings or sites in this context house the nodes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> In some cases, not illustrated in Figure 3.1, access sites may be connected directly to another end-user access site.

- 3.4 Each end-user site is connected to one of the network's access aggregation nodes.<sup>28</sup> This is referred to as the 'access connection'. Each access node is connected to at least one core node, either directly or indirectly, via a backhaul aggregating node<sup>29</sup> using a backhaul connection.<sup>30</sup> Core nodes are typically connected to each other to form what is known as a core network.<sup>31</sup> In general, there are more access nodes than backhaul nodes and more backhaul nodes than core nodes.
- 3.5 This structure is common to the networks used to provide most voice and data telecoms services such as PSTN, mobile, broadband, and leased lines. These networks differ in scale (numbers of each type of node), the number of stages of access and backhaul aggregation (zero, one or more than one) and the structure of the core.
- 3.6 Access aggregation nodes are generally placed where customers are grouped most closely and can be easily reached (such as the centre of cities, towns, and villages) and are used to connect customer access connections to the network. Backhaul connections (and nodes) have higher capacity as they aggregate traffic from multiple access nodes and can act as the point of connection between access nodes which can be many kilometres apart.
- 3.7 Core connections (and nodes) may transport more telecoms services due to aggregation of backhaul traffic and generally have higher capacity than backhaul connections (and nodes). Core nodes are typically located in a city of significant population within the geographic area covered by the network. Core nodes typically route (or switch) traffic between other core nodes, and act as points of connection to other networks.
- 3.8 Most locations or sites housing core nodes also contain backhaul and access aggregating nodes (also referred to as simply backhaul and access nodes), the latter for serving the area immediately surrounding the site.<sup>32</sup> We refer to a site housing a core node as a 'core site'. Similarly, a site containing a backhaul node may also contain one or more access nodes to provide connectivity to the surrounding area. These sites with backhaul aggregation nodes are sometimes referred to as a 'backhaul exchange'. More remote network sites may only contain an access node.
- 3.9 To enable communication between different networks<sup>33</sup>, networks are interconnected between designated nodes. The network-to-network interconnect may be at a site (point of handover) where both networks are present, such as at a BT exchange or a data centre,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Access aggregating nodes aggregate the traffic from access connections and may also be referred to as access nodes. The access connection may be transmitted over radio, fibre, or copper.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Backhaul aggregating nodes may also be referred to as backhaul, aggregating, or metro nodes. A backhaul aggregating node multiplexes the backhaul connections (or data traffic flows) onto a common bearer in a way that maintains the individual identity of each aggregated backhaul connection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Access or aggregating (backhaul) nodes may be connected to two or more core nodes to create a resilient network by providing alternative routing in the event of failure of a core node or backhaul connection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Core nodes are used to route or switch traffic between other core nodes. They are sometimes further divided into a hierarchy of outer core edge nodes and inner core nodes. Most core nodes have duplicate connections between them to provide resilience in the event of a failure in the network equipment or connection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Aggregation nodes (access, backhaul, and core) can be sited in, for example, a telecoms provider's operational building, in a BT exchange, or in a data centre. Some sites may have more than one type of aggregation node at the same location.
<sup>33</sup> For example, between two different business users, or between a business user and a serving computer such as a web server in a data centre, or simply between two network operators.

or via a dedicated point-to-point connection between two network sites where the interconnection or handovers takes place.<sup>34</sup>

#### Access, backhaul, and core connectivity

- 3.10 Access, backhaul, and core connections have different functions and are illustrated in the Figure 3.2 below:
  - access connections are typically between end-user sites and an access aggregation node or, in some cases, between customer sites;<sup>35</sup>
  - backhaul connections are between access and backhaul nodes, between backhaul nodes (not shown), and from a backhaul aggregation node to a core node;<sup>36</sup> and
  - core connections are between core nodes.

#### Figure 3.2: Access, backhaul, and core connectivity



- 3.11 Demand for access services comes from end-users, with a dedicated connection to each end-user site. These can also be referred to as terminating segments.<sup>37</sup> Competition for these CI access services, including, for example, the potential for rival suppliers to extend their fibre networks to end-user sites, is covered in more detail in Sections 4 to 6.
- 3.12 Demand for backhaul and core services comes from telecoms providers that need to carry aggregated traffic between BT exchanges, data centres and telecoms provider network nodes. These connections can also be referred to as trunk segments. We have looked at competitive conditions for these services in Sections 7 to 8, and in particular, at backhaul and core services between BT exchanges which we refer to as CI inter-exchange connectivity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Openreach provides products to connect between nodes within a BT exchange (Internal Cablelink) and to connect to other networks nearby (External Cablelink).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Some networks have small access aggregation nodes between the end-user site and the access aggregation site (such as cabinets with FTTC DSLAMs or a mobile base station with a fixed connection with then uses microwave to connect to additional base stations) or as part of a 'daisy chain' (such as cabinets as part of a ring within the cable access network). We have treated these examples as a part of the access network and not inter-exchange backhaul connections.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Note that in our SMP Conditions we use the term "Backhaul Segment" which is defined as "connecting one operational building of the Dominant Provider to another operational building of the Dominant Provider" and which may include both backhaul and core connections as described in this section. We use this term in the course of defining the scope of our specific active remedies and reflecting our decisions (Section 13). See also Annex 26, Schedule 1, Part 2 and Part 3, Condition 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Terminating and trunk segments are covered in more detail in Section 7.

#### **Data centres**

- 3.13 Data centres are secure buildings that house computing facilities for cloud-based services such as data storage, application hosting, and data processing. Data centres typically house network nodes which can include core and backhaul aggregation and traffic routing functionality as well as being used for interconnection to other networks.
- 3.14 Data centres can have multiple tenants and may be owned and operated by telecoms providers or run by third-party providers, in the latter case they are known as 'carrier neutral data centres'.
- 3.15 Most data centres require reliable high-capacity connections, often to a number of different telecoms providers, to support a large number of telecoms services and to support multiple end customers across multiple end user sites.
- 3.16 Some data centres may be owned by a single customer, such as a large enterprise, providing services over a virtual private network at their own customer site rather than in a network operator's operational building. We discuss this more in Section 7.

## Business connectivity services and their main applications

- 3.17 This review focuses on high quality point-to-point business connectivity services between two or more locations. These services tend to be symmetric (the capacity is the same in both directions), uncontended (the capacity is guaranteed and not subject to reduction by the presence of other telecoms services), and typically, dedicated. These are different from other services such as consumer and business broadband connections which tend to be asymmetric and contended. In this decision we refer to these high-quality business connectivity services as leased lines.<sup>38</sup>
- 3.18 Broadly, leased lines ("LL" in the diagram below) are used to provide:
  - business end-to-end connectivity;
  - business access connectivity to virtual private networks (VPNs), the internet and cloud computing;
  - mobile network connectivity (often referred to as mobile backhaul); and
  - broadband network connectivity (often referred to as fixed broadband backhaul).

#### **Business end-to-end connectivity**

3.19 Traditionally, businesses have used leased lines to connect their sites, and sometimes to connect with other businesses, using dedicated connections. A typical end-to-end connectivity arrangement is illustrated in Figure 3.3. This model is becoming less common

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> They are also known as private circuits.

as it is superseded by VPNs<sup>39</sup> which include connectivity to internet-based services and to outsourced cloud computing services.<sup>40</sup>





#### Business access connectivity (VPN, internet and cloud computing access)

3.20 Leased lines often provide the connections between business sites and network nodes that give access to services including VPNs, cloud computing, and the internet. Leased lines enable telecoms providers and system integrators to construct the networks that deliver these services. VPNs allow the networks to be tailored to meet particular customers' needs which may vary in terms of capacity requirements, IT requirements, geographic locations, and number of sites. This is illustrated in Figure 3.4.



Figure 3.4: Business access connectivity (VPN, internet & cloud computing)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Virtual private networks (VPNs) are networks that provide any-to-any connection between multiple sites (not just pointto-point). They are private to the customer, unlike the internet which is public. They are provided using communications equipment that is shared between a number of business customers and normally located in a telecoms provider's or systems integrator's premises or a data centre.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Cloud computing is computing capacity, distributed across a number of data centres, that is connected by either a business VPN or networks provided by the data centre operators.

#### Mobile network connectivity

3.21 Mobile network operators (MNOs) use leased lines to connect their base stations<sup>41</sup>, using access and backhaul connections, to their core network nodes. The term 'mobile backhaul' is often used to refer to the combination of access and backhaul connections between the mobile base station and the mobile core node. MNOs may also use leased lines to provide connectivity between their core sites to construct the networks used to support mobile services including access to the internet and other networks. This is illustrated in Figure 3.5.



#### Figure 3.5: Mobile network connectivity

#### **Broadband network connectivity**

3.22 Fixed broadband operators can build their own broadband networks using leased lines for backhaul and core connectivity, together with access connections owned and operated by BT. In this case, they will site their equipment to connect to BT's access network (i.e. their access aggregating node) at a BT local exchange. Alternatively, an operator may choose to build their own access connections (for example Virgin Media's network). A fuller description of a broadband network can be found in Ofcom's 2018 WBA Statement.<sup>42</sup>

#### Figure 3.6: Broadband network connectivity



 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> These are the radio masts that provide the communications between the mobile handset and the fixed mobile network.
 <sup>42</sup> Ofcom, 2018. <u>Wholesale Broadband Access Market Review 2018 Final Statement</u>, pages 7-8 [accessed 20 May 2019].

3.23 Fixed broadband operators use leased lines to connect from their access nodes within BT local exchanges to their backhaul and core network nodes. These network connections are referred to as 'fixed broadband backhaul'. Fixed broadband operators will also connect to the internet at suitable locations to provide an end-to-end broadband service. This is illustrated in Figure 3.6.

#### Leased line supply chain

- 3.24 To understand how businesses are using telecoms services, we commissioned research from Cartesian (2018 Cartesian report).<sup>43</sup> As part of the research, Cartesian provided an overview of the retail supply chain.<sup>44</sup> The 2018 Cartesian report identified several categories of telecoms providers that use leased lines to provide connectivity at the retail level:
  - Network operators use their own networks to provide end-to-end network connectivity services to customers. BT, Vodafone, and Virgin Media provide these services using their own extensive networks which include access, backhaul and core. Some fixed broadband operators, such as Sky and TalkTalk, have significant backhaul and core infrastructure, but no access network. Other operators, such as Colt and CityFibre, have significant access networks in some areas, but less extensive backhaul and core infrastructure.
  - **Network aggregators** buy services from network operators to offer their customers (who are typically value-added resellers) end-to-end to network connectivity.
  - Systems integrators and value added resellers purchase network connectivity services from network operators or aggregators and resell them to end customers. These may be bundled with other computing services such as data storage and applications. The services are tailored to the customer's needs and may range from just connectivity through to complete managed IT solutions.

## Types of leased lines used for point-to-point connections

3.25 Point-to-point leased lines typically provide connections between network sites containing network nodes, and from an access node to an end-user site (such as a business site or mobile base station), or directly between two end-user sites. For connections between network nodes, the fixed capacity may often be shared between different end-users and applications. These point-to-point connections are the building blocks used to deliver end-end business services of the types described previously<sup>45</sup>. These point-to-point circuits are typically provided over fibre (or less commonly copper) which can be buried directly in the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Ofcom, 2018. <u>Cartesian Business Connectivity Market Assessment</u> (2018 Cartesian Report) [accessed 20 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> 2018 Cartesian report, pages 14-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> This clarification has been added to be clear that we are looking at point-to-point circuits which can be used to form part of a leased line network, although it can also be used as a standalone leased line connecting between two end-user sites. This is to address Openreach's concerns set out in Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex D, paragraphs 11-13.

ground, carried overhead, or run as a multi-strand cable inside a duct as illustrated in Figure 3.7.

#### Figure 3.7: Structure of a typical point-to-point leased line<sup>46</sup>



- 3.26 These point-to-point circuits can be provided with or without active electronics. A circuit without active electronics is often referred to as a passive connection (such as dark fibre, which we discuss below).
- 3.27 The different elements making up the point-to-point connection may be supplied by different telecoms providers. One may provide the duct, another may provide the fibre and a third may add the electronics to light the fibre. Vertically integrated operators may provide all three layers.

#### 3.28 In the following paragraphs we describe the following types of point-to-point leased lines<sup>47</sup>:

- Ethernet;
- Wavelength division multiplex (WDM);
- Dark fibre (also known as optical fibre);
- Ethernet in the first mile (EFM); and
- Traditional interface (TI).

#### Ethernet

- 3.29 Contemporary Interface (CI) point-to-point leased lines are generally based on Ethernet standards and are specified by bandwidth (e.g. 100 Mbit/s, 1 Gbit/s, or 10 Gbit/s).<sup>48</sup> Ethernet leased lines are typically delivered over fibre, able to reach 70km or more over a single fibre. Changing the bandwidth involves changing, or reconfiguring, the electronics at both ends.
- 3.30 Openreach currently offers two Ethernet-based product sets which can be used for pointto-point connections:<sup>49</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> The route between two points in a network can be referred to interchangeably as circuits or connections.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> We describe Openreach products, where available, as a useful reference point. Similar products may be available from other telecoms providers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Ethernet as a technology is described by a set of standards (e.g. 802.3) organised by the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers (IEEE). More information can be found at the <u>IEEE website</u> [accessed 11 June 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> EAD and EBD replaced wholesale extension services (WES) (which is used for access), wholesale end-to-end services (WEES) and backhaul extension services (BES).

- Ethernet Access Direct (EAD) which supports Ethernet connections from 10 Mbit/s to 10 Gbit/s; and
- Ethernet Backhaul Direct (EBD) which supports Ethernet connections, mainly at 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s, and is available between BT's larger exchanges.

#### Wavelength division multiplex (WDM) leased lines

- 3.31 WDM is a technology that can support multiple wavelengths (from 16 for a simple system and potentially up to 320) over one or two fibres, with one circuit per wavelength. The bandwidth for each wavelength is typically 10 Gbit/s, but can go as high as 400 Gbit/s. Once the first circuit is installed, additional circuits can be added quickly without the need to add more fibres. The high bandwidths and scalability of WDM leased lines make them particularly suited for high capacity routes, for example, between core nodes, to data centres, and for higher capacity backhaul connections.
- 3.32 Openreach offers two main product families based on WDM:
  - Optical Spectrum Access (OSA) which can operate up to 35km with a 70km extended reach variant; and
  - OSA Filter Connect, which allows customers, apart from the first WDM circuit, to supply their own electronics to light additional wavelengths. The first WDM circuit uses Openreach electronics with a standard CI interface (e.g. Ethernet) to provide end-toend monitoring. There is also an Ethernet only variant<sup>50</sup> (10 Gbit/s or 20 Gbit/s) suitable for installation in outside cabinets.

#### Dark fibre

- 3.33 Dark fibre is a passive optical fibre connection between two sites (called passive because there is no powered equipment at either end to light the fibre). This contrasts with an active connection which includes electronics at either end of the fibre connection.
- 3.34 Dark fibre providers install and sell fibre to connect between two sites, with the purchaser of the dark fibre adding the active electronics to provide point-to-point business connectivity services such as Ethernet or WDM.
- 3.35 Openreach's product portfolio does not currently include dark fibre for either access or backhaul.<sup>51</sup>

#### EFM

3.36 EFM is based on technology standards that allow telecoms providers to run Ethernet over a copper pair or multiple bonded pairs to connect to a customer. In the UK, telecoms providers using EFM most commonly lease BT's copper local loops to connect customer premises to the nearest BT local serving exchange. These access circuits are then

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Openreach published a product briefing on 20 June 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Openreach, 2019. Pricing page for the Openreach product portfolio [accessed 20 May 2019].

aggregated and form part of an end-to-end network service (e.g. VPNs, internet access and cloud computing) which include core and backhaul network connections.

- 3.37 The copper pair provides uncontended, dedicated, and symmetric connectivity to the customer with an Ethernet interface. However, the use of copper for the access connection means that the EFM circuits faces greater distance and bandwidth limitations than fibre. The signal diminishes the further the customer is from the exchange, which in turn affects the speed of a connection that can reliably be offered. Speeds are typically 20-30 Mbit/s when connected to six copper pairs.
- 3.38 The availability of EFM is typically limited to larger exchanges where business site density is higher. They cannot be used for backhaul or core connections due to low or nonavailability of copper pairs on these routes and because of the long distances. In general, EFM has superseded legacy SDSL<sup>52</sup> services which operate over a single copper pair.

#### ТΙ

- 3.39 TI leased lines use legacy technology to provide analogue and digital services. In the past these were the most common types of leased line in use in the UK, but their volume is now in sustained decline (see Section 17 and Figure 3.10). There are two broad types of TI connection:
  - Analogue interface leased lines: These are commonly used for voice transmission, for example between business sites. They are also used for low bandwidth data transmission. For access, these are nearly always delivered over copper.
  - Digital interface leased lines based on legacy TDM (time division multiplexing) technology. BT no longer supplies TI connections below 2 Mbit/s. The most common speed of TI access connections is 2 Mbit/s and these are typically delivered over copper. For backhaul and core connections, which are typically delivered over fibre, common variants are 34 Mbit/s, 155 Mbit/s, and 622 Mbit/s.

#### Different products and services suited to different applications

- 3.40 Figure 3.8 provides a stylised depiction of the different services comparing relative price to the range of symmetric bandwidths a product can typically support.
- 3.41 Leased lines are significantly more expensive than asymmetric copper or fibre based broadband services but can also offer significantly more capacity. The cheapest symmetric Ethernet access leased line services are based on EFM.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> SDSL, or symmetric digital subscriber line, is a symmetric version of a residential broadband service, usually over a single copper pair.



#### Figure 3.8: Stylised summary of the main CI service types by bandwidth<sup>53</sup> and price



## The cost of providing a leased line

- 3.42 To provide active or passive leased lines, the telecoms provider needs a connection to the customer's premises. For an active point to point connection, a telecoms provider also needs to provide electronics to connect to each end of the fibre (see Figure 3.7).
- 3.43 The physical infrastructure (i.e. the duct and optical fibre) accounts for a large proportion of the initial cost of providing a leased line: our estimates suggest more than 90% (see Table 3.9). Once physical infrastructure is built its costs are sunk, largely fixed, and do not vary depending on the bandwidth of the connection.
- 3.44 Table 3.9 shows how costs of an Ethernet point to point leased line service vary by speed and by connection length. It shows our estimates for two different speeds (Ethernet 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s) and for two different connection lengths (100m and 1km). These costs are indicative of costs in an urban area. Costs in a rural area would be much less, where per metre costs of digging are lower. These costs also assume that only one connection is supplied, rather than multiple circuits which could reduce the cost per connection. Nonetheless, the table shows that the costs of the physical infrastructure are high as a proportion of the overall cost.
- 3.45 The cost of the physical infrastructure increases with the length of the connection but is essentially independent of the type of service. On the other hand, the cost of electronic equipment can vary depending on the type of service.
- 3.46 Table 3.9 also shows that:
  - the cost of extending the geographic reach of the network is significant even at short distances and increases with the length of the connection. For example, it costs around £10k to extend the network for 100m, which goes up to £86k for 1km; and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> For broadband, the diagram uses the upstream speed as a proxy for the maximum symmetric speed available e.g. a 20 Mbit/s upstream, 80 Mbit/s downstream product could be used as the basis for a 20 Mbit/s symmetric product.

• the cost differential for providing different services is relatively low.

Table 3.9: Costs of	providing point to	point leased line services
	providing point to	point icused inte services

Cost Component (£)	Ethernet 1 Gbit/s		Ethernet 10 Gbit/s	
	0.1km	1km	0.1km	1km
Electronic equipment and	285	285	795 to 1,193	795 to 1,193
installation <sup>54</sup>			[⊁]	[×]
Physical infrastructure <sup>55</sup>	9.7K	86.2K	9.7K	86.2K
Total cost	10.0K	86.5K	10.5 to 10.9	87.0 to 87.4
			[≫]	[≫]
Proportion of	97.2%	99.7%	89.1% to	98.6% to
infrastructure cost %			92.4%	99.1%
			[⊁]%	[≫]%

*Source: Ofcom analysis of publicly available data (Openreach's ECCs) and information from BT's 2017/18 RFS (See Annex 10, Indicative dig distance cost model, for further detail).* 

## Market trends, outlook, and approach

## Volume and bandwidth trends

- 3.47 Ethernet services account for the majority of installed leased line circuits in the UK. The number of TI circuits has declined rapidly, as shown in Figure 3.10, and is expected to continue to decline over the review period.
- 3.48 Total demand for Ethernet and WDM services has increased since the last review and demand for these products is forecast to increase over this period.
- 3.49 Demand for 10 Mbit/s connections has declined as the product becomes redundant and bandwidth requirements increase. BT prices 10 Mbit/s almost identically to 100 Mbit/s services, and provides it using the same equipment as a 100 Mbit/s service.<sup>56</sup> 100 Mbit/s and to some extent 1 Gbit/s are viewed as entry level speeds.
- 3.50 Very high bandwidth circuits (VHB) i.e. circuits with a bandwidth over 1 Gbit/s, make up a relatively small proportion of leased lines compared to circuits at 1 Gbit/s and below, but forecasts indicate the use of VHB services is expected to increase over time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Ethernet electronics equipment and installation is based on Openreach's annual depreciation of the unit FAC for Ethernet Electronics Capital cost for EAD LA 1 Gbit/s and EAD 10 Gbit/s services and it includes the cost of the equipment and its installation at both ends of a connection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Physical infrastructure costs are based on Openreach's Excess Construction Charges (survey, blown fibre tubing, blown fibre, duct under a footway, duct under a carriageway, new footway box, and breaking/drilling through external wall). <sup>56</sup> The electronics for 10 Mbit/s and 100 Mbit/s are the same, using 'autosensing' to select the correct transmission speed.



Figure 3.10: Growth in TI and CI leased line services  $[\times]$ 

Source: Actuals based on Ofcom analysis of BT's RFS volumes for rental TI and CI services at 1 Gbit/s and below.<sup>57</sup> Forecasts based on Ofcom analysis of Openreach forecasts for rental CI services and BT forecasts for rental TI services in response to Q)11 of the 1<sup>st</sup> LLCC s.135 notice dated 2 March 2018.

### **Market outlook**

- 3.51 Demand for online services, mobile data and business demand for increased productivity and new applications have driven an increase in the capacity of UK networks, growing by around 20-25% per annum over recent years.<sup>58</sup> This is within the range of a 2017 industry forecast by Cisco which indicated an increase in global IP traffic by a factor of three between 2016 and 2021, at a rate of 24% per annum.<sup>59</sup>
- 3.52 For the 2018 Cartesian report, which considered how UK large businesses (also referred to as enterprises by Cartesian) are using telecoms services, Cartesian asked businesses how they saw their needs evolving over the next five years. Cartesian also interviewed some telecoms providers and mobile network operators.
- 3.53 The main trends by type of customer are summarised below:
  - **Business customers:** Fixed connectivity is regarded as a critical telecoms service for business. Businesses think network resilience is increasingly important. Businesses expect their demand for data to increase over the next five years, driven by, for example, the move of applications to the cloud and an increased use of video.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> The TI circuit end volumes reported in BT's Regulatory Financial Statements (RFS) have been divided by two to provide an estimate for an end-to-end circuit to allow a comparison with CI circuits which are reported as an end-to-end circuit. BT, 2018. <u>*Regulatory Financial Statements 2018*</u> [accessed 20 May 2019].

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Ofcom estimate based on 2017 leased line circuit volumes, circuit bandwidths, and historical circuit inventory volumes.
 <sup>59</sup> Cisco, June 2017. <u>VNI Complete Forecasts Highlights</u> [accessed 21 May 2019].

- Mobile network operators: The amount of mobile data we use is growing, increasing by 50% p.a., on average, between 2012 and 2017.<sup>60</sup> As this trend continues, demand for higher bandwidth backhaul is expected to grow. 5G is the next generation of mobile technology and was the overarching focus of the interviews Cartesian conducted with mobile operators. It is expected to deliver faster and better mobile broadband, and to enable more revolutionary uses in sectors such as manufacturing, transport and healthcare. Mobile network operators (MNOs) are expected to upgrade bandwidth at many existing sites over the next five years to meet the increase in demand for mobile data on 4G and 5G networks. The rollout of 5G is already beginning, with trials of 5G technology already planned or underway<sup>61</sup>, and with MNOs focusing on the upgrading of existing cell sites within major cities first.<sup>62</sup>
- Telecoms providers such as fixed broadband providers: The increase in data demand from end-users such as businesses, mobile users, and residential broadband means that telecoms service providers forecast their bandwidth requirements for backhaul and other inter-exchange circuits will also increase. An increase in demand for superfast broadband (and ultrafast broadband as it is rolled out) from business and residential customers is likely to lead to a concentration of demand for higher bandwidth backhaul and core leased lines, including the ~1150 BT exchanges that are capable of delivering superfast and ultrafast broadband.
- 3.54 This is a dynamic market undergoing a period of significant change spurred by developments in the enterprise market with the move to cloud-based computing, the mobile market with increased demand for data and the rollout of 5G, and in the residential fixed broadband market where scale rollout of ultrafast broadband (including full fibre) is getting underway.
- 3.55 As outlined, these changes are driving increased demand for high capacity lines. The way in which this demand will be met is also changing. Increasingly a wide range of services will be delivered over a common underlying fibre infrastructure ultrafast broadband to households and small businesses; leased lines to larger businesses; and 'backhaul' for mobile operators who use fixed broadband lines to transmit data between mobile sites. These multi-service networks are being built and configured in new and innovative ways. As set out in our introduction to this volume and in Section 10, these trends have informed our approach to the regulation of business connectivity markets.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Ofcom, August 2018. <u>Communications Market Report 2018</u> [accessed 20 May 2019] and <u>CMR 2018 Interactive report</u> <u>data: Telecoms</u> [accessed 20 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> ISPreview.co.uk, 2018. *EE UK Switches On First Live Trial of 5G Mobile Tech in Canary Wharf* [accessed 20 May 2019]

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 62}$  A fuller description of MNOs' expected rollout is described in Annex 9.

## 4. CI Access: product market definition

- 4.1 In Section 3 of Volume 2, we explained the distinction between access, backhaul, and core and how they are used to provide different types of end-to-end network connectivity services. In this section we set out our product market definition for CI Access services. Our analysis of the market for CI Inter-exchange connectivity, covering backhaul and core, is set out in Section 7 of Volume 2.
- 4.2 Our conclusions can be summarised as follows:
  - we define a single market for CI Access services at all bandwidths, which includes all wholesale fibre-based Ethernet and WDM services;<sup>63</sup>
  - we include dark fibre used to supply or self-supply CI Access services in the product market; and
  - we exclude business-grade connectivity services provided over EFM, as well as symmetric and asymmetric broadband, from the product market.
- 4.3 We have undertaken a market definition exercise, assessing demand- and supply-side substitution, by applying the Small but Significant Non-transitory Increase in Price (SSNIP) test (or 'hypothetical monopolist' test). As set out below, our findings are primarily underpinned by our analysis of supply-side substitution.
- 4.4 Openreach offers leased lines at different bandwidths. The physical product is similar in all cases: a fibre point-to-point line, which differs only in the equipment on either end. Some types of equipment can be used to supply a range of bandwidths, though Openreach moderates the available bandwidth which differentiates the products it offers and allows it to set different price points. We take into account the ability of providers to switch between bandwidths, without incurring significant additional costs or risks, once they connect a customer to their network with a fibre point-to-point connection and find a single product market covering all bandwidths.
- 4.5 In reaching our conclusions, we have considered whether leased lines purchased by mobile network operators (for the purposes of providing mobile backhaul) should be included in the same market as enterprise access circuits. The key question we have analysed in this respect is whether there are significant differences in competitive conditions in the supply of mobile backhaul compared to other services in the CI Access market that would lead to it being a separate market. Our analysis is set out in Annex 9 of Volume 2 and indicates that, although there are some differences between purchasers of mobile backhaul and enterprise customers, in both cases, competition is determined by the presence of rival networks to the customer site. On that basis, competitive conditions at particular locations are largely the same whether the end customer is a mobile network operator or an enterprise customer. We have therefore decided not to define a separate market for mobile backhaul services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> We set out a description of these services in Section 3 of Volume 2.

- 4.6 In this section, we present our analysis and findings for CI Access services in the following order:
  - summary of stakeholder responses to our consultation proposals;
  - approach to product market definition;
  - assessment of demand-side substitution;
  - assessment of supply-side substitution; and
  - conclusion on CI Access product market definition.
- 4.7 We set out further detail on specific aspects of our analysis of product market definition for CI Access services in the following annexes of Volume 2: demand-side substitution (Annex 8) and assessment of mobile backhaul (Annex 9).

## Summary of stakeholder responses

- 4.8 Overall 15 consultation respondents<sup>64</sup> commented on our proposed CI Access services product market definition.
- 4.9 As set out in more detail below, the main comments were in relation to our proposal for a single market for CI Access services at all bandwidths. Openreach and BT Group were the only stakeholders that disagreed with our proposal. Their main argument was that there are clear differences in competitive conditions between services at 1 Gbit/s and below, and VHB; Virgin Media's view was that there is little risk in defining a single market; and all other stakeholders who commented agreed with our proposal.
- 4.10 The comments made were mainly in relation to our proposed approach to product market definition, our assessment of demand-side substitution and our assessment of supply-side substitution. We summarise these comments below in turn.
- 4.11 We also received comments on our proposed market definition for mobile backhaul. The main comments were that mobile backhaul services should be defined as a separate product market rather than as within the CI Access services market. We set out and consider these comments in in Annex 9 of Volume 2.

## Our approach to product market definition

- 4.12 Most stakeholders had no comments on our approach in relation to the use of SSNIP tests, the services proposed to be in scope, the relationship between wholesale and retail markets, and our application of the modified greenfield approach (MGA).
- 4.13 However, a few stakeholders did comment on aspects of our approach:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> BT Group, CityFibre, Colt, Gamma, Hyperoptic, IIG, Openreach, Sorrento Networks, SSE, TalkTalk, UKCTA, Virgin Media, Vodafone, Zayo, and [≫].

- IIG<sup>65</sup>, Openreach<sup>66</sup>, SSE<sup>67</sup> and TalkTalk<sup>68</sup> agreed with our use of SSNIP tests as the conceptual framework. However, Openreach argued that we have assumed it is "acting as a quasi-monopolist" by providing products other than the focal product itself.<sup>69</sup>
- Vodafone argued that Ofcom had excluded CCTV, Street Access and Broadcast services from the CI Access market, without an explanation of the materiality of these services.<sup>70</sup>
- Openreach agreed that "it is not formally necessary to define retail markets", although argued that by doing so, linkages between wholesale and retail markets and issues such as bandwidth breaks could be better addressed.<sup>71</sup>
- TalkTalk commented that our adoption of the MGA is appropriate in their view.<sup>72</sup> However, Openreach argued that under the MGA, Ofcom should have distinguished between services offered commercially and those offered under regulation.<sup>73</sup> Openreach also argued that the MGA should have been applied in our market definition analysis considering unrestricted PIA in the wider context.<sup>74</sup>

## Our assessment of demand-side substitution

- 4.14 Some stakeholders commented on our assessment of demand-side substitution. We summarise these comments in more detail in Annex 8 of Volume 2. The main comments were in relation to our approach to demand-side substitution, our SSNIP analysis and findings.
- 4.15 The following stakeholders commented on our approach to demand-side substitution and our SSNIP analysis:
  - Openreach argued that it is not clear why Ofcom is relying on calculations of critical loss.<sup>75</sup> It also argued that the focal products are elements of a much wider network which has not been considered as part of our demand-side substitution analysis.<sup>76</sup>
  - Vodafone acknowledged that evidence for demand-side substitution is limited because 10 Gbit/s prices are not set at the competitive level.<sup>77</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> The IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.2. The IIG is a collective of alternative infrastructure providers who have built, own and operate high-speed electronic communications networks within the UK. Its members are CityFibre, euNetworks and Zayo.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 82, paragraph 6.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 67}$  SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 82, paragraph 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 1.24.

 $<sup>^{71}</sup>$  Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 84, paragraph 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 83, paragraph 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 81, paragraph 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 86, paragraph 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 85, paragraph 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraphs 1.9-1.10.

- TalkTalk argued that our approach to demand-side substitution is "flawed" and for VHB services, subject to a "form of cellophane fallacy", as our SSNIP analysis is based on existing market prices rather than competitive prices.<sup>78</sup>
- Both TalkTalk<sup>79</sup> and Openreach<sup>80</sup> argued that Ofcom had not undertaken the SSNIP analysis based on competitive prices for VHB services.
- 4.16 The following stakeholders commented on our SSNIP findings:
  - The IIG <sup>81</sup> and Openreach<sup>82</sup> agreed with our finding that 10 Mbit/s is constrained by 100 Mbit/s.
  - Openreach disagreed with our finding that 100 Mbit/s is constrained by 1 Gbit/s.83
  - The IIG agreed with our findings that 10 Gbit/s is unlikely to defeat a SSNIP at 1 Gbit/s.<sup>84</sup> Openreach argued there is a break between 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s.<sup>85</sup>
  - The IIG<sup>86</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>87</sup> and Vodafone<sup>88</sup> agreed that asymmetric broadband and EFM do not impose a competitive constraint on our focal products.
  - Openreach disagreed that EFM should be excluded as the service continues to provide a constraint for 10 Mbit/s services.<sup>89</sup>
  - SSE suggested that FTTP (asymmetric broadband) should be included in future market definitions as it is a viable substitute for services at 1 Gbit/s and below.<sup>90</sup> BT Group also pointed out that services at 1 Gbit/s and below are increasingly becoming competitive at the wholesale level from FTTP providers.<sup>91</sup>
  - The IIG agreed that dark fibre is not likely to impose a constraint on low bandwidth services, however noted their members have seen that "some wholesale customers of VHB circuits are more likely to use dark fibre as a substitute".<sup>92</sup> Openreach argued that the relevance of dark fibre entry is not obvious as Ofcom does not consider it "in the context of the relevant timeframe".<sup>93</sup>

## Our assessment of supply-side substitution

4.17 Most stakeholders that commented agreed with our approach and conclusions on supplyside substitution, where suppliers are already connected and where suppliers do not have an existing connection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 87, paragraph 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> The IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.3.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 86, paragraph 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 86, paragraph 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> The IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.3.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 86, paragraph 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> The IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.3.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.22-2.31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 1.1.3.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 89}$  Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 82, paragraph 5.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 90}$  SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 3.19-3.22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> The IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.3.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 95, paragraph 78.

- 4.18 The following stakeholders agreed with our assessment of supply-side substitution:
  - CityFibre<sup>94</sup>, euNetworks<sup>95</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>96</sup>, Three<sup>97</sup>, SSE<sup>98</sup>, UKCTA<sup>99</sup>, Vodafone<sup>100</sup> and Zayo<sup>101</sup> agreed that on the supply side, there is a single product market for CI Access services at all bandwidths.
  - IIG commented that "supply-side substitution between CI Access circuits has the level of effectiveness and immediacy noted by the EC".<sup>102</sup> Similarly, Vodafone commented that "greater weight needs to be attributed to supply-side substitution".<sup>103</sup>
  - TalkTalk<sup>104</sup> and Vodafone<sup>105</sup> agreed that there are no barriers preventing providers from switching from supplying 1 Gbit/s to 10 Gbit/s services.
  - Three<sup>106</sup> and UKCTA<sup>107</sup> agreed that where suppliers do not already have an existing connection, the propensity to dig does not vary by bandwidth.
- 4.19 Virgin Media noted that there are still differences in competitiveness between 1 Gbit/s and VHB services, which Ofcom must acknowledge, "although these may not be sufficient to justify a separate market" for VHB services. Based on our SMP analysis for VHB as a separate market, Virgin Media concluded "there is little risk in defining a single market".<sup>108</sup>
- 4.20 BT Group and Openreach disagreed with our assessment of supply-side substitution. BT Group argued that there are clear differences in competitive conditions between services at 1 Gbit/s and below, and VHB services.<sup>109</sup> Based on our analysis, BT pointed out that Openreach is prepared to dig twice as far to serve VHB customers than for low bandwidth customers.<sup>110</sup>
- 4.21 Openreach argued that where suppliers are already present, Ofcom is mistaken to assume this is supply-side substitution. It considers that only suppliers not active in the product market can be considered for what Openreach terms 'supply-side entry' under EC guidelines<sup>111</sup> and therefore, Openreach disagreed with our single product market proposal. It argued that:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> The IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.2.1 on behalf of CityFibre, euNetworks and Zayo.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> The IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.2.1 on behalf of CityFibre, euNetworks and Zayo.

 $<sup>^{96}</sup>$  TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 9.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 1.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> The IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.2.1 on behalf of CityFibre, euNetworks and Zayo.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> The IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.4.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 1.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 1.18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 9.2.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 107}$  UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 3.10-3.11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 3.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 93, paragraph 67.

- For there to be 'supply-side entry', the supplier has to be in a distinct market and able to expand at relatively low cost.<sup>112</sup>
- Providers that are supplying services already identified as demand-side substitutes are not relevant to supply-side substitution, as this would be a scenario of "double counting" as "Ofcom set out in the 2013 and 2016 BCMR Statements."<sup>113</sup>
- 4.22 Openreach argued that where suppliers do not have existing connections, there is no support for a single product market.<sup>114</sup> It argued that:
  - Ofcom has to demonstrate that suppliers can expand their networks within the timeframe of the SSNIP itself;<sup>115</sup>
  - it is not enough to assess whether or not the cost of extending networks is similar across all bandwidths, and we have ignored revenue and timeframe;<sup>116</sup> and
  - our analysis on actual dig distances and customer inconvenience are irrelevant in the context of a hypothetical monopolist test<sup>117</sup>, and suggest that all bandwidths are not of similar interest to suppliers, and that there is a clear break between 100 Mbit/s and 1 Gbit/s, as well as 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s.<sup>118</sup>
- 4.23 We consider stakeholder comments in more detail below, with the exception of some comments in relation to our assessment of demand-side substitution, which we consider in more detail in Annex 8 of Volume 2.

## Our approach to product market definition

## SSNIP test as our conceptual framework

- 4.24 The main purpose of the product market definition is to identify the competitive constraints on each of the CI Access services provided by BT over the Openreach network. In the context of CI Access services, the focus is on whether the supply of a circuit at one bandwidth is a competitive constraint on the supply of another circuit at a different bandwidth, such that they should be considered as part of the same relevant market when assessing whether BT has SMP.
- 4.25 The EC SMP Guidelines identify two main sources of competitive constraints: demand- and supply-side substitution.

"The extent to which the supply of a product or the provision of a service in a given geographical area constitutes a relevant market depends on the existence of competitive constraints on the price-setting behaviour of the service provider(s) concerned. There are two main competitive constraints to consider in assessing the behaviour of undertakings in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 93, paragraph 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 92, paragraph 61.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 92, paragraph 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 94, paragraph 70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 93, paragraph 68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 94, paragraphs 74-75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 94, paragraph 72.
the market; (i) demand-side; and (ii) supply-side substitution. A third source of competitive constraint on an operator's behaviour — to be considered not at the stage of market definition but when assessing whether a market is effectively competitive within the meaning of Directive 2002/21/EC — is the existence of potential competition."<sup>119</sup>

- 4.26 The small but significant non-transitory increase in price (SSNIP) test is a well-established approach for assessing these constraints. It starts by selecting a suitable focal product and asks whether a hypothetical monopolist would be able to profitably impose a SSNIP above the competitive price level on that focal product. From the demand side, the question is whether the number of customers switching to an alternative product would be enough to render the SSNIP unprofitable, in which case the relevant market should be expanded to include the candidate substitute. From the supply side, the question is whether suppliers would switch production of a good (other than the focal product) to produce the focal product in the short-term and without incurring significant additional costs, and render the SSNIP unprofitable.<sup>120</sup>
- 4.27 This approach is consistent with the EC SMP Guidelines which state that:

"One possible way of assessing the existence of any demand and supply-side substitution is to apply the so-called 'hypothetical monopolist' or SSNIP test. Under this test, an NRA should ask what would happen if there were a small but significant and non-transitory increase in the price of a given product or service, assuming that the prices of all other products or services remain constant ... While the significance of a relative price increase will depend on each individual case NRAs should consider customer (consumer or undertaking) reactions to a small but non-transitory price increase of between 5 to 10%. Customer responses will help determine whether substitutable products exist and, if so, where the boundaries of the relevant product market should be delineated."<sup>121</sup>

4.28 In response to our consultation, the IIG<sup>122</sup>, Openreach<sup>123</sup>, SSE<sup>124</sup> and TalkTalk<sup>125</sup> were the only stakeholders to comment on our approach of using the SSNIP test and all agreed with our approach. We received no objections and therefore use the SSNIP test as our conceptual framework.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> EC, 2018. <u>Guidelines on market analysis and the assessment of significant market power under the EU regulatory</u> <u>framework for electronic communications networks and services</u> (2018/C 159/01), paragraph 27 [accessed 20 May 2019].
<sup>120</sup> Where there is more than one candidate substitute, the process is more complex. The market definition exercise would start in this case with the closest candidate substitute and if the SSNIP test suggests that substitution to this substitute would render the SSNIP unprofitable the focal product would be expanded to include the initial focal product and the candidate substitute. A second SSNIP test would then be applied with the new focal product and the next closest candidate substitute. This would be done until the set of products is such that a SSNIP would become profitable.
<sup>121</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 82, paragraph 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.8.

#### Competition is primarily determined by the presence of rival infrastructure

- 4.29 Competition in the supply of CI Access services arises from the potential for rival suppliers to extend their fibre networks to BT's customers.
- 4.30 Where they are already connected to the customer, rival suppliers can offer the full suite of bandwidths relatively quickly and at little incremental cost, thus constraining BT's CI Access services from the supply side.<sup>126</sup>
- 4.31 Unless customers are connected to multiple networks<sup>127</sup>, the competitive constraint from supply-side substitution will depend on the presence of nearby rival networks. This is because a supplier with a network that is closer to the customer has a significant cost advantage over one that is further away. Customers may also face greater inconvenience if choosing to switch to suppliers located further away, due to the duration and uncertainty of the time taken for the supplier to extend its network.<sup>128</sup>
- 4.32 Our analysis therefore considers whether the ability and incentive for operators to build out from their network to connect a customer in response to a SSNIP differs substantially between different CI Access services, such that the nature of competition (on the supply side) also differs and hence points towards narrower markets.

#### Services in scope

- 4.33 The starting point of our market definition exercise is wholesale fibre leased lines supplied by BT over the Openreach network. These services include fibre-based Ethernet and WDM services of different bandwidths used to connect to customer sites. We refer to these services as CI Access services.
- 4.34 We have examined whether CI Access services of different bandwidths are sufficiently close substitutes to one another such that they should be considered in the same product market.
- 4.35 In addition, we have investigated whether other access services, such as dark fibre, asymmetric broadband and EFM, should be considered in the same product market as CI Access services.<sup>129</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Openreach argued that bandwidth upgrades do not constitute supply-side entry. We consider this argument further below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> The majority of customers are not connected to multiple networks.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> No stakeholders objected to our view that where suppliers are not already connected, supply-side substitution will depend on the proximity of nearby rival networks.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup>Note that in the 2016 BCMR we excluded leased lines used for specialist applications such as CCTV, Broadcast and Street Access from the CI market. Vodafone argued that Ofcom had excluded CCTV, Street Access and Broadcast services without consideration for the materiality of these services (Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 1.24). However, we remain of the view that these circuits are not viable substitutes for fibre leased lines, as they either use a different interface to traditional CI Access services or are priced at a significant premium. We have thus excluded these services from the proposed product market. Based on 2017 access connections, these services combined account for only a small number of circuits, so excluding them has no influence on our SMP findings. While we are aware that the deployment of 5G may see a rise in the use of street access services, we do not expect there to be a significant increase

4.36 We set out our analysis of substitution to leased lines provided over microwave links in Annex 9 of Volume 2.

#### Relationship between wholesale and retail markets

- 4.37 Although this is a review of wholesale services, the relationship between wholesale and retail markets is important in our assessment. Demand for wholesale products derives from demand for retail services, so demand-side substitution between wholesale products will partly arise from indirect constraints from retail markets.<sup>130</sup>
- 4.38 It is not necessary to formally define retail markets to define wholesale markets, provided that wholesale market definition takes into account any indirect constraints that exist.<sup>131</sup> For instance, when identifying the products to which wholesale customers would move in response to a SSNIP, we have taken into account the bandwidth needs of customers at the retail level, rather than the bandwidth of the wholesale circuits that are used to satisfy such bandwidth needs.
- 4.39 Our proposed approach to retail and wholesale market definition is consistent with the relevant EC Guidelines.

#### Modified greenfield approach

- 4.40 When carrying out our market definition analysis we have applied the modified greenfield approach (MGA). Our analysis below is therefore conducted in relation to a hypothetical scenario in which there are no *ex ante* SMP remedies in the reference market(s), but *ex ante* SMP remedies in other markets continue to apply.<sup>132</sup>
- 4.41 For example, we assume that remedies imposed in the wholesale local access (WLA) market apply and that therefore BT is required to provide LLU, VULA and PIA (mixed

during this review period. In response to a statutory information request (BCMR s.135-23), MNOs have indicated they will mainly use [ $\approx$ ] for their access connections.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Indirect constraints arise because a wholesale price increase is likely to be passed on to the retail level, which may result in end customers switching to goods which do not require the wholesale input. If such retail substitution would be sufficient to limit the ability of a wholesale operator to profitably impose a SSNIP, then an indirect constraint exists. Such indirect constraints might lead to wholesale products being included in the same relevant market even if those products do not constrain each other directly at the wholesale level.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> In their response, Openreach agreed with our view that it is not formally necessary to define retail markets, however, it argued that doing so can address issues such as bandwidth breaks. Also, Openreach argued that we had given no consideration for switching or upgrade costs (an increase in the capacity of access circuits will require an increase in the capacity of their core network) on the wholesale or retail level (Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 84, paragraph 20). However, our analysis here is focused only on CI Access services and we consider switching decisions when determining our relevant assessment period as part of our demand-side substitution analysis in Annex 8 of Volume 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Openreach argued we have assumed Ethernet services to be our focal product, but that under the modified greenfield approach, it is essential to distinguish between what is offered commercially from what is offered as a result of regulation. Absent regulation, Openreach suggest they would have preferred to "offer different technical and/or commercial solutions" (Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 83, paragraphs 13-14). First, we note that the presence of regulation does not prevent Openreach from offering such solutions. In fact, CI Access services at 1 Gbit/s and below were deregulated in the 2016 BCMR in the CLA, however even in the absence of regulation, Openreach continued to supply those products. Also, our approach is consistent with EC Guidelines, which do not prevent the use of a product offered under regulation as our focal product.

usage).<sup>133</sup> Similarly, we assume that remedies imposed in the PIMR market apply and that therefore BT is required to provide unrestricted access to its ducts and poles no later than one month after the publication of this Statement.<sup>134</sup>

#### Definition of product markets in our legal instrument

4.42 Openreach commented that the names of the product markets we proposed to identify should have been defined in our draft legal instrument.<sup>135</sup> This is not our usual approach. Typically, the market definition chapters of our statement set out the services which we consider to fall within the markets we identify, while the legal instrument only includes the name of the identified product markets. We see no reason to depart from this approach in this review. Where we consider it necessary to require BT to provide specific services we define these separately (e.g. in our legal instrument we define "Ethernet Services" and "WDM Services"). To the extent that Openreach's comment formed part of a wider concern about the scope of our proposed dark fibre remedy, we have addressed this in Section 12 of Volume 2.

### Assessment of demand-side substitution

- 4.43 Demand-side substitution arises when customers switch to alternative products in response to changes in their relative prices. The analysis of demand-side substitution considers how this switching would affect the profitability of a hypothetical monopolist of a certain product (i.e. the focal product) attempting a SSNIP.
- 4.44 When conducting the SSNIP test, the hypothetical monopolist is assumed to produce and sell only the focal product and not any other products.<sup>136</sup> This means that any sales lost by customers switching to other products are a loss to the hypothetical monopolist. This implicitly assumes that the current prices are set based on existing demand-side constraints.
- 4.45 However, in CI Access this does not always reflect reality as the main demand substitute for an Openreach leased line is typically another Openreach leased line of a different bandwidth.<sup>137</sup> According to internal documents, Openreach sets charges to maximise

<sup>137</sup> Openreach argued that Ofcom appears to assume that Openreach is acting as a quasi-monopolist through the provision of products other than the focal product itself (Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 82, paragraph 8). However, our intention is to explain how the SSNIP analysis is undertaken in the context of CI Access services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> One practical implication of this approach is that EFM-based services can be included in our assessment, even though telecoms providers require access to BT's regulated WLA products to be able to supply such services.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> In their response, Openreach argued that Ofcom had not applied the MGA in the wider context of DPA. However, we note that this does not have any implications for the services we consider and therefore, our assessment overall.
 <sup>135</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 PIMR Consultation, paragraphs 80-81, pages 18-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Bailey, D & John, LE (eds), 2018. *Bellamy & Child European Union Law of Competition*. Eighth Edition, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Openreach also claim that we have been inconsistent with our arguments in the appeal of the 2016 BCMR that "the Hypothetical Monopolist should be assumed to produce only the focal product" (Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 82, paragraph 7). We agree that when applying the SSNIP test, the hypothetical monopolist should be assumed to produce. However, we consider it valid to note that current prices may reflect profitmaximisation across a portfolio rather than demand-side substitution to an external constraint.

profits across bandwidths, taking into account that in the event of a price increase for a given bandwidth, many of the switching customers would switch to an Openreach leased line of a different bandwidth, such that Openreach would 'recapture' many of the diverted sales.<sup>138</sup> This is in contrast to instances where the demand-side substitute is offered by rivals and the incumbent firm loses the diverted sales. The existence of this portfolio effect is captured in supply-side substitution.

- 4.46 In conducting a SSNIP test, there is the additional complication that prices for CI Access services of 1 Gbit/s and below are charge controlled while those for services over 1 Gbit/s (which we refer to as very high bandwidth or VHB services) are not. As noted in Section 6 and Annex 14 of Volume 2, the evidence indicates that BT would have market power in a market for VHB services considered on a standalone basis, so prices on these services may be distorted. This is supported by the high profit margin BT earns on VHB services, for which we estimate BT currently charges significantly above FAC (see Figure A7.2).
- 4.47 The EC SMP Guidelines state that "The SSNIP test can, however, not be applied, if the price level or other market parameters are not at competitive level, as such analysis would be liable to the so-called cellophane fallacy. NRAs faced with such difficulties could rely on other criteria for assessing the substitution, such as functionality of service, technical characteristics etc".<sup>139</sup>
- 4.48 Therefore, existing price differentials between bandwidths may not be a reflection of demand-side constraints differing across bandwidths. Moreover, the SSNIP test may not capture the full extent of these constraints. However, we consider that demand-side substitution is important for assessing the constraints that alternative connectivity services such as EFM and asymmetric broadband may impose on CI Access services. Consequently, we set out a demand-side substitution analysis below, while a more detailed analysis considering stakeholder responses is presented in Annex 8 of Volume 2.

#### Our approach to demand-side substitution

- 4.49 We have assessed demand-side substitution by applying a SSNIP test to the following focal products which account for 99%<sup>140</sup> of Openreach's leased lines, in terms of volume:
  - 10 Mbit/s;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> Openreach's internal documents submitted in response to question 4 of the 8<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice (dated 20 April 2018) suggest that it seeks to maximise returns across its portfolio of products (see document entitled "New pricing and product launches for VHB portfolio", pages 3 and 19-20, and slide deck entitled "Product Proposals: Ethernet & Optical Response to Dark Fibre", slide 7). This implies that Openreach takes into account the impact of price changes on bandwidth substitution. The closest substitute for an Openreach VHB service will often be an Openreach service at a lower bandwidth, such that customers who choose not to purchase an Openreach VHB service due to high charges may instead purchase a different Openreach service. As the sale is 'recaptured' by Openreach, high charges for VHB services may have maximised profits across the portfolio with little relationship to underlying costs. While this price discrimination may be profitmaximising, it means that caution should be applied when drawing conclusions on market definition based on prevailing charges.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> European Commission, 2018. <u>Staff Working Document on the EC SMP Guidelines (SWD(2018) 124), page 11</u> [accessed 30 October 2018].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup>Openreach response to question A of the 1<sup>st</sup> BCMR s.135 notice dated 18 January 2018.

- 100 Mbit/s;
- 1 Gbit/s; and
- 10 Gbit/s.
- 4.50 For each of these focal products we have assessed the likely amount of switching (in response to a SSNIP) to a range of candidate substitutes and have ascertained whether this would exceed the critical loss that would render a SSNIP unprofitable. Table 4.1 shows the critical loss thresholds we have used for each focal product which are underpinned by the evidence regarding Openreach margins presented in Annex 8 of Volume 2.<sup>141</sup> The switching threshold refers to the amount of volume that would need to switch from the focal product in the event of a 10% SSNIP for the price rise to be unprofitable. This threshold ranges from just [≫]% for the high margin 10 Gbit/s product, to [≫]% for 10-100 Mbit/s circuits.

#### Table 4.1: Critical loss threshold

Focal product	Proportion of customers required to switch
10 Mbit/s	[≫]%
100 Mbit/s	[≫]%
1 Gbit/s	[≫]%
10 Gbit/s	[≫]%

Source: Ofcom analysis based on Openreach data (see Annex 8 of Volume 2).

- 4.51 In assessing the likely amount of switching we have considered what the competitive price benchmark should be for each focal product. As prices for lower bandwidths are regulated, we consider that they represent a reasonable proxy for "the competitive level".<sup>142</sup> The EC SMP Guidelines state that "where a product or service is already offered at a regulated, cost-based price, a regulated price will be assumed to be set at competitive levels and should be taken as the starting point for the hypothetical monopolist test."<sup>143</sup>
- 4.52 For 10 Gbit/s services, which are not currently subject to price controls, it is not possible to directly identify competitive prices, but we consider these are likely to be below current price levels. We take this into account in our assessment below.

#### **SSNIP** analysis

4.53 For most leased lines, the main demand-side substitute is another leased line of a different bandwidth. The bandwidth differential between these services tends to be substantial as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> Openreach argued that it is not clear why Ofcom is relying on calculations of critical loss (Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 86, paragraph 30). We consider this comment in Annex 8 of Volume 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> We acknowledge that lower bandwidth CI services have been regulated as part of a basket and therefore BT has some flexibility to depart from costs for some services within the basket. However, we consider that this flexibility is limited and, therefore, we are of the view that current prices are a reasonable proxy for "the competitive level". <sup>143</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 31.

leased lines are typically offered in bandwidth differential multiples of 10. However, the price differential between these services is not always significant (and in some cases equal to zero), particularly for bandwidths of 1 Gbit/s and below. Consequently, a 10% price rise could sometimes mean that customers would save costs, and get the benefit of a substantial bandwidth boost, by switching to a higher bandwidth service.

- 4.54 Our analysis therefore indicates that for low bandwidth services of 1 Gbit/s and below, where charges are fairly constant across bandwidths (see Figure A7.2), a SSNIP is likely to be defeated by substitution to the next higher bandwidth service, suggesting there is a wider market encompassing bandwidths 1 Gbit/s and below.
- 4.55 This may not be the case for substitution between 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s where price differentials remain high, even after a 10% price rise on 1 Gbit/s. This price differential suggests a bandwidth break between 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s, though this may be influenced by current high VHB prices. TalkTalk argued that our approach to demand-side substitution for VHB services is subject to a "form of cellophane fallacy", as our SSNIP analysis is based on existing market prices rather than competitive prices.<sup>144</sup> In any case, even if price differentials were to reflect cost differentials in a competitive market, we consider that cost differentials between 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s (see Annex 7 of Volume 2) are such that substitution to 10 Gbit/s may not be sufficient to defeat a SSNIP on 1 Gbit/s. For example, as at March 2017, we estimated that EAD 1 Gbit/s prices were 32% above FAC and those for EAD 10 Gbit/s were [ $\gg$ ]% 100-150% above FAC.<sup>145</sup> However, we note this differential has reduced significantly since April 2018, when BT reduced EAD 10 Gbit/s charges by nearly 40%. Over time, as demand for bandwidth increases and costs fall, prices for higher bandwidth products tend to reduce and become more cost reflective. This means the competitive constraint imposed by 10 Gbit/s on 1 Gbit/s may increase in the future. Therefore, we find the evidence ambiguous with respect to the presence of a separate VHB market from the demand side.
- 4.56 Our analysis also indicates that EFM<sup>146</sup> and asymmetric broadband services are unlikely to sufficiently constrain CI Access services to consider them in the same product market, even when considering substitution from 100 Mbit/s which is arguably a closer substitute to EFM and asymmetric broadband than higher bandwidths. Openreach argued that EFM should not have been excluded, as the service continues to provide a constraint for 10 Mbit/s services, despite a fall in the total number of EFM circuits.<sup>147</sup> However, IIG<sup>148</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>149</sup> and Vodafone<sup>150</sup> agreed that EFM services are not part of the relevant market. This is consistent with the results from the 2018 Cartesian report indicating that businesses

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> Ofcom analysis based on BT's 2016/17 RFS and Openreach's price list as at March 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> Our analysis of EFM substitution also applies to substitution to business grade connectivity provided over symmetric broadband services using SDSL technologies, which is the legacy version of EFM. We have not referred to these technologies explicitly in our analysis as these have been largely superseded by EFM.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 82, paragraph 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.3.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 1.29.

perceive "copper-based circuits (EFM) [...] to be less reliable" than fibre leased lines.<sup>151</sup> EFM services are largely considered legacy services and telecoms providers are expecting to replace them with FTTC/FTTP based services in the longer term.<sup>152</sup>

- 4.57 In relation to asymmetric broadband, upload speeds are dependent on the technology used. For example, for FTTC based services, the maximum upload speed that can be delivered is 20 Mbit/s. However, with the ongoing and future rollout of ultrafast technologies like FTTP higher upload speeds will be available, and therefore asymmetric broadband may become more of a substitute for CI Access services in the future. SSE suggested that FTTP should be included in future market definitions as it is a viable substitute for services at 1 Gbit/s and below.<sup>153</sup> BT Group also pointed out that services at 1 Gbit/s and below are increasingly becoming competitive at the wholesale level from FTTP providers.<sup>154</sup>
- 4.58 While we acknowledge that ongoing and future FTTP deployments will narrow the speed gap between asymmetric broadband and CI Access services, we remain of the view that take up of FTTP is likely to be low amongst CI Access customers. First, leased lines are high quality point-to-point connectivity services that tend to be symmetric (i.e. the capacity is the same in both directions) and uncontended (i.e. the capacity is guaranteed and not subject to reduction). Therefore, we consider that asymmetric broadband remains a weak substitute for CI Access services due to its quality limitations. Second, we expect the coverage of FTTP is likely to be limited for businesses over the course of this review period. This is further supported by our engagement with telecoms providers which suggests that FTTP rollout will have little impact on the demand for leased lines over the course of this market review period.<sup>155</sup>
- 4.59 We have also assessed whether dark fibre is a close demand-side substitute for CI Access services. Our analysis indicates that dark fibre is unlikely to sufficiently constrain low bandwidth CI Access services of 1 Gbit/s and below to consider them in the same product market. This is supported by consumer research<sup>156</sup> indicating that only a minority of low bandwidth customers (3% to 8%) consider dark fibre as an alternative service, with the vast majority of respondents saying they would not consider dark fibre either because they prefer a third party to manage the services or due to issues over cost and availability.<sup>157</sup> Consistent with this position, IIG in its response agreed that dark fibre is not likely to impose a constraint on lower bandwidth services.<sup>158</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Ofcom, 2018. *Cartesian Business Connectivity Market Assessment* [accessed 22 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> [≫] responses to BCMR s.135 notices.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 153}$  SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 3.22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> TalkTalk response to Question 1 of the 6<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice dated 20 April 2018; BT response to Question 1 of the 6<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice dated 20 April 2018, "PIR and Inflight Review", p. 4; and Vodafone response to Question 1 of the 6<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice dated 20 April 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> Ofcom, 2016. *Ofcom Business Connectivity Market Review: High bandwidth connections* (2016 BDRC study), Figure 34a and 34b [accessed 30 October 2018].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, paragraph 4.284.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.3.3.

- 4.60 The evidence is less clear-cut for VHB services, as the survey results indicate that a larger percentage of customers (20%) consider dark fibre as an alternative service, while pricing data suggests that dark fibre prices are more attractive against VHB charges (see Annex 8 of Volume 2). However, 'considering dark fibre as an alternative service' is not the same as 'switching to dark fibre in response to a SSNIP', so the survey results are at best ambiguous on whether a sufficient number of VHB customers ([≫]% or more) would switch to dark fibre in the event of a SSNIP. Nevertheless, IIG in their response suggested that its members "have seen evidence that some wholesale customers of VHB circuits are more likely to use dark fibre as a substitute".<sup>159</sup>
- 4.61 In summary, our demand-side substitution analysis indicates that:
  - 10 Mbit/s services are constrained by 100 Mbit/s services;
  - 100 Mbit/s services are constrained by 1 Gbit/s services;
  - there is a possible break between 1 Gbit/s and VHB services, although the evidence is ambiguous;
  - EFM and asymmetric broadband services are not close demand substitutes for CI Access services; and
  - dark fibre is not a close demand substitute for low bandwidth CI Access services (1 Gbit/s and below) but could be one for VHB services.

## Assessment of supply-side substitution

#### Our approach to supply-side substitution

- 4.62 Supply-side substitution considers whether competing telecoms providers would be able to switch to supply the focal product in the short term, such that they would impose a constraining effect on the prices of CI Access services at different bandwidths.<sup>160</sup>
- 4.63 Therefore, we assess supply-side substitution using the SSNIP framework. We consider whether a telecoms provider supplying other CI bandwidths would respond to an increase in the price of the focal product bandwidth by supplying the focal product. Therefore, supply-side substitution identifies those providers that can profitably supply a customer in response to a SSNIP (i.e. the competitor set available for that customer).
- 4.64 In its response, Openreach referred to guidance from the Competition Commission which states that "the boundaries of the relevant product market are generally determined by reference to demand-side substitution alone. However, there are circumstances where Authorities may aggregate several narrow relevant markets into one broader one on the basis of considerations about the response of suppliers to changes in price".<sup>161</sup> Openreach

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.3.3. We consider their comment further in Annex 8 of Volume 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> TalkTalk argued that we should have considered supply-side substitution between CI Access and CI Inter-exchange connectivity services (TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph). We consider their argument in Volume 2, Section 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 92, paragraph 58

consider this means it would be exceptional for supply-side entry to support a wider product market.<sup>162</sup>

- 4.65 We acknowledge that in many cases markets will be defined principally on the basis of demand-side substitution as, in those cases, supply-side substitution is not sufficiently immediate to render a SSNIP unprofitable. However, supply-side substitution is widely acknowledged to be a component on the HMT and does have relevance in appropriate circumstances. As noted in the EC SMP Guidelines supply-side substitutability may be taken into account in "situations in which its effects are equivalent to those of demand-side substitution in terms of effectiveness and immediacy".<sup>163</sup> We believe this is the case with CI Access services, as once the fibre connection is in place, it can be used to provide the full range of leased line services in the immediate term, with the only change being the equipment installed at the circuit ends (and in some cases, even this is not necessary).
- 4.66 In response to our consultation, IIG agreed that "supply-side substitution between CI Access circuits has the level of effectiveness and immediacy noted by the EC".<sup>164</sup> Also, TalkTalk<sup>165</sup> and Vodafone<sup>166</sup> confirmed that there are no barriers to operators providing different bandwidths as the underlying infrastructure is the same. Based on this, we remain of the view that leased line providers are able to supply and switch between bandwidths relatively quickly and at low cost.
- 4.67 The extent to which there is supply-side substitution will depend on which providers have networks close enough to the customer site to provide the service relatively quickly and at low cost. Below, we first consider the case of supply-side substitution when providers are already connected to a customer site, before then considering the implications if providers need to extend their network.

# Where suppliers are already connected, there is supply-side substitution between CI Access services

- 4.68 As already mentioned, leased lines of different types are delivered over the same physical network infrastructure. Once the fibre connection is in place, it can be used to provide the full range of leased line services. The only difference between different services is the electronic equipment installed at the circuit ends, and in some cases, the same equipment can be used to provide different leased line bandwidths.
- 4.69 Openreach argued that where a supplier is already connected, and providing a service that has been assessed as a potential competitive constraint on the demand-side, bandwidth upgrades do not constitute what it terms 'supply-side entry' under EC Guidelines.<sup>167</sup> Instead, Openreach argued that only suppliers coming from a distinct market and able to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 92, paragraph 59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> European Commission <u>Notice on Market Definition</u>, paragraph 20 [accessed 1 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.4.1 and 4.4.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 1.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 93, paragraph 62-67.

expand at a low cost to provide the focal product can be considered supply-side entrants.<sup>168</sup>

4.70 We do not think this is correct. There is no requirement that supply-side substitution must come from a supplier not active in the product market. The EC Notice on Market Definition states that "when suppliers market a wide range of qualities of a product, not necessarily substitutable for customers, the different qualities could be grouped into one product market, provided suppliers can offer and sell the qualities quickly and without incurring significant costs".<sup>469</sup> The Notice uses the example of paper production: although different qualities of paper may not be demand-side substitutes, production can be adjusted to provide the different qualities quickly and with negligible costs. This example illustrates that the supplier may already be active in the product market and that whether the substitute products are demand-side substitutes is not relevant. As demand-side and supply-side substitution are assessed separately, it is possible for a product to be both a demand-side and supply-side substitute without double-counting; the key issue is whether the substitution is sufficiently strong in either dimension to render a SSNIP unprofitable.<sup>170</sup>

#### There is supply-side substitution where the same equipment is used

- 4.71 In some cases, the same equipment is used to provide different leased line bandwidths. For example, Openreach provides the following services using the same equipment:
  - Ethernet services at 10 Mbit/s and 100 Mbit/s; <sup>171</sup>
  - Ethernet services at 100 Mbit/s and 1 Gbit/s (new connections since April 2017);<sup>172</sup>
  - Ethernet 10 Gbit/s and some WDM services (the XG2010 variant of OSA Filter Connect).<sup>173</sup>
- 4.72 Virgin Media uses the same equipment to provide [%] services.<sup>174</sup>
- 4.73 The provider can switch between the services supplied over the same equipment by adjusting a module in the equipment. This means that in the event of a SSNIP on a particular bandwidth e.g. 1 Gbit/s, providers of 100 Mbit/s services could quickly adjust the equipment to offer a 1 Gbit/s service with negligible cost, thereby rendering the SSNIP unprofitable.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 93, paragraph 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> Details of the criteria for supply-side substitution were provided in the European Commission <u>Notice on Market</u> <u>Definition</u>, paragraph 21-22 [accessed 11 June 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> Openreach point out that we identified the risk of double counting in the 2013 and 2016 BCMR, and therefore our current approach is inconsistent with past approaches (Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 92 and 03, paragraph 61-65). The change in approach since the BCMR 2016 reflects our reconsideration of our approach following the judgement of the Tribunal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, paragraph 4.130.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> Openreach's response to question 5 of the 8<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice dated 20 April 2018, see document entitled "Leased Line Charge Control Ethernet Prices for April 2018", dated 26 February 2018, page 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> Openreach's response to question 4 of the 8<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice dated 20 April 2018, see document entitled "New pricing and product launches for VHB portfolio", page 10. Note that "all variants of OSA Filter Connect require temperature-hardened optics and a filter, which are not used in providing 10G EAD services".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> Notes from meeting between Ofcom and Virgin Media on 3 May 2018.

- 4.74 Our conclusion is that it is clear that there is supply-side substitution between CI Access services supplied over the same equipment. In particular, we consider that there will be supply-side substitution between Ethernet services at 10 Mbit/s, 100 Mbit/s and 1 Gbit/s, such that in the event of a SSNIP on any of these bandwidths, suppliers of other bandwidths would reconfigure their equipment to offer the focal product quickly and with negligible cost.
- 4.75 A similar conclusion can be reached between Ethernet services at 10 Gbit/s and WDM services, as well as across WDM services of different bandwidths, which share the same equipment.<sup>175</sup> For example, in the event of a SSNIP on WDM services, a supplier of 10 Gbit/s could quickly adjust the equipment to provide some WDM services (e.g. single fibre OSA Filter Connect) at negligible cost.<sup>176</sup>

#### Suppliers of one bandwidth can quickly start offering another bandwidth by changing equipment

- 4.76 In some cases, suppliers need to use different equipment to provide leased lines of different bandwidths. For example, Ethernet services at 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s are likely to have different equipment at both ends of the circuit. We consider that in this case there is also supply-side substitution as, in the event of a SSNIP on 10 Gbit/s services, a provider of 1 Gbit/s could quickly offer 10 Gbit/s services at minimal cost. [≫] indicated that approximately [≫].<sup>177</sup>
- 4.77 A provider of a 1 Gbit/s Ethernet service would need to purchase different equipment to start providing a 10Git/s Ethernet service. The equipment for different bandwidths is readily available on a global market such that any operator capable of supplying a 1 Gbit/s circuit can readily offer a 10 Gbit/s circuit by purchasing and installing different end equipment. The same engineers who install 1 Gbit/s equipment are also able to install 10 Gbit/s equipment (and vice versa) such that no significant costs or risks are involved in offering the different bandwidths. In support, TalkTalk in its response confirmed that there are no barriers for operators that switch between providing 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s as the "same underlying infrastructure, systems and processes are used".<sup>178</sup> As a result, most suppliers offer and sell the full range of CI Access services and no significant investments are required to start offering additional bandwidths. Moreover, the cost of equipment typically accounts for a very small proportion (less than 10%) of the overall cost of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> Openreach claimed that our understanding in terms of upgrades is not correct at all points, particularly between Ethernet services at 10 Gbit/s and WDM services (Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 92, paragraph 60). However, Openreach did not provide any clarification. Our understanding is that the same equipment can be used to provide 10 Gbit/s and some WDM services. Regardless, our view is that there will be supply-side substitution between CI Access services whether or not provided over the same equipment. We set out our reasoning for this further below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> Openreach's response to 8<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice dated 18 April 2018, see document entitled "New pricing and product launches for VHB portfolio", page 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.19.

providing a leased line<sup>179</sup>, and according to TalkTalk<sup>180</sup>, "are marginal to demand rather than fixed, so do not act as a barrier to entry."

4.78 Based on the above, we consider that where telecoms providers are already connected to a customer site, there will be supply-side substitution between CI Access services provided either over the same or different equipment.

# Where suppliers do not have an existing connection, competitive conditions do not differ by bandwidth

- 4.79 In practice, not all suppliers have an existing connection to the customer so for supply-side substitution to occur in those circumstances, a supplier may need to extend its network to provide a leased line service.<sup>181</sup>
- 4.80 Our assessment considers whether there is a sufficiently similar ability and incentive for operators to build out from their network to provide different bandwidths. If suppliers would react similarly across bandwidths in response to a SSNIP, these bandwidths can be combined into a single market.
- 4.81 The ability of a firm to supply a particular customer depends on the proximity of its network to that customer. A supplier with a network that is closer to the customer has a significant cost advantage over one that is further away. Customers may also face greater inconvenience if choosing to switch to suppliers located further away, due to the duration and uncertainty of the time taken for the supplier to extend its network. However, where significant dig distances are required this creates challenges in supplying all bandwidths. We have identified no significant differences in the technical requirements or costs in extending a network to supply one bandwidth or another (i.e. a supplier that is capable of supplying 1 Gbit/s is equally able to supply 10 Gbit/s).<sup>182</sup> Accordingly, on the supply side, we would expect competitive conditions to be the same across all products.
- 4.82 There are some suggestions that in practice some suppliers have been prepared to extend their networks different distances for higher bandwidth products. We have therefore also considered whether the distance over which operators would be able to compete to supply a customer in the event of a SSNIP (by the incumbent supplier) varies by bandwidth.
- 4.83 We consider the following evidence to assess whether the incentives of suppliers to connect to customers differ by bandwidth<sup>183</sup>:

 $<sup>^{179}</sup>$  We set out our analysis of these costs in Table 3.9. This analysis shows that infrastructure costs represent between 97.2% and 99.7% for 1 Gbit/s services and between [%] and [%]% for 10 Gbit/s services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> The purpose of our assessment is to identify the relevant constraints on the supply side for CI Access services. In its response, Openreach argued that we should consider the implications of sunk costs for supply-side entry, especially if considered as part of our SMP analysis. However, our view is that such factors should be restricted to our SMP analysis where we assess the strength of relevant constraints.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> As established above, the cost of equipment tends to have a very small contribution to the overall cost of supplying leased line services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> Openreach argued that it is not enough to assess whether or not the cost of extending networks is similar across all bandwidths, but we should also assess whether the revenue and timeframe associated with a supplier extending its

- evidence on the indicative dig distance for different bandwidths based on the revenues of different CI Access services and the costs of extending networks;
- evidence on how inconvenience to customers varies by distance; and
- evidence on actual digging behaviour by providers of CI Access services.
- 4.84 By considering the evidence above, we examine the incentives of suppliers in both a hypothetical and non-hypothetical context.

#### The indicative dig distance for different bandwidths

- 4.85 We have estimated the distance over which suppliers would find it profitable to extend their network for each CI Access service given current price levels. We compare the incremental revenues (assuming current price levels) to the incremental costs derived from supplying different services. This is based on Openreach's costs and current wholesale charges.<sup>184</sup> Our analysis is set out in detail in Annex 10 of Volume 2 which contains the results of our indicative dig cost model.
- 4.86 The results are based on a set of assumptions for costs (including, among others, the type of terrain), which reflect average costs in more urban areas. However, costs are likely to vary to some extent in practice and thus it may be profitable to dig further in areas where digging costs are lower. As these factors are unlikely to correlate with bandwidth requirements the assumptions are useful for a comparison across bandwidths.<sup>185</sup>
- 4.87 Table 4.2 presents a summary of the results. It shows the indicative dig distances<sup>186</sup> for Ethernet services at 100 Mbit/s, 1 Gbit/s, and 10 Gbit/s.<sup>187</sup> We present the results for different payback periods.

network varies across bandwidths (Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 93, paragraph 68). However, we do implicitly consider revenue (price of services) through examining indicative dig distances and timeframe by looking at the inconvenience faced by customers from waiting to be connected by a supplier. Openreach also argued that to the extent that customers are inconvenienced, this indicates that supply-side entry is much less likely (Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 94, paragraph 75). However, the question we are trying to answer through this assessment is not whether supply-side entry is likely but whether the incentives of suppliers to extend their networks to connect to customers varies across bandwidths.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> Incremental revenues include connection and rental charges based on Openreach's price list for EAD LA circuits. Incremental costs include passive costs (i.e. costs of extending the physical infrastructure) and active costs (i.e. costs of the electronic equipment). Passive costs are based on Openreach's Excess Construction Charges (ECCs).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> However, the model is indicative only. As set out in Annex 10, we note that the actual cost of network extension for any given site may be higher than the estimates of our indicative dig cost model and therefore, leading to shorter break-even distances.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> These distances shown have been converted from actual route distances to radial (straight-line) distances.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> We do not include the indicative dig distances for 10 Mbit/s services as they are broadly similar to 100 Mbit/s given that the wholesale charges and the equipment costs for both services are almost identical.

Payback period	100 Mbit/s	1 Gbit/s	10 Gbit/s
3 years	27	34	94
5 years	46	55	119

#### Table 4.2: Indicative dig distance for different CI Access services (metres)

Source: Ofcom analysis set out in Annex 10 of Volume 2.

- 4.88 This shows that, based on October 2018 charges, the maximum indicative dig distance for VHB services is significantly longer than for lower bandwidth services. For example, for a typical three-year payback period, the maximum indicative dig distances for 100 Mbit/s and 1 Gbit/s are 27m and 34m respectively, while for 10 Gbit/s is 94m. At current charges, a supplier of a VHB service would not necessarily be willing to provide lower bandwidths, as it would find it profitable to provide a VHB connection over a greater distance than would be profitable to provide lower bandwidths.
- 4.89 BT Group argued that our evidence on indicative dig distances points towards a competitive VHB market.<sup>188</sup> Similarly, Openreach argued that our evidence suggests that not all bandwidths are of similar interest for suppliers to dig to and that even the differences in dig distances between 100 Mbit/s and 1 Gbit/s are considerable.<sup>189</sup> However, the longer indicative distances for VHB are likely to be distorted by BT's high VHB charges where, even after its recent reduction (of nearly 40%) in wholesale charges in April 2018, it earns substantially higher returns than for other CI Access services. Therefore, caution should be taken when drawing conclusion on these distances for market definition purposes. In fact, our analysis suggests that [≫]<sup>190</sup>. We also acknowledge the differences between 100 Mbit/s and 1 Gbit/s but note that the distances are indicative only and therefore, we also examine evidence on customer inconvenience and actual digging behaviour further below.

#### Evidence on customer inconvenience

- 4.90 Our indicative dig distance analysis above may overstate the distance over which telecoms providers are able to compete. This is because digging to connect a customer is a time-consuming activity which delays the provision of the service and places a supplier at a competitive disadvantage.
- 4.91 The length of the delay is sometimes outside the control of the telecoms provider as it can be subject to factors such as site owners agreeing wayleaves in a timely manner. This is in contrast to a situation where the customer site is already connected and thus the service could be readily available to the customer. As customers attach some value to the time to connect, networks which are further away from the customer site would be disadvantaged against the incumbent supplier.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 3.3.

 $<sup>^{189}</sup>$  Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 94, paragraph 72.  $^{190}$  [>].

- 4.92 Evidence set out in Annex 11 of Volume 2 suggests that digging results in a provision time, for CI Access services, of [≫] working days (on average). This is [≫] than the mean time to provide for all orders ([≫] working days on average), and for fibre-connected orders ([≫]working days on average).<sup>191</sup> Also, based on Openreach's 2017 new connections, we find that the lead times increase as the distance (dig or fibre blown) of the connection increases.
- 4.93 Consumer research suggests these service delays represent an inconvenience for customers. The 2016 BDRC study, which we commissioned for the 2016 BCMR, found that a majority of respondents (51%) choose their existing supplier because they are already connected to its network.<sup>192</sup> It also found that the most frequent obstacle found by respondents who said that they experienced problems when migrating to an alternative service was 'time taken to deliver service/long delay in installation'. This is consistent with the results from the Cartesian 2018 report which indicate that service delays are the key problem facing leased line customers.
- 4.94 The evidence therefore suggests that CI Access customers may not be prepared to wait long enough for their service to be up and running for them to consider moving to a new supplier that would have to dig. This impacts the supply of leased lines at all bandwidths and thus may reduce the extent to which dig distances vary by bandwidth in practice.

#### Evidence on actual digging behaviour

- 4.95 In the following paragraphs, we explain that competition based on extending networks to compete with Openreach for specific leased line customers is not a significant feature of the market. This means that any possible differences in the propensity to extend networks further for some bandwidths have little impact in practice.
- 4.96 Evidence on actual digging behaviour, set out in detail at Annex 11 of Volume 2, shows that telecoms providers rarely extend their networks to supply leased lines at any bandwidth.<sup>193</sup> For example, only approximately [≫]% of [≫].<sup>194</sup> Based on data submitted by telecoms providers, we estimate that suppliers (other than Openreach) dug for 5% of all new connections provided in 2017 irrespective of the bandwidth provided.<sup>195</sup> For low bandwidth services (1 Gbit/s and below), most new connections were either provided using a third-party network (52%) or were already fibre connected or required fibre work but no duct work (44%). For VHB, the majority of new connections were already fibre connected (80%) and most of the remainder were provided using a third-party network (18%).

191

194 [⊁].

See Annex 11, "Evidence on the impact of network extensions on the extent of lead time".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> BDRC 2016 study, Figures 23 and 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> We also note that for 1 Gbit/s and below services, telecoms providers are often faced with a decision to either extend their own network or buy wholesale services from Openreach on regulated terms (or sometimes on commercial terms from networks other than Openreach). The latter to some extent may act as a disincentive for telecom providers to extend their own networks.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> These connections include leased line and dark fibre connections.

- 4.97 Where a telecoms provider is not fibre connected, the data indicates the propensity to dig is low and is similar across bandwidths, with just 3% of new connections involving duct work both for 1 Gbit/s and below connections and VHB connections.<sup>196</sup> The low propensity to dig could be partly due to the disadvantage faced by a supplier who needs to extend its network compared to one who is already connected. So, although we may in theory expect telecoms providers to dig more often for higher value customers, this disadvantage means that telecoms providers may not dig at all in practice (irrespective of the bandwidth provided), particularly if one supplier is already connected to the customer site.
- 4.98 When telecoms providers do dig, the dig distance is similar across all bandwidths: while the actual median dig distance is 14m for bandwidths of 1 Gbit/s and below, this is 13m for VHB services. However, this data covers very few digs (just 17 in the case of VHB in 2017), so little weight can be placed on the data given the small number of digs.

#### We find that competitive constraints do not vary by bandwidth

- 4.99 Openreach argued that our evidence on indicative dig distances shows that not all customer sites/bandwidths are valued the same.<sup>197</sup> It said our considerations of customer inconvenience and actual dig distances are not relevant under the hypothetical monopolist test, and if anything, the former suggests that no operator will expand as both they and the customer will not find it worthwhile.<sup>198</sup>
- 4.100 We consider indicative dig distances, customer inconvenience and actual dig distances to examine whether the competitive constraints are likely to vary by bandwidth. In summary:
  - The maximum indicative dig distance for VHB is longer than for low bandwidth services and likely to be distorted by BT's high VHB charges.
  - Nevertheless, a supplier digging to connect a customer is a time-consuming activity and consumers may not be prepared to wait long enough. This is likely to be true for all bandwidths and, therefore, may reduce the extent to which dig distances vary by bandwidth in practice. Therefore, the actual dig distance for VHB Access circuits is likely to be much shorter than the estimated indicative dig distances.
  - This is consistent with evidence on actual digging behaviour, which shows that telecoms providers rarely extend their networks to supply leased lines at any bandwidth and that even when they do, distances are low for all bandwidths.

#### We define a single market for CI Access services at all bandwidths

4.101 Based on our analysis above, we consider that different bandwidths are supply-side substitutes where a telecoms provider has an existing connection to the customer, such that a hypothetical monopolist of a given bandwidth would not be able to profitably impose a SSNIP. Where telecoms providers do not have an existing connection, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> Excludes dark fibre connections for which information about the bandwidth provided over these connections was not available.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 94, paragraph 72.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 94, paragraphs 69 and 75.

evidence indicates that their ability to supply in response to a SSNIP does not differ by bandwidth, therefore pointing at similar competitive conditions across all bandwidths.

- 4.102 We recognise that if some leased lines have particularly higher prices and margins, it may be more profitable for a provider to extend its network to supply those lines than to extend its network to supply less profitable lines. However, these higher prices could be themselves a reflection of BT's market power where Openreach has not been constrained by price regulation, so the higher dig distances may not necessarily be a reflection of any fundamental difference in supply-side conditions. As mentioned, evidence on actual digging primarily shows that digging occurs very rarely and that when it does, distances are low for all bandwidths. This is consistent with competitive conditions being similar across all bandwidths.
- 4.103 Based on this evidence, we consider leased line suppliers are equally able to supply all bandwidths and to switch between them at low cost and quickly, pointing to a single market on the supply side. We therefore conclude that all bandwidths are in a single market.

#### Dark fibre substitution

- 4.104 The provision of dark fibre differs only from the supply of CI Access services in that the equipment is installed and managed by the customer itself, or another supplier, rather than by the infrastructure provider.
- 4.105 To assess the supply-side constraints imposed by dark fibre on CI Access services, we have applied a similar approach to our analysis above. Namely, we have considered whether, in response to a SSNIP, dark fibre suppliers could start supplying CI Access services in the short term and without incurring significant additional costs, and whether the ability and incentives to do this change depending on the bandwidth.

#### Dark fibre is a close supply-side substitute when customers are already fibre connected

- 4.106 When already connected to the customer site, a dark fibre provider would need to purchase and install equipment at both ends of the circuit to start supplying CI Access services to end customers. The dark fibre provider would also need to maintain and manage this equipment.
- 4.107 If the dark fibre provider does not already sell active services, then it is possible that the cost involved in starting to install and maintain equipment may be such that it would not be profitable to start providing CI Access services in response to a SSNIP. However, as the main dark fibre providers (e.g. CityFibre, Zayo, euNetworks and Colt) all supply both dark fibre and CI Access services, we consider that they would be able to provide CI Access services services sufficiently quickly and at minimal cost in the event of a SSNIP.<sup>199</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> For the same reasons as set out in our approach to supply-side substitution, for where suppliers are already connected. We also note that telecoms providers could purchase dark fibre and use it to provide active services in the event of a SSNIP.

4.108 This is supported by evidence set out in Annex 14 of Volume 2, which suggests that CityFibre's dark fibre service competes for CI Access customers of all bandwidths.<sup>200</sup> It is further supported by evidence from price data submitted by telecoms provides which indicates that dark fibre prices are competitive against the range of CI Access services, even after accounting for the costs of equipment (see Annex 8 of Volume 2). IIG agreed that its members (CityFibre, Zayo and euNetworks) could easily offer CI Access services in response to a SSNIP but pointed out that the ease of switching should not be exaggerated as there are fixed costs involved.<sup>201</sup> Openreach also agreed that dark fibre is a likely competitor for CI Access customers at all bandwidths, where the customer is already fibre connected.<sup>202</sup>

## Where suppliers are not already connected, dark fibre providers are equally able to supply CI Access services as other CI Access suppliers

- 4.109 Where it is not already connected to the customer site, the dark fibre provider needs to extend its network to start supplying CI Access services. As set out above, a telecoms provider would only extend its network if it is profitable to do so. The further the dark fibre provider needs to dig, the less profitable it is to connect the customer. Given that dark fibre providers could start supplying CI Access services sufficiently quickly and at a minimal cost, we consider that the same indicative dig distance analysis conducted for CI Access services applies for dark fibre.
- 4.110 Therefore, where its network is close enough to the customer site, we consider that a dark fibre supplier would place as strong a supply-side constraint on the provision of CI Access services as any other CI Access supplier and would be similar for all bandwidths. For this reason, we conclude that dark fibre, when used to supply or self-supply CI Access services, is in the same product market as CI Access services.

### **Conclusion on CI Access product market definition**

- 4.111 We conclude that there is a single market for CI Access services at all bandwidths, which includes all wholesale fibre-based Ethernet and WDM services used to connect end customers to fibre networks.
- 4.112 This market includes dark fibre used to self-supply or supply CI Access services but excludes business grade connectivity services provided over EFM, as well as symmetric and asymmetric broadband.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>200</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, paragraph A20.80.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.4.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 95, paragraph 77.

## 5. CI Access: geographic market definition

- 5.1 This section sets out our assessment of the relevant geographic markets for CI Access services. In defining geographic markets, we aim to identify areas in which the conditions of competition are sufficiently homogeneous, and which can be distinguished from neighbouring areas in which the prevailing conditions of competition are significantly different.<sup>203</sup>
- 5.2 We identify variations in competitive conditions between different geographic areas based on the presence of rival infrastructure, as we consider that this is the main factor determining the prevailing conditions of competition in a given location.<sup>204</sup> Therefore, we analyse network presence, which we assess by determining the number of rival networks within a specific distance (the buffer distance) of customer sites, across the UK and group together areas with similar levels of rival infrastructure. Where we identify areas with at least two rival infrastructure networks present, we conduct further analysis to determine whether competitive conditions within those areas are homogeneous. We refer to these as High Network Reach (HNR) areas.
- 5.3 Based on our analysis, we define the following relevant geographic markets:
  - BT Only areas;
  - BT+1 areas;
  - the Central London Area (CLA);
  - High Network Reach areas of each of Birmingham, Bristol, Edinburgh, Glasgow, Leeds and Manchester (Metro Areas);
  - all other High Network Reach areas (taken together); and
  - the Hull Area.
- 5.4 This section is structured as follows:
  - we summarise stakeholder responses to our proposed geographic market definition;
  - we set out our approach to geographic market definition;
  - we present the methodology for undertaking our network reach analysis; and
  - we present our geographic assessment.

## Summary of stakeholder responses to consultation proposals

5.5 Overall, 18 consultation respondents commented on our proposed geographic market definition.<sup>205</sup> Some stakeholders agreed with the geographic markets defined, for example:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> We use the term 'presence' to refer to when a network is sufficiently close that it can serve the customer on request or is already connected to a customer. In the consultation we referred to this as 'proximity'. We have used the term 'presence' to capture the fact that the 'buffer distance' is not only measuring the distance that rivals would extend their network to serve a customer, but also how accurately we can measure when rivals are present.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> BDUK, BT Group, CityFibre, Colt, Gamma, Hyperoptic, IIG, INCA, KCOM, Openreach, Sorrento Networks, SSE, TalkTalk, UKCTA, Virgin Media, Vodafone, Zayo, and [34].

- Virgin "agrees with Ofcom that BT Only, BT+1 and HNR areas should be treated as separate geographic markets for the purpose of regulation" and "consider[s] that all three areas have distinct competitive characteristics"<sup>206</sup>; and
- SSE "agree[s] with the geographic markets that Ofcom have identified for CI Access services".<sup>207</sup>
- 5.6 TalkTalk argued that "if Ofcom corrects the assumptions used to define geographic markets (e.g. buffer distance, network coverage threshold) this will change the size of each economic market".<sup>208</sup> However, TalkTalk broadly agreed with the defined geographic markets into which we grouped postcode sectors.<sup>209</sup>
- 5.7 The main comments made by stakeholders were in relation to our overall approach to geographic market definition, the parameters underlying the network reach analysis and the CLA boundary.

#### **Comments on overall approach**

- 5.8 The majority of respondents either agreed or did not raise concerns in relation to our proposed approach. Some stakeholders were in general agreement with our approach, their comments on specific parameters notwithstanding, for example:
  - IIG "broadly agrees with Ofcom's approach to geographic market definition based on the presence of operators in a given geographic area" <sup>210</sup>;
  - Virgin "agree[s] with Ofcom's approach to define 11 geographic markets" <sup>211</sup>;
  - Zayo "considers that Ofcom's approach has been thorough and that the resulting product and geographic markets proposed are a reasonable representation of the competition conditions in the UK for CI access services" <sup>212</sup>; and
  - Sorrento Networks was "in general agreement".<sup>213</sup>
- 5.9 Vodafone<sup>214</sup> argued for a national market for CI Access. It considered that competition is at a national scale due to customers' needs to connect multiple sites across the UK, arguing that "when a customer seeks supply for their connectivity needs, this is typically on the basis of the entire need for their business (not just one site within it)". <sup>215</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.88.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.89-2.96.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup>IIG's response to the 018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.5.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, page 5, paragraph 3.1.7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> Sorrento Networks' response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 2-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraphs 3.1.1, 3.25.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 215}$  Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 3.12.

- 5.10 Vodafone<sup>216</sup>, UKCTA<sup>217</sup>, [>]<sup>218</sup> and Hyperoptic<sup>219</sup> disagreed that proximity to rival networks imposes a competitive constraint on incumbent providers:
  - Vodafone argued that "it is clear that the presence of alternative infrastructure on its own is not a sufficient indicator of a competitive market or an independently functioning geographic market";<sup>220</sup> and
  - UKCTA argued that "if a customer does not already have connections from multiple suppliers *in situ*, then the customer will not benefit from rival network infrastructure".<sup>221</sup>
- 5.11 BT Group argued that we failed to account for unrestricted PIA in our approach as it "will materially increase CPs' ability and incentive to deploy fibre"<sup>222</sup>, and that taking this into account by "using an appropriate buffer distance would likely result in many more postcode sectors being classified as HNR areas".<sup>223</sup>

#### **Comments on network reach analysis**

5.12 The majority of comments we received from stakeholders were in relation to the network reach analysis. Some stakeholders disagreed with at least one of the proposed parameters.<sup>224</sup>

#### Comments on customer sites and rival network

- 5.13 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation we used a database from Market Location to identify those business customers likely to use leased lines combined with mobile base stations that currently use leased lines, assuming that each of these were located at the centre of their postcodes.<sup>225</sup> We measured the extent of rival network infrastructure presence based on the distance from a customer site to an operator's duct and/or flexibility points.<sup>226</sup>
- 5.14 In relation to customer sites, Openreach<sup>227</sup> disagreed with the use of the database of large business sites instead of actual circuit connections data in the network reach analysis, while TalkTalk<sup>228</sup> said a higher degree of precision in their actual locations instead of postcode centroids should have been obtained.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraphs 3.1.5, 3.20, 3.28-3.29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 12-14.

<sup>218 [⊁].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> Hyperoptic's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 3-4.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 220}$  Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 3.20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 3.32, 3.43-3.44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, Annex 1, paragraphs 16 and 81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> BT Group, Gamma, IIG, INCA, Openreach, SSE, TalkTalk, UKCTA, Virgin Media, Zayo, and [×].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 5.12-5.13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 5.14-5.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraphs 4-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> TalkTalk letter to Ofcom on 26 March 2017, <u>Estimation of dig distance within the context of BCMR</u> [accessed 22 May 2019].

- 5.15 In relation to rival networks, some stakeholders raised concerns related to the competitive constraints from rival networks:
  - TalkTalk<sup>229</sup> and Gamma<sup>230</sup> considered that competitive conditions will differ depending on which operator/s is/are nearby. TalkTalk suggested including only operators with significant UK-wide presence in the analysis by defining a competitor set.
  - [ $\gg$ ] argued that "[ $\gg$ ]" and "[ $\gg$ ]".<sup>231</sup>
  - Hyperoptic argued that "there are additional factors beyond the mere presence of rival infrastructure that have prohibited switching to date that should be given due consideration in determining the prevailing conditions of competition within a geography".<sup>232</sup>

#### Comments on the proposed 50m buffer distance

- 5.16 In 2018 BCMR Consultation we proposed using a 50m buffer distance in our network reach analysis to assess the presence of rival network infrastructure in relation to customer sites.<sup>233</sup>
- 5.17 SSE agreed that "using a buffer distance of 50m from an operator's duct is a sensible approach". <sup>234</sup> However, Openreach<sup>235</sup> and Virgin<sup>236</sup> argued that the buffer distance is too short, while Vodafone<sup>237</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>238</sup> and [≫]<sup>239</sup> argued that it is too long.
- 5.18 Their main arguments for a longer or shorter buffer distance can be summarised as follows:
  - Results of the cost model: The majority of stakeholders generally supported the use
    of the dig distance cost model as an evidence-based approach to inform the buffer
    distance. However, Openreach<sup>240</sup> and Virgin<sup>241</sup> considered that the model supports a
    buffer distance of at least 100m while Vodafone<sup>242</sup> argued that the model
    overestimates dig distances and actual network extensions are below the 50m radial
    distance;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.80-2.82.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, page 4-5.

<sup>231 [≻].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> Hyperoptic's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 3-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 5.21-5.22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraph 28, 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 1.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.55-2.70.

<sup>239 [≫].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraph 28, 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex 1, paragraphs 1.3-1.9, 1.24.

- Evidence on actual dig distances: TalkTalk<sup>243</sup> and [≫]<sup>244</sup> argued that evidence on actual dig distances supports shorter dig distances<sup>245</sup>; and
- Measurement inaccuracies: Openreach<sup>246</sup> argued that 50m is too short to account for the measurement inaccuracies in the network reach analysis, such as the assumption that a customer site is located at its postcode centroid, while TalkTalk<sup>247</sup> argued that increasing the buffer distance to 50m to account for modelling error was inappropriate.
- 5.19 TalkTalk considered that buffer distances for the CLA should be considered independently to the rest of the UK due to higher construction costs in the CLA. <sup>248</sup>

#### Comments on the proposed coverage threshold of 65%

- 5.20 In 2018 BCMR Consultation we proposed a network coverage threshold of 65%; that is, a postcode sector will be found to have rival network(s) present if rival network(s) are able to supply more than 65% of large business sites and mobile base stations in that postcode sector.<sup>249</sup>
- 5.21 Openreach<sup>250</sup> argued that our proposed coverage threshold of 65% was too high, while others (Vodafone<sup>251</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>252</sup>, Zayo<sup>253</sup>, Cityfibre<sup>254</sup>, IIG<sup>255</sup> and INCA<sup>256</sup>) considered it to be too low.
- 5.22 Openreach<sup>257</sup> argued for a 50% threshold to counterbalance the measurement inaccuracies with the network reach analysis.
- 5.23 TalkTalk<sup>258</sup> and Vodafone<sup>259</sup> disagreed with our proposed use of the 65% threshold, with TalkTalk arguing that it was a repetition of a figure used in Ofcom's 2008 WBA market review.<sup>260</sup> TalkTalk<sup>261</sup> suggested a threshold above 70% and Vodafone<sup>262</sup> suggested a 100%

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.55-2.70.

<sup>244 [≫].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> TalkTalk asserted we chose the 50m distance without considering shorter buffer distances, evidenced by the lack of sensitivity shorter than 25m. In paragraph 5.80 below and in Annex 13, we present a sensitivity for a buffer distance of 25m.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraphs 28, 33, 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> TalkTalk letter to Ofcom of 26 March 2017, *Estimation of dig distance within the context of BCMR* [accessed 22 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.117.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 5.24.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 250}$  Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraphs 37, 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex 1, paragraphs 1.10-1.12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.73-2.79.

 $<sup>^{253}</sup>$  Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 3.1.11 – 3.1.17.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 254}$  CityFibre's response to the 2018 PIMR Consultation, paragraphs 4.3.1 - 4.3.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 4.5.12-4.5.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> INCA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraph 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.76, 2.78.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex 1, paragraphs 1.10-1.12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> See 2008 WBA Statement, paragraph 4.45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>261</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.79.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex 1, paragraph 1.12.

sensitivity is needed to understand the implications of the threshold. The other stakeholders suggested 90%<sup>263</sup> and considered that a 65% threshold does not represent an area of sufficiently homogeneous competitive conditions and/or that there is a risk of under regulation by incorrectly overestimating the degree of competition.

#### Comments on aggregation unit (using postcode sectors)

- 5.24 In 2018 BCMR Consultation we aggregated the results of the network reach analysis, carried out at a postcode level, into postcode sectors.<sup>264</sup>
- 5.25 While TalkTalk "generally agreed[d] with Ofcom's use of postcode sectors as the appropriate geographic unit"<sup>265</sup>, it still considered they "may not be sufficiently granular since this approach finds no SMP where no constraint exists".<sup>266</sup> Openreach agreed with our use of postcode sectors in Central London as they "are probably small enough that the competitive conditions are similar"<sup>267</sup>, but argued that "outside 'super urban' areas, postcode areas are significantly larger and will include areas where there is limited network competition due to limited demand".<sup>268</sup>

#### **Comments on CLA boundary**

- 5.26 In 2018 BCMR Consultation we proposed the CLA, as defined in 2016 BCMR, as a separate geographic market to the rest of the UK, considering that competitive conditions within HNR areas in the CLA are sufficiently different from other HNR areas.<sup>269</sup>
- 5.27 Virgin<sup>270</sup> and SSE<sup>271</sup> agreed with the CLA definition, while TalkTalk<sup>272</sup> agreed that the CLA is a distinct geographic market to the rest of the UK.<sup>273</sup>
- 5.28 Openreach<sup>274</sup> argued we have not provided evidence that the boundary of the CLA remains correct.<sup>275</sup>
- 5.29 We explain how we have taken into account stakeholders' arguments and evidence under the relevant sub-headings below. First, to provide context for our response, we have set

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 263}$  Stakeholders argue that we used a 90% threshold in the 2016 BCMR.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 5.23.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 265}$  TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.83.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 266}$  TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.83.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 267}$  Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraph 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraph 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 5.48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 8.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 271}\,SSE's$  response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, answer to question 5.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>272</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.94.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> Sorrento Networks was in general agreement with the geographic markets we defined.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>274</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraphs 47-51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>275</sup> In addition, Openreach argued that we have not been clear in how the Boundary Test was applied in this review to define the CLA (Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraphs 49). However, we note that we have not used the Boundary Test and there is no reference to it in the 2018 BCMR Consultation. Vodafone also considered that we are wrong to define CLA as a separate market as a single national market exists (Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraphs 3.13-3.15). We address this as part of our response to Vodafone's argument on defining a market.

our further explanation on our approach to geographic market definition, the choice of the buffer distance, and defining the CLA as a separate market.

## Approach to geographic market definition

#### Purpose of geographic market definition

- 5.30 The purpose of market definition (in its product and geographic dimensions) is to structure and inform the assessment of whether a particular market is characterised by effective competition or should be subject to *ex ante* regulation. This is consistent with the EU regulatory framework, which recognises that market definition is not an end in itself but is a prerequisite for assessing the degree of an undertaking's market power.<sup>276</sup> After specifying which services should be included within the relevant product market boundaries, we determine the geographic scope of the market.
- 5.31 As part of this exercise, the purpose of geographic market definition is to define areas with similar competitive conditions. It identifies the areas in which competitive conditions are sufficiently homogeneous, and distinct from other areas in which the conditions of competition are significantly different.<sup>277</sup> The ultimate aim of this exercise is that the strength of competitive constraints in different geographic areas can be accurately measured in an assessment of SMP, thereby ensuring that any regulation is targeted to areas where competition is not effective.
- 5.32 It is important to bear in mind that geographic areas do not need to be perfectly homogeneous. This is consistent with the view of the BEREC Common Position on geographical aspects of market analysis:

"In order to group geographical units, there is no need for competitive conditions to be perfectly homogeneous across all geographical areas included within one market.

Areas should be aggregated so that competitive conditions within a market are sufficiently homogeneous whereas competitive conditions differ between markets with potential effects on either the SMP finding or the identified competition problems."<sup>278</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>276</sup> "It should be recognised that the objective of market definition is not an end in itself, but part of a process, namely assessing the degree of an undertaking's market power." EC SMP Guidelines, fn 19.

<sup>&</sup>quot;In this regard, it is important for NRAs to bear in mind the purpose of market definition, which is not an end in itself but a means to undertaking an analysis of competitive conditions, for the purposes of determining whether ex ante regulation is required or not." EU Commission, explanatory note, page 21 paragraph 4.

<sup>&</sup>quot;The overall objective of defining a market in both its product and geographic dimension is to identify those actual and potential competitors of the undertaking(s) potentially holding SMP, [...] As a result, the definition of the relevant market is the prerequisite for assessing whether a particular market is characterised by effective competition or should be subject to ex ante regulation [...] "EU Commission, explanatory note, page 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>277</sup> See for example, EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 48. "According to established case-law, the relevant geographic market comprises an area in which the undertakings concerned are involved in the supply and demand of the relevant products or services, in which the conditions of competition are sufficiently homogeneous, and which can be distinguished from neighbouring areas in which the prevailing conditions of competition are significantly different. Areas in which the conditions of competition are not constitute a uniform market."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> BEREC, 2014. <u>Common Position on geographic aspects of market analysis (definition and remedies)</u>, paragraphs 128-129 [accessed 11 June 2019].

5.33 It is also important to note that geographic market definition examines whether competitive constraints are similar, but the strength of those constraints is examined in the SMP assessment. In other words, defining an area as a distinct geographic market does not determine whether or not there is SMP in that area, nor does it necessarily mean that the SMP finding will be different from neighbouring geographic areas. For example, this is recognised in the ERG Common Position, 2008:

"The analysis of the homogeneity of competitive conditions will already include some elements of the SMP analysis. However, for means of geographic market definition, the goal is not to investigate the market power of a particular operator (or particular operators), but to make an assessment of significant differences in competitive conditions across geographic areas."<sup>279</sup>

#### We adopt a modified greenfield approach

- 5.34 When carrying out our market definition analysis we have applied the modified greenfield approach. That is, the analysis below is conducted in relation to a hypothetical scenario in which there are no *ex ante* SMP remedies in the reference market(s), but *ex ante* SMP remedies in other markets continue to apply.
- 5.35 For example, we assume that remedies imposed in the PIMR market apply and that therefore BT is required to provide unrestricted access to its ducts and poles (i.e. the unrestricted PIA remedy)<sup>280</sup> no later than one month after the conditions of this Statement come into force.<sup>281</sup>

# We identify variations in competitive conditions based on the presence of rival infrastructure

- 5.36 On a strict demand and supply basis, each customer site constitutes its own geographic market. On the demand-side, a customer requiring connection to a particular business site or mobile base station would not find connection to an alternative site as a substitute. On the supply-side, a network operator connecting one site could not easily divert that connection to a different site in response to a SSNIP.
- 5.37 However, it is neither practicable nor meaningful to analyse each customer location. First, there are hundreds of thousands of customer locations, and it would be unmanageable to find separate geographic markets and remedies for each. Second, individual geographic markets will not produce meaningful results for the SMP assessment. If each customer site

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> ERG, 2008. <u>Common Position on Geographic Aspects of Market Analysis (definition and remedies)</u>, page 21 [accessed 22 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>280</sup> The term "unrestricted PIA" we are using in this statement is equivalent to the terms "unrestricted DPA" and "uDPA" which we used in the November 2018 BCMR Consultation. We have decided to use a different terminology now to distinguish between the concept of having access to BT's ducts and poles (DPA) from the PIMR remedy that requires BT to offer a product to provide access to its ducts and poles (PIA).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>281</sup> We assess the potential impact of unrestricted PIA on buffer distances under the network reach analysis below.

were assessed as a separate market, there would be 100% service shares in each geographic market.<sup>282</sup>

- 5.38 In order to make our analysis tractable, we aggregate areas which face similar competitive conditions. We consider that the most important factor affecting competition is the presence of rival infrastructure. Customer sites will be most competitive where there are multiple networks connected (or able to connect) to that customer and least competitive where there is only one network.
- 5.39 Vodafone<sup>283</sup> and UKCTA<sup>284</sup> disagreed that proximity to rival networks was evidence of variation in competitive conditions, arguing that retail competition is driven by networks already connected to customer sites, not network extension.
- 5.40 In order to analyse presence, we need to measure where networks are in relation to customer sites, and how close networks need to be in order to compete for a customer connection. We do not have reliable data showing where existing fibre connections are<sup>285</sup>, so we rely on data about operators' networks combined with the location of business sites.<sup>286</sup> Moreover, even if we had perfect data on all fibre connections, it would not tell us about competitive conditions for a new site, where either no operators are present or where an operator would need to extend its network to supply a connection. We therefore also need to assess how far operators are likely to extend their networks to serve a new customer.
- 5.41 Vodafone<sup>287</sup> argued that a national market exists because demand and supply of leased lines is on a national scale, and that to be a player in the market, national network coverage is essential. We do not agree with Vodafone that to compete in the market an operator needs a national footprint. Colt, in London, is an example of a network with a localised geographic footprint which is highly successful in winning customers in that area. Although some retail customers may require national connections and prefer a single network supplier, those suppliers often source wholesale physical connections from a variety of networks, and tend to evaluate provision of leased lines on a site-by-site basis,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>282</sup> An exception to this would be when customers are served by multiple providers for resilience purposes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraphs 3.1.1-3.1.6, 3.12-3.16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>284</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 12-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>285</sup> This information was requested from stakeholders under our statutory information gathering powers, however we consider it unusable as stakeholders were not able to provide an accurate list of buildings that were connected by fibre.
<sup>286</sup> We believe these measures are reasonable given the data limitations and our purpose.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>287</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraphs 3.1.1-3.1.6, 3.12-3.16.

not nationally.<sup>288,289</sup> Therefore, even if demand from retail customers was solely for multisite, national connectivity, this does not lead to national markets at a wholesale level.<sup>290</sup>

5.42 Therefore, we consider that the presence of rival infrastructure is the key factor determining the competitive conditions in the provision of leased lines.

#### Our approach to using a network reach analysis

- 5.43 To define the geographic markets based on the presence of rival infrastructure we follow these steps:
  - we measure the presence of rival infrastructure within a given radial distance (the buffer distance) of each large business site and mobile base station in the UK. We refer to this as network reach analysis;
  - we calculate the distribution of rival infrastructure across the large business sites and mobile base stations in each postcode sector in the UK;
  - we group together postcode sectors with similar levels of rival infrastructure; and
  - we examine in more detail areas with high presence of rival infrastructure, corresponding to the presence of at least two sufficiently close rival networks (HNR areas).
- 5.44 It is important to bear in mind that aggregating different geographic areas based on the presence of rival infrastructure is a complicated exercise. It is necessary to make pragmatic decisions to conduct any geographic analysis of this nature. For example:
  - it is difficult to draw a clear line between areas of competitive pressure, as there exists a continuum of competitive conditions;
  - we must determine an appropriate level of aggregation to produce tractable and meaningful markets; that is, precise enough to capture significant variations in competitive pressure but also broad enough so as to not result in unnecessary microanalysis that does not assist the broader exercise of identifying market power; and
  - we must make a judgement on the appropriate measure of network presence, reflecting both the distance a rival must be located to pose a difference in competitive conditions, and how accurately we can measure this distance.
- 5.45 Reflecting this objective, we expand on the approach we have adopted in our network reach analysis below, laying out our assumptions and methodology in detail.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>288</sup> In a meeting of 1 March 2018, Vodafone explained that when considering how to supply a Vodafone unconnected location, they compared the cost on a site-by-site basis based on their own network, that of Virgin and Openreach. While choices are made site-by-site, it is in tandem necessary to ensure that over the entire range of sites that the connectivity costs are achieved which can match or improve upon other competitors' costs. This is necessary in order to be price-competitive over the entire range of sites across the UK for which the connectivity is sought.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>289</sup> eir is another example of a leased line provider which evaluates supply to sites on a site-by-site basis, using a combination of their own network and rival networks to provide leased line services and uses multiple different wholesale providers. eir uses leased lines from BT/Openreach, Virgin Media, its own network, Vodafone and TalkTalk. eir's response to QA1 of the BCMR s.135-19 Notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>290</sup> On the demand side, leased line customers may also demand services from multiple networks for other reasons including cost and resilience requirements.

## **Network reach analysis**

- 5.46 The network reach analysis calculates, for each postcode sector in the UK, the number of telecoms providers supplying leased lines other than BT that have network within the buffer distance of the large business sites and mobile base stations in that postcode sector. This allows us to identify postcode sectors that are likely to have sufficiently homogeneous conditions of competition.
- 5.47 This analysis uses a number of parameters which we explain below. We then explain how we aggregate postcode sectors into geographic markets based on similarity of competitive conditions.

#### Customer sites (business sites and mobile base stations)

- 5.48 As in the 2016 BCMR, we analyse network reach using a database from Market Location.<sup>291</sup> We base our analysis on the sites of businesses and government sites with 250 or more employees nationally. In total, this database contains the locations of over 164 thousand sites including businesses, schools, councils, hospitals and other public sector organisations. Another approach would be to use sites with existing leased line connections (i.e. leased line inventory data) instead of business sites data, but we are unable to due to data quality concerns.<sup>292</sup> We could potentially use new connections data, but there are insufficient volumes to use as an effective weight in our network reach analysis due to the geographic granularity required (see Annex 12).<sup>293</sup> Neither dataset would capture new sites which required leased lines. We have therefore combined the Market Location business site database with mobile base stations that currently use leased lines (totalling over 26 thousand) which we identify from MNO leased line inventory data.<sup>294</sup> The MNO inventory data is not affected by the same data quality issues as the leased line inventory data. We consider this combined set of business sites and mobile base stations data is a reasonable proxy for the location of customers likely to purchase leased lines.295
- 5.49 Openreach argued that large business sites are not representative of leased line demand<sup>296</sup>, presenting a few examples of businesses with more than 250 employees nationally who do not require CI Access services. We recognise that the data on large business sites used for our network reach analysis will contain businesses such as these. However, there will be other businesses that do not meet the 250 or more employees threshold that do require

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>291</sup> We have recently obtained an update to this database, see Annex 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>292</sup> See Annex 12 where we discuss the quality issues with the leased line inventory data.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>293</sup> This contrasts with our service share analysis which is calculated over larger geographic areas, so the smaller volumes in the new connections data are sufficient.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>294</sup> Stakeholder responses to questions A1 and A2 of the 5<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>295</sup> We considered instead basing the analysis on the location of new connections in 2017. However, due to these being fewer than the number of large business sites and mobile base stations, this created issues having too few observations per postcode sector.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>296</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraph 5.

leased lines. We consider that large business sites are a reasonable proxy for those businesses that demand leased lines.  $^{\rm 297}$ 

- 5.50 To calculate network reach for a large business site or mobile base station, we need to measure its location. We assume that business sites and mobile base stations are located at the centroid of their postcode (this is the mean grid reference of all postal delivery points in that postcode).<sup>298</sup> This is because with the data available we can only identify mobile base station locations with reference to the postcode. The business site data did provide full addresses. TalkTalk<sup>299</sup> suggested we use a tool (such as Google Maps) to locate offices with a higher degree of precision using its own head office by way of illustration. As noted above, our network reach analysis already takes account of 164 thousand business locations. It would not be practicable to individually convert these addresses into coordinates for such a large number of sites. Moreover, we note that even this would not provide an accurate measure of the exact distance as we do not know where in a building the fibre entry point is. There would be a significantly increased burden in having to conduct such an analysis and we have no reason to believe it would result in a materially different result.
- 5.51 The use of postcode centroids, as TalkTalk<sup>300</sup> argued, could result in a measurement inaccuracy in larger postcodes with large business sites and mobile base stations located further away from the centroid. However, in most cases this will not have a significant impact on the results of the network reach analysis, as the area covered by a postcode tends to be small in densely populated and business regions.<sup>301</sup> We also consider that our selected buffer distance of 50m (see below), as well as our use of a threshold of 65% of sites, is conservative and so accounts for this potential for measurement inaccuracy.

#### **Rival networks**

- 5.52 Our network reach analysis measures the extent of networks other than BT, which we term rival networks. We assume BT's network is ubiquitous (outside the Hull Area), so we are interested in distinguishing between areas where there are differences in the extent of competition from rival networks.
- 5.53 We measure the extent of a network based on the location of an operator's duct or flexibility points (whichever is closer). We consider that distance to an operator's duct and network infrastructure is the most appropriate measure of network reach as most of the costs of network extension relate to the cost of constructing new duct to the customer site.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>297</sup> The Tribunal did not rule against this approach (see paragraph 421 of the <u>BCMR Judgment</u>).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>298</sup> The Tribunal did not rule against this approach (see paragraph 426 of the BCMR Judgment).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>299</sup> TalkTalk letter to Ofcom of 26 March 2017, Estimation of dig distance within the context of BCMR [accessed 11 June 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>300</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.66-2.70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>301</sup> Densely populated and business regions are the focus of our analysis as they are the areas more likely to be effectively competitive or have the potential to become so within this review period.

- 5.54 TalkTalk and Gamma argued that we ought to take into account the difference in competitive constraints that different rival operators will impose on BT when defining geographic markets.<sup>302</sup> Zayo<sup>303</sup> considered that the presence of rival network does not mean that a rival is 'established' in that area. Hyperoptic<sup>304</sup> raised concerns that presence of a rival network did not impose a competitive constraint on BT due to significant switching costs, BT's advantages of owning a ubiquitous network and multiple suppliers leading to difficulties with fault diagnosis. [≫] also raised concerns around the competitive constraints arising from nearby rival infrastructure.
- 5.55 In addition, TalkTalk<sup>305</sup> suggested that we should only consider a subset of rival telecoms providers, specifically those with 5-10% coverage of businesses nationally, since only these rivals will be able to constrain BT. TalkTalk contrasted our approach with our IEC analysis in which only PCOs are considered to place a competitive constraint on BT.
- 5.56 We disagree with TalkTalk and other stakeholders on both points. At the geographic market definition stage, we do not attempt to evaluate the differing strengths of competitive constraints imposed by different operators as we consider this forms part of the SMP assessment.<sup>306</sup> Networks exist to serve customers, and a natural starting point for the geographic market analysis is to focus on the presence of rival infrastructure to customers. However, in our SMP assessment in Section 6, we recognise that not all suppliers with networks located nearby would be equally able to compete with BT, therefore, we look at other indicators to add depth to our analysis.<sup>307</sup>
- 5.57 In the IEC market, we use a presence based PCO test, as the wholesale supplier needs to be able to offer connectivity between exchanges, so a minimum amount of network infrastructure is needed in order to be able to supply such a service.<sup>308</sup> For the purposes of our geographic market assessment in the CI Access market, however, we consider any rival telecoms provider that can supply a business or mobile base station places a competitive constraint on BT.

#### **Buffer distance**

5.58 The first step in analysing network reach is to define the measured distance over which rival networks are likely to be sufficiently close to competitively serve customers. We refer to this as the "buffer distance".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>302</sup> TalkTalk said that implicitly assuming that a very small leased line operator imposes the same constraint as a major provider such as Virgin Media is inappropriate and incorrect. Gamma hypothesised that a postcode sector where BT and Virgin Media were only present would be a distinctly different competitive dynamic to a postcode sector where Vodafone and Gamma were only present.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>303</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 3.1.14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>304</sup> Hyperoptic's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>305</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.80-2.82.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>306</sup> Leased line operators with a relatively small footprint (e.g. Colt) have had success and it would be inappropriate to exclude them from the analysis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>307</sup> See Section 6, *Our interpretation of the infrastructure indicators*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>308</sup> See Section 7, paragraph 7.54.

- 5.59 The buffer distance reflects networks that are already connected to a customer site as well as those that are nearby and may consider a bespoke network extension to serve the customer. When a network is already connected to a customer site, it is clear that it can serve the customer. However, we are limited in our ability to accurately detect this in our business sites data as we know when networks are present in an area but not whether they are already connected.<sup>309</sup> Where networks are not already connected to a customer site, there are limits to how precisely we can measure the distance a network would need to extend to serve a particular customer site.
- 5.60 To determine the buffer distance, we first assess the distance of network extensions to customer sites before considering our ability to measure this. Taking the two factors together, we have decided to use 50m as an appropriate basis for measuring the competitive distance, as explained below.

#### Evidence suggests that bespoke network extensions are likely to be shorter than 50m

5.61 In order to derive an appropriate buffer distance for use in our network reach analysis, we have considered the evidence on the distance for which operators are likely to extend their networks. We assess this based on our indicative analysis of the evidence on the cost of network extension; the actual time taken to connect a customer site; and the evidence on the frequency and actual dig distance for 2017 connections.

#### Cost of network extension

- 5.62 Annex 10 contains the results of our indicative dig cost model. This model estimates the break-even distance for network extensions based on Openreach's construction costs and some assumptions about the activity required. This model is indicative, as in practice the actual activities required will vary from site to site and by provider. It is also possible that other operators may require different activities (e.g. they may require wayleaves more frequently) and/or face different construction costs. As set out in Annex 10, we therefore agree with Vodafone that the actual cost of network extension for any given site may be higher than the estimates of the model, which would lead to correspondingly shorter break-even distances.
- 5.63 The results of our dig cost model therefore need to be treated with caution. Nonetheless, they provide a useful indication of the typical costs involved in extending a network and how these compare to purchasing a wholesale product. Using a typical three year payback period, the indicative model suggests that telecoms providers would not find it profitable to dig further than 27m radial distance for a 100 Mbit/s circuit and 34m radial distance for a 1 Gbit/s circuit. For VHB services, our modelling of the economic dig distance suggests that telecoms providers could find it profitable to dig up to 94m radial distance at current prices.<sup>310</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>309</sup> Our business sites data identifies the location and number of employees for each business, however it does not identify if a business has a leased line connection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>310</sup> The breakeven distance increases with the payback period used. For a 5 year period, the breakeven distance is 46m for a 100Mbit/s circuit, 55m for a 1 Gbit/s circuit and 119m for a VHB circuit. See "Indicative radial dig distances "table in Annex 10.

#### Time taken to provide

- 5.64 The results of the dig cost model consider only the potential costs of network extension and do not take into account other factors that affect the ability to compete for a customer. In particular, a provider that needs to extend its network to serve a customer faces longer and more uncertain lead times than a provider which is already connected, placing them at a competitive disadvantage.
- 5.65 The evidence on the importance and impact of time to provide is set out in Annex 11. This evidence shows that lead times are important to customers; that the need for network extensions leads to significant increases in the time taken and variability of lead times; and that the lead time increases with the distance of network extension required. In particular:
  - The 2016 BDRC study and the 2018 Cartesian study indicate that one of the main factors in choosing a provider was whether there was an existing connection to the premises. These surveys also indicated that customers considered long and uncertain lead times to be obstacles.
  - Evidence from Openreach indicated that network extension involving duct work increased the mean time to provide to [≫] on average. This is compared to [≫] days on average for a connection with existing duct and fibre present and [≫] days on average for all orders. See Figure 5.1 below.

#### Figure 5.11: MTTP in working days by order type for CI Access circuits

[×]

#### Source: Of com analysis of Openreach's response to the $1^{st}$ and $21^{st}$ BCMR s.135 notices.

5.66 The scale of this advantage increases with the length of network extension that is required. Figure A11.3 broadly indicates that where digging is required, the effect of wayleaves and/or traffic management is more pronounced than where only blowing fibre is required or a connection already exists, significantly increasing mean time to provide.

#### Actual digging behaviour

- 5.67 Annex 11 contains our analysis of telecoms providers' actual digging behaviour in 2017. This evidence shows that network extensions by rival operators are infrequent and where they do occur they tend to be short. Neither the likelihood of network extension, nor the median distance of network extension differed materially between VHB and lower bandwidth circuits.
- 5.68 The evidence on the frequency of rivals' extending their networks shows that network extensions in 2017 were infrequent. Where telecoms providers (other than Openreach)<sup>311</sup> did not have an existing connection to the customer site, they chose to buy from a wholesale leased line supplier the vast majority of the time, only extending their network in [>]% of cases (see Annex 11).
- 5.69 The evidence on actual digging behaviour for circuits at all bandwidths shows that network extensions are short, as shown in Table 5.2. When VHB and lower bandwidth circuits are

considered separately, network extensions are short for both. See Annex 11 for an analysis of digging behaviour.

	All Bandwidths		VHB		LB	
	Median	Mean	Median	Mean	Median	Mean
Openreach	[≫] (0-25)	[⊁]	[≫]	[×]	[》11]	[⊁55]
Rival networks	14	[≫]	[≫]	[≻]	[》14]	[》28]

Table 5.12: Mean and median actual dig distances for Openreach and rival networks, in metres<sup>312</sup>

Source: Ofcom digging analysis based on stakeholder responses to the 1<sup>st</sup> BCMR s.135 notice. See Annex 11.

#### **Conclusion on actual network extensions**

- 5.70 In summary, all the evidence taken together suggests that the actual distance from which operators are likely to extend network is likely to be much shorter than 50m. While the indicative cost dig model could suggest 50m may be appropriate, this is only indicative and does not account for the time taken to provide a circuit, which suggests much shorter distances. This is consistent with evidence on actual digging behaviour for circuits at all bandwidths where we find that network extensions are infrequent and median dig distances were less than 25m.
- 5.71 Therefore, we agree with Vodafone, TalkTalk and [≫]<sup>313</sup> that actual distances for network extensions are likely to be shorter than 50m<sup>314</sup> and disagree with Openreach and Virgin that the dig model supports dig distances at 100m. We also note that the indicative dig cost model is only one of several pieces of evidence we consider. While it helps to inform our view, it is not the only factor in determining network extensions.

#### Unrestricted PIA is unlikely to have a material impact on bespoke network extensions

- 5.72 We agree with BT Group that unrestricted PIA may have an impact on the strength of competition faced by BT in the CLA and HNR areas in the rest of the UK over this review period.<sup>315</sup> We have therefore considered the impact of unrestricted PIA on the buffer distance over this review period.
- 5.73 We set out our views on the likely impact of unrestricted PIA on leased line services over this review period in Annex 6. In summary, our view is that:
  - Telecoms providers' ability to access BT's ducts and poles on regulated terms and combine them with their own network to reach final customers will reduce the cost and time taken for network extensions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>312</sup> We consider median rather than mean provides a better indication as to how close operators need to be to impose a meaningful constraint (see Annex 11)

<sup>313 [⊁].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>314</sup> TalkTalk consider that the appropriate dig distance ought to be calculated under the SSNIP framework. However, due to measurement issues, if we were to directly use actual dig distances as the buffer distance, the results would not reflect the competitive conditions in the postcode.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>315</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 3.32. 3.43-3.44.

- Unrestricted PIA could be used by rivals over time for three types of network extensions which could impact on leased lines: mass network rollout, infill, and bespoke network extensions.<sup>316</sup>
- This impact on costs and time to supply under each of these scenarios is likely to vary, particularly in the short term.
- 5.74 Our analysis of the buffer distance looks at bespoke network extensions, as it considers the likelihood of an operator extending its network for a specific order. We do not expect significant use of unrestricted PIA for such bespoke network extensions during this review period. As set out in Annex 6, although telecoms providers may use unrestricted PIA to fulfil individual orders, evidence suggests that they will remain at a significant disadvantage for these types of connections in this review period compared to a provider which is already fibre-connected, and that operators are likely to prioritise using unrestricted PIA for mass rollout and network in fill rather than individual extensions.
- 5.75 Therefore, we do not consider that the availability of unrestricted PIA will have a material impact on the length of the buffer distance over this review period.

#### 50m is an appropriate buffer distance due to measurement considerations<sup>317</sup>

- 5.76 As the distances for network extension are potentially very short, this raises questions as to how precise we are in measuring the distance from networks to customer sites. As mentioned earlier we cannot precisely measure the distance between customer sites (business site or mobile base station) and networks due to the following data limitations:
  - we cannot detect when a business site is already connected to a network; and
  - we cannot precisely measure the distance that telecoms providers would need to
    extend their networks to reach prospective sites as it would not be practicable to
    extract the precise coordinate location of the customer site from the business sites
    data, and we do not know the points on a site where a network could connect.
- 5.77 We agree with Openreach that the choice of the buffer distance needs to take into account the potential measurement inaccuracies. The assumptions we make in the network reach analysis need to produce a reasonable proxy for network reach. If we use a buffer distance that is too low the results are prone to finding a false negative, and we would find that customer sites could not connect to rival networks when in practice they could or even may already be connected. If we use a buffer distance that is too high the results are prone to finding a false positive, and we would find that customer sites could connect to rival networks when in actuality they may not be able to connect to any networks.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>316</sup> Under a mass network rollout, the network is constructed to pass multiple premises, with the final connection only made once an order has been received. Under infill deployment, telecoms providers would fill gaps between areas where they already have network coverage. Bespoke network extensions involve providing a single extension to connect a premise in cases where existing network does not currently 'pass' or is not near to the premise.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>317</sup> We note that Virgin Media suggested conducting sensitivity analyses for buffer distances of 150m and 200m. We do not consider this appropriate given the evidence on actual network extensions. [Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 7].
- 5.78 Therefore, we reflect these measurement inaccuracies in our choice of the buffer distance. We consider that the data limitations set out above mean that we cannot accurately measure very short distances (e.g. 20m or below) due to an increased likelihood of not capturing rival network presence.
- 5.79 In contrast to Openreach, TalkTalk<sup>318</sup> argued that we should ignore measurement inaccuracies in our choice of buffer distance as they claim we are equally likely to overstate and understate the actual distance. However, we consider that we are more likely to overstate distances between customer sites and networks because:
  - sites that are already connected to networks (in other words, there is a 0m actual distance between the large business site/mobile base station and the network) will likely have a positive distance in our model. This is because we do not know when buildings are fibre connected and instead measure from the postcode centroid to the network<sup>319</sup>;
  - if the postcode centroid is the exact location of the business site, we may still
    overstate the distance to the closest network. This is because networks do not build
    to the centre of customer sites, but to the outside edge of the site. Our distance may
    overestimate because we do not know precisely where on the building site the
    network can be connected; and
  - if large structures or landmarks cover the postcode centroid, we may not find network infrastructure in the immediate area surrounding the postcode centroid, even if the building is fibre connected. An example of this can be found in the CLA with the presence of large structures/landmarks (see Annex 12).
- 5.80 We have assessed a 25m buffer distance and we do not consider it appropriate for the following reasons:
  - the 25m buffer distance would cover only a small proportion (22%) of the median area of a postcode in the UK.<sup>320</sup> This means that, for an average sized postcode, we would find low network reach even when a building is connected to a rival network, and so would not measure true competitive conditions. In comparison, the 50m buffer distance covers 89% of the median area of a postcode in the UK and 100% in urban areas; and
  - in urban areas where postcodes are smaller, the use of a very short buffer distance raises different measurement issues as large buildings can have radii greater than 25m. Using a 25m buffer distance, we would find almost half of CLA (139 out of 298) postcodes not to be high network reach, despite the widespread presence of rival network. This reflects the large size of structures in the CLA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>318</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>319</sup> While we did request this information, the availability of data was patchy and of poor quality so we could not reliably use this in our analysis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>320</sup>In practice, this proportion may be smaller as postcodes can be non-uniform in shape. This is based on the median area of a postcode in the UK compared to the area of a circle with a 25m radius.

# Postcode sector as a measurement unit

- 5.81 We analyse the number of rivals within the buffer distance of large business sites and mobile base stations in each of the UK's c. 1.7 million postcodes. We aggregate these sites into postcode sectors to find the proportion of large business sites and mobile base stations that are within the buffer distance of a certain number of rivals.
- 5.82 Openreach<sup>321</sup> argued that postcode sectors are not sufficiently granular, although postcode sectors in central London are probably granular enough. TalkTalk<sup>322</sup> argued postcode sectors are sufficiently granular, with the exception of central London. We disagree with both Openreach and TalkTalk. While analysing postcodes rather than postcode sectors would be more granular, to analyse such a large number of postcodes (c. 1.7 million) would not be practicable. Analysing postcode districts (c. 3 thousand) is much more practicable but we consider they do not provide the required level of granularity for our geographic market assessment, especially in more competitive areas. We consider that postcode sectors (c. 10 thousand) provide an appropriate balance between practicality and granularity. We note that the Tribunal stated that "practicality is an important consideration when conducting a geographic market analysis" and did not rule against the use of postcode sectors in the 2016 BCMR Statement.<sup>323</sup>

# Network coverage threshold

- 5.83 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation we proposed using a network coverage threshold of 65% in our network reach analysis; that is, we took 65% as the proportion of large business sites and mobile base stations that needed to be within the 50m buffer distance in order to be considered covered by rival networks. We recognise that our WBA market review Statements use a coverage threshold of 65%<sup>324</sup>, which TalkTalk<sup>325</sup> and Vodafone<sup>326</sup> argue was replicated without justification.
- 5.84 In light of these responses to the consultation, we have further considered the appropriate network coverage threshold for use in our network reach analysis.
- 5.85 We do not consider that 100% of sites within the 50m buffer distance would be an appropriate threshold for our analysis to determine that a postcode sector is covered by rival network(s). This is because:
  - Markets do not need to be perfectly homogeneous, only sufficiently homogeneous and different to neighbouring areas. 100% coverage threshold would imply perfect homogeneity however this would lead unnecessarily small and narrow markets.
  - As mentioned above, large business sites are a proxy for those businesses that demand leased lines. Not all large business sites require leased lines, and there will

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>321</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraphs 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>322</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.83.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>323</sup> See paragraph 425 of the <u>BCMR Judgment</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>324</sup> See 2018 WBA Statement, paragraph 4.68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>325</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.76, 2.78.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>326</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex 1, paragraphs 1.10-1.12.

be business sites not considered large business sites that do require leased lines. A requirement for very high coverage could exclude postcode sectors where there is competitive supply for all customers that require them but include postcode sectors where there is less competitive supply to customers that do not require them.

- The assumption we have adopted for the purposes of the network reach analysis that large business sites and mobile base stations are located at the postcode centroid tends to understate network reach due to measurement inaccuracies.
- 5.86 In light of this, our judgement is that any significantly high coverage threshold would overstate the conditions required for alternative operators to exercise a competitive constraint on BT. Stakeholders, including Vodafone<sup>327</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>328</sup>, Zayo<sup>329</sup>, CityFibre<sup>330</sup>, IIG<sup>331</sup> and INCA<sup>332</sup>, suggested alternative coverage thresholds of up to 90%, which we consider too high a threshold for the reasons stated above.<sup>333</sup>
- 5.87 Openreach<sup>334</sup> also suggested alternative coverage thresholds of as low as 50%, which we consider too low a threshold to represent an area of sufficiently homogeneous competitive conditions. While we recognise Openreach's argument that the threshold should be lower to accommodate for measurement inaccuracy<sup>335</sup>, the degree of measurement inaccuracy is already factored into the choice of the 65% threshold.
- 5.88 We consider that a threshold that is too low would fail to represent an area of sufficiently homogeneous competitive conditions, while a threshold that is too high would overstate the conditions required for rivals to place a competitive constraint on BT. We recognise that between these is a range of reasonable network coverage thresholds. We consider that a threshold of 65% falls within this reasonable range, which we recognise as a threshold also used in our WBA market reviews<sup>336</sup>, and in the absence of compelling reasons to select a different threshold we have adopted this figure as an appropriate network coverage threshold for the purposes of our analysis.<sup>337</sup>

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 327}$  Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex 1, paragraphs 1.10-1.12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>328</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.73-2.79.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 329}$  Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 3.1.11 – 3.1.17.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 330}$  CityFibre's response to the 2018 PIMR Consultation, paragraphs 4.3.1 - 4.3.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>331</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 4.5.12-4.5.15.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 332}$  INCA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>333</sup> We note for one of the boundary tests in the 2016 BCMR a threshold of 90% was used in conjunction with a 100m buffer distance and the presence of four rival networks on average, as opposed to the 50m buffer distance used in this market review and the test used in isolation. This was in addition to the separate boundary test requiring the presence of five rival networks within 100m on average, with either of the boundary tests required to be met for a pass.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>334</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraphs 37, 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>335</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraphs 37, 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>336</sup> See 2010 WBA Statement, paragraph 4.68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>337</sup> We have examined the use of other thresholds with results found in Annex 13. Changes in the coverage threshold result in changes to the size of geographic markets. As expected, an increase in the coverage threshold would lead to a decrease in the size of HNR markets and vice versa. We note even if we were to change the coverage threshold, this may not directly impact our findings of SMP in HNR areas, with the exception of the CLA, as well as in BT+1 and BT Only areas, as we find BT service shares are consistently high for these sensitivities.

# Aggregation of postcode sectors into geographic markets

5.89 Given that there are approximately ten thousand postcode sectors in the UK, it is not practicable for us to conclude on whether BT has SMP in each individual postcode sector as a geographic market. Therefore, we have sought to aggregate postcode sectors into groups where competitive conditions are similar. This is consistent with the BEREC Common Position, which states that:

a) "[the] number of geographic units will depend on the circumstances of the case, however, as experience shows, the number will usually be significant and may even go up to several thousands. Although it would theoretically be possible to make a separate SMP analysis for each of these units, it is likely to be more appropriate and more practical to aggregate units according to the homogeneity of competitive conditions, consistent with the SMP Guidelines".<sup>338</sup>

- 5.90 As an initial step, we have grouped postcode sectors according to the results of the network reach analysis. We identify the group of postcode sectors not covered by any rival networks as distinct from those covered by one rival network, two rival networks and so on for each additional rival network. We have then carried out sensitivity analysis around the thresholds used to differentiate between these groups.
- 5.91 We consider other indicators of competition to further assess where competitive conditions may differ within and between these groups. This assessment is informed by a closer analysis of whether the presence of rival networks differs between areas. Where competitive conditions across groups are sufficiently similar, we have combined them into a single geographic market. The results of this analysis are set out in the remainder of this section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>338</sup> BEREC, 2012. <u>BEREC common position on best practice in remedies imposed as a consequence of a position of</u> <u>significant market power in the relevant markets for wholesale leased lines (BoR (12) 126)</u>, paragraph 91 [accessed 11 June 2019].

# **Geographic market assessment**

# Application of the network reach analysis

Figure 5.13: Map of network reach in the UK



Source: Ofcom network reach analysis

- 5.92 The results of our network reach analysis are shown in Figure 5.3. This shows that most of the UK has very limited coverage by networks other than BT and that areas with high presence of rival infrastructure are concentrated in major metropolitan areas.
- 5.93 Table 5.4 illustrates that almost three-fifths of the postcode sectors in the UK can be categorised as BT Only areas, meaning that less than 65% of the large business sites and mobile base stations in those postcode sectors have a rival network within reach.<sup>339</sup> Over a third of postcode sectors have just one rival network within reach of large business sites and mobile base stations, and only 6% of postcode sectors have two or more rival networks within reach of large business sites and mobile base stations. However, the last

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>339</sup> This also includes postcode sectors where exactly 65% of businesses have a network within reach.

of these categories (i.e. HNR areas) accounted for 19% of all CI Access circuit ends connected in 2017.

	Postcode sectors		Large business sites and mobile base stations		Customer ends connected in 2017	
Network	Number	Share**	Number	Share**	Number	Share**
BT Only*	5,906	59%	85,789	54%	30,747	48%
BT+1 rival network	3,489	35%	62,250	39%	21,038	33%
HNR areas	579	6%	9,667	6%	11,810	19%
Total UK excl. the Hull Area	9,974	100%	157,706	100%	63,595	100%

#### Table 5.14: Network reach in the UK excluding the Hull Area

*Source: Ofcom network reach and circuit data analysis* 

\*Defined as postcode sectors where no more than 65% of large business sites and mobile base stations have a rival network to BT within 50m

\*\*Percentages presented in this table may not add up to exactly 100% due to rounding

#### Decision that the Hull Area constitutes a distinct geographic market

5.94 BT has minimal network presence in the Hull Area where KCOM is the historic incumbent. We therefore consider that the competitive conditions in the Hull Area are sufficiently distinct from the rest of the UK to constitute a separate geographic market. This is consistent with our long-standing position on competition in the Hull Area. Our assessment of business connectivity markets in the Hull Area is set out in Section 9.

#### Decision that BT Only areas constitute a distinct geographic market

5.95 We consider that postcode sectors where less than or equal to 65% of businesses and mobile base stations have a rival network to BT within the 50m buffer distance (BT Only areas) are likely to have competitive conditions which are sufficiently homogeneous and different from postcode sectors which have rival networks to be considered a distinct geographic market. Customers in BT Only areas will have little or no choice and are mainly dependent on BT. Our analysis has found that on average a customer connected in 2017 in these areas is 1.1km from the nearest rival network, indicating almost total reliance on BT.<sup>340</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>340</sup> This excludes six postcode sectors classified as BT Only which are in the CLA, which we have decided to include in the CLA geographic market. The total number of postcode sectors in the BT Only geographic market is thus 5,906.

Table 5.15: Average distance of the closest rival networks to customers connected in 2017 in different network reach areas

	Average distance from customer sites to				
Network	Closest rival network	2 <sup>nd</sup> closest rival network	3 <sup>rd</sup> closest rival network		
BT Only*	1.1km	2.6km	4.8km		
BT+1 rival network	58m	0.3km	0.9km		
HNR areas	21m	39m	94m		

Ofcom network reach and circuit data analysis

\*Defined as postcode sectors where no more than 65% of large business sites and mobile base stations have a rival network to BT within 50m

#### Decision that BT+1 areas constitute a distinct geographic market

- 5.96 We consider that postcode sectors where more than 65% of large businesses and mobile base stations are within 50m of just one rival network to BT (BT+1 areas) are likely to have competitive conditions which are sufficiently homogeneous and different from postcode sectors with either fewer or more rival networks to constitute a separate market. This is supported by Table 5.5, which shows that the distance to the closest rival network is much shorter than in BT Only areas, but much longer than in BT+2 or more areas.
- 5.97 In BT+1 areas, more than 65% of large businesses and mobile base stations will have access to a sufficiently proximate alternative to BT. However, the 58m average distance to the closest rival indicates that many business customers would not have such an alternative and that very few would have more than one alternative to BT. This is materially different to BT+2 or more areas, where more than 65% of businesses and mobile base stations have two rival networks within a potentially viable supply distance and where some customers may face active competition from three suppliers or more. We therefore consider that competitive conditions in BT+1 areas are sufficiently distinct from BT Only areas and from areas with two or more rival networks to constitute a separate geographic market.<sup>341</sup>

# **Analysis of High Network Reach areas**

5.98 We consider that High Network Reach postcode sectors (i.e. postcode sectors with at least two rival networks present) may have the potential to support effective competition. We have therefore examined these HNR postcode sectors in more detail. In total we have identified 579 HNR postcode sectors, but we consider that a sector-by-sector analysis would be impractical given this number. Therefore, we assess whether competitive conditions are sufficiently homogeneous to consider all of them as a single geographic market, or whether some of them constitute distinct geographic markets. In doing so we consider factors which are likely to influence competitive conditions, namely the level of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>341</sup> This excludes 17 postcode sectors classified as BT+1 which are in the CLA, which we have decided to include in the CLA geographic market. The total number of postcode sectors in the BT+1 geographic market is thus 3,489.

demand as measured by the number of new connections and the extent and the presence of rival networks.

- 5.99 This assessment of HNR areas involves the following steps:
  - a) City clustering: We group together HNR postcode sectors in cities into clusters. As part of this analysis, we breakdown London into the CLA and non-CLA postcode sectors (our starting point is the CLA boundary as defined in 2016 BCMR);
  - b) City cluster assessment: We assess the size of the customer base in the CLA and each of the city clusters, finding that the top six<sup>342</sup> are sufficiently different to warrant more detailed consideration compared with all other HNR areas;
  - c) Decision that the Central London Area constitutes a distinct geographic market: First, we compare the HNR postcode sectors in the CLA with those in the rest of London and the UK, showing that the conditions of competition are sufficiently different which indicates a separate geographic market. We then consider if the CLA boundary should be expanded to include HNR postcode sectors contiguous with the CLA boundary, or shrunk to exclude non-HNR postcode sectors within the CLA boundary, deciding to maintain the same CLA boundary as defined in 2016 BCMR; and
  - d) Decision that High Network Reach areas in each of Birmingham, Bristol, Edinburgh, Glasgow, Leeds, Manchester and the Rest of the UK constitute separate geographic markets: We compare city clusters with all other HNR areas to determine whether they are sufficiently similar to be grouped together. While the evidence is mixed, we take a conservative approach and decide to identify each of the largest city clusters as separate geographic markets.

#### **City clusters**

- 5.100 Postcode sectors with two or more rival networks tend to be clustered in cities. Within each metropolitan area, most of these postcode sectors are clustered together. As competitive conditions within nearby High Network Reach postcode sectors are likely to be similar (as the same telecoms providers' networks may extend across neighbouring postcode sectors), in our analysis we have grouped together the High Network Reach postcode sectors within metropolitan areas.<sup>343</sup>
- 5.101 The most significant of these clusters is in London<sup>344</sup>, which accounts for over half of all High Network Reach postcode sectors. In 2017, more than seven in ten new circuits connected within HNR areas were in London.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>342</sup> Ranked by volume of 2017 new connections.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>343</sup> This grouping has been conducted using the postcode area, defined by the first one or two letters the postcode. For example, postcode sectors beginning with M are considered to be in Manchester, whereas those beginning with EH are considered to be in Edinburgh. We have identified postcode sectors in London as those beginning with E, EC, N, NW, SE, SW, W and WC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>344</sup> We have calculated London based on postcodes beginning with N, S, E and W.

5.102 In the 2016 BCMR, we defined a distinct market for the Central London Area (CLA). The CLA broadly corresponds to the Central Activities Zone defined by the Greater London Authority as London's business centre, accounting for a third of London's jobs and 10% of the UK's economic output.<sup>345</sup> For regulatory consistency we use the CLA, as defined in the 2016 BCMR, as a starting point in determining whether it remains appropriate to define the CLA as a distinct geographic market. Openreach<sup>346</sup> argued that we have not justified why we are keeping the same CLA boundary as in 2016. We recognise that the CLA is comprised of both HNR and non-HNR postcode sectors<sup>347</sup>, and expand below upon our considerations on whether to update the CLA boundary to reflect this. We have looked in more detail at whether competitive conditions are homogeneous between the CLA and other High Network Reach areas across London, and have expanded on our methodology for defining the CLA as a separate market.

#### **City cluster assessment**

5.103 Table 5.6 shows the High Network Reach postcode sectors by metropolitan area, ordered by the number of new CI Access connections in 2017. After London, the next three largest clusters each accounted for approximately 600 large business sites and mobile base stations (about 6% of the large business sites and mobile base stations in High Network Reach areas) and more than 400 new connections in 2017 (about 4% of the new connections in 2017 in High Network Reach areas), after which the number of large business sites, mobile base stations and new connections declines rapidly. Nevertheless, we consider that the six largest clusters after London constitute sufficiently material numbers of connections to merit a detailed assessment and to calculate meaningful service shares. We thus consider separately the CLA, the rest of London and each of the other six largest clusters. We then consider all other High Network Reach postcode sectors as a single grouping.<sup>348</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>345</sup> Greater London Authority, 2018. <u>Central Activities Zone</u> [accessed 11 June 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>346</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraphs 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>347</sup> All but 23 of the 275 postcode sectors in the CLA are classified as High Network Reach in the present analysis. Six postcode sectors are currently classified as BT Only and 17 postcode sectors are currently classified as BT+1. They are included in the results presented earlier for the BT Only and BT+1 areas, respectively.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>348</sup> We do not consider it practical to subdivide further as the number of connections in these other areas becomes too small to draw meaningful conclusions.

Area	HNR postcode sectors		Large business sites and mobile base stations		Customer ends connected in 2017	
	Number	Share*	Number	Share*	Number	Share*
London, of which:	307	53%	4,977	51%	8,380	71%
CLA	275	47%	4,229	44%	7,838	66%
Rest of London	32	6%	748	8%	542	5%
Edinburgh	21	4%	604	6%	466	4%
Manchester	34	6%	608	6%	479	4%
Glasgow	20	3%	601	6%	424	4%
Leeds	14	2%	410	4%	326	3%
Bristol	10	2%	301	3%	279	2%
Birmingham	10	2%	359	4%	282	2%
Liverpool	28	5%	242	3%	189	2%
Sheffield	7	1%	243	3%	133	1%
Nottingham	7	1%	201	2%	139	1%
Reading	7	1%	103	1%	115	1%
All other HNR areas	114	20%	1,018	11%	598	5%
Total HNR areas	579	100%	9,667	100%	11,810	100%

#### Table 5.16: High Network Reach areas by metropolitan area

Source: Ofcom network reach and circuit data analysis

\*Percentages presented in this table may not add up to exactly 100% due to rounding

5.104 Figure 5.7 shows the average distance of rival networks to customers connected in 2017 in those areas. This shows shorter average distances to the first and second closest rivals to customers connected in 2017 in the CLA and four largest cluster cities (Glasgow, Leeds, Birmingham, and Manchester) than the other HNR areas, indicating higher levels of competition in these areas. The Rest of London and all other HNR areas have longer average distances to the first rival network than the two other largest cluster cities (Edinburgh and Bristol), indicating lower levels of competition.



Figure 5.17: Average distance of the closest rival networks to customers connected in 2017 in High Network Reach area groupings

Source: Ofcom network reach analysis

5.105 Figure 5.8 shows the number of rival networks within 50m of the average large business site or mobile base station in each of the city clusters and all other High Network Reach areas. This indicates that a large business site or mobile base station in the CLA has, on average, almost two more rival networks within 50m than other areas of the UK.

Figure 5.18: Average number of rival networks within 50m of a large business site or mobile base station in High Network Reach area groupings



Source: Ofcom network reach analysis

#### Decision that the Central London Area constitutes a distinct geographic market

- 5.106 We have used the CLA boundary<sup>349</sup> (as defined in the 2016 BCMR) as a starting point in determining whether it constitutes a separate geographic market as this area was previous identified as competitive<sup>350</sup> and is currently deregulated.<sup>351</sup> This approach is simply the starting point before we consider whether the CLA boundary should be expanded and/or shrunk based on a detailed assessment.
- 5.107 We recognise that the CLA is predominantly made up of High Network Reach postcode sectors (275 postcode sectors). There are also 23 postcode sectors in the CLA that are classified as either BT Only (six postcode sectors) or BT+1 (17 postcode sectors). They are contiguous to and/or in some cases surrounded by High Network Reach postcode sectors, which are scattered across the rest of London. Of those, 17 postcode sectors are contiguous to the CLA boundary.<sup>353</sup>
- 5.108 As part of our assessment of whether particular HNR areas may constitute separate geographic markets, we have examined all HNR areas in London (including those within the CLA as defined in 2016) to assess whether competitive conditions are sufficiently homogeneous with HNR areas in the rest of London and the six largest cluster cities. In assessing this:
  - we consider whether competitive conditions are sufficiently homogeneous between the HNR areas in each of the following: CLA, rest of London and other areas in the UK; and
  - we consider whether to expand or shrink the CLA boundary by looking in more detail at competitive conditions in a subset of the High Network Reach postcode sectors in the rest of London, namely those that are outside the CLA but are contiguous to the CLA boundary.
- 5.109 The results are summarised in Table 5.9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>349</sup> See Annex 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>350</sup> See 2016 BCMR Statement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>351</sup> Openreach questioned the application of the Boundary Test, which was used in the 2016 BCMR. To clarify, we have not repeated the Boundary Test analysis in this market review. We have examined the CLA area in detail, using the set of postcode sectors as defined in the 2016 BCMR.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>352</sup> These are: E14 2, E1W 3, EC1A 1, EC1A 7, EC2Y 8, EC4V 3, NW1 2, NW1 5, SW1A 1, SW1P 4, SW1W 9, W14 8, W1G 7, W1H 5, W1J 0, W1U 8, W2 1, W6 7, WC1B 3, WC1N 1, WC1N 3 and WC2R 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>353</sup> These are: E1 5, E14 6, E14 8, E1W 1, N1 9, NW1 8, NW1 9, NW5 2, SE1 2, SE1 7, SE1 8, SW1V 2, SW3 6, SW7 3, SW7 4, W11 2 and W11 3.

Table 5.19: Comparison of High Network Reach areas in each of the CLA, rest of London, postcode sectors contiguous to the CLA and other areas in the UK

	HNR in CLA	HNR in London outside CLA **	17 HNR postcode sectors adjacent to CLA boundary	All other HNR areas
Average number of rival networks within 50m*	4.3	2.2	2.3	2.4
Average distance of customers connected in 2017 to:				
Closest rival network	16m	25m	21m	20m
2 <sup>nd</sup> closest rival network	26m	52m	57m	37m
3 <sup>rd</sup> closest rival network	34m	130m	91m	89m
4 <sup>th</sup> closest rival network	47m	299m	123m	224m

Source: Ofcom Network Reach Analysis

\*Defined as the average number of rival networks within 50m buffer distance of large business sites and mobile base stations

\*\*HNR in London outside CLA includes the 17 HNR postcode sectors adjacent to the CLA boundary

- 5.110 First, the results show that competitive conditions within HNR areas in the CLA are sufficiently different from those in other HNR areas to constitute a separate geographic market. This is based on the markedly greater network presence in HNR areas in the CLA:
  - in the HNR areas in the CLA, large business sites and mobile base stations have on average between four and five rival networks within 50m, compared with two to three rival networks within 50m in High Network Reach postcodes in the rest of London and in other High Network Reach areas in the UK; and
  - proximity to rival networks in the HNR areas in the CLA is materially higher than in High Network Reach postcode sectors in the rest of London and High Network Reach areas in the UK.
- 5.111 Second, results show that High Network Reach postcode sectors in the rest of London (i.e. outside the CLA) are not sufficiently distinct from HNR areas in the rest of the UK to constitute a separate geographic market. Therefore, we group these together with HNR areas in the rest of the UK for the purposes of our analysis.
- 5.112 We have considered whether to expand the CLA boundary by looking at the High Network Reach postcode sectors contiguous to the CLA. Results for the 17 High Network Reach postcode sectors contiguous to the CLA still are sufficiently distinct from HNR areas in the CLA and are more similar to other HNR areas in the UK. As a result, our view is that it is appropriate to group them together with HNR areas in the rest of the UK rather than to expand the boundary of the CLA.
- 5.113 We have also considered whether to shrink the CLA boundary. We looked into whether to include the 23 postcode sectors now classified by our network reach analysis as BT Only or BT+1 in the same market as the High Network Reach postcode sectors in the CLA (i.e. define a single market for the CLA).

- 5.114 We have decided to continue to include them in the CLA given the small number of these postcode sectors and in light of evidence suggesting that the low network reach results are likely to be an anomaly due to specific features of the CLA rather than being genuinely low network reach sectors.<sup>354</sup> This has the added benefit of regulatory consistency, as the CLA has been deregulated in previous market reviews, and we do not consider it appropriate to risk re-regulating these postcode sectors and then de-regulating them again in the future.
- 5.115 To summarise, we consider that the CLA (as defined in 2016 BCMR) constitutes a distinct geographic market. Openreach<sup>355</sup> argued that we have not justified why we are keeping the same CLA boundary as in 2016. We considered expanding the boundary of the CLA to include contiguous High Network Reach postcode sectors but based on evidence view these postcode sectors sufficiently distinct to those in the CLA. We considered shrinking the boundary of the CLA to exclude those postcode sectors that were classified as BT Only or BT+1, but we have decided to continue to include them in the CLA due to evidence suggesting that low network reach results are anomalous.

# Decision that High Network Reach areas in each of Birmingham, Bristol, Edinburgh, Glasgow, Leeds, Manchester and the Rest of the UK constitute separate geographic markets

- 5.116 In relation to the other metropolitan areas, we find that the evidence is mixed. As shown in Table 5.10, each of these city clusters has between two and three networks within 50m of the large businesses and mobile base stations, which is marginally higher than in High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK. However, each of the city clusters has a first and a second rival operator located somewhat closer than in the other High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK, though this is most pronounced in Glasgow.<sup>356</sup>
- 5.117 The decision as to whether competitive conditions are sufficiently homogeneous inevitably involves a degree of judgement. In the case of the CLA, it is clear that there is significantly greater presence of rival networks than in other High Network Reach areas. The distinction between the metropolitan areas and the High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK is less clear-cut as in some measures (number of rival networks) they appear reasonably similar to each other and to other High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK, though there are some differences (proximity of those rival networks to businesses), and some differences between different metropolitan areas.
- 5.118 On balance, we have decided to adopt a conservative approach and to treat each of these metropolitan areas as a separate geographic market, distinct from both the CLA and from the High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>354</sup> We set out our analysis and reasoning in Annex 12. We have examined these 23 sectors in detail, which suggests that the majority of these sectors are an anomaly and are not genuinely low network reach sectors.
 <sup>355</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, paragraphs 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>356</sup> We have also undertaken a sensitivity as to whether there are sub-clusters of greater network competition within these High Network Reach areas, which may be more similar to the CLA. In summary, we find that the only metropolitan areas with a material number of clusters with three or more operators within 50m are in Manchester and Glasgow. However, we note that BT's share is the same in BT+3 areas as in BT+2, suggesting that our SMP assessment would be unchanged if we were to use a higher network reach threshold.

Table 5.20: High Network Reach areas in the CLA, top six metropolitan areas and the rest of the UK excluding the Hull Area

Area	Number (share*) of	Number (share*) of customer ends connected in 2017	Average d coi	Average network		
	postcode sectors		Closest rival network	2 <sup>nd</sup> closest rival network	3 <sup>rd</sup> closest rival network	Teach
CLA	275 (47%)	7,838 (66%)	16	26	34	4.3
Edinburgh	21 (4%)	466 (4%)	20	39	135	2.2
Manchester	34 (6%)	479 (4%)	18	30	55	2.8
Glasgow	20 (3%)	424 (4%)	15	27	60	2.6
Leeds	14 (2%)	326 (3%)	18	26	41	2.7
Bristol	10 (2%)	279 (2%)	18	48	81	2.9
Birmingham	10 (2%)	282 (2%)	17	27	51	2.7
Rest of the UK excl. the Hull Area	195 (34%)	1,716 (15%)	25	47	122	2.2

Source: Ofcom network reach and circuit data analysis

\*Percentages presented in this table may not add up to exactly 100% due to rounding.

\*\*Defined as the average number of rival networks within 50m buffer distance of large business sites and mobile base stations

# **Geographic markets for CI Access Services**

- 5.119 We therefore have decided to define the following geographic markets for CI Access services:
  - BT Only areas;
  - BT+1 areas;
  - the Central London Area;
  - High Network Reach areas of each of Birmingham, Bristol, Edinburgh, Glasgow, Leeds and Manchester (Metro Areas);
  - all other High Network Reach areas (taken together); and
  - the Hull Area.
- 5.120 Our Legal instruments set out a list of postcode sectors constituting the above geographic markets (Annex 26, Schedule 7) and Schedule 6 sets out rules for the classification of postcode sectors not captured in Schedule 7.

# 6. CI Access: SMP findings

- 6.1 This section presents our market power assessment for the relevant product and geographic markets defined in Sections 4 and 5. Specifically, we examine whether any provider has significant market power (SMP) in the supply of CI Access services in each of the geographic markets defined in the UK outside the Hull Area.<sup>357</sup>
- 6.2 We have concluded that BT has SMP in the supply of CI Access services in the whole of the UK, except for the Central London Area (CLA) and the Hull Area.<sup>358</sup> That is, we have found BT has SMP in the following geographic markets:
  - BT Only areas in the UK;
  - BT+1 areas in the UK;
  - each of the Metro Areas<sup>359</sup>; and
  - High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK.<sup>360</sup>
- 6.3 The CLA is different from other geographic markets because of the strength of competitive constraints based on the high density of rival infrastructure, and the likely strengthening of those constraints based on the impact of the unrestricted PIA remedy.
- 6.4 We set out our analysis and findings for the CI Access markets in the following order:
  - we summarise stakeholder responses to our proposed SMP assessment and SMP findings for CI Access services;
  - we explain our approach to the SMP assessment;
  - we set out the SMP assessment for each geographic market; and
  - we summarise our conclusions on SMP for CI Access services in the relevant geographic markets.

# Stakeholder responses to our proposed SMP assessment and SMP findings for CI Access services in the BCMR Consultation

6.5 We summarise stakeholder responses in two broad areas: comments on our proposed approach to the SMP assessment, and comments on our proposed SMP findings. We have reflected our consideration of stakeholder responses in our reasoning below.

# Stakeholder comments on our proposed SMP assessment

Our proposal on reflecting unrestricted PIA in the SMP assessment

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>357</sup> The SMP assessment for CI Access services in the Hull Area is set out separately in Section 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>358</sup> For completeness we have conducted a separate SMP assessment looking at a nominal market for VHB services, which is set out in Annex 14. We have concluded that even if VHB circuits were to be identified as a separate product market, we would find that BT had SMP in VHB circuits in the whole of the UK except the CLA and Hull Area.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>359</sup> Defined as High Network Reach postcode sectors in each of Birmingham, Bristol, Edinburgh, Glasgow, Leeds and Manchester.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>360</sup> Defined as High Network Reach postcode sectors outside the CLA, Metro Areas and the Hull Area.

- 6.6 We proposed that "usage of a duct access remedy is unlikely to be in widespread use in the relevant geographic markets within the period of this review and therefore unlikely to lead to effective competition by 2021".<sup>361</sup> Hence, we did not adjust our proposed SMP findings to reflect the availability of unrestricted PIA.
- 6.7 Three stakeholders broadly agreed with our proposal (IIG, TalkTalk, and Vodafone). For instance:
  - Vodafone agreed that unrestricted PIA is unlikely to make a material difference over the review period being considered, and that to believe this remedy will make a meaningful difference to competition in this market would be a "grave error" <sup>362</sup>;
  - IIG mentioned that it supports our approach of not taking into account unrestricted PIA as it is not in place and may not be in place should the PIMR consultation find market conditions that substantially change our consultation' finding<sup>363</sup>; and
  - in the context of our proposed SMP finding for CI Access services in BT Only and BT+1 areas, TalkTalk agreed that unrestricted PIA will not be introduced soon enough to have a material impact during the period.<sup>364</sup>
- 6.8 BT Group and Openreach disagreed with our view, at the time, that widespread use of unrestricted PIA within this review period is unlikely, and the effect on competition will be limited. For instance:
  - BT Group encouraged us to undertake our SMP analysis again, taking unrestricted PIA into account and using more appropriate indicators of market power. BT Group argued that doing this would lead us to find SMP in fewer areas<sup>365</sup>; and
  - in the context of our approach to SMP in the CI inter-exchange connectivity market, Openreach argued that we did not consider a true modified greenfield scenario where the current build vs buy decisions have led to current presence based on regulated access remedies, and suggested that we had not addressed the implication of unrestricted PIA.<sup>366</sup>

Our proposal to use 2017 new customer ends data to calculate service shares

6.9 We proposed to measure service shares based on 2017 new customer ends and considered this to be a reasonable measure for a forward-looking assessment of SMP. We did not use inventory service shares due to data limitations.<sup>367</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>361</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.74.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>362</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraph 1.9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>363</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 5.1.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>364</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>365</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 3.48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>366</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 39, paragraph 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>367</sup> Annex 12 discusses these data limitations in detail.

- 6.10 Some stakeholders considered that the 2017 new customer ends data provide a reasonable measure of service shares (SSE<sup>368</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>369</sup>, UKCTA<sup>370</sup>, and Zayo<sup>371</sup>). TalkTalk, UKCTA and Zayo further considered that 2017 new customer ends is a better measure than inventory service shares. They mentioned that:
  - service shares of 2017 new customer ends are "a more relevant measure of competitive strength" than service shares of the full inventory of connections. This is because "New customer share better reflects the competitive dynamics in the industry from time to time, as long contract periods and customer inertia means that it is likely to take many years for customer bases to adjust to changed competitive conditions. Therefore, even if Ofcom were able to obtain accurate estimates of customer inventories (see §6.18), these data would be inferior to using new circuit service shares." (TalkTalk) <sup>372</sup>;
  - the most appropriate market share measure is the share of new connections, rather than the stock of existing connections, since this better reflects prevailing competitive conditions (UKCTA)<sup>373</sup>; and
  - the new connections data used by Ofcom to calculate service shares is more appropriate than the full inventory data (Zayo).<sup>374</sup>
- 6.11 IIG did not disagree with the use of 2017 new customer ends data to calculate service shares. However, it argued that using the full inventory of connections would provide a more robust measure of market shares.<sup>375</sup>
- 6.12 Openreach considered that using 2017 new customer ends data is wrong. More specifically, Openreach argued that:
  - we should have calculated service shares in all areas on the basis of the full inventory
    of connections as we do in the Hull Area, where Virgin Media is a minor player.
    Openreach assumed that we used the inventory in the Hull Area because this is the
    superior measure of service shares<sup>376</sup>;
  - we failed to provide evidence that 2017 new customer ends data are a plausible basis for forecasting future competitive conditions, which they would expect, given this approach is a departure from any previous market reviews<sup>377</sup>;

<sup>376</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 7, paragraph 14; and page 110, paragraph 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>368</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, response to question 6.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>369</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.101.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 370}$  UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>371</sup> Zayo's confidential response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 3.1.18, and Zayo's nonconfidential response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 3.1.19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>372</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.101.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 373}$  UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>374</sup> Zayo's confidential response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 3.1.18, and Zayo's nonconfidential response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 3.1.19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>375</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 5.1.4. IIG have also encouraged us to ensure that the full inventory data is available from all relevant parties for the 2021 all access market review. Openreach made a similar point with regards to the availability of inventory data for the 2021 review (Openreach's response to the BCMR 2018 Consultation, page 111, paragraph 20).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>377</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 109, paragraph 9.

- using service shares for a single year is not representative as "for many large customers of Openreach the installed circuits in 2017 will likely have been tendered in previous years in any case and as such contracts tend to be irregular or 'lumpy'";<sup>378</sup> and
- using 2017 new customer ends leads to an overstatement of its service shares.<sup>379</sup>
- 6.13 BT Group noted Openreach's concerns about the use of 2017 new customer ends data. They also said that with the introduction of unrestricted PIA the full inventory of connections "is a less reliable indicator of Openreach's future market power than it has been in past market reviews".<sup>380</sup>

Our proposals on other SMP criteria used in our assessment

- 6.14 Openreach largely agreed with our view on economies of scale and scope, barriers to entry, and countervailing buyer power. However, it emphasised that Virgin Media can likely acquire the same benefits of economies of scale and sunk costs on its network. They also added that countervailing buyer power is highly relevant in the backhaul sectors including in particular in areas of High Network Reach for large-value contracts (e.g. MNOs).<sup>381</sup> It did not provide evidence to support this claim.
- 6.15 TalkTalk agreed with "substantial elements of Ofcom's approach to SMP assessment…", including that we should undertake a forward-looking assessment, adopt a modified greenfield approach, and consider the SMP criteria in the round (albeit that TalkTalk disagreed that we had actually adopted this approach in practice).<sup>382</sup> However, TalkTalk argued that there are a number of "aspects of the market" that could lead Openreach to have market power even at market shares below 50%. TalkTalk said:
  - we considered (fully or partially) some of these aspects of the market (i.e. the advantage from a ubiquitous network, the advantage of scale and scope, high barriers to entry due to large sunk costs, high switching costs, and the lack of countervailing buyer power even for a customer of the scale of TalkTalk); and
  - we overlooked other aspects of the market (i.e. [ $\succ$ ], and vertical integration in the industry.  $^{\scriptscriptstyle 383}$
- 6.16 Vodafone supported our approach to consider the SMP criteria (e.g. market shares, infrastructure indicators, etc.) in the round. Vodafone also commented on various aspects

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>378</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 110, paragraph 15; and page 111, footnote 167.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>379</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 110-111, paragraphs 11 and 15-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>380</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 3.47. They consider that full inventory of connections is a less reliable indicator for market power in this review period because "If Openreach's SMP reflects its advantages resulting from its control of physical infrastructure, then DPA [unrestricted PIA] will remove the ability to gain competitive advantage from this control".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>381</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 115, paragraphs 37-39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>382</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.99.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>383</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.102-2.106.

of our SMP assessment, particularly the risks of switching and reluctance of customers to switch providers for business connectivity.<sup>384</sup>

# Stakeholder comments on our proposed SMP findings<sup>385</sup>

Our proposal to find SMP in BT Only and BT+1 areas

6.17 Nearly all stakeholders who commented agreed with our consultation position that BT has SMP in BT Only and BT+1 areas (CityFibre<sup>386</sup>, Three<sup>387</sup>, IIG<sup>388</sup>, Openreach<sup>389</sup>, SSE<sup>390</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>391</sup>, Virgin Media<sup>392</sup>, Vodafone<sup>393</sup>, Zayo<sup>394</sup>, and [≫]<sup>395</sup>).

Our proposal to find SMP in the Metro Areas and High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK

- 6.18 Most stakeholders agreed with our consultation position that BT has SMP in each of the Metro Areas and High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK (CityFibre<sup>396</sup>, Gamma<sup>397</sup>, Three<sup>398</sup>, IIG<sup>399</sup>, SSE<sup>400</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>401</sup>, Virgin Media<sup>402</sup>, Vodafone<sup>403</sup>, Zayo<sup>404</sup>, and [≫]<sup>405</sup>).
- 6.19 On the other hand, BT Group and Openreach disagreed. BT Group said that even before considering the impact of unrestricted PIA we had not made the case that BT has SMP in the Metro Areas. <sup>406</sup> Openreach argued that "Based on the level of competition and dig distances, the conclusion of SMP [...]is ambiguous...". <sup>407</sup> Openreach and BT Group mainly argued against our interpretation of the evidence on infrastructure presence, as we discuss below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>384</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 6.5-6.6, and Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (regulatory policy requirements report), pages 6-9, sections 1.1-1.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>385</sup> In response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, some stakeholders (e.g. Openreach and TalkTalk) raised points that could *indirectly* have implications for our SMP assessment and/or findings. We address these points in Section 5 (Geographic market definition), Annex 6 (Unrestricted PIA), Annex 10 (Indicative dig distance cost model), Annex 12 (Approach to data processing), and Annex 14 (Hypothetical SMP assessment for VHB CI Access circuits).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>386</sup> CityFibre's response, dated 18/01/2019, to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.1.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>387</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 10.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>388</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 1.2.6 and 5.1.7.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 389}$  Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 108, paragraph 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>390</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, response to question 6.2. <sup>391</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.108.

Taiki aik s response to the 2018 BCIVIR Consultation, paragraph 2.108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>392</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, response to question 6.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>393</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 6.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>394</sup> Zayo's confidential response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 3.1.18, and Zayo's non-

confidential response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 3.1.19.

 $<sup>^{395}</sup>$  [>] response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, response to question 6.1.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 396}$  CityFibre's response, dated 18/01/2019, to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.1.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>397</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>398</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 10.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>399</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 1.2.6 and 5.1.7.

 $<sup>^{400}\,\</sup>text{SSE}'\text{s}$  response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, response to question 6.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>401</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.109.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>402</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, response to question 6.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>403</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 6.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>404</sup> Zayo's confidential response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 3.1.18, and Zayo's non-

confidential response to the 2018  ${\sf BCMR}$  and 2018  ${\sf BT}$  RFR Consultations, paragraph 3.1.19.

 $<sup>^{405}</sup>$  [>] response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, response to question 6.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>406</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, chapter 3, paragraphs 3.1 and 3.27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>407</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 117-118, paragraphs 54-61 (quote from paragraph 55).

Our proposal to find no SMP in the CLA

- 6.20 Most stakeholders agreed with our consultation position that BT has no SMP in the CLA (CityFibre<sup>408</sup>, Colt<sup>409</sup>, Three<sup>410</sup>, IIG<sup>411</sup>, Openreach<sup>412</sup>, SSE<sup>413</sup>, Virgin Media<sup>414</sup>, Hyperoptic<sup>415</sup> and Zayo<sup>416</sup>). For instance:
  - Colt considered that our proposed finding in the CLA is reasonable as particular features in the CLA (i.e. the density and value of the market, low barriers to entry, and prices substantially below those prevailing elsewhere in the UK) give a reasonable basis for rebutting the presumption that a provider with a market share above 50% has SMP.<sup>417</sup>
  - Hyperoptic said it did not dispute Ofcom's findings in respect of SMP but "would urge a deeper review on the actual constraining effects on [Openreach] of competing infrastructure within the CLA."<sup>418</sup>
- 6.21 On the other hand, PAG<sup>419</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>420</sup>, UKCTA<sup>421</sup>, and Vodafone<sup>422</sup> disagreed with our proposal. PAG<sup>423</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>424</sup>, UKCTA<sup>425</sup>, Vodafone<sup>426</sup>, and [>]<sup>427</sup> argued that we had failed to demonstrate that the presumption of dominance associated with market shares above 50% is rebutted based on factors other than market shares.
- 6.22 Vodafone said that it is not evident why we concluded BT does not have SMP in the CLA. In particular, Vodafone argued:
  - BT's market shares in the CLA are above dominance levels and have risen since 2016;
  - we are wrong to consider higher levels of network density in the CLA result in greater competition because customers have a demand for service provision across geographies;<sup>428</sup> and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>408</sup> CityFibre's response, dated 18/01/2019, to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.1.5.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 409}$  Colt's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, page 1.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 410}$  Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 10.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>411</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 1.2.6 and 5.1.7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>412</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 108, paragraph 1; page 117, paragraph 53; and page 118, paragraph 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>413</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, response to question 6.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>414</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, response to question 6.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>415</sup> Hyperoptic's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>416</sup> Zayo's confidential response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 3.1.18, and Zayo's non-

confidential response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 3.1.19.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 417}$  Colt's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, page 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>418</sup> Hyperoptic's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 6.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 419}\,{\rm PAG}{}'{\rm s}$  response to the 2018 BCMR consultation, paragraph 10.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 420}\,{\rm TalkTalk's}$  response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 1.21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>421</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 19-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>422</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 6.7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>423</sup> PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>424</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 1.21 and 2.111-2.122.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>425</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 19-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>426</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraph 3.12.

 $<sup>^{427}</sup>$  [>] response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, response to question 6.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>428</sup> We address this point in Section 5 (geographic market definition).

 our view on barriers to entry and economies of scale and scope in the CLA is wrong because we have understated the economic challenge of network extensions ("except for the very highest bandwidths over very short distances"). Similarly, Vodafone mentioned that London faces the highest network construction costs in the UK and, hence, if anything it is more challenging than the rest of the UK.<sup>429 430</sup>

# **Approach to SMP assessment**

- 6.23 SMP is defined in the Act as being equivalent to the competition law concept of dominance, that is, a position of economic strength affording a telecoms provider the power to behave to an appreciable extent independently of competitors, customers and ultimately consumers.
- 6.24 In this section we set out our approach to the SMP assessment in light of stakeholder comments. The only change in our approach to SMP assessment from our consultation position is with regards to our view of the potential impact of the unrestricted PIA remedy on our assessment.

# Our assessment is forward-looking

- 6.25 We conduct an SMP assessment for each relevant market to see whether or not *ex ante* regulation is necessary over the timeframe of this review. Hence, our SMP assessment is forward-looking and considers whether markets could be prospectively competitive and thus whether any lack of competition may be temporary. We take into account expected or foreseeable market developments over this market review period.
- 6.26 As set out in Section 2, this market review covers the period to 31 March 2021.

## We adopt a modified greenfield approach431

- 6.27 Similar to our market definition analysis, we apply the modified greenfield approach. The SMP assessment assumes that there is no *ex ante* regulation arising from a finding of SMP within the relevant market in question, but *ex ante* SMP remedies in other markets continue to apply.
- 6.28 For example, we assume that remedies imposed in the PIMR market apply and that therefore BT is required to provide unrestricted access to its ducts and poles (i.e. the unrestricted PIA remedy) everywhere in the UK no later than one month from the date of publication of the statement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>429</sup> We address this point in Annex 10 (Indicative dig cost model).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>430</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraphs 6.5-6.13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>431</sup> We address Openreach's view that our SMP assessment did not follow a modified greenfield approach below when we set out our finding that BT has SMP in each of the Metro Areas and in the High Network Reach areas in the rest of UK.

# We consider evidence on different SMP criteria in the round

- 6.29 The EC SMP Guidelines set out a non-exhaustive list of criteria to be considered in an SMP assessment, and state that a dominant position may derive from a combination of these criteria, which taken separately may not necessarily be determinative.<sup>432</sup> Evidence on the most relevant SMP criteria should be considered in the round, and findings should not be based on an assessment of a single criterion.
- 6.30 In our assessment of competition in the relevant market, we have had regard to the criteria for assessing SMP set out in the EC SMP Guidelines. We consider that the following criteria are particularly relevant to the assessment of SMP in Cl Access markets:
  - market shares and market share trends;
  - control of infrastructure not easily duplicated;
  - economies of scale and scope;
  - barriers to entry and expansion;
  - absence of potential competition; and
  - absence of or low countervailing buyer power.
- 6.31 We take into consideration the potential impact of unrestricted PIA on BT's market power over this review period under our assessment of potential competition.
- 6.32 Hyperoptic strongly disagreed with what it considered to be the focus on the presence of rival infrastructure as the main factor determining the prevailing conditions of competition in a given location.<sup>433</sup> We consider that the presence of rival infrastructure is indeed an important factor in determining competitive conditions and, hence, we reflect it in our market analysis. However, we are of the view that we have also given adequate consideration to other factors (e.g. service shares and barriers to switching) by considering all the evidence in the round.
- 6.33 We set out our approach to assessing each criterion in turn in the following sub-sections.

# Market shares434

#### **Role of service shares**

6.34 The EC SMP Guidelines note that when assessing the market power of an undertaking it is important to consider market shares.<sup>435</sup> Market shares – and trends in market shares – are a measure of the outcome of competition, and as such, can provide an indication of how

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>432</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>433</sup> Hyperoptic's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 3-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>434</sup> TalkTalk indicated that there is no evidence that BT's market share and, hence, market power has been diminishing over time (TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.102-2.106). Similarly, Vodafone argued BT's market shares in the CLA have risen since 2016 (Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.1.3). As set out below under section "We cannot present reliable estimates based on circuit inventory", in 2016 BCMR the inventory of connections suffered from methodological issues. Notwithstanding, the market shares we present in this statement are not comparable to those we presented in the 2016 BCMR statement because we followed different methodologies and because the geographic markets are not the same (with the exception of the CLA).
<sup>435</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 54.

competitive a market has been in the past, and is now. Where an undertaking has a persistently large market share, this usually points to impediments to effective competition being present. Where impediments, as in many cases, do not change over time, market shares can be a good indicator of competitive conditions in the future.

6.35 For example, the EC SMP Guidelines mention that:

"When considering the market power of an undertaking it is important to consider the market share of the undertaking (48) and its competitors as well as constraints exercised by potential competitors in the medium term. Market shares can provide a useful first indication for the NRAs of the market structure and of relative importance of the various operators active on the market. However, the Commission will interpret market shares in the light of the relevant market conditions, and in particular of the dynamics of the market and of the extent to which products are differentiated (49)."<sup>436</sup>

- 6.36 We regard the following from the EC SMP Guidelines of particular relevance<sup>437</sup>:
  - very large market shares in excess of 50% are in themselves evidence of a dominant position, save in exceptional circumstances;
  - dominance concerns can also arise at lower shares depending on the difference between the market shares of the undertaking in question and that of its competitors; and
  - if market share is high but below the 50% threshold, NRAs should rely on other key structural market features to assess SMP.<sup>438</sup>

#### We present service shares based on new customer ends connected in 2017

- 6.37 We present service shares for BT and rival operators for each geographic market. Broadly, the greater the number of rivals that have managed to attain a material share of supply, the stronger is the indication that the intensity of competition is greater.
- 6.38 Our analysis is based on the data obtained using our statutory information gathering powers from operators on the new connections they sold in 2017.<sup>439</sup> We estimate service shares based on the new CI customer ends connected in 2017 and our approach is explained in Annex 12.<sup>440</sup> For brevity, we refer to this as '2017 new customer ends' when presenting the results in this section. The data include connections provided to new customers including circuits provided when customers upgrade their bandwidth requirement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>436</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 54.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>437</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraphs 53-57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>438</sup> The EC SMP Guidelines state that the European Commission's experience is that market shares of less than 40% means that dominance is not likely. Explanatory note to the European Commission, see <u>Guidelines on market analysis and the</u> <u>assessment of significant market power under the EU regulatory framework for electronic communications networks and</u> <u>services (SWD(2018) 124)</u>, page 23 [accessed 30 October 2018].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>439</sup> Telecoms providers' responses to the 1<sup>st</sup> BCMR s.135 notice. The data includes detailed information for each new connection such as the location of both ends of the circuit, interface and bandwidth sold and whether the circuit was provided on-net or off-net. Annex 12 describes the data gathered and the data cleaning process undertaken to calculate the service shares.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>440</sup> Customer ends refer to leased lines circuit ends terminating at customer premises.

- 6.39 We consider service shares of 2017 new customer ends to be a reasonable measure for a forward-looking assessment of SMP. While service shares of the circuit inventory may be a more complete measure of past competitive conditions, new connections focus on the most recent activity and so are likely to better reflect future market dynamics. In addition, the number of 2017 new customer ends is large enough to provide meaningful service shares across the different geographic markets. The data contains around 63k customer ends in the UK excluding the Hull Area, the majority of which are in BT Only and BT+1 areas. The CLA, the Metro Areas combined and High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK each have more than 1,700 customer ends. This is a large enough sample to produce statistically robust results.<sup>441</sup>
- 6.40 We disagree with Openreach's view that we have provided no evidence that 2017 new customer ends data are a plausible basis for forecasting future competitive conditions.<sup>442</sup> As set out earlier, the EC Guidelines recognise the importance of considering service share trends in dynamic markets. We consider this to be consistent with our view that the most recent activity may better reflect competition going forward. We have also considered whether in practice 2017 new customer ends can produce robust results based on the sample size. Furthermore, as we set out in Annex 12, we consider the reliability of the circuit inventory data is limited.

#### We cannot present reliable estimates based on circuit inventory

- 6.41 We cannot present reliable estimates of service shares and service share trends based on circuit inventory due to data limitations. We obtained this data from operators using our statutory information gathering powers. However, we found serious issues with Virgin Media's inventory data that have rendered its data unreliable (explained in Annex 12).<sup>443</sup> As the second largest infrastructure network in the UK after BT, Virgin Media's data is key to our ability to reliably estimate service shares.
- 6.42 We disagree with Openreach's view that we should have calculated service shares in all areas on the basis of the full inventory of connections. In the absence of the data issues described in Annex 12, we would have presented service shares of CI Access circuits based on inventory data as a primary measure.<sup>444</sup> We would also have looked at new connections data as they would inform our view on market trends, which is also relevant to a forward-looking assessment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>441</sup> The number of 2017 new customer ends in each of the Metro Areas is between 279 and 479 ends. Openreach's service shares are consistently above 50% in each area (i.e. our finding will not be sensitive to small changes in service share results). In light of this evidence, we disagree with Openreach's view that the number of 2017 connections is too small to support any conclusions and that a slight biasing of the records could have a significant impact on the shares in a particular Metro area.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>442</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 109, paragraph 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>443</sup> The issues identified also applied to the Virgin Media circuit inventory data we used to estimate service shares for 2016 BCMR. We consider that the issues with the data and how we adjusted for missing data in our previous review are likely to have contributed to overstating Virgin Media's service share and consequently understating that of BT, particularly for VHB services where circuit volumes are small. See Annex 12 for more details.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>444</sup> Considering service shares based on 2017 new customer ends is particularly relevant for VHB circuits as described in Annex 14.

- 6.43 Notwithstanding our reservations on circuit inventory data, we also present inventory service shares as a sensitivity. Even though they are likely to understate BT's service shares, BT's service share in each geographic market defined is consistent with an SMP finding.
- 6.44 We recognise BT Group's argument that inventory service shares may be a less reliable indicator of Openreach's future market power than it has been in past market reviews due to the introduction of unrestricted PIA.<sup>445</sup> We consider that this may also apply to new connections service shares and we take it into account in our assessment of potential competition and our final SMP findings.

#### We consider the data on 2017 new customer ends to be reliable

- 6.45 We recognise the risk that 2017 new customer ends may be a less reliable indicator of market power if certain operators have carried out an abnormal volume of activity in 2017. However, from our discussions with stakeholders and from the responses to the 2018 BCMR Consultation we have no evidence to believe that this is the case. In particular, we have investigated Openreach's arguments that 2017 new customer ends overstate its service shares. We discuss below each of the points raised by Openreach in this area.
- 6.46 Openreach indicated that "a good proportion" of the volume of its 2017 new customer ends does not represent new demand but churn from one retail telecoms provider on the Openreach network to another retail provider on the same network and, hence, we have overstated its service shares.<sup>446</sup>
- 6.47 Churn between customers on the Openreach network should be reflected in service shares as this constitutes new sales for the retail provider when they had to make a decision as to which network to use – their own, that of Openreach or another wholesale provider. The fact that a high proportion were churn within the Openreach network provides valuable information about both Openreach's past and current market position.
- 6.48 Openreach argued that its 2017 new customer ends volume was around 6.5% higher due to the circuit backlog where Openreach completed orders in 2017 that had been placed in earlier years.<sup>447</sup>
- 6.49 We recognise that Openreach's volumes may be slightly higher in 2017 due to a backlog of orders. However, we do not think these orders should be removed from service shares as they represent circuits delivered in 2017 and customers did not switch to alternate suppliers despite in some cases long delays in delivery. Moreover, any increase in volumes would not have a material impact on BT's service shares, which will still be broadly the same if we were to remove those circuits.<sup>448</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>445</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, chapter 3, paragraph 3.47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>446</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 110, paragraph 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>447</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 110, paragraph 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>448</sup> For example, we have estimated that between [ $\gg$ ]% (in the UK as a whole) and [ $\gg$ ]% (in Glasgow) of the volume of Openreach 2017 new customer ends data were indeed placed in years prior to 2017 (i.e. they were part of the backlog). Removing these backlog orders from Openreach's volume of 2017 new customer ends implies a reduction in Openreach's service shares of 2017 new customer ends of between [ $\gg$ ] percentage points in Leeds (from [ $\gg$ ]% to [ $\gg$ ]%) and [ $\gg$ ]

- 6.50 Openreach stated that its 2017 new customer ends data included migrations (i.e. upgrades and regrades), whereas it suspected that the equivalent data from other providers would not and, hence, Openreach's service shares of 2017 new customer ends would be overstated.<sup>449</sup> We have investigated this point and confirmed that the 2017 new customer ends data from all providers include migrations.
- 6.51 We also disagree with Openreach that using service shares for a single year is not representative due to lumpy or irregular contracts.<sup>450</sup> There were over 60,000 orders in 2017, which is a sufficiently large sample to ease lumpy contracts. In addition, we would expect some large and irregular contracts in each year and Openreach has not provided any examples of contracts which may have this distorting effect. In addition, shares of 2017 new customer ends are likely to be closely related to shares based on the total volume of circuits inventory, as they include upgrades (and regrades) and circuits are upgraded on a regular basis. Our analysis of Openreach's data indicates that new connections make up [≫]% 21-30% of the total volume of actively provided circuits as of December 2017.

# Control of infrastructure not easily duplicated

#### BT has a significant advantage from being closer to customer sites

- 6.52 BT has by far the largest and the only ubiquitous network in the UK. Virgin Media owns and operates the largest physical network out of BT's rivals. Other operators have built fibre networks to gain some coverage of business areas (e.g. Vodafone, Colt, [≫], CityFibre and Zayo). These networks have typically been built in areas with high densities of potential business users (most notably in central London but also in some other large cities) and on aggregated trunk routes between major population centres (see Section 5).
- 6.53 BT's ubiquitous network gives it an advantage over other operators as it will more often have a physical infrastructure connection to customer sites. Our analysis shows that BT had existing duct connections to [≫]% 81-90% of its 2017 new customer ends in the UK excluding the Hull Area, compared to 46% across all rivals, collectively.<sup>451</sup> Vodafone mentioned that [≫].<sup>452</sup> We were unable to estimate the exact figure for rivals due to data limitations.
- 6.54 BT has a significant cost advantage when it is fibre- or duct-connected while rivals are not. If BT has an existing fibre connection to the customer, the incremental infrastructure cost of connecting to that customer is negligible. If BT only has a duct connection, it will incur a relatively low incremental cost when it provides new fibre connections, often by laying fibre in duct which already reaches the customer site. The incremental cost will vary

percentage points in Glasgow (from [%]% to [%]%) in Openreach's service share. We have classified an order as being in the backlog if it was placed and acknowledged before our regulation in BCMR 2016 began (i.e. 1 May 2016). This includes both orders that were taking longer than they should have and had been in Openreach's 'workstack' for some time (the "backlog"), as well as orders that had been placed just before 1 May 2016, so will overstate the size of the backlog. <sup>449</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 110, paragraph 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>450</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 110, paragraph 15; and page 111, footnote 167.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>451</sup> The analysis and findings are set out in Annex 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>452</sup> Vodafone's response the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraph 3.11.7.

depending on whether the telecoms provider just needs to blow fibre through the duct or also needs to add fibre tubing.<sup>453</sup> On the other hand, rivals will incur significant additional costs, even if they need to dig short distances.<sup>454</sup>

6.55 We assess the scale of this advantage by comparing the indicative cost of physically connecting a customer under different scenarios.<sup>455</sup> Our analysis is set out in detail in Annex 10. The analysis is based on Openreach's costs for the physical infrastructure required to extend its network.<sup>456</sup> When a provider is duct-connected, the incremental cost will vary depending on whether the telecoms provider has fibre tubing. When the provider has no physical connection to the site and needs to extend its network, the main incremental costs will be digging to install duct in the ground. The results are summarised in Figure 6.1.



#### Figure 6.1: Infrastructure costs for different distance scenarios

Source: Ofcom analysis. Physical infrastructure costs are based on Openreach's ECCs and price of 1 Gbit/s EAD LA is based on Openreach's list price as of May 2019.<sup>457</sup>

6.56 These results show that BT will have a significant cost advantage even at short dig distances. We estimate that for a network extension of 10m BT will have a cost advantage of approximately £1,700.<sup>458</sup> This cost advantage is around one-quarter of the revenue of a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>453</sup> As part of our discussion on network extensions, in Annex 10 we set out what we mean by "blow fibre through the duct or also needs to add fibre tubing".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>454</sup> Even if all operators are not duct-connected (including BT), BT may still have a cost advantage if it is closer to the customer site due to lower costs of network extensions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>455</sup> This excludes equipment costs as it does not affect our analysis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>456</sup> We recognise that rivals' costs may be different from Openreach's (they are likely to be higher e.g. as Openreach may benefit from bulk discounts). However, we consider that Openreach's costs are a reasonable proxy for rivals' costs for this analysis. This is because we are interested in the scale of costs incurred for network extensions rather than a precise quantification of that cost.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>457</sup> We include ECCs on survey, blown fibre tubing, blown fibre, digging a duct under a footway, digging a duct under a carriage way, new footway box, break through external wall(s) at the customer premises. See Annex 10 for more details.
 <sup>458</sup> This is calculated by comparing a cost of £262 for BT (as it is usually duct-connected with tubing) against a cost of £2,001 for a rival, which would probably need to extend its network to reach the customer.

three-year contract for a 1 Gbit/s EAD LA circuit (£6,359).<sup>459</sup> The scale of the advantage increases with the length of network extension (e.g. 1km network extensions cost around £86,000 compared to around £7,000 if the provider is duct-connected with no fibre tubing). BT's advantage will also be higher when it has an existing fibre connection to the customer site as it will incur minimal cost (as set out above, [>]).

- 6.57 In addition to this cost advantage, BT will also be better placed to compete due to customer convenience. When BT is fibre-connected it can readily serve the customer. Where it is duct-connected the time taken to supply a customer will be much shorter compared to the time taken if a network extension is required. As explained in Section 4, digging increases the time to supply a customer, hence, networks which are further away from the customer site are at a disadvantage to BT.<sup>460</sup>
- 6.58 This is supported by the evidence set out in Annex 11. In summary, this evidence shows that:
  - on average, duct activity can increase the time to supply a leased line to [≫] working days. This is [≫] than the mean time to provide for all orders ([≫] working days on average), and for fibre-connected orders ([≫] working days on average); and
  - leased line users consider lead times and certainty about delivery dates are an important factor when choosing a supplier. The BDRC 2016 study found that a majority of respondents (51%) choose their existing supplier because they are already connected to its network.<sup>461</sup> It also found that for respondents who said that they experienced problems when migrating to an alternative service, the most frequent obstacle was 'time taken to deliver service/long delay in installation'.<sup>462</sup> This is consistent with the results from the Cartesian 2018 study which indicate that service delays are the key problem faced by leased line customers.<sup>463</sup>
- 6.59 With regards to TalkTalk's view that [%],<sup>464</sup> we are of the view that these costs are indeed difficult to capture. However, we consider that the BDRC study is a reasonable way to do so.

#### Likely impact of unrestricted PIA remedy

6.60 We set out our views on the likely impact of unrestricted PIA on leased line services over this review period in Annex 6. In summary, our view is that:

<sup>460</sup> The competitive advantage due to customer inconvenience is less clear cut when all suppliers are not connected. The time to supply is not necessarily proportionate to the dig distance required.

 $<sup>^{459}</sup>$  Ofcom analysis based on Openreach prices for EAD Local Access as of October 2018 (where £6,359 = £1,850 connection + £4,509 NPV rental over three years). Rental charges have been discounted using an 8.0% factor.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>461</sup> 2016 BDRC study, Figures 23 and 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>462</sup> Virgin Media cautioned "the overreliance on this [BDRC] data given the extremely small sample size, both overall, and in relation to sub-categories of customer... Virgin Media considers that the information presented in the survey should not be regarded as significant or conclusive of any trend in itself." (Virgin's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, response to question 6.1 and 6.2). We are conscious of the limitations of the BDRC data and are of the view that we do not overrely on it by considering it as just one piece of evidence on BT's advantage from proximity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>463</sup> 2018 Cartesian study, page 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>464</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.102-2.106.

- Telecoms providers' ability to access BT's ducts and poles on regulated terms and combine them with their own network to reach final customers will reduce the cost and time taken for network extensions.
- Unrestricted PIA is likely to be used by rivals for three types of network extensions which could impact on leased lines: mass network rollout, infill, and bespoke network extensions.<sup>465</sup>
- This impact on costs and time to supply under each of these scenarios is likely to vary, particularly in the short term.
- 6.61 We expect that the main impact of unrestricted PIA will be to encourage network deployment in the form of mass network rollout and infill extensions rather than bespoke network extensions. This, combined with the time it is likely to take for providers to commence service supplied using unrestricted PIA, means that its impact in this review period is most likely to be most pronounced in areas with higher network density already:
  - While mass rollout could begin in this review period in any area, its main competition impact is likely to be beyond the timeframe of this review period given the time it takes to plan and build the network from scratch (even with unrestricted PIA);
  - We consider that unrestricted PIA could have its greatest impact in this review period for network infill, by virtue of existing network nearby, which means the time to supply will be shorter. Network infill is relevant for areas with existing network density; and
  - We consider that bespoke network extensions will be limited. As set out in Annex 6, bespoke network extensions are resource and time-intensive and unlikely to occur at scale. They are particularly unlikely to be material in BT Only areas given the longer distances to rival network.
- 6.62 Therefore, we agree with BT Group that the availability of unrestricted PIA may have an impact on the strength of competition faced by BT in the CLA and other HNR areas over this review period. This is because network infill extensions are likely to be a particular feature in the CLA and HNR areas. This means that, as a result of unrestricted PIA, BT's advantage from having control of infrastructure and being closer to customer sites is likely to be lessened in the CLA and HNR areas.

#### Infrastructure indicators used to assess proximity of rival infrastructure to customer sites<sup>466</sup>

6.63 The magnitude of BT's competitive advantage and the strength of competition it faces in a given area will depend on the proximity of rival networks to customer sites. Therefore, we consider four infrastructure indicators in the SMP assessment:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>465</sup> Under a mass network rollout, the network is constructed to pass multiple premises, with the final connection only made once an order has been received. Under infill deployment, telecoms providers would fill gaps between areas where they already have network coverage. Bespoke network extensions involve providing a single extension to connect a premise in cases where existing network does not currently 'pass' or is not near to the premise.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>466</sup> All distances measured by the infrastructure indicators are radial distances. In particular, Annex 12 sets out how we measure the distances used in the Network Reach analysis and distance to nearest rivals and Annex 11 sets out our analysis of distances dug by telecoms providers in 2017.

- Average number of rivals within 50m of business sites (network reach): As set out in Section 5, this provides a useful indication of the degree of rival infrastructure available close to customer sites in a particular geographic area, and hence is a good starting point for assessing areas with existing or potential for infrastructure-based competition.<sup>467</sup> It calculates, for each postcode sector in the UK, the number of operators other than BT that have network within a certain distance of the business sites in that postcode sector.<sup>468</sup>
- Proportion of businesses with X rival networks within 50m: Network Reach captures the average degree of choice across an area. Looking at the proportion of business sites within an area that are covered by a specified number of rival networks is one means of adding depth to the analysis.
- Proportion of 2017 new customer ends with existing duct connections: The intensity
  of competition will vary depending on the extent to which BT already has existing
  duct to customer sites compared to its rivals. For each operator, we estimate the
  proportion of 2017 new customer ends which were provided on-net (i.e. using their
  own network) without undertaking any duct work. The analysis is set out in detail in
  Annex 11.<sup>469</sup>
- Average distance from business sites to nearest rivals. Where rivals are not connected, the intensity of competition not only depends on the number of rival networks within 50m, but also on how close they are to the customer site. Therefore, looking at how close rivals are to average business sites adds depth to our assessment.
- 6.64 We present our views on the potential impact of unrestricted PIA under our assessment of potential competition. As set out earlier and in Section 5 we do not expect the availability of unrestricted PIA to have a material impact on bespoke network extensions (i.e. individual connections to reach a give customer site) over this review period.

#### Our interpretation of the infrastructure indicators

- 6.65 The infrastructure indicators inform our views on the strength of competition from providers with network sufficiently close to a customer's site. Each indicator provides a useful means of summarising the degree of rival infrastructure in a particular area, but it does not give a comprehensive picture of the extent of rival network coverage on its own.
- 6.66 We consider that 50m is a useful indicator for identifying the potential for competition from local rival networks in CI Access services. However, not all suppliers with networks located within this distance would be equally able to compete with BT. As explained earlier in this section, suppliers within this distance may still be at a material competitive

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>467</sup> For more details on the assumptions and calculations underlying the network reach analysis see Section 5 and Annex 12.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>468</sup> We have carried out sensitivity analysis on the assumptions for the different parameters used in the network reach analysis in Annex 13. We find that changes in these parameters would not have a material impact on our SMP findings.
 <sup>469</sup> Our analysis is based on the 2017 data for new connections of CI Access obtained from telecoms providers in responses to the 1<sup>st</sup> BCMR s.135 notice.

disadvantage to BT if their network is located further away from the customer while BT has an existing connection.

- 6.67 In addition, it is necessary that BT faces competition for most customers in a given geographic market for it to be effectively competitive. One reason is that, in an unregulated market, there would be scope for a telecoms provider with SMP to exploit pockets of market power through bespoke pricing.
- 6.68 Finally, a greater number of rival networks is likely to lead to a greater degree of competitive constraint on BT. We consider that fewer than two rivals is insufficient to act as a potentially effective competitive constraint on BT.

# Economies of scale and scope470

- 6.69 A large proportion of costs associated with providing leased lines are incurred in developing (and maintaining) the part of the infrastructure that connects to sites, i.e. access links. Some of these costs will only be incremental to the individual site (final lead-in duct), while others can be shared among several sites in the same area (distribution and spine ducts).<sup>471</sup>
- 6.70 Against this backdrop, economies of scale and scope may strengthen BT's advantage from its ubiquitous network. The presence of high fixed costs can give rise to economies of scale because average fixed costs necessarily fall as volumes of a service increase. The presence of common costs can give rise to economies of scope with the average fixed cost decreasing in the total volumes of services in the group supplied.
- 6.71 The materiality of BT's advantage from economies of scale and scope in a given geographic market will depend on the extent to which rivals in a given area use their networks to serve a broadly similar scale of leased line customers (economies of scale) or residential broadband customers (economies of scope). We recognise the importance of economies of scope and, as set out in Section 1, we want to enable more fibre investment by alternative network operators and Openreach alike to deliver multi-service networks.

# Barriers to entry and expansion and absence of potential competition

- 6.72 We consider that an incumbent operator can maintain its strong position in the market if there are high barriers to entry and limited prospects for potential competition.
- 6.73 The EC SMP Guidelines mentions that "An SMP finding depends on an assessment of the ease of market entry".<sup>472</sup> We consider the following factors particularly relevant to our assessment:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>470</sup> We define economies of scale as circumstances in which the unit cost falls as volumes of the same service increase, and economies of scope as circumstances where the unit cost falls as volumes of a different service increase.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>471</sup> Distribution/spine networks provide duct coverage in a local area, typically running past customer sites in anticipation of future connections. Lead-in ducts provide the final link between the customer building and the distribution/spine network.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>472</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 59.

• The existence of high sunk costs. This is consistent with the OFT's guidelines on the assessment of market power, which explain that:

"Sunk costs might give an incumbent a strategic advantage over potential entrants. Suppose an incumbent has already made sunk investments necessary to produce in a market while an otherwise identical new entrant has not. In this case, even if the incumbent charges a price at which entry would be profitable (if the price remained the same following entry), entry may not occur. This would be the case if the entrant does not expect the post-entry price to be high enough to justify incurring the sunk costs of entry".<sup>473</sup>

- High switching costs: Existing customers may incur or anticipate incurring costs when switching to another supplier, which they would not incur when continuing to purchase from their current supplier. This will hinder the ability of rivals to compete for existing customers.
- BT's network footprint: We assess whether BT's national coverage, due to its ubiquitous network, is likely to raise significant impediments to its rivals when competing for multi-site contracts. We also consider whether any other advantages may arise from BT's ubiquitous network.
- 6.74 We assess the prospects for potential competition by reviewing evidence on potential network expansion by telecoms providers. Competition is more likely to increase where there have been actual announcements of plans to enter and/or expand by rivals.
- 6.75 We consider that network expansion plans over the market review period (i.e. until 31 March 2021) are relevant to our SMP assessment. We asked fixed operators to tell us about their future investment plans using our statutory information gathering powers.<sup>474</sup>

#### Potential impact of unrestricted PIA remedy

- 6.76 We agree with BT Group that the availability of unrestricted PIA may have an impact on the strength of competition faced by BT in some areas. Therefore, we have revisited our approach to the SMP assessment in light of this.
- 6.77 Annex 6 sets out our view on the impact of unrestricted PIA on wholesale business connectivity markets over the period of this market review, including CI Access services. In summary, we consider that over this review period unrestricted PIA is likely to have some impact on the competitive constraints faced by BT in the CLA and to a lesser extent, HNR areas but not a material impact in BT Only and BT+1 areas.
- 6.78 We reflect this in our SMP assessment for each geographic market below.

## **Countervailing buyer power**

6.79 We consider that customers would have a degree of buyer power where they purchase large volumes and have a credible threat to switch supplier or to meet requirements

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>473</sup> Office of Fair Trading, 2004. <u>Assessment of market power (OFT 415)</u>, paragraph 5.10 [accessed 30 October 2018]. <sup>474</sup> 1st BCMR s.135 notice, Q.C3.

through self-supply. CI Access customers may have sufficient countervailing buyer power if there is availability of another source of supply (another supplier or self-supply) and their purchase volumes are material. Both of these requirements need to be met cumulatively.

# Finding that BT has SMP in BT Only and BT+1 areas

- 6.80 We have considered whether BT has SMP in BT Only and BT+1 areas. The BT Only market is made up of postcode sectors where less than 65% of large business sites have a rival network to BT within 50m. BT+1 is made up of postcode sectors where more than 65% of large business sites have only one rival network to BT within 50m. To avoid repetition we discuss both markets together. However, we present results for each market separately.
- 6.81 Figure 6.2 shows the locations of BT Only and BT+1 postcode sectors. It maps BT's network locations across the UK (on the left) to rivals' network presence (on the right), which is based on the network reach results. This shows that BT has an extensive network of ducts across the UK, while rival infrastructure is patchy and concentrated around some geographic areas.



#### Figure 6.2: BT and rival's network locations in the UK (excluding Hull Area)

Source: Ofcom analysis. BT's network locations from 2016 BCMR Statement and include 5,600 local exchanges (black dots), 1,100 higher tier Access Serving Nodes (green dots), and 107 Openreach Handover Points (red dots). Rival network locations is based on Ofcom's network reach analysis (See Section 5 and Annex 12).

6.82 As set out in Section 5, the BT Only market accounts for over half of the postcode sectors in the UK (5,906 postcode sectors) and the BT+1 market accounts for a further one-third of postcode sectors in the UK (3,489 postcode sectors). We estimate that the BT Only market accounts for 48% of 2017 new customer ends (31k customer ends) and that BT+1 areas account for 33% of 2017 new customer ends (21k customer ends).

# Very high BT market share of 2017 new customer ends in both markets

- BT has a very high share of 2017 new customer ends sold in BT Only and BT+1 markets. We estimate BT's share to be [≫]% 81 90% and [≫]%, 61-70% respectively. The shares of its largest rival (Virgin Media) are materially lower, at [[≫]% 11-20% and [[≫]% 21-30% respectively.
- 6.84 This is broadly consistent with the sensitivity analysis we carried out by estimating service shares based on circuit inventories. Notwithstanding that our estimates are likely to materially understate BT's service shares and overestimate Virgin Media's shares, BT still has a high share of over 50% in BT Only and BT+1 markets ([≫]% 71-80% and [≫]% 51-60% respectively), while Virgin Media's share is materially lower, at [≫]% 11-20% and [≫]% 31-40% respectively.
- 6.85 According to the EC SMP Guidelines, a share in excess of 50% is itself evidence of a dominant position, save in exceptional circumstances.

# Limited presence of rival infrastructure

- 6.86 Infrastructure indicators show that there is very limited rival infrastructure in the BT Only and BT+1 geographic markets. This supports the view that BT faces very limited infrastructure-based competition in those markets. The results are summarised in Table 6.3 overleaf.
- 6.87 The table shows that, on average, there are less than two rivals within 50m of a business site in both markets. A small proportion of business sites have access to two or more rival networks within 50m (3.7% in BT Only and 15.0% in BT+1).
- 6.88 Our analysis suggests that rivals will usually need to dig very long distances to connect a customer site. Rivals, on average, had existing duct connections for a smaller proportion of customer ends they connected in 2017 compared to BT. In addition, rival networks are typically more than 50m away from a customer site. On average, the closest rival network to a business site is more than 1km away in BT Only areas and 58m away in BT+1 areas. Rivals are unlikely to dig such long distance due to the high cost of network extensions.<sup>475</sup>
- 6.89 This is supported by rivals' behaviour in 2017 in both markets. Rivals in BT Only and BT+1 areas, on average, chose to build in less than 15% of their 2017 new customer ends where they did not already have an existing duct connection and the median distance dug was short (less than 25m).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>475</sup> For example, a network extension of 1km costs £86k and for 60m costs around £6,000. (See Figure 6.1).

6.90 We note that the proportion of Virgin Media's 2017 new customer ends with existing duct connections is significantly higher than the average across all rivals ([≫]% 51%-60% and [≫]% 81%-90% in BT Only and BT+1, respectively). This reflects that Virgin Media is the second largest provider with physical infrastructure network in the UK after BT, hence has existing duct connections to more premises compared to other rivals. It can also partially reflect that our calculation may overstate Virgin Media's estimates of duct connections.<sup>476</sup>

Infrastructure indicator		BT Only	BT+1
Average number of rival networks within 50m		0.3	1.0
Proportion of businesses with X rival networks within 50m <sup>477</sup>	X=0 X=1 X=2 X=3 X=4 or more	76.9% 19.4% 3.0% 0.5% 0.2%	15.5% 69.5% 12.3% 2.1% 0.5%
Average distance to the nearest three rival networks for 2017 connections	1 <sup>st</sup> 2 <sup>nd</sup> 3 <sup>rd</sup>	1.1km 2.6km 4.8km	0.058km 0.33km 0.86km
Openreach's proportion of 2017 new customer ends already duct connected		[〉>] (81%-90%)	[》<] (81%-90%)
Rivals' breakdown of 2017 new customer ends <sup>478</sup>	Customer ends On-net duct connected On-net dig Off-net	[≫] 30% 4% 66%	[≫] 52% 6% 42%
Rivals' build vs. buy479		6%	12%
Median radial distance dug in 2017 (m)	Openreach	[》] (0-25)	[≫<] (0-25)
	Rivals	19	13

Table 6.3: I	nfrastructure	indicators	in BT Only	and BT+1	markets
				/	

*Source: Ofcom's network reach analysis and circuit data analysis. Annex 12 provides a more detailed description and explanation of the analysis undertaken.* 

<sup>6.91</sup> Our estimates suggest that Virgin Media's proportion of new customer ends with existing duct connections is not materially lower than BT in the BT+1 market. We do not consider that this undermines our view that BT has a competitive advantage from being closer to customer sites. Notwithstanding our concerns around potentially overstating Virgin

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>476</sup> Where a telecoms provider indicated that a circuit was provided on-net but did not indicate whether it involved digging, we assumed that the customer ends had existing duct in place. For a significant majority of Virgin Media's on-net circuits there is no information on whether they had to dig to connect the customer.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>477</sup> Results may not add to 100% due to rounding.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>478</sup> 'On-net duct connected' is where a telecoms provider has existing duct in place to the customer site, but fibre may need to be installed. 'On-net dig' is where a telecoms provider extends their network by building new duct. 'Off-net' is where an active wholesale leased line product is purchased from another provider to reach the customer. Further information may be found in Annex 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>479</sup> We determine rivals 'build' (on-net dig) as a percentage of rivals 'build' (on-net dig) plus rivals 'buy' (off-net) in relation to the supply of a leased line to a customer's site outside their existing network reach. Further information may be found in Annex 11.
Media's estimates, they are likely to reflect Virgin Media's incumbency advantage when competing for customers within their network reach rather than competing for new customers in locations that are not close to their network. This is supported by BT's ability to win a materially higher proportion of the 2017 new customer ends indicating BT's more extensive network (see service share analysis above). In addition, Virgin Media purchased a large proportion of its off-net sales in 2017 from Openreach, which further indicates BT's competitive advantage.

- 6.92 Second, even if we assume that Virgin Media's network was as extensive as BT's in the BT+1 market, the potential for infrastructure competition from a single provider will not be sufficient to effectively constrain BT.
- 6.93 In reality, Virgin Media does not have a nationwide presence as BT does. This places Virgin Media at a disadvantage when bidding for multi-site contracts. This disadvantage is compounded by the fact that Virgin Media is less likely than BT to be the incumbent and, hence, is more likely to be at a competitive disadvantage when competing for customers.
- 6.94 In addition, we note that in markets where BT publishes its prices, Virgin Media has the incentive to compete by just undercutting BT's prices slightly. This is not consistent with vigorous competition in a market with no SMP.

# Economies of scale and scope

- 6.95 The pattern of infrastructure presence in BT Only and BT+1 markets means that BT will have a significant cost advantage over its smaller rivals, given the existence of economies of scale and scope.
- 6.96 We consider that BT will have economies of scale as it can split its fixed costs across a larger number of CI Access users. For example,
  - Costs of access links: some will be shared among a larger number of customers at the same site (final lead-in duct) – though this situation is more likely to arise in High Network Reach areas, where multi-occupancy buildings are likely to be more prevalent, than in BT Only and BT+1 areas – and others will be shared by many customers in the same area (distribution and spine ducts).
  - Inter-exchange costs: lowest unit costs are usually achieved by purchasing the highest capacity circuit and then filling it, but only BT may have sufficient traffic to do this on some routes. The greater the number of services using an inter-exchange circuit, the lower the unit cost of that circuit.
  - Other costs: BT will purchase greater volumes of wholesale leased line equipment, hence, it may be able to negotiate lower equipment prices than providers supplying lower volumes.

6.97 We consider that BT will also have an advantage from economies of scope as it can recover common costs from a much larger base of business and residential customers.<sup>480</sup> This is reflected in BT's high shares of CI Access customers (shown above) and its high share of WLA customers (of around 80%).<sup>481</sup>

#### Barriers to entry and expansion

6.98 Overall, we consider that there are high barriers to entry and expansion, which make it more difficult for rivals to BT to compete for the supply of CI Access services.

#### High sunk cost is a barrier to entry

- 6.99 Entry barriers are high because a significant part of the costs of supplying wholesale leased lines are likely to be regarded as sunk costs. The costs of extending network infrastructure to connect to sites are largely sunk as the physical network built cannot be transferred to another location if it is no longer required at the original site. In our view, the asymmetry between BT as an incumbent provider which has already incurred sunk costs in creating these networks, and potential entrants which have not, gives rise to barriers to entry.
- 6.100 As set out earlier, where rivals use an unrestricted PIA remedy this will reduce the cost of network extensions and hence BT's advantage. Over this review period, this is likely to be for network infill in the CLA and other High Network Reach areas.

#### Switching costs

- 6.101 We consider that there are also some costs of switching supplier that may act as an entry barrier that will place rivals at a disadvantage to BT, which has a very high share of this market.
- 6.102 The 2016 BDRC survey suggests that switching costs may be significant for some customers. Survey respondents were read a list of potential reasons for choosing their current supplier.<sup>482</sup> While the most commonly selected reasons were price, quality and resilience, results also suggest that existing relationships with a supplier play an important role. The majority of respondents cited good contacts at the current supplier (58%) and that the supplier understands their business (52%) as important criteria when choosing their provider.
- 6.103 In addition, the survey found that around two-thirds of respondents had not switched supplier in the last five years:<sup>483</sup>
  - Of those that did switch suppliers almost three in five (58%) said that they found the switch to be (very or fairly) easy while 14% found it "neither easy nor difficult" and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>480</sup> Common costs relating to development of physical infrastructure are particularly significant in fixed telecommunications markets as telecoms providers can use the same infrastructure to supply a range of fixed telecommunications services, including leased lines.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>481</sup> Ofcom, 2018. <u>Wholesale Local Access Market Review: Statement (2018 WLA Statement)</u>, paragraph 4.27 [accessed 30 October 2018].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>482</sup> 2016 BDRC study, page 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>483</sup> 2016 BDRC study, pages 52 -55.

23% found it "not very easy or not at all easy". Just under one-third of those who had switched (31%) said that they had not incurred costs associated with switching supplier. However, among those that specified a figure, switching costs ranged from £1,000 to £25,000 – with £3,500 as the average.

 Of those who didn't switch suppliers, 44% said that they did not switch supplier because they were happy with their current service. Respondents also mentioned some barriers to switching. 13% said that they did not switch because of the cost of breaking their existing contract, 11% said they did not switch because it would have been too difficult or "too much hassle".

#### BT's network footprint – national coverage

- 6.104 Survey evidence suggests that the majority of large firms use a single supplier for their leased line services. For example, in the 2016 BDRC survey, 56% of respondents indicated that they use a single supplier. In an earlier survey (2015 BDRC), 66% of respondents said that they used a single supplier.
- 6.105 For multi-site contracts, suppliers may provide some circuits on-net and others off-net depending on the locations of the sites. For example, if some of the circuits are in locations where the telecoms provider does not have a nearby network (and it will be very expensive to extend the network to the customer sites) the provider may choose to supply the circuits by buying a wholesale product from another operator.
- 6.106 BT may also have an advantage in serving multi-site contracts if customers place value on knowing that a single provider supplies the physical infrastructure for the whole contract or a large part of it.
- 6.107 In addition, in the absence of wholesale regulation, BT may be the only provider able to supply multi-site contracts. In such a scenario BT would have no obligation to supply wholesale access services and may refuse to offer wholesale products to its rivals, or do so only on disadvantageous terms. This would hinder rivals' ability to compete for a multi-site contract if the customer wants a single supplier.
- 6.108 Even if the customer is willing to deal with multiple suppliers, BT may still have an advantage. BT can leverage its market power in uncompetitive areas to competitive areas if it refuses to sell the circuits in uncompetitive areas (where the customer has no alternative supplier choice) unless the customer buys the whole contract from BT.

#### Other advantages from BT's ubiquitous network

- 6.109 We consider that there are a number of other reasons why BT benefits from its more extensive network which makes it harder for other telecoms providers to win customers from BT:
  - BT is less reliant on third-party supply: this reduces the possibility of interoperability issues occurring, contributes to a greater level of control over network equipment, can improve network security, and removes the need to negotiate wholesale supply

arrangements with third party suppliers which may be complex and potentially influenced by whether the third-party supplier is also a downstream competitor.

Route diversity: Physically separate routes are required to provide a service which is
resilient to faults in network infrastructure. Some users seeking high availability may
value such routes. We consider BT's extensive network infrastructure may give it
greater scope to connect a customer site to two separate access points. Hence, it
would be easier for BT to offer and build diverse physical routes.

# Absence of potential competition

- 6.110 We consider that there are no prospects of potential competition that can effectively constrain BT in BT Only and BT+1 geographic markets by 31 March 2021.<sup>484</sup> This is already reflected in the limited availability of existing rival infrastructure.
- 6.111 We reviewed responses from telecoms providers on their future network expansion plans over the next five years. Overall, market developments are relatively limited and will not affect the level of competition in the BT Only and BT+1 markets over this review period.
- 6.112 The majority of responses indicated extension plans that are on a very small scale or related to core networks.<sup>485</sup> The main network expansion plans that may affect the CI Access market by 2023 are by [≫] and CityFibre. They are targeting residential services; however, they may still benefit business customers:
  - [×]
  - CityFibre said that its announced partnership with Vodafone drives the expansion of the network to cover approximately 1m homes with consumer FTTH and as a side effect create a dense business network as well. The plans are announced for two cities (Milton Keynes and Aberdeen) and it expects to announce a further 10-11 cities to make up the remainder of the 1m homes.
- 6.113 In contrast, [≫].
- 6.114 As mentioned in Annex 6, we expect that some mass rollout and infill network extensions are likely to occur in BT Only and BT+1 areas, but it is difficult to predict exactly where, and it is unlikely to be on a material scale in this review period. Bespoke network extensions are also likely to occur but on a small scale given the time delay and resources involved.

# Countervailing buyer power

6.115 We consider that there is insufficient countervailing buyer power to constrain BT's position as a supplier of CI Access services. This is because most businesses will have no or limited

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>484</sup> As set out above, we consider that network expansion plans until 2021 are relevant to our assessment of potential competition.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>485</sup> Fixed operators' future investment plans (responses to 1<sup>st</sup> BCMR s.135 notice).

choice of supplier in BT Only and BT+1 geographic markets. Hence, customers cannot make a credible threat to switch volumes from BT to alternative suppliers.<sup>486</sup>

# Conclusion that BT has SMP in BT Only and BT+1 geographic markets

- 6.116 Based on evidence in the round and having considered stakeholder responses to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, we have concluded that BT has SMP in the provision of CI Access circuits in the BT Only and BT+1 geographic markets.
- 6.117 This is driven by BT's very high service shares in both markets being [≫]% (over 60%) of 2017 new customer ends, which supports an SMP finding. According to the EC SMP Guidelines, a share in excess of 50% is itself evidence of a dominant position, save in exceptional circumstances.
- 6.118 This finding is further supported by the very limited availability of rival infrastructure close to customer sites, high barriers to entry and expansion and the limited prospects for potential competition even in the presence of an unrestricted PIA remedy.<sup>487</sup>

# Finding that BT has SMP in each of the Metro Areas and in the High Network Reach areas in the rest of UK

- 6.119 We have considered whether BT has SMP in each of the six Metro Areas that we have identified for further analysis and in the High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK. To avoid repetition we present our analysis for those geographic markets together. However, we show results for each market separately.
- 6.120 The Metro Areas are defined as High Network Reach postcode sectors in each of Birmingham, Bristol, Edinburgh, Glasgow, Leeds and Manchester. High Network Reach areas in the rest of UK are High Network Reach postcode sectors outside the CLA, Metro Areas and the Hull Area.
- 6.121 Those geographic markets account for 3% of all postcode sectors in the UK excluding the Hull Area and account for 6% of 2017 new customer ends. Figure 6.4 shows a map of those geographic markets.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>486</sup> While Openreach agreed with our SMP findings for BT+1 areas, they argued that there will be many informed purchasers in BT+1 areas well capable of exerting significant countervailing buyer power (Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 117, paragraph 52). However, they have not provided any evidence to support their view.
 <sup>487</sup> On average, there are less than two rivals within 50m of mobile sites in both markets (0.2 in BT Only and 1 in BT+1).



Figure 6.4: Map of High Network Reach areas in the UK (excluding the Hull Area)

Source: Ofcom network reach analysis. High Network Reach areas in the Metro areas are green dots and those in the rest of the UK are purple dots. The CLA is in red dots. We added green circles around the High Network Reach areas in the Metro Areas to be able to distinguish them.

# Very high BT market share of 2017 new customer ends

6.123 Figure 6.5 shows that BT has a very high share of the 2017 new customer ends in each of the Metro Areas and the High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK. BT's share is [≫]% (over 50%) in each of those markets, which is above the threshold for presumed dominance (50%). The next largest rival ([≫]) has a significantly lower share of [≫]% (less than 40%) in any of the markets.

#### Figure 6.5: Service shares in Metro Areas and High Network Reach in the rest of UK

[×]

#### Source: Ofcom circuit data analysis

6.124 This is broadly consistent with the sensitivity analysis we carried out by estimating service shares based on circuit inventories. Notwithstanding that our estimates are likely to understate BT's service shares and overstate Virgin Media's shares, BT still has a high share of [≫]% (over 40%) in each of the Metro Areas and the High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK. On the other hand, Virgin Media's share is [≫]% (less than 40%) in each of the geographic markets defined.

# Presence of rival infrastructure

6.125 High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK and the Metro Areas are made up of postcode sectors with some rival infrastructure in proximity to customer sites.<sup>488</sup> Therefore, there is likely to be some level of infrastructure-based competition in most parts of these areas. This is reflected in the network reach figure which is between 2.1 and 2.8 across those markets.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>488</sup> These are postcode sectors where at least 65% of businesses have two or more rival networks within 50m.

Infrastructure Indicator		HNR in rest of UK	Metro Combined	Bristol	Birmingham	Edinburgh	Glasgow	Leeds	Manchester
Average number of rival networks within 50m		2	3	3	3	2	3	3	3
Proportion of businesses with X rival networks within 50m <sup>489</sup>	X=0 X=1 X=2 X=3 X=4 X=5 X=6	5% 15% 50% 22% 4% 2% 1%	4% 9% 38% 29% 13% 6% 2%	3% 7% 24% 44% 8% 12% 2%	8% 10% 25% 27% 22% 6% 2%	4% 14% 49% 26% 6% 0%	2% 7% 46% 28% 10% 4% 2%	3% 7% 32% 40% 13% 4%	4% 5% 40% 19% 18% 10% 3%
Average distance to the nearest three	1 <sup>st</sup> 2 <sup>nd</sup>	25m 47m	18m 33m	18m 48m	17m 27m	20m 39m	15m 27m	18m 26m	18m 30m
Openreach's proportion of 2017 new customer ends already duct connected	5	[≫] (91- 100%)	[≫] (91- 100%)	[≫] (91- 100%)	[≫] (91- 100%)	[≫] (91- 100%)	[≫] (91- 100%)	[≫] (91- 100%)	[≫] (91- 100%)
Rivals' breakdown of 2017 new customer ends <sup>478</sup>	Customer ends On-net duct connected On-net dig Off-net	[≫] 55% 6% 39%	[≫] 58% 11% 30%	[≫] 50% 15% 35%	[≫] 66% 3% 31%	[≫] 59% 17% 24%	[≫] 59% 13% 28%	[≫] 54% 15% 30%	[≫] 61% 2% 36%
Rivals' build vs. buv <sup>479</sup>		14%	27%	30%	9%	42%	32%	33%	6%
Median radial distance dug in 2017 (m)	Openreach Rivals	[≫] (0-25) 10	[≫] (0-25) 11	[≫] (0-25) 9	[≫] (0-25) 10	[≫] (0-25) 19	[≫] (0-25) 14	[≫] (0-25) 7	[≫] (0-25) 6

#### Table 6.6: Infrastructure indicators in BT Metro Areas and High Network Reach areas in rest of UK

Source: Ofcom's network reach analysis and circuit data analysis. Annex 12 provides a more detailed description and explanation of the analysis undertaken.

6.126 Our analysis shows that where rival infrastructure is present, BT will be significantly closer to customer sites, which gives it a significant competitive advantage over rivals. This is shown by the infrastructure indicators presented in Table 6.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>489</sup> Results may not add to 100% due to rounding.

6.127 Below we present our interpretation of the results and then set out why we reject the challenges raised by Openreach on how we interpret the results.

#### Our interpretation of the results

- 6.128 Evidence for High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK suggests that for a large proportion of users BT will be duct-connected while rivals will need to extend their networks to connect the customer. This view is based on the following evidence:
  - BT had duct in place when connecting over **90%** of 2017 new customer ends, while rivals, on average, had duct for just over half their new connections;
  - a significant minority (20%) of businesses have fewer than two rivals within 50m; and
  - on average, the closest rival to BT is 25m away from business sites. While it would generally be economic to dig that far, rivals may be at a significant disadvantage when competing with BT for some customers (as set out earlier). The next closest rival is just below 50m away on average.
- 6.129 We consider that BT's competitive advantage from being duct-connected will hinder rivals' ability to compete effectively. This is reflected in how rivals chose to supply new customer ends in 2017. On average, when rivals were not connected, they chose to dig for 14% of the new connections and the median dig distance was very short (10m). We consider that this evidence significantly undermines BT Group's claim that the fact that 87% of sites in the combined Metro Areas are within 50m of two or more rival infrastructure providers indicates that these areas are effectively competitive.<sup>490</sup> We note that unrestricted PIA will become available during this review period, but as we set out in Annex 6, the use of this remedy at scale is not going to be extensive enough during this review period to sufficiently remove BT's competitive advantage from being duct connected.
- 6.130 The same findings apply for each of the six Metro Areas. While the six Metro Areas do appear to be somewhat more competitive than the High Network Reach Areas in the rest of the UK, our view is that rival networks remain at a significant disadvantage that hinders their ability to compete effectively with BT during this review period.
- 6.131 To illustrate this, we discuss the results for Manchester, which is the largest Metro Area and the one where rival infrastructure is closest to customer sites. Compared to other Metro Areas it has higher network reach and shorter distances to nearest rivals. Manchester also has a high proportion of businesses with two or more rivals within 50m.
- 6.132 We consider that rivals in Manchester will still be at a significant disadvantage compared to BT during this review period. BT is unlikely to face effective infrastructure-based competition for the majority of customers during this review period. This view is based on the following:
  - On average, the distance to the nearest two rival networks is below 50m; however, they may not always be willing to dig to a customer site as explained above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>490</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, chapter 3, paragraph 3.27.

- On average, rivals connected [≫] customer ends in 2017, of which 39% did not have existing duct (significantly lower than BT). This is further exacerbated by the fact that BT has a higher proportion of 2017 new customer ends. Therefore, in absolute terms, BT has significantly more customers where it has duct connections already in place.
- In choosing how to supply customer ends with no existing duct, on average, rivals provided them off-net. This reflects BT's advantage as it is cheaper to buy a wholesale product from Openreach. It may also reflect difficulties in obtaining permissions to dig as no digs occurred at all.
- A significant minority (9%) of businesses have limited access to rival infrastructure i.e. have less than two rivals within 50m.<sup>491</sup>
- 6.133 We note that the proportion of Virgin Media's 2017 new customer ends with existing duct connections is significantly higher than the average across all rivals ([≫] 81-90% in the High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK and in Metro Areas combined,<sup>492</sup> respectively). Even though our estimates suggest that Virgin Media's proportion of new customer ends with existing duct connections is not materially lower than BT in the Metro Areas combined, this does not undermine our view that BT has a competitive advantage from being closer to customer sites and does not face effective infrastructure-based competition for the same reasons set out above for the BT+1 market.

#### We reject the arguments raised by Openreach

- 6.134 We disagree with Openreach's concerns around our interpretation of the results. They mainly consider that<sup>493</sup>:
  - A large proportion of customers have on average two networks within 50m and we failed to provide evidence on the true limitations to digging to support our view that they may not always dig to a site. We have collected evidence on digging (see Annexes 10 and 11) that we consider to be informative about the true limitations to digging. As set out above, this evidence suggests that not all suppliers located within 50m would be equally able to compete with BT.
  - Our analysis of on-net connections has no direct relevance to potential competition. However, this is an indication of the extent to which providers are fibre- or ductconnected, which will affect their ability to compete for customers. As mentioned above, being fibre- or duct-connected constitutes a significant competitive advantage vis-à-vis providers who are not.
  - The analysis of off-net connections using BT's network does not follow a modified greenfield approach and is driven by regulation on active services. We disagree as we are of the view that in the absence of regulation, BT would have been likely to provide these services. In other words, rivals choice to buy rather than build reflects BT's advantage.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>491</sup> Openreach disagreed that 9% is a significant or meaningful proportion. We note that this is not the sole evidence underlying our view.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>492</sup> The number of customer ends is too small to draw any meaningful conclusions for each Metro Area separately.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>493</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 108, paragraph 1 and pages 117-118, paragraphs 53-61

# Economies of scale and scope

6.135 BT is the largest supplier of leased lines and is likely to have a cost advantage over its smaller rivals given the existence of economies of scale and scope. This is for the same reasons discussed in our analysis above for BT Only and BT+1 markets.

#### Barriers to entry and expansion

6.136 Similar to our analysis for BT Only and BT+1, we consider that there are high barriers to entry and expansion.

# **Prospects of potential competition**

- 6.137 The evidence we gathered on network expansion plans does not suggest that it will affect the prospects for potential competition in the Metro Areas or High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK. This evidence does not reflect the impact of the unrestricted PIA remedy.
- 6.138 However, as mentioned in Annex 6, we expect that the unrestricted PIA remedy may have some impact on network expansions in some areas. Infill network extensions are likely to take place in some, but probably not all, the Metro Areas and High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK. However, at this stage it is difficult to identify exactly where it will be deployed, as rollout plans are likely to change and develop during the period.

# Countervailing buyer power

- 6.139 We consider that there is insufficient countervailing buyer power to constrain BT's position as a supplier of CI Access services. Even if some customers may have options to choose between alternative suppliers, the volume of their purchases will not be sufficiently material to exert effective countervailing power.
- 6.140 Our data shows that Openreach's largest customer is BT's downstream divisions and the ratio of internal/total sales is [>]% 40-50%.<sup>494</sup>
- 6.141 Apart from BT's downstream retail divisions and possibly MNOs we do not consider there are customers whose volumes are large enough for them to exert buyer power.<sup>495</sup> Although MNOs purchase large volumes of circuits, we do not consider that they have sufficient buyer power to constrain BT. The need to provide national coverage means that many of those circuits are in areas with limited rival infrastructure such that rival suppliers face high costs in extending their network to meet the MNO's requirements. This limits the ability of the MNOs to use their large volume requirements to obtain competitive prices from BT.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>494</sup> Openreach's response to the 1<sup>st</sup> BCMR s.135 notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>495</sup> We note that even where a customer purchases significant volumes, this does not necessarily imply that this customer has material countervailing buyer power. For example, if a significant proportion of a customer's volumes can only be purchased from one supplier (as only that supplier has network in that area) this would weaken the customer's, and strengthen the supplier's, bargaining position.

- 6.142 BT's involvement upstream and downstream, if anything, reduces its incentives to offer (selective) discounts to competitors of its downstream divisions. Offering discounts would only intensify downstream competition, possibly reducing margins earned and volumes sold by BT's downstream divisions.
- 6.143 Even if some purchasers were able to exercise buyer power effectively, this is unlikely to benefit customers without buyer power. Where BT is able to offer selective discounts to purchasers with buyer power, those without buyer power would not benefit, and in fact, would likely face higher prices. Where BT is not able to offer lower prices only to purchasers with (potential) buyer power, it will be less inclined to decrease prices in response to the threat of a single purchaser.

# Conclusion that BT has SMP in High Network Reach areas in the rest of UK and each of the Metro Areas

- 6.144 Based on evidence in the round and having considered stakeholder responses to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, we have concluded that BT has SMP in the markets for CI Access services in High Network Reach Areas in the rest of the UK and in each of the Metro Areas.
- 6.145 We disagree with BT Group and Openreach that the evidence on rival infrastructure presence does not support our finding.<sup>496</sup> We consider all the evidence on SMP criteria in the round and so these are just one of several factors in our assessment.<sup>497</sup>
- 6.146 Our SMP findings are supported by BT's high service share ([≫]%, over 50% of 2017 new customer ends in each of those geographic markets), evidence on BT's competitive advantage from being closer to a significant proportion of customer sites, BT's economies of scale and scope and high barriers to entry and expansion.
- 6.147 However, we consider that the SMP finding in these areas is finely balanced in light of the evidence on the presence of rival networks and the availability of the unrestricted PIA remedy. While some network providers in some areas may use PIA to fill gaps in their network, there are uncertainties around exactly where the remedy will be deployed. Therefore, we consider it more appropriate to reflect this in our remedy assessment.

# Finding that BT has no SMP in the CLA

6.148 As shown in Section 5, postcode sectors with two or more rival networks tend to form clusters around cities and the CLA is by far the most significant cluster. The CLA on its own accounts for 47% of all High Network Reach postcode sectors and about 63% of the 2017 new customer ends are in High Network Reach areas.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>496</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 108, paragraph 1 and pages 117-118, paragraphs 53-61; and BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, chapter 3, paragraphs 3.27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>497</sup> BT Group also claims that the level of competition in Metro Areas combined is similar to the CLA because broadly the same proportion of customer sites (c. 90%) are within 50m of two or more rival networks. This is misleading because the right metric to look at for comparison is the proportion of customer sites within 50m of 4 or more rival networks. This reflects the much higher density of rival infrastructure in the CLA. See BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, chapter 3, paragraphs 3.27.

6.149 The CLA has a significantly higher density of CI Access customers compared to any other geographic market. This is shown in Figure 6.7, which displays the number of 2017 new customer ends per square km in each of the geographic markets.

6.150 Figure 6.8 shows a map of the postcode sectors in and around the CLA.

Figure 6.7: New 2017 CI Access customer density (2017 new customer ends/km<sup>2</sup>)



Source: Ofcom analysis.

Figure 6.8: Map of CLA postcode sectors



*Source: Ofcom network reach analysis. Red line shows the CLA boundary and yellow line shows London Boundary.* 

# High BT market share of 2017 new customer ends

- 6.151 BT has a high share of 2017 new customer ends in the CLA compared to its rivals. BT's share is [≫]% 61-70% followed by Colt with a share of [≫]% 21-30%. Compared to other geographic markets, BT's next largest rival managed to win a relatively higher proportion of business.
- 6.152 This is broadly consistent with the sensitivity analysis we carried out by estimating service shares based on circuit inventories. BT's share in the CLA is [≫]% 51-60% followed by Colt with a share of [≫]% 11-20%. Our concerns regarding the reliability of circuit inventory data apply to a lesser extent in the CLA compared to other geographic markets due to the relatively limited presence of Virgin Media.

# Extensive presence of rival infrastructure

- 6.153 Unlike the rest of the UK, there is very extensive infrastructure present in a large number of postcode sectors in the CLA. This reflects the significant density of businesses with 230 new customer ends per year per square kilometre in 2017. This is compared to less than 150 in any of the other geographic markets (see Figure 6.7 above).
- 6.154 The greater density of rival infrastructure in the CLA indicates that BT is likely to be constrained by competition in the CLA, despite its high service shares. Our analysis shows far greater presence of rival infrastructure in the CLA than in other geographic areas.
- 6.155 Table 6.9 presents results for the infrastructure indicators in the CLA. We also present the results for High Network Reach areas in the rest of UK for ease of reference.

Infrastructure indicator		CLA	HNR in rest of UK	
Average number of rival networks within 50m		4.3	2.2	
	X=0	4%	5%	
	X=1	6%	15%	
	X=2	9%	50%	
	X=3	17%	22%	
Proportion of businesses	X=4	18%	4%	
with X fival networks within $E0m^{477}$	X=5	17%	2%	
within 50m	X=6	14%	1%	
	X=7	10%		
	X=8	3%		
	X=9	1%		
Average distance to the	1 <sup>st</sup>	16m	25m	
nearest three rival	2 <sup>nd</sup>	26m	47m	
networks	3 <sup>rd</sup>	34m	122m	
	4 <sup>th</sup>	47m	338m	

#### Table 6.9: Infrastructure indicators for High Network Reach areas

Openreach's proportion of 2017 new customer ends already duct connected		[≫] (91%-100%)	[≫] (91%-100%)
Rivals' breakdown of 2017 new customer ends <sup>478</sup>	Customer ends On-net duct connected On-net digging	[≫] 76% 3%	[≫] 55% 6%
Rivals' build vs. buy479	Off-net	21% 11%	39% 14%
Median radial distance dug in 2017 (m)	Openreach Rivals	[≫] (0m-25m) 10m	[≫] (0m-25m) 10m

*Source: Ofcom's network reach analysis and circuit data analysis. Annex 12 provides a more detailed description and explanation of the analysis undertaken.* 

- 6.156 Customers in the CLA have on average 4.3 rival networks within 50m compared to 2.2 rival networks within 50m in the other High Network Reach areas and 2.8 in Manchester (among the highest of the Metro Areas). 90% of customers in the CLA have at least two rivals to BT within 50m, including 64% who have four or more rivals. The proportion of customers with four or more rivals is significantly higher than any of the other High Network Reach areas.<sup>498</sup> This shows that BT faces competition from significantly more rivals in the CLA than in other geographic markets.
- 6.157 While BT may still have some competitive advantage over rivals where it is already ductconnected, the extent is much less than in other parts of the UK. The average distances to the nearest four rivals range between 16m and 47m in the CLA. This compares to 25m and 338m in the other High Network Reach areas in the rest of the UK and 18m and 105m in Manchester. Shorter dig distances combined with the higher customer density mean that on average the degree of competitive advantage is much less. In addition, where rivals are already duct-connected, BT is unlikely to have a material competitive advantage. BT's rivals had duct connections already in place for 76% of CI Access customers they connected in the CLA in 2017. While this is still below BT, the difference is less marked compared to existing duct connectivity of BT's rivals in any other geographic market. We expect that BT's competitive advantage would be further reduced by the impact of unrestricted PIA.
- 6.158 BT's lower competitive advantage is reflected in the lower proportion of off-net sales as a share of total rivals' sales in 2017. Rivals sold 21% of 2017 new customer ends off-net compared to 39% in High Network Reach areas in the rest of UK and 36% in Manchester.<sup>499</sup>
- 6.159 Overall, the density of rival infrastructure indicates that the vast majority of (potential) users of CI Access services are likely to have competitive alternatives available to them in

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>498</sup> For example, in High Network Reach in the rest of the UK, 80% of customers have at least two rivals to BT within 50m, of which only 8% have four or more rivals. This is compared to 90% and 31% respectively in Manchester.
 <sup>499</sup> We note that where rivals did not have duct connections the proportion of 2017 new customer ends they dug to is lower in the CLA compared to the Metro Areas. This is likely to be due to the higher proportion of duct connections already in place in the CLA (i.e. the rivals have already dug to a large proportion of circuits in the past). This view is supported by

the overall low share of off-net sales in the CLA.

the event that BT raised its prices or otherwise offered poor terms of supply, preventing such a price increase. This is especially in the presence of unrestricted PIA remedy as set out below.

#### Barriers to entry and economies of scale and scope

- 6.160 We do not consider that barriers to entry and expansion, or economies of scale and scope, are likely to hinder rivals' ability to compete with BT. While entry still requires significant costs to be sunk, and economies of scale and scope in the provision of CI Access services exist as they do elsewhere, the number and density of businesses and users of CI Access services means these are of much reduced significance for competition in the CLA.
- 6.161 While rivals with existing infrastructure would face some costs when extending their networks to a new customer site, the close proximity of their infrastructure to many (potential) users of CI Access services (as demonstrated above) suggests that these barriers are unlikely to be prohibitive, especially in the presence of the unrestricted PIA remedy, as the distance they would need to extend their networks to is, in general, significantly lower than elsewhere in the UK.

# **Prospects of potential competition**

6.162 We consider the availability of unrestricted PIA and structural features in the CLA are likely to support telecoms providers' ability to compete for provision of CI Access services in the CLA. As set out in Annex 6, we expect that at least some rivals may deploy infill network extensions using the unrestricted PIA remedy in the CLA given the high number of networks already present and high business density.

# Market developments since deregulation

- 6.163 CI Access services at 1 Gbit/s and below were deregulated in the 2016 BCMR in the CLA. Deregulation included removing the obligation to provide network access on reasonable request and the wholesale charge control on those services.
- 6.164 Post deregulation, Openreach continued to supply those products. In addition, it offers price discounts on them in Openreach's Flexzone areas which include the CLA (in addition to Birmingham, Glasgow and Leeds). This means that the effective price in the CLA is lower than the price in other regulated areas. We estimate that CLA prices are 8% lower for EAD 100 Mbit/s services and 10% lower for EAD 1 Gbit/s services.<sup>500</sup> This is consistent with these areas being more competitive than regulated areas, but does not necessarily show this as it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>500</sup> This is based on an annualised three-year TCO. To derive the discount we compared the discounted TCO against the undiscounted TCO for EAD 100 Mbit/s and EAD 1 Gbit/s services. Openreach discounts can be found here: <u>Product Prices</u>: <u>special offers</u>, <u>Openreach</u> [accessed 10 May 2019].

could alternatively reflect other factors, such as lower average costs in these areas arising from higher business density. As a result, we put less weight on this evidence.<sup>501</sup>

# Conclusion that BT has no SMP in the CLA

- 6.165 Based on the evidence above, we conclude that BT does not have SMP in the provision of CI Access circuits in the CLA.
- 6.166 BT has service shares of [≫]% 61-70% of 2017 new customer ends in the CLA. In terms of service shares based on circuit inventory, BT's share is also above 50%.<sup>502</sup> While on both measures this is above the 50% level at which dominance can be presumed (subject to other factors), this is somewhat lower than the service shares in other geographic markets, including the other High Network Reach areas outside the CLA.
- 6.167 We disagree with PAG<sup>503</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>504</sup>, and UKCTA<sup>505</sup> that we have failed to demonstrate that the presumption of dominance is rebutted in the CLA given that service shares are above 50%.<sup>506</sup> Our finding of no SMP in the CLA is based on our assessment of other SMP criteria in addition to market shares.
- 6.168 The key distinguishing feature of the CLA is that we expect that over this review period there is likely to be sufficient infrastructure in the CLA so as to exert strong competitive constraints on BT for the following two reasons:
  - the density of rival infrastructure in the CLA is an order of magnitude greater than all other areas, reflecting a long history of competitors building leased line networks to serve the financial sector and other businesses with high leased line demand in the CLA; and
  - some rivals may deploy infill network extensions during this review period using the unrestricted PIA remedy in the CLA given the high number of networks already present and high customer density. In the situations where BT may continue to have a competitive advantage, we expect that the use of unrestricted PIA would significantly reduce this advantage.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>501</sup> Vodafone argued that we were wrong to consider that Openreach offers pricing discounts in Flexzones in such a manner that it is apparent that different commercial / competition conditions exist in the CLA (Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraphs 6.5-6.13). We are not of the view that these pricing discounts necessarily reflect different competitive conditions in the CLA. Discounts could alternatively reflect other factors, such as lower average costs in these areas arising from higher business density. Similarly, TalkTalk mentioned that profitability in the CLA is higher than elsewhere in the UK (TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.118-2.120). As a result, we put less weight on this evidence.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>502</sup> Unlike the other geographic markets, we do not have major concerns around the reliability of BT's inventory service shares in the CLA due to the more limited presence of Virgin Media.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>503</sup> PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR consultation, paragraph 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>504</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 1.21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>505</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 19-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>506</sup> PAG, TalkTalk, and UKCTA also argued that the fact that there is greater network density and weaker market power in the CLA than elsewhere in the UK says nothing about whether BT has SMP in the CLA but merely indicates that BT's market share is less in London than elsewhere in the UK. On the contrary, the figures from FY16 show Openreach was earning a ROCE of c.50% in the CLA. We agree that a lower service share or higher density in itself is not evidence of "no SMP" but this is not the evidence underlying our finding in the CLA.

6.169 While BT accounts for a high share of leased line sales in the CLA we consider that this dense network of rival infrastructure is sufficient to act as an effective competitive constraint on BT. This is consistent with BT Group's view about the likely impact of unrestricted PIA on service shares going forward.<sup>507</sup>

# Conclusions

6.170 We conclude that, for the period of this review, BT has SMP in the supply of CI Access services in the UK, excluding the CLA and the Hull Area.<sup>508</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>507</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 3.48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>508</sup> The SMP assessment for CI Access services in the Hull Area is set out separately in Section 9.

# 7. CI IEC: market definition

- 7.1 In Section 3, we explained the distinction between access, backhaul, and core and how they are used to provide different types of end-to-end network connectivity services. In this section, we set out how we have undertaken our market definition for CI Inter-exchange connectivity services.
- 7.2 In summary, we have concluded that there is a single product market for CI Inter-exchange services at all bandwidths and each BT exchange is its own geographic market.
- 7.3 In this section we:
  - note our consultation position;
  - detail consultation responses;
  - explain what inter-exchange connectivity is and why we examine competitive conditions at BT exchanges;
  - describe the market context;
  - set out the regulatory context; and
  - define the relevant product and geographic market definitions for CI Inter-exchange connectivity services.
- 7.4 We set out our assessment of SMP in the markets for CI Inter-exchange connectivity services in Section 8.

# Background

# **Our proposals**

- 7.5 The explanatory notes to the 2014 EC Recommendation, which we are required to take into account in our market analysis, state that a clear distinction between the terminating and trunk segment of leased lines is important as the market for wholesale trunk segments of leased lines is not on the list of markets susceptible to *ex ante* regulation (it was removed in 2007).
- 7.6 It is noted that most EU member states have deregulated these trunk segments and that there is a presumption that trunk segments are replicable on a national scale in effect this is an assumption that these segments are effectively competitive. The explanatory notes confirm, however, that national regulatory authorities may find that certain trunk segments fulfil the three criteria test and so do warrant regulation in the particular circumstances of that member state.
- 7.7 In our consultation we proposed to distinguish between terminating segments of leased lines and trunk segments. For these purposes, terminating segments are the routes between an end-user site and the first point of aggregation in a network (these can also be referred to as access connections). Trunk segments are the routes between points of

aggregation (i.e. network nodes, BT exchanges and most data centres) and are typically made up of backhaul and core connections (see Section 3 for more detail on networks).

- 7.8 Under our proposals:
  - We categorised links from data centres and telecoms providers' network nodes as trunk segments. We deemed the presumption that such links are competitive to hold, and therefore that *ex ante* regulation should not apply on these routes.
  - We also categorised links between BT exchanges whether used as backhaul or core

     as trunk segments. We provisionally found that for some of these routes the
     presumption that they are competitive might not hold and that this required closer
     review through an SMP assessment.
- 7.9 We note, that when undertaking our assessment, we need to ascertain if there is a reasonable basis on which to conclude that the presumption that routes are competitive does not hold in some cases. Where the presumption may not hold, we need to look carefully at the competitive conditions at each end of the route (e.g. the competitive conditions at a BT exchange). This is because if one end of the route is not competitive, then the route itself would not be competitive. Hence, with regard to trunk segments between BT exchanges we look at the competitive conditions at the exchanges at either end of the route.
- 7.10 In undertaking our market definition exercise, we provisionally identified a single product market for CI Inter-exchange connectivity services at all bandwidths and proposed that each BT exchange was its own geographic market.

# **Stakeholder comments**

7.11 Below is a summary of stakeholder responses to our consultation. We have considered all responses in reaching our conclusions.

#### Market and regulatory context

- 7.12 Openreach thought that we should not apply regulation to trunk segments.<sup>509</sup> Openreach also argued that network topology does not help with defining market boundaries.<sup>510</sup>
- 7.13 Openreach further argued that we had not clearly defined the relationship between CI Inter-exchange connectivity services, trunk and core, and had not been clear enough what circuits were included in CI Inter-exchange connectivity services and what was in the scope of the "wider set of trunk connections".<sup>511</sup> BT Group noted that additional clarification on our market definition would be helpful.<sup>512</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>509</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 11, paragraph 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>510</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex A, page 36, paragraph 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>511</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 12, paragraph 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>512</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, Annexes, page 29, paragraph 3.23.

#### **Presumption of competition**

- 7.14 Vodafone considered that regulation to date has covered links between BT exchanges and telecoms provider network nodes and should continue to do so.<sup>513</sup> The implication of Vodafone's argument is, that if connectivity was removed between BT exchanges and Vodafone network nodes, it would result in significant reconfiguration and associated costs in order to achieve an equivalent level of resilience.<sup>514</sup>
- 7.15 Openreach agreed that links to all data centres should be deregulated.<sup>515</sup> [ $\gg$ ] also agreed that carrier neutral data centres are generally competitive.<sup>516</sup>
- 7.16 Vodafone considered the proposed deregulation of links to data centres to be significant. It argued that our proposals did not include sufficient information to enable it to respond in a meaningful way. It also argued that we had not considered whether the competitive conditions at data centres might vary. In addition, it noted that some smaller data centres are not used for backhaul and should be part of the CI Access market (e.g. corporate hub data centres).<sup>517</sup>
- 7.17 TalkTalk thought that we should not remove regulation on links to carrier neutral data centres. It argued that we had not provided evidence of competitive conditions in data centres; and had not considered whether data centres with different levels of presence should face different regulatory treatment. It considered that we should have assessed BT's pricing or profitability for circuits from carrier neutral data centres. Finally, it noted that all market share data was redacted, making it difficult for respondents to comment on BT's market share in these routes.<sup>518</sup>
- 7.18 Openreach considered that we had defined the market too narrowly and that limiting our market definition exercise to its network, "results in a bias towards Openreach being found to have SMP".<sup>519</sup>

#### Market definition exercise

7.19 Virgin Media<sup>520</sup>, SSE<sup>521</sup> and IIG<sup>522</sup> were all supportive of our approach to assessing CI Interexchange connectivity services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>513</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>514</sup> Vodafone's confidential response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, 1.27, 1.31-1.35. We address Vodafone's point more fully in Section 14, in the sub-section on interconnection remedies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>515</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 4, paragraph 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>516</sup> [>] response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>517</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 1.7 to 1.58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>518</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.144.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>519</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 12, paragraph 35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>520</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 10.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 521}\,\rm SSE's$  response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>522</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, page 18.

- 7.20 Openreach argued that we did not consider a true modified greenfield approach (MGA) scenario, "where the current build versus buy decisions have led to current presence based on regulated access remedies".<sup>523</sup>
- 7.21 Openreach also questioned whether we needed to define a separate market for CI Interexchange connectivity, while TalkTalk asked us to test whether CI Access and CI Interexchange connectivity were part of the same market. <sup>524</sup>

#### Product and geographic market

- 7.22 IIG, SSE<sup>525</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>526</sup>, Three<sup>527</sup> and Vodafone<sup>528</sup> agreed with our CI Inter-exchange connectivity services product market definition.
- 7.23 IIG agreed that demand-side substitution is likely to be weak and asymmetric. It also argued that supply-side substitution is strong enough to make a SSNIP unprofitable, although it felt that using a SSNIP was unnecessary (as 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s links are used for the same purpose) and we placed too much emphasis on it.
- 7.24 IIG agreed that we should focus on 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s speeds, as lower bandwidths are not suitable for backhaul circuits. It also agreed that 1 Gbit/s is not a competitive constraint on 10 Gbit/s lines.<sup>529</sup>
- 7.25 TalkTalk agreed that presence in exchanges is relevant for defining geographic markets and presence at one exchange is not a substitute for presence at another exchange.<sup>530</sup> Openreach welcomed our removal of the TAN concept<sup>531</sup> and our proposal to treat each BT exchange as its own market.<sup>532</sup> IIG did not object to our geographic market definition and noted that one exchange is not a substitute for another. It did however note that we could have collated exchanges with homogeneous competitive conditions into distinct markets, as we have done in CI Access.<sup>533</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>523</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, page 101, paragraph 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>524</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex A, page 35, paragraph 11; TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 1.21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>525</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 5.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 526}$  TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.126.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>527</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 1.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>528</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>529</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 6.1.1-6.1.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>530</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.127.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>531</sup> In the 2009 and 2013 BCMR, we identified 56 Trunk Aggregation Nodes (TANs) that marked the boundary between the competitive core and terminating segments. To define the TANs, we identified 84 appropriate Openreach Handover Points (OHPs) and then grouped them into multi-exchange TANs and single BT exchanges.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>532</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex A, page 35, paragraphs 6 and 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>533</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 6.1.4.

# **Market context**

#### Figure 7.1 Access, backhaul, and core connectivity



- 7.26 Figure 7.1 above shows the different constituent parts of an end-to-end leased line, which we describe in the following paragraphs. This is set out in more detail in Section 3.
- 7.27 Access connections are circuits between an end user site and the first point of aggregation where traffic from multiple circuits can be combined for onward routing over a single circuit carrying the aggregated traffic.<sup>534</sup> Points of aggregation, or aggregation nodes, are **typically** sited at telecoms provider network buildings, BT exchanges, and most data centres.<sup>535</sup>
- 7.28 Noting Openreach's request for additional clarity, backhaul and core connections are circuits between points of aggregation. Backhaul and core circuits typically have greater capacity than access circuits, i.e. higher bandwidth, because they carry aggregated traffic. They can be used to carry a range of services such as voice and data for both residential and business customers. Core circuits typically transport even more communications services and therefore have greater capacity than backhaul circuits.
- 7.29 BT exchanges are used to locate network aggregation nodes (access, backhaul, and core) and can be used as interconnection points between networks. Other telecoms providers need access to BT exchanges to be able to use some of BT's wholesale access services or to locate their own network aggregation equipment.

# **Regulatory context**

#### Background

7.30 The Explanatory Note to the 2014 EC Recommendation explains that there is a clear difference, and NRAs should distinguish between, terminating and trunk segments.

"What constitutes precisely a terminating segment of a leased line will depend on the network topology specific to a particular Member State. Most Member States have defined terminating segments of leased lines as the part between end-users'

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>534</sup> We note that there are instances where access circuits can pass through nodes where they are not aggregated.
 <sup>535</sup> See discussion below on how some data centres are not used as points of aggregation and therefore should not be considered as part of the Trunk segment.

premises and the closest exchange of a service provider. **However, a clear distinction between the terminating and trunk segment is important as the market for wholesale trunk segments of leased lines has been removed from the list of markets susceptible to** *ex ante* **regulation in the 2007 Recommendation**. Nowadays, almost all Member States have deregulated this wholesale market for trunk segments. Therefore, the presumption that trunk segments are replicable on a national scale remains valid. Consequently, NRAs should not revisit their analysis of trunk segments of leased lines where these have been previously found to be effectively competitive. This assumption does not exclude, however, that individual NRAs might find that certain trunk routes fulfil the three criteria and thus warrant *ex ante* regulation."<sup>536</sup> (emphasis added)

- 7.31 As discussed above, reflecting the terminology used in the 2014 EC Recommendation in the context of the networks supporting business connectivity in the UK, we consider that terminating segments are circuits between an end user site and the first point of aggregation (this point of aggregation could be a telecoms provider's network node, data centre or BT exchange)<sup>537</sup>, whereas trunk segments are circuits between points of aggregation. Trunk segments are therefore comprised of circuits carrying aggregated traffic between telecoms provider network nodes, BT exchanges and most data centres.
- 7.32 Vodafone noted that some smaller data centres have the characteristics of customer sites and that circuits from these data centres should therefore be considered to form part of the CI Access market.<sup>538</sup> We agree with Vodafone that data centres that are not used for aggregation and onward routing (such as "corporate hub" data centres) are part of the CI Access market and should be treated the same as customer sites.<sup>539</sup> We note that in terms of materiality, the number of these links appear to be declining.<sup>540</sup>
- 7.33 Our approach to define CI Access services as terminating segments is a change from the approach taken in the 2016 BCMR Statement. In the 2016 BCMR Statement, we treated all circuits between BT exchanges as terminating segments if they were not identified as competitive in our CI core assessment.<sup>541</sup> In this decision, we treat all connections between BT exchanges as trunk segments. Openreach argued our market analysis was not well aligned to how core networks work.<sup>542</sup> However, we consider our approach better reflects the market context and how we see the market operating, which is outlined above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>536</sup> Explanatory Note to the 2014 EC Recommendation, pages 49-50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>537</sup> We note, that for this review, we have found the terminating segment to consist of CI Access services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>538</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>539</sup> In our view, it will be practical for Openreach to work with its customers to confirm whether or not a data centre is used as a point of aggregation/for on-ward routing.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>540</sup> These corporate data centres are used primarily for processing, storing and providing appropriate access to company data. We note during a meeting with Equinix on 28 March 2019 that it noted that the number of these corporate data centres are declining as companies are increasingly outsourcing these services to data centre companies and/or large cloud based operators: Equinix's response to BCMR s.135-26 Notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>541</sup> This included links between exchanges and carrier neutral data centres where one end of the link was deemed uncompetitive.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>542</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 11, paragraph 33.

#### Presumption that trunk segments are competitive

7.34 In 2007, the European Commission removed the market for wholesale trunk segments of leased lines from its list of recommended markets. Our starting position is therefore that all trunk segments (i.e. circuits carrying aggregated traffic between points of aggregation including network nodes, BT exchanges and most data centres) can be presumed to be competitive. However, as the explanatory notes to the 2014 EC Recommendation states, there may be some connections that are amenable to *ex ante* regulation. Therefore, we have looked at each type of connection in turn.

#### **Network nodes**

- 7.35 We consider the presumption of competitiveness is appropriate for telecoms providers' network nodes for three main reasons. First, we expect most connections between two non-BT network nodes (e.g. two Virgin Media network nodes) to be self-provides. Second, telecoms providers can choose where they locate their own network nodes and therefore we would expect the availability of backhaul from these locations would be a major consideration in such decisions.<sup>543</sup> Third, these sites tend to be fewer in number and be more valuable than individual access sites. As such, we would expect there to be more competition to provide connectivity to them.<sup>544</sup>
- 7.36 We therefore consider it is appropriate to presume that all connections to telecoms provider network nodes are competitive.
- 7.37 However, we have considered Vodafone's arguments that the removal of regulation from BT exchanges to telecom providers' network nodes may result in significant reconfiguration costs and potentially poorer resilience resulting in worse customer outcomes.<sup>545</sup> We think these arguments can be equally applied to links between BT exchanges and data centres. We do not consider this affects our assessment that these connections can be presumed competitive in this forward-looking review period.<sup>546</sup>

#### **Data centres**

7.38 We consider the presumption of competitiveness is also appropriate for connections to data centres (excluding those data centres that are not used as points of aggregation) for the following reasons:<sup>547</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>543</sup> We note, following Vodafone's comments, that there may be costs associated with the removal of a regulated service for an existing circuit to these sites, both in terms of lower resilience and possible reconfiguration of equipment. We consider this point in more detail in Section 14 on the scope of our interconnection remedy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>544</sup> To address BT Group's question, we are treating all downstream network nodes in the same way (i.e. inclusive of EE and BT Enterprise). These nodes are being used for downstream businesses, separate to the Openreach network, and hence do not have the same characteristics (e.g. ubiquity of service). Please see, BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, Annexes, page 29, paragraph 3.22-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>545</sup> Vodafone's Confidential response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 1.27, 1.31-1.35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>546</sup> We recognize that some customers have purchased circuits between BT exchanges and their network nodes using customer site handover. We discuss interconnection further in Section 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>547</sup> We note separately, that some evidence obtained from telecoms providers using our statutory information gathering powers also indicates some anecdotal support for the presumption of competition for connections from data centres. For example, Interoute noted that it [ $\gg$ ]. Six Degrees also added that it [ $\gg$ ]. See, Interoute response dated 16 May 2018 to

- In general, in the UK, data centres are located in areas well served by alternative networks.<sup>548</sup> This is because, telecoms providers have flexibility as to which data centre they connect into. The choice is not location dependent because unlike BT exchanges, telecoms providers do not need access to a specific data centre to serve the local access area. This means that a connection into one data centre is broadly substitutable for a connection to another data centre.
- Moreover, for telecoms providers, the cost of connecting to a data centre is an important consideration, when deciding which data centre to connect to. Therefore, telecoms providers are likely to choose data centres that are close to a number of alternative networks, as this should result in a competitively priced service.
- BT's share of supply of circuits to all data centres, and carrier neutral data centres specifically, is not indicative of dominance [≫] (i.e. 20-30% for all data centres and 10-20% for carrier neutral data centres only).<sup>549</sup> We further note that there are two other providers with similar shares: Colt [≫] 21-30% and VM [≫] 21-30% have significant shares in all data centres, and a number of other providers with not insubstantial service shares for example, SSE [≫] 0-10%, euNetworks [≫] 0-10%, Interoute [≫] 0-10%, and Zayo [≫] 0-10%.<sup>550</sup>
- When considering the distribution of service shares for individual carrier neutral and carrier owned data centres, we find that BT's supply of circuits is below [%].<sup>551</sup>
- Even where BT's share is higher at an individual data centre, we consider there to be constraints on its pricing. Customers tend to have choice as to which data centres to connect to, which imposes an indirect constraint on BT. If the price of connectivity to the data centre was to increase and was passed on by BT to customers of a carrier neutral DC, they might choose to switch to another provider which is already connected. Alternatively, if BT is the only supplier at a data centre, customers could switch to an alternative carrier neutral DC (subject to the costs of doing so).
   Furthermore, given data centres tend to be located in areas where rivals are present, the data centre might seek additional telecoms providers to connect in (as the price increase and likely high capacity demand could increase incentives to connect).
- 7.39 TalkTalk argued that we should undertake pricing or profitability analysis to conclude that services to data centres are competitive<sup>552</sup>, but did not specify exactly what kind of analysis we should conduct or provide evidence of a lack of competition. Given that these circuits are not on the list of recommended markets and the reasons set out above, we do not consider additional analysis necessary.

the BCMR s.135-3 Notice and Six Degrees response dated 10 May 2018 to the BCMR s.135-3 Notice. In s.135-3, we asked a number of telecoms providers about their experiences of wholesaling services from non-Openreach network providers into data centres and BT exchanges.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>548</sup> We note that some data centres may locate in more remote areas with less alternative networks nearby. Location will be an important consideration in the business case and the choice of a remote site may be driven by specific needs (e.g. security).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>549</sup> Ofcom's analysis of stakeholder responses to the 1st BCMR s.135 notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>550</sup> These calculations are based on our 2017 connections data.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>551</sup> Ofcom's analysis of stakeholder responses to the 1st BCMR s.135 notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>552</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.144.

7.40 We therefore consider it is appropriate to presume that all connections to data centres which are used as points of aggregation (including such BT owned data centres) are competitive.<sup>553</sup>

#### **BT exchanges**

- 7.41 Unlike data centres and network nodes, we consider that the presumption of competitiveness may not be appropriate for some routes between BT exchanges, and so they may warrant *ex ante* regulation. We therefore consider it necessary to analyse in more detail this sub-set of trunk connections.
- 7.42 Operators need access to BT exchanges to be able to use wholesale access remedies which have been imposed to address BT's SMP in various markets. For example, fixed broadband operators purchase regulated access services based on LLU and VULA, served from BT exchanges, where they have equipment co-located to aggregate broadband traffic. BT has over 5,000 exchanges, many of which are located in areas where few or no other telecoms providers have network, so there is no or limited choice of providers to backhaul this aggregated broadband traffic to their core network. Sky and TalkTalk are the largest broadband operators using LLU and VULA products with presence at [≫] exchanges, respectively.<sup>554</sup> A significant proportion of Sky's ([≫]%) and TalkTalk's ([≫]%), backhaul circuits connect directly from one BT exchange to another.<sup>555</sup>
- 7.43 Therefore, CI Inter-exchange connectivity services are necessary to enable our access regulation to work. If BT has SMP in certain links between BT exchanges, and these were to remain unregulated, this could undermine our access remedies by leaving a regulatory gap between access and competitive backhaul provision. As a result, we have carried out further analysis to assess the degree of competition on these routes.
- 7.44 In relation to Openreach's argument that we should not regulate trunk segments, we note that our approach is consistent with the EC Recommendation, which says that some trunk routes may be susceptible to *ex ante* regulation. As detailed above, the Explanatory Note to the 2014 EC Recommendation notes that, "this assumption<sup>556</sup> does not exclude, however, that individual NRAs might find that certain trunk routes fulfil the three criteria and thus warrant *ex ante* regulation".<sup>557</sup>
- 7.45 In its consultation response, Openreach also argued that our market analysis is too narrow, potentially increasing the possibility of BT being found to have SMP. However, we consider it is appropriate to undertake a more detailed assessment of competition in connections between BT exchanges (and not to/from data centres or network nodes) for the reasons

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>553</sup> We note, that post consultation, we published a list of data centres. This is a list of data centres we are aware of. It is unlikely that the list will be completely comprehensive but should be a reasonable indication of data centres in the UK. <sup>554</sup> Responses to part B, s.135-5 Notice dated 14 February 2018. We note that these calculations treat multiple MDF IDs that are co-located in the same building as one exchange. Treating each MDF ID separately would increase these figures to  $[\approx]$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>555</sup> Ofcom analysis, based on response to part A, s.135-5 Notice dated 14 February 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>556</sup> The assumption being that we should not revisit analysis of trunk segments where these have been previously found to be effectively competitive.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>557</sup> Explanatory Note to the 2014 EC Recommendation, pages 49-50.

set out above. We consider the constraints on BT, as well as the three criteria test, in Section 8.

# **Market definition**

# **Modified Greenfield Approach**

- 7.46 When carrying out our market definition analysis we have applied the Modified Greenfield Approach. The analysis below is therefore conducted in relation to a hypothetical scenario in which there are no *ex ante* SMP remedies in the reference market(s), but *ex ante* SMP remedies in other markets continue to apply. In this instance this means that there are no regulated products available between BT exchanges, but we assume remedies are imposed in the CI Access markets, as well as that the remedies in the PIMR (Volume 1) and wholesale local access (WLA) market apply (meaning BT is required to provide LLU, VULA and unrestricted PIA).
- 7.47 As noted above, Openreach argued that we did not consider a true Modified Greenfield Approach (MGA) scenario<sup>558</sup>, and instead our assessment should be conducted in the absence of Access remedies. This is because in its view the current presence at BT exchanges reflects regulated access remedies, and in their absence, providers would have had to extend their own networks further.
- 7.48 While we tend to agree that in the absence of Openreach regulated products telecoms providers would have had to dig more to offer services, we do not consider this affects our forward-looking assessment under the MGA. We consider that the purpose of the MGA is to avoid the circularity of not finding SMP, if there is no SMP as a result of the remedies we have imposed. As such, it is appropriate to assess the market in the absence of inter-exchange remedies, but in the presence of remedies in other markets (e.g. PIA, CI Access) in this review period.
- 7.49 In any event, we do not consider this potential for network extension in the absence of Access remedies affects our market definition. In particular, we do not reflect current presence in our market definition (we define each BT exchange as a separate geographic market), but in our forward looking SMP assessment (see Section 8). While increased build could occur in the absence of regulation (since prices would be much higher), we consider barriers to entry remain material such that any impact on SMP would be limited for the reasons set out in Section 8 (where we assess the constraints on BT).

# Separate CI Inter-exchange connectivity services market

7.50 Openreach argued that our market analysis was not well aligned to how core networks work<sup>559</sup> and network topology does not help with defining market boundaries.<sup>560</sup>
 Openreach questioned whether we needed to define a separate market for CI Inter-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>558</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex E, page 101, paragraph 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>559</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 11, paragraph 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>560</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex A, page 36, paragraph 12.

exchange connectivity services and TalkTalk argued that we should test whether CI Interexchange connectivity services and CI Access services are in the same market.

- 7.51 We consider that our approach is consistent with the EC Recommendation and is a better reflection of the distinct competitive conditions in CI Access and CI Inter-exchange connectivity services.
- 7.52 We continue to consider CI Inter-exchange connectivity services to be a separate market to CI Access services. CI Access services provide a dedicated single link service to a point of aggregation, whereas CI Inter-exchange connectivity services provide a service between points of aggregation (BT exchanges), which include providing connections between access areas.
- 7.53 The different purpose of the service leads to a difference in competitive conditions compared to access circuits. Whereas access circuits are limited to individual business (and mobile) demand, CI Inter-exchange circuits combine the demand of consumers (primarily residential broadband), businesses and mobile operators. In addition, the bandwidths of circuits are higher, reflecting the aggregation of customer demand. This means that competition can be higher than at access sites, reflecting the higher value of the site. This is reflected in the fact that we find no SMP at several hundred BT exchanges.
- 7.54 The difference in competitive conditions means that a different competitive analysis is appropriate for inter-exchange circuits. Our access analysis assesses competition in a particular location based on the presence of networks in that postcode sector as a whole. As there are many fewer BT exchanges than access customer sites, an analysis based on the level of competition at individual exchanges, rather than postcode sectors, is tractable. This means that we can find no SMP at an exchange even if we find SMP for access circuits in the postcode sector where the exchange is located.
- 7.55 We focus on BT exchanges as these are the handover points for our access remedies, whether for residential products (LLU or GEA) or for business products (e.g. EAD leased lines). This distinguishes BT exchanges from other network nodes and makes the availability of competitive service from these exchanges particularly important for the viability of our wholesale access remedies.
- 7.56 Our analysis for CI Inter-exchange connectivity services is based on circuits between exchanges rather than exchanges themselves, although for the sake of tractability we assess the competitiveness of individual exchanges in order to proxy the competitiveness of circuits from that exchange. Put simply, an exchange where only BT provides backhaul products means that telecom providers who purchase access remedies from that exchange are also dependent on BT for backhaul. Conversely if several operators are providing backhaul services from an exchange, then it is probable that routes from that exchange are competitive as different backhaul routes can be substitutes for each other. This ability to assess the competitiveness of exchanges rather than every individual route aids the tractability of analysis.
- 7.57 The need for connections between exchanges means that not all CI Access services providers are able to provide a CI Inter-exchange connectivity service. As noted in Section

8, only eight telecoms providers offer a sufficient degree of backhaul network (i.e. to be connected to a sufficient number of exchanges) to provide a competitive constraint on Openreach's provision of CI Inter-exchange connectivity services.<sup>561</sup>

- 7.58 We also note having separate markets for access and inter-exchange is consistent with the EC approach which considers there to be a clear difference between terminating and trunk segments which NRAs should distinguish between (as described above).
- 7.59 Our approach differs from that in BCMR 2016 where we defined terminating segments as including aggregated circuits between uncompetitive BT exchanges. This meant that LLU backhaul circuits between uncompetitive BT exchanges were considered as a terminating segment even though they had no customer ends. The competitive conditions for these circuits were not reflected in our network reach analysis, and also made it challenging to have consistent service shares, as we based service shares on customer ends and LLU backhaul circuits had no customer ends. We consider that the approach in this Statement of treating access and inter-exchange circuits as separate markets better reflects the differences in competitive conditions.
- 7.60 In relation to TalkTalk's comment, a supplier of CI Access services to a particular site cannot, without incurring significant cost, switch to supply CI Inter-exchange connectivity services as it would need to build a sufficient backhaul network to do so. Therefore, we do not consider there to be supply side substitution between these markets, and there is a separate market for CI Inter-exchange connectivity services.

# **Product market definition**

- 7.61 The main purpose of the product market definition is to identify the competitive constraints on each of the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services provided by BT over the Openreach network. To define the product market for CI Inter-exchange connectivity services, like our product market definition assessment for CI Access services, we have followed the SSNIP test as our conceptual approach (see Section 4 for an explanation of the SSNIP test).<sup>562</sup>
- 7.62 Our focus is on whether the supply of a circuit at one bandwidth is a competitive constraint on the supply of another circuit at a different bandwidth, such that they should be considered part of the same relevant market when assessing SMP. The starting point of our market definition exercise is wholesale fibre leased lines supplied by BT over the Openreach network.<sup>563</sup>
- 7.63 We consider demand- and supply-side substitution below, although we consider the latter is the primary source of competitive constraint, for the reasons explained below

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>561</sup> See our definition of Principal Core Operator (PCOs) in Section 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>562</sup> We note that the IIG considered there was no requirement to undertake a SNNIP test. We think there is some merit in its argument; but we have undertaken a SSNIP for completeness.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>563</sup> BT uses EAD and EBD products of various bandwidths, as well as OSA products, to provide links between BT exchanges. Other providers offer equivalent services. These various bandwidth products are the focal products for CI Inter-exchange connectivity services. EAD, EBD and OSA products are discussed in Section 3.

#### **Demand-side substitution**

- 7.64 Demand-side substitution arises when customers switch to alternative products in response to changes in their relative prices. The key question is whether the number of customers switching to an alternative product would be enough to render the SSNIP unprofitable for a hypothetical monopolist, in which case the relevant market should be expanded to include the candidate substitute.
- 7.65 The vast majority of connections between BT exchanges are at 1 Gbit/s and above. We therefore start with 1 Gbit/s between BT exchanges as our focal product. A SSNIP on 1 Gbit/s reduces the price differential with 10 Gbit/s and may induce some degree of switching. For example, a telecoms provider noted that it would be willing to move from 1 Gbit/s to 10 Gbit/s, but only where this allows it to minimise costs to meet bandwidth requirements.<sup>564</sup> This indicates that telecoms providers are willing to upgrade where it is cost efficient to do so.
- 7.66 From a demand-side perspective it is ambiguous whether a SSNIP on 1 Gbit/s would result in a sufficient number of customers switching to 10 Gbit/s to render a SSNIP unprofitable. Analysis of the pricing comparisons between 1 Gbit/s after a SSNIP and 10 Gbit/s suggests that customers would find it cheaper to purchase or continue using a 1 Gbit/s circuit than upgrade to 10 Gbit/s. We consider that the price differentials are such that it is unlikely a significant number of 1 Gbit/s customers would switch to 10 Gbit/s in response to a SSNIP. However, these price differentials may be distorted by BT's relatively high (and unregulated) prices for 10 Gbit/s circuits.
- 7.67 We consider that a 10 Gbit/s customer has purchased that circuit because they need or expect to need that bandwidth, so would be unlikely to downgrade to a 1 Gbit/s circuit in response to a SSNIP. Hence, a SSNIP on 10 Gbit/s is unlikely to result in a sufficient number of customers switching to a lower bandwidth to render a SSNIP on 10 Gbit/s unprofitable.<sup>565</sup>
- 7.68 Therefore, our analysis suggests that demand-side substitution between 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s is likely to be weak, and asymmetric at a minimum.
- 7.69 As discussed in Section 4<sup>566</sup>, dark fibre is not a close demand-side substitute for low bandwidth CI Access services; but it could be one for VHB CI Access services. We consider that the same view holds for CI Inter-exchange services, noting that VHB services are a greater proportion of CI Inter-exchange demand.

<sup>564 [≫].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>565</sup> Annex 8 contains our analysis of critical loss in the context of CI Access. This analysis is analogous to the demand-side analysis described in this section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>566</sup> Also in Section 4, we explain that other technologies (e.g. EFM, asymmetric broadband) are unlikely to sufficiently constrain CI Access services. As CI Inter-exchange connectivity services carry more traffic, at higher bandwidths and quality, these technologies are an even weaker constraint and we do not consider them part of the same product market.

#### Supply-side substitution

- 7.70 Supply-side substitution considers whether suppliers of a service can switch production from our 1 Gbit/s focal product to services with a different bandwidth in routes between exchanges in the short term and without incurring significant additional costs to render a SSNIP unprofitable for a hypothetical monopolist.<sup>567</sup>
- 7.71 As set out in Section 3, different types of CI leased lines are delivered over the same physical network infrastructure. Where a telecoms provider is already connected to the BT exchange, it can offer a full suite of bandwidths relatively quickly and at little incremental cost, constraining a hypothetical monopolist of a given bandwidth from the supply side. For some circuits the difference between different bandwidth leased line services are the electronics installed at the circuit ends (e.g. 1 Gbit/s compared to 10 Gbit/s EAD circuits). In some cases (e.g. EBD), the same equipment is used to supply 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s.<sup>568</sup> In the event of a SSNIP on 1 Gbit/s, a supplier of 10 Gbit/s could offer 1 Gbit/s quickly and with minimal cost and vice versa. A similar conclusion can be reached between Ethernet services at 10 Gbit/s and WDM (i.e. OSA) services, as well as across WDM services of different bandwidths.
- 7.72 We also consider that a similar conclusion could also be reached for dark fibre. A dark fibre provider already connected to the BT exchange would be able to start supplying CI Interexchange connectivity services by purchasing and installing equipment at each end of the circuit.<sup>569</sup> We therefore consider that dark fibre providers would be able to provide CI Access services sufficiently quickly and at minimal cost in the event of a SSNIP.
- 7.73 Therefore, we consider different bandwidths and dark fibre to be supply-side substitutes where a telecoms provider has an existing connection to the BT exchange such that a hypothetical monopolist of a given bandwidth would not be able to profitably impose a SSNIP.<sup>570</sup>

# **Geographic market definition**

7.74 We do not consider that connections to one exchange are a substitute for connections to another exchange. We also think that connectivity from another location (e.g. close to an exchange) is not a close enough substitute to be part of the markets we define. This is because, in both cases, telecoms providers need to be present at a specific exchange to use

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>567</sup> We note above, in addressing TalkTalk's point, that we do not consider supply side substitution to occur between CI Inter-exchange connectivity services and CI Access services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>568</sup> Some network equipment simply requires a change in the laser module to change line speed, and the number of circuits supported can be increased using pluggable equipment modules.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>569</sup> If the dark fibre provider does not already sell active services, then it is possible that the cost involved in starting to install and maintain equipment may be such that it would not be profitable to start providing CI Inter-exchange services in response to a SSNIP. However, the main dark fibre providers (e.g. CityFibre, Colt and Virgin Media) all supply both dark fibre and active CI Inter-exchange services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>570</sup> We consider new entry in Section 8 and in the scope of our dark fibre remedy (see Section 12).

access remedies in the corresponding access area and therefore require onward connectivity from that exchange.

- 7.75 In addition, the conditions of competition can vary at each BT exchange, depending on presence of rival networks.
- 7.76 We note that competition conditions vary on a route-by-route basis. However, it is not practical to assess competition conditions for each CI Inter-exchange connectivity circuit. Therefore, we define each BT exchange as a distinct geographic market.<sup>571</sup>
- 7.77 In CI Access, due to the very large number of customer locations, we aggregate customer locations into broader candidate geographic markets with similar competitive conditions to undertake our assessment. To address the IIG's comment, as the number of exchange locations is much fewer, we do not do this aggregation.

# Conclusion on CI Inter-exchange connectivity services market definition

- 7.78 We have defined a separate product market for CI Inter-exchange connectivity services consisting of all CI Inter-exchange services at all bandwidths on the basis of supply-side substitution; and each individual BT exchange as a distinct geographic market.
- 7.79 In BT's and Openreach's responses, they requested additional clarity on what circuits are in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market and what falls within the wider trunk segments.
   Below is a table detailing the different circuits included.
- 7.80 To address BT's and Openreach's request for additional clarity, Table 7.2 details what connections are included in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services market and what connections are included in trunk segments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>571</sup> As noted in Section 8, our approach to SMP leads us to defining which routes are, and are not, competitive based on the rules we apply to each end of the route.

#### Table 7.10 – Clarificatory table

Type of route <sup>572</sup>	In the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services markets	Trunk segments
BT exchange to BT exchange. <sup>573</sup>	Yes	Yes
BT exchange to telecoms provider network node.	No	Yes
BT exchange to data centre. <sup>574</sup>	No	Yes
Telecoms provider network node to telecoms provider network node.	No	Yes
Telecoms provider network node to data centre.	No	Yes
Data centre to data centre.	No	Yes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>572</sup> We note that in all instances, this is inclusive of the carrying of aggregated traffic between points of aggregation.
<sup>573</sup> We note that not all routes between BT exchanges will be found to have SMP and hence the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services market is comprised of a sub-set of non-competitive routes between BT exchanges.
<sup>574</sup> We note that this excludes data centres that are not used for aggregation and onward routing purposes. Those data centres that are not used for aggregation and onward routing purposes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>574</sup> We note that this excludes data centres that are not used for aggregation and onward routing purposes. Those data centres sit in CI Access services.

# 8. CI IEC: SMP findings and application of the three criteria test

- 8.1 This section sets out our market power assessment in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services markets. It should be read in conjunction with Section 7, which sets out our market definition and Annex 15, which explains how we undertook our assessment of presence at BT exchanges.
- 8.2 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation we proposed that the direct and indirect presence of Principal Core Operators (PCOs) at BT exchanges should be the focus of our SMP assessment.<sup>575</sup>
- 8.3 Based on our analysis, we proposed that BT has SMP at BT Only and BT+1 exchanges. We did not consider that BT has SMP at BT+2 or more exchanges. We therefore proposed that all routes between two BT+2 or more exchanges are competitive. We applied the three criteria test and proposed that CI IEC services from BT Only and BT + 1 exchanges are amenable to *ex ante* regulation and, given the proposed SMP finding, should be regulated.
- 8.4 In summary, and in line with our consultation proposals, we have concluded that BT has SMP at its exchanges where only BT, or BT plus one Principal Core Operator (PCO),<sup>576</sup> are present (directly or indirectly), and that, on the basis of the three-criteria test, routes from these BT exchanges are susceptible to *ex ante* regulation. We have concluded that BT does not have SMP where there are two or more PCOs present.
- 8.5 There are currently 5,573 BT exchanges, of which the vast majority are not competitive (as shown in Table 8.1). We have concluded that routes between the 571 BT exchanges where there are two or more PCOs present will not be regulated.<sup>577</sup> All other routes between BT exchanges will be regulated.

#### Table 8.1 Number of BT exchanges by PCO presence

	BT Only	BT+1	BT+2 or more	Total
BT exchanges	4,269	733	571	5,573

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>575</sup> A direct connection is where a PCO is present with network equipment at a BT exchange and is purchasing an External Cablelink variant to connect into its own network. An indirect connection is where a customer (not necessarily a PCO, e.g. TalkTalk) is present at an exchange and purchasing an External Cablelink variant to connect into a PCO's network. In this case, the PCO, who is selling a service to the customer (e.g. TalkTalk) will often not have network equipment at the BT exchange.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>576</sup> As explained below, to be classified a PCO, a telecoms provider needs to own its own fibre network, have a substantial footprint, and have capacity to offer wholesale inter-exchange connectivity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>577</sup> This is where both ends of the circuit terminate at a BT exchange where there are two or more PCOs present. Any routes that begin and/or end at a BT Only or BT+1 exchange are not competitive. Routes that begin at a BT exchange and end at a location that is not a BT exchange are not part of this market as discussed in Section 7.

#### 8.6 In this section we:

- detail consultation responses on the various areas of our proposed analysis;
- consider possible indicators of market power and conclude which are relevant for our assessment;
- specify a list of PCOs, which are network operators that we consider provide a competitive constraint on BT's provision of CI Inter-exchange connectivity services;
- consider two alternative methodologies to assess SMP proposed by respondents to our consultation and conclude that our proposed approach is appropriate;
- undertake a market power assessment to establish at which BT exchanges BT has SMP, and at which it does not; and
- decide to apply regulation to non-competitive CI Inter-exchange connectivity services on the basis of the three-criteria test.

# **Stakeholder comments**

#### Approach to SMP assessment

- 8.7 Below is a summary of stakeholder responses to our consultation. We have considered all responses in reaching our conclusions.
- A number of stakeholders broadly agreed with our proposed approach.<sup>578</sup> However, [×],
   Virgin Media, Hyperoptic, Openreach, Three, TalkTalk and Vodafone all expressed some reservations about aspects of our approach, as set out in the following paragraphs.

#### **Indicators of SMP**

- 8.9 Although Openreach broadly agreed with our approach to SMP designation, it noted that we had not undertaken an assessment of market shares. It claimed that this meant that "the feasibility of telecoms providers to move traffic between BT buildings via alternative providers of backhaul has not been tested even as indirect constraints".<sup>579</sup>
- 8.10 Some respondents thought a SMP test based on PCO presence was insufficient. Three noted that BT is the only 'PCO' present at 78% of its exchanges, so other operators only offer a weak constraint on a national basis.<sup>580</sup> Hyperoptic said we should also consider the ubiquity of Openreach's network and the cost to a provider of adding an additional Cl inter-exchange connectivity service supplier.<sup>581</sup> [>] noted that the mere presence of an alternative PCO at an exchange does not necessarily imply that competitive fibre-based

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>578</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 39, paragraph 30; SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 5; IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, page 18; Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>579</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 34, paragraph 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>580</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>581</sup> Hyperoptic's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 3-5.
products are available from that exchange.<sup>582</sup> Vodafone also thought only resilient presence would impose a sufficient constraint on BT.<sup>583</sup>

- 8.11 Openreach<sup>584</sup> and Virgin Media<sup>585</sup> agreed with our proposal to treat direct and indirect connections the same, and both as sufficient constraints on Openreach's provision of CI inter-exchange connectivity services. However, Three thought that we had not explained why we had deviated from our approach in the Temporary Conditions, where we treated direct and indirect connections differently.<sup>586</sup>
- BT Group, Openreach and Virgin Media considered that in addition to presence we should consider networks that are close to, but not present at exchanges as a constraint.
   Openreach said we should have taken into account the distance that alternative networks would need to extend their network to connect to each exchange and not just look at "average" distances. It noted that this could result in a change in SMP designation for some exchanges, with 300 BT Only exchanges where a non-Openreach network is within 600m.<sup>587</sup>
- 8.13 Openreach believed our network reach analysis was inaccurate. It noted that, at BT+2 exchanges, a median distance between the exchange and the PCOs networks of 35m suggests that in many cases the calculated distance is an over-estimate.<sup>588</sup> Virgin Media argued that we had not sufficiently considered the prospect of new connections: it said that if there was an expression of interest, it could connect [ $\gg$ ]. It added that currently, digs to a hundred metres (and more) are 'economically viable'.<sup>589</sup>
- 8.14 Relatedly, BT Group argued that if we accounted for unrestricted PIA, it would allow telecoms providers to economically address demand ten times further away from their existing networks than when they need to build their own infrastructure. Moreover, it stated that the lack of consideration of unrestricted PIA, in a forward-looking assessment of markets, is a significant error and imposing regulation where it is not required could interfere with infrastructure competition.<sup>590</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>582</sup> [**×**] Confidential response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation page 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>583</sup> We address Vodafone's comments more fully in the sub-section on alternative methods for assessing SMP. See, Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>584</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 39, paragraph 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>585</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>586</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>587</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 12, paragraph 36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>588</sup> This distance is not zero for two reasons. First, our network reach analysis has some measurement inaccuracies as discussed in Section 5. Second, in many cases, rival network is not at the BT exchange but is located outside and uses external Cablelink to connect with the PCO's network. We note that following updated data from telecoms providers, and a data cleaning exercise where we removed some outliers, and the mean distance declined. Please see, Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 40, paragraph 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>589</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 10-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>590</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 1.13 and 3.5.

### **Principal Core Operators (PCOs)**

- 8.15  $[\%]^{591}$ , Openreach, IIG, SSE, TalkTalk and Virgin Media all broadly agreed with our proposed approach of using PCOs to assess SMP. IIG, for example, noted that only substantial firms can provide sufficient constraint for sustainable competition.
- 8.16 Virgin Media agreed with its inclusion on the list of PCOs.<sup>592</sup> SSE agreed that CenturyLink, CityFibre, Colt, Virgin Media and Zayo are telecoms providers offering CI inter-exchange connectivity services.<sup>593</sup> IIG agreed that our list of PCOs was correct.<sup>594</sup>
- 8.17 TalkTalk broadly agreed with the proposed approach, but it questioned whether all the providers in our proposed list of PCOs are genuine competitors that can constrain BT. TalkTalk noted that [3<]. It thought that its experience would be similar for other major buyers. It further added that if an operator is not willing to wholesale, it should not be on the list.<sup>595</sup>
- 8.18 Three noted that if providers only offered services from a limited number of exchanges, this would not provide an effective constraint on BT's market power since BT is aware it will not lose access customers at a significant number of exchanges.<sup>596</sup>

### SMP assessment methodologies

- 8.19 TalkTalk argued that our test should be based on routes between exchanges and not presence at exchanges. TalkTalk thought that our test assumes that if a PCO is present at an exchange then the PCO should be a competitor to Openreach on all routes from that exchange. TalkTalk argued that only if a provider is present at both ends of a route should it be considered a competitive constraint on Openreach for that route. TalkTalk estimated this would mean we would need to define between 10-12K separate markets.<sup>597</sup>
- 8.20 Vodafone thought that using the number of rivals at an exchange to test SMP is an oversimplification.<sup>598</sup> Vodafone argued that this is because it does not account for the rival's ability to provide a properly routed, resilient network.<sup>599</sup> Moreover, where the rival is unable to provide a resilient network, it offers a weaker constraint on Openreach. Vodafone thought that it would not be onerous to conduct an assessment of the

<sup>591 [⊁].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>592</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>593</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>594</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 6.1.5-6.1.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>595</sup> TalkTalk's Confidential response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, [>].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>596</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>597</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.133-2.135.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>598</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.17-1.18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>599</sup> It is our understanding, from Vodafone's response, that it means two physically separate routes exiting from the exchange. See for example, paragraphs 1.18-19, part 3 of Vodafone's response.

availability of diversely routed alternatives at exchanges using exact fibre routes that telecoms providers have into exchanges.<sup>600 601</sup>

### **Proposed SMP findings**

**BT Only** 

- 8.21 SSE, TalkTalk, Three and IIG agreed that BT has SMP at BT Only exchanges. Three agreed that these exchanges are not prospectively competitive as it would not be economic for PCOs to extend their networks to these exchanges.<sup>602</sup> Openreach also agreed that regulation was needed at BT Only exchanges.<sup>603</sup>
- 8.22 Openreach and BT Group also questioned why we looked at "average" distances between a BT Only exchange building and the nearest PCO network. They argued this approach might lead to the regulation of potentially competitive exchanges and we that should look at the characteristics of each individual BT Only exchange.<sup>604</sup>

### BT+1

- 8.23 SSE, TalkTalk, Three and IIG all agreed that Openreach has SMP at BT+1 exchanges.<sup>605</sup> IIG agreed that two firms in a market does not constitute effective competition.<sup>606</sup> Three agreed that vertically integrated PCOs would favour their downstream arms and doubted that PCOs would extend their networks to these BT+1 exchanges.<sup>607</sup>
- 8.24 Openreach disagreed that BT has SMP at BT+1 exchanges, arguing that the possibility of collusion was not the right basis on which to apply *ex ante* regulation. It said it did not have the ability or incentive to collude in this market and no evidence had been presented of such behaviour. In addition, it argued that even if it did have the ability and incentive to collude, the correct regulatory response would be a joint finding of SMP. Openreach added

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>600</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 1.19 and 1.35-1.36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>601</sup> Vodafone also argued (Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.2) that our approach to SMP and remedies in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market represented a breach by Ofcom of the legal requirements of technological neutrality, non-discrimination and equal treatment as a principle of administrative law. As we discuss in Section 7, the explanatory note to the 2014 EC Recommendation says that it is important to distinguish between trunk and terminating segments. It also says that the distinction between trunk and terminating segments will "depend on the network topology specific to a particular Member State". Given that BT is the incumbent provider in the UK, and therefore the likely target of any regulation we set, it is appropriate to take its network topology into account. It is not clear how we have unduly favoured one form of electronic communications network in contravention of section 4(6) of the Act, unduly discriminated against particular persons in contravention of section 47(2)(b) of the Act, or failed to treat persons equally. In any event, section 87 requires us, where we determine that a person has SMP in an identified services market, to set SMP in respect of the network provided or associated facilities made available by that person (see sub-s (1) and (12)). Therefore, we are required to specifically take BT's network into account when imposing regulation on it.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>603</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 34, paragraph 2. We note Openreach argued that some BT Only exchanges are NGA handover points, which will be long term aggregation points for access, and in the absence of a dark fibre remedy could attract alternative network build. We deal with this point in Section 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>604</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 12, paragraph 36; BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>605</sup> Although we note that TalkTalk's agreement was on the basis of its own SMP methodology (i.e. the same operator at both ends of a route). TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.140.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>606</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 6.1.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>607</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.1.

that service shares suggest that Virgin Media and other PCOs have been more successful than BT at BT+1 exchanges, and so at these exchanges, it would be better to look at the likelihood of Openreach winning contracts to determine market power. It thought that it cannot be correct to always attribute Openreach with market power if it is less successful at these exchanges. Openreach further argued that we should have considered extension at BT+1 exchanges, given the median distance to a second network is 334m and the economic dig distance for a single 10 Gbit/s circuit over five years is 120m (and network operators would dig further for CI inter-exchange connectivity services).<sup>608</sup>

8.25 Virgin Media also disagreed with the SMP finding in BT+1 exchanges where it is the non-Openreach PCO at the exchange. Virgin Media stated that its customers will buy connections from BT+1 exchanges as part of a larger contract which also includes BT+2 or more exchanges. It argued that the inclusion of BT+2 or more exchanges in the contract will mean it needs to price at a competitive level across all areas to secure the contract.<sup>609</sup>

### BT+2 or more

- 8.26 TalkTalk thought BT has SMP at BT+2 exchanges, even if the same operator is at both ends. TalkTalk concluded the evidence presented was not sufficient to make a no SMP finding. It also noted that, in the past, in other markets, Ofcom has found moving from four to three competitors insufficient for competition.<sup>610</sup>
- 8.27 Three thought that our rationale for finding that routes between BT+2 exchanges are competitive was not persuasive and lacked evidence. It argued we had failed to consider access seekers' need for ubiquity. It added that we did not explain why the threshold could not be three or four PCOs and why we think competitive conditions are the same in BT+2 and BT+3 exchanges. It further noted that in its experience, when tendering for a contract, there is not a number of bids it aims to receive, and when there are three bids, this does not ensure a competitive price. Three noted that what is important is whether the responses are relevant (e.g. covering multiple exchanges) and that, where possible, there is a choice of operators.<sup>611</sup>
- 8.28 Openreach welcomed the adoption of the criterion of BT+2 as indicative of effective competition in backhaul and the delineation of a core network boundary.<sup>612</sup> Virgin Media also agreed that BT+2 exchanges are competitive.<sup>613</sup> The IIG argued that no firm is likely to have SMP where three operators are present (inclusive of BT) and detailed some evidence in support of that finding.<sup>614</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>608</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 40, paragraphs 41-45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>609</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 10-13. We note that Virgin Media argued that even if we conclude BT has SMP in BT+1 exchanges, they should not be considered the same as BT Only exchanges and the remedies should be very different. We discuss our remedies for CI inter-exchange connectivity services in Section 12 and Section 13. <sup>610</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.141.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>611</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 3.4-3.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>612</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 35, paragraph 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>613</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>614</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 6.1.5. In its response, IIG noted papers by Xiao and Orazem (2011).

8.29 SSE also agreed with our no SMP finding at BT+2 exchanges. It noted that it is currently building out to a number of exchanges, inclusive of 150 we are planning to deregulate, and is able to find alternatives to Openreach at these exchanges.<sup>615</sup>

# **SMP** assessment

# Our approach to assessment of SMP and main conclusions

- 8.30 We apply two tests to determine whether it is appropriate to regulate CI inter-exchange connectivity services at BT exchanges:
  - an assessment of which BT exchanges are susceptible to *ex ante* regulation, using the three-criteria test set out in the 2014 EC Recommendation<sup>616</sup>; and
  - an assessment at which BT exchanges there is a provider with SMP.
- 8.31 The 2014 EC Recommendation notes that the three-criteria test and the SMP assessment may make use of similar indicators.<sup>617</sup> We consider that it is convenient as a matter of presentation to set out our SMP assessment first, before turning to the three-criteria test. We note that both tests need to be satisfied to impose regulation.
- 8.32 As set out below, to assess SMP, we have taken the following steps:
  - considered possible indicators for assessing competitive constraints;
  - considered whether to undertake a comprehensive assessment of market shares to inform our SMP assessment and decided not to;
  - decided to focus our SMP assessment on the presence of alternative infrastructure providers at a BT exchange (actively providing a service);
  - considered whether indirectly and directly present operators should be treated the same and concluded they should;
  - considered the possible effect of network operators that are close to but not connected to exchanges. We have concluded, even taking into account unrestricted PIA, that they will not affect our SMP finding over the course of this review<sup>618</sup>;
  - defined a list of infrastructure providers that we consider provide a competitive constraint on BT;
  - considered whether to use an alternative methodology to assess SMP and concluded that our proposed assessment based on PCO presence is appropriate;
  - conducted an SMP assessment at all BT exchanges and concluded that BT has SMP at BT Only and BT+1 exchanges, but it does not have SMP at BT+2 or more exchanges;
  - considered how to treat exchanges with multiple MDF IDs within one exchange building; and

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 615}$  SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>616</sup> EC, 2014. <u>Recommendation on relevant product and service markets within the electronic communications sector</u> <u>susceptible to ex ante regulation in accordance with Directive 2002/21/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council on</u> <u>a common regulatory framework for electronic communications networks and services (2014/710/EU)</u>, [accessed 11 June 2019].

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 617}$  2014 EC Recommendation, paragraph 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>618</sup> Although it does not affect our SMP assessment, we have considered the possible effect of these networks in the scope of our dark fibre remedy.

• considered whether we should re-regulate exchanges found competitive at the temporary conditions and how to treat exchanges that are part of the competitive core that do not pass the BT+2 threshold.

# **Indicators of SMP**

8.33 The objective of our assessment is to identify which connections between BT exchanges are not competitive. To meet this objective, we have considered different possible indicators of SMP.

### **Market shares**

- 8.34 Typically, we will look at market shares as a possible indicator of SMP, and one approach that we have considered is to calculate estimates of BT's share of CI inter-exchange connectivity services.
- 8.35 There are a number of problems associated with calculating market shares in this case. We have identified four specific issues which make market shares a less valuable indicator:
  - Sales of inter-exchange connectivity are "lumpy" with one telecoms provider typically using just one provider for backhaul from a given exchange for an extended period of time, even when several are available.
  - Once equipment is installed a PCO can quickly increase supply or service an additional customer at minimal cost. Combined with the "lumpy" nature of sales, this can mean that a low share of supply by an existing PCO may give a misleading picture of the competitive constraint it imposes. Once a network operator is present at an exchange it provides a competitive constraint on Openreach prices even where it only has a small share of current sales. Conversely, even where a non-BT provider has a high market share at any individual exchange, this would not necessarily be an indicator of SMP, given BT's other competitive advantages (in particular its ubiquitous network).
  - There are limitations to telecoms providers' circuit data. Their core and backhaul circuit data is often incomplete, because they do not routinely collect the necessary data.<sup>619</sup> In particular, we note that if we were to rely on telecoms provider circuit inventory as the basis of this analysis we know there would be biases, due to the errors in Virgin Media's inventory dataset.<sup>620</sup> This means that any calculation of service shares would be likely to be inaccurate.
  - Terms such as access, backhaul, core and CI inter-exchange connectivity are regulatory constructs; they do not correspond to the underlying technology or reflect agreed industry standards. Operators build their networks differently and some do not clearly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>619</sup> See 2015 <u>BCMR Consultation</u>, paragraph 4.197; 2016 <u>BCMR Statement</u>, Annex 15, paragraphs 15.30 and 15.125 [accessed 11 June 2019].

 $<sup>^{620}</sup>$  If we were to use new connections as the basis for this analysis, although the data would be more accurate; due to the maturity of the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services market and small sample size (we note there were only approximately [%] external Cablelink sales in 2017 on a base of approximately [% circuits), it is unclear what useful conclusions could be drawn from this data.

distinguish between these terms.<sup>621</sup> Hence, it would be difficult to ensure that we treated each operator's network on a like-for-like basis.<sup>622</sup>

8.36 We have looked at shares of supply for TalkTalk and Sky at BT Only, BT+1 and BT+2 or more exchanges (see below). We note that this analysis has been informative at a high level and the indicative findings are supportive of our approach of using presence. However, we consider that with approximately 5,600 BT exchanges, of which roughly 1,300 have at least one PCO present, trying to calculate service shares for the entire market would be a substantial and onerous task, and would not yield a more meaningful or materially different result than an assessment based on presence.

### Presence

- 8.37 We used presence of rival networks at BT exchanges as a proxy for competitive conditions between BT exchanges in the 2016 BCMR Statement. We continue to consider presence to be the best available indicator of competitive conditions in CI Inter-exchange connectivity.<sup>623</sup>
- 8.38 We note that BT has a number of competitive advantages over other telecoms providers in this market. Unlike other providers, it is present at all BT exchanges, so it is able to provide CI Inter-exchange connectivity services quickly. Its ubiquitous network also allows it to provide services at low incremental cost. Moreover, its greater route network, route diversity and lower reliance on other telecoms providers for CI Inter-exchange connectivity services offer it additional competitive benefits.
- 8.39 Given this context, we consider that in order for other providers to effectively compete with BT, they also need to be present at BT exchanges. This is because, if they are not present, they are not able to supply a range of CI inter-exchange connectivity services quickly. As noted in the 2018 Cartesian Report, when it comes to purchasing fibre services, delay is an important consideration for telecoms providers.<sup>624</sup> Moreover, if they are not connected to and supplying CI inter-exchange connectivity services from BT exchanges, they will face significant costs and delays in connecting (discussed in more detail below). These costs will depend on the individual circumstances but will generally increase with the distance from the BT exchange.
- 8.40 Therefore, we think it appropriate that the presence of competitors at BT exchanges should be a focus of our assessment of competitive conditions.
- 8.41 In terms of assessing "presence", we have focused on network operators actively providing a CI inter-exchange connectivity service at a BT exchange. As part of our enquiries we

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>621</sup> 2015 BCMR Consultation – Annexes, page 288.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>622</sup> 2015 BCMR Consultation – Annexes, page 278.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>623</sup> We similarly note that in CI Access, presence of rival infrastructure is the most important factor affecting competition. However, we do not have reliable data showing where existing fibre connections are.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>624</sup> Cartesian, 2018. <u>Business Connectivity Market Assessment</u> (non-confidential version), paragraphs 7.25-7 [accessed 22 May 2019].

became aware of instances where a telecoms provider network was outside a BT exchange, but no inter-exchange service was provided as the equipment is unused, legacy or redundant. The vast majority of these instances relate to redundant [>]. While it may be possible that some unused/redundant network could be reused at relatively low cost/speed, it may equally require additional work to make it operational again (which would weaken the competitive constraint it provides).<sup>625</sup> We cannot practically identify the viability of unused/redundant network to provide a service that would constrain BT. Even if we could, it would be disproportionate to investigate this for every exchange.<sup>626</sup> Therefore, we only consider operators that are actively providing a service at the exchange as "present".<sup>627</sup> Those operators that are nearby are considered in our assessment of network reach and taken into account in the scope of our remedies.

### **Direct and Indirect presence**

- 8.42 There are two types of presence where a network operator is actively providing Cl interexchange connectivity service from an exchange; direct<sup>628</sup> and indirect<sup>629</sup> presence. It is important to consider how we should treat these different types of presence in our SMP assessment. Direct presence is where a network operator is present with network equipment at a BT exchange and is purchasing an External Cablelink<sup>630</sup> variant to connect into its own network. Indirect presence<sup>631</sup> is where a customer (not necessarily a network operator, e.g. TalkTalk) is present at an exchange and purchasing an External Cablelink variant often to connect into a network operator's network. In this case, the network operator, who is selling a service to the customer (e.g. TalkTalk) will often not have network equipment at the BT exchange.
- 8.43 We have considered whether there is any reason to treat network operators that are directly present at BT exchanges differently to those that are indirectly present.<sup>632</sup> To do this, we used our statutory information gathering powers<sup>633</sup> to ask buyers of wholesale leased line services whether they use indirect connections to receive wholesale leased line

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>625</sup> [**×**].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>626</sup> Our analysis indicated that there were four telecoms providers that continue to purchase external Cablelink variants but do not use them, [ $\approx$ ]. Some confirmed that the external Cablelink variants were not used to provide an inter-exchange connectivity service and had not been cancelled because the cost involved (e.g. engineer time, cease charge) was significantly greater than the nominal rental charge. In three instances, there were a very small number of purchases involved [ $\approx$ ].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>627</sup> Below, we discuss further which network operators impose a competitive constraint on BT's provision of CI Interexchange connectivity services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>628</sup> Otherwise referred to as a direct connection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>629</sup> Otherwise referred to as an indirect connection.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>630</sup> An External Cablelink variant is a fibre cable connection which can be used to link other telecoms providers' equipment at a location within a BT exchange to an external Openreach footway box close to but just outside the BT exchange.
 <sup>631</sup> Otherwise referred to as an indirect connection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>632</sup> In the 2016 BCMR Statement, we considered that an indirect connection might provide a weaker competitive constraint on BT, because although the PCO outside the BT exchange may have been able to offer a rival backhaul service in some instances, we were concerned that it might provide less of a constraint than an operator directly purchasing interconnect services at an exchange. We were particularly concerned that indirectly connected PCOs might lack the network and/or capacity to provide wholesale interexchange connectivity services at these locations (2016 BCMR Statement – Annexes 14 to 25, paragraphs 15.71-77).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>633</sup> s135-3 notice dated 13 April 2018.

Cl inter-exchange connectivity services, or to receive a single circuit or other non-interexchange connectivity service.<sup>634</sup>

- 8.44 We found that telecoms providers purchasing External Cablelink variants are doing so to connect to a network operator's network to receive an inter-exchange connectivity service. Specifically, we found that 99% of purchases were for an inter-exchange connectivity service. This is consistent with our findings from the largest purchasers of wholesale leased line services through indirect means, i.e. Sky [≫]%, TalkTalk [≫]% and Vodafone [≫]%.<sup>635</sup> This indicates that where a telecoms provider connects into a network operator's network indirectly, the network operator's backhaul/core network should pass outside the BT exchange.
- 8.45 We also analysed the wholesaling activities of Virgin Media, the largest provider of indirect inter-exchange connectivity services, to find out how many telecoms providers it was wholesaling to on an exchange-by-exchange basis. We found that it was not uncommon for it to provide inter-exchange connectivity services to two or more telecoms providers from outside BT exchanges (at 47% of BT exchanges where Virgin Media was indirectly present it served at least two telecoms providers with wholesale inter-exchange connectivity). This suggests that the network available outside a BT exchange, when a network operator is providing an inter-exchange connectivity service indirectly, is capable of supporting multiple wholesale customers.
- 8.46 Moreover, evidence from Virgin Media suggests that instances where indirect connections go straight into another telecoms provider's core nodes, instead of through its own core network, are rare. It said that in the vast majority of instances traffic will go from outside a BT exchange directly into its core network. Virgin Media further explained that given the cost of digging, this was a rational decision from an economic and commercial perspective.<sup>636</sup>
- 8.47 In cases where a network operator has provided dark fibre for another telecoms provider from outside a BT exchange, given the high costs of installation, network operators will typically provide enough fibre for the anticipated level of demand over the life of the infrastructure. We therefore expect additional fibre capacity to be available to wholesale to other telecoms providers [><].<sup>637</sup>
- 8.48 Three argued we should treat direct and indirect connections differently. We consider the above analysis explains why we have decided to treat direct and indirection connections as sufficient constraints on Openreach. We further note that in its response, Three did not present any arguments or evidence to suggest that direct and indirect connections should

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>634</sup> There may be cases where a telecoms provider receives a single circuit or other non inter-exchange connectivity service from a PCO outside a BT exchange, but the PCO in question is still able to provide an inter-exchange connectivity service outside that exchange. Therefore, our results are likely to underestimate the percentage of exchanges where an interexchange connectivity service could be provided.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>635</sup> s135-3 notice dated 13 April 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>636</sup> Meeting with Virgin Media on 25 May 2018.

<sup>637 [》].</sup> 

be treated differently. We note that both Openreach and Virgin Media agreed with our proposal to treat direct and indirect connections as sufficient constraints on Openreach.

8.49 In conclusion, we have decided to treat indirect connections in the same manner as direct connections for the purpose of assessing presence.

### **Network reach**

- 8.50 We recognise that where there are networks close to BT exchanges, but which are not currently connected, the network provider may have an incentive to supply services from that exchange.<sup>638</sup> As noted in Virgin Media's and Openreach's responses, this could provide a competitive constraint on BT's provision of CI Inter-exchange connectivity services. Therefore, it is important to consider whether networks close to an exchange but not connected are a useful indicator of SMP and if so how to take them into account.
- 8.51 In general, we would expect the barriers to entry to be lower (and therefore the incentives to build greater) the shorter the distance the network operators existing network is from the BT exchange. Such entry (actual or potential) could provide a constraint on BT at exchanges where rival network is sufficiently close. However, we consider BT's competitive advantages (e.g. ubiquitous network) result in significant cost and time advantages over operators looking to extend their networks to a particular exchange.
- 8.52 In relation to this, we make the following observations:
  - While the costs of digging depend on distance, costs can still be material for relatively short distances. A 10m network extension that requires new duct could cost approximately £[≫], whilst this cost increases to more than £[≫] for an extension of 100m.<sup>639</sup>
  - Any kind of network build takes time, requiring planning (including potential traffic management and wayleaves) as well as the installation time. We note, for example, BT was able to supply a new CI Inter-exchange connectivity circuit in approximately [≫] 21-30 working days in 2017 where it already had fibre in place or approximately [≫] 41-50 days when it had duct and only needed to blow fibre. This compares to an average time to provide of [≫] 111-120 working days for a CI Access circuit in 2017 where new duct was required.<sup>640</sup> We consider that time to supply by networks which are nearby will be longer (and in some cases significantly more so) than for BT.
  - While unrestricted PIA could potentially reduce the cost and time of network extensions, we do not expect it to facilitate a material increase in CI Inter-exchange connectivity build in this review period for the reasons set out in Annex 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>638</sup> In many instances, the PCO would need to build to the exchange in order to supply the exchange.<sup>639</sup> See Figure 6.1 in Annex 6.

Note that BT may still be required to carry out some duct work on IEC circuits (i.e. replacing damaged duct), but PCOs are likely to have to carry out much more duct work (and incur a larger cost) as a result of needing to dig to connect to an exchange.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>640</sup> See paragraph 6.26 in Annex 6. We consider a CI Access circuit is a relevant comparator for provision by a rival operator since we would expect PCOs to extend their network from an existing node near to a BT exchange. This means dig distances and locations could be more comparable to a CI Access circuit than a complete inter-exchange circuit between two exchanges. These figures are a result of Ofcom analysis.

- 8.53 As a result, we think that networks which are close to BT exchanges but are not currently connected provide a materially weaker constraint than those which are present at an exchange. Therefore, we consider network reach in our SMP assessment, but place less weight on this than on presence. We have also considered network reach in the scope of our remedies.
- 8.54 Therefore, in line with our consultation position, we have decided to focus our SMP assessment on presence.

# **Principal Core Operators (PCOs)**

- 8.55 Having concluded that presence will be the focus of our assessment, it is important to note that not all telecoms providers will necessarily be able to compete in the provision of CI inter-exchange connectivity services. Therefore, as a matter of the presence test, we think it is important to only reflect those operators which provide a genuine competitive constraint on BT. We refer to these providers as Principal Core Operators (PCOs).
- 8.56 In the 2016 BCMR Statement, we defined PCOs as "a subset of telecoms providers that have substantial core infrastructure and the capacity to provide wholesale leased lines to other telecoms providers."<sup>641</sup>
- 8.57 We consider that the definition of PCOs remains broadly appropriate. We therefore need to identify telecoms providers that:
  - own their own network infrastructure;
  - have a substantial footprint; and
  - have the capacity to offer a wholesale inter-exchange connectivity service to other telecoms providers.<sup>642</sup>
- 8.58 In our judgement these criteria are appropriate as they are indicative of clear demand from the exchange and an ability to supply backhaul services in competition with BT. For example, if an infrastructure provider has some presence, but does not have the capacity to offer a wholesale service because it has an insufficient footprint, we do not think it would provide a sufficient competitive constraint on BT and so should be excluded from the list of PCOs.
- 8.59 Using these criteria, we need to determine which providers meet the requirements to be considered PCOs. Since our 2016 BCMR Statement<sup>643</sup>, there have been developments in the market.<sup>644</sup> To enable us to compile an accurate list of PCOs, which both captures the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>641</sup> Ofcom, 2016 BCMR Statement – Annexes 14 to 25, page 36.

 $<sup>^{642}</sup>$  For our definition of PCOs to be appropriate, it is important to include the requirement that their footprint be substantial at BT exchanges. This is because evidence from telecoms providers suggests that BT has inherent advantages in exchanges, in particular the scope of its network and diversity. PCOs, as we have defined them, should provide an effective constraint on BT when they are present. We note for example that [%] but does not consider its presence sufficient to allow it to provide a competitive CI inter-exchange connectivity service offer from BT exchanges.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>643</sup> In which we thought: Colt, Interoute, KCOM, Level3, Neos, Verizon, Virgin Media and Vodafone were PCOs.
 <sup>644</sup> CityFibre acquired KCOM's assets, and we are aware of other developments, such as Zayo's purchase of Geo in July 2014 and CityFibre's acquisition of Entanet in July 2017.

characteristics noted above and reflects these developments in the market, we sent a statutory information request to relevant telecoms providers.<sup>645</sup>

- 8.60 On the basis of this evidence, we proposed that the following providers are now PCOs: CenturyLink (previously Level3<sup>646</sup>), CityFibre<sup>647</sup>, Colt, eir, SSE (previously referred to as Neos<sup>648</sup>), Virgin Media, Vodafone, and Zayo.<sup>649</sup>
- 8.61 A number of respondents agreed with the list or certain entries on the list.<sup>650</sup> Both [>]<sup>651</sup>] and Three questioned the accuracy of the list of PCOs but they did not indicate which telecoms providers should not be on the list and none of the proposed PCOs indicated that they should be excluded from the list.
- 8.62 We do not agree with Three that a PCO needs to have a ubiquitous network in order to compete with Openreach.<sup>652</sup> We note that TalkTalk questioned whether all the providers in our proposed list of PCOs were genuine competitors that can constrain BT. However, we disagree and consider that all PCOs provide a genuine competitive constraint. We note that multi-provider arrangements are common and there are many examples where telecoms providers are buying CI inter-exchange connectivity services from multiple PCOs. For example, TalkTalk purchases circuits from [≫].
- 8.63 Therefore, we have concluded the following telecoms providers are PCOs as proposed in our consultation: CenturyLink, CityFibre, Colt, eir, SSE, Virgin Media, Vodafone, and Zayo.

# Alternative methodologies for assessing SMP

8.64 We have also considered different methodologies suggested by respondents for identifying which connections between BT exchanges are not competitive.

### Consideration of TalkTalk's approach to assessing SMP

- 8.65 TalkTalk proposed a "route by route" methodology for our assessment of SMP in CI Interexchange connectivity services.
- 8.66 We think that this methodology would be a substantial and onerous task for both the regulator and telecoms providers. It is also unclear that it would necessarily provide better results than those achieved through a methodology based on PCO presence. Specifically:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>645</sup> s135-3 notice dated 13 April 2018. In this response, we asked the main network operators and leased line buyers about their activities at or just outside BT exchanges and at data centres. We also asked them about the competitive conditions at BT exchanges and data centres and their future plans for network expansion over the next few years.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>646</sup> In November 2017, CenturyLink completed its acquisition of Level3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>647</sup> In December 2015, CityFibre acquired much of KCOM's national communications infrastructure (excluding Hull and East Yorkshire).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>648</sup> SSE bought Neos in 2003. In previous market reviews, we have referred to it as Neos. In this market review, we have referred to it as SSE.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>649</sup> We note that [>].

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>650</sup> See, for example IIG's, SSE's or Virgin Media's consultation responses. We note Virgin Media was supportive of its inclusion and made no comment on others inclusion on the list.
 <sup>651</sup> [><].</li>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>652</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.2.

- TalkTalk estimated that we would need to create between 10-12K markets<sup>653</sup>, as compared to BT's c.5600 exchanges which we look at to undertake a PCO presence test;<sup>654</sup>
- As we would need to look at competitive conditions on a route by route basis, this would materially increase the volume of data required from telecoms providers and the administrative burden to cross-check the information provided<sup>655</sup>; and
- We also question whether a detailed route by route assessment would lead to a materially different outcome. For CI Inter-exchange connectivity services, the key concern is the ability to get from a non-competitive BT exchange to an exchange where there is competitive backhaul provision. By assessing the competitive conditions at each exchange, we get a view of the competitiveness of routes by identifying those which start at a non-competitive exchange (i.e. where BT has SMP). Then for the purposes of imposing remedies we set regulation on each route based on the least competitive end, meaning it is in effect an analysis of routes without assessing each one individually. By contrast, shares on a route by route basis may not be particularly meaningful as they do not capture potential competition nor the extent to which individual routes can be substitutable.<sup>656</sup>

# Consideration of Vodafone's approach to assessing SMP

- 8.67 Vodafone broadly agreed that an approach based on presence was appropriate. However, it considered the use of PCOs at an exchange an oversimplification, which did not account for its ability to provide a resilient network at the exchange. Vodafone thought that it would not be too onerous to undertake an assessment on the basis of "resilient" presence at an exchange.<sup>657</sup>
- 8.68 We have considered applying Vodafone's "resilient" presence methodology to assess SMP. This test would involve requiring significantly more granular information on PCO presence at BT's exchanges. We would need to know, for each PCO, at each exchange at which it is present, how many routes are leaving the exchange on its network and whether those

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>653</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.130.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>654</sup> We note, that in terms of the number of exchanges we look at in more detail, this is limited to 1,300 exchanges where one or more PCO is present. Where no PCO presence is identified, there is no additional analysis required to identify the specific PCO(s) at the exchange in question.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>655</sup> This could be particularly challenging, when we consider the varying degrees of detail held and different formats of data owned by the different telecoms providers. We would also be dependent on the use of the telecoms provider circuit inventory, which would introduce known errors into our analysis. For example, [ $\gg$ ]. In addition, if we were to assess, as TalkTalk suggests, "new routes where there is no current inter-exchange link, but one is planned" (see paragraph 2.135 of its response), we would need to define what is meant by a "new route" (e.g. would it need to be Board approved), collate and synthesise this information from all of the PCOs and ensure all information was treated on a like for like basis. <sup>656</sup> We also disagree with TalkTalk's view that having different PCOs at different ends of a route means that there will not be competitive provision of IEC services between these exchanges. This is because, as noted here, routes can be substitutes, and if an exchange is competitive we expect providers will be able to secure competitive connectivity to any other exchange, even if this is routed differently from the Openreach network configuration (TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 2.121, 128-130, 132).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>657</sup> It is our understanding, from Vodafone's response, that it means two physically separate routes exiting from the exchange. See for example, paragraphs 1.18-19 in Vodafone's response.

routes are diverse. We note that Vodafone has attempted to undertake this exercise.<sup>658</sup> However, we think that this approach would be a more complex and onerous test, and it is unclear to us whether we could complete it accurately given limitations of PCO data.

- 8.69 In any case, we do not agree with Vodafone that the absence of a "resilient" connection at an exchange prevents a PCO from providing a competitive constraint on Openreach's provision of CI Inter-exchange connectivity services. Specifically:
  - Not all PCO presence at BT exchanges need to be equally resilient. For network
    operators there is a choice to be made between lower risk of outage (due to higher
    resilience) against increased cost. Depending on specific circumstances, it may be
    economic and/or more important to have greater resilience at some exchanges (e.g.
    those carrying greater traffic) than others.<sup>659</sup>
  - We accept that there may be some exchanges where PCOs offer no route diversity (either at the exchange or further out). However, it is unclear to us that this would not provide a sufficient competitive constraint on Openreach. When telecoms providers purchase a CI inter-exchange connectivity service, there are a number of telecoms providers that are willing to have slightly less resilient routes for lower cost. For example, [×].<sup>660</sup>

### 8.70 In addition, we note the following practical considerations with assessing resilience:

- A network may be considered resilient even though it does not have resilient routes out of a specific BT exchange. It is possible to achieve a slightly lower degree of resilience, for example, by having resilient routes at a point away from the exchange. Given that not all networks are built to achieve resilience from the exchange, if we wanted to test the resilience of PCOs' networks, we would need to do so holistically. We think this would be onerous both for us and for PCOs to undertake this task.<sup>661</sup>
- We further note that in Vodafone's response, it states that resilience is an important consideration when building its fibre networks.<sup>662</sup> To the extent this is the case, we would expect resilience to also be an important consideration for other PCOs too, such that they will build their networks to achieve a sufficient degree of resilience for their needs. This brings into question how much additional insight can be achieved from analysing resilience when weighed up against the additional administrative burden.<sup>663</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>658</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.19.

 $<sup>^{659}</sup>$  We note, for example, that Openreach does not have resilient routes on all exchanges at the periphery of its network.  $^{660}$  Comment from [ $\gg$ ].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>661</sup> This would mean, for example, that each PCO would need to provide detailed information on the configuration of its fibre network and how resilience is achieved. This information would need to be provided in a consistent format to enable us to efficiently process the data. Each PCO would then need to explain this information to us. We would also need to agree a common measure of reliability to compare different network configurations. This would not account for further checks or cross checks in the event we uncovered inconsistencies or errors in the information provided. <sup>662</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>663</sup> This is not to say that all networks will be equally resilient. There will be a degree of variance. However, it is our judgement that the likely variance in resilience (and the insights this would provide) do not justify the additional administrative burden.

# Conclusion on approach to assessing SMP

- 8.71 We have considered whether to use market shares as an indicator of SMP. As outlined above, there are a number of practical constraints, which make the calculation of market shares challenging and would reduce the value of market share analysis in this market. We also think that market shares are less informative as once a network operator is present at an exchange it provides a competitive constraint even if its share of current sales is low. We have therefore not undertaken a comprehensive review of market shares at BT exchanges.<sup>664</sup>
- 8.72 We consider presence to be the best available indicator of competitive conditions in CI inter-exchange connectivity. We have therefore focussed our SMP assessment on presence. We consider that direct and indirect presence are both sufficient constraints on BT and should be treated the same.
- 8.73 Networks close to but not connected to a BT exchange provide some constraint, but we consider it to be significantly weaker than presence. Nevertheless, we do recognise there is some constraint which is reflected in our SMP assessment and the scope of our remedies.
- 8.74 We think that it is appropriate that any presence test should be based on network operators that provide a competitive constraint on BT. We therefore think that only PCO presence should be considered a constraint.
- 8.75 We have considered two alternative methodologies to assess SMP raised by stakeholders in response to the consultation. We think TalkTalk's route by route methodology to be complex and likely to introduce errors into the SMP assessment, for limited (if any) improvements to our understanding of the market. We also think Vodafone's methodology is more complex and onerous than a PCO presence test. We also do not believe its underlying premise (i.e. that network providers need to be able to provide resilient links at all BT exchanges in order to provide a competitive constraint on Openreach CI Interexchange connectivity services) to be correct.
- 8.76 We note that in the 2016 BCMR Statement, we used presence of PCO<sup>665</sup> networks at BT exchanges as a proxy for competitive conditions between BT exchanges.<sup>666</sup> We note that the approach is robust and well understood by telecoms providers. We also think it is a proportionate methodology for assessing SMP in CI Inter-exchange connectivity services. Therefore, we have decided to focus our SMP assessment on the presence of PCO networks at BT exchanges.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>664</sup> We note, we have looked at Sky and TalkTalk market shares at BT Only, BT+1 and BT+2 exchanges as we consider the analysis helpful at a high level.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>665</sup> We continue to consider the number of resellers (these are telecoms providers that do not own fibre but use another infrastructure provider's fibre to sell services to other telecoms providers) present at a BT exchange a poor proxy for competition, as the constraint is much weaker and ultimately dependent on the number of PCOs present at that exchange. <sup>666</sup> We consider that presence at exchanges allows you to get a view of the competitiveness of routes. Our approach allows us to measure presence at each exchange, but when we apply it, we set regulation on each route based on the least competitive end. It is therefore, effectively an analysis of routes.

# BT exchanges at which BT has SMP

- 8.77 Having decided to focus our SMP assessment on PCO presence, we now consider where BT has SMP. We note that each BT exchange is its own market and we assess the level of presence at each BT exchange. For the purpose of our SMP assessment we group these markets into:
  - BT Only exchanges;
  - BT+1 exchanges; and
  - BT+2 or more exchanges.
- 8.78 As part of this assessment, we also take into account barriers to entry, economies of scale, and countervailing buyer power, where relevant.
- 8.79 Figure 8.2 illustrates where each of these exchanges are located.

# Figure 8.2 Map of BT Only, BT+1 and BT+2 or more exchanges





Source: Ofcom analysis

### BT has SMP at BT Only exchanges

- 8.80 Potential customers should be able to seek competitive bids for CI inter-exchange connectivity services from PCOs that are present at BT exchanges. However, with only one provider present (i.e. BT), there is a *de facto* monopoly at the BT exchange.<sup>667</sup> In addition, given users of regulated access (leased lines and/or residential broadband) products from BT Only exchanges are reliant on BT for CI inter-exchange connectivity services from that exchange in order to supply those end customers, we would not expect them to hold countervailing buyer power. No respondents disagreed with our proposal that BT has SMP in BT Only exchanges.
- 8.81 If barriers to entry at BT Only exchanges were low, there might still be a constraint on BT. However, there are significant sunk costs involved for a new entrant to build an interexchange connectivity network, as this would require investment in fibre networks and network extensions over long distances. In addition, BT has significant economies of scale in the provision of inter-exchange connectivity services. Its ubiquitous network gives it a number of advantages over a new entrant, including diversity, availability, limited interoperability issues (as it does not need to rely on other networks) and network coverage. We further note that to compete with BT, the entrant would need to build a sufficiently large footprint in the UK.
- 8.82 That said, we recognise that the barriers to entry in BT Only exchanges may be lower for PCO networks which are nearby but not currently connected and providing a CI interexchange connectivity service. To this end, we have considered whether the potential for extensions of such networks provides a sufficient constraint to affect this SMP analysis in this review period. The strength of constraint will likely depend on the demand/revenue available at the exchange, the specific costs which would be incurred, and the time it would take to provide (particularly relative to an Openreach service). In this regard we make the following observations:
  - Demand is generally lower at BT Only exchanges. As illustrated by Figure 8.11, most BT Only exchanges are found in more remote or rural areas. Openreach supplies an average of [≫]. As such, the contestable backhaul revenues are generally relatively low at BT Only exchanges (although those BT Only exchanges which are NGA handover points have higher demand). This will weaken incentives to build to these exchanges in this review period.
  - There are substantial distances between BT Only exchanges and the nearest PCO networks and so build costs are likely to be material (as discussed in Annex 6). The nearest PCO network is on average 6.0km away, with a median distance of 2.7km. The second nearest PCO network is on average 12.4km away, with a median distance of 5.9km. The build costs associated with digging such distances are therefore likely to be a material barrier to entry, particularly when combined with the limited demand explained above and given BT is already generally connected.<sup>668</sup> In addition,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>667</sup> We have based our classification primarily on data from telecoms providers in response to formal information requests. We have updated the map since Consultation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>668</sup> We discuss the general relationship between distance and costs in Annex 6.

we note that even if one PCO was to dig to the exchange, it may still not be sufficient to change our SMP assessment, as discussed in the following sub-section.

- Given these distances, we would expect the time for a PCO to provide an active CI inter-exchange connectivity service from a BT Only exchange where they are not already present is likely to be material (particularly compared to BT who is already generally connected to each exchange). By way of illustration, as noted in paragraph 8.52, the average time to provide a CI Access circuit in 2017 was [≫] days where new duct was required.<sup>640</sup> By comparison, the time for Openreach to provide a CI inter-exchange connectivity service where it already had fibre in place (i.e. no duct or fibre work was required) was approximately [≫] days. This difference is likely to weaken the constraint from nearby networks, as the additional time to supply may be a barrier for some prospective consumers even if the demand and supply conditions would otherwise support build.
- 8.83 As a result, in the vast majority of cases, the constraints imposed by PCOs on BT Only exchanges are weak. We recognise that the availability of unrestricted PIA may reduce the cost and time barriers to entry (particularly in the long term), however as set out in Annex 6, we do not expect this to have a material impact in this review period. Therefore, we expect these barriers to entry to remain material.
- 8.84 We note BT's argument that we should look at each BT Only exchange building on its own, in preference to looking at average distances from all BT Only exchanges. While we acknowledge that, all things being equal, the shorter the distance to the exchange the stronger the constraint, we note that BT is currently the only operator present at these exchanges and any rival (even if relatively nearby) is at a significant competitive disadvantage in terms of cost and time to supply.<sup>669</sup> We therefore think that BT has SMP at BT Only exchanges throughout this review period. Nonetheless, we acknowledge that some BT Only exchanges may have the potential to be served by rival networks in future and take this into account in the scope of our remedies.<sup>670</sup>

### BT has SMP at BT + 1 exchanges

- 8.85 While there are two operators competing for customers in BT+1 exchanges, choice of supplier is still very limited.
- 8.86 We note that there is evidence of telecoms providers using non-Openreach PCOs from BT+1 exchanges. For example, Sky indicates that it purchases [%] to connect to and from BT+1 exchanges<sup>671</sup> [%], indicating less reliance on circuits to and from BT+1 exchanges compared to exchanges where only BT is present. TalkTalk [%].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>669</sup> Of course, other factors are important, such as the revenues available from the exchange.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>670</sup> See Section 12 for the discussion on the scope of our dark fibre remedy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>671</sup> Based on connecting to and from a BT+1 exchange to a BT+1 or BT+2 or more.

- 8.87 However, although this likely indicates a greater constraint on BT than on routes from BT Only exchanges, we consider this constraint is still insufficient to support a "no SMP" finding for the reasons outlined below.
- 8.88 In a market in which one of the two suppliers publishes its prices, the other provider has the ability and incentive to either just match or slightly undercut its prices. This would lead to a weakening of competitive pressure. Evidence [%].<sup>672</sup> In addition, [%].<sup>673</sup>
- 8.89 Suppliers of wholesale services at BT+1 exchanges are also the major competitors of many of the main purchasers in the retail market (for example Virgin Media is the PCO with most presence at exchanges, and also competes with Sky and TalkTalk in the retail broadband market downstream). Higher backhaul costs for downstream competitors of a wholesale supplier could translate into a competitive advantage at the retail level for that wholesale supplier. This further incentivises price matching and dampens competitive pressure.
- 8.90 In its response, Openreach noted that Virgin Media has been more successful than it at certain BT+1 exchanges. We do not consider this changes our SMP findings. This is because as discussed above, market shares are less meaningful in this context. Even if Virgin Media (or indeed any other PCO) has greater market share at any particular BT exchange, it does not have BT's competitive advantages (e.g. its ubiquitous network).<sup>674</sup>
- 8.91 As with BT Only exchanges above, we have considered the barriers to entry for nearby network, and whether they may pose a constraint on BT in this review period. We note that the demand is likely to be higher and the distances to the second network are shorter than at BT Only exchanges. The distance to the nearest second network is 1.3km on average, with a median distance of 334m, and so the costs and average time to provide could be lower compared to BT Only exchanges (given the shorter distances).<sup>675,676</sup> However, there remain material costs associated with these distances, and time to provide is also still likely to be a barrier (particularly as BT is already generally connected to each exchange), as discussed in Annex 6. We recognise that the availability of unrestricted PIA may reduce the cost and time barriers to entry (particularly in the long term), however as set out in Annex 6, we do not expect this to have a material impact in this review period. Therefore, for similar reasons with BT Only exchanges, we would not expect to observe material extension of networks to BT+1 exchanges in this review period, and so we would expect BT to retain a material competitive advantage at these exchanges.
- 8.92 We note Virgin Media's argument that we should find BT+1 exchanges competitive when Virgin Media is the other PCO present. As outlined above, we do not consider two

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>672</sup> [**※**].

 $<sup>^{673}</sup>$  Meeting with [>].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>674</sup> We note above the practical difficulties and other issues associated with undertaking a comprehensive assessment of market shares in this market.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>675</sup> We discuss the general relationship between distance and i) time to provide and ii) costs in Annex 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>676</sup> As with BT Only exchanges, we accept that the exact constraint on BT at BT+1 exchanges will vary by exchange. However, because the remedies applied at routes from BT+1 exchanges do not have a material risk of affecting rival investment, we have not reviewed the application of the remedy on an exchange by exchange basis. Please see Annex 6 for a more detailed explanation.

competitors are enough, whether the additional competitor is Virgin Media or any other PCO.

- 8.93 We also disagree with Virgin Media's argument that the inclusion of a number of BT+2 exchanges in a contract should result in competitive pricing across the contract. While in principle there might be some countervailing buyer power for sufficiently large contracts and two providers to negotiate with, we still think this is limited given price publication and the material number of exchanges with limited competitors. In particular, it is not clear to us, from the perspective of a telecoms provider procuring a range of CI inter-exchange connectivity services, how competition along some of the routes constrains pricing elsewhere. For example, if a telecoms provider purchasing Cl inter-exchange connectivity services wants connectivity on one competitive route and four non-competitive routes (all BT+1 where Virgin Media is the plus 1), the telecoms provider only has alternatives to Virgin Media/BT on one route. So, while that route is competitively priced, there are limited incentives for Virgin Media to competitively price the other routes. It is true that the average price might be lower if there are a large proportion of competitive routes, but there is nothing preventing Virgin Media from pricing just below the BT price on every route where there is no competition.
- 8.94 These reasons lead us to conclude that BT has SMP in BT exchanges where BT and one other PCO is present (BT+1).

### BT does not have SMP at BT + 2 or more exchanges

- 8.95 At BT exchanges where BT and at least two other PCOs are present, customers have more choice of supplier which is likely to lead to more competition. Indeed, there is evidence to suggest that BT faces more competitive pressure where more PCOs are present. In an internal document, Openreach notes [54].<sup>677</sup>
- 8.96 We consider that there is likely to be greater competitive pressure in BT+2 exchanges for a number of reasons.
- 8.97 First, BT's competitive advantages are likely to be less material where there are two or more PCOs present. This is because customers are likely to have a greater choice of supplier who can meet their specific needs in a timely and cost-effective way.
- 8.98 Second, the incentive to match (or slightly undercut) prices due to one of the suppliers publishing its prices is significantly weaker when there is a third competitor. In this scenario, the existence of a third provider at an exchange makes it much harder for the other providers to win business by simply matching or slightly undercutting the published price. This is because the winning bid does not only need to slightly undercut the BT price,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>677</sup> BT internal documents, [≻].

but also must offer a better bid than the additional competitor. <sup>678</sup> As a result, the competitive constraint is stronger.

- 8.99 Evidence submitted by Virgin Media during the appeal of the 2016 BCMR, supports this view, suggesting that customers typically seek three bids to obtain a competitive price.<sup>679</sup>
- 8.100 Third, even though some telecoms providers are still using Openreach for a significant percentage of their connectivity needs between BT+2 or more exchanges, others are multi-sourcing. This suggests that BT faces a competitive constraint on these routes. Indeed, even where some providers are still buying a material volume from Openreach, the fact that multi-sourcing of a large portion of circuits is feasible and at these exchanges a provider has the choice of three or more PCOs suggests this is likely to be more of a business decision than indicative of BT having market power. Evidence supplied by [≫]. This contrasts with [≫].
- 8.101 We disagree with TalkTalk<sup>680</sup> and Three<sup>681</sup> that we have presented insufficient evidence to conclude that BT does not have SMP at BT+2 exchanges, for the reasons set out above. In addition, we note that neither TalkTalk nor Three presented material evidence to suggest that BT has SMP at BT+2 exchanges. We recognise competitive conditions are likely to be a continuum but based on the evidence available to us we are of the view that on balance, BT does not have SMP in BT+2 exchanges.
- 8.102 We further question on what basis we would practically construct the pricing of a "hypothetically fully competitive exchange" as suggested by TalkTalk and how this construct could be used to define the point at which BT no longer has SMP.<sup>682</sup>
- 8.103 We note Three's proposition that we have failed to show that competitive conditions in BT+2 exchanges are the same as BT+3 exchanges.<sup>683</sup> Our objective is to determine where BT does not have SMP, and we think it does not at BT+2 or more exchanges for the reasons set out above. This being the case, it is not necessary for us to further consider whether the competition conditions are the same at BT+2 and BT+3 exchanges or whether there are differences in the competitive conditions at these two sets of exchanges.
- 8.104 We agree with Three that it is important for bids to be relevant<sup>684</sup> and where possible include a choice of operators.<sup>685</sup> Indeed, we think that limiting our assessment of presence to PCOs which meet the criteria set out above is consistent with this idea of bids being 'relevant'. However, we consider the above suggests that three bids provide a material

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>678</sup> We also note that the 'lumpy' nature of demand and the many instances where telecoms providers sign long-term contracts for CI inter-exchange connectivity services may also make co-ordination more difficult and less viable with three providers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>679</sup> See [≫].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>680</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.141.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>681</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 3.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>682</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 2.141.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>683</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 1.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>684</sup> We understand that this means the bid meets the requirements set out in its tender, including covering the required exchanges.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>685</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 3.8.

constraint on prices and note that Virgin Media supported our finding that BT+2 is sufficient for effective competition (and the IIG<sup>686</sup>, SSE<sup>687</sup> provided evidence to support that conclusion). Three did not present information to show that when there are three bidders the prices are not competitive, nor did it suggest an alternative methodology for assessing what should be considered competitive.

- 8.105 Finally, while TalkTalk is correct that in mobile markets we considered that moving from four to three competitors would result in a significant lessening of competition, the context is very different so that a comparison cannot reasonably be drawn. We note that, in our review of competition in mobile we were looking at the reduction of competitors from four to three in the retail market. Here we are considering the application of *ex ante* regulation on the basis of an assessment of SMP.
- 8.106 Having reviewed the evidence, we conclude that BT does not have SMP in BT+2 exchanges.

# Treatment of multiple MDF IDs within one exchange building

- 8.107 Openreach noted that in our consultation, we used Main Distribution Frame identifiers (MDF IDs)<sup>688</sup> as references to BT exchanges. However, it stated that the MDF ID relates to a MDF in a BT exchange and there are some instances where there are more than one MDF in an exchange building.<sup>689</sup> We understand that without further clarity, there might be some ambiguity as to the SMP findings for these exchanges. For example, in an exchange building with two MDF IDs, one indicative of BT Only and the other indicative of BT+3, without further guidance, it would not be clear whether regulation should apply.
- 8.108 We first looked at the materiality of the problem. We found that the issue was not material, with six exchanges with multiple MDF IDs and only three where the multiple MDF IDs in the exchange have different SMP findings.
- 8.109 We then sought to understand why there may be multiple MDF IDs in a single exchange building. We found that it occurred following an exchange closure. In these cases, the MDF in the closed exchange is moved to a "gaining" exchange building.
- 8.110 We asked Openreach to confirm what happens to the fibre connections from non-BT networks in the closed exchange, when the MDF is moved to the "gaining" exchange. If the fibres at the old exchange are ceased then clearly they will not impose a competitive constraint on Openreach in the "gaining" exchange building.
- 8.111 In Openreach's response<sup>690</sup>, it explained that in some cases the fibre is ceased and in others it is not. It added that no exchange closure/re-parenting programme is exactly the same and each will be subject to its own unique characteristics.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>686</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 6.1.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>687</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>688</sup> An MDF is a point in the BT exchange where cables from outside can be connected to the exchange equipment. An MDF ID, identifies the specific local area served by that MDF (e.g. LCBOL (Bolton), LWEGH (Egham)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>689</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, Annex 3, paragraph 3.18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>690</sup> Email sent to Ofcom from Openreach on 4 April: Openreach's response to BCMR s.135-26 Notice.

- 8.112 Therefore, given the limited materiality in this review and the uncertainty as to whether the MDF IDs from closed exchanges still include the original fibre connections, we think a proportionate approach is to use the "gaining" exchange's MDF ID measure of presence as the indicator of BT's SMP. We also consider this a simple and transparent way to assess SMP for these exchanges, which in line with our SMP assessment which focusses on presence.
- 8.113 We note, that in the future, this issue could become more material as BT reduces its exchange footprint. At that point, we can review the appropriateness of this methodology if necessary.

# Finding of SMP in exchanges deregulated in the Temporary Conditions or part of the competitive core

- 8.114 BT argued that we should not re-regulate exchanges from the competitive core<sup>691</sup> or those we found competitive in the Temporary Conditions.<sup>692</sup> It argued that if we did this, it would result in problems for BT and its customers. For example, it would cause [>] and require BT to re-engineer parts of its core network to consume Openreach inputs<sup>693</sup>, which would add costs<sup>694</sup> and [>]. It would also reduce the "long term service availability for certain parts of the UK".<sup>695</sup> It added that, given the costs involved, where work had begun on building connectivity to exchanges that were deregulated at the Temporary Conditions, these circuits should be exempted from the proposed re-regulation. It further noted that in the past, we have given BT an exemption from EOI requirements for its core nodes that did not fall within the deregulated competitive core market. BT suggested we follow a similar approach for this review, which would not disadvantage other telecoms providers.<sup>696</sup>
- 8.115 We consider that it is appropriate to apply the BT+2 threshold to all BT exchanges. This is consistent with applying a simple and transparent methodology to our assessment of SMP in the inter-exchange connectivity services market. We discuss the appropriateness of applying an EOI requirement to these exchanges in Section 11.

# Summary of SMP assessment

8.116 Having concluded on a list of PCOs, we think that direct and indirect connections both provide a sufficient constraint on BT and therefore should be treated in the same manner. We also think that as long as PCOs have the capacity to wholesale, they impose a competitive constraint on BT.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>691</sup> A description of the competitive core is found in 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 7.16-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>692</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 7.19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>693</sup> This is because of the EOI requirement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>694</sup> BT's response to BCMR s.135-26 Notice: in an email sent from BT Group to Ofcom on 22 February 2019, BT estimated, on the basis of certain assumptions, that costs could vary from f[%]m (based on connection charges and annual rental costs).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>695</sup> BT Group's Confidential response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, Annex 3, paragraphs 3.11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>696</sup> BT Group's Confidential response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, Annex 3, paragraphs 3.1-3.14.

- 8.117 We have decided that BT has SMP for CI inter-exchange connectivity services at BT exchanges where it is the only provider of inter-exchange connectivity (BT Only) or where there is only one rival PCO present (BT+1). We have concluded that BT does not have SMP for CI inter-exchange connectivity at BT exchanges where two more rival PCOs are present (BT+2 or more). This means that routes between BT+2 or more exchanges are competitive and all other routes between BT exchanges are not competitive. Below, we apply the three-criteria test to those which are not competitive.
- 8.118 We have decided to apply the BT+2 threshold to all BT exchanges.<sup>697</sup> This leads to some changes to current regulation, which is summarised in the table at the end of this section and set out in full at Schedule 8 of our legal instrument.

# **Application of the three-criteria test**

# Background

- 8.119 The three-criteria test is used to assess whether a particular market not listed in the 2014 EC Recommendation is susceptible to *ex ante* regulation.
- 8.120 As the trunk segment of leased lines is not on the list of recommended wholesale markets, we have used the three-criteria test to assess whether it is appropriate to apply *ex ante* regulation to the BT exchanges in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market.
- 8.121 As noted in the 2014 EC Recommendation, the three criteria are:
  - the presence of high and non-transitory barriers to entry. These may be of a structural, legal or regulatory nature;
  - a market structure which does not tend towards effective competition within the relevant time horizon. The application of this criterion involves examining the state of competition behind the barriers to entry;
  - the insufficiency of competition law alone to adequately address the market failure(s) concerned.
- 8.122 As we noted above, we can only impose regulation in circumstances where we find SMP *and* where all three criteria are satisfied. Therefore, we take as our starting point the BT exchanges at which we have found SMP and consider whether these satisfy the three-criteria test. This is consistent with the approach set out in the 2014 EC Recommendation, which states that "NRAs might find that certain trunk routes fulfil the three criteria and thus warrant *ex ante* regulation".<sup>698</sup>

# High and non-transitory barriers to entry

8.123 The Explanatory Note to the 2014 EC Recommendation details what the European Commission considers are relevant factors to assess whether a market has high barriers to entry.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>697</sup> Though as noted above, in some exchanges BT downstream will be exempt from EOI requirements.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>698</sup> Explanatory Note to the 2014 EC Recommendation, page 50.

- 8.124 As set out above, we consider that BT Only and BT+1 exchanges exhibit high and nontransitory barriers to entry. Specifically, there are significant structural barriers to new entry. There are significant sunk costs involved to a new entrant wanting to build an interexchange connectivity network, as this would require investment in fibre networks and digging over large distances, as explained above. Even where alternative networks are 'nearby', extending this network to BT Only and BT+1 exchanges is likely to involve material costs and time. In addition, BT has significant economies of scale in the provision of interexchange connectivity. Its large and deep network gives it a number of advantages over a new entrant, including diversity, availability and network coverage. We further note that to compete with BT, the entrant would need to build a sufficiently large footprint in the UK. We note that some existing telecoms providers consider they are unable to provide a competitive offer to customers from BT exchanges.<sup>699</sup>
- 8.125 In Annex 6 we explain that, while we recognise that unrestricted PIA could reduce these barriers to entry such that a rival is willing to invest and build to some of these exchanges, we consider that bespoke network extensions for this purpose are likely to be costly, complex and involve delay; and that there is significant uncertainty as to the likelihood of these exchanges being connected by infill extensions.
- 8.126 These same barriers were similar in previous reviews, and we see no clear evidence that underlying conditions are likely to change significantly over this review period (even in the presence of unrestricted PIA, as we explain in Annex 6). We are not aware of any prospective entrants to the BT Only and BT+1 exchanges that would impose a significant competitive constraint on BT.

### A market structure which does not tend towards effective competition

- 8.127 We consider that the BT Only and BT+1 exchanges we have identified will not, in the absence of regulation, tend towards effective competition in the foreseeable future.
- 8.128 As we set out above, BT's market power is significant and entrenched. The extent of BT's market power has not materially changed since the last market review. Currently, 191 BT exchanges are not regulated out of approximately 5,600 BT exchanges across the UK. In this market review, on the basis of a different competitive threshold, we have decided that 571 BT exchanges should not be regulated. However, we do not consider that this increase in the number of competitive exchanges is evidence that that CI inter-exchange connectivity as a whole is becoming more competitive. Rather, this increase in the number of the following:
  - We have lowered the threshold for finding that an exchange is competitive. Under the Temporary Conditions, an exchange was considered competitive if BT+3 or more PCOs (either directly or indirectly connected) were present; and/or if BT+2 directly connected PCOs were present. Now, our threshold for finding an exchange competitive is BT+2 (either directly or indirectly connected) PCOs are present. This

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>699</sup> In response to s135-3, [≫].

means that exchanges with two indirectly connected PCOs, or with one indirectly connected PCO and one directly connected PCO, are now considered competitive. Our reasons for changing this threshold are explained above.

- We have identified a significant number of additional exchanges at which Vodafone is present with its fibre and able to provide inter-exchange connectivity services. Previously, we were not aware that [≫]. This substantially increased the number of exchanges where we considered Vodafone to be present at consultation from [≫] BT exchanges to [≫] BT exchanges. and substantially increased the number of exchanges at which BT+2 PCOs were considered present at consultation from [≫] BT exchanges to 545 BT exchanges. Since consultation, we have carried out further analysis which has increased the number of exchanges where Vodafone is present to [≫] and increased the number of exchanges at which BT+2 PCOs are present to 571.<sup>700</sup>
- 8.129 As detailed in Annex 6, and set out above, we do not consider the introduction of unrestricted PIA will sufficiently change competitive conditions in CI Inter-exchange connectivity over the course of this review.
- 8.130 We are also not aware of additional factors that may materially reduce the barriers to entry we have identified. For instance, we are not aware of any technological developments that will change competitive conditions in this market in the foreseeable future.

### Insufficiency of competition law

- 8.131 In this market, we consider that barriers to entry will persist and it will not tend towards competition within the relevant time horizon. We therefore turn to the question of whether competition law alone is sufficient to address market failures at the relevant BT exchanges.
- 8.132 Our main concerns in relation to BT Only and BT+1 exchanges are as follows:
  - the importance of CI Inter-exchange connectivity services at these exchanges to the state of competition in CI Access;
  - the risk of excessive pricing of CI Inter-exchange connectivity services which could result in high prices for end-users; and
  - that it is unlikely that competitors will build to these sites.
- 8.133 We do not consider *ex post* competition law would be sufficient to address these concerns, for the following reasons:
  - Given that it is unlikely that competitors will build to these exchanges, we consider some form of network access obligation – which is not an available remedy under competition law – is required to ensure effective competition;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>700</sup> As explained in Annex 15, there are other reasons, beyond Vodafone's presence at exchanges, that has led to an increase in the number of exchanges found to have BT+2 or more PCOs present.

- the need for timely and efficient intervention to avoid adverse effects on those providing services in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity and CI Access markets as well as the end-users of leased lines;
- if BT engaged in the behaviour mentioned above, there could be long-term or irreversible damage to competition in the markets;
- *ex ante* regulation provides clarity and certainty to BT and to other providers of leased lines; and
- the response to anti-competitive behaviour may not be sufficient to prevent harm in certain circumstances.
- 8.134 For these reasons, in this instance, we consider that competition law would not be sufficient by itself to address concerns in BT Only and BT+1 exchanges and therefore *ex ante* regulation is necessary to maintain effective competition.

# Conclusion

8.135 We consider that the BT exchanges in which BT has SMP pass the three-criteria test and therefore are susceptible to *ex ante* regulation. We therefore have decided to regulate these BT exchanges.

# **Conclusions**

- 8.136 We have decided that BT has SMP at:
  - BT exchanges where only BT is present (BT Only), of which there are 4,269; and
  - BT exchanges where only BT and one other PCO are present (BT+1), of which there are 733.
- 8.137 We have concluded that BT does not have SMP at BT exchanges where there are two or more PCOs present (BT+2 or more). Therefore, 571 BT exchanges are not characterised by SMP.<sup>701</sup> This means that routes between BT+2 or more exchanges are competitive and will not be regulated and all other routes between BT exchanges are not competitive and will face regulation.
- 8.138 A full list of BT Only, BT+1 and BT+2 or more exchanges can be found at Schedule 8 of our legal instrument.
- 8.139 We have decided that, on the basis of the three-criteria test, those exchanges at which BT has SMP are susceptible to *ex ante* regulation.
- 8.140 In our legal instrument we have defined two broad markets for the purpose of imposing regulation.<sup>702</sup> Those markets are:
  - The market for CI Inter-exchange connectivity between two BT+2 or more exchanges (in which we do not find SMP). In our legal instrument we refer to this as the

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>701</sup> Given the large number of BT exchanges, we find it convenient to identify those sites we in which we do not find SMP.
 <sup>702</sup> In effect, these two markets aggregate BT exchanges in which competitive conditions are sufficiently homogeneous.

'Wholesale market for CI Inter-exchange Connectivity Services along Competitive IEC Routes'; and

• The market for CI Inter-exchange connectivity between all other exchanges in the UK (in which we find SMP). In our legal instrument we refer to this as the 'Wholesale market for CI Inter-exchange Connectivity along Non-competitive IEC Routes'.

# 9. Assessment of markets in the Hull Area

- 9.1 In this section we set out our assessment of the wholesale and retail leased lines markets in the Hull Area, including our SMP findings.
- 9.2 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation we proposed to find a wholesale market for CI Access services at all bandwidths and a retail market for CI Services at all bandwidths.<sup>703</sup> We proposed that that KCOM has SMP in the supply of CI Access services at all bandwidths at the wholesale level. We proposed that KCOM no longer has SMP at the retail level, and that regulation of the retail market is therefore no longer required.
- 9.3 We also proposed to identify a wholesale market for low bandwidth (up to and including 8 Mbit/s) TI services and a retail market for low bandwidth TI services. However, as in the rest of the UK (as discussed in Section 17), we proposed that *ex ante* regulation of TI services in the Hull Area is no longer justified, and remaining *ex ante* regulation of TI services in the Hull Area should be removed.
- 9.4 We received three responses to our consultation that commented about markets in the Hull Area. These were from KCOM, [ $\approx$ ], and [ $\approx$ ].
  - KCOM agreed with our analysis and proposed findings in relation to the wholesale market for CI Services at all bandwidths – specifically that it continues to hold SMP in this market. KCOM also agreed with our proposal to deregulate the retail market for CI Services at all bandwidths in the Hull Area. Finally, KCOM agreed with our proposal to deregulate wholesale and retail low bandwidth TI services in the Hull Area.
  - [ $\gg$ ] and [ $\gg$ ] both agreed with our provisional conclusion that KCOM has SMP in the CI wholesale market.
  - [≫] questioned whether some of the analysis that underpinned our analysis of the retail CI market is sufficient to justify our conclusion to deregulate downstream services. They also advocated a more phased approach to deregulation of TI services to protect consumers.
  - [≫] also agreed with the proposal to de-regulate all CI Services at retail level and to de-regulate TI services at both retail and wholesale level. They also noted that, in both cases, it may be too premature to do so now.
- 9.5 In light of KCOM's market share and other evidence concerning KCOM's position in the supply of both retail and wholesale CI Services in the Hull Area, we have found that:
  - KCOM has SMP in the supply of CI Access services at all bandwidths at the wholesale level;
  - regulation of the retail market for CI Services at all bandwidths in the Hull Area is no longer justified and will be removed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>703</sup> An overview of the regulation in place as a result of the 2016 BCMR can be found in the 2018 BCMR Consultation

9.6 As in the rest of the UK, we have decided that *ex ante* regulation of wholesale and retail TI services in the Hull Area is no longer justified, and we will remove remaining *ex ante* regulation in these markets.

# Assessment of competition in wholesale markets for CI Access services at all bandwidths <sup>704</sup>

# **Our proposals**

- 9.7 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation, we proposed to:
  - find a wholesale market for CI Access services at all bandwidths for CI Services at all bandwidths in the Hull Area; and
  - find that KCOM has SMP in the supply of CI Access services at all bandwidths at the wholesale level.

# **Stakeholder responses**

9.8 KCOM, [≫], and [≫] all commented on our proposed assessment of competition in the wholesale market for CI Access services. All supported the proposal to find a wholesale market for CI Access services at all bandwidths in the Hull Area. They also agreed that KCOM has SMP in the supply of CI Access services at all bandwidths at the wholesale level.

# Our reasoning and decisions: product market definition

- 9.9 We consider that our decision regarding wholesale product market definition, as set out in Section 4, is appropriate for the Hull Area. In particular:
  - we define a market for CI Access services at all bandwidths. For the reasons set out in Section 4, we think that there is a single product market reflecting supply-side substitution.
  - we consider that EFM and asymmetric broadband do not sufficiently constrain the prices of CI Access services to include them in the same market.
- 9.10 Stakeholder comments on our approach to product market definition in the rest of the UK are addressed in Section 4. We did not receive any comments on this issue relating specifically to the Hull Area. We therefore conclude that our product market definition is also appropriate for the Hull Area.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>704</sup> When undertaking our analysis of the Hull Area in the 2013 BCMR, we started by defining retail markets in the absence of wholesale regulation, then repeated the same analysis for the upstream wholesale markets. In the 2016 BCMR, we explained that we were starting with wholesale market definition because this allowed us to present the analysis only once, instead of repeating it.

We have followed this simplified presentation of our market definition analysis for the Hull Area in this BCMR. We start by defining the wholesale market(s). Then we define retail market(s) taking into consideration the wholesale market regulations. We assume the level of wholesale regulation is the same as that imposed by the 2016 BCMR Statement. This is the same approach we have used in other market reviews and is consistent with the EC SMP Guidelines.

- 9.11 We considered whether to define a separate market for CI Inter-exchange connectivity in the Hull Area, similar to our approach for the rest of the UK (see Section 7).<sup>705</sup> It remains our view that the small size of the Hull Area means that demand for connectivity between KCOM exchanges is likely to be very low. Telecoms providers are unlikely to require a network of backhaul and core connectivity within the Hull Area. For example, a telecoms provider may serve its customers through a single point of presence in the Hull Area and then backhaul the traffic to another network node outside the Hull Area.
- 9.12 Given the likely limited demand for CI inter-exchange connectivity in the Hull Area, we proposed not to define a separate market and undertake a separate SMP assessment for those services.
- 9.13 KCOM agreed that it was unnecessary to define a separate inter-exchange market within the Hull Area given the market size and likely demand for point to point backhaul and core connections.<sup>706</sup> [≫] also agreed with the proposed approach.<sup>707</sup> We did not receive any other views or evidence from stakeholders on this issue and accordingly have decided not to define a separate market for CI Inter-exchange connectivity in the Hull Area.

# Our reasoning and decisions: geographic market definition

- 9.14 As in previous market reviews, we define the Hull Area as a distinct geographic market. KCOM (and not BT) is the telecoms provider with the most extensive coverage and greatest installed customer base in the Hull Area, indicating a clear difference in competitive conditions from the rest of the UK.
- 9.15 We did not receive any stakeholder responses on this issue.
- 9.16 We have decided to retain the boundaries of the Hull Area as delineated in our other market reviews.<sup>708</sup>

# Our reasoning and decisions: SMP in wholesale market

- 9.17 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation, we proposed to find that KCOM has SMP in the market for CI Access services at all bandwidths in the Hull Area, and said we did not expect KCOM's position in this market to change over the course of the review period.
- 9.18 KCOM, [ $\times$ ], and [ $\times$ ] all agreed with this proposal.
- 9.19 In this section we set out the factors relevant to our SMP assessment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>705</sup> As set out in Section 3, inter-exchange connectivity consists of backhaul and core connections. As a result of data aggregation, backhaul circuits transport more communications services and have greater capacity, i.e. higher bandwidth, than access circuits.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>706</sup> KCOM's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.8.

<sup>707 [&</sup>gt;>]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>708</sup> These boundaries follow the definition of the Licensed Area in the licence granted on 30 November 1987 by the Secretary of State under section 7 of the Telecommunications Act 1984 to Kingston upon Hull City Council and KCOM Group plc.

### Market share and market share trends

9.20 Table 9.1 presents distribution of telecoms provider shares based on CI Access circuits as of December 2017. Annex 12 explains the approach followed in estimating market shares based on customer ends.<sup>709</sup>

Table 9.1: Market shares for wholesale CI Access services at all bandwidths in the Hull Area

Telecom provider	Market share	
КСОМ	[≫]%	
CityFibre	[≫]%	
Vodafone	[≫]%	
Openreach	[≫]%	
Virgin	[≫]%	
MS3	[≫]%	
CenturyLink	[≫]%	
Verizon	[≫]%	
Total Volumes	[[] (100%)	

*Source:* Of com circuit data analysis based on responses to 1<sup>st</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 Notice. Annex 12 provides a more detailed description and explanation of the analysis undertaken.

- 9.21 Based on our analysis of provider data obtained in response to statutory information requests, KCOM maintains a high share of [≫]% (60-70%) in the market for wholesale CI Access services at all bandwidths.<sup>710</sup> KCOM's high share gives rise to a strong presumption that KCOM has SMP, corroborating the evidence regarding the limited presence of rival infrastructure described below.
- 9.22 In the 2016 BCMR, we found KCOM to have a share of over 95% in the wholesale market for CI Services at all bandwidths. Our latest analysis of market shares suggests that CityFibre and other telecoms providers have substantially increased their share of the sale of wholesale services in the Hull Area and now account for c.[≫]% (30-40%) of the market. However, in our view, the incursions by other telecoms providers are not yet on a scale sufficient to suggest that KCOM now faces, or will face over the review period, effective competition. In particular, we note that KCOM's service share of new connections is higher than its share of the inventory, though lower than what we found in 2016 and that Cityfibre has a much more limited customer base than that of KCOM. This suggests that wholesale competition is not yet firmly established in Hull. We also note that, save in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>709</sup> Customer ends refer to leased lines circuit ends terminating at customer premises.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>710</sup> For the Hull area, our primary measure of service shares is the inventory data. This is in contrast to the rest of the UK where we use 2017 connections. There are two reasons for this difference. First, Virgin Media has a very limited presence in Hull, so inventory service shares do not face the same issues of reliability as in the rest of the UK. Second, the Hull area is small, so a single year's data may be affected by 'lumpy' sales in a way that all UK would not be.

exceptional circumstances, a market share in excess of 50% is evidence of the existence of a dominant position.<sup>711</sup>

### Control of infrastructure not easily duplicated

- 9.23 We explain in Section 6 why network infrastructure, in our view, is the main determinant of competition for supply of CI Access services, as telecoms providers require network in the proximity of a site to compete for supply of CI Access services to that site. We also note that the presence of rival infrastructure is an indicator of differences in competitive conditions, with more potential for competition in areas with greater presence of rival infrastructure.
- 9.24 KCOM's duct network is ubiquitous in the Hull Area. Because of its extensive network infrastructure KCOM can supply wholesale CI Access services to almost any site in the Hull Area relatively quickly and without incurring substantial costs in extending its network.
- 9.25 We do not consider that other telecoms providers have the ability or incentive to duplicate the scale of KCOM's network infrastructure in the Hull Area. The costs of developing such an extensive network infrastructure would be very significant. With KCOM already having developed its extensive infrastructure and having largely sunk the costs of doing so, other telecoms providers would unlikely be able to recover their investment costs. The small number of potential customers in this market makes it unviable in contrast to the rest of the UK.
- 9.26 Evidence based on our network reach analysis shows that the presence and depth of rival infrastructure is limited in the Hull Area. Table 9.2 presents six competitive indicators indicating the presence and depth of rival networks in the Hull Area. For a detailed explanation of each indicator, see Section 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>711</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 55.

### Table 9.2: Competitive indicators for the Hull Area

Description	Category	Value
Average number of rival networks within*	50 metres	0.22
	100 metres	0.49
Proportion of businesses in areas where X+ other telecoms providers are located within buffer distance of 50 metres (100 metres)	1+ other telecoms providers	20% (36%)
	2+ other telecoms providers	2% (12%)
	3+ other telecoms providers	0% (1%)
Average radial (route) distance to nearest rivals (metres)	First	250 (350)
	Second	816 (1,143)
	Third	1,878 (2,629)
Number of postcode sectors (out of 59) where on average there is at least one other telecoms provider within the given distance of a business **	25m	1
	50m	1
	100m	6
Number of customer ends and proportion (X%) by means indicated <sup>712</sup>	KCOM	[⊁]
	On-net duct connected	([≫]%)
	<u>Rivals</u>	15
	On-net duct connected	(19%)
	On-net dig	(25%)
	Off-net	(56%)
	Rivals build v buy <sup>713</sup>	31%
Median radial distance dug in 2017 (metres)	KCOM	[×]
	<u>Rivals</u>	59.6

Source: Ofcom's network reach analysis and circuit data analysis based on 1<sup>st</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 Notice. \* Average network reach concerns the average number of other telecoms providers with a flexibility point within the buffer distance (50m and 100m) of businesses. Determined at postcode sector level. \*\* We determine the network reach value of a postcode sector as the average number of other telecoms providers with a flexibility point within the given distance of business sites located in that sector. Network reach values provide an estimate of presence of rival infrastructure. Annex 12 provides a more detailed description and explanation of the network reach analysis undertaken.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>712</sup> 'On-net duct connected' is where a telecoms provider has existing duct in place to the customer site, but fibre may need to be installed. 'On-net dig' is where a telecoms provider extends their network by building new duct. 'Off-net' is where an active wholesale leased line product is purchased from another provider to reach the customer. Further information may be found in Annex 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>713</sup> We determine rivals 'build' (on-net dig) as a percentage of rivals 'build' (on-net dig) plus rivals 'buy' (off-net) in relation to the supply of a leased line to a customer's site outside their existing network reach. Further information may be found in Annex 11.

- 9.27 The competitive indicators in Table 9.2 show, in our view, that KCOM enjoys substantial advantages as a result of its infrastructure, because:
  - the average number of points of presence of other networks within 50m and 100m of businesses within the Hull Area, i.e. 0.22 and 0.49 respectively, is too low for effective competition;
  - less than 5% of businesses in the Hull Area have two or more other telecoms providers within 50m, rising to only 12% within 100m, which is too low for effective competition;
  - the average distances from a business to the nearest points of presence of other networks are too large for effective competition;
  - there are no postcode sectors with the potential to be competitive (i.e. at least two rivals within 50m) and only one sector where businesses on average have at least one rival telecoms provider within 50m;
  - KCOM has connected [%]% of customer ends using its own existing duct whereas
    rivals were only able to provide 19% of customer ends using their own duct, digging
    new duct for 25% of orders and purchasing wholesale connections from other
    telecoms providers for the remaining 56% of orders; and
  - the median distance dug by KCOM for new duct was substantially lower at [≫] metres compared to its rivals at 59.6 metres.

# Barriers to entry and recent network extension insufficient to change KCOM's position for this review

- 9.28 As explained in Section 6, sunk costs and switching costs can give rise to barriers to entry and expansion in wholesale leased lines markets. The large asymmetry between KCOM and other telecoms providers – in terms of the presence and coverage of their networks and installed customer base – suggests that such barriers are likely to be present in the Hull Area.
- 9.29 Some telecoms providers have started extending their networks into the Hull Area:
  - MS3 has extended its network in the Hull Area.<sup>714</sup> Our analysis of rival infrastructure shows that MS3's extension of infrastructure has been limited, and the service share analysis we carried out indicates that MS3 supplies a very limited number of leased lines. Furthermore, we understand MS3's primary focus to be the provision of business broadband (asymmetric) services rather than leased lines.
  - BT now has a fully operational multi-service edge node at its Anson Exchange in the centre of Hull which enables BT to provide Ethernet services to sites in the Hull Area, using a combination of its own infrastructure and regulated wholesale products purchased from KCOM.<sup>715</sup> However, we understand that [≫].<sup>716</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>714</sup> MS3 website, <u>About Us</u> [accessed 11 June 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>715</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, paragraph 6.51.

 $<sup>^{716}</sup>$  Email dialogue between Openreach and Ofcom dated 8 June 2018.  $[ \leftthreetimes ]$ 

- CityFibre now has about [≫]% of the wholesale leased line market in the Hull Area shared by [≫] customers of which [≫], [≫] and [≫], account for about [≫]% of CityFibre's sales in the Hull Area.<sup>717</sup> We also understand that CityFibre's network, which could be used to provide competitive access services, covers only part of the Hull Area.<sup>718</sup>
- 9.30 These recent network extensions improve the potential for competition in the markets for wholesale leased lines in the Hull Area and there may be longer-term prospects for competition in the wholesale market. KCOM recognised the longer-term potential for competition in the Hull Area CI market in its consultation response:

"It is entirely conceivable that these investments increase the near-term competitive constraints placed on KCOM in the provision of wholesale CI Access services through competing network expansion."<sup>719</sup>

- 9.31 We remain of the view that the presence of a single scale entrant (CityFibre) in addition to the incumbent operator will not be sufficient for effective competition in the market for CI Access services, for the reasons set out in Section 6.
- 9.32 Therefore, we do not consider that these or other potential investments will be sufficient for competition for CI Access services to become effective over the review period. We consider that KCOM will continue to derive an advantage from its control over its more extensive network in the Hull Area over the review period. In other words, despite the network extensions, KCOM will remain the only telecoms provider with a duct network that extends to most sites in the Hull Area. It will be the only telecoms provider with network infrastructure close enough to customers' sites to be a realistic supplier in most cases as evidenced by the contents of Table 9.2 and our analysis as set out in Sections 4-6.

# Economies of scale and scope

- 9.33 We also set out in Section 6 why, in our view, economies of scale and scope arise in wholesale leased lines markets. We consider that KCOM derives a material advantage from the scale and scope of its operations in wholesale markets for fixed telecommunications services including leased lines in the Hull Area. The scale and scope of KCOM's operations are a degree greater than those of any other telecoms provider in the Hull Area.
- 9.34 KCOM is not large when compared to BT. The scale and scope of BT's operations outside the Hull Area may lower the costs it incurs, relative to KCOM's, in providing leased lines. However, we do not consider that this benefit offsets the advantages KCOM derives from the greater scale and scope of its infrastructure in the Hull Area.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>717</sup> Ofcom analysis of CityFibre response to 1st BCMR s.135 notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>718</sup> A map of CityFibre's network in the Hull Area has been published in a number of sources including, for example, the Hull Daily Mail.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>719</sup> KCOM's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.12
### **External constraints**

9.35 Some users might be prepared to switch to services, such as asymmetric broadband, which are outside wholesale markets for CI Access services, in response to a rise in the relative price of leased lines.<sup>720</sup> However, as KCOM is the only telecoms provider with an extensive network in the Hull Area, we do not consider that such external constraints materially affect our assessment of KCOM's SMP.<sup>721</sup>

### **Countervailing buyer power**

9.36 We do not consider that countervailing buyer power is likely to effectively constrain KCOM. As explained in Section 6, effective buyer power requires purchasers to have a credible threat to meet requirements through another source of supply. However, the limited presence of rival infrastructure in the Hull Area, as evidenced in Tables 9.2 and 9.3 above, implies that purchasers of leased lines in the Hull Area will typically have no more than one other alternative telecoms provider with network infrastructure within a reasonable distance of their site. This means that another source of supply will frequently not be available.

### **Prospects for competition**

- 9.37 The total demand for and value of CI leased lines services in the Hull Area are small in comparison to those in other parts of the UK, making it an apparently relatively unattractive location for other telecoms providers to make significant investments in infrastructure. However, in light of the recent investments by CityFibre and others noted above, the longer-term prospects for competition in wholesale markets for leased lines in the Hull Area appear somewhat better than in the past.
- 9.38 While the prospects for competition have improved, our view remains that these recent investments or other potential investments will be insufficient for competition for wholesale CI Access services to become effective during the review period.

### **Conclusion on SMP assessment**

- 9.39 We have set out above our review of the wholesale market for CI Access services in the Hull Area. We show that, in our view:
  - KCOM's market share is high;
  - KCOM enjoys substantial advantages compared to other telecoms providers in the Hull Area as a result of its infrastructure; and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>720</sup> A product forms a distinct market if, in the event of a SSNIP, switching to other products would not be sufficient to make that SSNIP unprofitable. However, even if a SSNIP would be profitable, the possibility that substitution to products outside the market has some, though lesser, constraining influence on prices remains.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>721</sup> KCOM is regulated in various other fixed telecommunications markets. However, and despite this, external constraints by their nature tend to be relatively weak, while constraints from competition within wholesale leased line markets in the Hull Area are also weak.

- while prospects for competition in the market in the Hull Area may be somewhat better than in the past we do not believe competition will become effective during this review period.
- 9.40 Having considered the facts set out above, and having had the opportunity to review the consultation responses relevant to this matter, we conclude that KCOM has SMP in the wholesale market for CI Access services in the Hull Area.

# **Retail CI services in the Hull Area**

### **Our proposals**

9.41 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation, we considered that the retail market for CI Services at all bandwidths in the Hull Area no longer satisfies the three-criteria test and therefore it is no longer susceptible to *ex ante* regulation. Consequently, we proposed withdrawing existing retail regulation in the Hull Area.

### **Responses to our consultation**

- 9.42 KCOM agreed with our assessment and our proposal to withdraw retail regulation in the Hull Area.
- 9.43 [≫] disagreed with our proposal to deregulate the Hull Area retail market for leased lines explaining: "[≫]". They then went on to list tables comparing Openreach and KCOM's pricing. In light of this difference in pricing, [≫] questioned our finding that KCOM's service share was less than 40%.
- 9.44 [ $\times$ ] suggested that deregulation in the Hull Area may be premature.

### Background

- 9.45 In the 2016 BCMR we found that, unlike in the rest of the UK, the availability of regulated wholesale products had not been sufficient to allow effective competition in the supply of retail leased lines in the Hull Area.<sup>722</sup> We therefore identified a retail market for CI Services in the Hull Area in which KCOM had SMP.
- 9.46 As set out in Annex 5, the 2014 EC Recommendation has listed a number of markets as being susceptible to *ex ante* regulation. Retail leased lines are not listed in the 2014 EC Recommendation as a market in which *ex ante* regulation may be required.
- 9.47 However, the 2014 EC Recommendation recognises that there are situations where it may be appropriate to impose *ex ante* regulatory obligations according to national circumstances.<sup>723</sup> To assess whether it is appropriate to impose such obligations in a market

<sup>722 2016</sup> BCMR Statement, paragraph 6.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>723</sup> This must be done in accordance with the principles of competition law and taking utmost account of the 2014 EC Recommendation and EC SMP Guidelines.

not listed, the 2014 EC Recommendation sets out the following three criteria which must all be met (the three-criteria test) if *ex ante* regulation is to be imposed:

- the presence of high and non-transitory barriers to entry. These may be of a structural, legal or regulatory nature;
- a market structure which does not tend towards effective competition within the relevant time horizon. The application of this criterion involves examining the state of infrastructure-based competition and barriers to entry; and
- the application of competition law alone is insufficient to adequately address the identified market failure(s).<sup>724</sup>
- 9.48 Therefore, in the 2016 BCMR it was necessary to show that the retail CI Services market satisfied the three-criteria test to impose regulation.
- 9.49 Where we have made a market power determination in relation to a market, we are required to review our finding.<sup>725</sup>
- 9.50 We first consider whether our market definition remains appropriate. We then consider whether the retail market for CI Services at all bandwidths in the Hull Area remains susceptible to *ex ante* regulation. We have found that it does not, on the basis that it no longer satisfies the three-criteria test.

### Our decision on market definition

- 9.51 Our retail market definition assumes the presence of wholesale SMP regulation. That is, we assume KCOM provides access to its leased line products for the wholesale market for CI Access services on regulated terms. The availability of KCOM's wholesale products implies that other telecoms providers can use these wholesale products to compete for the provision of retail leased lines.
- 9.52 Consistent with our wholesale market definition for CI Access services, we consider there is a single product market at all bandwidths at the retail level on the supply side:
  - retail providers are equally able to supply any bandwidth where customers are already fibre connected, and the incentive to do so is similar across all bandwidths at competitive prices;
  - where customers are not fibre connected, retail providers need to ask KCOM to
    extend its network to the customer site or build their own network if they are
    vertically integrated. We consider that the ability and incentive to do this is
    sufficiently similar across all bandwidths at competitive prices to aggregate all
    bandwidths into a single market. This is supported by KCOM's retail service share
    being below 40% and being similar across all bandwidths.
- 9.53 As established in Section 4, we consider that supply-side substitution is more relevant than demand-side substitution for market definition purposes in this case. This is because demand-side substitution does not account for the fact that a leased line customer

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>724</sup> 2014 EC Recommendation, Recital 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>725</sup> Section 84A(3) of the Act.

switching from a KCOM leased line to another KCOM leased line of a different bandwidth would be 'recaptured' by KCOM.

9.54 For the reasons set out above we have found that there is that there is a single retail market for CI Services at all bandwidths in the Hull Area.

# Application of the three-criteria test to the retail market for CI Access services at all bandwidths

9.55 Having established the boundaries of the relevant market we now consider whether this market continues to satisfy the three-criteria test, noting that all three criteria need to be satisfied to impose regulation.

### There are no longer high structural barriers to entry

- 9.56 In the presence of wholesale SMP regulation, we consider that the barriers to entry are significantly lower at the retail level than at the wholesale level. This is demonstrated by a number of telecoms providers using a combination of their own and KCOM's wholesale access products to compete for leased line customers, with [>>]% [30-40%] of retail CI service volumes being supplied by rival telecoms providers infrastructure (Table 9.1).
- 9.57 In addition, CityFibre's recent entry into the market, and the fact that it has quickly won a significant share of it at both the retail and wholesale level (around [>]%), is consistent with a market exhibiting low barriers to entry.

# The structure of this market is now tending towards effective competition within the relevant time horizon

- 9.58 Since our last review in 2016, KCOM's market share has dropped significantly following the entry of CityFibre. We estimate that KCOM's retail market share is now [≫]% [less than 40%] followed by BT, CityFibre and Virgin Media with retail shares of [≫]%, [≫]%, and [≫]% respectively.<sup>726</sup> We consider that this market structure is consistent with a market in which there is effective competition, where no single telecoms provider has SMP.
- 9.59 We note [≫] comment that KCOM's list prices may be significantly higher than Openreach's for equivalent products. While noting this point, the evidence clearly points to a market structure where there is effective competition, and no single telecoms provider has SMP. As noted above, regulation in this market can only be maintained if the threecriteria test is satisfied. We have found that it is not, given that KCOM's retail market share is now below 40%, which suggests that it would no longer have SMP in any case. There may be reasons to explain differences in nominal prices, but this would not provide a basis for continuing regulation.<sup>727</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>726</sup> Ofcom circuit data analysis based on responses to 1st BCMR s.135 Notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>727</sup> The disparity in prices may be due, in part, to differences in the pricing structures. KCOM rental charges generally look high because they have a fixed charge which includes the inter-exchange component whereas Openreach charges main-links per km.

### Our decision on removing retail regulation

9.60 Noting KCOM's low market share and CityFibre's network expansion into the Hull Area, we consider that the retail market for CI Services at all bandwidths in the Hull Area no longer satisfies the three-criteria test and therefore it is no longer susceptible to *ex ante* regulation. Based on the analysis set out above, we have decided to withdraw existing retail regulation in the Hull Area.

# Assessment of the low bandwidth traditional interface (TI) markets in the Hull Area

### **Our proposals**

- 9.61 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation, we proposed that:
  - low bandwidth wholesale and retail TI services in the Hull Area constitute separate markets for the period of this review; and
  - *ex ante* regulation is no longer justified for low bandwidth wholesale and retail TI services in the Hull Area and all remaining *ex ante* regulation that applies to KCOM in this market should be removed.

### **Responses to our consultation**

- 9.62 KCOM agreed with our assessment on product market definition and with our proposal to deregulate both wholesale and retail TI low bandwidth services in the Hull Area.
- 9.63 [≫] suggested that Ofcom should protect the consumers of legacy TI services by ensuring there is a phased deregulation, and that revenues for any deregulated product are clearly shown in regulated accounts.
- 9.64 [≫] agreed with deregulation of the market in Hull but felt that it might be premature as although there has been some competitive entry in to the market, it has yet to have a significant impact for consumers.

### Background

- 9.65 In the 2016 BCMR Statement, we identified separate retail and wholesale markets for low bandwidth TI services in the Hull Area.
- 9.66 We noted that while users were switching from TI to modern alternatives, the process of migration would not be affected by modest changes in relative price. We therefore continued to find a distinct product market for TI services.
- 9.67 We concluded that KCOM had SMP in the wholesale market for low bandwidth TI services in the Hull Area and imposed appropriate remedies. We further concluded that despite the availability of KCOM's wholesale products on regulated terms, wholesale SMP regulation

would not be sufficient to sustain effective competition in retail markets<sup>728</sup>, and imposed appropriate remedies at the retail level.

### **Market Developments**

- 9.68 Demand for TI services is in decline. As discussed in Section 17 in relation to the UK excluding the Hull Area, almost all new demand for leased lines services is met by more modern alternatives. We have no reason to believe that the same does not apply to the Hull Area. As TI circuits are a legacy service, we do not expect significant new demand, new entry or competition within the TI segment.
- 9.69 Volumes of KCOM TI circuits have declined and continue to decline in the Hull Area. The number of KCOM wholesale leased lines has declined at circa 5% per annum while the number of KCOM retail leased lines has declined approximately in the range of 30% to 50% per annum. Tables 9.3 and 9.4 respectively show the number of wholesale and retail lines since 2016.
- 9.70 [>]. <sup>729</sup> This reflects some comments made by stakeholders on the TI market elsewhere in the UK, as discussed in Section 17.

Period	Number of circuits	Reduction
2016	[×]	
2017	[⊁]	6%
2018	[≫]	4%

#### Table 9.3: Number of KCOM wholesale low bandwidth TI leased lines

*Source: Ofcom analysis of data extracted from 2016 BCMR and Price Transparency Reports 2018 and 2017 (revised).* 

### Table 9.4: Number of KCOM retail low bandwidth TI leased lines

Period	Number of circuits	Reduction		
2016	[×]			
2017	[×]	52%		
2018	[×]	31%		

*Source: Ofcom analysis of data extracted from 2016 BCMR and Price Transparency Reports 2018 and 2017 (revised).* 

9.71 Demand for low bandwidth TI circuits in the Hull Area is influenced by changes in the rest of the UK. Our analysis shows that [%]%, circa 60% to 80%, of KCOM's wholesale TI leased lines are for circuits where one end terminates outside the Hull Area.<sup>730</sup> Consequently, we

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>728</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, paragraph 6.87.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 729}$  Ofcom notes of meeting with KCOM on 24 April 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>730</sup> Ofcom analysis of price transparency reports provided by KCOM in response to SMP conditions imposed in the 2016 BCMR.

expect that a [ $\gg$ ] of the circuits delivered from the KCOM TI platform (by KCOM and other providers) will disappear as migration to Ethernet in the rest of the UK continues.

### Our reasoning and decisions: TI product markets

- 9.72 In Section 17, we explain that we used the SSNIP test to assess demand-side constraints on wholesale low bandwidth TI services. We considered a range of evidence to inform our SSNIP analysis including:
  - prices for low bandwidth TI services and Ethernet; and
  - qualitative factors of low bandwidth TI services and alternatives.
- 9.73 We consider these same factors to inform our assessment of wholesale and retail product markets in the Hull Area.

### Pricing

- 9.74 In Section 17, we showed that, in the UK excluding the Hull Area, the gap between prices of low bandwidth TI services and those of equivalent Ethernet-based circuits has narrowed as the latter have fallen rapidly.
- 9.75 In its response, KCOM said that as this trend continues and expects prices for its TI services to increase in the near future, and notes that it is currently in the process of reviewing its pricing structure for TI services. KCOM has said that falling numbers of service connections are driving increased unit operating costs.<sup>731</sup> This reflects comments made by BT as set out in Section at paragraph 17.27.
- 9.76 As in the rest of the UK, we expect this may prompt additional switching in the Hull Area once the cost of alternatives and the cost of change is commercially favourable compared to an increasingly more expensive and less reliable TI service.

### **Qualitative factors**

- 9.77 In Section 17, we note that, in the UK excluding the Hull Area, many users of low bandwidth TI remain satisfied with the level of service they receive and are not inclined to switch, and that the timing of any switch will typically occur at their own pace, with it often being delayed up to the point where end-user equipment or applications come to the end of their life. KCOM has told us that its experience of customers is the same. We have also not identified any factors that would make consumers in the Hull Area different.
- 9.78 In Section 17, we also consider why users of low bandwidth TI might be reluctant to switch to modern alternatives, even in the case of a SSNIP. Recent engagement with industry identified that the level of switching would be influenced by barriers such as cost or timing; and there may be perceived reliability and versatility of modern alternatives compared to low bandwidth TI services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>731</sup> KCOM's response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.18.

- 9.79 Some customers stay with TI unless they are changing network provider or implementing an IT upgrade. Switching to Ethernet alternatives would likely drive additional costs when existing equipment was delivering well.
- 9.80 Many customers choose to remain on low bandwidth TI services because they perceive that Partial Private Circuits (PPCs) best suit their business needs and are wary as to whether modern alternatives could match these needs. In particular, we noted that some consumers may consider TI services to be more reliable than Ethernet-based substitutes. However, we noted that this should be considered in context, and that users of these services will increasingly be exposed to higher levels of risk (increasing unreliability) as the legacy TI platform ages.
- 9.81 KCOM told us that the platform and services it delivers are currently reliable and able to manage any spares and support issues. KCOM also highlighted its dependence on a substantial number of circuits they provide and support where one end terminates outside the Hull Area. KCOM told us that while it has [>].

### **Conclusion on product markets**

- 9.82 As in the rest of the UK, we consider that the evidence suggests that currently in the Hull Area:
  - there are conflicting views about the ability of more modern services to substitute for the full range of low bandwidth TI services but, based on the evidence available to us, we consider that these modern services are a viable alternative, have sufficient coverage to serve the majority of users, and will increasingly be available at a price and service point appropriate for current users of low bandwidth TI services. Therefore, in the event of a SSNIP we are likely to see some additional switching;
  - however, although the number of low bandwidth TI services users is declining, the remaining low bandwidth TI users are likely to be those who are most satisfied with the level of service they receive and thus least inclined to switch, even in the event of a SSNIP; and
  - in the absence of any strong external factor encouraging migration, many of these users will continue to switch at their own pace, with that typically being where end-user equipment or applications come to the end of their life.
  - although the number of low bandwidth TI services users is declining, the remaining low bandwidth TI users are likely to be those who are most satisfied with the level of service they receive and thus least inclined to switch, even in the event of a SSNIP;
  - in the absence of any strong external factor encouraging migration, many of these users will continue to switch at their own pace, with that typically being where end-user equipment or applications come to the end of their life; and
  - modern alternatives represent a viable technical alternative for the majority of TI users that may not yet be commercially attractive, especially when the cost of change, including users end equipment, is included.

9.83 We therefore conclude that the evidence suggests that a separate product market for low bandwidth TI services is likely to be present for the period of this review in wholesale and retail product markets.

### Conclusion on geographic market

9.84 We have concluded that there are distinct wholesale and retail markets for TI services in the Hull Area for the same reasons that we identify a geographic market in the Hull Area for CI Services, namely that KCOM (and not BT) is the telecoms provider with the most extensive coverage and greatest installed customer base in the Hull Area, indicating a clear difference in competitive conditions from the rest of the UK.

### **Conclusion on market definition**

- 9.85 We have concluded that, as in the rest of the UK, there will remain a distinct market in the Hull Area for low bandwidth TI services for the period of this review. Beyond the period of this review, however, there are clear dynamics between markets that suggest that effective competition arising from other markets will be reached in the foreseeable future.
- 9.86 Having set out our findings in relation to the relevant market we have then considered whether this declining market remains susceptible to *ex ante* regulation during the relevant period. We do this via the three-criteria test.

### **Three-criteria test**

- 9.87 The market for wholesale high-quality access provided at a fixed location (which we refer to as wholesale leased lines, including TI leased lines) is listed in the 2014 EC Recommendation as a market in which *ex ante* regulation may be warranted.<sup>732</sup> However, the 2014 EC Recommendation also recognises that there may be situations where it may be appropriate not to impose *ex ante* regulatory obligations according to national circumstances.<sup>733</sup> To assess whether it is appropriate to impose *ex ante* regulation in a market listed, we use the three-criteria test.
- 9.88 Retail leased lines are not listed in the 2014 EC Recommendation as a market in which *ex ante* regulation may be warranted. As we currently regulate the market for retail low bandwidth TI leased lines in the Hull Area, we use the three-criteria test to assess whether continued regulation of this market is appropriate.
- 9.89 For simplicity of presentation, our analysis considers the wholesale and retail levels together.
- 9.90 The principles which are relevant to the application of the three-criteria test to TI services are set out in Section 17, and we do not discuss them here.
- 9.91 Our reasoning as to why we have reached the conclusion that the markets for TI services in the Hull Area do not satisfy the three-criteria test are similar to those set out in Section 17

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>732</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1, paragraph 5.26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>733</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1, paragraph 5.26.

with respect to the wholesale TI services market in the UK (excluding Hull) covered by this review.

### Our reasoning and final decision - tendency towards effective competition

- 9.92 As in the rest of the UK, our analysis suggests that low bandwidth TI services in the Hull Area is becoming an unsustainable legacy technology with declining numbers of customers, no material new demand and no comparable reduction in operating costs. Moreover, modern alternatives exist in the form of CI Services that can satisfy the demand for the functionality provided by these services and are where the focus of competition now lies.
- 9.93 KCOM has not announced formal plans to close the TI platform. However, KCOM has told us it [>].<sup>734</sup>
- 9.94 Within this context we did not consider it appropriate that regulation should stifle the timely and managed migration away from low bandwidth TI services to more modern platforms.
- 9.95 While we do not consider the evidence suggests that the low bandwidth TI services are in the same market as CI Access services in the Hull Area over the period of the review, we believe the migration from low bandwidth TI services to other markets will accelerate as the announced closure of the BT platform gathers pace and affects those KCOM circuits that interconnect locations in the Hull Area with locations in the rest of the UK.
- 9.96 Our analysis in relation to the UK excluding the Hull Area suggests that low bandwidth TI services is an increasingly unsustainable legacy technology with few customers and declining demand, and we have no reason to consider that the same does not apply within the Hull Area in the foreseeable future.
- 9.97 We consider that the technological and price convergence, driven by the increasing costs of low bandwidth TI, outlined above, will continue within the period of the review and in the foreseeable future. This means that the market for CI Services will increasingly constrain the market for low bandwidth TI services. We therefore believe that there are dynamics which indicate that the market will tend towards effective competition in the absence of *ex ante* regulation. KCOM's ability to exploit its market power in these rapidly diminishing legacy markets will therefore diminish.
- 9.98 As we think there is a market structure which does not tend towards effective competition within the period of the review, but there are dynamics in the market within the review period which indicates that the status of effective competition will be reached in the foreseeable future, the second criterion of the three-criteria test as set out in the 2014 EC Recommendation is not satisfied.

### Our reasoning and final decision – sufficiency of competition law

9.99 In light of the market trends identified and given the context that this is a legacy market facing ever declining volumes and the reduction in KCOM's platform consequent upon BT's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>734</sup> KCOM email, dated 27 July 2018, confirming statements made during telephone call on 19 July 2018.

switch-off date, we consider that *ex post* competition law is sufficient to address any competition problems that might arise in the Hull market. We consider that the need for extensive or frequent and timely intervention is no longer indispensable in this declining market, and indeed, could be counterproductive if it disincentivises efficient migration to modern networks. Further, we consider the risk of market failures (such as excessive pricing) emerging is limited given the availability of alternatives mentioned above. Consequently, it would be disproportionate to impose *ex ante* regulation. The market therefore does not satisfy the third criterion of the three-criteria test.

9.100 In deregulating this market, we have considered the EC SMP Guidelines<sup>735</sup> and an EC SMP working paper<sup>736</sup>, both of which emphasise the need for NRAs to prevent the perpetuation of a "cycle of captivity" by defining ever smaller markets, and instead encourage migration and the switch-off of legacy network technology. It would therefore be disproportionate for us to continue to regulate the low bandwidth TI services market going forwards.

### Conclusion

- 9.101 Considering the analysis set out above, and applying our regulatory judgement, we have concluded that the cumulative three-criteria test as set out in the 2014 EC Recommendation is no longer satisfied in relation to the low bandwidth TI wholesale and retail markets.
- 9.102 We note [≫] and [≫] suggestion that deregulation should be phased over a longer time period. However, having reached this conclusion, we consider that it would not be appropriate to impose *ex ante* regulation on any person in relation to the low bandwidth TI services market in the Hull Area. We therefore plan to revoke all conditions imposed on KCOM in these markets.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>735</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>736</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, page 19.

# 10. Approach to remedies

- 10.1 In Sections 4 to 8, we set out our approach to market definition and finding that BT has SMP in the following markets:
  - CI Access services at all bandwidths in all parts of the UK<sup>737</sup> excluding the Central London Area and Hull Area, which we discuss in Section 6; and
  - Cl Inter-exchange connectivity services at all bandwidths at non-competitive BT exchanges, which we discuss in Section 8.
- 10.2 In this section, we explain the competition concerns for this review period that we have identified as a result of our competition assessment. We then set out the approach we have taken in designing our remedies to address the competition concerns identified. Our approach takes into account our strategy to promote network-based competition, in line with our duties, by securing investment in fibre networks. We also take into account our decision to require BT to provide unrestricted Passive Infrastructure Access (PIA), the details of which are set out in Volume 1 of this statement.
- 10.3 We subsequently set out in more detail our decisions on dark fibre access, regulation of active services and quality of service requirements. Finally, we discuss the insufficiency of competition law to address our competition concerns, and take into account the Commitments in respect of the independence of Openreach.
- 10.4 Our remedies for BT are set out in detail in Sections 11 to 15. Our approach and remedies for KCOM in the Hull Area are set out in Section 16.

# **Competition concerns in business connectivity markets**

- 10.5 In light of our finding that BT has SMP in the business connectivity markets identified above, we are concerned that, in the absence of appropriate *ex ante* regulation:
  - BT would have the incentive and ability to refuse to provide access to its network or not provide access on terms that would secure efficient investment and innovation, both in the relevant wholesale markets and the related downstream retail markets;
  - BT would have the incentive and ability to favour its downstream retail businesses to the detriment of its competitors in the relevant retail markets, by both price and non-price discrimination;
  - BT would have the incentive and ability to fix and maintain some or all of its prices at an excessively high level or engage in a price squeeze;
  - BT would have the incentive to increase prices in areas with limited or no competition, to subsidise price reductions in more competitive areas (or where it considers rivals may build); and
  - BT may not have sufficient incentives to continuously deliver an adequate level of service quality in the provision and repair of wholesale services and this will impact

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>737</sup> In Section 5, we defined a number of geographic markets for CI Access services. In Section 6, we found BT to have SMP in the Metro Areas; all other High Network Reach areas; BT+1 areas; and BT Only areas.

detrimentally on all downstream providers of leased lines, including BT's retail businesses, which would be to the detriment of consumers.

- 10.6 Openreach was the only respondent to comment on our competition concerns. It said that we had not set out a specific competition concern that would be addressed by our proposed dark fibre remedy, and that the general concerns listed above do not support the case for dark fibre.<sup>738</sup> As we discuss in more detail below, in areas where investment is unlikely, dark fibre is a more effective way of addressing our competition concerns than active remedies alone.
- 10.7 In the sections that follow, we set out why we consider that each of our remedies will help to address the competition concerns we have identified. As set out in Article 8(4) of the Access Directive, our package of *ex ante* remedies must be based on the nature of the competition problems identified and must be proportionate and justified in light of the objectives laid down in Article 8 of the Framework Directive. This section, together with the sections that follow, explains why we consider this is the case.

# Summary of approach

### **Our proposals**

- 10.8 In our consultation, we explained that in this review we were continuing our work to promote network-based competition, in line with our duties, by securing investment in fibre networks. We said that we would do this by implementing the following principles in our approach to regulation:
  - promoting network-based competition, by targeting our regulation upstream to passive network infrastructure;
  - removing regulation where competitive conditions allow; and
  - protecting consumers by regulating where necessary.
- 10.9 We explained that our approach to remedies is designed to address our competition concerns and reflect differences in competitive conditions between different areas, which we expected to evolve further under our proposals to require BT to provide unrestricted PIA.
- 10.10 We proposed a package of remedies based on our proposed approach, as summarised in Table 10.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>738</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 13, paragraph 9.

	Cl Inter-exchange connectivity markets			CI Access services market			
Level of competition	BT Only	BT+1 other	BT+2 or more	BT Only	BT+1 other	BT+2 or more (HNR areas)	
						Outside CLA	CLA
Active services at all bandwidths	Cap at current prices QoS standards		None	Cap at current prices QoS standards		Fair pricing	None
Dark fibre <sup>(1)</sup>	Price at cost QoS standards <sup>(2)</sup>	None	None	None	None	None	None

Table 10.1: High level summary of our proposed remedies

Note: (1) From BT Only exchanges, where no rival network is within 100m (2) For dark fibre from April 2020

### **Stakeholder comments**

- 10.11 A number of respondents expressed broad support for our overall approach to remedies, even where they disagreed with specific elements of our proposed remedies. Only a few respondents commented explicitly to argue against our overall approach to remedies:
  - Vodafone urged us to reconsider our approach to remedies, suggesting that the "very different market characteristics of the mature business connectivity fibre market" necessitate a different approach to remedies in the business sector. It argued for a different set of remedies to safeguard business consumers' interests, protect competitive 5G rollout and recognise the differences between business connectivity and residential fibre markets. In its view, our proposals would not entice new entrants into a mature market for business fibre.<sup>739</sup> Vodafone also argued that it was inappropriate for us to take our unrestricted PIA remedy into account in our remedies design.<sup>740</sup>
  - **TalkTalk** argued that our approach, which it characterised as "weak regulation and high prices" will not stimulate investment or benefit consumers.<sup>741</sup> TalkTalk<sup>742</sup> and UKCTA<sup>743</sup> also argued that we had proposed certain decisions in order to "align" with the regulation we expect to impose in 2021, and therefore had pre-judged that future regulation and failed to adequately consult on our proposals.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>739</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraphs 1.1 and 1.16-1.17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>740</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 5.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>741</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, section 1, section 3, and section 5 paragraphs 5.1-5.19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>742</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, section 4, paragraph 4.59 and section 5, paragraph 5.43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>743</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 32.

• **Telefónica** argued that we had not taken into account the impact of our proposed approach to remedies on the rollout of 5G networks.<sup>744</sup>

### Our reasoning and decisions

- 10.12 We have designed a suite of remedies which we consider will address the competition concerns we have identified in this review period. The approach we have adopted reflects our view that, in the context of these markets, greater benefits for consumers will be delivered by promoting network-based competition. Access-based competition, which has been the focus of our previous reviews, has been successful in driving retail competition but it can only go so far and depends on continuous regulation of an incumbent monopolist. Given the ongoing investment in fibre infrastructure, we think our new approach will deliver greater benefits for consumers, by providing a potential long-term solution to our competition concerns. In volume 1 we have imposed unrestricted duct and pole access, which will make it faster and cheaper for operators to roll out competing networks. The remedies we impose in this review must ensure that competing providers can have confidence in the investments they have already made and have planned, and will continue to build their own networks where it is economic to do so rather than buying wholesale services from BT.
- 10.13 Our approach to remedies is intended to support investment in the development of new networks, promoting competition at the network level, while providing protection to access seekers. That protection for access seekers applies both in areas where network-based competition will take time to develop and where it is less likely to emerge in the longer term. While unrestricted PIA provides a path towards deregulation of downstream services in the future, in this review period we are imposing regulation in downstream business connectivity markets that will protect access seekers, including a price cap at current prices which we consider to be reasonably close to costs.
- 10.14 We disagree with Vodafone's assessment. In addition to the potential impact of unrestricted PIA on investment in the business connectivity markets (which we discuss in Annex 6), the following factors suggest there are opportunities for further investment in these markets:
  - Our analysis of 2017 new connections (see Annex 11) shows that 10% of new connections were network extensions, meaning new duct was required to connect a building.
  - Demand for business connectivity services is not static. Demand for Ethernet services
    has increased since the last review and is forecast to increase over the review period.
    Even where business premises are already connected to fibre, capacity requirements
    are increasing, with demand for VHB circuits forecast to increase over the review
    period (see Section 3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>744</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 9-11.

- Investors in full-fibre networks are offering a range of services to different types of consumers over common underlying fibre infrastructure: ultrafast broadband to residential and business consumers, enterprise leased lines, and MNO backhaul. [≫].<sup>745</sup>
- 10.15 Consistent with our strategy, the scope and intensity of the regulation we are imposing varies according to the level of competition (actual or expected) in a given area. We also take account of upstream regulation (particularly unrestricted PIA) when setting our remedies in line with the modified greenfield approach. <sup>746</sup>
- 10.16 As set out in Section 5, we have concluded that BT does not have market power in the CI Access services market in the Central London Area (CLA), where many operators have substantial network presence, and we expect unrestricted PIA is likely to further increase competition. Therefore, we are not imposing regulation in the supply of CI Access services in the CLA.<sup>747</sup>
- 10.17 In other parts of the CI Access services market in the UK excluding the Hull Area, and in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity markets at BT exchanges where BT is the only provider or where only one PCO is present, we have concluded that BT has SMP.
- **10.18** We have decided to impose the package of remedies we proposed in our consultation, with some minor adjustments.<sup>748</sup>
- 10.19 Our analysis suggests that unrestricted PIA will have an impact on competition by facilitating mass rollout of FTTP connections, network infill, and on a smaller scale, some bespoke network extensions (see Annex 6). We consider that infill is particularly likely to be a feature in HNR areas of the CI Access services market, as well as in the CLA.
- 10.20 We are therefore imposing lighter remedies in HNR areas in the rest of the UK to reflect existing and greater expected future levels of competition. Specifically, in these areas BT is not subject to quality of service standards and is only subject to a fair and reasonable pricing requirement (as opposed to a charge control).
- 10.21 In areas where BT currently faces no or limited competition BT Only and BT+1 areas of the CI Access services market and routes from BT Only and BT+1 exchanges in the CI Interexchange connectivity market – unrestricted PIA may in future enable a greater level of competition. Based on announced plans from commercial providers and planned government interventions (such as the Scottish Government's R100 programme) we expect that investment in the build of new networks and infill of existing networks will continue and increase over the review period. However, it remains to be seen how far providers will get with their plans over the review period (to April 2021) and where they will prioritise their build. In these areas we are imposing remedies including a requirement

<sup>745 [%].</sup> 

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>746</sup> The modified greenfield approach is explained and applied in our market definition analysis at Sections 4 and 5.
 <sup>747</sup> As explained in Section 14, BT is required to make ancillary services available at any exchange where regulated products are available, which includes exchanges in the CLA where CI Inter-exchange connectivity services are regulated.
 <sup>748</sup> As set out in Section 1, we have made changes to: the scope of our dark fibre remedy (see Section 12), the timeframe for the implementation of dark fibre (see Section 12), the scope of our interconnection remedies (see Section 14), notification requirements (see Section 11) and quality of service requirements (see Section 15).

to provide active services, supported by appropriate price controls and quality of service standards to protect customers from the effects of BT's market power. This regulation is designed in a way which remains consistent with our objective of incentivising rival investment so as not to deter entry where it is feasible, while still protecting access seekers.

- 10.22 In parts of the business connectivity market where we think competition is least likely to develop for inter-exchange routes from certain exchanges where BT is the only provider we are also requiring BT to provide dark fibre access, subject to a cost-based charge control. As there is unlikely to be competition on these routes (despite the availability of unrestricted PIA), dark fibre poses a limited risk to investment, and is therefore our preferred remedy in line with our preference to regulate as far upstream as possible in order to promote greater choice and facilitate downstream competition. In our recent consultation on regulation for 2021 and beyond, we signalled that the scope of the dark fibre remedy may evolve in future as the potential for competition to emerge in access markets is established with greater certainty.<sup>749</sup>
- 10.23 We consider that TalkTalk and Vodafone's comments misrepresent our proposed approach to remedies and specifically to pricing. Our approach to pricing is consistent with our overall approach to remedies, which is to adopt remedies that address our competition concerns, reflecting different competitive conditions in different areas, in accordance with our duties and consistent with our objective of promoting network-based competition by incentivising investment. While an alternative regulatory approach could be to drive lower wholesale prices in this review period (which would potentially benefit access-based competition), we consider that in the longer term, where there is scope for network-based competition, our approach will deliver better outcomes for consumers. For example, IIG, CityFibre and Zayo highlighted that modern resilient ring-based fibre networks built by rival investors could offer substantial additional benefits to customers.<sup>750</sup> As we have outlined above, our analysis suggests that further investment in the business connectivity markets is likely to occur during the period of the review enabled by unrestricted PIA and supported by the package of remedies we are putting in place in this review.
- 10.24 We disagree with TalkTalk's argument that we failed to consult on our proposals and have prejudged our future regulation. We have taken decisions which reflect our judgement of the appropriate and proportionate remedies necessary over this review period, but which reflect the longer term period over which network-based competition is likely to grow. For the reasons we have given, we have put more weight on promoting competition in line with our strategy, and in accordance with our duties. Our principal duty requires us "to further the interests of consumers, where appropriate by promoting competition" <sup>751</sup>, having regard to (among other things) "the desirability of encouraging investment and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>749</sup> Ofcom, 2019. Promoting competition and investment in fibre networks [accessed 11 June 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>750</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.4.1-7.4.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>751</sup> Communications Act 2003, s 3(1)(b).

innovation".<sup>752</sup> We also consider that our approach is consistent with the policy objectives and regulatory principles of the EU Framework Directive.<sup>753</sup>

- 10.25 In summary, in light of our SMP findings (set out in Sections 6 and 8) and our competition concerns, we have decided to impose on BT:
  - A requirement to provide cost-based access to dark fibre, limited to inter-exchange connectivity from certain BT Only exchanges.<sup>754</sup>
  - A requirement to provide active services in all markets in which we find BT has SMP.
  - In HNR Areas of the CI Access services market, a fair and reasonable charging requirement for active services, and in all other areas where we find BT has SMP, a price cap on active services at current prices.
  - Quality of service obligations which vary by market, with lighter obligations (KPI reporting and SLAs/SLGs only) in HNR Areas of the CI Access services market.
- 10.26 In the rest of this section we set out in more detail our decisions on dark fibre access, the regulation of active services, and quality of service requirements. Finally, we discuss the insufficiency of competition law to address our competition concerns and take into account the Commitments in respect of the independence of Openreach. The full detail of our remedies is set out in Sections 11 to 15.
- 10.27 Telefónica and Vodafone both urged us to reflect, in our remedies design, the potential impact of our decisions on 5G rollout. We do this in Annex 9.

# Dark fibre

### **Our proposals**

- 10.28 We consulted on proposals to require BT to provide access to dark fibre, subject to a costbased charge control. Our proposal was to limit the remedy to areas where we consider that network competition is unlikely to develop in the medium to long term, even with the availability of unrestricted PIA. Our analysis suggested that these areas were limited to inter-exchange connectivity from BT exchanges where BT is the only operator present.
- 10.29 We did not propose to require BT to provide access to dark fibre in the CI Access services market, given the greater potential for competition to emerge, particularly as a result of unrestricted PIA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>752</sup> Communications Act 2003, s 4(d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>753</sup> Article 8 of the Framework Directive (policy objectives and regulatory principles) lists at sub-paragraph (5) the things that national regulatory authorities should do in pursuit of the policy objectives underpinning the EU framework. This includes (among other things):

a) Promoting regulatory predictability by ensuring a consistent regulatory approach over appropriate review periods;

b) Safeguarding competition to the benefit of consumers and promoting, where appropriate, infrastructure-based competition;

c) Promoting efficient investment and new and enhanced infrastructure;

d) Taking account of varying geographic conditions of competition in the member state.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>754</sup> As explained in further detail at Section 12, we have changed the scope of our dark fibre remedy since consultation.

### **Stakeholder comments**

- 10.30 Access seekers were in favour of the introduction of a dark fibre remedy but generally wanted to see its application extended. TalkTalk<sup>755</sup>, SSE<sup>756</sup>, and Sky<sup>757</sup> argued that it should be extended to all exchanges where BT has been found to have SMP in the provision of inter-exchange connectivity (BT Only and BT+1 exchanges). Three argued that it should be extended to all exchanges, but agreed that the imposition of the remedy in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services markets should be prioritised over imposing it in the CI Access services market in this review period.<sup>758</sup> Other access seekers argued that our dark fibre remedy should be extended into the CI Access services market. For example, Telefónica<sup>759</sup> argued that the dark fibre remedy should be expanded into the CI Access services market to support the rollout of 5G, while Vodafone argued for dark fibre in the CI Access services market would benefit both MNOs and enterprise customers.<sup>760</sup> TalkTalk also stated that we should conduct an appropriately detailed impact assessment of the alternative options for the scope of dark fibre remedy, which it argued we had not done.<sup>761</sup>
- 10.31 Network builders were generally opposed to the introduction of a dark fibre remedy, with BT Group<sup>762</sup>, Virgin Media<sup>763</sup>, CityFibre<sup>764</sup>, Zayo<sup>765</sup>, and IIG <sup>766</sup> arguing that we should wait until the impact of our unrestricted PIA remedy is evident and only impose dark fibre where competition does not emerge. BT Group considered, for example, that we should implement unrestricted PIA and then "let the market dynamic play out" arguing that intervening in advance of this would distort choices.<sup>767</sup> Similarly, CityFibre said that while it is not opposed to the dark fibre remedy in principle, it should not be introduced at the same time as unrestricted PIA, but only when and where the most upstream remedy has proven ineffective.<sup>768</sup> Openreach argued that we had overstated the benefits of our proposed dark fibre remedy and understated the risks (in particular, that there would be low demand for the remedy), and that we had not taken into account the impact of PIA or OSA Filter Connect.<sup>769</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>755</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 4.70-4.72. TalkTalk also argued that dark fibre was a better remedy than actives at paragraphs 4.14-4.38, 4.55-4.59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>756</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>757</sup> Sky's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 5, 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>758</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 1.1 and 4.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>759</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 6 paragraph 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>760</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, 1.18; part 3, paragraph 4.1.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>761</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 1.10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>762</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>763</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>764</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.1.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>765</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.2-4.1.16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>766</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, section 7.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>767</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>768</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 7.1.2-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>769</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 5, paragraph 6, and page 16, paragraph 60-61.

10.32 Respondents to our consultation provided a range of views on our proposed cost-based approach to setting the dark fibre charge control. Three<sup>770</sup> and Vodafone<sup>771</sup> agreed with our proposals for a cost-based approach to pricing. Openreach disagreed with our proposed pricing approach, arguing that we had set prices below the commercial level.<sup>772</sup> Some competing dark fibre providers such as CityFibre<sup>773</sup>, Zayo<sup>774</sup> and IIG<sup>775</sup>, argued that we should set prices higher, benchmarking them against competitors' costs rather than BT's to make more revenue available, and thereby increase incentives for competitors.

### Our reasoning and decisions

10.33 We have decided to introduce a requirement for BT to provide access to dark fibre on reasonable request for inter-exchange connectivity circuits from certain BT Only exchanges.<sup>776</sup> We have also decided to impose a cost-based charge control for dark fibre. Our detailed reasoning and response to stakeholder comments is set out in Section 12.

### Approach to the scope of our dark fibre remedy

- 10.34 Our dark fibre remedy is designed to complement unrestricted PIA, by enabling competitive business connectivity services provision in areas where network-based competition is unlikely to emerge. Imposing a dark fibre remedy in areas where network-based competition may emerge risks disincentivising investment, so we have decided to impose it only where we are confident that competitive investment is unlikely to occur.
- 10.35 A number of infrastructure builders argued that we should wait and assess the impact of unrestricted PIA before imposing a dark fibre remedy. We have considered the impact of unrestricted PIA on investment and competition in all the markets we have identified in this review, including potential different use cases (mass network rollout, network infill and bespoke network extensions). This analysis is set out in full at Annex 6. We have taken the findings of this analysis into account in our market analysis and in the design of our remedies package. We therefore disagree that it is necessary or appropriate to await the longer-term outcome of our unrestricted PIA remedy in order to put in place an appropriately scoped dark fibre remedy.
- 10.36 TalkTalk argued that we should have done an impact assessment for our proposals on the scope of dark fibre. We have set out in this section and in Section 12 how we reached our decisions on the scope of the dark fibre remedy (including why we have imposed it for some circuits and not others), and why we consider that this approach is appropriate for this review period.

 $<sup>^{770}</sup>$  Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 6.1-6.6.

 $<sup>^{771}</sup>$  Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 6.71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>772</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page, paragraph

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>773</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>774</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 4.1.17- 4.1.21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>775</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.3.12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>776</sup> We have excluded BT Only exchanges which are within 100m of an alternative network, as discussed in Section 12.

### The benefits of our dark fibre remedy

- 10.37 Dark fibre offers a range of benefits, such as choice and flexibility for telecoms providers which would allow them to better compete on price, service quality and product offerings in downstream markets.<sup>777</sup> We consider that, where we have chosen to impose it, our dark fibre remedy is the best way of addressing our competition concerns, in particular our concern that BT would have the incentive and ability to refuse to provide access to its network, or not provide access on terms that would secure efficient investment and innovation.
- 10.38 We consider that a dark fibre remedy in inter-exchange connectivity will, alongside other remedies, help to reduce or remove barriers to network expansion and promote access competition in areas where BT has SMP. We expect that our dark fibre remedy on uncompetitive inter-exchange connectivity routes will significantly reduce backhaul costs (through lower backhaul prices and reduced duplication of equipment). It will therefore promote competition not only in the provision of backhaul between exchanges where there are no competing networks, but also, as backhaul costs are a consideration when building new access networks, will reduce barriers to infrastructure build in marginal areas of the access markets.
- 10.39 While most respondents to our consultation agreed that dark fibre would deliver these benefits, Openreach and BT Group disagreed, arguing that we had overstated the potential benefits of dark fibre in the inter-exchange connectivity markets (in particular relating to cost reductions and their impact on investment in building access networks) and understated the benefits of Openreach's existing OSA Filter Connect product.<sup>778</sup> We have set out the benefits and risks of our dark fibre remedy and the evidence for them in Section 12. We have also explained in that section why we consider that, although OSA Filter Connect delivers additional flexibility over other active services, it does not replicate all of the benefits of dark fibre.

### Dark fibre for CI Inter-exchange connectivity services

10.40 We have considered the scope of a dark fibre access remedy for inter-exchange connectivity, and what would best promote competition in light of our focus on network-based competition and taking into account the impact of our unrestricted PIA remedy. A dark fibre remedy for inter-exchange connectivity at all exchanges where BT has SMP would have the potential to reduce costs for telecoms providers in the short term. However, there is a risk that, on routes where there is currently some backhaul competition or where there is likely to be backhaul competition in the future, it would negatively affect current and future network investments and undermine our objective to stimulate competition higher up the value chain.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>777</sup> These are set out in detail at Section 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>778</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 16, paragraph 60-61; and BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 5.26-5.29.

- 10.41 As discussed above, in some areas we do not expect network competition to develop, even with unrestricted PIA available. We consider this will likely be the case at BT Only exchanges, which are usually located in more remote areas with lower population/premises density (meaning less revenue is likely to be available) and where rival networks are further away (the median distance of the nearest PCO network is 2.7km from the exchange),<sup>779</sup> making it less attractive for operators to connect. In these areas, network providers would be required to undertake a bespoke network extension to connect their network to an exchange.<sup>780</sup> As we have explained in Annex 6, we expect that unrestricted PIA will not have much impact on the business case for bespoke network extensions in this review period because, although using the remedy will make these connections cheaper, they will still involve long lead times and be resource intensive in the majority of cases.
- 10.42 Openreach,<sup>781</sup> BT Group,<sup>782</sup> Virgin Media,<sup>783</sup> and IIG<sup>784</sup> all argued that there are some BT Only exchanges with close rival network infrastructure to BT Only exchanges such that network extension to connect to the exchange would be viable. They argued that in line with our proposed approach of encouraging infrastructure-based competition, dark fibre should not be available from these exchanges.
- 10.43 In response to these comments, we have further analysed variations in the incentives to connect to BT Only exchanges, which we set out in detail in Section 12. Our analysis found some BT Only exchanges where incentives to connect are higher than average, due to lower costs of connecting (because of the proximity of rival network infrastructure). As set out in Section 12, in line with our objective to limit our dark fibre remedy to where investment is unlikely, we have refined our remedy and decided to impose dark fibre access only at certain BT Only exchanges that are not within 100m of an alternative network.
- 10.44 Some respondents argued that the scope of dark fibre remedy for inter-exchange connectivity should be wider. In scoping our remedy, we have carefully considered the potential for investment (including the impact of unrestricted PIA) in each part of the market and the impact that putting in place a dark fibre remedy would have on current and future investment decisions.
- 10.45 Rival networks are much closer to BT+1 exchanges and these exchanges tend to be closer to urban areas, meaning they are more attractive to connect to. We think unrestricted PIA will make it more viable for rivals to connect to these exchanges. While we have found BT to have SMP at BT+1 exchanges, we think these stronger investment incentives (in combination with our broader package of remedies) are sufficient to protect customers,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>779</sup> See Section 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>780</sup> We define bespoke network extensions as dedicated, single site installations (see Annex 6). There is also the potential that some infill use of unrestricted PIA would involve connecting exchanges. However, as there is only one BT Only exchange in an HNR area this is not a material concern.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>781</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 13, paragraph 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>782</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>783</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>784</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.3.4.

and therefore do not consider dark fibre necessary is in these areas. On the contrary, extending the scope of dark fibre to include BT+1 exchanges may risk deterring rival network operators from connecting to these exchanges and developing their backhaul networks.

10.46 We have therefore concluded that the dark fibre remedy will apply only to inter-exchange routes from certain BT Only exchanges (those that are not within 100m of an alternative network).

### Dark fibre for CI Access services

- 10.47 We are not imposing dark fibre in the CI Access services market in this review. This reflects our decision to impose the unrestricted PIA remedy and is in line with our objective to stimulate competition higher up the value chain in rival infrastructure in the light of the dynamic benefits which that will bring. Current and future investments in network infrastructure, including those using unrestricted PIA, will take time to develop and we consider that our objectives are most appropriately and proportionately served by the establishment of that remedy. Imposing access to dark fibre (in addition to unrestricted PIA) in those areas subject to competitive investment or potential future competitive investment could negatively affect current and future network investments and therefore impact the effectiveness of the upstream remedy. As we note below, we are undertaking further work now looking at appropriate wholesale regulation for our 2021 review, which will examine this issue in detail.
- 10.48 Vodafone<sup>785</sup> and TalkTalk<sup>786</sup> argued that competition based on dark fibre access would be the best approach for the CI Access services market. In particular, TalkTalk argued that "the appropriate and pro-consumer approach in this BCMR would be to impose DFA [dark fibre] in the entire CI Access BT+0 market and then withdraw (or not reimpose) DFA in 2021 in those parts where such withdrawal was justified."<sup>787</sup> TalkTalk also argued that we could mitigate the risk to investment by pricing a dark fibre remedy in HNR areas above cost.<sup>788</sup> Vodafone argued that "a fit for purpose dark fibre remedy is the obvious solution to address Openreach's dominance, promote retail market competition and ensure a competitive 5G market". It further argued that dark fibre is a complementary remedy to unrestricted PIA remedy because PIA use will likely be directed to new sites.<sup>789</sup>
- 10.49 Our competition concern is that, absent regulation, BT would have the incentive and ability to refuse to provide access to its network or not provide access on terms that would secure efficient investment and innovation. We consider that, in non-competitive areas, a dark fibre remedy is the best way to provide access which secures efficient investment and innovation. Active remedies alone in these areas would not fully address our competition concern.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>785</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraphs 1.1.5 and 1.18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>786</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 1.10, 4.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>787</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>788</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.61.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>789</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraph 1.18

- 10.50 Within this review period we expect that investments in new networks that are already underway will continue, investments that have been announced will commence, and new investments will be planned. However, we do not know at this stage what these new networks will look like as innovative new architectures such as fibre rings are already starting to emerge. In addition, we expect that investment will prove to be viable in some areas of the CI Access service market, but not others.<sup>790</sup> However, we do not yet know where those areas are. In areas where there is the potential for network-based competition to emerge in the future, which may include some BT Only areas of the CI Access services market, our view is that the most appropriate and proportionate remedy to secure investment and innovation is unrestricted PIA. As explained above, we consider that network competition will lead to the best outcomes for consumers.
- 10.51 A dark fibre remedy may have a role in the CI Access services market in future periods, once the unrestricted PIA remedy is established and when there is greater clarity on those areas with the potential for competitive network-based investment. However, imposing a broader dark fibre remedy at this point would be factored into network plans and affect incentives to invest in new networks and/or use unrestricted PIA. In contrast, in inter-exchange connectivity, we are more certain that investment is unlikely to be viable to certain BT Only exchanges and, as such, have decided that dark fibre is appropriate in those circumstances.
- 10.52 We recognise that some areas in this market may not see rival network deployment, even in the long term. In those areas dark fibre has the potential to deliver additional benefits over active remedies. However, we have not yet concluded an analysis of network competition and innovation in the CI Access services market enabled by unrestricted PIA, and where that competition will emerge. We are doing so now as part of our 2021 review of the market for wholesale fixed telecommunications, which is currently underway and is considering the need for wholesale regulation depending on where there are competing networks or where competing networks have a good prospect of emerging. The outcome of our 2021 review may expand the dark fibre remedy further as we develop our evidence base on where competition is likely to emerge.
- 10.53 We disagree with TalkTalk's suggestion that we should impose a dark fibre remedy in this market and later withdraw it as competition emerges. To do this would delay or prevent viable investment which would not be in the interests of consumers. Furthermore, imposing and then withdrawing a remedy in such a short space of time would potentially be costly and disruptive to BT and to the operators that take up these services. Therefore, we do not consider that it would be appropriate or proportionate to impose regulation in such circumstances.
- 10.54 As outlined above, Vodafone considered that the market for leased lines is mature and did not think that infrastructure investment is likely to occur, in particular because the barriers to switching are high.<sup>791</sup> We recognise that for existing connections in this market there are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>790</sup> See Annex 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>791</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, section 5.

barriers to switching, which we discuss in Section 6, in particular service disruption and time to provide. However, as we set out above we do not agree with Vodafone's assessment of the likelihood of investment in this market. We consider that the benefits that dark fibre may have in supporting wholesale competition for existing Ethernet connections, are outweighed by the benefits of investment, infrastructure competition and innovation which are supported by the unrestricted PIA remedy.

10.55 Telefónica<sup>792</sup> and Vodafone<sup>793</sup> argued for dark fibre in the CI Access services market to support the rollout of 5G. We have considered these arguments in detail at Annex 9 as part of our analysis of whether mobile backhaul should be a separate market. Our view is that dark fibre is not essential for 5G rollout during this review period and that the imposition of dark fibre in areas where there may be competitive build with unrestricted PIA would risk undermining investment (including in the provision of mobile backhaul).

### Approach to pricing

- 10.56 We have decided to impose a cost-based charge control for dark fibre services set with reference to the relevant costs of BT's underlying passive infrastructure necessary for connections between exchanges. Charges will be substantially lower than current charges for active products used for inter-exchange circuits. These pricing arrangements are likely to mean that it is cost effective to use regulated dark fibre where available for most bandwidths for inter-exchange connections, rather than purchasing regulated active products.
- 10.57 As set out above, we are concerned that in the absence of regulation, BT would have the ability and incentive to fix and maintain its prices at an excessively high level. This includes its prices for any dark fibre access product. This would be likely to result in little or no takeup of the new dark fibre remedy. As such, we consider it appropriate to impose a charge control for dark fibre in this review.
- 10.58 Competing dark fibre providers argued that we should set the price for dark fibre above cost to incentivise investment from Openreach's competitors. However, because we are only imposing dark fibre access in areas where there is no existing competition and where competition is unlikely to emerge in future, we consider that allowing a price premium to incentivise investment (as suggested by competing dark fibre providers) would not be appropriate.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>792</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 9-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>793</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 2, paragraph 2.2.2.

# **Downstream remedies: regulation of active services**

### **Our proposals**

- 10.59 We proposed to require BT to provide network access to the following specific active products in all markets where we proposed that BT has SMP:
  - Ethernet circuits at 1 Gbit/s and below; and
  - Ethernet and WDM circuits at bandwidths over 1 Gbit/s.
- 10.60 Our proposed price controls for active services varied by geographic market depending on the degree of competition. Specifically:
  - in markets with no or limited competition, we proposed to apply a price cap at current prices and quality of service standards; and
  - where there is more competition, we proposed a 'fair and reasonable' pricing obligation and no quality of service standards.

### **Stakeholder responses**

- 10.61 Our proposals for active remedies were broadly supported by Virgin Media<sup>794</sup>, SSE<sup>795</sup>, and Sorrento Networks.<sup>796</sup> Others considered our approach to be flawed on the basis that we had overestimated or, on the contrary, underestimated the level of competition in our market assessments, for example:
  - In line with their view that we had underestimated the level of competition and prospective competition (enabled by unrestricted PIA), BT Group<sup>797</sup> and Openreach<sup>798</sup> argued that we should relax our regulation to give Openreach enough commercial flexibility to respond to competition, particularly in the VHB segment in HNR areas. Openreach argued that our remedies should strike the right balance between mitigating the risks we identified and supporting the development of competition and competitive outcomes. They acknowledge that our charge control proposals, in particular not proposing a cost-based charge control, was reflective of this balance.<sup>799</sup>
  - Competitors to BT and Openreach, such as Telefónica<sup>800</sup> and UKCTA<sup>801</sup>, expressed concern that we had proposed a lighter approach to active remedies in areas we deemed more competitive, arguing that this would leave access seekers without other remedies before alternatives to BT were available to them.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>794</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 PIMR Consultation, page 19.

 $<sup>^{795}</sup>$  SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, response to Q 13.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>796</sup> Sorrento Networks' response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>797</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 4.12–4.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>798</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, section 4, page 28, paragraph 132.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>799</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, section 4 page 29, paragraph 137.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>800</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page, response to Q 10.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>801</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 15-17.

- 10.62 Although supportive of our overall approach, CityFibre expressed concern that competition issues it has identified in markets further downstream were not being addressed citing BT's dominance in the provision of mobile backhaul as an example.<sup>802</sup>
- A number of stakeholders such as Virgin Media<sup>803</sup>, SSE<sup>804</sup> and Three<sup>805</sup> were broadly in 10.63 favour of our approach to pricing for active remedies. In particular, IIG<sup>806</sup>, Zayo<sup>807</sup> and CityFibre<sup>808</sup> supported our approach to pricing, noting that it would result in longer-term dynamic benefits from infrastructure-based competition as opposed to seeking short-term static benefits from price reductions. Three noted that although it is in its short-term interests for active services to be cost-reflective, it supported our approach as being consistent with the long-term aim of incentivising deployment of alternative infrastructure.809
- [3] 10, UKCTA<sup>811</sup>, Telefónica<sup>812</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>813</sup>, Sky<sup>814</sup>, Colt<sup>815</sup>, PAG<sup>816</sup>, and Vodafone<sup>817</sup> disagreed 10.64 with our approach and argued instead for a cost-based charge control. A range of arguments were advanced against our approach and in support of a cost-based charge control, including:
  - our proposed approach would provide excess profits for BT and lead to higher prices • for consumers, and that we had not properly considered the costs and benefits of this approach;
  - our proposed approach adds uncertainty because it is a change to Ofcom's usual approach; and
  - limited build and/or take up of passive remedies is expected in this review period so • end customers will not benefit from additional investment incentivised by higher prices.
- 10.65 Vodafone also argued that market conditions have not changed since 2016, when Ofcom reviewed the market and imposed cost-based charge controls in all areas where BT was found to have SMP. It considered that since there has been no change in conditions, our change in approach is not justified.818

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>802</sup> CitvFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 2.1.6 and confidential Annex 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>803</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 PIMR Consultation, page 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>804</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 14, response to question 2.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>805</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 8.2, 11.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>806</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph7.4.1, 7.4.3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>807</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>808</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs, 6.1.2 8.2.1-8.2.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>809</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 11.3.

<sup>810 [%].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>811</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 22-24. UKCTA argued that ancillary services should also be subject to a cost-based charge control (paragraph 28 of UKCTA's response).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>812</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>813</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 5.43-5.44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>814</sup> Sky's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 6, 18-23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>815</sup> Colt's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>816</sup> PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 9, 24-25. <sup>817</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraphs 1.1.6-1.1.7, and part 3, section 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>818</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 6.24 and 6.27

- 10.66 TalkTalk and Sky<sup>819</sup> set out a range of arguments that our proposals would not stimulate investment either in this review period or in future review periods.<sup>820</sup> TalkTalk considered that the most profitable areas were already served by alternative leased line operators. It also argued that, even if our approach did stimulate additional investment in business connectivity, it would have limited consumer benefits as businesses already have access to Openreach's nationwide fibre network, so rival investment in leased lines would not improve quality or product differentiation.<sup>821</sup> It further argued that our regulation weakens downstream (access-based) competition, which would in turn reduce infrastructure investment.<sup>822</sup>
- 10.67 TalkTalk,<sup>823</sup> PAG,<sup>824</sup> and Telefónica<sup>825</sup> also argued that the case for a cost-based charge control on VHB services was stronger than lower bandwidth services. TalkTalk argued that, in VHB services, Openreach had exploited its SMP by pricing above the competitive level, and that a cost-based charge control would deliver greater consumer benefits since prices are currently substantially above cost. Telefónica argued for a reduction in the price of VHB (preferably to cost) in order to support the rollout of 5G networks.<sup>826</sup> In contrast, Virgin Media agreed with our approach to the charge control for VHB services, noting that it is a more competitive service area and that competitive constraints on BT can be observed in downward trends in VHB pricing.<sup>827</sup>
- 10.68 CityFibre<sup>828</sup> and Zayo<sup>829</sup> expressed concern that the proposed charge control would allow BT to reduce its prices in a way that could deter competitive entry. They argued that we should impose a price floor to prevent BT from engaging in anti-competitive pricing.<sup>830</sup> TalkTalk also noted that in the absence of a price floor or uniform pricing obligation, increased competition (from effective scale entry) "will change the profit-maximising price for BT, and it is likely to cut prices substantially to meet the entrant", although in TalkTalk's view significant competitive entry is unlikely.<sup>831</sup> We have addressed these comments in Section 13.
- 10.69 TalkTalk<sup>832</sup>, Vodafone<sup>833</sup>, and Sky<sup>834</sup> argued that we should consider how to address BT's excess profits generated by our approach to charge controls. They suggested there was no consumer benefit from allowing BT to enjoy them as it would not incentivise rival

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>819</sup> Sky's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>820</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 1.8-1.9, 3.17-3.41, 5.16-5.17

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>821</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 1.11

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 822}$  TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 1.6, 1.11 and 3.6.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 823}$  TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 5.38-5.42

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>824</sup> PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR consultation, paragraph 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>825</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 9, Q13.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>826</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 9, Q13.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>827</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 PIMR Consultation, page 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>828</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, pages 13 – 21 paragraph 9.2.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>829</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, section 5, page 13-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>830</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, pages 17 – 19, paragraphs 9.2 – 9.2.13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>831</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.35.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 832}$  TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 5.5.1.

 $<sup>^{833}</sup>$  Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 6.29 and 6.62 – 6.68.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 834}$  Sky's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 19.

investment. TalkTalk argued that we should ensure excess profit is used to generate consumer benefits, for example by reducing the prices of other regulated products.<sup>835</sup>

- 10.70 TalkTalk further argued that our proposed change of approach from a cost-based charge control to flat pricing would reduce, rather than increase, levels of certainty and stability in leased line regulation.<sup>836</sup> However, other respondents such as SSE<sup>837</sup> agreed that our approach would allow for pricing stability.
- 10.71 A number of providers expressed concerns about our approach to remedies, in particular the charge control, in HNR areas. Telefónica argued against our proposal to have lighter regulation in HNR areas, noting that it relies heavily on Openreach-supplied active services throughout the UK.<sup>838</sup> UKCTA<sup>839</sup> and Telefónica<sup>840</sup> also argued that we should impose a cost-based charge control in all areas of the CI Access services market in which BT has SMP. Colt<sup>841</sup> argued that our approach of keeping prices flat relies excessively on prospective competition enabled by unrestricted PIA. It argues that the "relaxation" of price controls on active products is premature. Three<sup>842</sup> argued we should extend our proposed safeguard cap into HNR areas. Similarly, and related to their concern about our market analysis, CityFibre<sup>843</sup>, IIG<sup>844</sup> and Zayo<sup>845</sup> expressed concerns about premature deregulation in this area and in particular about the lack of a charge control in HNR areas.

### Our reasoning and decisions

- 10.72 We have decided to impose regulation of active services as set out in our consultation. Our decision is set out in further detail in Section 13.
- 10.73 We have also decided to impose price controls for all active services. We have set a price cap at current prices for services at all bandwidths, in all the markets in which we find BT has SMP except HNR areas of the CI Access services market, where we consider a fair and reasonable charging obligation addresses our competition concerns. Our decision to impose a fair and reasonable charging obligation in HNR areas of the CI Access market is set out in Section 11. Our decision to impose a price cap at current prices in all other markets in which BT has SMP is set out in Section 13, and the details of how we set the cap and associated basket design are set out in Volume 3.
- 10.74 The requirement to provide active services is designed to address the competition concerns we have identified in the business connectivity markets. Specifically, it is designed to address our concern that in the absence of *ex ante* regulation BT would have the incentive and ability to refuse to provide access to its network or not provide access on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>835</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 5.51.

 $<sup>^{836}</sup>$  TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 3.42 – 3.45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>837</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 14, response to question 2.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>838</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, p 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>839</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>840</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>841</sup> Colt's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>842</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 12.1 – 12.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>843</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 2.1.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>844</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 7.5.3 - 7.5.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>845</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 4.1.34 – 4.1.36.

terms that would secure efficient investment and innovation, both in the relevant wholesale markets and the related downstream retail markets.

- 10.75 We disagree with TalkTalk's assessment that our approach will weaken downstream competition. Our actives remedies are designed to protect access seekers from the effects of BT's market power. Access seekers in the business connectivity market are dependent on BT's wholesale services:
  - to compete in downstream markets for business connectivity services; and
  - to connect between BT exchanges in order to access competitive backhaul.
- 10.76 We expect that our strategy will result in the emergence of greater competition over the review period and beyond as providers build and invest in new networks. Our active remedies will ensure that access seekers are still able to purchase the services they rely on while this competition develops enabled by our passive remedies (unrestricted PIA and dark fibre).
- 10.77 As discussed earlier in this section, our active remedies vary by market depending on the degree of competition. We distinguish between:
  - those parts of the CI Access services market where there is some competition but where we nevertheless consider BT has SMP, namely the Metro Areas and other High Network Reach areas;
  - those parts of the CI Access services market where there is limited or no current infrastructure competition (BT Only and BT+1 areas); and
  - the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market, at all exchanges where BT has SMP (BT Only and BT+1).
- 10.78 In those areas of the CI Access services market where there is already some competition (and where we expect unrestricted PIA may be used for infill during the review period), we have imposed the following lighter remedies:
  - a requirement to provide network access at fair and reasonable charges, rather than a charge control; and
  - a requirement to report on actual performance through quality of service KPIs, but we are not setting quality of service standards.
- 10.79 We consider that, in the context of the competition that already exists or which we expect to develop over the period of the review (the threat of which also provides a constraint on BT even before it materialises), these remedies are sufficient to address our competition concerns.
- 10.80 Where there is currently limited or no competition, we consider more regulation including stronger price controls – is needed to address the competition concerns we have identified. We are also retaining quality of service standards as well as KPI reporting of actual performance against those standards.

#### Our approach to pricing incentivises investment in line with our strategy

- 10.81 When designing our remedies, we balance a range of considerations and duties, some of which may point in different directions. The approach we take to remedies depends on specific circumstances in the market. In this review, as explained above, we are working to promote network-based competition, in line with our duties, by securing investment in fibre networks. We are also providing an appropriate level of protection for access seekers who rely on wholesale products from Openreach.
- 10.82 Where we are imposing a price cap, this will apply to active services at all bandwidths. However, as we explained in our consultation, our approach to pricing reflects the specific concerns we have relating to services at different bandwidths. For services at 1 Gbit/s and below, we are prioritising investor confidence in current and planned investments over the static benefits of keeping prices tightly aligned to costs, while ensuring BT cannot use its market power to set excessive prices. For VHB services, our approach addresses the same trade-off and addresses the risk that BT would increase prices in areas with limited or no competition to fund price reductions in more competitive areas (or where it considers rivals may build). This concern is borne out by Openreach's response to our consultation where it argued that it in order to compete in the market for high bandwidth services it needed the flexibility to define solutions including varying pricing by geographic area.<sup>846</sup> As we explain in Section 13, while some differentiation may be reasonable (e.g. to reflect cost differences), we would be concerned if price cuts in more competitive areas were funded by higher prices in less competitive areas. We have deliberately imposed regulations which restrict Openreach's ability and incentive to price strategically in this way.
- 10.83 TalkTalk and Vodafone argued for a cost-based charge control, on the basis that there would be immediate harm to consumers if prices were higher. However, we do not consider that a cost-based charge control would lead to a better outcome for consumers. While consumers may gain in the short term by paying lower prices, we consider their interests are best served in the long term by network-based competition and the dynamic price, innovation and quality of service benefits it can bring. Contrary to TalkTalk's views, we consider these benefits arise even where comparable leased line services are already available from Openreach.
- 10.84 In the wholesale local access market, we successfully encouraged investment in standard broadband with a pricing strategy that allowed new entrants to compete with BT. This approach resulted in widespread investment in MPF equipment, and flourishing retail competition. Consumers benefitted from lower prices, improved choice and innovation. In contrast, continuing to reduce prices in line with BT's costs risks impeding the development of such infrastructure-based competition, by undermining investments which have occurred to date (based on current price levels) as well as incentives for further investment. For example, our analysis suggests that incentives to undertake network extensions, measured as the distance that providers are willing to build networks to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>846</sup> Openreach response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 20-27, pages 8-9.

connect to a new site<sup>847</sup> are limited (see Annex 11 for our analysis). Bringing the price of active products down to tightly reflect BT's costs would reduce them further, particularly given that rival infrastructure builders may in some circumstances have higher costs than Openreach.

- 10.85 We recognise that there are a number of factors that can affect investment incentives (as noted by TalkTalk) and that pricing is only one of these. However, in determining the appropriate regulation for this one factor (pricing), it is important it is set consistently with providing incentives for investment. Our strategy places greater emphasis on investor confidence in current and planned investments. Regulating prices tightly to BT's costs would not be consistent with this objective. This inconsistency would harm investor confidence.
- 10.86 In addition, the impact of unrestricted PIA on BT's volumes is currently uncertain, but to the extent rival investment increases there could be an impact on BT's costs. As such, it is also uncertain what a cost-based price path could look like in the medium term, and this variability and uncertainty can also weaken incentives for investment.
- 10.87 Instead, we think flat pricing of active remedies provides a sufficient degree of protection for access-based competition and good incentives for alternative infrastructure investment. This is because our approach provides certainty and stability in prices over this review period which is important for incentives for rival investment; we do not agree with TalkTalk that our approach reduces certainty and stability. It also provides scope for some prices which include an additional margin over and above BT's costs, which may further help facilitate rival investment. For these reasons, overall, we disagree with TalkTalk's view that our approach is unlikely to lead to increased investment in leased lines relative to a cost-based approach. In line with the strategy we set out in 2016, our approach has changed from previous market reviews, and we are now putting more weight on promoting network-based competition.<sup>848</sup>
- 10.88 Our approach also provides important protection for consumers as networks are built and greater competition emerges. It prevents an increase in price levels for these services overall (subject to sub-basket caps for individual services).
- 10.89 Furthermore, in relation to 1 Gbit/s and below services, we note these were subject to cost-based charge controls until 31 March 2019, so our approach is unlikely to result in prices for these services that are significantly out of line with cost overall. This is supported by our charge control cost modelling which places our approach within the illustrative range of outcomes under a cost-based approach.
- 10.90 We consider it would be inappropriate to bring prices for VHB services down to cost as argued by TalkTalk, PAG, and Telefónica. This would reduce the ability for operators to compete for these high-value connections and for the increasing number of new customers of these high capacity services. The potential to win high value services can be important in supporting investment. In addition, the introduction of unrestricted PIA will

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>847</sup> In 2017 close to 80% of network extensions involved a distance of 50 metres or less.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>848</sup> Ofcom, 2016. <u>Strategic Review of Digital Communications</u> [accessed 22 May 2019].

enable competition and incentivise investment, the threat of which we expect will provide some further constraint on prices in this market (even where actual take up is limited within the review period).

- 10.91 We consider that the risk of over-recovery articulated by Vodafone and TalkTalk is outweighed by the risk posed by over-regulation, which could undermine competition and rival investment, and the material consumer benefits this investment has the potential to deliver. This is particularly true given that our analysis suggests any over-recovery from 1Gbit/s and below active services (which make up the majority of leased lines) would be relatively limited over the short duration of this review.<sup>849</sup> Therefore, on balance, we think it is the proportionate approach to implement a price control which provides reasonable protection for consumers while limiting risk to investment incentives.
- 10.92 We disagree with TalkTalk's suggestion that "excess profit" should be used to reduce the prices of other regulated products. Our approach in setting charge controls is to ensure that prices are at an appropriate level, based on our objectives in the markets in question. Adjusting the prices of other products as suggested by TalkTalk would have implications for markets outside the scope of this review.
- 10.93 Some stakeholders such as Vodafone<sup>850</sup>, Sky<sup>851</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>852</sup>, UKCTA<sup>853</sup>, and PAG<sup>854</sup> also argued that we should have done a Cost Benefit Analysis on our pricing proposals. Vodafone also argued that we were incorrect to place greatest weight on price stability and regulatory certainty, and the right approach was to balance our substantive duties.<sup>855</sup> We have set out in this section how we reached our decisions on appropriate price controls in the business connectivity markets, and why we consider that the benefits of our approach outweigh the cost of possible higher prices in the short term. In the context of this review, we do not consider that a fully costed CBA would yield meaningful results beyond the analysis we have already conducted. In Volume 3 we assess the broad implications of our pricing approach to 1 Gbit/s and below services and estimate a range of outcomes from some loss to BT to an over-recovery of costs, with modest over-recovery being the more likely outcome. However, we have also noted a number of cost impacts on Openreach that we have not specifically modelled that will reduce this estimate further.
- 10.94 Our experience from other markets shows that investment and the introduction of upstream competition from where it exists at a point in time leads to substantial consumer benefits in terms of lower prices, choice and innovation, the latter two being inherently hard to quantify. Furthermore, we would need to make extensive assumptions on how to transpose our experience from other markets to business connectivity in terms of the timescale and benefits of this investment, particularly as business and residential services continue to merge.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>849</sup> Annex 18 of Volume 3 sets out our approach to modelling costs of actives services at 1 Gbit/s and below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>850</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraph 1.12, and part 3, paragraph 6.58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>851</sup> Sky's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>852</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>853</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>854</sup> PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR consultation, paragraph 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>855</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 6.5-6.10

- 10.95 As we have explained above, our regulation strikes a balance between maximising incentives to invest and limiting the short-term pricing impacts on BT's customers. We consider that by keeping prices flat we have addressed our competition concern that BT could charge excessive prices, and our longer-term goal of promoting network competition. Those operators that are investing in building their own networks support our approach.
- 10.96 This balance reflects our duties, which include furthering the interests of consumers in relevant markets, where appropriate by promoting competition, as well as the regulatory objectives reflected in the EU regulatory framework. We consider our remedies are consistent with our statutory duties. For example, we believe our price cap at current prices creates the conditions for competition to increase (which ultimately benefits consumers) and ensures that competition is effective and fair (by preventing BT from raising prices in areas where it faces less competition).
- 10.97 Our proposed remedies must satisfy certain legal tests, including that they be objectively justifiable, proportionate, transparent, and (in respect of price controls) that they are appropriate for promoting sustainable competition and conferring the greatest possible benefits on end-users. In Section 11 (with respect to fair and reasonable charging) and Volume 3 (with respect to the charge control at current prices) we have set out how our pricing decisions meet these tests in detail. For the reasons set out above we did not consider it necessary or proportionate to do a fully quantified CBA.
- 10.98 We address CityFibre's comments about downstream effects of BT's market power in mobile backhaul services in Annex 9 and its more general concern about the competitive outcomes from the structure of Openreach below.

# **Quality of service**

### **Proposals**

- 10.99 In our consultation we proposed to set obligations requiring BT to:
  - Meet certain standards for provisioning and repair (similar to the standards we set in the 2016 BCMR with a few limited changes).
  - Provide data in relation to specified Key Performance Indicators (KPIs).
- 10.100 We proposed to vary the level of QoS regulation by geographic market applying QoS standards in the CI Access services market in BT Only and BT+1 areas, and in the CI Interexchange connectivity markets on routes from BT Only and BT+1 exchanges. Dark fibre was included in the scope of our proposed QoS obligation from 1 April 2020 (the start of the second year of the review). We proposed not to apply QoS standards in more competitive areas.
- 10.101 We also proposed that Openreach should continue to be required to have certain SLAs and SLGs for provision and repair of Ethernet services.

### **Stakeholder comments**

10.102 A small number of respondents commented on our overall approach to QoS standards. Openreach argued that it would not be proportionate to continue to tighten the targets as it argued that its customers are happy with current performance and are unlikely to want to pay for further improvements.<sup>856</sup> TalkTalk<sup>857</sup> and Vodafone<sup>858</sup> supported our overall approach with the exception of our proposal not to impose QoS standards in HNR areas.<sup>859</sup> TalkTalk also opposed our proposal to drop certain SLG obligations. The CWU argued that QoS performance by Openreach can and should continue to improve, and noted the importance of ensuring that Openreach had sufficient resources available to support improved service levels.<sup>860</sup>

### Our reasoning and decisions

- 10.103 Our decisions on QoS remedies remain broadly the same as our consultation proposals, although we have made some changes in light of consultation responses and new evidence. These decisions and our reasoning are set out in detail in Section 15.
- 10.104 To address the competition concern that, in the absence of *ex ante* regulation, Openreach would have incentives to degrade QoS for Ethernet provisioning and repair, we first imposed QoS standards on Ethernet in 2016.
- 10.105 As part of this review, we have decided to put in place a package of QoS remedies, including QoS standards on provisioning and repair, similar to the framework developed in the 2016 BCMR and re-imposed in the Temporary Conditions. Openreach's provisioning performance has improved significantly since 2016, and we consider that maintenance of this better service, alongside further improvement on the certainty of delivery dates and in the handling of the most complex 'tail' orders, will meet business customer needs and expectations. We have also included dark fibre in the scope of our QoS obligation from 1 April 2020 (the start of the second year of the review).
- 10.106 We are also enhancing the transparency of Openreach's performance through a revised suite of KPIs and updating our requirements on Service Level Agreements and Guarantees.

# Insufficiency of national and EU competition law

10.107 Under Article 8(2) of the Access Directive, where we designate an operator as having SMP in a specific market, we are required to impose remedies. However, in considering the imposition of remedies, we take into account the potential application of competition law. To do this we have considered whether competition law, in particular the rules prohibiting

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>856</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), page 6, paragraph 8, page 7, paragraph 14.
 <sup>857</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>858</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 7.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>859</sup> Our response to this point is set out in Section 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>860</sup> CWU's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 9-12.

the abuse of a dominant position, would be effective in responding to the competition concerns identified above.

- 10.108 First, we have taken account of the fact that the products in the wholesale markets we have identified are inputs into other downstream markets. Appropriate *ex ante* intervention at the upstream level can promote effective competition in downstream markets. It can also facilitate the emergence of effective competition at the upstream level itself. Competition law, insofar as is relevant, prohibits the abuse of a dominant position it does not seek to promote competition, which is one of the aims of our package of *ex ante* remedies.
- 10.109 Second, the requirement to address the competition problems in each of the markets in which we find SMP means imposing an interconnected and complex package of remedies, including provisions to ensure that they remain effective for the duration of the review period.
- 10.110 Third, we consider it is important to provide sufficient certainty about the rules applying to the dominant provider in the wholesale leased lines markets. We consider this certainty is best achieved through *ex ante* regulation. *Ex ante* regulation will also allow for timely intervention by us proactively enforcing the conditions and, if necessary, by parties bringing regulatory disputes to us for swift resolution.
- 10.111 We have therefore concluded that, in the current and expected circumstances of the relevant leased lines markets over the review period, competition law alone would be insufficient to address the competition problems we have identified. We explain in our assessment of our individual remedy proposals where we consider there are particular additional relevant points relating to the sufficiency of competition law.

# **Openreach separation and BT's Commitments**

- 10.112 On 10 March 2017, BT notified Ofcom of voluntary commitments (the Commitments) to reform Openreach under section 89C of the Communications Act 2003 (Notification).<sup>861</sup> These Commitments meant Openreach would become a distinct company with its own staff, management, purpose and strategy. On 31 October 2018, we released BT from its 2015 Undertakings, in accordance with our July 2017 decision<sup>862</sup>, as the new Commitments were fully in place. We consider that the new arrangements provide Openreach with significantly more independence to take its own decisions about the strategic direction and operation of the network, acting with a clear focus on the equal treatment of all its customers, not just the needs of BT Group.
- 10.113 We said in our July 2017 Statement that the Commitments are (like the Undertakings before them) designed to operate alongside Ofcom's regulation of BT's SMP in individual product markets and that we would therefore consider the effect, if any, of the new

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>861</sup> BT, 2017. "<u>About BT : Our Commitments</u>" [accessed 12 June 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>862</sup> Ofcom, 2017. Delivering a more independent Openreach (July 2017 Statement), [accessed 12 May 2019].
arrangements (as set out in the Commitments) on our SMP regulation as part of our market reviews.<sup>863</sup>

- 10.114 We have considered our competition concerns and imposed remedies in relation to the business connectivity markets, taking into account the Commitments. We have found that BT has SMP in certain markets for CI Inter-exchange connectivity and CI Access services which are important inputs for telecoms providers downstream. BT and Openreach remain in common ownership and BT retains control over the capital expenditure decisions and pricing of its products that exist outside of Openreach. While the Commitments increase the independence of Openreach and require equal treatment of its customers, BT (as a whole) retains the incentive and ability to favour its downstream divisions. We therefore consider that appropriate and proportionate SMP regulation will complement BT's Commitments, as it did in the case of the 2005 Undertakings that preceded them. The detailed regulatory decisions that follow in this document reflect this position.
- 10.115 Zayo<sup>864</sup> and City Fibre raised concerns that Openreach may become the provider of PIA, dark fibre, and active inter-exchange connectivity circuits all in the same market and the same geographic areas. In particular, it argued that if Openreach is selling dark fibre or active services in competition with its own customers it has incentives to discriminate against those firms (the same incentives that Separation was designed to address).<sup>865</sup>
- 10.116 We have addressed Zayo's and CityFibre's general concern about the structure of Openreach in Volume 1.<sup>866</sup> We recognise these stakeholders' concerns about incentives to discriminate within Openreach. This is why we have put in place no undue discrimination and Equivalence of Inputs obligations, which are designed to prevent such discrimination in the provision of network access. These obligations are set out in Section 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>863</sup> July 2017 Statement, paragraphs 7.11-7.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>864</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 4.1.4 – 4.1.8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>865</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.1.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>866</sup> Volume 1, Section 3.

# 11. General remedies

- 11.1 This section sets out our general remedies for the markets in which we have identified BT as having SMP, which are:
  - CI Access services at all bandwidths in the UK excluding the Central London Area and the Hull Area, which we discuss in Section 6;<sup>867</sup> and
  - Cl Inter-exchange circuits at all bandwidths at non-competitive BT exchanges, which we discuss in Section 7.
- 11.2 By general remedies, we mean the key remedy of requiring BT to provide network access, and other remedies that support and make network access effective. The general remedies being imposed are designed to address the competition concerns that we have identified in our market analysis associated with our SMP findings, as discussed in our Approach to remedies in Section 10.
- 11.3 The general remedies we have decided to impose are those we proposed in our consultation and apply in all the markets in which we have identified BT as having SMP. They are: <sup>868</sup>
  - Requirement to provide network access on reasonable request;
  - Requirements relating to requests for new forms of network access;
  - Requirement not to discriminate unduly including equivalence of inputs (EOI); 869
  - Requirement to publish a Reference Offer;
  - Requirement to notify technical information;
  - Cost accounting; and
  - Accounting separation.
- 11.4 Stakeholders were generally supportive of our approach<sup>870</sup>, but raised the following issues which we address in this section:
  - TalkTalk<sup>871</sup> expressed concern that in HNR areas, ancillary services are only subject to a fair and reasonable charges obligation, and argued the guidance on fair and reasonable charges may be insufficient given ancillary services are not bought on a standalone basis;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>867</sup> In Section 5 we defined a number of geographic markets for CI Access services. In Section 6 we found BT to have SMP in the supply of CI Access services in the UK, excluding the CLA and the Hull Area.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>868</sup> Network access is defined in section 151(3) of the Act as including interconnection services and/or any services or facilities that would enable another provider to provide electronic communications services or electronic communications networks. Therefore, a requirement to provide network access would include any ancillary services as may be reasonably necessary for a third party to use the services. Consequently, the remedies we have imposed in this section would also apply to the accommodation and interconnection services that BT provides in connection with wholesale services in each of these markets. We propose additional remedies for accommodation and interconnection services in Section 14.
<sup>869</sup> Under an EOI requirement, the inputs available to all providers (including the SMP provider's own downstream divisions) are provided on an equivalent basis.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>870</sup> Responses to 2018 PIMR and BCMR Consultations from: BT Group, paragraphs 4.2 and 4.10; CityFibre, paragraph 2.1.5; Colt; CWU; IIG, section 7, page 19; Openreach, section 4, pages 28-33; Sorrento Networks, page 8; SSE, page 8; TalkTalk, section 7; Virgin Media, page 15; Vodafone, section 3, paragraph 6.14; Zayo, paragraph 3.1.3.
 <sup>871</sup> TalkTalk response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 7.2.

- TalkTalk<sup>872</sup> argued that migration charges for active products should be regulated within the charge control to prevent providers becoming stranded with lower bandwidth services and argued fair and reasonable charges obligation offered little protection from excessive charges;
- [≫]<sup>873</sup> questioned our assessment of Openreach's improved performance managing its Statement of Requirements (SoRs) process, and it argued that regulations need to be effective in relation to requests for new forms of network access as risks of undue delay remain;
- TalkTalk<sup>874</sup> argued that our proposed EOI requirements are not strong enough in relation to the provision of access to dark fibre in that they are not supported by a 'must-use' requirement on downstream BT;
- BT Group<sup>875</sup> and Openreach<sup>876</sup> argued that our proposed EOI requirements are unjustified and/or disproportionate when applied in HNR areas based on levels of competition for VHB connections in those markets;
- SSE<sup>877</sup> submitted that the notification periods in relation to Openreach introducing and subsequently extending Special Offers needed to be consistent (set at 28 days) and the provisions ought to prevent BT gaining an advantage through use of Special Offers during the notification period in relation to a competitive bid process.
- 11.5 For each general remedy, we set out below our consultation proposals, a summary of the key stakeholder responses, and our reasoning and decisions.

# **Requirement to provide network access on reasonable request**

# **Our proposals**

- 11.6 We proposed an SMP condition requiring BT to provide network access where a third party reasonably requests it.
- 11.7 The proposed obligation included a requirement to provide such network access on fair and reasonable terms and conditions, and at fair and reasonable charges except where a charge control or basis of charges obligation applies.<sup>878</sup> The proposed fair and reasonable charging element would apply differently in different areas, to reflect variations in competitive conditions. In HNR areas of the CI Access market, we said a fair and reasonable charging obligation alone is sufficient to address our competition concerns. In other areas of the CI Access market, and in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market at exchanges where BT has SMP, we said that the fair and reasonable charges obligation would provide a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>872</sup> TalkTalk response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 7.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>874</sup> TalkTalk response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.78-4.80.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>875</sup> BT Group's response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 1.16

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>876</sup> Openreach response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 7-8, paragraph 17

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>877</sup> SSE's response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>878</sup> We propose that some ECC charges are subject to a basis of charges obligation. See Section 13.

backstop for new services that are introduced after the start of a charge control, or where a charge control expires.

11.8 We proposed that our general remedies would also apply to accommodation and interconnection services, for dark fibre access as well as active services.

## **Stakeholder responses**

- 11.9 Stakeholders who commented on this issue broadly supported the proposed remedy.<sup>879</sup>
- 11.10 TalkTalk indicated there was a clear need for an effective remedy for provision of access on reasonable request.<sup>880</sup> It acknowledged regulations are effective where there is a charge control, and highlighted for the areas where the charge control does not apply that the fair and reasonable charge obligation is necessary.
- 11.11 TalkTalk noted we had proposed the same fair and reasonable charge obligations for network access and for ancillary services. TalkTalk stated "whilst this might be adequate for products such as EAD rental charges which account for a large part of an end user charge, they are not useful in respect of ancillary charges which are not charged separately and instead make up a small part of the overall costs of a circuit (e.g. cablelink charges, multicast charges)."<sup>881</sup> TalkTalk suggested further protection against excessive charges could be achieved with guidance relating to fair and reasonable charges for ancillary services based on FAC.<sup>882</sup>
- 11.12 BT Group<sup>883</sup> and Openreach<sup>884</sup> both acknowledged the need for a network access obligation on reasonable request and emphasised the need for such an obligation to be targeted at protecting customer interests. BT Group stated the regulations need to "ensure that Openreach can compete fairly as competition ramps up" to facilitate competition in downstream markets.<sup>885</sup>

# Our reasoning and decisions

- 11.13 We have decided to impose on BT a requirement to provide network access on reasonable request, as proposed in our consultation. This obligation is appropriate and proportionate in relation to BT's market power in each of the business connectivity markets. It will facilitate and encourage access to BT's networks and therefore promote competition to the benefit of consumers.
- 11.14 As our market analysis in previous sections shows, the level of investment required by a third party to replicate BT's network and build sufficiently large networks to compete, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>879</sup> Responses to 2018 PIMR and BCMR Consultations from: BT Group, paragraphs 4.2 and 4.10; Cityfibre, paragraph 2.1.5; Colt; CWU; IIG, section 7, page 19; Openreach, section 4, pages 28-33; Sorrento Networks, page 8; SSE, page 8; TalkTalk, section 7; Virgin Media, page 15; Vodafone, section 3, paragraph 6.14; Zayo, paragraph 3.1.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>880</sup> TalkTalk response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, section 7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>881</sup> TalkTalk response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 7.2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>882</sup> TalkTalk confidential response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 7.2 (partially redacted)

 $<sup>^{883}</sup>$  BT Group response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, section 4

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>884</sup> Openreach response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, section 4, page 29, paragraph 136

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>885</sup> BT Group response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.6

the time it would take to do this, are significant barriers to entry. To allow development of diverse and innovative network infrastructure, it is our view that dominant providers must make network access available to third parties on reasonable request. This is fundamental to promoting competition in downstream markets. We consider that, in the absence of such a requirement, BT would have the incentive and ability to refuse access at the wholesale level thereby favouring its own retail operations. This would hinder sustainable competition in the corresponding downstream markets, ultimately against the end-user's interests.

- 11.15 We consider that for each market in which we find BT to have SMP there is a risk that BT might fix or maintain some or all of its prices for network access at an excessively high level or impose a price squeeze in relation to such access so as to have adverse consequences for consumers.
- 11.16 In the CI Access services market, in the HNR areas including Metro Areas, given that the relatively greater degree of and scope for competition in these areas means that a charge control would not be appropriate, we believe a fair and reasonable charging obligation is sufficient to address our competition concern.
- 11.17 In the markets where we have decided to impose charge controls in the form of a cap at current prices, there is a residual risk that in the absence of a charge control i.e. for new services that are introduced after the start of a charge control, or where a charge control expires BT's market power would give it the ability and incentive to impose a margin squeeze or set excessively high prices.<sup>886</sup> We have decided to impose a fair and reasonable charging obligation to act as a backstop in these markets.
- 11.18 Our general position is that we would interpret this fair and reasonable pricing obligation to mean that BT should not set prices that result in a price squeeze under *ex post* competition law. We would therefore adopt an approach to the evaluation of costs and margins consistent with the margin squeeze test. This provision would enable us to intervene more quickly where charges are not fair and reasonable than if we relied solely on *ex post* competition law.
- 11.19 We have decided this SMP condition will include the power for Ofcom to make directions in order that we can secure the supply of services and, where appropriate, fairness and reasonableness in the terms, conditions and charges for providing third parties with network access. The condition requires BT to comply with any such direction(s), so any contravention of a direction would constitute a contravention of the condition itself and could therefore be subject to enforcement action.
- 11.20 In addition to this general network access remedy, we have decided to impose specific access remedies as explained in Sections 12 and 13.
- 11.21 We have decided to adopt our proposals that our general remedies will also apply to interconnection and accommodation services, for dark fibre as well as active services. Consequently, BT will be required to meet reasonable requests for accommodation and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>886</sup> These considerations are applicable to ancillary services and associated charges.

interconnection services under the general network access obligation that we are imposing for each of these markets.

- 11.22 In response to TalkTalk's concerns<sup>887</sup> relating to an effective access remedy associated with ancillary services, including appropriate pricing arrangements in areas where our charge control does not apply, we have considered the possibility of adopting guidance relating to FAC. However, a margin as low as 10-20%<sup>888</sup> may not be appropriate in all circumstances given the levels of competition that have been identified in such areas leading to a decision not to apply a charge control. Any guidance based on FAC yet offering wider flexibility to reflect levels of competition may be counter-productive and not address TalkTalk's concerns.
- 11.23 In more competitive markets, we do not consider it would be appropriate to impose a charge control on ancillary services in isolation, where we have concluded that a charge control for active services themselves is not necessary. For clarity as to fair and reasonable charges, our position is that such pricing for ancillary services would be assessed based on analogous charges identified for regulated products (such as Cablelink charges and Synchronous Ethernet (SyncE) functionality), taking account of any clear reasons to deviate from prices applicable under a charge control.
- 11.24 This guidance applies in relation to any migration charges attached to products as an ancillary service to respond to TalkTalk's concerns relating to excessive charges preventing providers from switching from lower bandwidth products to other services<sup>889</sup> as prices and / or business strategies vary over time.

## **The BEREC Common Position**

11.25 We have taken utmost account of the BEREC Common Position in reaching our decisions discussed above, including BP5 and BP36 which appear to us to be particularly relevant in this context.<sup>890</sup> We consider that our decision is consistent with the best practice set out in the BEREC Common Position.

## Conclusion

11.26 In order to implement these decisions, we set SMP Condition 1 published at Annex 26.<sup>891</sup> Section 87(1) of the Act, provides that, where we have made a determination that a person (here BT) has SMP in an identified services market, we shall set such SMP conditions authorised by that section as we consider appropriate to apply to that dominant provider in respect of the relevant network or relevant facilities and apply those conditions to that person.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>887</sup> TalkTalk's confidential response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 7.2

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>888</sup> As suggested within TalkTalk's confidential response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 7.2
 <sup>889</sup> Other services such as higher bandwidth services

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>890</sup> BEREC, 2012, <u>BEREC common position on best practice in remedies imposed as a consequence of a position of significant</u> <u>market power in the relevant markets for wholesale leased lines</u> (BoR (12) 126) [accessed 22 May 2019].
 <sup>891</sup> Schedule 3, Part 3.

- 11.27 Section 87(3) of the Act authorises Ofcom to set SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to provide such network access as Ofcom may from time to time direct. These conditions may, pursuant to Section 87(5), include provision for securing fairness and reasonableness in the way in which requests for network access are made and responded to and for securing that the obligations in the conditions are complied with within periods and at times required by or under the conditions. Section 87(9) of the Act also authorises SMP services conditions imposing on the dominant provider such rules as they may make in relation to matters connected with the provision of network access about the recovery of cost and cost orientation, subject to the conditions of Section 88 being satisfied.
- 11.28 In determining which conditions are authorised by Section 87(3) we must take into account, in particular, the factors set out in Section 87(4). In reaching our decision that BT should be subject to a requirement to provide network access on reasonable request, we have taken all these six factors into account. In particular, as set out in Section 10, we expect that our strategy will result in the emergence of greater competition over the review period and beyond as providers build and invest in new networks. However, we do not expect competition to develop quickly enough and on sufficient scale to affect our SMP finding in this review period. Therefore, we consider active remedies are necessary to ensure that access seekers are still able to purchase the services they rely on while this competition develops enabled by our passive remedies (unrestricted PIA and dark fibre). We consider this requirement is necessary for securing effective competition, including economically efficient infrastructure-based competition, in the long term.
- 11.29 The requirement for BT to only meet reasonable network access requests also ensures that due account is taken of the technical and economic viability of installing and using other facilities, the feasibility of the proposed network access, and of the investment made by BT initially in providing the network. For this reason, we consider that the requirement is proportionate.

# **Requests for new forms of network access**

# **Our proposals**

11.30 We proposed to re-introduce a requirement covering requests for new forms of network access, which aligned the 2019 BCMR requirements with those that currently apply in the WLA market. This was based on observed improvements in the time taken by Openreach to respond to and implement SoR requests, industry discussion of SoR issues, and improvements introduced by Openreach around the SoR process.<sup>892</sup> This proposal took account of stakeholder feedback in relation to the WLA consultation, as set out in the 2018 WLA Statement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>892</sup> 2018 WLA Statement, paragraphs 6.55-6.59.

11.31 Our proposals did not provide prescriptive timescales for managing requests for new forms of network access, which we recognised would give Openreach some flexibility when managing such requests through the SoR process. We stated that our ongoing monitoring of Openreach would equip us to review any issues that arise with the SoR process.<sup>893</sup>

# Stakeholder responses

- 11.32 Stakeholders were generally supportive of the condition relating to requests for new forms of network access.<sup>894</sup> No respondent to our consultation opposed the approach we proposed in relation to timescales for responding to new requests. However, [>>]<sup>895</sup> considered that timescales remained too long for both rejections of requests and delivery of accepted requests.
- 11.33 [≫] suggested the dashboard<sup>896</sup> supplied by Openreach could be improved further so realistic performance metrics can be analysed.<sup>897</sup> It argued this would lead to greater accountability for Openreach and greater protection against discrimination based on Openreach's responsiveness to requests from providers other than downstream BT.

# Our reasoning and decisions

- 11.34 We have decided to impose this condition as proposed in our consultation. We remain of the view that a requirement to have a process by which BT must address requests for new forms of network access is an appropriate and proportionate *ex ante* measure to complement the general network access requirement discussed above. It will support the network access and non-discrimination obligations in the processing of requests for new network access.
- 11.35 Vertically integrated telecoms providers have the ability and incentive to favour their own downstream business over third-party telecoms providers by differentiating on price or terms and conditions. Where a telecoms provider has SMP at the upstream level, such discrimination can harm competition in downstream markets. One form of discrimination is in relation to the handling of requests for new types of network access. This has the potential to distort competition at the retail level by placing third-party telecoms providers at a disadvantage compared with the downstream retail business of the vertically integrated provider with SMP. We consider BT is in this position in each of the markets in which we have found it to have SMP.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>893</sup> Ofcom, 2018. <u>Progress on delivering a more independent Openreach [accessed 11 June 2019].</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>894</sup> Responses to 2018 PIMR and BCMR Consultations from: BT Group, paragraphs 4.2 and 4.10; Cityfibre, paragraph 2.1.5; Colt; CWU; IIG, section 7, page 19; Openreach, section 4, pages 28-33; Sorrento Networks, page 8; SSE, page 8; TalkTalk, section 7; Virgin Media, page 15; Vodafone, section 3, paragraph 6.14; Zayo, paragraph 3.1.3.

 $<sup>^{895}</sup>$  [ $\leftthreetimes$ ]'s confidential response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, [ $\leftthreetimes$ ].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>896</sup> The dashboard sets out information relating to ongoing and recently completed Statement of Requirements (SoRs) requests presented by Openreach to stakeholders to assist with tracking progress and providing transparency around Openreach activities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>897</sup> [ $\times$ ]'s confidential response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, [ $\times$ ].

- 11.36 In particular, we have decided to impose a condition requiring BT to publish guidelines in relation to requests for new forms of network access (which must provide for BT to respond to these requests in a reasonable amount of time, have clear and transparent criteria to assess requests and to set out clear reasons for rejecting requests) and providing for power of direction to allow Ofcom to direct BT to make amendments to those guidelines.
- 11.37 We note [≫]'s concerns about the timeliness and quality of outcomes from the SoR process. We note that the SoR process has recently been revised to include a high level of scrutiny by Openreach governance.<sup>898</sup> We expect that Openreach will undertake this process more independently and transparently than before separation. Following the separation of Openreach from BT, the new arrangements are intended to provide Openreach with more independence to take its own decisions.<sup>899</sup>
- 11.38 While we do not yet have a large body of evidence to inform our view of the updated SoR process, we will continue to monitor the SoR process in terms of quality of outcomes and non-discrimination and are prepared to use direction powers if necessary to remedy any concerns we might have.
- 11.39 We consider the requirement we are imposing is proportionate because it only goes as far as is necessary to address our concerns. Rather than specifying the exact process that BT must follow, the condition we are imposing allows BT to implement its own process within certain parameters, and allows scope for industry to be involved in agreeing improvements. It also aligns with the process currently in place in the WLA market.

#### **The BEREC Common Position**

11.40 We have taken utmost account of the BEREC Common Position including BP6 which appears to us to be particularly relevant in this context. We consider that our decision is consistent with the best practice set out in the BEREC Common Position.

#### Conclusion

- 11.41 In order to implement this decision, we will set SMP Condition 1 (published at Annex 26).<sup>900</sup> Section 87(5) allows Ofcom to implement SMP services conditions securing fairness and reasonableness in the way in which requests for network access are made and responded to, and for securing that the obligations in the conditions are complied with within periods and at the times required by or under the conditions.
- 11.42 In adopting this condition, we have also taken into account the factors set out in section 87(4) of the Act. In particular, we consider that the SMP condition specifying how BT should handle requests for new network access is required to ensure that BT does not discriminate in favour of its own downstream business. The condition achieves this by:

<sup>899</sup> Ofcom,2018. *Delivering a more independent Openreach – Interim monitoring update* [accessed 11 June 2019].
 <sup>900</sup> Schedule 3, Part 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>898</sup> See Openreach response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 32, paragraph 149; also Openreach, 5 Mar 2018. "<u>GEN010/18 Changes to the Industry Statement of Requirements Process</u>" [accessed 12 June 2019]

- requiring BT to publish reasonable guidelines specifying the required content and form of requests for new network access and how they will be handled;
- requiring BT to provide sufficient technical information to enable other providers to draft product specifications that are efficient, and which satisfy the reasonable requirements; and
- specifying a set of principles, including the need for reasonable timescales at each stage of the process and that changes to the guidelines are made only after they are agreed between BT and other providers.

# No undue discrimination and equivalence of inputs basis (EOI)

# **Our proposals**

- 11.43 Given that we proposed to impose on BT a requirement to provide network access, we proposed a no undue discrimination obligation as a complementary remedy, principally to prevent BT from discriminating in favour of its own downstream operations and to ensure that competing providers are placed in an equivalent position. The proposed condition applies to all services, including dark fibre as well as active circuits, in the wholesale leased lines markets in which we proposed BT has SMP.
- 11.44 For wholesale leased lines markets, we considered there is an incentive, and ability, for BT to engage in discriminatory practices to include provision of services using different processes or systems for product development, delivery, maintenance and repair. Therefore, we also proposed to impose on BT an EOI requirement. However, this did not require BT to offer wholesale WDM circuits on a fully EOI basis given the varied take up and use of such technology already seen in the markets.
- 11.45 While we proposed the EOI requirement should apply to BT when providing access to dark fibre in the inter-exchange connectivity market, we proposed BT would not be required to consume a dark fibre product in providing active services (a "must-use" requirement).

# **Stakeholder responses**

11.46 Stakeholders were generally supportive of our proposed no undue discrimination obligation.<sup>901</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>901</sup> Responses to 2018 PIMR and BCMR Consultations from: BT Group, paragraphs 4.2 and 4.10; Cityfibre, paragraph 2.1.5; Colt; CWU; IIG, section 7, page 19; Openreach, section 4, pages 28-33; Sorrento Networks, page 8; SSE, page 8; TalkTalk, section 7; Virgin Media, page 15; Vodafone, section 3, paragraph 6.14; Zayo, paragraph 3.1.3.

#### **Proposed EOI requirement**

- 11.47 IIG<sup>902</sup>, CityFibre<sup>903</sup>, and Zayo<sup>904</sup> supported EOI requirements to make sure any no undue discrimination obligation is effective. These stakeholders indicated a concern that in some markets BT retains flexibility to engage in anti-competitive behaviour.
- 11.48 BT Group<sup>905</sup> and Openreach<sup>906</sup> argued that it is unreasonable to apply EOI requirements to VHB services<sup>907</sup> and in locations where there is the prospect of increased competition during the review period, i.e. in HNR areas including the Metro Areas.
- 11.49 BT Group<sup>908</sup> argued that in the VHB segment and in HNR areas Openreach does not have the incentive to favour its downstream businesses and the combination of fair and reasonable terms with the undue discrimination obligation is sufficient to mitigate the risks posed by BT's SMP. BT Group suggested that the EOI requirement would limit Openreach's ability to respond to customer needs or adapt products to suit market segments. BT Group<sup>909</sup> suggested two possible alternatives: removing the EOI requirement entirely; or limiting the legal instrument to the provision of services to downstream divisions.
- 11.50 Openreach<sup>910</sup> argued that EOI requirements restrict its ability to compete on an equal footing with other infrastructure providers, which may result in market inefficiencies and poor customer service. It supported this position by arguing that competition between Openreach and "new active network providers" may not affect competition between downstream BT Group businesses and other retail providers. Openreach particularly noted that customers invite bids for high bandwidth services "under specific terms (e.g. relating to long term certainty of pricing and/or specific service requirements in specific geographic locations"; and that it wanted "the freedom to develop solutions … without the risk that EOI would be interpreted in a way that triggers requirements to supply that same solution to any customer in any geographic area".

#### Request for exclusions to EOI requirement at certain BT exchanges

11.51 As discussed in Section 8, where our SMP findings lead to a small number of previously deregulated exchanges falling within a regulated market, BT Group argued that EOI requirements would place disproportionate demands on downstream BT to modify current circuit configurations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>902</sup> IIG's response to 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, sections 7 and 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>903</sup> Cityfibre response to 2018 PIMR and BCMR Consultations, section 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>904</sup> Zayo response to 2018 PIMR and BCMR Consultations, section 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>905</sup> BT Group response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 1.16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>906</sup> Openreach response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 7-8, paragraph 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>907</sup> This is in the alternative to their arguments that VHB services do not justify regulation given likelihood of competition in these market segments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>908</sup> BT Group response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>909</sup> BT Group response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>910</sup> Openreach response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 8-9, paragraphs 20-27.

#### Must-use requirement for dark fibre

- 11.52 TalkTalk raised the same concerns it highlighted in relation to BCMR 2016's DFA remedy<sup>911</sup>, namely that, in the absence of a 'must-use' requirement for DFA, there is a risk of fibre elements being degraded over time where these are allocated for provision of dark fibre.<sup>912</sup>
- 11.53 TalkTalk stated a must-use requirement is critical since it creates strong incentives on Openreach to ensure that the wholesale product is fit for purpose and removes potential anti-competitive discrimination. Without a must-use obligation, it argued, BT has strong incentives to delay and degrade DFA in order to hamper its competitors. It argued a mustuse obligation has been the critical foundation for ensuring the success of major regulated products and the same logic applies for DFA.

# Our reasoning and decisions

- 11.54 For the reasons set out below, we have decided to impose a no undue discrimination obligation and EOI requirement in the relevant markets to address BT's market power. The aim of this remedy is to ensure that competitors, and hence consumers, are not disadvantaged by BT discriminating unduly in favour of its own downstream activities or between different competing providers. The no undue discrimination obligation and EOI requirement will apply in respect of both active and dark fibre network access, subject to the following exceptions relating to EOI requirements:
  - no must-use requirement: we will not require BT to consume a dark fibre product when providing active services;
  - a general exemption which makes clear that EOI does not apply to network access which BT was providing, but was not required to provide on an EOI basis, as at 30 March 2019;<sup>913</sup>
  - an exemption for wholesale WDM circuits;
  - an exemption for accommodation services, other than in relation to space and power; and
  - an exemption for such provision of network access as to which Ofcom consents.

#### No undue discrimination

11.55 A non-discrimination obligation is intended as a complementary remedy to the network access obligation, principally to prevent the dominant provider from discriminating in favour of its own downstream operations and to ensure that competing providers are placed in an equivalent position. Without such an obligation, the dominant provider is incentivised to provide the requested wholesale network access service on terms and conditions that discriminate in favour of its own downstream operations. For example, BT may decide to charge its competing providers more than the amount charged to its own downstream units or it might provide the same services but within different delivery

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>911</sup> See 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1, Section 9, paragraphs 9.61-9.66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>912</sup> TalkTalk's response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.78-4.80.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>913</sup> 30 March 2019 was the day before the 2017 Temporary Conditions expired.

timescales. Both these behaviours could have an adverse effect on competition. Therefore, we have decided to put in place a no undue discrimination obligation covering all services and applicable in all SMP markets.

#### EOI

- 11.56 Non-discrimination can have different forms of implementation. A strict form of nondiscrimination – i.e. a complete prohibition of discrimination – would result in the SMP operator providing exactly the same products and services to all providers (including its own downstream operations) on the same timescales, terms and conditions (including price and service levels), by means of the same systems and processes and by providing the same information. Essentially, the inputs available to all providers (including the SMP provider's own downstream operations) would be provided on a truly equivalent basis, an arrangement which has become known as equivalence of inputs (EOI). An EOI requirement removes any degree of discretion.
- 11.57 A less strict implementation of non-discrimination may allow for flexibility and result in a more practical and cost-effective implementation of wholesale inputs in cases where it is economically justified.
- 11.58 Services provided in these markets are key inputs that enable competition downstream and requiring BT to provide wholesale inputs on an EOI basis will prevent it from engaging in discriminatory practices that could adversely affect competition and ultimately cause detriment to citizens and consumers. Prohibiting undue discrimination while stopping short of EOI could result in BT providing competitors with a different set of products to those it provides to itself. This could include the use of different processes and systems for product development, delivery, maintenance and repair. While this might not be unduly discriminatory (depending on the precise circumstances), it would fall short of true equivalence and could undermine effective competition.
- 11.59 BT Group raised concerns relating to those exchanges identified as non-competitive exchanges in our assessment of the market for inter-exchange connectivity services that are not presently regulated.<sup>914</sup> BT Group said that the re-application of EOI on services that BT already supplies at those exchanges would result in significant network reconfiguration involving added costs and potential delays. In separate correspondence, BT noted that [≫].<sup>915</sup> BT Group asked for an equivalent exemption to be reinstated in this review.
- 11.60 Our remedies are designed to address the competition concerns identified in this review resulting from our SMP findings across relevant markets. However, our decision relating to an EOI requirement acknowledges it would be disproportionate where it would involve BT identifying and re-engineering existing network infrastructure. Therefore, we have decided to impose an EOI requirement in all markets covering all services (subject to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>914</sup> We note that the number of exchanges affected is small. We have only decided to re-regulate 8 exchanges from the competitive core and 9 exchanges from the Temporary Conditions - see Section 8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>915</sup> BT email to Ofcom, 18 February 2018; see also BT Group's Confidential response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, Annex 3, paragraphs 3.1-3.14.

exemptions identified), but it will not apply retrospectively, by which we mean that BT is not required to apply EOI to network access that it was providing<sup>916</sup>, but which it was not required to provide on an EOI basis, as at 30 March 2019 (being the date before the Temporary Conditions expired). This means that Openreach will not need to incur costs to reconfigure its network at the exchanges, but where new network access<sup>917</sup> is requested at those exchanges it will need to be done on an EOI basis. This is achieved by the exemption contained in SMP Condition [4.2(c)]. We do not consider that it is necessary to maintain in addition a specific exemption for backhaul segments as BT requests.

- 11.61 Our decision to not apply EOI obligations retrospectively means that where investment has already taken place because of previous deregulation, BT is not expected to identify and re-engineer existing network infrastructure. However, future requests for network access across all relevant markets must be managed on an EOI basis. This is consistent with our approach taken in relation to EOI requirements imposed in previous market reviews.<sup>918</sup>
- 11.62 This position is already reflected in the SMP Conditions set out in our 2018 BCMR Consultation, which included an exemption for "network access which the Dominant Provider was providing but was not required to provide on an EOI basis as at [*the day immediately prior to the date on which this Condition enters into force*]".<sup>919</sup> In light of this, there is no need for an additional specific exemption within the legal instrument.
- 11.63 In respect of HNR Areas of the CI Access market (including the Metro Areas), and VHB services in all markets, which BT and Openreach argued should not be subject to EOI requirements, we find the incentives for BT to discriminate are consistent, and the impact of such discrimination potentially greater, meaning there is no justification to vary the no undue discrimination obligation dependent on any prospective improvements in competition in these areas.
- 11.64 In relation to Openreach's argument that it should be permitted to introduce geographically differentiated pricing, in particular for VHB services and where competition is stronger, we discuss this further in Section 13. While some differentiation may be reasonable (e.g. to reflect cost differences), there is a risk that BT could price strategically by increasing prices in less competitive areas to subsidise price reductions in more competitive areas (or where it considers rivals may build)."<sup>920</sup> Such strategic behaviour may not fit with our policy objectives of promoting investment and protecting consumers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>916</sup> This includes upgrades to existing fibre circuits. This approach is consistent with our approach to CSH, where we note that BT is required to continue to provide CSH for existing circuits, inclusive of circuit upgrades on existing fibres (for the relevant commentary on CSH, please see paragraph 14.55 and footnote 1241 in this Statement).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>917</sup> This includes network access which would require BT to lay new fibre, which is inclusive of scenarios 2 and 3 set out on page 6 of BT's letter to Ofcom dated 24 June 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>918</sup> See 2013 BCMR Statement, paragraph 12.201

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>919</sup> See Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3, Condition 4. We have amended the condition we consulted on by replacing "[the day immediately prior to the date on which this Condition enters into force]" with "30 March 2019", being the date before the Temporary Conditions expired. This is because, since 31 March 2019, there is no regulation in place requiring BT to provide network access on an EOI basis. We would preserve this situation if we set the SMP condition we consulted on, which is not our intention.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>920</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 10.36.

11.65 We note Openreach's argument that how it competes with other alternative network access providers will not impact downstream competition. This focuses on direct impact from such competition. However, if Openreach relies on any flexibility afforded in the absence of an EOI requirement in prospectively competitive areas it is doing so to the detriment of alternative network providers who rely on wholesale revenues to recoup investment costs. For this reason, the absence of an EOI requirement is likely to affect downstream markets and the expansion of competing infrastructure markets.

#### WDM services

- 11.66 As stated in our consultation<sup>921</sup>, telecoms providers may wish to provide leased lines using a combination of their own networks and WDM services from Openreach, using nonstandard WDM interfaces to facilitate interconnection. BT's downstream operations, however, may be more likely to use WDM services from Openreach to deliver end-to-end services without interconnection, and would therefore use WDM services with standard interfaces.
- 11.67 We have decided to impose a condition (like the condition we imposed in the 2016 BCMR) that is designed to address BT's ability to discriminate by specifying that in the case of WDM circuits provided to other telecoms providers, which differ from those provided by BT to itself only in relation to the interfaces used, BT is required:
  - to provide such services on the basis of EOI in all respects other than price; and
  - not to discriminate unduly between the prices it charges. This means that the difference in price between the variants of the same product should be no greater than the difference between their long-run incremental costs.
- 11.68 We have decided these additional requirements are necessary as the EOI requirement alone is likely to have a limited effect because BT may have no need to consume WDM services with non-standard interfaces.

#### No must-use requirement for dark fibre

- 11.69 As we did in our 2016 BCMR Statement, we recognise the concerns that TalkTalk has raised in relation to potential degradation of fibre elements used for network access to dark fibre. However, for the reasons set out below, we find that the remedies package we are imposing in this review continues to mitigate against such risks, meaning a must-use requirement for DFA is unnecessary. Furthermore, we consider the practical implications for Openreach of such a requirement would mean such regulation would be disproportionate.
- 11.70 The following factors mitigate against the risk of degradation of fibre elements used for network access to dark fibre:
  - the no undue discrimination obligation, which applies between users of BT's fibre network whether it is used in relation to an active product or a DFA product, as well

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>921</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 11.54 to 11.55.

as being applicable between downstream BT operations and other providers using the same fibre products supplied by Openreach; and

- a requirement to provide KPIs for DFA alongside those set for actives (see Section 15), which could rely on the same fibre given the DFA remedy design is based on EAD products.
- 11.71 When assessing whether such a requirement is reasonable and proportionate, we have considered the impact on DFA rollout where other providers are placing orders in a similar timeframe to Openreach undertaking activities necessary to consume dark fibre in its provision of active services. It is likely a must-use requirement on BT would undermine the effectiveness of the DFA remedy during this two-year review period by increasing volumes of DFA orders unnecessarily and slow take-up of the remedy by other providers.
- 11.72 Finally, even in the absence of a must-use requirement, it is likely that downstream BT will consider opportunities to use DFA where it sees benefit to do so in order to compete on a level playing field with other providers.

#### The BEREC Common Position

11.73 We have taken utmost account of the BEREC Common Position in formulating our proposals, including BP8, BP10 and BP10a which appear to us to be particularly relevant in this context. We consider that our decision is consistent with the best practice set out in the BEREC Common Position.

#### Conclusion

- 11.74 In order to implement this decision, we have decided to set SMP Conditions 3 and 4, published at Annex 26.<sup>922</sup> Section 87(6)(a) of the Act authorises the setting of an SMP services condition requiring the dominant provider not to discriminate unduly against particular persons, or against a particular description of persons, in relation to matters connected with the provision of network access.
- 11.75 Section 87(6) implements into UK law Article 10 of the Access Directive. Article 10(1) provides that a national regulatory authority may: "impose obligations of non-discrimination, in relation to interconnection and/or access".
- 11.76 Article 10(2) further provides:

"[o]bligations of non-discrimination shall ensure, in particular, that the operator applies equivalent conditions in equivalent circumstances to other undertakings providing equivalent services, and provides services and information to others under the same conditions and of the same quality as it provides for its own services, or those of its subsidiaries or partners".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>922</sup> Schedule 3, Part 3.

- 11.77 We consider that the requirements we have decided to set are proportionate because:
  - they only seek to prevent **undue** discrimination;
  - we have explained why we consider a more onerous form of non-discrimination obligation (EOI) is necessary; and
  - we have also explained why we consider the EOI requirement goes no further than is necessary namely, it does not extend to wholesale WDM circuits or require BT to consume a dark fibre product when providing active services; and
  - we have included a set of exemptions which mean that the requirement to provide network access on an EOI basis is limited to where it is necessary to address our competition concerns.

# Transparency

- 11.78 We proposed the following obligations, which are collectively designed to improve transparency when network access is provided:
  - a requirement to publish a Reference Offer;
  - a requirement to notify changes to charges, terms and conditions in advance; and
  - a requirement to notify changes to technical information in advance.
- 11.79 Stakeholders were supportive of these proposals and we have decided to impose them as set out below.

# Requirement to publish a Reference Offer (RO)<sup>323</sup>

# **Our proposals**

11.80 We considered that the requirement to publish ROs imposed in previous market reviews has been effective in meeting the aims of the regulation detailed above. Therefore, we proposed that BT should be required to publish a RO for wholesale network access products in each of the wholesale markets in which we provisionally found BT to have SMP.

# **Stakeholder responses**

- 11.81 Stakeholders supported our proposals relating to an appropriate condition requiring publication of ROs.<sup>924</sup>
- 11.82 Openreach<sup>925</sup> highlighted that the proposed condition did not include any reference to an implementation period in which a RO for wholesale network access products could be reviewed, agreed with customers and amended prior to publication.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>923</sup> We set out minimum requirements for BT's Reference Offer for dark fibre access at BT Only exchanges in Section 12;
 and impose relevant requirements for dark fibre in Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3, Conditions 5.3 and 5.6.
 <sup>924</sup> Responses to 2018 PIMR and BCMR Consultations from: BT Group, paragraphs 4.2 and 4.10; Cityfibre, paragraph 2.1.5;

Colt; CWU; IIG, section 7, page 19; Openreach, section 4, pages 28-33; Sorrento Networks, page 8; SSE, page 8; TalkTalk, section 7; Virgin Media, page 15; Vodafone, section 3, paragraph 6.14; Zayo, paragraph 3.1.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>925</sup> Openreach response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 32, paragraph 150

# Our reasoning and decisions

- 11.83 A requirement to publish a RO has two main purposes:
  - to assist transparency for the monitoring of potential anti-competitive behaviour; and
  - to give visibility to the terms and conditions on which other providers can purchase wholesale services, thereby equipping other providers to form effective network development strategies, as well as encouraging competition.
- 11.84 We have decided to impose a condition requiring BT to publish a RO, which includes specified information (set out below) and sets out how the RO should be published. The condition prohibits BT from departing from the charges, terms and conditions in the RO and requires it to comply with any directions we may make from time to time under the condition.
- 11.85 The published RO must set out a number of matters at a minimum. These include:<sup>926</sup>
  - a description of the services on offer including technical characteristics and operational processes for service establishment, ordering and repair;
  - the locations of points of network access and the technical standards for network access;
  - conditions for access to ancillary and supplementary services associated with the network access, including operational support systems and databases etc;
  - contractual terms and conditions, including dispute resolution and contract negotiation/renegotiation arrangements;
  - charges, terms and payment procedures;
  - service level agreements and service level guarantees; and
  - to the extent that BT uses the service in a different manner to providers or uses similar services, BT is required to publish a RO in relation to those services.
- 11.86 We consider this information is the minimum necessary to allow providers to make informed decisions about competing in downstream markets.
- 11.87 As we discuss in more detail in Section 15, we have decided to set out detailed obligations concerning SLAs and SLGs for wholesale Ethernet services in the RO condition.<sup>927</sup> This is consistent with our approach in other markets, for example WLA. We set out the following obligations:
  - an obligation to have SLAs and SLGs for completion of the provision of service;
  - an obligation to have SLAs and SLGs for fault repair;
  - an obligation to pay SLGs proactively; and
  - a requirement that any SLG compensation shall be without prejudice to the rights of either party to claim for additional losses.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>926</sup> A comprehensive list of requirements can be found in Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3, Condition 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>927</sup> These proposed obligations do not apply to wholesale WDM circuits. Proposed quality of service remedies for all services are discussed in Section 15.

- 11.88 The publication of a Reference Offer helps to ensure stability in markets as, without it, incentives to invest might be undermined and market entry less likely. It also allows for potentially quicker negotiations, reduces the likelihood of disputes and gives confidence to those purchasing wholesale services that they are being supplied on non-discriminatory terms. Without this, market entry might be deterred to the detriment of the long-term development of competition and hence consumers.
- 11.89 We consider that imposing a requirement to publish a RO is necessary to achieve our aims in each of these wholesale markets where we find BT has SMP. This remedy complements the network access and non-discrimination requirements discussed above.
- 11.90 We set out in Section 12 specific requirements included in the condition in relation to BT's RO for dark fibre.

#### **Timing of RO publication**

- 11.91 We agree with Openreach that it would be difficult to update and publish a Reference Offer for new network access on the date the condition enters into force. However, we consider our proposed condition addresses this difficulty.
- 11.92 The proposed condition aligns with that imposed in the WLA and WBA Market Reviews. For network access BT is providing as at the date the condition enters into force, BT is required to publish a Reference Offer on that same date. BT will already have a RO published for such network access. For any further network access provided after that date, BT is required to update and publish the Reference Offer "as soon as reasonably practicable".<sup>928</sup> Therefore, the condition permits a Reference Offer for further network access to be published at a later date, allowing for review, engagement and amendment.
- 11.93 For these reasons, we have decided to impose the condition we set out in our consultation.<sup>929</sup>

#### **The BEREC Common Position**

11.94 We have taken utmost account of the BEREC Common Position including BP16, BP22 and BP23 which appear to us to be particularly relevant in this context. We consider that our proposals are consistent with the best practice set out in the BEREC Common Position.

#### Conclusion

11.95 To implement this decision, we will set SMP Condition 5, published in Annex 26.<sup>930</sup> Section 87(6)(c) of the Act authorises the setting of SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to publish, in such a manner as Ofcom may direct, the terms and conditions on which it is willing to enter into an access contract. Section 87(6)(d) also permits the setting of SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to include specified terms and conditions in an access contract. Finally, section 87(6)(e) permits the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>928</sup> See Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3, Condition 5.5.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>929</sup> See Section 12 and Annex 17 for our decisions in respect of negotiation and publication of a RO for dark fibre access.
 <sup>930</sup> Schedule 3, Part 3.

setting of SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to make such modifications to the reference offer as may be directed from time to time.

11.96 Article 9(4) of the Access Directive requires that where network access obligations are imposed, national regulatory authorities shall ensure the publication of a RO containing at least the elements set out in Annex II to that Directive. We are satisfied that this requirement is met.

# Notification of changes to charges, terms and conditions

# **Our proposals**

- 11.97 We proposed to reimpose the obligation on BT to notify changes to its charges, terms and conditions. We proposed that the following notification periods should continue to apply:
  - 28 days' notice for prices, terms and conditions relating to new service introductions;
  - 28 days' notice for price reductions and associated conditions (for example, conditions applied to special offers); and
  - 90 days' notice for all other changes to prices terms and conditions.
- 11.98 We also proposed certain requirements relating to the amendment and extension of Special Offers, in order to align with the 2018 WLA.

# Stakeholder responses

- 11.99 Stakeholders generally supported our proposal to impose a condition setting out timescales for notification of changes to charges, terms and conditions.
- 11.100 SSE<sup>931</sup> submitted that BT might act anti-competitively when using Special Offers and that allowing extensions to Special Offers at current or lower prices and current terms and conditions with a notification period of 'next working day' may be detrimental to other providers in competitive bid scenarios. SSE suggested a 28-day notification period should apply in such scenarios and that Openreach should not be permitted to use new Special Offers for competitive, time sensitive bid submissions during a 28-day notification period.

# Our reasoning and decisions

- 11.101 We have decided to impose the condition consulted upon (subject to a minor amendment discussed below). This will align the relevant SMP condition in the business connectivity markets with those in place in other markets.
- 11.102 Our decision as to appropriate timescales for notification has been reached with consideration of the following relevant factors:
  - in relation to the 90-day period for changes to existing services, the investment required to use wholesale leased line services remains significant and complex, suggesting a shorter period would not be appropriate;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>931</sup> SSE's response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 8.

- wholesale leased line services support multiple downstream services. This means
  that telecoms providers will need to assess the impact of any changes downstream.
  Typically, this might involve modelling the impact of the new charges on the cost of
  providing downstream services, securing internal approval for a pricing revision and
  notifying customers (which may be subject to a minimum notice period);
- too short a notification period would risk that telecoms providers would have insufficient time to react to changes to wholesale terms and could, for instance, be left financially exposed by changes to wholesale charges;
- based on the factors above, we consider 90 days is the minimum period necessary to allow competing providers to plan for changes to existing network access; and
- there should be no risk of financial exposure for telecoms providers when charges are reduced, so a 28-day notification period is appropriate.
- 11.103 Further, in the 2018 WLA Statement we amended the SMP condition with respect to extensions and amendments to Special Offers.<sup>932</sup> We considered these amendments were necessary to make it easier for Openreach to amend and extend Special Offers. These are summarised in Table 11.1 below.

Amendment	Amendment concerns	Notification period
If Openreach wants to extend a Special Offer at the current SO price or lower price and current T&Cs	Prices and T&Cs	Next working day
If Openreach wants to extend a Special Offer on current T&Cs at a price above the initial Special Offer price but below the standard price	Prices	28 days
If Openreach wants to extend a special offer on updated T&Cs or amend T&Cs of existing Special Offer, irrespective of price	T&Cs	28 days

#### Table 11.1: Summary of amendments to the Special Offer

- 11.104 We have decided to mirror these amendments in business connectivity markets, as proposed in our consultation.<sup>933</sup>
- 11.105 Notification of changes to charges at the wholesale level has two aims: assisting transparency for the monitoring of potential anti-competitive behaviour and giving advance warning of charge changes to competing providers who buy wholesale access services. The latter aim ensures that competing providers have sufficient time to plan for such changes, as they may want to restructure the prices of their downstream offerings in response to charge changes at the wholesale level. Notification of changes therefore helps

<sup>932 2018</sup> WLA Statement, paragraphs 6.184-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>933</sup> Openreach noted that we had not included a definition of "Working Day" in our legal instrument. We have inserted a definition of "Working Day" which mirrors that used in our quality of service direction. See Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 2.

to ensure stability in markets, without which incentives to invest might be undermined and market entry made more difficult.

- 11.106 There may be some disadvantages to advance notification, particularly in markets where there is some competition. It can lead to a 'chilling' effect where other providers follow BT's prices rather than act dynamically to set competitive prices. In HNR areas of the CI Access services market, while competition is more likely, it has not yet developed to the degree that we think such a chilling effect would occur. Rather, by having access to BT's prices, and knowing when they will change, rivals know the level of risk they can take in bidding for contracts. We do not consider, on balance, that this consideration undermines the rationale for imposing a notification of charges condition.
- 11.107 In certain circumstances it may also be appropriate to require the notification of changes to terms and conditions, where this will also ensure transparency and provide advance warning of changes, to allow competing providers sufficient time to plan for them. Again, this assists in providing stability in markets, without which incentives to invest might be undermined and market entry made more difficult.
- 11.108 This remedy complements the network access and non-discrimination requirements on dominant providers to address the competition concerns arising from a position of SMP in wholesale leased lines markets.
- 11.109 While we note the concerns raised by SSE<sup>934</sup> in relation to Openreach potentially using Special Offers, including the extension of such Special Offers, in order to win a competitive bidding process or aid the bidding activities of downstream BT, we have decided to retain the proposed notification periods (which are consistent with requirements in other markets such as WLA).
- 11.110 We consider that other regulations are sufficient to mitigate the risk identified by SSE without altering the relevant notification period beyond "next working day". One risk associated with pricing variations during competitive bidding processes, including any relevant Special Offers, involves downstream BT gaining advanced notice of any extension to Special Offers. Extending the notification timeframe does not remove this risk It can only provide additional time for other providers to react depending on the circumstances.
- 11.111 We consider the transparency requirements associated with the use of Special Offers act as a deterrent from such pricing activities intended to disrupt competitive bidding processes. We would consider any specific pricing arrangements, including use of Special Offers, designed to favour downstream BT or Openreach in any way would be in contravention of the no undue discrimination obligation.<sup>935</sup> Furthermore, the Commitments made by BT Plc. relating to the separation of Openreach are intended to prevent inappropriate information sharing<sup>936</sup>, which would include advance notification of any extension or variation of terms linked to a Special Offer.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>934</sup> SSE's response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>935</sup> See Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3, Condition 3.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>936</sup> Ofcom, June 2018. Progress on delivering a more independent Openreach, Section 3 [accessed 22 May 2019].

11.112 While we are not aware of any examples of misuse of this provision, we will carefully consider, and where appropriate investigate, any evidence of non-compliance. This evidence could come from a range of sources, such as information submitted by our stakeholders, our regular review of BT's Regulatory Financial Statements, information gathered as part of our market reviews, and/or through use of our investigatory powers.

#### Minor amendment with regard to the content of an Access Charge Change Notice

- 11.113 We have decided to make a minor amendment to the condition consulted upon. This relates to the content of an Access Charge Change Notice.
- 11.114 In the WLA market, the SMP condition governing notifications of changes to charges, terms and conditions requires an Access Charge Change Notice to include the following four matters:
  - a) a description of the network access in question;
  - b) a reference to the location in the Dominant Provider's current Reference Offer of the terms and conditions associated with the provision of that network access;
  - c) the current and proposed new charge and/or current and proposed new terms and conditions (as the case may be); and
  - d) the date on which, or the period for which, the WLA Access Change will take effect (effective date).
- 11.115 The proposed SMP condition in the 2018 PIMR Consultation (which we have decided to impose as set out in Volume 1 Section 4) also included these four matters.
- 11.116 However, the SMP condition we proposed in our BCMR consultation omitted matter (c) in the above list. We have decided to include this requirement in the SMP condition we are imposing because it is important for an Access Charge Change Notice to set out the current and proposed charges, terms and conditions; and in order to align with equivalent requirements in other markets. Given that the purpose of Access Charge Change Notices is to set out changes to charges, terms and conditions, we do not expect this to be an onerous requirement.

#### **The BEREC Common Position**

11.117 We consider that the proposed condition is consistent with the BEREC Common Position, including the remedies falling under objectives BP16 and BP17.

#### Conclusion

11.118 To implement this decision, we will set SMP Condition 6 as published in Annex 26.<sup>937</sup> Section 87(6)(b) of the Act authorises the setting of SMP services conditions which require a dominant provider to publish, for the purpose of securing transparency, all such information in such manner as Ofcom may direct. Section 87(6)(c) also permits the setting of SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to publish the terms and conditions on which he is willing to enter into an access contract.

# Notification of changes to technical information

## **Our proposals**

11.119 We consider that the requirement to notify technical information is necessary to give other telecoms providers an opportunity to consider how to respond to changes and allow sufficient time to prepare for them. Therefore, we proposed to reimpose the requirement in this market review.

## **Stakeholder responses**

11.120 Stakeholders provided no objections to our proposals relating to an appropriate condition setting out timescales for notification of changes to technical information.

## Our reasoning and decisions

- 11.121 We are imposing a condition which requires the notification of new technical information within a reasonable time period, but not less than 90 days in advance of providing new wholesale services or amending existing technical terms and conditions. We consider that 90 days is the minimum time that competing providers need to modify their networks to support a new or changed technical interface, or to support a new point of access or network configuration.
- 11.122 The requirement to give notification within a reasonable time period may mean that a period of notification in excess of 90 days may also be appropriate in certain circumstances. For example, if BT were to make a major change to its technical terms and conditions, a period of more than the 90 day minimum might be necessary to enable competing providers sufficient time to prepare without disruption and detriment to their businesses and customers.
- 11.123 The aim of this condition is to ensure that telecoms providers have sufficient time to respond to technical changes that may affect them. For example, a telecoms provider may need to introduce new equipment, or modify existing equipment or systems, to support a new or changed technical interface. Similarly, a telecoms provider may need to make changes to its network to support changes in the points of network access or configuration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>937</sup> Schedule 3, Part 3.

- 11.124 We consider that this condition is important in each of the markets in which we consider that BT has SMP, as it ensures that telecoms providers who compete in downstream markets are able to make effective use of wholesale services provided by BT. Technical information includes new or amended technical characteristics, including information on network configuration, locations of the points of network access and technical standards (including any usage restrictions and other security issues).
- 11.125 In the 2018 WLA Statement<sup>938</sup> we noted that the one exception to the 90 day minimum is in relation to amendments to technical specifications that are developed and agreed through NICC Standards Limited (NICC). NICC is a technical forum in which BT and other telecoms providers participate. Telecoms providers are likely to be aware of NICC specifications due to their participation in the forum. We therefore did not consider it necessary to impose a 90-day notice period where BT proposes to adopt an amended NICC specification. However, we considered that BT should provide notification of changes based on the NICC standard. We have decided to mirror this amendment in business connectivity markets.
- 11.126 We consider that the requirement to notify technical information only requires information that other telecoms providers would need to know and that the notification periods are the minimum required to allow changes to be reflected in downstream offers.

#### **The BEREC Common Position**

11.127 We consider that the proposed condition is consistent with the BEREC Common Position, including the remedies falling under objectives BP16 and BP17.

#### Conclusion

11.128 To give effect to this decision we will set SMP Condition 8, published at Annex 16.939 Section 87(6)(b) of the Act authorises the setting of SMP services conditions which require a dominant provider to publish, in such manner as Ofcom may direct, all such information, for the purpose of securing transparency. Section 87(6)(c) also permits the setting of SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to publish the terms and conditions on which he is willing to enter into an access contract.

# **Regulatory financial reporting**

- 11.129 In the following sub-sections, we explain our decision to reimpose cost accounting and accounting separation obligations on BT in the markets in which we find it has SMP. We will implement these obligations by way of a single SMP Condition.
- 11.130 Consistent with our approach in the 2016 BCMR, and in subsequent market reviews in other markets (WLA and WBA), we are proposing to adopt the form of condition first set out in our 2014 Regulatory Financial Reporting Statement.<sup>940</sup> This has the benefit of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>938</sup> 2018 WLA Statement, paragraph 6.196.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>939</sup> Schedule 3, Part 3.

<sup>940</sup> Ofcom, 2014. <u>Regulatory Financial Reporting – Statement</u> [accessed 22 May 2019].

ensuring a consistent approach to regulatory financial reporting across the markets in which BT is regulated.

11.131 The accounting separation and cost accounting obligations are underpinned by detailed requirements for regulatory financial reporting which specify what information we require BT to prepare and provide in the markets in which it has SMP. These are imposed via a suite of directions issued under the SMP condition. We set out proposals for updating these detailed reporting requirements in our 2018 BT Regulatory Financial Reporting Consultation. This included specific proposals for financial reporting in respect of business connectivity markets identified as a result of this market review. We plan to publish a statement setting out our decisions with respect to these detailed reporting requirements in the business connectivity markets shortly.

# **Cost accounting**

# **Our proposals**

11.132 We proposed to re-impose the cost accounting requirements on BT in both wholesale leased lines markets.

# **Stakeholder responses**

11.133 Stakeholders did not comment on our proposals for cost accounting measures in response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation. Stakeholders have engaged with our 2018 BT Regulatory Financial Reporting Consultation on specific directions relating to cost accounting, which are reliant on the adoption of our proposed condition.

# Our reasoning and decisions

- 11.134 We have decided to re-impose the cost accounting requirements on BT in each of the wholesale leased lines markets in which we have determined that it is has SMP. We consider that this obligation is necessary to ensure the appropriate maintenance of accounts to monitor BT's activities with regard to the pricing remedies we propose in the relevant markets.
- 11.135 Recital 2 of the 2005 Recommendation on accounting separation and cost accounting systems<sup>941</sup> states that the purpose of imposing accounting separation and cost accounting obligations is "to make transactions between operators more transparent and/or to determine the actual costs of services provided". Also, paragraph 2 of Point 1 of the 2005 Recommendation states that "the purpose of imposing an obligation to implement a cost accounting system is to ensure that fair, objective and transparent criteria are followed by notified operators in allocating their costs to services in situations where they are subject to obligations for price controls or cost-oriented prices."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>941</sup> EC , 2005. <u>Commission Recommendation of 19 September 2005 on accounting separation and cost accounting systems</u> <u>under the regulatory framework for electronic communications, 2005/698/EC</u>. [accessed 12 June 2019].

- 11.136 Cost accounting obligations require the dominant provider to maintain a cost accounting system (a set of processes and systems) to capture the costs, revenues, assets and liabilities associated with the provision of services and to attribute them in a fair, objective and transparent manner to individual services in order that the costs of individual services may be determined. The imposition of cost accounting obligations on BT is an important means of ensuring that:
  - we have the necessary information to support the monitoring of the effectiveness of pricing remedies, in particular to ensure that the pricing remedies we impose continue to address the competition problems identified and to enable our timely intervention should such intervention ultimately be needed;
  - wholesale costs are attributed across the wholesale markets (and the individual services within them) in a consistent manner. This mitigates in particular against the risk of double recovery of costs or that costs might be loaded onto particular products or markets;
  - publication (i.e. reporting) of cost accounting information aids transparency, providing reasonable confidence to stakeholders about compliance with SMP obligations, allowing stakeholders to monitor compliance and more generally enabling stakeholders to make better informed contributions to the development of the regulatory framework; and
  - BT records all the information necessary for the purposes listed above, at the time that relevant transactions occur, on an ongoing basis. Absent such a requirement, there is a strong possibility that the necessary information would not be available when it is required and in the necessary form and manner.
- 11.137 We consider that our requirements with respect to cost accounting are proportionate in that they require no more than is necessary to monitor BT's activities with regard to the pricing remedies we have imposed; and are aligned with similar remedies in other markets.

#### **The BEREC Common Position**

11.138 We consider that the proposed condition is consistent with the BEREC Common Position, including the remedies falling under objectives BP30 to BP37.

#### Conclusion

11.139 To give effect to our decision we will set SMP Condition 11 published at Annex 26.<sup>942</sup> Section 87(9) to (11) (subject to section 88) of the Act authorises Ofcom to impose appropriate cost accounting obligations on dominant providers, in respect of the provision of network access, the use of the relevant network and the availability of relevant facilities. Cost accounting rules may be made in relation to fair and reasonable charges, charge controls, the recovery of costs and basis of charges obligations. Section 87(6)(b) of the Act also allows Ofcom to impose a condition requiring the dominant provider to publish information to secure transparency, including accounting information.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>942</sup> Schedule 3, Part 3.

# **Accounting separation**

## **Our proposals**

11.140 We proposed to re-impose the cost accounting requirements on BT in both wholesale leased lines markets.

## Stakeholder responses

11.141 Stakeholders did not comment on our proposals for accounting separation measures in response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation. Stakeholders have engaged with our 2018 BT Regulatory Financial Reporting Consultation on specific directions relating to accounting separation, which are reliant on the adoption of our proposed condition.

# Our reasoning and decisions

- 11.142 We have decided to re-impose the accounting separation obligation on BT in each of the wholesale leased lines markets in which we propose that it is has SMP. We consider that this obligation is necessary to monitor BT's activities with regard to its non-discrimination obligations.
- 11.143 The SMP conditions and directions that we refer to in relation to 'cost accounting' above also apply to the accounting separation obligations. We have decided to impose those SMP conditions and directions in continuation of previous regulatory standards.
- 11.144 Paragraph 3 of Point 1 of the 2005 Recommendation states that "the purpose of imposing an obligation regarding accounting separation is to provide a higher level of detail of information than that derived from the statutory financial statements of the notified operator, to reflect as closely as possible the performance of parts of the notified operator's business as if they had operated as separate businesses, and in the case of vertically integrated undertakings, to prevent discrimination in favour of their own activities and to prevent unfair cross-subsidy".
- 11.145 In the 2014 Regulatory Reporting Statement we considered the purposes of regulatory reporting, which is supported by the imposition of an accounting separation obligation. In that statement we said that regulatory reporting "should provide us with the information necessary to make informed regulatory decisions, monitor compliance with SMP conditions, ensure that those SMP conditions continue to address the underlying competition issues and investigate potential breaches of SMP conditions and anti-competitive practices". In addition, we said that it "should provide reasonable confidence to stakeholders that the SMP provider has complied with its SMP conditions and add credibility to the Regulatory Financial Reporting Regime". We consider that our proposal to impose an accounting separation obligation, together with a cost accounting obligation, will help to ensure that these regulatory reporting objectives are met.
- 11.146 The accounting separation obligation requires BT to account separately for internal and external sales, which allows Ofcom and other providers to monitor the activities of the

party subject to regulations to ensure that it does not discriminate unduly in favour of its own downstream businesses. This helps ensure competition develops fairly, which ultimately benefits consumers. We consider this is the least onerous obligation necessary to ensure a mechanism to allow us and third parties to monitor potentially discriminatory behaviour by BT.

#### **The BEREC Common Position**

11.147 We consider that the condition is consistent with the BEREC Common Position, including the remedies falling under objectives BP30 to BP37.

#### Conclusion

11.148 To give effect to this decision we will set SMP Condition 11, published at Annex 26.943 Sections 87(7) and 87(8) of the Act authorise Ofcom to impose appropriate accounting separation obligations on a dominant provider in respect of the provision of network access, the use of the relevant network and the availability of relevant facilities. That is to say, the dominant provider may be required to maintain a separation for accounting purposes between such different matters relating to network access or the availability of relevant facilities. Section 87(6)(b) of the Act also allows Ofcom to impose a condition requiring the dominant provider to publish information to secure transparency, including accounting information.

# **Legal tests**

## Section 47 tests

- 11.149 When imposing SMP obligations, we need to demonstrate that the obligations in question are based on the nature of the problem identified, proportionate and justified in light of the policy objectives as set out in Article 8 of the Framework Directive. We consider that each of the conditions we have decided to impose satisfy the tests set out in section 47 of the Act, namely that the obligation is:
  - a) objectively justifiable in relation to the networks, services or facilities to which it relates;
  - b) not such as to discriminate unduly against particular persons or against a particular description of persons;
  - c) proportionate to what the condition or modification is intended to achieve; and
  - d) transparent in relation to what is intended to be achieved.

#### **Objectively justified**

11.150 We consider that each of the SMP conditions we have decided to impose is objectively justifiable. The remedies that we have decided to impose are designed to address the competition concerns that we have identified in our market analysis associated with a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>943</sup> Schedule 3, Part 3.

finding of SMP. Given our conclusion that BT has SMP in certain markets, we have identified the competition concern that BT would have the incentive and ability to favour its own downstream business over rivals in the relevant downstream markets, distorting competition in these markets, which is ultimately against the interests of consumers. Therefore, in the absence of a requirement to provide network access, supported by associated obligations, BT could refuse or impede access at the wholesale level thereby favouring its own retail operations, or it could provide access on less favourable terms and conditions compared to those obtained by its downstream business. We explain above why each obligation we are imposing is objectively justified in the context of the markets in which we have found BT to have SMP.

#### Not such as to discriminate unduly

11.151 We consider that each of the conditions does not discriminate unduly. The conditions are imposed on BT, which is the only provider which we have found to have SMP in the relevant markets (excluding Hull). The conditions are designed to address BT's position in the market.

#### Proportionate

11.152 We consider that each of the conditions is proportionate to what those conditions are intended to achieve. In each case, we are imposing an obligation on BT that: is effective to achieve our aim; is no more onerous than is required to achieve that aim; and does not produce adverse effects which are disproportionate to our aim. We explain why we consider each proposed remedy is proportionate above.

#### Transparent

11.153 We consider that each of the conditions is transparent in relation to what is intended to be achieved. The text of the conditions was consulted on and is published in Annex 26, Schedule 3 and the operation of those conditions is aided by our explanations in this document. We consider it is clear that our intention is to ensure that BT provides access to networks to facilitate effective competition, and that all the remedies set out above support this objective.

## Section 88 tests

- 11.154 In this chapter we have set out our decisions to impose a fair and reasonable charges obligation and to impose regulatory financial reporting requirements. These decisions are authorised by Section 87(9).
- 11.155 Before setting conditions falling within section 87(9) we are required to ensure that the condition satisfies the tests set out in section 88 of the Act. Section 88 of the Act states that Ofcom should not set an SMP condition falling within section 87(9), except where:

- a) it appears from the market analysis that there is a relevant risk of adverse effects arising from price distortion (sub-s (a));<sup>944</sup> and
- b) it also appears that the setting of the condition is appropriate for:
  - i) promoting efficiency;
  - ii) promoting sustainable competition; and
  - iii) conferring the greatest possible benefits on the end-users of public electronic communications services (sub-s (b)).
- 11.156 Under section 88(2) of the Act, when setting an SMP condition falling within section 87(9), we must take account of the extent of the investment in the matters to which the condition relates of BT.

#### Fair and reasonable charges obligation

- 11.157 We consider that our decision to impose a fair and reasonable pricing obligation satisfies these tests<sup>945</sup>:
  - a) In relation to the Section 88(1)(a) test, as we have explained above, our competition concerns vary according to variations in competitive conditions. In the CI Access services market, in the Metro Areas and HNR areas, in the absence of price regulation requiring prices to be fair and reasonable, BT would have the ability and incentive to set wholesale and retail prices in a way that could damage downstream competition. In the parts of the market where we are also proposing charge controls, BT would additionally have the ability and incentive to set excessively high prices where no charge control applies. This applies equally in the markets where we have decided to impose a charge control, in the event that the charge control is not in effect e.g. where a charge control expires.
  - b) In relation to the Section 88(1)(b) test, we consider that a fair and reasonable charges obligation will prevent BT from setting charges that impact other providers' ability to compete with BT in downstream markets and so will support the aim of promoting improved efficiency. We also consider that the provision of network access on fair and reasonable terms will promote sustainable competition by ensuring that other telecoms providers can effectively compete downstream. We consider this to be the appropriate approach for the purposes of conferring the greatest benefits on customers of downstream services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>944</sup> For the purposes of section 88 there is a relevant risk of adverse effects arising from price distortion if the dominant provider might (a) so fix and maintain some or all of his prices at an excessively high level, or (b) so impose a price squeeze, as to have adverse consequences for end-users of public electronic communications services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>945</sup> We explain in Volume 3, Section 5 why we consider that our charge control conditions satisfy the tests set out in section 88.

c) In relation to the Section 88(2) test, we believe that fair and reasonable charges will allow BT's costs to be taken into account and will also provide for common cost recovery. This condition is therefore an appropriate basis upon which to control BT's prices.

#### **Regulatory financial reporting**

11.158 We consider that our regulatory financial reporting requirements satisfy the Section 88 tests because, as explained above, they facilitate the monitoring and enforcement of our pricing requirements.

## **Our duties**

- 11.159 We consider that our decision to impose a network access obligation is consistent with our duties under sections 3 and 4 of the Act. We consider that the imposition of a network access obligation promotes competition in relation to the provision of electronic communications networks and services, ensuring the provision of network access and service interoperability for the purposes of securing efficient and sustainable competition and the maximum benefit for end-users. This is because the imposition of the obligation will ensure that BT offers the wholesale products required by other providers to compete effectively in the downstream markets. In respect of the other remedies we have decided to impose:
  - a) The "Requests for new forms of network access" condition is aimed at promoting competition in downstream markets, by ensuring that access seekers are able to make requests for new forms of network access based on an agreed SoR process.
  - b) The "No undue discrimination including equivalence of inputs (EOI)" condition is aimed at promoting competition and securing efficient and sustainable competition for the maximum benefits for consumers by preventing BT from leveraging its SMP into downstream markets.
  - c) The "Reference offer" condition is aimed at facilitating service interoperability and allowing providers to make informed decisions about future entry into the relevant market. Further, the obligation will enable buyers to adjust their downstream offerings in competition with BT in response to changes in BT's terms and conditions. Finally, the obligation will make it easier for Ofcom and other providers in the relevant market to monitor any instances of discrimination.
  - d) The "Notification of changes to charges, terms and conditions" and "Notification of changes to technical information" conditions are aimed at promoting competition and securing efficient and sustainable competition for the maximum benefit of consumers, by ensuring that providers have the necessary information about changes to terms, conditions, charges and technical information sufficiently in advance to allow them to make informed decisions about competing in downstream markets.
  - e) The "Regulatory Financial Reporting" condition (which encompasses "Cost accounting" and "Accounting separation" requirements) promotes competition and ensures the provision of network access and service interoperability for the purpose of securing efficient and sustainable competition and the maximum benefit for consumers because

the imposition of the obligation will ensure that other obligations designed to curb potentially damaging leverage of market power – including imposing a price squeeze and setting prices at excessive levels – can be effectively monitored and enforced.

- 11.160 In imposing these remedies, we have had regard in particular to the desirability of: promoting competition in relevant markets, of encouraging investment and innovation in relevant markets and of encouraging the availability and use of high speed data transfer services throughout the UK. In performing our duties, we have also had regard to the principles under which regulatory activities should be transparent, accountable, proportionate, consistent and targeted only at cases in which action is needed.
- 11.161 We also consider that our remedies are consistent with our duty to act in accordance with the six community requirements set out in section 4 of the Act, in particular:
  - the first Community requirement to promote competition;
  - the third Community requirement to promote the interests of all persons who are citizens of the EU;
  - the fourth Community requirement to take account of the desirability of Ofcom's carrying out of its functions in a manner which, so far as practicable, does not favour one form of or means of providing electronic communications networks, services or associated facilities over another (i.e. to be technologically neutral); and
  - the fifth Community requirement to encourage the provision of network access for the purpose of securing efficiency and sustainable competition, efficient investment and innovation and the maximum benefit of persons who are customers of communications providers and of persons who make associated facilities available.
- 11.162 Specifically, we believe that our decision to impose a network access obligation is consistent with the fifth Community requirement. The obligation has the purpose of securing efficient and sustainable competition in the markets for electronic communications networks and services by helping to ensure that other providers can continue to compete effectively in the downstream retail markets by using wholesale products offered by BT.
- 11.163 In analysing markets in Sections 4 to 8, and imposing these remedies, we have taken due account of all applicable guidelines and recommendations which have been issued or made by the European Commission in pursuance of the provisions of an EU instrument and which relate to market identification and analysis or the determination of what constitutes significant market power in accordance with section 79 of the Act. In developing our remedies we have taken due account of all applicable recommendations issued by the European Commission under Article 19(1) of the Framework Directive in accordance with our duties under section 4A of the Act. In each case, pursuant to Article 3(3) of Regulation (EC) No 1211/2009, we have also taken the utmost account of any relevant opinion, recommendation, guidelines, advice or regulatory practice adopted by the Body of European Regulators for Electronic Communications (BEREC). Where relevant, we explain in Sections 4-8, 10, 12-15 and this Section how we have taken account of these instruments.

# 12. Specific dark fibre remedy for inter-exchange connectivity

- 12.1 We have decided to introduce a requirement for BT to provide access to dark fibre, on reasonable request, for inter-exchange connectivity circuits from certain BT Only exchanges.
- 12.2 In Section 10 we explained that a dark fibre remedy in inter-exchange connectivity could significantly reduce costs and, in areas where investment is unlikely, is a more effective way of addressing our competition concerns than active remedies alone. It could therefore promote competition, not only in the provision of connectivity between exchanges where there are no or insufficient competitive networks but also by acting as an enabler for infrastructure build in marginal access areas, as backhaul and core costs are a consideration when building new access networks. We therefore consider that a dark fibre remedy for circuits used to provide inter-exchange connectivity will assist with the reduction or removal of barriers to network expansion and promote competition in markets where BT has SMP. We expect material take-up of dark fibre over this review period.
- 12.3 Having considered stakeholder responses to our proposals, we have decided to restrict the scope of dark fibre from our consultation position, so that it is only available from BT Only exchanges with no rival networks close by.<sup>946</sup> This ensures that the scope of the remedy is in line with our objective of minimising the risks to investment incentives while making dark fibre available where investment is unlikely to occur, and as such addresses our competition concerns in a manner which is objectively justifiable and proportionate in light of our duties.<sup>947</sup>
- 12.4 Consistent with our consultation proposals, we have decided that the dark fibre product design should be closely aligned to active services. In recognition of the requirement that the obligation be proportionate and justified, and of the potential risks to competitive core networks, we provide guidance on BT's obligations. Our guidance helps BT identify circumstances in which it is required to lay new fibre; addresses the application of distance limits; and re-emphasises the stated purpose of the dark fibre access obligation and seeks to mitigate potential risks to the competitive core.
- 12.5 We have revised the implementation timeline for dark fibre access, and decided to require a 'soft launch' of dark fibre no later than six weeks after the BCMR conditions<sup>948</sup> come into force, and full launch by 1 January 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>946</sup> As discussed below, we define "close by" as BT exchanges where our network analysis shows at least one rival PCO (Principal Core Operator) network is within 100m of the exchange.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>947</sup> Including the objective set out in Article 8(1) of the Framework Directive.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>948</sup> Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3.

- 12.6 We have decided to impose a cost-based charge control for dark fibre services, set with reference to the relevant costs of BT's underlying passive infrastructure necessary for connections between exchanges. Charges will vary according to the length of the circuit.
- 12.7 Charges will be substantially lower than current charges for active products used for interexchange circuits. The pricing arrangements are likely to mean that it is cost effective to use regulated dark fibre where available for most bandwidths for inter-exchange connections, rather than purchasing regulated active products.
- 12.8 In this section we set out:
  - the benefits and risks associated with introducing dark fibre and expected take-up of the remedy;
  - the scope of the remedy;
  - the design of the remedy, minimum requirements for the Reference Offer and the timeline for implementation; and
  - the approach to pricing.

# Decision to impose a dark fibre access remedy

# **Our proposals**

- 12.9 In our consultation, we set out our view that access to dark fibre in CI inter-exchange connectivity would provide users with a more flexible input to their downstream services. We considered this could deliver several benefits, which we discuss in detail in this section:
  - users would be able to choose their own electronic equipment, enabling them to deliver services that better suit their needs and the needs of their customers;
  - users would be able to make efficient decisions on bandwidth upgrades based on the underlying costs of upgrades;
  - users would be able to eliminate inefficient active equipment duplication; and
  - users would potentially be able to deliver improvements more quickly.
- 12.10 We proposed that these benefits would in turn allow telecoms providers to better compete on price, service quality, and product offering in downstream markets. As backhaul costs are a consideration when building new access networks, this could also reduce barriers to infrastructure build in marginal areas of the access markets.
- 12.11 We also described potential adverse consequences, and considered whether the dark fibre remedy had the potential to:
  - weaken incentives of rival telecoms providers to invest in backhaul or core network and services;
  - have an adverse impact on economic efficiency as a result of erosion of the bandwidth gradient;
  - result in stranded assets for BT;
  - create incentives for telecoms providers to arbitrage by using dark fibre for short distances and active services for longer connections; or
  - result in an increase in faults or make it harder to detect and repair faults.

- 12.12 In general, we considered these risks to be low and mitigated through the design of the remedy.
- 12.13 We also set out our view on take-up of the remedy. Based on likely cost savings, current active circuit volumes and indications from telecoms providers, we provisionally concluded that a material volume of dark fibre circuits would be purchased over this review period.
- 12.14 Overall, we considered that considerable benefits would arise from the introduction of dark fibre between BT exchanges, and that these benefits outweighed the risks, which could be mitigated by limiting the scope and design of the remedy as discussed below.

## **Responses to our consultation**

- 12.15 Twelve respondents agreed that our proposal would deliver benefits, broadly, as we described in our consultation. These respondents noted that dark fibre in inter-exchange connectivity had the potential to provide lower cost connectivity, with scope for efficiencies and greater choice over how services are delivered.<sup>949</sup> Many of these respondents also agreed that OSA Filter Connect<sup>950</sup> would not deliver the same benefits as dark fibre.<sup>951</sup>
- 12.16 CityFibre<sup>952</sup> and Zayo<sup>953</sup> recognised the merits of dark fibre in principle but (as discussed in Section 10), along with IIG,<sup>954</sup> did not think dark fibre should be introduced until we have assessed the impact of unrestricted PIA.
- 12.17 Openreach<sup>955</sup> and BT Group<sup>956</sup> argued that we had overstated the benefits of dark fibre and that these would not be significant. They argued that cost savings were likely to be small, that there would not be any material product innovation, and that the recently-introduced OSA Filter Connect product would deliver many of the benefits of dark fibre, making dark fibre unnecessary.
- 12.18 TalkTalk,<sup>957</sup> Three <sup>958</sup>, and Vodafone<sup>959</sup> generally agreed with our consultation position that the risks of dark fibre would not be substantial. In some cases, TalkTalk and Three argued that the risks were lower than we had assessed. For example, TalkTalk argued we should have no concern about disrupting the bandwidth gradient or distance-based arbitrage.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>949</sup> BUUK, Colt, Gigaclear, Hyperoptic, PAG, Sky, Sorento, SSE, TalkTalk, Three, UKCTA and Vodafone.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>950</sup> A wave division multiplexing (WDM) technology as described in Section 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>951</sup> Gigaclear, SSE, Three and TalkTalk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>952</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 7.1.2-7.1.14.

 $<sup>^{953}</sup>$  Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 4.1.2-4.1.16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>954</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, section 7.3.

 $<sup>^{955}</sup>$  Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 16, paragraphs 60-61.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>956</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>957</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>958</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 5.3-5.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>959</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 6.23.
- 12.19 Seven respondents<sup>960</sup> argued that dark fibre presented a material risk to investment and would disincentivise network build. Openreach<sup>961</sup> and BT Group<sup>962</sup> also expressed concerns that the effect on the bandwidth gradient for active services would have an impact on efficient cost recovery.
- 12.20 Openreach argued take-up would be limited to a subset of exchanges and much of this demand would be short-lived due to future exchange closures.<sup>963</sup> However, six stakeholders<sup>964</sup> indicated plans to use dark fibre over this review period.

### Assessment of the benefits of dark fibre

- 12.21 Dark fibre is a passive optical fibre connection between two sites and is so called because there is no equipment at either end to light the fibre. This contrasts with an active connection which includes electronics at either end of the fibre connection. Dark fibre providers install and sell optical fibre to connect between two sites, with the purchaser of the dark fibre adding the active electronics to provide point-to-point business connectivity services. BT does not currently offer dark fibre.
- 12.22 Openreach only offers active CI inter-exchange connectivity services. The characteristics of the service are determined by choices made by Openreach and developments negotiated with the industry as a whole. Access to dark fibre in inter-exchange connectivity will provide users with a more flexible input to downstream services. We remain of the view that this will deliver several benefits due to the choice of active equipment, more efficient decisions on bandwidth upgrades, less equipment duplication, and faster implementation of service improvements.
- 12.23 These benefits will in turn allow telecoms providers to better compete on price, service quality, and product offering in downstream markets. As backhaul costs are a consideration when building new access networks, this could also reduce barriers to infrastructure build in marginal areas of access markets.

### Dark fibre provides choice over active equipment

- 12.24 Under the current set of active remedies, Openreach chooses the electronic equipment together with the functionality and features of this equipment that is made available to deliver the active part of a leased line service between two points.
- 12.25 Dark fibre will let customers choose their own electronic equipment. This enables them to select the equipment, functions and features that best fit their needs and the needs of customers of their downstream services. Where this differs from the equipment and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>960</sup> BT Group, CityFibre, CWU, IIG, Openreach, Virgin Media and Zayo.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>961</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 16, paragraphs 73-113.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>962</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>963</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 15, paragraphs 52-58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>964</sup> TalkTalk,  $[\aleph]$ ,  $[\aleph]$ ,  $[\aleph]$ ,  $[\aleph]$ , and  $[\aleph]$ .

features provided by Openreach, dark fibre users will have greater flexibility to make these changes quickly.

- 12.26 Openreach<sup>965</sup> and BT Group<sup>966</sup> argued that innovation from choice of equipment would be low as transmission equipment is standardised globally. BT Group also argued that we had ignored arguments that it had made, in witness statements in the appeal of the 2016 BCMR, that the scope for innovation is limited to the functionality of the electronics.
- 12.27 We agree that the introduction of dark fibre is unlikely to lead to innovation in the electronic equipment available in the global marketplace. We also agree that the scope for innovation is limited to the functionality of the electronics used to deliver services. However, we think such innovation still has value in, for example, the equipment software management functionality and features.
- 12.28 Respondents were divided on the scope of innovation. BT Group cited our expectation that telecoms providers would replicate and replace the functions of Openreach's electronic equipment, arguing this suggested no significant innovation or service differentiation. It also argued that we had ignored other arguments that it had made in the appeal of the 2016 BCMR, specifically that differences in interfaces are unlikely and there is a low likelihood that dark fibre offers greater flexibility to differentiate commercial models.<sup>967</sup>
- 12.29 In contrast, TalkTalk (a major potential user of dark fibre) agreed with our view of the benefits for operators of choosing their own equipment.<sup>968</sup> In particular, it highlighted that innovation resulted not just from deploying new technologies but also developing new services and product differentiation, providing a range of examples.<sup>969</sup> TalkTalk also discussed the potential to achieve cost savings from using different equipment suppliers. SSE,<sup>970</sup> [≫]<sup>971</sup>, and Gigaclear<sup>972</sup> noted that Openreach active products restrict the choice of service features. For example, Gigaclear highlighted that Openreach active services prevent it from utilising a Dense Wavelength Division Multiplexing (DWDM) solution, which it would require to enable a viable point-to-point FTTP solution.
- 12.30 We think that this evidence from potential users of dark fibre shows that the choice of electronic equipment could allow telecoms providers to better differentiate their services, and Openreach active products restrict the equipment and features that can be employed to some extent. While we anticipate that telecoms providers will replicate the functions of Openreach's electronics, they are not limited to implementing these functions in the same way as Openreach does for active services nor to implementing additional features. Respondents have identified specific examples where dark fibre would allow them to differentiate their services in this way. We do not consider that these benefits rely on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>965</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, annex B, paragraphs 48-49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>966</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 5.29-5.32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>967</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>968</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>969</sup> These included differentiation on the basis of: speeds, packages, latency, features, pricing structures, quality, and lower costs.

 $<sup>^{970}</sup>$  SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 9.

<sup>971 [》].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>972</sup> Gigaclear's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 2.

innovation in global electronics standards, as they can be achieved by making different choices from the equipment available in the global market.

- 12.31 In addition, changes to service features could be implemented more quickly with dark fibre. With active services, any new service feature developed by Openreach (even if it is developed at the specific request of a sole provider) must be offered to all customers at the same time and on the same terms under BT's no undue discrimination obligation. However, the process of debating and negotiating development requirements with Openreach and with other telecoms providers may introduce additional development time, costs or uncertainties. This may mean that certain service features are not economic to develop across the industry but could be economic for a single provider to deploy.
- 12.32 Openreach's response referenced the Statement of Requirements process and said we made no suggestion in the consultation of failing on Openreach's side. It suggested that this meant dark fibre would not deliver improvements over active products, as this process provided an effective means for new service features to be proposed and developed for active products. Openreach also argued that there is no potential 'easy' service innovation in inter-exchange connectivity, and that speed of upgrade was not a material issue as networks are planned in advance in any case.<sup>973</sup>
- 12.33 Our views on the benefits of dark fibre are not driven by a perception that BT has failed to meet its obligations under the requests for new forms of network access obligation (which we discuss in Section 11) in respect of active services. Dark fibre allows users to independently select and deploy service feature changes based on their assessment of needs. This also allows them to avoid any delays or costs that could be inherent in even an efficient collective approach to agreeing changes to active services. In addition, it provides stronger incentives for telecoms providers to make such changes, as they can gain first mover advantages and tailor solutions to their needs.
- 12.34 As discussed in the consultation, we recognise that the extent to which these benefits can be realised may be limited by the scope of this dark fibre remedy. Under our proposals, dark fibre would not be available for connectivity between all exchanges, nor in the CI Access services market, and we recognise that realising the full benefits of alternative solutions may require control over active equipment across the network. If telecoms providers deliver downstream services using Openreach active products in the CI Access services market, then these could set the service features for that downstream product and may limit the extent to which dark fibre could enable changes to overall service features. However, this is not a reason to deny telecoms providers the opportunity to take advantage of this flexibility if it can be used to their advantage.

### Cost of upgrading would reflect the underlying cost

12.35 As discussed in Section 3 and Annex 7, bandwidth demand is growing rapidly. This means that telecoms providers need to increase bandwidth in their backhaul networks to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>973</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, annex B, paragraphs 50-53.

maintain a good service to end users and will have to upgrade the bandwidth of existing inter-exchange circuits.

- 12.36 BT Group<sup>974</sup> argued that there was little evidence of increases in backhaul demand for the circuits in question (i.e. those from BT Only exchanges). However, we expect this increasing bandwidth demand to lead to increasing inter-exchange connectivity requirements at exchanges where there is a concentration of access products for example the 1100 NGA handover exchanges. A substantial proportion of these (346) are BT Only exchanges.<sup>975</sup> In consultation responses, MNOs<sup>976</sup> and Sky<sup>977</sup> (a large residential broadband provider) highlighted an increasing need for capacity between exchanges as part of their networks. These operators have networks covering a wide geographic area, including BT Only exchanges.
- 12.37 When using Openreach active products, to upgrade bandwidth, users must migrate to a higher bandwidth product or purchase an additional circuit of the same bandwidth. Openreach's charges have historically followed a bandwidth gradient, which has been greater than equipment cost differentials alone, particularly for VHB services (which have historically not been regulated).
- 12.38 This means that the incremental price of upgrading bandwidth is generally greater than the incremental cost of equipment needed to deliver higher bandwidth (particularly from 1 Gbit/s to 10 Gbit/s or higher) and that Openreach's margins are significantly higher on VHB circuits. This may lead to telecoms providers not upgrading when it would be efficient for them to do so based on the underlying costs. For example, our analysis in Annex 7 indicates that over a three-year period the unit FAC differential between an EAD 10 Gbit/s and 1 Gbit/s service is £1,558, but the unit price differential is £3,855.<sup>978</sup>
- 12.39 Dark fibre pricing is independent of bandwidth, and telecoms providers will have access to the full capacity of their equipment connected to the fibre. Telecoms providers may also use dark fibre as a means of aggregating circuits. For example, rather than purchasing two EAD 10 Gbit/s circuits, they may purchase a single dark fibre circuit and add equipment to enable aggregation. As a result, the incremental cost to telecoms providers of upgrading bandwidth will reflect just the incremental costs of the equipment required to deliver higher bandwidth or aggregate circuits, which in some cases may be zero (or close to zero). This lowers the cost of upgrading bandwidth and ensures more efficient upgrade decisions based on true incremental costs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>974</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 5.29-5.32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>975</sup> We note that this figure may be a slight underestimate as we were only able to classify 1,016 exchanges as being an NGA handover point.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>976</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 1.3; Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.1.1 and part 2, paragraph 2.17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>977</sup> Sky's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>978</sup> Ofcom analysis based on BT's 2016/17 RFS and Openreach prices as at April 2018. Costs and prices are stated on a Total Cost of Ownership (TCO) basis and includes rental, connection and main link charges. Connection costs are spread over a three-year period and discounted using an 8.0% WACC. For main link costs we have assumed 5km link distance. See Figure A7.2.

- 12.40 As telecoms providers face the true incremental cost of upgrading, they may be more likely to upgrade inter-exchange connectivity capacity earlier than when faced with a price premium, potentially relieving constraints or allowing them to offer faster services to downstream access customers in mobile, broadband and business connectivity. This generates a direct benefit for downstream customers.
- 12.41 BT Group argued that it was not clear that current pricing was constraining demand or altering upgrade decisions.<sup>979</sup> In our view, as a general principle, prices in line with costs expand output and therefore static efficiency. This will lead to more efficient decisions, as an operator may be willing to pay the cost differential to upgrade but would not have paid a higher price premium.
- 12.42 Further, other respondents highlighted examples of the need for increasing backhaul capacity and the benefits arising from upgrades reflecting underlying costs. Three noted that decoupling costs from capacity was particularly important to mobile operators in the context of expected increases in network traffic due to 5G.<sup>980</sup> TalkTalk noted the ability to offer customers flexible and low-priced bandwidth upgrades in smaller increments.<sup>981</sup>
- 12.43 Separately, Openreach<sup>982</sup> and BT Group<sup>983</sup> argued that pricing with a bandwidth gradient brings substantial countervailing efficiency benefits that dark fibre risks eroding. We discuss these risks in the sub-section below, but do not consider that they are significant.
- 12.44 We note the benefits described above could also be achieved through regulating active services to an appropriate standard of cost. However, there are additional benefits to dark fibre such as reducing inefficient duplication and enabling new service features to be introduced more easily and quickly. We set these out in the next two sub-sections.

### Inefficient equipment duplication reduced

- 12.45 Dark fibre also gives rise to lower overall costs as it reduces the overall amount of equipment employed compared to the current use of active products. These benefits could not be achieved through the regulation of active services alone.
- 12.46 These equipment savings will occur where telecoms providers would have installed their own electronic equipment at the ends of a circuit when using active products, and this equipment would have duplicated the functionality of Openreach electronics installed as part of the active service. Figure 12.1 illustrates this equipment use scenario. Where this is the case, the use of dark fibre will mean that equipment can be consolidated and therefore savings can be made both in terms of the cost of the equipment and the associated need for space and power to operate it.
- 12.47 Respondents did not dispute that telecoms providers generally deploy their own electronic equipment alongside Openreach equipment when using an active service. They do this to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>979</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>980</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>981</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>982</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, annex B, paragraphs 73-81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>983</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.35.

provide additional control over the service (for example better monitoring capabilities, traffic and circuit aggregation functionality, downstream service features, and/or onward routing of the connection). If using inter-exchange connectivity, telecoms providers are highly likely to have equipment in the exchanges at each end of the circuit to perform other functions (such as offering access services from those exchanges or the onward routing of traffic). In many cases, the equipment used by telecoms providers in BT exchanges can be configured to replicate and replace the functions of Openreach's electronic equipment. In its consultation response, SSE<sup>984</sup> noted that it already installs its own equipment in exchange sites, which is designed to work with dark fibre. Respondents to our 2017 Dark Fibre Consultation also noted that their approach to using active services would lead to significant equipment savings if using dark fibre instead.<sup>985</sup>



Figure 12.1: Change in equipment used for active and dark fibre inter-exchange circuits

#### Source: Ofcom.

- 12.48 Accordingly, we consider that dark fibre provides the potential for reduced equipment duplication in many cases, and therefore there will be efficiency benefits. The scale of these benefits will depend on the proportion of electronics costs in Openreach active services, how easily telecoms providers can replicate the functionality of Openreach equipment (and associated costs) in different scenarios, and whether the absence of Openreach equipment introduces any countervailing costs.
- 12.49 Openreach argued that we had not computed an estimate of the equipment savings, and that we should have done so based on avoidable costs.<sup>986</sup> BT Group did not dispute that some savings may be available by changing equipment configurations in some cases but argued we had not shown the benefits to be material.<sup>987</sup>
- 12.50 The available savings from reduced equipment duplication will vary dependent on the specific scenario. Factors such as the existing active service equipment configurations, the bandwidth of the circuit in question and whether the circuit is new or existing will affect the level of cost savings. We have not sought to model each individual instance of potential savings. However, in general, Openreach electronic components are a material proportion of the costs of active services and dark fibre will allow telecoms providers to take

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>984</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 9.

 $<sup>^{985}</sup>$  Sky, TalkTalk, [X], and [X] responses to 2017 Dark Fibre Consultation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>986</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, annex B, paragraphs 11 and 60.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>987</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.31.

advantage of these savings where they arise. As an illustration, electronics comprise approximately £573 (23%) of the costs allocated to an Openreach EAD 1 Gbit/s circuit.<sup>988</sup> We acknowledge that these costs include an allocation of common costs. However, as Openreach's consultation response notes, £391 of this cost is installed equipment (and therefore an incremental cost).<sup>989</sup> We therefore consider this is indicative evidence that a material proportion of the costs of an active service could be avoided where dark fibre is provided.

- 12.51 Several respondents agreed that dark fibre would create scope for cost savings. Three<sup>990</sup> gave an illustration of the substantial cost savings that can be achieved using dark fibre, [≫]. While a user of a dark fibre service may incur some additional costs to provide the equivalent of an active service, we do not think these are likely to be of sufficient scale to account for this full cost difference. [≫]<sup>991</sup> also considered the cost savings of using dark fibre with active DWDM equipment would be transformational versus the purchase of individual EAD services. Hyperoptic noted that it uses dark fibre for backhaul on a commercial basis, and this provides material savings over the cost of an EAD product (circa 40%).<sup>992</sup> TalkTalk<sup>993</sup> and SSE<sup>994</sup> noted general agreement with our consultation position that dark fibre provides cost savings through elimination of inefficient equipment duplication.
- 12.52 Openreach argued that our discussion on whether telecoms providers' equipment could replicate the functionality of Openreach equipment did not distinguish between 'transport' and 'switching and routing' equipment. It said that this meant that a provider's equipment in an exchange may not necessarily be able to replicate Openreach's functionality.<sup>995</sup> Our understanding is that equipment that can perform both functions is readily available, though in cases where it is not we acknowledge that cost savings may be smaller as telecoms providers may have to invest in additional equipment.
- 12.53 Openreach also explained that its equipment, which would be removed, facilitates Openreach operational processes and operational performance and reduces overall operations costs.<sup>996</sup> BT Group supported Openreach's comments.<sup>997</sup> Telecoms providers may need to invest in systems and processes to manage services provided over dark fibre. This might also include recruitment of a field force to install and maintain equipment. However, we consider that the prospective users of dark fibre in inter-exchange connectivity are likely to have existing equipment in place, in which case they would already have this capability and require minimal additional investment. We discuss the potential impacts of dark fibre on faults and repairs below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>988</sup> BT 2018 Regulatory Financial Statements, page 41, excluding main link costs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>989</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, annex B, paragraph 60.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>990</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.12.

<sup>991 [&</sup>gt;>].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>992</sup> Hyperoptic's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>993</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>994</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>995</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraphs 62-65.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 996}$  Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraph 54.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>997</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 5.31.

12.54 In general, we acknowledge that the potential savings available from reduced equipment duplication will differ from case to case. However, in many cases, there will be an opportunity to reduce the overall amount of equipment required to deliver a service and therefore a potential for cost savings. Incentives to use dark fibre will be stronger where these savings are greater.

#### OSA Filter Connect does not replicate all the benefits of dark fibre

- 12.55 Openreach launched OSA Filter Connect in 2018. This WDM product, which includes an active 10 Gbit/s circuit managed by Openreach for fault management, provides flexibility for telecoms providers to add their own equipment to other wavelength channels and provides lower-cost bandwidth upgrades through the addition of additional channels.
- 12.56 Openreach argued that OSA Filter Connect delivers the benefits we have claimed for dark fibre and could allow users to sell services between exchanges on a wholesale basis at very low marginal cost. Openreach argued this would act as an effective competitive constraint, meaning dark fibre is not necessary.<sup>998</sup> BT Group also argued that the benefits from dark fibre were not significantly greater than those available with OSA Filter Connect.<sup>999</sup> Virgin Media agreed with this statement, arguing that: "If there are already sufficient active products available to the market, then there is no need to introduce a new dark fibre remedy".<sup>1000</sup>
- 12.57 We recognise that OSA Filter Connect provides additional flexibility over other active services, and therefore may deliver some of the benefits of dark fibre described above. At the same time, it is a managed service, meaning telecoms providers may not have to invest in the same systems and processes as they would for dark fibre.
- 12.58 However, OSA Filter Connect does not replicate all the benefits of dark fibre. As the base product includes a 10 Gbit/s active circuit, there may still be limits on the features that can be deployed. For example, Gigaclear noted this would prevent it from using a DWDM solution.<sup>1001</sup> There may also be equipment duplication, and hence scope for some cost savings if dark fibre was used instead. TalkTalk argued that if there are benefits to the managed and monitored service then Openreach should offer a monitored variant of dark fibre and allow telecoms providers to choose what suits their needs.
- 12.59 In addition, the product's cost base means that it is more expensive than an equivalent active product or dark fibre-based product for bandwidths of 10 Gbit/s and below. Therefore, it would likely only be suitable for those with requirements for bandwidth over 10 Gbit/s. TalkTalk agreed, stating that the starting configuration of WDM equipment and an active 10 Gbit/s wavelength could represent unnecessary gold plating if a user's current and future requirements were not greater than 10 Gbit/s. If the user used the 10 Gbit/s active wavelength then they would not be able to benefit from flexibility in the active layer,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>998</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraphs 45-47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>999</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 5.33-5.34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1000</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1001</sup> Gigaclear's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 2.

and if they didn't use this channel and instead used another to gain flexibility the equipment used to provide the active channel would be wasted.<sup>1002</sup>

- 12.60 Openreach said we had ignored that the price difference between OSA Filter Connect and a 10 Gbit/s EAD is due to a higher connection charge which reflects the additional cost of filters installed to allow provision of bandwidths above 10 Gbit/s. Openreach argued customers could choose a 10 Gbit/s EAD if they never intended to go above that bandwidth in future, and OSA Filter Connect if they did want the potential for higher bandwidths. Openreach argued that a telecoms provider installing dark fibre would face the same choice of whether or not to install a filter (and so incur additional costs), to allow flexibility for future increases in bandwidth.<sup>1003</sup>
- 12.61 We note that prices for 10 Gbit/s active products and OSA Filter Connect are substantially above cost, meaning that in this comparison both options are significantly more expensive than an equivalent service using regulated dark fibre, as TalkTalk noted.<sup>1004</sup>
- 12.62 Dark fibre will allow users to choose the most appropriate solution for their needs, taking account of the additional flexibility of dark fibre and the greater management of OSA Filter Connect. It will also put downward pressure on the price of OSA Filter Connect, as alternative telecoms providers could offer competing services to OSA Filter Connect using dark fibre as a component. Alternative providers could also use dark fibre to compete on other dimensions such as quality or product offering, and so may encourage Openreach to make improvements to the OSA Filter Connect product. For this reason, we do not require Openreach to offer a monitored variant of dark fibre, though it is open to Openreach to develop such a product. This fits with our general preference to regulate as far upstream as possible in order to promote greater choice and facilitate downstream competition in this case dark fibre could allow competition between OSA Filter Connect and other services using dark fibre as an input.

### Pass through of benefits to consumers

12.63 Inter-exchange connectivity is an important component of downstream broadband, mobile, and leased line services. The benefits of dark fibre, outlined above, mean that dark fibre is likely to significantly reduce these costs. Where telecoms providers face capacity constraints due to the currently high cost of upgrading bandwidth, dark fibre could relieve these constraints. This directly benefits consumers through improvements in the quality of their service and potential for lower costs to be passed on to consumers. This could also act as an enabler for investment in access areas by reducing the cost of inter-exchange connectivity. For example, access investment in a densely populated conurbation in a rural location could be economic, but the current high cost of inter-exchange connectivity could make it uneconomic to provide services to that area.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1002</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1003</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraphs 69-70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1004</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.8.

- 12.64 Openreach argued that it was unclear which potential access markets could benefit from additional investment as a result of the dark fibre remedy. Openreach noted that it supplies business access circuits irrespective of location (subject to ECCs) and there was no suggestion that MNOs required cheap backhaul to roll out 5G services. Openreach also said that we had not provided evidence of the extent to which lower cost backhaul might incentivise marginal infrastructure build in consumer broadband.<sup>1005</sup>
- 12.65 In contrast, several stakeholders, including mobile network operators, highlighted their increasing demand for backhaul and current constraints which dark fibre could alleviate.
  - Sky noted that its demand for backhaul was growing as its broadband customers consumed more data, and that inter-exchange dark fibre would allow it to increase its backhaul capacity more efficiently;<sup>1006</sup>
  - Three noted the increase in mobile backhaul capacity requirements between exchanges with the rollout of 5G, and the potential for dark fibre to reduce the costs of this;<sup>1007</sup>
  - Vodafone noted the importance of backhaul transmission and ensuring this does not become a bottleneck. For example, Vodafone described the need for high bandwidth transmission capacity between aggregation nodes (typically BT exchanges) to accommodate 5G;<sup>1008</sup> and
  - Gigaclear highlighted the benefits of dark fibre in reducing the cost of backhaul to facilitate investment in access areas.<sup>1009</sup>
- 12.66 Openreach argued that the impact of dark fibre from BT Only exchanges would be small. It said that many BT Only exchanges serve few premises and few leased lines. Of the BT Only exchanges which it considered serve a sizable level of access demand, it estimated that just a third were in potentially competitive areas, and therefore dark fibre could only be relevant to investment decisions affecting around 9% of UK premises.<sup>1010</sup>
- 12.67 We have not assessed the accuracy of Openreach's estimates. However, we note that to the extent they are correct, this evidence conforms with our expectations of the potential impact of dark fibre. In areas where competitive backhaul is available, or further investment in backhaul is likely, dark fibre is not necessary to enable access infrastructure investment. In some other areas, access investment is unlikely to be economic even if lower cost backhaul is available. However, as Openreach's estimate highlights, there are a material proportion of premises in areas where access investment could be economic, where there is currently no competitive supply of backhaul, and prospects for this to emerge in future are limited. This could create a bottleneck and give Openreach market power that it could use to frustrate infrastructure competition in these areas. Relieving this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1005</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraphs 45-47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1006</sup> Sky's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1007</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 1.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1008</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.1.1 and part 2, paragraph 2.17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1009</sup> Gigaclear's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1010</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraphs 118-127.

bottleneck would deliver benefits to many end consumers by enabling greater investment in access networks.

- 12.68 BT Group also argued that it was questionable that the reductions in cost from dark fibre would be sufficient to change build decisions.<sup>1011</sup> [%]. We consider that BT's estimate of potential cost savings is material, and likely to be sufficient to influence build decisions in marginal cases.
- 12.69 Openreach also noted that the gains from dark fibre were dependent on telecoms providers passing the lower cost of inter-exchange connectivity through to retail consumers.<sup>1012</sup> Openreach argued that this was unlikely to occur.
- 12.70 The pass through of cost savings is uncertain. However, given the competitiveness of downstream retail markets, we think it is reasonable to expect some proportion of cost savings to be passed through to consumers. In any case, where dark fibre relieves capacity constraints, the benefits of this are directly passed onto consumers through higher quality services even without a price change.

### Assessment of risks of dark fibre

- 12.71 In this sub-section we set out our assessment of the potential adverse consequences that could arise as a result of the introduction of dark fibre. We consider whether the dark fibre remedy has the potential to:
  - weaken incentives of rival providers to invest in backhaul or core network and services;
  - have an adverse impact on economic efficiency as a result of erosion of the bandwidth gradient;
  - lead to inefficient decisions in downstream network structures;
  - result in stranded assets for BT;
  - create incentives for telecoms providers to arbitrage by using dark fibre for short distances and EBD for longer connections; or
  - result in an increase in faults or make it harder to detect and repair faults.

### Impact on incentives to invest

12.72 We have considered carefully the likely impact on rival investment. We recognise that there is a risk that dark fibre could deter competitors from connecting to BT exchanges to provide backhaul or core services and so undermine the provision of services based on competing network infrastructure. Openreach,<sup>1013</sup> BT Group,<sup>1014</sup> Virgin Media,<sup>1015</sup> IIG,<sup>1016</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1011</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1012</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraphs 92-97.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1013</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 10, paragraph 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1014</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 5.7-5.9, 5.14-5.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1015</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1016</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.3.4.

CityFibre<sup>1017</sup>, and Zayo<sup>1018</sup> all expressed concerns that dark fibre could deter investment to connect to any exchange where it is available. We consider and address these risks below (under the heading Scope of dark fibre), where we explain our decision to limit the scope of the remedy to routes from BT Only exchanges where the nearest rival PCO network is more than 100m away.

- 12.73 Openreach<sup>1019</sup> and Virgin Media<sup>1020</sup> also argued that dark fibre could undermine competitive routes by allowing telecoms providers to bypass these using dark fibre via non-competitive exchanges. We discuss this issue below, where we explain that in our view it is reasonable for Openreach to take steps to address such concerns, provided these do not unduly restrict circuit configurations. This, combined with the limited scope of the remedy, reduces the potential for dark fibre to be used to bypass competitive routes and so reduces the risk that existing investments or future incentives to invest in competitive routes would be materially undermined.
- 12.74 Limiting the scope of the remedy to exchanges where network-based competition is least likely, and allowing rules to mitigate the risk of bypass for competitive routes, means that the impact on rival investment is likely to be small.

#### Impact on efficient cost recovery

- 12.75 BT has a large amount of fixed and common costs and needs to make sufficient revenue to allow for their recovery. We have historically provided Openreach with flexibility to set prices for individual products, which has resulted in it pricing according to a bandwidth gradient.<sup>1021</sup> Openreach<sup>1022</sup> and BT Group<sup>1023</sup> argued that this allows a more efficient recovery of these fixed and common costs, and this improves allocative efficiency.
- 12.76 As discussed above, the introduction of a regulated dark fibre product is likely to reduce Openreach's ability to price its active services above cost, particularly for VHB services for inter-exchange routes where dark fibre is available. As such, it is likely to erode the existing bandwidth gradient. Alternatively, if Openreach does not adjust its prices, then it could see increased switching from active services to dark fibre.
- 12.77 We acknowledge that in theory a bandwidth gradient can allow a more efficient recovery of common costs relative to a flat pricing structure. This could be the case if a greater share of fixed or common costs were recovered from products with more inelastic demand. To

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1017</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.1.11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1018</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1019</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraph 138.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1020</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1021</sup> BT needs to make sufficient profit to cover its costs. This includes covering its common costs, i.e. indirect costs such as overheads that cannot be attributed to the supply of a specific product. The most (allocatively) efficient way to recover these costs is for BT to charge prices that are sufficiently high to recover common costs, but that are structured in a way that allows as many customers as possible to buy leased lines. This could mean charging higher prices to customers with higher willingness to pay, usually those purchasing higher bandwidths, and lower prices to customers with a lower willingness to pay. This type of pricing structure is known as a bandwidth gradient.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1022</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 10, paragraph 59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1023</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.35.

the extent low bandwidth consumers are more price sensitive, total output could be expanded if higher prices for high bandwidth circuits allowed lower prices for low bandwidths.

- 12.78 However, this is not what currently happens. Openreach's prices for circuits 1 Gbit/s and below were subject to a charge control under the Temporary Conditions. That control was set with reference to projections of BT's costs, the base year for which included an attribution of fixed and common costs that had only a weak link to bandwidth costs.<sup>1024</sup> Higher costs for VHB circuits such as the cost of the electronics had a small impact on the amount of common costs allocated to lower bandwidth products. Our analysis shows that BT has generally priced to the cap allowed within leased lines charge controls.<sup>1025</sup> BT has therefore recovered its costs without the need for enhanced contributions from VHB services.
- 12.79 Therefore, high VHB prices and margins are not facilitating materially lower prices or common cost recovery for lower bandwidth services, and so it is not clear that BT's bandwidth gradient is materially expanding the availability of these services. Indeed, if dark fibre led to a reduction in VHB prices (or sales), BT would still recover its costs without an increase in prices for lower bandwidth services. In consultation responses, TalkTalk<sup>1026</sup> and Three<sup>1027</sup> agreed with this analysis. This reduction in VHB prices could enhance allocative efficiency if it leads to an expansion in output from higher consumption of VHB services.
- 12.80 Openreach also argues that past Ofcom statements (in Colt's appeal of the 2013 BCMR, and in the 2016 BCMR) supported the principle of allowing market participants to determine the structure of tariffs and the benefits of a bandwidth gradient.<sup>1028</sup> However, we note that these comments were in the context of the flexibility to set prices within an overall basket set to cost. In this scenario, where Openreach sets prices for some products above cost, the basket control would require it to price other products below cost and, depending how this is done, might generate allocative efficiency benefits. This is not analogous to the current situation where 1 Gbit/s services are charge controlled but VHB is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1024</sup> BT's prices for lower bandwidth products were controlled under the Temporary Conditions. These controls reflect attributions of costs some of which do not vary by bandwidth – for example the costs of passive components such as duct and fibre and some common costs such as Systems development, Ethernet Monitoring platform and accommodation costs. Some costs (Ofcom Admin Fee, Openreach Sales Product Management and Revenue Receivables) are allocated based on revenue, so that lower VHB prices would reduce the share allocated to VHB, but these costs only account for a small proportion of total costs (less than 2% of the total costs allocated to an EAD 1 Gbit/s circuit, for example). Ethernet Electronics (which include overheads) are allocated based on the relative price of the electronics used to provide the service, so higher bandwidth circuits with more expensive electronics will be allocated a higher share of these overheads. See BT's 2018 <u>Regulatory Financial Statements</u> [accessed 22 May 2019] and BT's 2018 <u>Accounting Methodology Document</u> [accessed 22 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1025</sup> In 2016/17, BT priced to the cap for the CISBO basket. In the period December 2017-March 2018 (the first period of reporting under the Temporary Conditions), BT reduced prices by 1% more than required by the charge control. However, BT's 2018 Regulatory Financial Statements indicate that its return on capital was 10%, broadly in line with the cost of capital set at the time of the last charge control.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1026</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.7.

 $<sup>^{1027}</sup>$  Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 5.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1028</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraphs 73-81.

unregulated, as there is no regulatory link between prices for VHB and 1 Gbit/s and below services.

- 12.81 Therefore, we do not consider that the dark fibre remedy we have decided to impose is likely to result in an adverse impact on allocative efficiency through a reduction in total sales due to higher prices for lower bandwidth products. Lower bandwidth services already recover costs, so a reduction in the price of VHB services does not need to be offset by an increase in lower bandwidth prices.
- 12.82 There is also significant evidence to suggest that the bandwidth gradient is already flattening and has limited impact on expanding total sales:
  - in its internal documents Openreach notes "[≫]".<sup>1029</sup> This view is consistent with BT's latest announced price reductions from October 2018, where it reduced the price of 1 Gbit/s but left the price of 100 Mbit/s unchanged;
  - Figure A7.3 shows that, over time, Openreach's Ethernet prices are declining and the price gap across bandwidths is narrowing. The latest pricing announcement taking effect from 1 October 2018 resulted in a price differential of less than 10% between 100Mbit/s and 1 Gbit/s, down from 23%;<sup>1030</sup> and
  - Openreach has launched the new OSA Filter Connect product. In its internal documents Openreach notes that OSA Filter Connect [><]<sup>1031</sup>. It notes that part of the reason for introducing the new product is to remain competitive, address new market opportunities and meet the needs of its customers.
- 12.83 In its consultation response Openreach pointed out that the bandwidth gradient has not been reducing between 1 Gbit/s and 10 Gbit/s.<sup>1032</sup> In our view this is likely to reflect the fact that 1 Gbit/s circuits are subject to a charge control and 10 Gbit/s circuits are not, rather than any inherent efficiency gains from maintaining this differential.
- 12.84 Therefore, we do not consider that the dark fibre remedy will have an adverse impact on economic efficiency or BT's ability to recover appropriately incurred costs. It is more likely that it will improve economic (allocative) efficiency by bringing prices closer to costs (and therefore expanding overall output), particularly for VHB services.

### Impact on downstream network structures

12.85 In its consultation response, Openreach argued that regulated dark fibre creates inefficiencies through the impact it has on telecoms providers' choice of downstream

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1029</sup> Openreach response to Question 4 of the BCMR s.135-8 Notice, document entitled "Leased Lines Charge Control Ethernet Prices for April 2018", dated 26 February 2018, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1030</sup> Prices are calculated on a Total Cost of Ownership (TCO) basis and include rental, connection and main link charges (see <u>Openreach EAD price list</u> [accessed 25 September 2018]). Based on an annual rental price of £1,698 for EAD 100Mbit/s pre and post 1 October 2018 and £2,460 for EAD 1000Mbit/s pre 1 October 2018 and £1,944 post 1 October 2018. Connection charges are the same for both products, spread over a three-year period and discounted using a 9% WACC. For main link charges, we assume a 5km link distance. [accessed 25 September 2018].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1031</sup> Openreach response to Question 4 of the BCMR s.135-8 Notice, document entitled "New pricing and product launches for VHB portfolio", dated 22 January 2018, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1032</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraphs 92-97.

network structure.<sup>1033</sup> We understand Openreach's concern to be that the regulated price of dark fibre does not reflect the true marginal cost of fibre which gives rise to two potential issues related to a hypothetical vertically integrated monopoly:

- incentives for inefficient downstream network architectures which reduce overall productive efficiency (e.g. "fibre-lean" network architectures that deploy relatively few fibre strands on a given route and make greater use of electronics to aggregate traffic); and
- incentives for inefficient aggregation, which could affect Openreach's ability to recover its costs. We discuss this second concern in the sub-section below on 'Stranded assets for BT'.
- 12.86 As discussed below, our approach to pricing dark fibre is to use a cost basis, which does not vary with bandwidth or fibre utilisation on a given route. Given BT's cost structure, allocated fixed and common costs will dominate the price of dark fibre. However, the marginal cost of fibre is either very low (if a route has existing spare fibre) or very high (if no spare fibre is available meaning Openreach would need to lay additional fibre).
- 12.87 Therefore, as a result of our approach to pricing, telecoms providers may prefer to choose network configurations that use less fibre and more electronics, relative to a hypothetical vertically integrated operator making decisions on the basis of marginal cost. Openreach argues that this is less efficient as it results in the use of additional electronics rather than the use of fibre for which a large proportion of costs are sunk. In Openreach's view, a "fibre-rich" network is more efficient than a "fibre-lean" one.
- 12.88 It is difficult to be definitive on the most efficient network structure, and this will also depend on operators' objectives. Trade-offs involved in network design are affected by a range of factors. Some of these relate to marginal cost, but also relevant are underlying demand (which is increasing in capacity terms), distance, reliability, availability and resilience. As Openreach notes, marginal costs (and therefore efficient network structure) could vary on a route-by-route basis. The marginal cost of fibre is not necessarily low. This is only the case if we assume that installed fibre is treated as sunk with excess supply. Given there is a finite amount of unused fibre on a given route, the use of spare fibre has an opportunity cost due to the change in future optionality and the increased likelihood of a need for subsequent investment in expanding capacity. Therefore, the marginal cost of using an additional fibre should account for this.
- 12.89 Openreach<sup>1034</sup> acknowledged that multiplexing may be a good solution where existing fibre is exhausted. Therefore, it is not clear that even a vertically integrated operator will always avoid multiplexing as it depends on specifics in relation to the route in question such as the availability of spare fibre and future expectations of demand for fibre on that route.
- 12.90 Further, a vertically integrated operator is not necessarily the right benchmark for determining efficient network structures. Openreach's example is purely hypothetical, and it is not clear how this relates to its current network design. The current model of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1033</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraphs 82-91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1034</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraph 109.

regulation is based on upstream wholesale regulation, requiring access to Openreach's network to enable downstream competition. A vertically integrated supplier might make decisions on network structure based on marginal costs, but there would be a range of other issues associated with this model of regulation. These include risks of X-inefficiency,<sup>1035</sup> incentives to favour integrated downstream businesses over rivals and regulatory gaming.

- 12.91 It is not clear that dark fibre will materially shift telecoms providers towards adopting fibrelean network structures relative to the current situation. In our view, the relevant counterfactual, in areas where dark fibre would be introduced, is a provider buying active services. We do not expect rival network build on these routes, therefore pricing of dark fibre does not have a material impact on incentives to use unrestricted PIA (and construct a "fibre-rich" network).
- 12.92 Under this counterfactual, there are already incentives to use less fibre and more electronics (as discussed below), so additional aggregation opportunities created by dark fibre are likely to be limited. Routes from BT Only exchanges typically have few circuits, giving little potential for aggregation to have a substantial effect on the average number of circuits per route. In addition, telecoms providers tend to aggregate traffic using active services and are incentivised to do so by the pricing of active products. Therefore, there is likely to be limited scope for additional aggregation. Further, BT itself aggregates traffic rather than using a "fibre-rich" approach, for example, in providing EBD services.
- 12.93 In any case, even if dark fibre led to a material shift to a more "fibre-lean" network structure, there would be offsetting productive efficiency benefits. For example, aggregation could allow the replacement of several sets of electronics with a single set (albeit likely at higher unit cost), on top of the benefits of reduced equipment duplication discussed above. Aggregation could also alleviate risks of fibre exhaustion by reducing the number of fibres in use on a given route. At a time where demand for capacity is growing, aggregation capabilities could bring efficiencies, for example, by allowing easier bandwidth upgrades. Further, dark fibre exposes more of the value chain to competition, which could drive further productive efficiencies as discussed above.
- 12.94 Therefore, even if it is the case that a fibre-rich network design is more efficient, the incremental impact of dark fibre on achieving this is limited when compared to the current set of active products, and the overall net effect on productive efficiency is unclear.
- 12.95 In any case, Openreach's arguments imply that dark fibre should be priced at its marginal cost to achieve a "fibre-rich" network. This implied marginal cost pricing approach is unlikely to be desirable as:
  - Short-run marginal cost is not likely to be an appropriate basis for setting regulated charges as these need to account for fixed, sunk, and common costs, such as the cost of installing or replacing fibre.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1035</sup> Inefficiency due to lack of competitive pressure.

- Pricing at marginal cost could create a different set of issues associated with telecoms providers' incentives. For example, dark fibre users might be incentivised to overconsume "spare" dark fibre so that competing telecoms providers have to pay the high incremental cost of installing new fibre.
- 12.96 In summary, we do not think that Openreach's concerns about downstream network structures represent a material risk. If this were to become an issue in the future, then we could consider changes to our approach to pricing to account for this.
- 12.97 Separately, IIG<sup>1036</sup> (supported by CityFibre<sup>1037</sup> and Zayo<sup>1038</sup>) was concerned that dark fibre would entrench BT's network architecture, as compared to unrestricted PIA which would give operators the flexibility to deploy more efficient network structures. In our view, if such alternative architectures are beneficial then telecoms providers can opt to deploy these using PIA rather than purchasing dark fibre.

### Stranded assets for BT

- 12.98 There is a risk that the availability of a regulated dark fibre product will mean that investment in infrastructure that BT has made may become obsolete or cannot be used. If such stranded assets are not appropriately taken into account in setting the price for BT's other services, this could lead to perceived regulatory instability or uncertainty which could reduce BT's incentives to invest in infrastructure in the future.
- 12.99 The risk of stranded assets could come from two sources:
  - the active layer or electronics: as these will no longer be included in dark fibre services that replace active services; or
  - fibres: to the extent that telecoms providers have a greater incentive to aggregate leading to reduced fibre utilisation on a given route.
- 12.100 In general, we consider that the risk of stranded assets is low. The main passive infrastructure, such as existing ducts, would continue to be used in the provision of the dark fibre remedy.
- 12.101 Electronics have a comparatively shorter lifespan compared to passive infrastructure and the cost of electronics is small relative to the cost of passive infrastructure (see Section 3). We expect BT to recover the majority of its circuit-specific costs across the contract period and therefore consider the risk of stranded electronics to be very low.
- 12.102 Dark fibre may result in additional aggregation opportunities which could cause some fibre to become stranded if it cannot be reused to provide an additional dark fibre circuit or another active service. As set out above, aggregation is an important benefit where it allows for more efficient upgrading of bandwidth. However, we also note that there are already strong incentives to aggregate. For example, a telecoms provider requiring more than 10 Gbit/s already has an incentive to upgrade to OSA Filter Connect rather than

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1036</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraphs 7.3.15-7.3.18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1037</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.1.14.

 $<sup>^{1038}</sup>$  Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.16.

purchase a second active circuit. Therefore, we consider that the additional incentives to aggregate due to the introduction of dark fibre are small, and any incremental stranded fibre is likely to be small.

- 12.103 Openreach expressed concern that telecoms providers will order dark fibre before ceasing their existing active services, and that this would lead to Openreach having to lay new fibre which is then redundant when the active services are ceased.<sup>1039</sup> As this would only occur on routes with exhausted (or near-exhausted) fibre, we think this risk is likely to be small,<sup>1040</sup> and in any case creates an incentive for Openreach to provide suitable cost based migration products.
- 12.104 In any case, to the extent that some stranding of BT's assets does occur, this is accounted for in our approach to price controls. Our modelling shows that, even in high scenarios for dark fibre, migration does not result in risks to cost recovery. Further, to the extent that dark fibre leads to a material change in fibre utilisation, this would be reflected in BT's cost base and subsequent regulatory accounts and could be taken into account in future charge controls.

### **Incentives to arbitrage**

- 12.105 The dark fibre remedy will be priced on a per kilometre basis (as set out in Volume 3). As EBD circuits are not, there may be incentives for customers to use dark fibre for relatively shorter connections and EBD for longer ones. If the costs of providing circuits are higher over longer distances but the price does not vary, and the typical EBD circuit increases in length as a result of dark fibre, there is a risk that BT would not be able to recover its costs.
- 12.106 We do not consider that this is a material risk. Our analysis suggests that the dark fibre remedy would almost always be more cost effective than an EBD 10 Gbit/s<sup>1041</sup> service, so there is no incentive to arbitrage at current EBD 10 Gbit/s prices. Instead, telecoms providers will purchase dark fibre for all distances where it is available. The distance at which the cheapest EBD 1 Gbit/s circuit would be more cost effective than a dark fibre circuit is likely to be substantially greater than the average EBD inter-exchange circuit. The long break-even distance means only a small proportion of 1 Gbit/s EBD inter-exchange circuits are likely to be affected.
- 12.107 Furthermore, EBD circuits currently account for [≫]% of inter-exchange circuits from BT Only exchanges, of which 1 Gbit/s account for [≫]%.<sup>1042</sup> Even if BT were to alter its pricing structure the impact is likely to be very limited. TalkTalk agreed that this should not be a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1039</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraph 110.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1040</sup> Openreach indicated there are currently just 130 routes with no spare fibre, out of all routes between 5,575 exchanges. 'BCMR 2019: meeting between Openreach and Ofcom on the intended scope of the proposed Dark Fibre remedy for inter-exchange connectivity' – December 2018: Openreach's response to BCMR s.135-26 Notice. <sup>1041</sup> For Band A, Band B and Band C circuits.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1042</sup> Ofcom analysis of Openreach response to Questions A1 and A2 of the BCMR s.135-1 Notice.

point of concern, noting that if Openreach restructures its pricing it will be encouraged to set a cost structure more closely aligned to economic costs.<sup>1043</sup>

- 12.108 In its consultation response, Openreach set out that EBD is based on legacy high-cost technology.<sup>1044</sup> In our view, this means that overall it is likely to be more efficient for telecoms providers to replace EBD with dark fibre and modern electronics in any case.
- 12.109 The dark fibre charge control is based only on main link costs, whereas EAD pricing includes a fixed rental charge for local ends based on average local end utilisation. This is payable even if the EAD circuit does not use these local ends, as is the case in an inter-exchange circuit. [%]. <sup>1045</sup>

### Fault frequency, detection and repair

- 12.110 In general, the overall causes of fibre faults in inter-exchange connectivity circuits will be similar whether they use active or dark fibre products as an input. However, where dark fibre allows a reduction in the total equipment used to deliver the service, there will be fewer points of failure and hence this should entail a lower frequency of faults overall. Dark fibre will therefore provide more reliable services and potentially reduce costs, through associated reductions in required repairs. For example, TalkTalk has estimated that [3<]% of faults occur in the active layer.<sup>1046</sup>
- 12.111 The fault detection and repair processes for dark fibre would differ from those for active services because telecoms providers other than Openreach would be operating the network equipment that facilitates monitoring and fault diagnosis. Openreach argued that there is no simple way for telecoms providers to replicate its faults processes as equipment will not be connected to the Openreach operations centre.<sup>1047</sup> However, we see no reason why telecoms providers should not be able to develop repair processes that perform at least as well with dark fibre as with Openreach wholesale active circuits. Repairs (except repairs to Openreach's fibre) would also be within the purchasing provider's control.
- 12.112 The concentration of remote monitoring and remote diagnoses with the purchasing provider could also reduce costs, by reducing the need for the provider to co-ordinate with Openreach if a fault does not relate to Openreach fibre.
- 12.113 In general, purchasers of dark fibre would have strong commercial incentives to manage faults effectively and coordinate with Openreach. TalkTalk noted that dark fibre gives incentives for telecoms providers to innovate in providing a lower fault rate or more rapid repair of faults. Openreach previously published a final reference offer for dark fibre, which included a description of the fault repair process agreed with providers. This provides a means for coordination between Openreach and providers which can help to improve repair times.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1043</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1044</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraph 67.

<sup>1045 [╳].</sup> 

<sup>1046 [&</sup>gt;<].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1047</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraph 54.

- 12.114 There may be a risk that telecoms providers could be incentivised to call out Openreach engineers when faults are detected without first identifying whether or not the fault is with their own equipment. We think that Openreach can also incentivise providers to make efficient decisions on repair through an appropriate callout charge where a fault is incorrectly diagnosed, which is known as a Right When Tested (RWT) charge. Openreach argued that this will not have a material impact on the rate of RWT events and that the number of difficult or disputed faults would rise.<sup>1048</sup> We consider that providers would be appropriately incentivised when faced with RWT charges, and these charges allow Openreach to recover its costs associated with these events in any case. We discuss this further in Annex 20.
- 12.115 In summary, there are likely to be benefits from the dark fibre remedy in the form of lower overall fault rates and potentially reduced costs associated with fault reduction and repair. If potential dark fibre users had concerns about differences in fault detection or repair they would be able to choose an active service in this review period as an alternative if this better suited their needs.

### Take-up of dark fibre in inter-exchange connectivity

- 12.116 The benefits of dark fibre will be proportional to the take-up of the remedy. We expect telecoms providers will use dark fibre over active products for inter-exchange connectivity where they are able to realise the benefits discussed above cost savings and/or increased flexibility and control. However, we recognise that dark fibre orders may take time to ramp up following launch as providers seek to test their use of dark fibre and adopt a cautious approach until SLAs and SLGs are in place.
- 12.117 We also expect dark fibre take-up to vary based on the type of active product that would have been used absent a dark fibre remedy, and hence the available savings from the use of dark fibre. In general, EAD circuits are likely to be straightforward to replace with dark fibre and provide clear cost savings due to the lower price of dark fibre and reduced equipment duplication.<sup>1049</sup> These make up the majority [≫]% of current Openreach sales from BT Only exchanges.<sup>1050</sup> Other product types, such as OSA or EBD, make up a minority of current Openreach sales from BT Only exchanges from BT Only exchanges. For these, the cost savings from migration to dark fibre are less certain due to the potential need for telecoms providers to add additional equipment to replicate the service provided by Openreach.
- 12.118 Respondents to our consultation highlighted the benefits of dark fibre for their operations if available for use in inter-exchange connectivity. Several respondents provided information on their specific plans to use dark fibre within the scope proposed in the consultation. These included:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1048</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraphs 57-58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1049</sup> We consider this is likely to hold even where providers incur additional costs due to non-domestic rates.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1050</sup> Ofcom analysis of Openreach response to Questions A1 and A2 of the BCMR s.135-1 Notice.

- TalkTalk stated their intention to consume dark fibre the majority of cases where there is a choice between dark fibre and an active Ethernet circuit. It expected over time to substantially reduce Ethernet demand for backhaul and transition backhaul demand to dark fibre circuits, though minimum contract terms for existing circuits may introduce a time delay;<sup>1051</sup>
- Vodafone noted that it had [≫] connections that could qualify as dark fibre circuits, and it expected to order [≫] dark fibre circuits in the first year of the remedy;<sup>1052</sup>
- SSE indicated plans to purchase circa [ightarrow] circuits over the next [ightarrow] months;<sup>1053</sup>
- Three indicated that the inter-exchange remedy for dark fibre had limited usefulness in its current form, though it identified a few instances of potential orders in the short term, and more in the medium term;<sup>1054</sup>
- In participating in the Scottish R100 Superfast Broadband programme Gigaclear identified "critical inter-exchange infrastructure that could deliver substantial delivery savings and an accelerated rollout schedule if a dark fibre remedy was available for use by alternative operators;<sup>1055</sup> and
- Sorrento indicated plans for "significant" dark fibre orders.<sup>1056</sup>
- 12.119 Openreach argued that many BT Only exchanges have no presence from WBA primary operators, and few leased lines.<sup>1057</sup> Openreach<sup>1058</sup> and BT Group<sup>1059</sup> also noted planned consolidation of exchanges to 1100 NGA handover points, and argued that this would limit take-up at exchanges that could be closed in future (or prevent the closure of these exchanges as planned by incentivising further investment in LLU services).
- 12.120 We acknowledge that the nature of inter-exchange connectivity demand and potential future exchange rationalisation will mean that demand for dark fibre will vary across BT Only exchanges. However, there are 346 NGA handover exchanges which are BT Only, where there is currently no alternative provider of inter-exchange connectivity. We therefore anticipate substantial and enduring demand for dark fibre from these exchanges in particular. Though these represent a small proportion of all BT Only exchanges in number, they are a much larger proportion of inter-exchange connectivity demand. For example, across all BT Only exchanges, Openreach supplies an average of [≫] circuits per exchange compared to an average of [≫] circuits at NGA BT Only exchanges.<sup>1060</sup> Given this, we believe NGA exchanges are likely to remain strategically important in the provision of access services for the foreseeable future.
- 12.121 Regarding other BT Only exchanges, telecoms providers are free to make their own decisions about whether or not to purchase dark fibre, based on the benefits to them and

<sup>1051 [&</sup>gt;>].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1052</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 6.25.

<sup>1053 [⊁].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1054</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1055</sup> Gigaclear's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1056</sup> Sorrento Networks' response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1057</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraph 124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1058</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraphs 165-166.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1059</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 5.23-5.24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1060</sup> Ofcom analysis of Openreach response to Questions A1 and A2 of the BCMR s.135-1 Notice.

in the knowledge of potential future exchange closures and continued migration of consumer broadband to fibre products driven by retail market trends.

12.122 Based on current active sales and responses to our consultation, there are incentives to purchase and use dark fibre for inter-exchange connectivity in a number of cases. We recognise that initial demand may take time to ramp up, and therefore the speed of take-up is uncertain. Nevertheless, we expect a material volume of dark fibre circuits to be purchased over this review period.

### Conclusions

- 12.123 We have set out the benefits of introducing dark fibre for inter-exchange connectivity. The main benefits are:
  - users can choose their own electronic equipment, enabling them to deliver services that better suit their needs and the needs of their customers;
  - users can make efficient decisions on bandwidth upgrades based on the underlying costs of upgrades;
  - users can eliminate inefficient active equipment duplication resulting in lower costs to telecoms providers; and
  - users could deliver improvements more quickly than they can currently.
- 12.124 These benefits will allow telecoms providers to better compete on price, service quality, and product offering in downstream markets and act as an enabler for infrastructure build in marginal access areas.
- 12.125 We have also explained that the benefits are likely to be proportional to take-up of dark fibre. While we recognise that there is some uncertainty about the extent of take-up over the review period, we think there are strong incentives for telecoms providers to use dark fibre for a substantial proportion of inter-exchange circuits where it is available, and several providers have indicated firm plans to place dark fibre orders in this review period.
- 12.126 We have also considered the potential risks associated with implementing a dark fibre remedy. Overall, we think these risks are limited, and/or can be materially reduced through the design of the remedy. More specifically:
  - we have explained that we do not think there is evidence to suggest that a flattening of the bandwidth gradient will have an adverse impact on economic efficiency. In fact, we think the remedy is likely to place downward pressure on the price of VHB circuits resulting in prices closer to cost, which would improve efficiency;
  - we have considered whether the dark fibre remedy would result in an underrecovery of costs for BT. The factors we have considered include whether our decision results in inefficient choices of network structure, stranded assets for BT or incentives for telecoms providers to arbitrage using dark fibre for relatively shorter connections and EBD for longer connections. We have assessed these issues and explained that we consider the risk to be very low;

- we have explained that rather than increase faults, we would likely expect benefits from the dark fibre remedy in the form of lower fault rates and potentially reduced costs associated with fault reduction and repair; and
- we recognise that there is a risk that the dark fibre remedy could deter competitors from connecting to BT exchanges to provide backhaul or core services. We have decided to limit dark fibre to routes from BT Only exchanges where the nearest rival PCO network is more than 100m away to ensure this risk is small (see "Scope of the remedy" sub-section below).
- 12.127 Overall, we consider there are considerable benefits that would arise from the introduction of dark fibre between exchanges that outweigh the limited risks that we have described above.

# Scope of dark fibre

### **Our proposals**

12.128 We proposed a requirement that BT make dark fibre available on routes from all of the BT Only exchanges identified in our market analysis, where network-based competition is least likely. We considered extending the scope of dark fibre to include routes from BT+1 exchanges.<sup>1061</sup> However, we considered that a broader scope risked deterring rival network operators from connecting to these exchanges and developing their own backhaul networks, especially following the introduction of the proposed unrestricted PIA remedy.

### **Stakeholder responses**

12.129 Eleven respondents<sup>1062</sup> argued that the scope of dark fibre should be wider and include more exchanges, to enable greater take up and therefore higher total benefits. Openreach<sup>1063</sup> and BT Group<sup>1064</sup> argued dark fibre should not be introduced anywhere. As discussed in Section 10, IIG,<sup>1065</sup> CityFibre<sup>1066</sup> and Zayo<sup>1067</sup> argued that dark fibre should not be made available yet. Virgin Media argued that dark fibre should not be made available at BT Only exchanges where any rival PCO networks are close and therefore could invest to connect to the exchange.<sup>1068</sup>

### Our reasoning on scope of dark fibre

12.130 Dark fibre replicates many of the benefits for network operators of owning their own network. The more attractive it is to buy dark fibre, the less likely operators are likely to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1061</sup> This would consist of routes from BT+1 to BT+1 or BT+2 exchanges, as routes from BT+0 to BT+1 exchanges are included in our proposals to make dark fibre available from BT Only exchanges.

 $<sup>^{1062}</sup>$  Colt, Hyperoptic, PAG, Sky, Sorrento Networks, SSE, TalkTalk, Three, UKCTA, Vodafone and [%].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1063</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 5, paragraph 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1064</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1065</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.3.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1066</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.1.10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1067</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1068</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 17.

roll out their own network. This can include rolling out network using BT's ducts and pole infrastructure.

- 12.131 In determining the appropriate scope of the dark fibre remedy in this review period we have placed significant weight on the impact of the remedy on rival investment, in line with our strategy to promote network-based competition (as set out in Section 10). In Volume 1, we set out our decision to introduce unrestricted access to BT's ducts and poles which will make it cheaper and easier for competitors to build new networks. Where dark fibre is available, it is likely to be more attractive than active services, particularly for higher bandwidth services. Accordingly, dark fibre is likely to increase incentives for telecoms providers to purchase access to BT's network rather than building competing infrastructure. Given our strategy, and the potential impact of dark fibre on investment incentives, we are cautious about the scope of the dark fibre remedy. For now, we are taking a conservative approach and therefore consider dark fibre is currently only appropriate where material rival investment is very unlikely. We explain our decision to not impose dark fibre in the CI Access services market in Section 10.
- 12.132 To determine the appropriate scope of our remedy, we have considered the potential for investment in backhaul or core connectivity in the different parts of the market where we have concluded that BT has SMP (i.e. routes from BT Only and BT+1 exchanges). Our consultation proposed to implement a dark fibre access remedy on all routes from BT Only exchanges. In the light of responses to our proposals submitted by respondents to the consultation, we have given further consideration to the potential impact on investment of a dark fibre remedy at BT Only exchanges where rival infrastructure is close. We have decided to limit the scope of dark fibre to BT Only exchanges where the nearest rival PCO network is more than 100m away, to mitigate these risks.
- 12.133 As the remedy will only apply to routes from BT Only exchanges without close rival infrastructure, there will be no impact on existing investment undertaken by other Principal Core Operators (PCOs). However, it could still have an impact on future investment by PCOs with network further from an exchange, as it would lead to lower prices for services between BT exchanges and thereby deter rivals from:
  - connecting to a BT exchange to provide backhaul services; and/or
  - investing in competing routes to backhaul traffic.
- 12.134 We have therefore mitigated risks to rival investment by restricting the scope of dark fibre and we consider remaining risks to be very low.
- 12.135 In the following paragraphs we set out our analysis of the potential risks to investment and explain our decision to limit the scope of the dark fibre remedy to BT Only exchanges where the nearest rival PCO network is more than 100m away.

### Incentives to connect to an exchange or build competing routes

12.136 We consider that there are three key factors that influence a telecoms provider to connect to a BT exchange or build competing routes to provide alternative backhaul infrastructure:

- The cost of extending network to connect to an exchange or provide alternative backhaul routes. This is likely to be based on the distance a provider would need to extend its network. In general, the longer this distance, the higher the cost, and the less likely that provider would connect to an exchange.
- Demand for backhaul. The higher the demand for backhaul at a given exchange or in a given area the more incentive a telecoms provider has to extend its network to provide backhaul services. The higher demand means that it is more likely to be able to win some business away from BT or from the other PCOs present at the exchange or a PCO providing backhaul services in the area.
- The value of circuits. BT's pricing according to a bandwidth gradient means that higher bandwidth circuits are priced higher compared to lower bandwidth services. This makes winning higher bandwidth contracts more lucrative because the cost of extending network is the same regardless of the bandwidths supplied. Therefore, at exchanges or areas where there is likely to be more demand for higher bandwidths, the incentive to extend network is likely to be higher.
- 12.137 In these sub-sections, we consider these factors in relation to BT Only and BT+1 exchanges.

### **BT Only exchanges**

- 12.138 In general, it is likely to be more costly to connect to a BT Only exchange than other exchanges. BT Only exchanges are typically located in rural areas with low residential and business population density (see Figure 8.2). As described in Section 8, our analysis shows that the average distance a single rival network would need to extend to connect to an exchange is 5.8km (with a median distance of 2.7km) and the average distance from an exchange to a second rival is over 12km (median 5.9km). These distances are very long, and it is highly unlikely to be economic to extend network to many of these exchanges, even using the unrestricted PIA remedy.<sup>1069</sup>
- 12.139 It is also likely to be more costly to provide a competing route in areas served by BT Only exchanges. 96% of BT Only exchanges are located in BT Only areas, as defined by our geographic market definition for CI Access. This means it is more likely that a PCO would have limited or no network in the area, and so it would be very costly to dig to extend the network over long distances to provide a competing backhaul route. Just one BT Only exchange out of 4,269 is located in a BT+2 access area, as defined by our geographic market definition for access (i.e. CLA, Metro Areas and other HNR areas). For these reasons, the remedy we proposed in our consultation applied to all BT Only exchanges.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1069</sup> Extension to a BT Only exchange may be more economic if the exchange was covered by a mass rollout for other reasons using unrestricted PIA. However, BT Only exchanges are typically in areas with fewer potential customers. In addition, access network build would not necessarily lead to the provision of competitive backhaul.

- 12.140 Openreach,<sup>1070</sup> BT Group,<sup>1071</sup> Virgin Media<sup>1072</sup>, and IIG<sup>1073</sup> all argued that there are some BT Only exchanges with close rival network infrastructure such that network extension to connect to the exchange would be viable. Virgin Media considered there are a significant number of exchanges where it would be economic to extend its network should demand arise. It identified [≫] exchanges which we had classified as BT Only in our consultation, where it had network within [≫]m. Openreach estimated there were around 300 BT Only exchanges within 600m of an alternative network.<sup>1074</sup>
- 12.141 In response to these comments, we undertook further analysis of the distances between rival networks and BT exchanges. This indicates that there is a wide range of distances between BT Only exchanges and the closest rival network.

Figure 12.2: Distribution of distances between BT Only exchanges and closest rival networks<sup>1075</sup>



- 12.142 All other things being equal, operators are more likely to be willing to extend their network when closer to the exchange. This analysis shows that a minority of BT Only exchanges have rival networks close by: 566 within 100m<sup>1076</sup> and 981 within 300m.
- 12.143 For the majority of BT Only exchanges, distances are such that it is unlikely to be economic to extend networks to connect to these exchanges. However, for a material minority of BT Only exchanges, the cost of connecting is likely to be lower and therefore could be economic if sufficient revenues were available from backhaul services in the area.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1070</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 13, paragraph 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1071</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraph 5.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1072</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1073</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.3.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1074</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 13, paragraph 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1075</sup> We have used the coordinates of exchanges and rival network points to calculate the distances between them. For presentational purposes we have truncated the y-axis at 1000m. In reality, there are many exchanges which are much further than 1000m from the closest rival network.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1076</sup> This includes the one BT Only exchange that is located in a HNR area.

- 12.144 In general, available revenues are likely to be lower at BT Only exchanges. Demand for inter-exchange connectivity from BT Only exchanges is lower than at BT+1 and BT+2 exchanges. For example, at BT Only exchanges Openreach supplies an average of [≫] circuits per exchange compared to [≫] circuits per BT+1 exchange and [≫] circuits per BT+2 exchange.<sup>1077</sup> We note that it is unlikely for an operator to be able to win all of the circuits at a given exchange (especially where one end of the circuit is located at another BT Only exchange), however the difference in available revenues between the different types of exchange is still significant. These figures also underestimate the demand for leased lines at BT+1 and BT+2 exchanges because they only account for circuits that Openreach supplies and not those supplied by other PCOs.
- 12.145 This demonstrates that BT Only exchanges are often located in areas where there is limited demand for backhaul. They are also likely to be located in or close to areas where BT is the only supplier of access leased lines. As demand for backhaul is limited there are less likely to be incentives for a PCO to extend its network and provide alternative routes that compete with BT backhaul.
- 12.146 Demand for inter-exchange connectivity is generally higher at NGA handover exchanges where BT's FTTC residential broadband products are handed over. Openreach supplies an average of [%] circuits per BT Only NGA handover exchange.<sup>1078</sup>
- 12.147 This analysis shows that a rival operator could generally expect to win fewer circuits if investing to compete with connectivity from a BT Only exchange, which would make this investment less attractive. However, there is a sub-set of BT Only exchanges where backhaul demand is higher, and therefore likely to be more attractive investment opportunities.
- 12.148 In general, the value of a given circuit is likely to be somewhat lower at BT Only exchanges. Our analysis shows [≫]% of circuits purchased from Openreach at BT Only exchanges are 1 Gbit/s and below and [≫]% are VHB circuits. In comparison, at BT+1 exchanges [≫]% of circuits purchased from BT are 1 Gbit/s and below and [≫]% are VHB circuits and at BT+2 exchanges [≫]% and [≫]% respectively. We also consider it likely that already-connected rivals at BT+1 and BT+2 exchanges are likely to be supplying a higher proportion of VHB circuits because BT's higher prices for VHB circuits mean there is more scope to undercut BT for these circuits.
- 12.149There are exceptions to this general trend. For instance, at BT Only NGA handover<br/>exchanges, [%]% are 1Gbit/s and below and [%]% are VHB circuits.1079
- 12.150 There may be an increase in demand for backhaul circuits and for higher bandwidths, in line with the general trend. However, we would expect this increase to be concentrated at BT+1 and BT+2 exchanges. For example, consumers are increasingly switching to superfast

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1077</sup> Ofcom analysis of Openreach response to Questions A1 and A2 of the BCMR s.135-1 Notice.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1078}$  Ofcom analysis of Openreach response to Questions A1 and A2 of the BCMR s.135-1 Notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1079</sup> Ofcom analysis of Openreach response to Questions A1 and A2 of the BCMR s.135-1 Notice.

broadband, though this is only relevant for the 10% of BT Only exchanges that act as NGA handover points. Sky's illustrative forecasts showed that, from 2018 to 2021, [ $\times$ ].<sup>1080</sup>

- 12.151 This analysis demonstrates that per-circuit revenues from BT Only exchanges are, on average, likely to be lower than from other exchanges. Again, there is likely to be a sub-set of BT Only exchanges where potential revenues are greater and so investment incentives are stronger.
- 12.152 In general, incentives to connect to BT Only exchanges or provide competing backhaul routes are likely to be weaker than for BT+1 and BT+2 exchanges. Distances and therefore costs are higher, demand is lower, and circuits tend to be of lower capacity and therefore of lower value. There is, therefore, a low risk that dark fibre could undermine investment incentives at BT Only exchanges.
- 12.153 However, there are some BT Only exchanges where incentives to connect are higher. This could be because of lower costs to supply due to shorter distances, higher potential revenue due to greater demand or higher value circuits, or a combination of these factors.

### **BT+1 exchanges**

- 12.154 In general, the costs of connecting to a BT+1 exchange are lower. At these exchanges, by definition, one rival PCO is already connected, and therefore there is existing rival investment in these areas. Our analysis shows that the mean straight-line distance that the nearest rival, currently not already connected to the exchange, would need to extend its network to connect is 1.3km, and the median distance is 334m. This shows that rival networks are closer than for BT Only exchanges. Extending network such distances is expensive and a barrier to entry. However, it is possible that as demand for backhaul and bandwidth increases some PCOs might connect to some exchanges over the medium to longer term, particularly as unrestricted PIA could reduce the barriers to entry. We consider this is most likely where the distances between existing network nodes and BT exchanges are shorter now that they have the option of using unrestricted PIA.
- 12.155 As BT+1 exchanges are located in more urban areas, a PCO may not need to significantly extend its network to develop competing backhaul routes.
- 12.156 In addition, the available revenues from investment are likely to be greater than at typical BT Only exchanges. At BT+1 exchanges there is greater demand for backhaul circuits compared to BT Only exchanges, though not as high as BT+2 exchanges. The evidence also shows greater demand for higher bandwidth products compared to BT Only exchanges and therefore the potential value of circuits may be higher (see above). This higher demand and potential revenue are also likely to make investment in competing backhaul routes more attractive in these areas than in areas served by BT Only exchanges.
- 12.157 The evidence above indicates that the economic incentives to connect to a BT+1 exchange or to provide competing backhaul services in this area are generally greater than those for

<sup>1080 [%].</sup> 

a BT+0 exchange. On average, costs are lower and potential revenues are higher.<sup>1081</sup> We therefore consider that there is a higher risk at BT+1 exchanges that dark fibre could undermine existing and deter future rival investment. As noted in Annex 6, the unrestricted PIA remedy will significantly reduce the cost of network build and therefore improve the economic viability of rivals extending their networks. However, it will take time to have an impact, and where such extensions may take place remains uncertain at this time. We will review the mix of our remedies as investment plans materialise.

#### Decision to limit the remedy to routes from BT Only exchanges with no close rival networks

- 12.158 As discussed in our consultation, we consider that requiring dark fibre from BT+1 exchanges would potentially undermine existing rival investment and risk deterring rival network operators from connecting to BT+1 exchanges and developing their backhaul networks, especially following the introduction of the unrestricted PIA remedy. Accordingly, as proposed in our consultation, and in light of our overall approach to remedies as set out in Section 10, we have decided to exclude BT+1 exchanges from the scope of the dark fibre remedy.
- 12.159 In our consultation, we proposed that our dark fibre remedy would be limited to circuits from BT Only exchanges. As noted above, some stakeholders argued that some BT Only exchanges have rival infrastructure sufficiently close that network extensions to connect to the exchange would be viable. In response, we analysed the incentives to connect to these exchanges or provide competing backhaul services from these areas in greater detail.
- 12.160 In light of the above analysis we have refined our consultation position to include a distance-based exclusion for the use of dark fibre at a BT Only exchange. As discussed, the incentives to connect to a BT Only exchange are strongest where rival networks are close and there is material demand for backhaul. Accordingly, applying a distance-based exclusion ensures that dark fibre would not be made available at the BT Only exchanges where there is a material possibility of rival investment.
- 12.161 Our objective is to reduce the risks to rival investment from the introduction of the dark fibre remedy, while ensuring the benefits of dark fibre can be realised where investment is unlikely. We recognise that it is difficult to precisely identify a single distance below which investment to connect to that exchange would be economic. As discussed above, other factors such as backhaul demand and circuit value are also relevant, and decisions on whether to invest in connecting to an exchange will be made on a case by case basis. Setting any such distance-based exclusion is an approximation. In making a judgement on the appropriate distance we take into account a range of factors. These include:
  - the costs of network extension,
  - the potential impact of unrestricted PIA,
  - proximity of other potential customers to the exchange, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1081</sup> We note Sky's comment that revenues available at BT+1 exchanges may fall over time, due to general price attrition in VHB leased lines and the need for new competitors to offer a discount. However, we consider that this does not alter our assessment that potential revenues at BT+1 exchanges will generally be greater than those at BT Only exchanges (Sky's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 13-15).

- the availability of External Cablelink.
- 12.162 We discuss these factors in more detail below.
- 12.163 As noted in Annex 6, the costs of network extension are high even over relatively short distances. Time delay is also a significant factor. Our analysis on network extensions and lead times in the access market suggests that the Mean Time to Provide (MTTP) i.e. the average number of working days excluding customer delay that it takes Openreach to complete an order is significantly higher for orders that involve duct work (around [≫] working days) compared to [≫] working days where Openreach had existing duct but no fibre and [≫] working days where Openreach had a fibre connection to a building).<sup>1082</sup> Rivals considering extending their network to BT Only exchanges would have to undertake duct work (with larger distances requiring more duct work). The longer lead times associated with this may be a factor in deterring rivals from digging out to these exchanges, as long and uncertain lead times may make it harder for rivals to win the contracts of operators currently served by BT at these exchanges.
- 12.164 As also noted in Annex 6, we do not believe that take up of unrestricted PIA will have a significant impact on the incentives of rival providers to extend their networks to BT Only exchanges over this review period. When using unrestricted PIA for a bespoke network extension some build is still likely to be required, as some work will be needed to join the two networks together. In addition, when using unrestricted PIA for the first time a telecoms provider will need to install cabling in BT's duct. As noted in Annex 6, this can involve significant works and associated wayleaves and traffic management, resulting in additional delay. We therefore consider that the distance used to limit the scope of dark fibre should not be increased as a result of the implementation of the unrestricted PIA remedy.
- 12.165 In general, the evidence on the costs and time delay of network extension suggests that investment to connect BT Only exchanges is potentially viable only where limited network extension is required. Therefore, in our judgement, a relatively short distance-based exclusion is likely to be appropriate when determining which BT Only exchanges are excluded from the dark fibre remedy.
- 12.166 Rivals that have network infrastructure very close to a BT Only exchange may find it easier to extend their network by using the Openreach External Cablelink product. In order to connect to the exchange they have to dig to a handover point near to the exchange and purchase an External Cablelink. The maximum distance that External Cablelink can be used over is 100m, and so telecoms providers within this distance may be able to connect to an exchange more easily.<sup>1083</sup>
- 12.167 Nonetheless, dependent on exactly where the handover point is located, rivals may still need to extend their network (and incur the associated costs) in order to use Cablelink. For

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1082</sup> This evidence is based on information about the time it takes Openreach to provide different types of leased line Ethernet orders (all orders, orders with duct work, and 'quick wins'), and the relationship between time-to-provide and dig distance. We collected this information from Openreach via our s.135 powers (see Annex 11 for further details). Based on Ofcom analysis of stakeholder responses to BCMR s.135-21 Notice.

<sup>1083 [》].</sup> 

example, there may be a situation where a rival has network infrastructure 100m from an exchange, but is only 5m from the handover point, in which case they need only to dig 5m and purchase a Cablelink product from Openreach to start supplying backhaul from that exchange. This means that where a rival PCO network is within 100m of an exchange there is at least the potential that it could be connected to the exchange at particularly low cost. On the other hand, if a rival was 20m from an exchange, but the nearest handover point was 60m away on the other side of the exchange, they would have to dig 80m in order to start supplying backhaul from that exchange.

- 12.168 Exchanges which are beyond the Cablelink distance limit will require operators to dig up until at least the 100m boundary of the exchange (where Cablelink can be used) and possibly much further dependent on the exact location of the nearest handover point. Connections to these exchanges are likely to be less attractive propositions to rivals due to the higher costs of digging that must be incurred.
- 12.169 When deciding whether to invest to connect to an exchange, operators are also likely to take in to account the potential to extend their supply to other customers and thus gain additional revenue alongside that from connecting to the exchange. If additional revenue was available, then providers might be willing to extend their network further. This might suggest a longer distance-based exclusion would be appropriate. However, the scope for these benefits when connecting to a BT Only exchange is likely to be low given the more rural location of BT Only exchanges as discussed above. We therefore consider potential additional revenue is unlikely to have a material influence on these investment decisions. We therefore do not to account for this when setting a distance-based exclusion.
- 12.170 Considering the above reasons, we have decided that the dark fibre obligation will apply only on routes from BT Only exchanges where the nearest rival PCO network is more than 100m away.<sup>1084</sup> We recognise this is a judgement, but consider this is a reasonable approximation.
- 12.171 This decision takes into account the costs and time delay of network extension which we consider are likely to deter investment over longer distances. This also recognises that it is likely to be easier and cheaper for rivals to connect where their existing network is within the 100m limit of the External Cablelink product.
- 12.172 A shorter distance would not give us sufficient confidence that we have captured all exchanges where rival networks are located very close to the External Cablelink handover point and so able to connect at low cost. We note that even a 100m limit could require network extension over a material distance. However, we consider operators may be willing to undertake this given the potential backhaul revenues available from an exchange, which in general are greater than those available from providing a single access circuit and in particular greater at NGA handover exchanges.
- 12.173 In our judgement, a 100m distance-based exclusion ensures that dark fibre is not available at the BT Only exchanges where incentives to invest are likely to be strongest. We consider

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1084</sup> In order to distinguish between the BT Only exchanges from which BT must provide dark fibre and those which are exempt, we have labelled the former category "BT Only DF" in the list of exchanges appearing at Annex 26, Schedule 8.

this approach balances the importance of providing an effective remedy which will lower backhaul costs for operators, while still encouraging network investment in areas where this is likely to be feasible.

- 12.174 We note that this threshold of 100m is also in line with [%].<sup>1085</sup>
- 12.175 There are 4,269 BT Only exchanges in total, and our analysis has found that 566 of these are within 100m of a rival PCO network. In applying this distance-based exclusion, the total number of exchanges from which BT is required to provide access to dark fibre is therefore 3,703.<sup>1086</sup>
- 12.176 Out of the 4,269 BT Only exchanges, 346 are NGA handover points. Our analysis has found that 75 of these are within 100m of a rival PCO network. In applying this distance-based exclusion, the total number of NGA handover points for which BT is required to provide access to dark fibre is 271.
- 12.177 Dark fibre will therefore still be available at a material number of exchanges (66% of all BT exchanges),<sup>1087</sup> including a subset of those exchanges where backhaul demand is high, but it would be very costly for rival networks to connect. This is where dark fibre is likely to provide the greatest benefit. At the same time, the distance limit means that our approach excludes BT Only exchanges where there is greater potential for rival investment in backhaul.

### Other comments on the scope of the dark fibre remedy

- 12.178 Openreach suggested that we should consider only making dark fibre available for connections between BT Only non-NGA exchanges and their parent NGA exchanges,<sup>1088</sup> thus further incentivising build to BT Only NGA exchanges.<sup>1089</sup> Our analysis shows that a substantial number of these BT Only NGA exchanges are a considerable distance from rival networks, we consider that investment to connect these exchanges is unlikely. As these are important exchanges for backhaul traffic, the absence of both competitive alternatives and dark fibre could create a bottleneck at a material number of strategic exchanges.
- 12.179 IIG,<sup>1090</sup> CityFibre<sup>1091</sup> and Zayo<sup>1092</sup> requested clarity on the scope of the remedy if a rival PCO creates a new connection to an exchange where dark fibre is available during this review period. To clarify, our SMP findings in this decision are set for this review period, so dark fibre would remain available at these exchanges even if a PCO connected their network. We do not consider that it would be proportionate to maintain an "up to date" list of the number of PCOs present at each exchange and/or vary the scope of the remedy further during the review period.

<sup>1085 [≫].</sup> 

<sup>1086 [≫].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1087</sup> 66% i.e. 3703 out of BT's total of 5,573 exchanges (Table 8.1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1088</sup> Which could be BT Only, BT+1 or BT+2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1089</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraphs 154-160.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1090</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.3.5.

 $<sup>^{1091}</sup>$  CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.1.12.

 $<sup>^{1092}</sup>$  Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.11.

- 12.180 For the avoidance of doubt, we are requiring BT to provide dark fibre only for routes from a BT Only exchange, which is further than 100m from an alternative network, to any other BT exchange. Dark fibre will not be available for circuits terminating at customer sites, network nodes or data centres which, as discussed in Section 7, are not within the CI Interexchange connectivity market.
- 12.181 A number of stakeholders commented that the scope of our proposed dark fibre remedy was unclear in the draft legal instrument, or that the scope was inconsistent as between the body of our consultation and the draft legal instrument.<sup>1093</sup> In our consultation we clearly stated that our proposed dark fibre remedy was limited to inter-exchange connectivity routes from BT Only exchanges<sup>1094</sup> i.e. routes from BT Only exchanges to other BT exchanges. However, the SMP condition imposing the dark fibre remedy<sup>1095</sup> appeared to require BT to provide dark fibre on routes connecting a BT exchange and an "operational building of a Third Party".<sup>1096</sup> This had the effect of widening the scope of the dark fibre remedy beyond what was intended.
- 12.182 We became aware of this issue during the consultation period and published a clarification on 19 December 2018.<sup>1097</sup>
- 12.183 We have corrected this inconsistency in our SMP conditions<sup>1098</sup> by expressly limiting the dark fibre remedy to:
  - The CI Inter-exchange connectivity market (which we refer to in our SMP conditions as the "Wholesale market for CI Inter-exchange Connectivity services along Noncompetitive IEC Routes"); and
  - routes connecting a BT Only exchange<sup>1099</sup> and another BT exchange.
- 12.184 Openreach further commented that the term "Dark Fibre Access" in the draft legal instrument was unclear because the dark fibre remedy applies in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market rather than the CI Access services market.<sup>1100</sup> We do not consider any amendments to be necessary. The word "Access" in the term "Dark Fibre Access" refers to network access (i.e. the making available of a service) rather than the CI Access services market. Furthermore, we have been clear that the dark fibre remedy is limited to the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market and we consider this is sufficient to address any confusion arising from the use of the word "Access".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1093</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 1, paragraph 4.25.2; part 3, paragraph 1.1.4; PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR consultation, paragraphs 18-21; Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 6, paragraphs 6(d) and 9; pages 17-19, paragraphs 70-84; TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.74.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1094</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, Volume 1, paragraphs 10.21, 12.1 and 12.72.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1095</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex 23, Schedule 1, Condition 2.1(c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1096</sup> See definition of "Backhaul Segment", 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex 23, Schedule 1, Part 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1097</sup> Ofcom, 2018. <u>Update 19 December 2018: corrections and clarifications</u> [accessed 4 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1098</sup> See Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3, Condition 2.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1099</sup> Excluding those BT Only exchanges where the nearest rival PCO network is less than 100m away, which are exempt from the dark fibre remedy as set out above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1100</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (leased lines charge control), page 38, paragraph 154.

# Dark fibre remedy design and implementation

### **Our proposals**

- 12.185 Our consultation proposed that the design of the dark fibre remedy should take our previous proposals for dark fibre as a starting point. We considered that the technical, operational and commercial aspects of BT's current offer of wholesale Ethernet services (in particular EAD and EAD Local Access) should be used as a benchmark for establishing the arrangements applicable to dark fibre. Unlike our previous proposals for dark fibre, our proposal did not include a requirement for distance limits. The consultation set out minimum requirements for a reference offer based on these design proposals.
- 12.186 We proposed that BT provide access to dark fibre with non-pricing design elements based on EAD fibre circuits to ensure a smooth implementation of the remedy no later than one month of the BCMR conditions entering into force. We set out our proposed implementation timeline in Annex 17 to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, as follows<sup>1101</sup>:
  - BT required to publish a Reference Offer (RO) no later than one month after the BCMR conditions enter into force;
  - BT and industry to negotiate SLAs and SLGs in line with the RO, to come into force three months after the BCMR conditions enter into force;
  - BT to start providing access to dark fibre no later than one month of after the BCMR conditions enter into force; and
  - Quality of Service standards to come into effect in year two of the market review (i.e. from 1 April 2020), with reporting requirements to come into effect immediately from launch.
- 12.187 In establishing this proposed timeline, we considered both the dark fibre product development that had been undertaken as part of BCMR 2016 implementation and responses to our 2017 Dark Fibre Consultation.
- 12.188 As stated in our 2018 BCMR Consultation, the dark fibre remedy we proposed is much closer to the remedy originally imposed in the 2016 BCMR, given that there will not be the same usage restriction as proposed in the 2017 Dark Fibre Consultation, and we submitted there will be no need to develop further processes around monitoring. We argued, as a result, there would be no need for many of the preparatory activities envisaged by Openreach in its response to the 2017 Dark Fibre Consultation, such as the need for extra training or further industry negotiations around the RO.<sup>1102</sup>

## Stakeholder responses

12.189 Openreach requested clarity on the anchor product for the remedy, and whether alignment was expected with EAD products. Openreach also considered that the timeline

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1101</sup> See Table A17.1 in 2018 BCMR Consultation, Volume 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1102</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, Volume 1, paragraphs A17.11 and A17.13.

was unreasonably short given parity with EAD would not be possible within our proposed timeframe.  $^{\tt 1103}$ 

- 12.190 Openreach suggested that the current EAD radial distance limit was also relevant and appropriate for dark fibre, on the grounds of quality assurance and product safety as this aligned with their testing capabilities and laser safety requirements<sup>1104</sup>. IIG,<sup>1105</sup> CityFibre<sup>1106</sup> and Zayo<sup>1107</sup> argued that a distance limit was appropriate as it would not be technically feasible to operate dark fibre over very long distances. They argued a distance limit comparable to EAD would be appropriate. Other telecoms providers, such as SSE, agreed that the need for regulations to determine a distance limit has fallen away. SSE suggested that route configurations would be arranged based on telecoms providers' use of dark fibre and the equipment it selected for lighting the circuits.<sup>1108</sup> However, they did not contradict Openreach's position relating to EAD distance limits.
- 12.191 Openreach suggested that removing distance limits would open up the prospect of industry seeking additional changes to the RO.<sup>1109</sup> This could lead to protracted negotiations causing a delay to implementation of the remedy. If those negotiations resulted in other telecoms providers having the freedom to use equipment other than Class 1M lasers<sup>1110</sup>, Openreach employees would need to be re-trained, which would have implications for the implementation timetable.
- 12.192 Openreach argued that in the absence of a distance limit, and due to BT Only exchanges being located near clusters of more competitive BT exchanges, there was a risk of dark fibre being used in place of core connectivity over competitive routes, undermining the investment strategies of BT and other network operators. This would occur where two competitive exchanges were interconnected via a BT Only exchange located nearby or along the route between those exchanges. Virgin Media also argued that dark fibre should not be used as "pseudo-trunk connectivity to carry traffic long distances in order to avoid backhaul charges."<sup>1111</sup>
- 12.193 Openreach proposed a set of principles to restrict the use of the DFA remedy in alignment with its view of our stated purpose. It sought to restrict the DFA remedy to those requests to expand an IEC network to BT Only exchanges relied upon by the customer for provision

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1103</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex C, paragraphs 12-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1104</sup> Openreach also commented on the EAD route distance limit of 86km it sets out within relevant RO yet this does not appear in our regulations – it is adopted for safety reasons: see Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex C, paragraphs 17-18. See also Openreach's response to BCMR s.135-26, presentation on dark fibre implementation dated 25 February 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1105</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.3.14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1106</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.1.14.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1107}$  Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.16.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1108}$  SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1109</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex C, paragraph 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1110</sup> Appropriate distance limits for Ethernet products are determined based on technical specification of equipment used to light fibre routes. Removing the distance limits or extending them affects the choice of equipment used by other telecoms providers. If stronger lasers are used either for any dark fibre circuit or for longer distance dark fibre circuits, Openreach staff will need training for safe activities, including repairs, relating to such equipment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1111</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 18.

of access services local to that exchange. This included prescriptive principles relating to fibre usage and circuit configurations based on 'parent-child' exchange arrangements whereby each exchange was given a designated "parent" based on fibre routing.<sup>1112</sup> BT Group supported Openreach's proposals.<sup>1113</sup>

12.194 Openreach also considered the concept of "reasonable access" and how it might respond to requests for connections where fibre was unavailable. Openreach considered four possible scenarios and its proposed responses in each case, set out in the following Table 12.3:

Fibre availability	Openreach's proposed response to a request for access to dark fibre
There is fibre with spare capacity	No restrictions.
There is no direct duct between two BT exchanges	Openreach should be required to consider whether there are alternative routes via other exchanges. <sup>1114</sup> There should be no obligation to build new duct and fibre as this would require Openreach to extend its network.
There is duct between two BT exchanges with capacity, but there is no fibre	Where there is no fibre network between BT exchanges, no dark fibre network access obligation should apply since no fibre network exists. Telecoms providers can deploy their own fibre networks using PIA remedy.
There is duct with capacity, but fibre is fully used (i.e. there is no spare fibre)	Telecoms providers can deploy their own fibre networks using unrestricted PIA and so it would not be reasonable to require Openreach to deploy additional fibre instead.

#### Table 12.3: Fibre availability scenarios submitted by Openreach

Source: Openreach<sup>1115</sup>

12.195 We also received a number of comments relating to our proposed dark fibre implementation timeline:

• SSE stated that providers seeking network access will be ready to take up DFA within the proposed timeline<sup>1116</sup>, highlighting familiarity with 'own-use' services<sup>1117</sup> based on the provision of dark fibre services by other suppliers of fibre networks;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1112</sup> Openreach's response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 19-20, paragraphs 86-87; Openreach's response to BCMR s.135-26 Notice, slides presented at meeting dated 3 January 2019, page 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1113</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 5.13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1114</sup> See Openreach's response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 19-20, paragraphs 86-87; and Openreach's response to BCMR s.135-26 Notice, [%]: Openreach state such an obligation should be restricted to [%].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1115</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex C, paragraph 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1116</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, answer to Q.12.5, page 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1117</sup> This phrase is used by SSE to refer to dark fibre services, which involve providers other than the incumbent using their own equipment to light the fibre supplied as part of the incumbent's network.
- Openreach argued a lack of clarity as to the anchor product, to which parity was required when providing a DFA product, would cause delays to implementation,<sup>1118</sup> and said we would either need to provide clarity in the statement or allow a longer implementation timeline to agree the new product specifications;
- Openreach<sup>1119</sup> and Virgin Media<sup>1120</sup> stated they needed adequate time for negotiations of the RO, in light of potential changes required to align the RO with the scope of the DFA remedy, and one month was not sufficient; and
- Openreach submitted that its systems need to be developed to achieve parity between EAD services and the proposed DFA remedy, and that they could not achieve this within the proposed timeline for launch of the DFA remedy.<sup>1121</sup>

## Our reasoning and decisions

- 12.196 We have decided to impose a DFA remedy based on the design consulted on, with the following amendments that we discuss in more detail throughout this section:
  - to achieve parity with wholesale active EAD products, as consulted on, we provide guidance on the appropriate use of a 45km radial distance limit and the 86km route distance limit associated with EAD services;
  - to mitigate risks to competitive core infrastructure based on the circuit configurations from BT Only exchanges to any other BT exchange, we provide guidance on RO provisions relating to fibre usage reflecting the purpose behind the DFA remedy; and
  - to assist with the smooth implementation of the DFA remedy, we provide guidance on what the reasonable access obligation means where fibre resources are scarce or otherwise not available on direct routes between a BT Only exchange and another BT exchange.
- 12.197 We have decided to adopt a two stage implementation process for the DFA remedy to make sure dark fibre access is available early in this review period while recognising more time is required for Openreach to undertake necessary systems developments to achieve the required parity between DFA and other EAD products. The timeline is set out below and discussed in detail in Annex 17.
- 12.198 Together with our decisions on the scope of the dark fibre remedy, our decision on the design of the remedy and the guidance we provide below ensure that the obligation is an objectively justified and proportionate means of addressing our competition concerns.

#### Design of the dark fibre remedy

12.199 Our decision on design is intended to allow for smooth adoption of dark fibre across this review period consistent with the requirement that it be provided on reasonable request.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1118</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex C, paragraphs 12-15, page 77.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1119</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex C, paragraphs 8-11

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1120}$  Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 18

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1121</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex C, paragraphs 12-15

An appropriate starting point is the remedy design previously conceived for disaggregated access and backhaul segments, as set out in the 2016 BCMR Statement<sup>1122</sup> and 2017 Dark Fibre Consultation.

- 12.200 We remain of the view that the technical, operational (provisioning and repair) and commercial aspects of BT's current offer of wholesale Ethernet services (in particular EAD and EAD Local Access) should be used as a benchmark for establishing the arrangements applicable to dark fibre. Openreach's EAD products provide a range of connectivity options which fulfil telecoms providers' access and backhaul requirements, and BT's processes for providing those active products should therefore be capable of adaptation to allow for the provision of dark fibre. We recognise that the operation of BT's dark fibre products would differ from Ethernet products in some respects.
- 12.201 BT's wholesale Ethernet products are the main products that BT currently supplies for a range of services spread across lower bandwidths and some VHB circuits. In view of our design objective for the dark fibre remedy, we therefore consider that they are also a suitable benchmark for a dark fibre product across multiple markets, including for provision of inter-exchange connectivity across all bandwidths.
- 12.202 Following the 2016 BCMR Statement, BT developed its dark fibre product modelled on its Ethernet products, in collaboration with telecoms providers and the Office of the Telecommunications Adjudicator (OTA2), although it has not been implemented to date.
- 12.203 In the rest of this section we discuss the key design aspects of the dark fibre remedy we are imposing and explain where our decisions differ from the remedy we imposed in the 2016 BCMR Statement and our consultation proposals. The non-price design aspects of the dark fibre remedy are summarised in Table 12.4:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1122</sup> See Section 9 paragraphs 9.34-9.36 and Annex 22, 2016 BCMR Statement.

#### Table 12.4: Summary of non-price design aspects of dark fibre

Design aspect	Approach
Circuit configurations	BT to provide dark fibre segments from BT Only exchanges where the nearest rival PCO network is more than 100m away. <sup>1123</sup>
Parity with active wholesale products	Dark fibre product comparable to the fibre elements of the corresponding active wholesale products (i.e. EAD100). Guidance given as to the use of distance limits.
Arrangements concerning provision of new infrastructure	BT required to lay new fibre in existing duct in certain circumstances (described further below), but not required to build new duct. Existing charging arrangements for network extensions in relation to active services would provide the most suitable solution for dark fibre. <sup>1124</sup>
One or two fibre circuits	BT to provide one and two fibre circuits.
Provisioning, repair and service migration processes	The provisioning, repair and service migration processes which were developed by BT in collaboration with industry for the dark fibre remedy imposed in the 2016 BCMR Statement should be suitable for the dark fibre remedy. These are specified in BT's 2017 dark fibre Reference Offer (RO). <sup>1125</sup>
Interconnection and accommodation services	The interconnection and accommodation remedies for active wholesale products will also apply to dark fibre.

#### Circuit configurations and mitigating risks to competitive core infrastructure

- 12.204 To ensure that purchasers of dark fibre are not at a competitive disadvantage to purchasers of active wholesale services, we consider that telecoms providers should be able to obtain dark fibre circuits in similar configurations to BT's current range of active services. To achieve this, we are imposing an obligation requiring BT to provide dark fibre segments for inter-exchange connectivity as set out in Section 7 and the "Scope of dark fibre" section above.
- 12.205 This is intended to allow providers to develop networks involving dark fibre solutions for inter-exchange connectivity, alongside wholesale access arrangements in new locations, that may replicate network designs in areas which are already more competitive.
- 12.206 We recognise the risks described by Openreach, i.e. that the proposed scope of our remedy, the location of BT Only exchanges, and the absence of distance limits, could

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1123</sup> While we require dark fibre access based on the same circuit configurations as consulted on (i.e. from BT Only exchanges to any other BT exchange), we have considered what measures are appropriate to mitigate risks to competitive core. We expect the EAD radial distance limit of 45km to apply in most cases, which will offer some mitigation, and the RO will include provisions emphasising the purpose of dark fibre when establishing interexchange connectivity to BT Only exchanges where the nearest rival PCO network is more than 100m away.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1124</sup> See under heading "Other ancillary services".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1125</sup> BT's dark fibre Reference Offer as per Openreach's dark fibre product description [Accessed 5 May 2019].

potentially allow users of dark fibre to bypass competitive routes between exchanges by using dark fibre circuits on alternative routes via BT Only exchanges. Any such issues undermining competitive core infrastructure will not be observed until orders are placed by other telecoms providers. We note that reasonable steps taken by Openreach in line with our guidance on distance limits are likely to reduce the scale of this issue relative to our consultation proposals.

- 12.207 In order to allow an assessment of the risks when orders are placed, the RO will need to reflect the DFA remedy design and the following guidance sets out what provisions may be appropriate to reflect the purpose of this remedy.
- 12.208 The DFA remedy is designed to provide users with cost effective inter-exchange connectivity from BT exchanges where no alternative providers are present, or nearby, to exchanges where competitive inter-exchange connectivity is available. In accordance with this objective, requests for inter-exchange connectivity to BT Only exchanges may be reasonable where the requesting telecoms provider is present (or intends to become present) for the purpose of providing wholesale access to businesses from that exchange. Where the requesting telecoms provider has no such presence or intention, a request is likely to be unreasonable unless there is a clear purpose for establishing the route using DFA which requires the telecoms provider to be present at that exchange (e.g. for the aggregation of non-leased line access circuits).
- 12.209 However, there is a risk that any RO provisions could overly restrict take up of the DFA product. Other providers must be free to configure their networks without undue restriction. Neither the regulator nor another provider can impose circuit configurations onto any specific provider's network. In discussions with Openreach, we considered its proposals went further than is necessary by suggesting circuit configurations should be linked to Openreach's own NGA strategy.<sup>1126</sup> The RO should avoid terms that could restrict other telecoms providers to using specific pre-selected routes from BT Only exchanges to the nearest or otherwise convenient BT exchange.<sup>1127</sup> Such provisions are disproportionate when considering the restrictions that they would place on other providers who seek to use dark fibre and not consistent with the requirement that access to dark fibre be provided on reasonable request.

#### Parity with active wholesale products

12.210 We are requiring BT to ensure that its dark fibre product is comparable to the optical elements of the corresponding wholesale active services. BT will be required to ensure that dark fibre circuits are provided in the same manner, using the same systems and processes and within the same or a shorter period of time, save in respect of objectively justifiable differences. This ensures that purchasers of dark fibre are not at a competitive disadvantage to purchasers of active wholesale services. As discussed below and in Annex 17, this also provides for smooth implementation of the remedy. We acknowledge

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1126</sup> See Openreach's response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 19-20, paragraphs 86-87; Openreach's response to BCMR s.135-26 Notice, slides from meeting dated 3 January 2019, page 5.

 $<sup>^{1127}</sup>$  This includes reference to [ $\succ$ ].

that Openreach may not be able to achieve full parity with EAD products at the time of the 'soft launch' of dark fibre, but we expect parity to be achieved by full launch.

- 12.211 Openreach suggested that we should introduce a distance limit for dark fibre, for reasons of quality assurance and product safety.<sup>1128</sup> We have decided that in the majority of cases it is appropriate for dark fibre to have a 45km radial distance limit in line with EAD products.<sup>1129</sup> We recognise that this will support the timely implementation of the remedy, as discussed below. It will also ensure that Openreach can deliver the product safely and with sufficient quality assurance, as existing training, safety and testing procedures will not need to change.
- 12.212 However, given the radial distance limit is used as a proxy for route distances based on the technology used to light dark fibre, we have decided that regulation should not stipulate such a radial distance in absolute terms. Where the radial distance limit of 45km does not reflect route distances of up to 86km (applied for the safe use of EAD services), it should not be relied upon to prevent take up of dark fibre for inter-exchange connectivity. While the 45km radial distance limit may be useful when considering systems developments and the initial filtering of DFA orders, Openreach must take steps to ensure dark fibre can be used for routes not exceeding the 86km route distance limit but greater than the 45km radial distance used for EAD services.
- 12.213 We note Openreach's submission relating to the requirement in our legal instrument that dark fibre be provided in accordance with the same systems and processes as Ethernet services or WDM services. Openreach stated different systems and processes were used for each and clarity was needed when developing the DFA remedy.<sup>1130</sup> In our consultation we stipulated the requirement for single or dual fibre circuits to be made available when providing dark fibre access.<sup>1131</sup> While the DFA remedy is modelled on Ethernet products, we have decided not to unduly restrict other telecoms providers in relation to the equipment used to light fibre circuits. For this reason, we consider it appropriate to retain reference to Ethernet or WDM services in relation to the systems and processes used to provide dark fibre access (though we would expect Ethernet systems and processes to be used in the majority of cases). This is in line with the equivalent SMP Condition imposed alongside the 2016 BCMR Statement.<sup>1132</sup>

#### Arrangements concerning provision of new infrastructure

12.214 We have decided to impose a specific network access requirement on BT to provide reasonable access to dark fibre. Our power to impose such an obligation extends to requiring BT to make adjustments to its existing network to make dark fibre available,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1128</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex C, paragraphs 17-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1129</sup> In order to implement this decision we have amended SMP Condition 2.2 at Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1130</sup> Openreach's response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 21, paragraph 96.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1131</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, Volume 1, Section 12, paragraph 12.108; our decision is set out below at paragraph 12.221 <sup>1132</sup> See Annex 35 to 2016 BCMR Statement, SMP Condition 2.1(c).

provided these are based on the problem identified, proportionate and justified in light of the objectives set out in Article 8(1) of the Framework Directive.<sup>1133</sup>

- 12.215 In light of the requirement that the obligation be proportionate, and the fact that what is necessary is likely to depend on the specific circumstances of any case, we do not believe it is appropriate to set prescriptive rules in the SMP condition covering every circumstance. In our view, this would carry risk of regulatory failure. We have therefore decided to supplement the specific requirement to provide dark fibre access with the following guidance on when this obligation would apply in cases involving the provision of new fibre infrastructure, in particular in the four scenarios set out in Table 12.3.
- 12.216 In designing this guidance we have considered responses to our consultation and representations from stakeholders since the publication of our draft statement. We have taken account of the factors set out in section 87(4) of the Act. Our approach mirrors that taken with respect to network adjustments to BT's physical infrastructure network as set out in Volume 1 of this statement.
- 12.217 We consider that the following three criteria should be applied, in good faith, to determine whether a particular adjustment to BT's network falls within the scope of its dark fibre obligation:
  - a) Is the requested adjustment necessary? This criterion considers the narrow question of whether an alternative option exists which would render the requested adjustment unnecessary, provided this alternative allows for a reasonably equivalent outcome for the telecoms provider compared to making an adjustment.
  - b) Is the requested adjustment feasible? This criterion considers whether there are barriers that prevent Openreach from being able to make the required adjustment.
  - c) Does the requested adjustment improve efficiency? This criterion considers whether the requested adjustment promotes efficiency and is therefore consistent with the rationale for requiring BT to provide dark fibre access (i.e. to unlock the efficiencies from dark fibre).<sup>1134</sup>
- 12.218 We apply these criteria to the three scenarios identified by Openreach which would require a degree of adjustment in order to provide dark fibre access (i.e. the second, third and fourth rows of Table 12.3).
- 12.219 In Openreach's second scenario (where there is no direct duct between two BT exchanges), we do not consider that the dark fibre access obligation extends to building new duct. However, in line with the first criterion set out above, Openreach should consider all

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1133</sup> Judgment of 19 June 2014, *TDC A/S v Teleklagenævnet*, C-556/12, EU:C:2014:2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1134</sup> Consistent with our approach to network adjustments to BT's physical infrastructure network as set out in Volume 1 of this statement, we consider that Openreach should only be required to make adjustments where this improves efficiency. We recognise that it might be argued that Openreach should also be required to make network adjustments in situations where the adjustment is as efficient as the telecoms provider laying its own fibre, on the basis that this would still ensure entry is not inefficient. However, at this stage, we are not persuaded that such an obligation is necessary to ensure effective competition. For the avoidance of doubt, our approach does not prevent Openreach from choosing to undertake a broader set of network adjustments than required under the network access obligation, provided it treats all telecoms providers including BT in the same way (unless differences can be justified).

alternative options, recognising our guidance on distance limits as set out above. If the radial and route distances permit a route via other BT exchanges, this alternative route should be offered to the requesting provider.

- 12.220 In Openreach's third scenario (where there is duct with capacity, but no fibre) and fourth scenario (where there is duct with capacity, but there is no spare fibre), we consider that the dark fibre access obligation will require BT to lay new fibre in certain circumstances. The three criteria set out above should be used to identify those circumstances.
  - a) In relation to the first criterion, the relevant factors may include: whether there is an alternative route between the two exchanges that Openreach could provide dark fibre along; whether it would be possible to aggregate traffic between the two exchanges onto fewer fibres in order to free up fibre capacity; and whether the requesting operator could lay its own fibre using the PIA remedy (subject to our guidance in relation to the third criterion set out below);
  - b) In relation to the second criterion, the relevant factors may include whether there are any technical, operational or legal barriers that prevent Openreach from laying the new fibre (e.g. distance limits when installing fibre; traffic management or planning restrictions which make the laying of new fibre unfeasible);
  - c) In relation to the third criterion, the comparison should be between what Openreach would need to do to provide the requested dark fibre between two exchanges, and what a telecoms provider would need to do if it were to lay its own fibre using the PIA remedy.<sup>1135</sup> Where there are differences which mean Openreach can provide dark fibre more efficiently (for example, it may be quicker, easier and/or cheaper), it would be required to lay new fibre under the dark fibre access obligation. For example, in circumstances where Openreach would need to lay fibre for sections of a route where fibre is exhausted, but other providers would need to lay fibre over the complete route, it is likely that Openreach can meet the request in a more efficient manner.
- 12.221 Sorrento Networks highlighted in its response a specific example of a route configuration where there is no direct route between two BT Only exchanges and where a circuit would need to pass through two competitive BT exchanges on its alternative route (A-B-C-D).<sup>1136</sup>
- 12.222 When considering Sorrento Networks' response, we looked at the following scenario: a provider seeks DFA from BT Only exchange A to competitive BT exchange C, and there is no direct route between exchanges. An alternative route may be provided passing through competitive BT exchange B (A-B-C).
- 12.223 We find that in the scenarios set out above it is up to Openreach to determine an appropriate alternative route in response to the original request for DFA between exchanges. Any alternative route must be cost effective for the requesting provider, meaning Openreach must consider the shortest, most direct available route to achieve the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1135</sup> In this comparison, Openreach should consider the incremental cost it faces in making the adjustment. For example, if Openreach would have carried out the work anyway, even if the telecoms provider had not requested the adjustment, the incremental cost will be lower.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1136</sup> Sorrento Networks' response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 7-8.

requested inter-exchange connectivity. In some scenarios, this may involve laying new fibre within available duct space. In the second scenario (i.e. there is no direct connection between A and C), and where the requesting provider does not have presence at BT exchange B, such a request for DFA from A to C is reasonable, subject to our guidance on distance limits set out above. However, this guidance relates specifically to the scenario in which there is a lack of fibre/duct availability. It does not displace our guidance, set out in previous paragraphs, on the kinds of RO provisions that would reflect the purpose of the dark fibre remedy (including that the rules established by Openreach should avoid restricting other telecoms providers to using specific pre-selected routes from BT Only exchanges to the nearest or otherwise convenient BT exchange).<sup>1137</sup>

12.224 To restrict network configurations involving routes from BT Only exchanges, as suggested by Openreach, would be unreasonable and lead to regulations dictating how other providers designed their networks. We consider this would prevent the DFA remedy achieving its objectives and undermine the potential benefits of dark fibre access discussed earlier in this section. Furthermore, we consider this guidance, along with the guidance associated with EAD route distance limits that are applicable for safety reasons, offer sufficient mitigation against the risks to competitive core infrastructure and investments.

#### One or two fibre circuits

12.225 To ensure that purchasers of dark fibre are not at a competitive disadvantage to purchasers of active wholesale services, we consider that telecoms providers should be able to obtain dark fibre circuits in similar configurations to BT's current range of active services. On this basis, we have decided to require BT to provide one or two fibre circuits.

#### **Provisioning and repair processes**

- 12.226 The provisioning, repair and service migration processes were developed by BT in collaboration with telecoms providers during the implementation process for the dark fibre remedy imposed in the 2016 BCMR Statement. The processes were specified in BT's dark fibre Reference Offer.
- 12.227 The provisioning processes for the dark fibre product that BT has developed are the same as those of the corresponding active products in most respects. The main differences are that BT would not provide active equipment, and would undertake a precision test to measure circuit performance parameters.
- 12.228 The fault repair processes are necessarily different to the corresponding active products because telecoms providers, rather than BT, would be operating the network equipment which facilitates monitoring and fault diagnosis. Telecoms providers are therefore required to take greater responsibility for dispatch of BT technicians to repair fibre faults. BT has proposed to levy a Right When Tested (RWT) charge for abortive fault repair visits above a threshold judged to be consistent with efficient remote fault diagnosis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1137</sup> See paragraphs 12.208 to 12.209.

12.229 We consider this approach to be sensible, although we are concerned that in the absence of price control regulation BT would have the ability and incentive to set excessive charges for RWT, which would potentially deter take-up of the dark fibre remedy.

## Other ancillary services

- 12.230 As noted above, the general network access requirement requires BT to provide certain ancillary services that we consider are particularly important for ensuring take-up of the dark fibre remedy, as set out in the following paragraphs.
- 12.231 As set out in Section 14, we consider that telecoms providers will require interconnection and accommodation services to use the dark fibre remedy effectively. As previously discussed, we expect the dark fibre and active wholesale products to be very similar. We also expect that dark fibre would be used for the same purposes as active wholesale products and in the same configurations. We therefore conclude that the interconnection and accommodation remedies will also apply to dark fibre access.
- 12.232 We consider that BT should not charge for Excess Construction Charges (ECCs) as part of its provision of dark fibre services for inter-exchange connectivity. As such, we do not include the costs of ECCs in our estimates of the costs of the inter-exchange dark fibre connection. This is because, for most inter-exchange dark fibre circuits, little (if any) extra construction work will be required as, typically, the infrastructure is already in place. This is in line with the practice for EAD circuits where there are no ECCs levied on main link segments.<sup>1138</sup> We note that the overall charge control provides sufficient opportunity for Openreach to recover these costs. Our detailed decisions and the supporting rationale are set out in Annex 20.
- 12.233 We consider that BT may impose Time Related Charges (TRCs) in relation to dark fibre services. We see no reason, with the exception of RWT, that the prices charged for these services are not the same as charged for active TRCs.<sup>1139</sup> Therefore, we have decided that, for all TRCs that are imposed in relation to dark fibre services, the charges should be the same as those imposed for active TRCs, with the exception of RWT.
- 12.234 In addition to RWT charges, there is one additional ancillary service that we consider third parties will need to make effective use of the dark fibre remedy. This is a cessation charge which is applied to customers when they cease use of dark fibre.
- 12.235 BT incurs costs when completing RWT and cessation activities as both require engineering call-outs (unlike active circuits, dark fibre circuits cannot be ceased remotely). We think it is acceptable for BT to recover these costs through charges to their wholesale customers. As it is not clear how often these charges are likely to be incurred, we consider it is appropriate for BT to charge providers on a per-occasion basis rather than recover costs through rental and connection charges across all providers.<sup>1140</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1138</sup> Openreach response to question 12 of the BCMR s.135-12 Notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1139</sup> We note that the RWT service provided for active Ethernet circuits is different to that provided for dark fibre. <sup>1140</sup> See Annex 20.

- 12.236 As noted above, we think that Openreach can incentivise providers, via the level of the RWT charge, to make efficient decisions on repair. However, our concerns in relation to excessive charges for RWT set out above also apply to excessive cessation charges.
- 12.237 To address this competition concern, we are imposing price controls for RWT and cessation in the form of charge controls on the per-visit charge for both. We set out the details of the price control remedy, including the relevant legal tests, in Volume 3, Section 4.

## **Minimum requirements for Reference Offer**

- 12.238 We have decided that BT is required to publish a Reference Offer (RO) for dark fibre on the same terms set out in the 2016 BCMR Statement.<sup>1141</sup> In particular, we require that the RO for dark fibre must set out (as a minimum) such matters as:
  - a) a clear description of the services on offer including technical characteristics and operational processes for service establishment, ordering and repair;
  - b) the locations of points of network access and the technical standards for network access;
  - c) conditions for access to ancillary and supplementary services associated with the network access including operational support systems, databases, etc;
  - d) contractual terms and conditions, including dispute resolution and contract negotiation/renegotiation arrangements;
  - e) charges, terms and payment procedures; and
  - f) SLAs and SLGs to be agreed and finalised as part of industry negotiations regarding product specification, with SLAs to enter into force no later than 6 weeks after conditions take effect and SLGs to come into force no later than 1 January 2020 on full launch of dark fibre.
- 12.239 When establishing the RO for dark fibre under Conditions 2 and 5.2, Openreach should take account of the guidance set out above relating to, first, distance limits and, second, provision of access where there is a lack of fibre infrastructure along particular routes. This will be particularly relevant when adopting technical characteristics and operational processes for service establishment, and the technical standards for network access.
- 12.240 We have also decided that the RO for dark fibre must set out an explanation of any differences between the provision of dark fibre services and the same associated services that apply to the relevant reference product. This is intended to offer transparency within the RO and help achieve parity between dark fibre access and wholesale active services. Such transparency in the RO will also assist the monitoring of anti-competitive behaviour and provide visibility to the terms and conditions on which other providers will purchase dark fibre services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1141</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1, paragraphs 9.177 to 9.182.

## **Implementation timeline**

#### Alignment with EAD services to support DFA implementation

- 12.241 We remain of the view that a DFA remedy must be available early in this review period in order that it is effective, and we recognise alignment between EAD fibre products and the DFA remedy design facilitates a shorter implementation timeline than would be the case for a standalone product. In our consultation we pointed to areas of alignment between EAD products and the DFA remedy. However, Openreach raised some concerns that the link between the two had been reduced in the way the DFA remedy was presented.<sup>1142</sup> It argued that our position was now unclear, and that the apparent removal of any distance limit from the regulated product suggested any link with EAD products was now removed.<sup>1143</sup>
- 12.242 Our proposals did not sever links between the DFA remedy design and the EAD fibre product origins, for which dark fibre may be used as a substitute. The link was emphasised in previous designs as a result of pricing elements also being linked to EAD products when establishing an active-minus charge control. In the 2018 BCMR and LLCC Consultations, we have looked at forming an appropriate cost-based charge control. In doing so, we have still used EAD products as a starting point.<sup>1144</sup>
- 12.243 Ongoing alignment with EAD services means Openreach can build on product development work undertaken up until December 2016, which was based on parity with EAD products.<sup>1145</sup> While the 2016 DFA remedy was never launched, and Openreach point to a number of systems developments that will be required to implement our DFA remedy<sup>1146</sup>, implementation will still be quicker than if the remedy no longer had a link to EAD product specifications.
- 12.244 Openreach has indicated the adoption of a radial distance limit of 45km, would mean DFA could be launched in a shorter timeframe; however, EMP systems developments may not be complete within a month of publication of this statement. This would mean Openreach could not achieve parity with EAD products in the proposed timeframe, as it would rely on partially manual systems to take orders and such orders would have to be limited in size until an automated process was in place.<sup>1147</sup>

#### Adequate time for Reference Offer negotiations

12.245 We have decided to extend the period for negotiations and publication of the RO from one month to six weeks after the BCMR conditions enter into force for the following reasons.<sup>1148</sup> Some amendments to the RO will be necessary and Openreach indicates that one month is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1142</sup> Openreach suggest the change in scope relating to a DFA remedy applicable in the IEC market only means it is forming a new product, which it refers to as the DFx product.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1143</sup> Openreach response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex C, page 77, paragraphs 12-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1144</sup> See 2018 BCMR Consultation, Volume 2, paragraph 4.13-4.16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1145</sup> Openreach response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex C, page 77, paragraphs 12-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1146</sup> Openreach response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1147</sup> Openreach's response to the BCMR s.135-26 Notice, slides from meeting dated 25 February 2019, page 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1148</sup> In order to implement this decision we have amended SMP Condition 5.6(a) at Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3.

a challenging timeframe in which to make changes and engage fully with other providers who may take up DFA during this review period. We agree that some industry engagement is needed to establish a fit-for-purpose RO.

- 12.246 Openreach points to past experience of dark fibre negotiations being lengthy and protracted. Conversely, if the RO were to be introduced with insufficient industry engagement there would be a risk of disputes.
- 12.247 When making our proposals, we considered not only the progress made in 2016 negotiations but also the agreement reached with stakeholders. In a short review period, it is not in the interests of providers who wish to use dark fibre to delay implementation of the DFA remedy. We want to ensure sufficient time is given to the process, so BT provides other parties with adequate opportunity to comment, but that negotiations are suitably framed to reduce unnecessary delay.

#### Launch of the DFA remedy - the two-stage implementation process

- 12.248 In response to our consultation proposals, Openreach set out, in its response, the concept of a 'soft launch' to indicate what was feasible shortly after publication of this statement. It suggested that it could start after July 2019 and the initial release cycle R4100 in which some of the systems developments could be actioned. Openreach indicated the soft-launch period could be used to "trial dark fibre with industry from mid-August"<sup>1149</sup>.
- 12.249 In the light of these views we considered the potential either to delay the launch of DFA until Openreach has undertaken all the necessary development to achieve parity with EAD or to adopt a two-stage implementation process to give access to dark fibre sooner without full parity and with a longer timetable for full systems development.
- 12.250 We have decided to adopt a two-stage implementation process, requiring Openreach to provide access to dark fibre during a soft-launch period while the development for an automated ordering process is completed for full launch. The advantages of a soft-launch period beginning at the outset of a short review period are clear: it allows other providers to place initial orders for dark fibre within the first year, with consumers gaining a benefit from the remedy during the review period. Furthermore, by setting a clear deadline for full launch, we are giving additional time to Openreach to develop its EMP systems effectively as well as providing scope for testing and training.<sup>1150</sup>
- 12.251 Having considered Openreach's proposals, we require soft launch no later than six weeks after the BCMR conditions come into force, and full launch by 1 January 2020.<sup>1151</sup>
- 12.252 We consider this two-stage implementation process in more detail in Annex 17 to this Statement, including our decisions on quality of service (QoS) standards and how SLAs/SLGs fit within this process.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1149</sup> Openreach's response to 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex C, page 74, paragraph 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1150</sup> In order to implement this decision we have amended SMP Conditions 2.3-2.5 at Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1151</sup> In order to implement this decision we have amended SMP Conditions 2.3-2.5 at Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3.

# Approach to pricing of dark fibre

## **Our proposals**

12.253 We proposed that the price of dark fibre should be set using a cost-based charge control with reference to the relevant components of BT's underlying passive infrastructure necessary for connections between exchanges. This would include the relevant forward looking incremental costs incurred by BT in providing inter-exchange dark fibre services plus some mark-up to allow for the recovery of common costs.

## **Responses to our consultation**

- 12.254 TalkTalk,<sup>1152</sup> Three<sup>1153</sup> and Vodafone<sup>1154</sup> agreed with our proposals for a cost-based approach to pricing.
- 12.255 Virgin Media noted that, if we were imposing a charge control based on BT's costs, it was important to ensure dark fibre only applies in truly uncompetitive areas.<sup>1155</sup> Openreach argued an active-minus approach would be more in keeping with our overall objective of promoting network-based competition, but noted that a cost-based control delivers a similar price in this instance.<sup>1156</sup> IIG,<sup>1157</sup> CityFibre<sup>1158</sup> and Zayo<sup>1159</sup> argued that we should use a Reasonably Efficient Operator (REO) approach to pricing, and so ensure sufficient economic space was available for a competitor using PIA.
- 12.256 More detailed responses on the dark fibre charge control are considered in Volume 3.

## Our decision and reasoning on pricing of dark fibre

- 12.257 A price control condition is aimed at addressing BT's ability and incentive to charge excessive prices or otherwise engage in a price squeeze. Other remedies, such as a prohibition on undue discrimination, may be also be used to restrict elements of pricing conduct.
- 12.258 In a competitive market, charges would be set on the basis of the commercial judgements of individual companies and could be expected to deliver cost reflective prices. However, where a provider has SMP, competition cannot be expected to provide effective constraints and *ex ante* regulation may be necessary to prevent charges from being set at an excessive level. Such intervention could also have as its objectives the aims of promoting efficiency and of allowing the development of effective competition in downstream markets.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1152}$  TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1153</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.3.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1154}$  Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 6.71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1155</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 18-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1156</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (LLCC), page 9, paragraph 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1157</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.3.12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1158</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 PIMR Consultation, paragraph 7.2.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1159</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.21.

12.259 For inter-exchange circuits between relevant sites where BT has SMP, it has an incentive and the ability to charge excessive prices. Excessive prices at the wholesale level could make it difficult for other providers to compete at the retail level with BT and may result in market exit. Excessively high wholesale charges are also likely to result in high retail prices i.e. consumers would be paying more for a service than they should expect if wholesale prices were constrained by effective competition.

#### Our approach to setting a charge control for the inter-exchange dark fibre remedy

- 12.260 In principle, we could adopt either a cost-based or active-minus approach when setting a charge control. By cost-based we mean a charge control that is set with reference to the underlying costs of providing an inter-exchange dark fibre circuit. By active-minus we mean a charge control that is set with reference to the price of an active circuit, adjusted to reflect differences in the cost of providing an inter-exchange dark fibre circuit.
- 12.261 We have decided to set a cost-based charge control for the inter-exchange dark fibre remedy as we consider that its price should reflect its underlying costs.
- 12.262 Openreach argued that our proposed pricing was below the commercial level.<sup>1160</sup> IIG,<sup>1161</sup> CityFibre<sup>1162</sup> and Zayo<sup>1163</sup> considered that [≫<]. They argued that we should set a dark fibre price using a reasonably efficient operator (REO) approach, assuming that the REO uses PIA. As the dark fibre remedy will only be available in areas where there is no existing competition and the likelihood of additional competition is low, even with the availability of PIA, we consider that a price premium to incentivise rival investment would be inappropriate. It would result in higher prices (and therefore static costs) for consumers, with no realistic prospect of subsequent dynamic benefits from increased competition on these routes.
- 12.263 Additionally, we have considered whether setting a price based on an active-minus approach would be appropriate to help preserve a bandwidth gradient. However, as set out above our evidence does not suggest high prices for VHB services are necessary for BT to recover its costs nor would a flattening of the bandwidth gradient have an adverse impact on economic efficiency.
- 12.264 We therefore consider a cost-based charge control with reference to the relevant costs of BT's underlying passive infrastructure necessary for connections between exchanges would be more appropriate. This would include the relevant forward-looking incremental costs incurred by BT in providing inter-exchange dark fibre services plus some mark-up to allow for the recovery of common costs.<sup>1164</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1160</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Annex B, paragraph 113.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1161</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.3.9-7.3.13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1162</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.2.1-7.2.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1163</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.17-4.1.21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1164</sup> Common costs are those which arise from the provision of a group of services, but which are not incremental to the provision of any individual service.

12.265 Our detailed approach to setting the charge control on dark fibre, including choice of cost standard, estimation of relevant costs, pricing of ancillary services, and satisfaction of the applicable legal tests, is discussed in detail in Volume 3.

# Legal tests

- 12.266 For the reasons below, we are satisfied that the imposition of a requirement to provide access to dark fibre on reasonable request (as described above) meets the various tests set out in the Act.
- 12.267 In light of our design of the dark fibre remedy and the assessment of the risks and benefits presented in this section, we have concluded that it would be appropriate to impose an SMP condition pursuant to section 87(3) of the Act, requiring BT to provide dark fibre access for inter-exchange connectivity from BT Only exchanges where the nearest rival PCO network is more than 100m away.
- 12.268 Section 87(3) of the Act authorises Ofcom to set SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to provide such network access as Ofcom may from time to time direct. These conditions may, pursuant to Section 87(5), include provision for securing fairness and reasonableness in the way in which requests for network access are made and responded to and for securing that the obligations in the conditions are complied with within periods and at times required by or under the conditions. Section 87(9) of the Act also authorises SMP services conditions imposing on the dominant provider such price controls as Ofcom may direct in relation to matters connected with the provision of network access, subject to the conditions of Section 88 being satisfied.
- 12.269 In imposing these conditions, we have taken into account the factors set out in section 87(4) of the Act, which are:
  - the technical and economic viability (including the viability of other network access products, whether provided by the dominant provider or another person), having regard to the state of market development, of installing and using facilities that would make the proposed network access unnecessary;
  - the feasibility of the provision of the proposed network access;
  - the investment made by the person initially providing or making available the network or other facility in respect of which an entitlement to network access is proposed (taking account of any public investment made);
  - the need to secure effective competition (including, where it appears to Ofcom to be appropriate, economically efficient infrastructure based competition) in the long term;
  - any rights to intellectual property that are relevant to the proposal; and
  - the desirability of securing that electronic communications services are provided that are available throughout the Member States.
- 12.270 In particular, we have explained above that requiring BT to provide dark fibre access has substantial benefits. We therefore expect material take-up of dark fibre over this review period. However, dark fibre access also has risks, including potentially disincentivising

alternative network providers to invest in network infrastructure. We have explained above how we have minimised these risks in the scope and design of the remedy.

- 12.271 We consider that the conditions meet our duties under sections 3 and 4 of the Act and the Community requirements under section 4 of the Act. The obligations:
  - promote and secure efficient and sustainable competition in the provision of electronic communications networks and services by ensuring that BT offers wholesale products to enable telecoms providers to compete effectively with BT in downstream markets. In particular, the obligations will promote competition in the provision of backhaul between exchanges where there are no or insufficient competitive networks; and by enabling infrastructure build in marginal access areas, as backhaul costs are a consideration when building new access networks;
  - further the interests of and secure the maximum benefit for consumers. In areas
    where competition is unlikely to develop our dark fibre remedy will reduce backhaul
    costs. We expect some proportion of cost savings to be passed through to
    consumers. In areas where competition is more likely to develop, we consider in the
    longer term consumers will derive more benefit from competitive entry, including
    stronger competition at the retail level. Lastly, where dark fibre relieves capacity
    constraints, consumers will benefit from higher quality services.
- 12.272 The proposed conditions are in accordance with section 47(2) as they are:
  - objectively justifiable, in that they facilitate and encourage access to BT's network and therefore promote competition to the benefit of consumers;
  - not unduly discriminatory, as they are only for BT and no other telecoms provider has been found to hold a position of SMP in these markets;
  - proportionate, since they are targeted at addressing the market power that we find that BT holds in the relevant market; do not require it to provide access if it is not technically feasible or reasonable; and limited to areas where competition is least likely to develop; and
  - transparent in that the conditions are clear in their intention to ensure that BT provides access to its networks to facilitate effective competition.
- 12.273 We consider our decision to impose a cost-based charge control satisfies the tests set out in section 88 of the Act. In particular, we consider that where BT has SMP it has an incentive and the ability to charge excessive prices. Excessive prices at the wholesale level could make it difficult for other providers to compete at the retail level; and may result in high retail prices borne by consumers. Further detail on the application of the section 88 tests is set out in Volume 3.
- 12.274 We have taken utmost account of the BEREC Common Position in preparing our proposals. We consider that our proposals are consistent with the best practice set out in the BEREC Common Position.
- 12.275 For the reasons set out above, we are satisfied that the obligation to require dark fibre network access and associated SMP conditions meet the relevant tests set out in the Act.

# 13. Specific remedies for network access: active products

- 13.1 In addition to the general network access obligation set out in Section 11, we have decided to impose on BT a specific requirement to provide network access in the form of certain active products. This requirement will apply in the markets in which we have identified BT as having SMP, which are:
  - CI Access services at all bandwidths in the UK<sup>1165</sup>, excluding the Central London Area (CLA) and the Hull Area, which we discuss in Section 6; and
  - Cl Inter-exchange connectivity services at all bandwidths at non-competitive BT exchanges, which we discuss in Section 8.
- 13.2 By active products, we mean products that include the provision of electronic transmission equipment for the conveyance of signals in addition to the underlying passive infrastructure and fibre.
- 13.3 The requirement to provide active products (including price controls) is designed to address the competition concerns we have identified in the business connectivity markets, as set out in Section 10, which include the risk of excessive pricing and margin squeeze.
- 13.4 The specific access remedies we have decided to impose are those we proposed in our 2018 BCMR Consultation. In all markets in which we find BT has SMP, we are imposing an obligation on BT to supply specific types of Ethernet services, including such associated facilities as are reasonably necessary for the provision of those services. For Very High Bandwidth (VHB) services, the obligation also includes WDM services.
- 13.5 In BT Only and BT+1 areas of the CI Access services market, and in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services markets at non-competitive BT exchanges, we are imposing a charge control at current prices. Our decision to impose a charge control is explained in Section 10, and our decisions in relation to charge control design are set out in detail in Volume 3.
- 13.6 To reflect existing and greater expected future levels of competition in High Network Reach (HNR) areas of the CI Access services market, we are not imposing a charge control in the form of a price cap in these areas. Active services in HNR areas of the CI Access services market will instead be subject to a fair and reasonable charging obligation. Our decision to impose a fair and reasonable charging obligation in these areas is discussed in Section 10 and the remedy is set out in Section 11.
- 13.7 Generally, where we require BT to offer active services, we also require appropriate quality of service remedies. These remedies are explained in Section 15. To reflect existing and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1165</sup> In Section 5, we identified a number of geographic markets for CI Access services. In Section 6, we identified BT to have SMP in BT Only areas in the UK; BT+1 areas in the UK; each of the Metro Areas (defined as HNR postcode sectors in each of Birmingham, Bristol, Edinburgh, Glasgow, Leeds and Manchester); and HNR areas in the rest of the UK (excluding the CLA and Hull Area).

greater expected future levels of competition in HNR areas of the CI Access services market, we are not setting quality of service standards in these areas.

- 13.8 Alongside the active remedies we have specified in this section, BT will be required to offer non-contestable Time-related Charges (TRCs) and Direct Excess Construction Charges (ECCs), as these services are reasonably necessary for a third party to use active products. These services will be subject to a charge control, which we set out in detail in Volume 3.
- 13.9 We set out below our consultation proposals, a summary of the key stakeholder responses, and our reasoning and decisions. Finally, we explain how we treat circuits that cross boundaries between different geographic markets.

# **Requirement to provide specific network access at all bandwidths**

## **Our proposals**

- 13.10 Our proposed specific access remedies obligation to provide active products was intended as a complementary remedy to the proposed general access obligations and (where applicable) to the dark fibre specific access remedy.
- 13.11 We proposed that BT should be required to provide network access to the following specific active products in all markets where we provisionally found BT to have SMP:
  - Ethernet circuits at 1 Gbit/s and below; and
  - Ethernet and WDM circuits at bandwidths over 1 Gbit/s.
- 13.12 Furthermore, as we explained in our consultation<sup>1166</sup>, network access includes interconnection services and/or any services or facilities that would enable a person to make use of electronic communications services or networks. We consider that such services are reasonably necessary for a third party to use the active products specified in this section.
- 13.13 Therefore, we proposed that BT should be required to provide the following services alongside the obligation to offer network access, and that they would be subject to a charge control:
  - Time Related Charges (TRCs): these are fees imposed for services such as fault repair and providing or rearranging services where the work is not covered by Openreach's standard charges.<sup>1167</sup> The proposed obligation covered non-contestable provisioning TRCs and all other non-contestable Ethernet repair TRCs.<sup>1168</sup>
  - Excess Construction Charges (ECCs): these are fees imposed to recover the costs of customer-specific network construction work in association with a new connection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1166</sup> 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 13.20-13.28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1167</sup> See Openreach Price List, <u>Time Related Charges</u> (Including Shifts) [accessed 26 April 2019] (TRC Price List).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1168</sup> As we set out in our detailed explanation and rationale in the 2018 BCMR Consultation (paragraphs 13.22-13.25), the EAD repair TRCs relating to Right When Tested (RWT and Customer Equipment fall outside our network access obligation as we consider these to be contestable.

The proposed obligation covered Direct ECCs, i.e. activities that are carried out by Openreach (using internal direct labour and materials).

## **Stakeholder responses**

- 13.14 Most of the stakeholders who commented on our proposed specific access remedies such as Virgin Media<sup>1169</sup>, Sorrento Networks<sup>1170</sup>, SSE<sup>1171</sup> and [≫]<sup>1172</sup> were broadly in favour of our proposal to require BT to offer active services.
- 13.15 BT Group requested further clarification as to the specific routes on which BT was required to provide regulated services (particularly links to data centres).<sup>1173</sup>
- 13.16 Virgin Media also noted that is appropriate to apply different remedies to the different areas within the CI Access services market, e.g. Ofcom's approach to specific remedies and pricing in the HNR areas, as it reflects that these are areas where competition is emerging.<sup>1174</sup>

## Our reasoning and decisions

- 13.17 In Section 10, we set out our competition concerns in business connectivity markets over the period of this review. We said that while unrestricted PIA provides a path towards deregulation of downstream services in the future, in this review period we are imposing regulation in downstream business connectivity markets that will protect access seekers.
- 13.18 The requirement to provide certain active services is designed to address our competition concerns. In particular our concern that, absent regulation, BT would have the incentive and ability to refuse to provide access to its network or not provide access on terms that would secure efficient investment and innovation, both in the relevant wholesale markets and the related downstream retail markets.
- 13.19 In the CI Access services market, rival telecoms providers are currently heavily dependent on buying actives from Openreach to compete in the provision of business connectivity services downstream. Without a specific network access requirement to provide actives, BT would have an incentive to withdraw these products to weaken the competitive constraint downstream.
- 13.20 In the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services markets, inter-exchange circuits are important for connecting between BT exchanges in order to access competitive backhaul, and as an enabler of competition in the CI Access services market. BT's wholesale products have handover points at BT exchanges, and to use these network access remedies, telecoms providers need backhaul.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1169</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1170</sup> Sorrento Networks' response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 10.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1171}\,{\rm SSE's}$  response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 11.

<sup>1172 [≫].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1173</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, Annex 4, paragraph 4.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1174</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 19.

- 13.21 We are therefore imposing a requirement to provide active services, supported by appropriate price controls and quality of service obligations (and, as discussed in Section 12, dark fibre on certain inter-exchange routes) to protect customers from the effects of BT's market power. We are of the view that, in absence of this obligation, BT would have an incentive to withdraw or to no longer provide these products, around which telecoms providers have developed their business models.
- 13.22 BT is therefore required to provide network access to the following specific active products in all business connectivity markets in which we have concluded that BT has SMP:
  - Ethernet circuits at 1 Gbit/s and below; and
  - Ethernet and WDM circuits at bandwidths over 1 Gbit/s.
- 13.23 In response to BT Group's request for further clarification as to where (on which specific routes) BT is required to provide regulated services, below we provide further guidance.
- 13.24 In the CI Access services market (excluding the CLA and the Hull Area) and in the CI Interexchange connectivity services markets at non-competitive BT exchanges, we have found BT to have SMP. In addressing BT's SMP, we consider (among other things) the proportionality of the remedy, and therefore our remedy is no more intrusive than necessary to achieve its intended goals. We also take account of the investment made by the person providing network access, as well as the need to secure infrastructure-based competition.
- 13.25 The CI Access services market encompasses all access circuits, including circuits between a customer site and a telecoms provider's network node or data centre. However, we only require BT to provide active products between a customer site and a BT exchange, or between two customer sites.
- 13.26 We do not consider it necessary, in the CI Access services market, to require BT to provide active products to a telecoms provider's network node or data centre. Regulated products between customer sites and exchanges, and from non-competitive exchanges to other exchanges, are sufficient to ensure that telecoms providers can access competitive alternatives for connections to network nodes or data centres. We therefore consider that these obligations on BT are proportionate to address BT's SMP in this market.<sup>1175</sup>
- 13.27 In the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services markets, we require BT to provide active products from all non-competitive BT exchanges.
- 13.28 As we set out in Section 7, we consider trunk links between BT exchanges and data centres, and between BT exchanges and network nodes, to be presumed competitive. BT is not therefore required to provide active products on these routes.
- 13.29 To reflect these changes, we have amended the definition of "Access Segment" in the legal instrument, which sets the scope of the requirement to provide active services in the CI

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1175</sup> In Section 14, we explain why we continue to apply Customer-Sited Handover to a small number of circuits.

Access services market.<sup>1176</sup> We have also amended the definition of "Backhaul Segment" in the legal instrument, which sets the scope of the requirement to provide active services in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services markets.<sup>1177</sup>

13.30 We have also decided to require BT to offer non-contestable provisioning TRCs, all other non-contestable Ethernet repair TRCs, and Direct ECCs as we consider that these services are reasonably necessary for a third party to use the actives services specified above. These services will be subject to a charge control, as discussed Volume 3.

#### Legal tests

- 13.31 We consider that the obligation for BT to provide specific network access in the form of active products, together with such associated facilities as are reasonably necessary for the provision of network access, in the CI Inter-exchange services markets at non-competitive BT exchanges, and in the CI Access services market in the areas in which we have determined that BT has SMP, is appropriate and satisfies the legal tests set out in the Act.
- 13.32 Section 87(3) of the Act authorises Ofcom to set SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to provide such network access as Ofcom may from time to time direct. These conditions may, pursuant to section 87(5), include provision for securing fairness and reasonableness in the way in which requests for network access are made and responded to and for securing that the obligations in the conditions are complied with within periods and at times required by or under the conditions. Section 87(9) of the Act also authorises imposing on the dominant provider such rules as they may make in relation to matters connected with the provision of network access about the recovery of cost and cost orientation, subject to the conditions of Section 88 being satisfied.
- 13.33 In imposing this condition, we have taken into account the factors set out in section 87(4) of the Act, in particular the technical and economic viability of those services and the feasibility of their provision. We consider that this obligation will contribute to ensuring effective competition in the long term.
- 13.34 We have also considered our duties under section 3 and the Community requirements set out in section 4 of the Act. In particular, the obligation is aimed at encouraging network

(a) an operational building of the Dominant Provider to-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1176</sup> The amendment is as follows: "Access Segment' means network access providing uncontended bandwidth connecting an end user premises to:

<sup>(</sup>a) a Local Access Node; or

<sup>(</sup>b) an operational building of the Dominant Provider; or

<sup>(</sup>c) an operational building of a Third party."

See Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 2 and Part 3, Condition 2.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1177</sup> The amendment is as follows: "'Backhaul Segment' means network access providing uncontended bandwidth connecting <u>two operational buildings of the Dominant Provider-either:</u>

<sup>(</sup>i) another operational building of the Dominant Provider; or

<sup>(</sup>ii) an operational building of a Third Party;

<sup>&</sup>lt;del>Or</del>

<sup>(</sup>b) an operational building of a Third Party to-

<sup>(</sup>i) another operational building of a Third Party; or

<sup>(</sup>ii) an operational building of the Dominant Provider." See Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 2 and Part 3, Condition 2.1.

access, and thereby promoting and securing efficient and sustainable competition, and the maximum benefit of customers of telecoms providers. It will continue to enable telecoms providers to compete effectively with BT in downstream markets.

- 13.35 We consider that the obligation also satisfies the criteria set out in section 47(2) of the Act because it is:
  - objectively justifiable, in that it relates to the need to ensure that competition is maintained to the benefit of consumers.
  - not unduly discriminatory, in that the obligation aims to address BT's market power in the relevant markets, in which we consider that only BT has SMP;
  - proportionate, in that the obligation is necessary, to promote efficient and sustainable competition for the maximum benefit of customers of telecoms providers; and
  - transparent, in that the obligation is clear in its intention to require BT to provide network access to certain Ethernet and WDM services to other telecoms providers and its intended operation should also be aided by our explanations in this statement.
- 13.36 For the reasons set out above, we consider that the condition is appropriate to address the competition concerns identified, in line with section 87(1) of the Act.

#### Consistency with EC Recommendations and the BEREC Common Position

13.37 We have also taken utmost account of the BEREC Common Position in arriving at our decisions, including BP1 to BP3a which appear to us to be particularly relevant in this context. We consider that our decisions are consistent with the best practice set out in the BEREC Common Position.

## Price controls for active services

## **Our proposals**

- 13.38 We proposed different price control remedies for active services in different markets.
- 13.39 In the Metro Areas and other HNR areas of the CI Access services market (excluding the CLA and Hull Area), we proposed a fair and reasonable charging obligation. We discuss this in Section 11.
- 13.40 In all other markets in which we proposed BT had SMP, we proposed a price cap at current prices.
- 13.41 We also proposed to impose a price control for ECCs and TRCs services. This is discussed in Volume 3.

## **Stakeholder responses**

- 13.42 A number of stakeholders such as Virgin Media<sup>1178</sup>, Three<sup>1179</sup> and SSE<sup>1180</sup> were broadly in favour of our approach to pricing for active remedies. Other stakeholders such as CityFibre<sup>1181</sup>, Zayo<sup>1182</sup> and IIG<sup>1183</sup>, while broadly in favour of our pricing approach for actives, argued for a different design.<sup>1184</sup>
- 13.43 Others such as TalkTalk<sup>1185</sup>, Vodafone<sup>1186</sup>, Telefónica<sup>1187</sup>, Sky<sup>1188</sup>, Colt<sup>1189</sup>, PAG<sup>1190</sup> and UKCTA<sup>1191</sup> disagreed with our proposal to maintain current prices, with some arguing that it would allow BT to make excessive returns, and we should therefore impose cost-based charge controls. [≫]<sup>1192</sup>] also argued that we should impose a cost-based charge control.
- 13.44 Some stakeholders such as Three<sup>1193</sup>, UKCTA<sup>1194</sup>, Zayo<sup>1195</sup> and Telefónica<sup>1196</sup> argued that the charge control should be extended to cover HNR areas.
- 13.45 TalkTalk also raised a concern that absent a price floor or an obligation on BT to set uniform prices across different geographic areas, "Openreach may engage in discriminatory pricing, choosing to discount only in geographic areas where there is competition". TalkTalk further noted that Ofcom's remedies only reduced the incentive to price discriminate in this manner, and did not remove the incentive since it may remain profitable for Openreach to reduce prices only in competitive areas to deter competition.<sup>1197</sup>
- 13.46 Similarly, Three raised a concern that BT could set its prices in some areas to preclude market entry by prospective infrastructure providers, thereby engaging in a pricing strategy that ordinarily would be dealt with under competition law if it was predatory pricing. Three noted that Ofcom could respond by setting price floors. CityFibre<sup>1198</sup> and Zayo<sup>1199</sup> also argued that we should impose a price floor to prevent BT from engaging in anti-competitive pricing. However, Three noted the complexities of this and suggested that

1192 [⊁].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1178</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 19.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1179}$  Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 11.1.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1180}$  SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 13.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1181}$  CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 8.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1182</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.24 and 4.1.28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1183</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations paragraph 7.4.1 and 7.4.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1184</sup> This is discussed in Volume 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1185</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 5.4-5.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1186</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 6.28-6.30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1187</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 25 and page 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1188</sup> Sky's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 19 and 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1189</sup> Colt's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1190</sup> PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR consultation, paragraphs 24-25.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1191}$  UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 29-30.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1193}$  Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 12.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1194</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1195</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 4.1.36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1196</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1197</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 5.60-5.62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1198</sup> CityFibre's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, pages 13 – 21, paragraph 9.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1199</sup> Zayo's response to the 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, section 5, pages 13-18.

Ofcom should instead publish broad guidance on how it might assess any claim of predatory pricing in the future, and, what the appropriate cost standard would be to use in such an assessment.<sup>1200</sup> Three also considered that Ofcom should actively monitor that BT does not introduce targeted price reductions to deter potentially competitive entry.<sup>1201</sup>

13.47 As discussed in Section 10, some stakeholders such as Vodafone<sup>1202</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>1203</sup>, UKCTA,<sup>1204</sup> PAG<sup>1205</sup> and Sky<sup>1206</sup> argued that we should have done a Cost Benefit Analysis on our pricing proposals.

## Our reasoning and decisions

- 13.48 A price control can take a variety of forms including a charge control, basis of charges obligation, and fair and reasonable charging obligation. In selecting the appropriate form of price controls, we seek to balance a number of regulatory objectives. These include, among other things:
  - preventing BT from setting excessive charges for the wholesale active services that are widely used today by telecoms providers;
  - promoting efficient and sustainable competition in the delivery of leased line services, including network-based competition through the adoption of passive remedies in line with Ofcom's wider strategy; and
  - encouraging investment and innovation.
- 13.49 As noted above, our decision to impose a fair and reasonable charging obligation in HNR areas of the CI Access services market is set out in Section 11.
- 13.50 We set out in Section 10 why we are imposing a price cap at current prices in certain markets and why we consider this approach is better suited to achieve our regulatory objectives than a cost-based charge control. We also explain why we are not extending the price cap to HNR areas of the CI Access services market and address stakeholders' comments that our approach will permit BT to make excessive profits. We also respond in Section 10 to stakeholders' comments that we did not conduct a Cost Benefit Analysis on our price control proposals.
- 13.51 We remain of the view that a price control capping charges at current levels is appropriate.We set out our decisions on the specific form of price controls for active services in Volume3. We also set out our decision on price controls for ECCs and TRCs in Volume 3, Section 5.
- 13.52 In response to TalkTalk, CityFibre, Zayo and Three's concerns that Openreach will target price reductions where it faces actual or potential competitive entry, we are of the view

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1200</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 13.1-13.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1201</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 8.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1202</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 6.18.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1203}$  TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1204</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1205</sup> PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR consultation, paragraph 24.

 $<sup>^{1206}\,\</sup>text{Sky}'\text{s}$  response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph, 21.

that our remedies sufficiently restrict Openreach's ability and incentives to engage in anticompetitive pricing.

- 13.53 BT's costs of provision may not be uniform across all markets. For these reasons, BT may therefore wish to set different prices in different geographic markets. However, we consider that the imposition (and design) of price controls on BT in all markets in which we have identified BT as having SMP reduce BT's incentive and ability to engage in strategic price discrimination across different geographic markets. In particular, while BT could reduce charges in more competitive areas, its ability to recoup lost profits from less competitive areas will be constrained by the design of the charge controls in BT Only and BT+1 areas (as discussed in Section 3 of Volume 3). Further, the fair and reasonable pricing obligation provides some additional protection from a margin squeeze (as discussed in Section 11). Therefore, we do not think the risk of price discrimination, as described by TalkTalk and Three, is likely to be a significant concern in this review period such that additional regulatory conditions (like price floors) are warranted.
- 13.54 In addition, our decision to impose on BT a requirement to provide network access on an equivalence of inputs basis (EOI) will prevent BT from discriminating in favour of its own downstream operations. In Volume 3, in particular in Section 5, we also explain our decision to maintain our position of not allowing geographic discounts to count towards compliance with the charge control.
- 13.55 In response to Three's comment that we should provide broad guidance on how we might assess any future claim of predatory pricing for leased lines, and what the appropriate cost standard would be used in such an assessment, we are of the view that BT's obligations, as set out in this statement, are sufficiently clear for the purposes these seek to achieve. Any claim of predatory pricing, or competition law infringement in general, would need to be assessed on the specific facts of the case. Any such assessment would be conducted in accordance with our enforcement guidelines.<sup>1207</sup>
- 13.56 In relation to Three's comments that Ofcom should actively monitor BT so that it does not introduce targeted price reductions, as noted above, we are of the view that our remedies are sufficient to address the risk of BT engaging in such practices. In addition, our transparency obligation on BT, as discussed in Section 11, is aimed at assisting the monitoring of potential anti-competitive behaviour, and providing transparency of the terms and conditions on which other providers can purchase services.

## Legal tests

13.57 In relation to the fair and reasonable charging requirement in the HNR areas of the CI Access services market where we find that BT has SMP, we have set out in Section 11 why we consider this remedy satisfies the relevant legal tests.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1207</sup> Ofcom, 2017. *Enforcement guidelines for regulatory investigations* [accessed 22 May 2019].

13.58 In relation to the charge control on actives in all other markets in which we determine that BT has SMP, as set out in this section, the detailed form of the charge control, along with the relevant legal tests, is set out in Volume 3.

# **Classification of circuits that cross boundaries between CI markets**

## **Our proposals**

- 13.59 In our consultation<sup>1208</sup>, we set out the practical implementation of the proposed remedies when circuits cross boundaries between geographic markets (i.e. circuits with one end inside and one outside a regulated area).
- 13.60 For wholesale CI Access services (e.g. access circuits between two end-user sites or between an end-user site and a network aggregation node), we proposed that circuits should be classified as follows:
  - inside the CLA only if both ends are in the CLA; or
  - inside Metro Areas or other HNR areas if both ends are inside Metro Areas or other HNR areas;
  - inside Metro Areas or other HNR areas if one end is inside a Metro Area or other HNR area and the other end is in the CLA; and
  - inside BT Only or BT+1 areas if one or both ends are inside BT Only or BT+1 areas.
- 13.61 For CI Inter-exchange connectivity services, we proposed that if both ends are at exchanges where two or more Principal Core Operators are present, then we consider these routes to be competitive. All other routes between BT exchanges are not competitive.

## Stakeholder responses

- 13.62 Gamma noted that in relation to the quality standards obligations, there is an additional level of complexity if one end of the circuit is outside of a non-regulated area.<sup>1209</sup>
- 13.63 In a meeting with Ofcom concerning quality standards reporting, Openreach requested further clarification on how circuits with one end in a BT Only area and the other end in BT+1 area would be classified.<sup>1210</sup>

## Our reasoning and decisions

13.64 We have decided to classify circuits that cross boundaries between geographic markets broadly in line with what we proposed in our consultation. Having considered comments raised by Gamma and [≫] on this, and to provide guidance for the purposes of practical implementation of remedies when circuits cross boundaries between geographic markets, we have decided the classifications listed below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1208</sup> BCMR November 2018 Consultation, at paragraphs 13.49-13.51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1209</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, pages 3, and 17-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1210</sup> Openreach response to BCMR s.135-26; [**X**].

- 13.65 In the CI Access services market, for wholesale end-to-end services (e.g. access circuits between two end-user sites), as proposed in our consultation, we have decided that circuits should be classified as follows:
  - inside the CLA only if both ends are in the CLA;
  - inside Metro Areas or other HNR areas if both ends are inside Metro Areas or other HNR areas;
  - inside Metro Areas or other HNR areas if one end is inside a Metro Area or other HNR area and the other end is in the CLA; and
  - inside BT Only or BT+1 areas if one or both ends are inside BT Only or BT+1 areas.
- 13.66 Therefore, where such services serve end-user sites located in different geographic markets, the circuit should be classified as being in the least competitive market, where the CLA is the most competitive, followed by Metro Areas and other HNR areas, then BT+1, then BT Only. Thus, a circuit between the CLA and a BT+1 area would be classified as being in the BT+1 geographic market.
- 13.67 For CI Access services, for circuits between an end-user site and a network node, we have concluded that the classification currently in use would be more consistent with our market definition and our view of competitive conditions. We have therefore decided that circuits between and end-user site and a network node should be classified as being in the geographic market corresponding to the end-user site.
- 13.68 For CI Inter-exchange connectivity services, as explained in Section 8, we have decided that if both ends are at exchanges where two or more Principal Core Operators are present, then we consider these routes to be competitive. All other routes between BT exchanges, where at least one end is at a BT Only or a BT + 1 exchange are not competitive and so subject to the applicable SMP services conditions.

# 14. Specific remedies for accommodation and interconnection

- 14.1 Telecoms providers require certain ancillary services from BT to use regulated wholesale leased line services.
- 14.2 We have concluded that BT has SMP in CI Access markets, excluding the CLA and the Hull Area, and in CI Inter-exchange connectivity at BT Only and BT+1 exchanges.<sup>1211</sup> As a result of BT's SMP in the relevant wholesale markets, we consider it necessary to also regulate the provision of these ancillary services. This is necessary to ensure that the network access remedy is effective.
- 14.3 In Section 11 we set out our general remedies for the markets for CI Access services at all bandwidths and CI Inter-exchange circuits at all bandwidths. SMP Condition 1.4<sup>1212</sup> confirms that BT is required to provide those associated facilities as are reasonably necessary for the provision of network access. We explained that these remedies would also apply to the accommodation and interconnection services that BT is required to provide in connection with wholesale services (this is also reflected in the text of SMP Condition 1.4).
- 14.4 In this section, we set out our decisions on the regulation of accommodation and interconnection services. We consider that accommodation and interconnection are needed to allow telecoms providers to interconnect their services with BT, and therefore to ensure our remedies are effective.
- 14.5 Following consultation responses, we have refined the scope of our accommodation and interconnection remedies. In particular, we have clarified BT's requirement to provide accommodation and interconnection services in the case of exchanges in the CLA and have limited the scope of CSH that BT is required to provide so that it only applies to existing circuits.
- 14.6 We have also decided to apply price controls to some ancillary services, which are discussed in Volume 3 of this decision.

# Accommodation

## Background

14.7 Accommodation services give telecoms providers access to space and power in BT exchanges and are crucial to enable telecoms providers to interconnect with BT's network in order to use regulated products.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1211</sup> In Section 3, we define access connections between end-user sites and an access aggregating node site (such as a BT exchange), and this includes circuits that are aggregated at other network nodes or data centres. <sup>1212</sup> Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3.

- 14.8 Openreach provides two types of regulated accommodation services: Co-mingling and Access Locate. Co-mingling is exclusively provided in support of LLU, while Access Locate<sup>1213</sup> provides accommodation for the majority of other access services supplied by Openreach, including Ethernet leased lines.
- 14.9 Openreach also provides a tie cable product in support of accommodation services called Cablelink. Cablelink has both internal and external variants. The internal variant allows a telecoms provider to connect, for example, two separate areas in the BT exchange in which the telecoms provider has installed its equipment.<sup>1214</sup> The external variant allows a telecoms provider's external fibre cable located immediately outside a BT exchange to be connected to a telecoms provider's equipment inside the exchange.<sup>1215</sup> In order for a network operator to use a an external variant, it needs to get to the BT handover point (which will be within 100m of the BT exchange).
- 14.10 Cablelink is an essential element of the accommodation services that Openreach provides given that it allows a telecoms provider to connect different points of presence within a BT exchange as well as connect its presence within a BT exchange to a non-Openreach telecoms provider's fibre outside the exchange. As noted in Section 8, an operator which uses external Cablelink to connect a BT exchange to its fibre outside that exchange is able to provide backhaul services from that exchange.
- 14.11 BT was previously required to provide a number of accommodation services under the 2016 BCMR and subsequently the 2017 Temporary Conditions in the markets in which we determined it to have SMP. It was subject to an obligation to allocate accommodation space on the basis of EOI and to apply price controls for accommodation services including Cablelink.

## **Our proposals**

- 14.12 We proposed to require BT to provide accommodation services<sup>1216</sup> in all the markets in which we proposed BT has SMP.
- 14.13 We proposed that BT should be subject to an obligation to allocate accommodation space and power on the basis of EOI. We proposed that charge controls should be applied to accommodation services, including Cablelink variants. We also proposed, that space and power, given its importance, continue to be allocated on a first come first served (FCFS) basis.
- 14.14 We further proposed that the same regulation should apply to our dark fibre remedy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1213</sup> Specifically, Co-mingling and Access Locate, give telecoms providers space (and power) to install site-specific communications equipment in a BT exchange.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1214</sup> There are three types of internal Cablelink variants. Variant 1 connects to licenced areas within an exchange. Variant 2 connects a telecoms providers equipment in an exchange to an optical fibre frame. Variant 3 connects the telecoms provider equipment in an exchange to an external cable at the cable chamber.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1215</sup> As noted in Annex 15, there are a number of external Cablelink variants including: Cablelink External, BT Cablelink, LLU Egress – External/BT Egress – External. All variants perform the same function.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1216</sup> Inclusive of all Cablelink variants.

## **Stakeholder comments**

- 14.15 Openreach noted that it was unclear whether BT would be required to provide Cablelink services.<sup>1217</sup> Openreach provided no further comments on our proposed accommodation remedies.<sup>1218</sup>
- 14.16 Virgin Media, SSE<sup>1219</sup>, [≫] and Vodafone all agreed that we should continue to apply regulation to accommodation.
- 14.17 Virgin Media agreed that these services are "necessary to support the provision of regulated connectivity services in areas where BT is dominant" and therefore should continue to be regulated.<sup>1220</sup>
- 14.18 SSE, [ $\gg$ ] and Vodafone considered that we should extend our accommodation remedy to the CLA, where we proposed a no SMP finding.
- 14.19 SSE considered that our proposals for accommodation remedies should not be limited to markets in the same way as connectivity. It suggested that BT should be subject to an obligation to allocate accommodation space and power on the basis of EOI and should face price controls for accommodation services including Cablelink for all BT exchanges including those in the CLA.<sup>1221</sup>
- 14.20 [≫] argued that recently, as a result of problems with its supply chain, Openreach had a "performance crisis" which affected the supply of accommodation services in central London. It further noted, if there was not an appropriate remedy, and a similar problem were to occur, "Openreach would have little incentive to resolve such matters in a timely manner. If undue delays were experienced, BT's downstream business would perversely benefit".<sup>1222</sup>
- 14.21 Vodafone noted that accommodation services are critical to facilitate the purchase of services that are collected at the BT exchange and aggregated for transmission back to its network. It added that accommodation supports services across a wide range of markets including the business connectivity markets and WLA. As this is the case, accommodation services (e.g. Access Locate) are not particular to the business connectivity markets and cannot therefore be treated in isolation. Moreover, in order to make consumption of Access Locate economic, Vodafone argued that it needed to be able to use it to bring all types of traffic together. It considered that in proposing no regulated accommodation services in the CLA, we had not considered how accommodation space is used in practice. It added that out of 30 exchanges where it purchases accommodation/Access Locate services, it can identify at least 15 sites in the CLA where it has shared services.<sup>1223</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1217</sup> Openreach clarifications submitted to Ofcom on 29 November 2018 titled "BCMR Consultation: Legal Annex", Issue 5. <sup>1218</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 126.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1219</sup> SSE specifically noted that we should apply price controls to accommodation services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1220</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1221</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1222</sup> [>]'s response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, [>].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1223</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, page 72-74.

14.22 SSE also considered, given the importance of accommodation, that for all markets it is essential that space and power continue to be allocated on a first come first served basis.<sup>1224</sup> [%] argued that the allocation of space and power on a First Come First Served (FCFS) basis without an additional measure of materiality causes significant arbitrary customer outcomes. For instance, should one telecoms provider request space in a few exchanges in any particular region (for example in support of a large public sector bid) this could frustrate the process for that telecoms provider's competitors.<sup>1225</sup>

## Our reasoning and decisions

- 14.23 We have decided to require BT to provide accommodation services and to apply price controls.
- 14.24 Accommodation in BT exchanges is an important enabler of competition in leased lines markets. It allows telecoms providers to make use of products such as EAD and EAD Local Access and facilitates competition in other markets.
- 14.25 Access to space and power in BT's exchanges can be limited, and in the absence of regulation BT would have the incentive and ability to discriminate in favour of its own needs in allocating such space and providing power. We further note that BT could choose not to supply some or all of these services or charge excessive prices. As telecoms providers must purchase these services to use regulated products, this would have the same effect as refusal to supply, or excessive pricing for the main wholesale products. The absence of requirements in relation to accommodation services could thus undermine the effectiveness of other remedies in the relevant markets.
- 14.26 Separately, we note that [≫] argued that we should apply an additional measure of materiality to the requirement on BT to provide space and power on a FCFS basis.<sup>1226</sup> We do not consider this to be necessary for this review period. We are not aware of any issues arising with the current approach, and note that [≫] did not provide any evidence of arbitrary customer outcomes occurring as a result of the current arrangements, nor did it indicate how a materiality constraint would address any potential harm. Finally, it did not provide an indication as to how we might set a materiality threshold. We further note SSE's support of continued application of the FCFS obligation<sup>1227</sup> and note no other telecoms providers have expressed similar concerns.
- 14.27 We note that a number of respondents to our consultation thought that we should extend the scope of our accommodation remedies in the UK to the CLA. In this regard, we agree with Vodafone's statement that accommodation services are often not used solely for the purpose of serving a particular telecoms market. Indeed accommodation services, in the form of space, power and cooling, are often provided in support of services serving multiple telecoms markets and we note that in the 2018 WLA review, BT was found to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1224</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 12.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1226}\,[\ensuremath{\Join}]'s$  response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation,  $[\ensuremath{\Join}].$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1227</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 12.

have SMP in the supply of wholesale local access at a fixed location in the United Kingdom excluding the Hull Area (i.e. inclusive of the CLA in that market) and was required to provide accommodation services for this market.<sup>1228</sup>

- 14.28 In the BCMR, accommodation remedies are needed in order to make use of all the regulated products imposed in the CI Access and CI inter-exchange connectivity markets. Therefore, BT is required to make them available at any exchange where these regulated products are available. This includes exchanges in the CLA where CI Inter-exchange connectivity services are regulated (i.e. for the provision of services that start and/or end at BT Only or BT+1 exchanges).
- 14.29 Therefore, in practice, we would expect regulated accommodation services to be available at all exchanges. However, it is for BT to decide how it discharges its obligations in this respect.
- 14.30 Openreach commented that it was not clear whether BT would be required to provide Cablelink.<sup>1229</sup> This was because our draft legal instrument specifically required BT to provide "Accommodation Services" and "Interconnection Services"; but Cablelink was not included in the definition of "Accommodation Services". Condition 1.4 of the legal instrument<sup>1230</sup> requires (as did previous legal instruments in BCMR markets) BT to provide such associated facilities as are reasonably necessary for the provision of network access, including Accommodation and Interconnection Services. Historically, Cablelink has been a regulated under this condition in support of accommodation services and we consider that it should continue to be regulated under this condition.
- 14.31 We have decided to require BT to provide accommodation services wherever it provides a regulated service in the following markets:
  - CI Access services at all bandwidths in the UK<sup>1231</sup>; and
  - CI Inter-exchange circuits at all bandwidths at all BT exchanges.
- 14.32 We have also decided to apply price controls to those services.
- 14.33 For each of the markets above, we have decided that BT should be subject to an obligation to allocate accommodation space and power on the basis of EOI and to impose price controls for accommodation services including Cablelink. We also continue to consider, given the importance of accommodation, that for these markets it is essential that space and power continue to be allocated on a first come first served (FCFS) basis. We do not think that it is necessary for this review to apply an additional materiality constraint to the FCFS obligation.
- 14.34 As explained in Section 12, we consider that telecoms providers will require accommodation services to make use of the dark fibre remedy that we have decided to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1228</sup> See, Ofcom, 2018. <u>Wholesale Local Access Market Review Annexes 17-27</u> – Statement, Annex 23, paragraph 23.112 [accessed 11 June 2019]; Ofcom, 2018. <u>Wholesale Local Access Market Review Annex 33</u> – Statement Legal Instruments, Annex 33, Condition 2 [accessed 11 June 2019].

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1229</sup> Openreach clarifications submitted to Ofcom on 29 November 2018 titled "BCMR Consultation: Legal Annex", Issue 5.
 <sup>1230</sup> Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1231</sup> We note this excludes the Hull Area.

apply in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity services market. These obligations also require BT to provide accommodation services where they are going to be used for to dark fibre.

14.35 We set out our approach to regulating the prices of accommodation services in Volume 3 of this decision.

## Interconnection

## Background

- 14.36 Interconnection services connect one provider's network to another's network.<sup>1232</sup> They are provided at a point of connection (POC) or point of handover (POH), where the interconnection occurs. Without these services, telecoms providers would not be able to interconnect their networks with BT's and hence these services are crucial for the effective application of our network access remedies.
- 14.37 BT was previously required to provide the following interconnection services in regulated business connectivity markets:
  - **IBH** (in building handover), which is where Openreach provides a POC at co-location space rented by a telecoms provider in a BT exchange. This connection is without aggregation. In practice, this requires Openreach to provide its circuits to a telecom provider's Point of Presence in a BT exchange e.g. an EAD circuit could run from a customer site to the telecom provider's co-location space in the BT exchange.
  - **CSH** (customer sited handover), which involves Openreach providing a POC at the site of the interconnecting telecoms provider (requiring Openreach to extend its network to the operational building of a third party).<sup>1233</sup> There are two types of CSH: without aggregation and with aggregation. In the former, Openreach terminates individual circuits at the telecoms provider's site without aggregation, and is commonly used for EAD circuits. In the latter, Openreach aggregates multiple EBD services for delivery over a single interconnection link to the telecoms provider's site.<sup>1234</sup>
- 14.38 BT was also previously subject to an obligation to meet reasonable requests for new forms of network access including interconnection services. Some interconnection services were also subject to charge controls.<sup>1235</sup>

## **Our proposals**

14.39 We proposed to require BT to provide in-building handover (IBH) and customer sited handover (CSH) interconnection services in all markets in which we proposed to find BT has

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1232</sup> In practice this will mean between a dominant provider and other telecoms provider.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1233</sup> This includes where a third party has a point of presence in a data centre or network node, including those owned by non-Openreach BT entities (e.g. a BT Enterprise owned data centre, EE network node).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1234</sup> This is a BTL service. We note that the use of BTL has significantly declined over the last review and as of December 2017, there were only four links within the UK. We note that Openreach has withdrawn all BTL products from new supply. We also understand that the four links also have cease requests against them.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1235</sup> 2017 Temporary Conditions, page 53.

SMP. We also proposed to apply price controls to those services. We further proposed that the same interconnection remedies should apply to dark fibre.

## **Stakeholder comments**

- 14.40 Openreach provided no comment on our proposed interconnection remedies.<sup>1236</sup>
- 14.41 Virgin Media, SSE<sup>1237</sup>, [≫]<sup>1238</sup> and Vodafone all agreed that we should continue to apply regulation to interconnection.
- 14.42 Virgin Media agreed that these services are "necessary to support the provision of regulated connectivity services in areas where BT is dominant" and therefore should continue to be regulated.<sup>1239</sup>
- 14.43 Vodafone noted that interconnection services are critical to facilitate the purchase of services that are collected at the BT exchange and aggregated for transmission back to its network. It added that interconnection supports services across a wide range of markets including the business connectivity markets and WLA.<sup>1240</sup>
- 14.44 Vodafone also explained that telecoms providers design backhaul aggregation "to use their own network infrastructure in place of BT's by moving traffic from the BT network to the [telecoms provider's] network at the most opportune and soonest possible location." It noted that "the regulation of exchange backhaul has to date covered both the conveyance between BT exchanges and from the BT exchange to the telecoms provider core node." <sup>1241</sup> Vodafone's response highlighted that if regulated connectivity (in this case dark fibre) was not available between BT exchanges and telecoms providers' network nodes this could mean that networks would need to be reconfigured, leading to increased bandwidth demand and costs.<sup>1242</sup> Though Vodafone's argument related to the scope of dark fibre, we consider that the same points would apply more generally to the availability of interconnection for active services between BT exchanges and network nodes or between BT exchanges and data centres.

## Our reasoning and decisions

14.45 As described above, interconnection is crucial for the effective application of our network access remedies, and therefore in enabling competition in leased lines markets. If interconnection services were not regulated, BT would have an incentive not to supply some or all of these services or to charge excessive prices. This is particularly the case since BT does not require these services to provide its own downstream retail services. As telecoms providers must purchase interconnection services to use Openreach regulated products, this would have the same effect as refusal to supply or excessive pricing for the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1236</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 126.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1237</sup> SSE specifically noted that we should apply price controls to interconnection services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1238</sup> [>] response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, [>].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1239</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1240</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 8.1.1-8.1.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1241</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1242</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.26-1.30.

main wholesale products that Openreach provides. In general, it is necessary for Openreach to provide some form of interconnection service as an ancillary to all regulated products in CI Access and CI Inter-exchange connectivity services.

#### IBH

- 14.46 With the exception of Access circuits between two customer sites, the regulated products in CI Access and CI Inter-exchange connectivity markets terminate at BT exchanges (as set out in Section 13). Once at the exchange, it is necessary for the telecoms provider to be able to interconnect the regulated circuit with its own network in order to provide a complete service to its customers. In the vast majority of cases, the interconnection between BT's network and a telecoms provider's network takes place within the BT exchange. For this reason, IBH is essential for telecoms providers to make use of regulated services.
- 14.47 IBH facilitates the use of disaggregated access and interexchange services and facilitates competition by allowing telecoms providers with a presence within a BT exchange to expand the range of services that they provide, potentially benefiting from economies of scale and scope by providing business connectivity services, in addition to Local Loop Unbundling (LLU) based broadband and telephony services.
- 14.48 We consider that regulated IBH is required in order for our CI Access and CI Inter-exchange connectivity remedies to work. Therefore, we have decided to require BT to provide IBH interconnection in any exchange with regulated products available from it. Telecoms providers need to interconnect their network with BT's, and this ensures they are able to do so within any BT exchange where they are using regulated products.

#### CSH

- 14.49 CSH involves Openreach providing a POC at the site of the interconnecting telecoms provider, requiring Openreach to extend its network. It facilitates interconnection at, for example, data centres and network nodes.
- 14.50 CSH is not a common form of interconnection. There are a very small number of such circuits between BT exchanges and data centres and between BT exchanges and telecoms provider network nodes.<sup>1243</sup> As noted above, the vast majority of interconnection occurs at the BT exchange. Telecoms providers also frequently use external Cablelink variants to connect to non-Openreach networks outside the exchange, reducing the need for CSH.
- 14.51 In our consultation, we proposed to require BT to provide CSH (which may involve connectivity between a BT exchange and a data centre or network node) as a form of regulated interconnection service. However, in Section 7 of our consultation, we explained that we considered circuits to data centres or network nodes to be competitive. In this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1243</sup> We note that out of Openreach's [>].

context, BT Group requested clarification as to which (if any) links to data centres and other telecoms provider network nodes would be regulated.<sup>1244</sup>

- 14.52 In response to BT Group's request for clarification, we have explained in further detail why we now consider that regulation of links between BT exchanges and network nodes or data centres is not necessary going forward, given competitive constraints for routes from competitive BT exchanges and the availability of regulated products for connections from non-competitive exchanges to competitive exchanges (see Section 7).
- 14.53 It follows from our view that links between BT exchanges and network nodes/data centres are competitive that BT should no longer be required to provide CSH for new connections. Providers seeking new interconnection can take account of this change in regulation when deciding how to configure their networks.
- 14.54 However, we recognise that, as noted by Vodafone,<sup>1245</sup> telecoms providers may have configured their networks based on the availability of regulated services between exchanges and network nodes or data centres and there might be detrimental effects on competition and consumers if we were to remove this regulation. We have reflected this consideration when deciding the scope of our interconnection remedies.
- 14.55 We have therefore decided in this review period to maintain the requirement for BT to provide CSH<sup>1246</sup> for existing circuits only, where that CSH is connecting to an exchange at which regulated services are available.<sup>1247</sup> While our data shows relatively few existing circuits terminate at data centres or network nodes, they are potentially important for telecoms providers in connecting their networks to Openreach's. As illustrated by Vodafone, once a provider has configured its network and points of interconnection (reflecting regulation at that time), making changes to this configuration could lead to additional costs or disruption as providers need (or are forced) to cease some circuits and procure new ones on different routes. Therefore, the removal of regulation for existing CSH could have negative consequences for some telecoms providers and affect their ability to make effective use of regulated products and compete with BT. For example, Openreach could harm BT's competitors by forcing them to reconfigure their networks, with associated cost and disruption.
- 14.56 As is the case for accommodation services, BT is required to provide interconnection products at all exchanges where regulated products are available. Therefore, we would expect in practice, that regulated interconnection services are available from all exchanges (with CSH only available for existing circuits). However, it is for BT to decide how it discharges its obligations in this respect.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1244</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, Annex 3, page 29, paragraphs 3.23-4 (and footnote 49).

 $<sup>^{1245}</sup>$  Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 1.26-1.30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1246</sup> This requires interconnection at an "operational building of a Third Party". This includes a site where a third party has a point of presence in a data centre or network node, including those owned by non-Openreach BT entitles (e.g. a BT Enterprise owned data centre, EE network node).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1247</sup> This is inclusive of circuit upgrades, as these will be provided on the existing fibre.
#### **Other remedies**

- 14.57 As noted above, our interconnection remedies will also apply to dark fibre circuits in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market. However, as all dark fibre circuits will be new, and dark fibre is only available between exchanges, the IBH remedy will apply. In effect, the CSH remedy will not apply to dark fibre.
- 14.58 For each of the markets we are regulating, we have decided that BT will continue to be subject to an obligation to meet reasonable requests for new forms of network access including interconnection services, as set out in Section 11.
- 14.59 We have decided to require BT to provide certain interconnection services, and to apply price controls with respect to these services. We set out our approach to regulating the prices of interconnection services in Volume 3 of this decision.
- 14.60 The application of all of these remedies (inclusive of IBH, CSH) does not apply to the Hull Area.

## Legal tests

- 14.61 For the reasons we have set out below, we are satisfied that the condition meets the various tests set out in the Act.
- 14.62 Section 87(3) of the Act authorises the setting of SMP conditions requiring the dominant provider to provide such network access as Ofcom may, from time to time, direct. These conditions may, pursuant to section 87(5), include provision for securing fairness and reasonableness in the way in which requests for network access are made and responded to and for securing that the obligations in the conditions are complied with within periods and at times required by or under the conditions.
- 14.63 Section 87(3) includes reference to conditions requiring relevant facilities to be made available. Network access is also defined in sections 151(3) and (4) of the Act so as to include interconnection services and/or any services or facilities that would enable another communications provider to provide electronic communications services or electronic communication networks. We consider that a requirement to provide network access would, therefore, include any ancillary services as may be reasonably necessary for a third party to use the services.
- 14.64 In this condition, we have also taken into account the factors set out in section 87(4) of the Act. In particular, we consider that requiring BT to provide accommodation services is needed to secure effective competition because, as noted above, telecoms providers must purchase these services to use regulated products, and thus a refusal to supply could undermine the effectiveness of our overall package of remedies.
- 14.65 We consider that this decision meets our duties under section 3 and all the Community requirements set out in section 4 of the Act. In particular, the obligations are aimed at promoting competition by ensuring that communication providers are supplied with interconnection, accommodation services that they require to use the wholesale services

BT supplies effectively, including those services provided pursuant to the remedies we have decided to apply in this review.

- 14.66 Sections 47 and 49 require conditions to be objectively justifiable, non-discriminatory, proportionate and transparent. The conditions are:
  - objectively justifiable, in that they facilitate and encourage access to BT's network and therefore promote competition to the benefit of consumers;
  - not unduly discriminatory, as they are only for BT and no other operator has been found to hold a position of SMP in these markets;
  - proportionate, in that they prevent BT from exploiting its SMP by withdrawing these interconnection and accommodation services; and
  - transparent, in that the conditions are clear in their intention to ensure that BT provides access to its networks in order to facilitate effective competition.
- 14.67 We set out how our approach to regulating the prices of interconnection and accommodation services satisfies the applicable legal tests in Volume 3 of this decision.

## **The BEREC Common Position**

- 14.68 We have also taken utmost account of the BEREC Common Position including BP7, BP7a and BP20 which appear to us to be particularly relevant in this context.
- 14.69 We consider that our decisions are consistent with the best practice set out in the BEREC Common Position.

# 15. Quality of service remedies

- 15.1 This section sets out our decisions on the quality of service (QoS) remedies for the markets in which we have identified BT as having SMP, which are:
  - CI Access services at all bandwidths in all parts of the UK excluding the Central London Area and the Hull Area, which we discuss in Section 6; and
  - Cl inter-exchange circuits at all bandwidths at non-competitive BT exchanges, which we discuss in Section 8.
- 15.2 We have decided to impose broadly similar remedies for QoS to those proposed in the 2018 BCMR Consultation, though we have made some changes in light of consultation responses and new evidence, and we set out our rationale for doing so below.<sup>1248</sup>
- 15.3 The QoS remedies we have imposed seek to address the competition concerns we identified in Section 10, particularly the concern that, in the absence of appropriate *ex ante* regulation, BT may not have sufficient incentives to continuously deliver an adequate level of service quality in the provision and repair of wholesale services and this will impact detrimentally on all downstream providers of leased lines, including BT's retail businesses, which would be to the detriment of consumers.

## **Summary of decisions**

- 15.4 We have decided to set a quality of service SMP condition requiring BT to comply with all such QoS standards and reporting requirements as Ofcom may from time to time direct in relation to the wholesale business connectivity markets. Pursuant to this condition, we are making:
  - a direction setting QoS standards for provisioning and repair; and
  - a direction requiring Openreach to provide data in relation to specified Key Performance Indicators (KPIs).
- 15.5 It is our view that the broad QoS framework we set out in the 2016 BCMR and the Temporary Conditions has helped ensure the delivery of significant improvements in service quality for Ethernet provisioning and does not currently require major amendments. We are, however, making some changes to the levels of the QoS standards.
- 15.6 In addition to standards and KPIs, Service Level Agreements (SLAs) and Service Level Guarantees (SLGs) are the other important means we use to incentivise Openreach to provide an appropriate level of quality of service. We have decided BT should continue to be required to have certain SLAs and SLGs for provision and repair of Ethernet services. In line with the approach taken in the 2018 WLA Statement, rather than impose these obligations in a direction, we are including obligations in the condition requiring BT to publish a Reference Offer, which we discuss in Section 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1248</sup> We have amended the Year 2 levels for the Upper Percentile and Certainty QoS standards, and made some changes to our KPIs requirements.

## **QoS standards**

- 15.7 We first set out a framework of QoS standards and monitoring for the business connectivity markets in the 2016 BCMR. In this review we are making limited changes to that framework.<sup>1249</sup> We are, however, making some adjustments to the levels of the standards and removing one of the measures (the lower percentile limit). In particular, we expect Openreach to make some further improvements in its performance in delivering against the initial delivery dates it provides to customers (Certainty QoS standard) and in its handling of the most complex 'tail' orders (Upper Percentile QoS standard) by the end of the review period.
- 15.8 We are imposing QoS standards on Ethernet services in the CI Access services markets in BT Only and BT+1 areas, and in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market, at BT exchanges where it is the only provider or where there is only one other provider present. We have decided to include dark fibre within the scope of the QoS standards in the second year of the market review period (1 April 2020 to 31 March 2021).<sup>1250</sup> We are not imposing QoS standards in the Metro Areas or other High Network Reach areas, or on WDM circuits.

QoS standard	Year 1 QoS level <sup>1251</sup>	Year 2 QoS level
Mean time to provide across orders	No more than 38 working days	No more than 38 working days
Upper percentile limit for provisions	No more than 3% delivered in more than 138 working days	No more than 3% delivered in more than 133 working days
Certainty: % of orders completed on or before initial Contractual Delivery Date (iCDD)	85%	86%
Certainty Cross-Link: Maximum mean period for the iCDD	No more than 53 working days	No more than 53 working days
% of faults repaired within the SLA	At least 94% of faults repaired within the SLA	At least 94% of faults repaired within the SLA

#### Table 15.1: QoS standards for Ethernet services

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1249</sup> In the 2016 BCMR Statement we referred to QoS standards as Minimum Service Levels (MSLs) but for consistency with QoS regulation in the 2018 WLA Statement we will now refer to them as QoS standards.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1250</sup> We are applying QoS standards to our dark fibre remedy which only applies to the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market for connections from BT Only exchanges.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1251</sup> As we explain further below, Year 1 of the QoS standard compliance period will run from 1 July 2019 to 31 March 2020. Year 2 runs from 1 April 2020 to 31 March 2021, and these QoS standard levels will be maintained until we complete the next market review.

## **KPIs**

- 15.9 We are reducing the number of KPIs that Openreach is required to report on, while retaining the KPIs that we consider are most useful to us and to stakeholders. We are also amending some KPIs to ensure the information we collect from Openreach is still useful, and therefore proportionate, to our monitoring of quality of service.
- 15.10 We require the KPIs to be reported for all markets where we have found SMP and separately for the markets where we are imposing QoS standards. We are also requiring reporting of performance in relation to different products, including WDM and our new dark fibre remedy.
- 15.11 We are imposing a new reporting requirement in relation to the tail of orders that take the longest time to be installed. This is to ensure that we have a better understanding of the drivers of these delays and to encourage Openreach to focus on improving its performance in relation to all types of orders.

## **SLAs and SLGs**

- 15.12 We originally imposed the requirement for Service Level Guarantee payments in the 2008 SLG Direction,<sup>1252</sup> which was re-imposed in subsequent market reviews. In this review we are aligning our approach with that taken in the 2018 WLA market review by including the relevant elements of the 2008 SLG Directions in BT's Reference Offer condition, including a requirement that SLG payments are made on a proactive basis by BT. The 2008 direction is therefore not being re-imposed.
- 15.13 We have provided some guidance for telecoms providers as to how we would be likely to make an assessment of the relevant factors in determining the appropriate SLA quantum. We consider that this guidance could help facilitate agreement between the parties, but if it does not, we are prepared to step in to review the issues in advance of the 2021 review.

## The need for QoS regulation

- 15.14 We are concerned that, in the absence of appropriate *ex ante* regulation, in the areas we find BT to have SMP, then Openreach would have the ability and incentive to provide poor quality provisioning and repairs services, to the detriment of downstream leased line providers (including BT's downstream business) and end-users.
- 15.15 In competitive markets, QoS would be based on the commercial judgment of individual companies and in combination with other facets of the service including price and other terms, could be expected to meet the requirements of the end-user for the company to maximise sales. However, where a provider has SMP in a market, competition cannot be expected to be an effective constraint and the dominant provider could have the ability and incentive to degrade service quality to maximise its profits.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1252</sup> Ofcom, 2008. <u>Service level guarantees: incentivising performance</u> (SLG Statement), Statement and Directions [accessed 22 May 2019].

15.16 We therefore consider it appropriate to impose QoS remedies to ensure Openreach maintains its service quality at standards that meet customer needs and expectations.

## **Openreach QoS performance**

## Our analysis in the consultation

15.17 In our consultation, we noted that before the imposition of QoS standards in 2016, Openreach's performance for Ethernet provisioning was very poor. We explained that since the imposition of QoS standards, there has been a significant improvement in Openreach's performance.

## **Stakeholder views**

- 15.18 Most stakeholders agreed with our analysis and overall view of Openreach's performance.
- 15.19 Vodafone agreed the Ethernet crisis was over.<sup>1253</sup> BT Group stated the last BCMR resulted in a "step change in Openreach performance",<sup>1254</sup> and Gamma concurred,<sup>1255</sup> while both the CWU and UKCTA noted improvements since 2016.<sup>1256</sup>
- 15.20 Openreach agreed that its performance had significantly improved on all fronts and was no longer in crisis, with telecoms providers positively noticing the difference.<sup>1257</sup> Openreach also stated that its own customer feedback, measuring Net Promoter Score (NPS), showed a net 50 NPS increase from December 2017 to December 2018.<sup>1258</sup>
- 15.21 However, [×] argued [×].<sup>1259</sup>

## **Our assessment**

- 15.22 Openreach's overall QoS performance since 2016 has improved, and in some cases, there has been significant improvement since introducing the QoS standards in 2016. Notwithstanding comments from some providers seeking further improvement in performance against individual QoS standards, stakeholder comments, both in response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, and before the consultation,<sup>1260</sup> have recognised this improvement.
- 15.23 The graphs below show how performance has developed over the last few years for each of the provisioning areas where Ofcom imposed QoS standards in 2016. We also show performance in resolving repairs since 2016.<sup>1261</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1253</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Part 3 – Remedies), paragraph 7.6.

 $<sup>^{1254}</sup>$  BT Group's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Annex 6), page 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1255</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1256</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 38; CWU's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1257</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 4-6, 38-39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1258</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 318, 322, 325 and Annex 6.

<sup>1259 [⊁].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1260</sup> Ofcom, 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 15.32-15.34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1261</sup> Figure 15.7 only shows performance since the 2016 BCMR due to the absence of comparable earlier data.



Figure 15.2: Mean time to provide (MTTP), in working days<sup>1262</sup> <sup>1263</sup>

*Source: Ofcom analysis of* 12<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 *notice, Openreach Ethernet KPI reports, and the* 10<sup>th</sup> 2016 BCMR s.135 *notice.* 





Source: Ofcom analysis of 12<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice, Openreach Ethernet KPI reports, and the 10<sup>th</sup> 2016 BCMR s.135 notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1262</sup> In this figure, MTTP performance below the Temporary Conditions QoS standard level indicates performance within the QoS Standard.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1263</sup> In this figure, the time period until March 2018 reflects performance across the whole UK, with subsequent performance reflecting those parts of the UK that are regulated under the Temporary Conditions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1264</sup> In this figure, a percentage above the Temporary Conditions QoS standard level indicates performance within the QoS Standard.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1265</sup> In this figure, the time period until March 2018 reflects performance across the whole UK, with subsequent

performance reflecting those parts of the UK that are regulated under the Temporary Conditions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1266</sup> The lower percentile QoS standard for the financial year 2016/17 was 30 working days.



Figure 15.4: Percentage of orders not completed within 118 days (upper percentile)<sup>1267</sup> 1268 1269

*Source: Ofcom analysis of* 12<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 *notice, Openreach Ethernet KPI reports, and the* 10<sup>th</sup> 2016 BCMR s.135 *notice.* 



Figure 15.5: Percentage of orders completed within iCDD<sup>1270 1271</sup>

*Source: Ofcom analysis of* 12<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 *notice, Openreach Ethernet KPI reports, and the* 10<sup>th</sup> 2016 BCMR s.135 *notice.* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1267</sup> In this figure, a percentage below the Temporary Conditions QoS standard level indicates performance within the QoS Standard.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1268</sup> In this figure, the time period until March 2018 reflects performance across the whole UK, with subsequent performance reflecting those parts of the UK that are regulated under the Temporary Conditions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1269</sup> The upper percentile QoS standard for the financial year 2016/17 was 159 working days.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1270</sup> In this figure, a percentage above the Temporary Conditions QoS standard level indicates performance within the QoS Standard.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1271</sup> In this figure, the time period until March 2018 reflects performance across the whole UK, with subsequent performance reflecting those parts of the UK that are regulated under the Temporary Conditions.



Figure 15.6: Mean initial contractual delivery date<sup>1272</sup> <sup>1273</sup>

*Source: Ofcom analysis of 12<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice, Openreach Ethernet KPI reports, and the 10<sup>th</sup> 2016 BCMR s.135 notice.* 



Figure 15.7: Percentage of repairs fixed within the SLA1274 1275

*Source: Ofcom analysis of 12<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice, Openreach Ethernet KPI reports, and the 10<sup>th</sup> 2016 BCMR s.135 notice.* 

15.24 Openreach's performance in relation to some of the QoS standards – including Upper Percentile and Certainty – has shown some further improvement since we published the

<sup>1273</sup> In this figure, the time period until March 2018 reflects performance across the whole UK, with subsequent performance reflecting those parts of the UK that are regulated under the Temporary Conditions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1272</sup> In this figure, a mean iCDD below the Temporary Conditions QoS standard level indicates performance within the QoS Standard.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1274</sup> In this figure, a percentage above the Temporary Conditions QoS standard level indicates performance within the QoS Standard.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1275</sup> In this figure, the time period until December 2017 reflects performance across the whole UK, with subsequent performance reflecting those parts of the UK that are regulated under the Temporary Conditions.

2018 BCMR Consultation, though there has been some deterioration in performance against some standards in the early months of 2019.<sup>1276</sup> <sup>1277</sup>

#### Table 15.8: Openreach's QoS Standards performance during the Temporary Conditions period<sup>1278</sup>

QoS standard	Openreach's performance	Temporary Conditions standard
Mean time to provide across orders	35.5 working days	40 working days
Lower percentile limit for provisions <sup>1279</sup>	60.5%	40%
Upper percentile limit for provisions <sup>1280</sup>	4.2%	3%
Certainty: % of orders completed on or before initial Contractual Delivery Date (iCDD)	85.1%	88%
Certainty Cross-Link: Maximum mean period for the iCDD	44.2 working days	55 working days
% of faults repaired within the SLA	94.6%	94%

Source: Openreach Ethernet KPI reports

15.25 We have considered Openreach's improvements in performance compared to 2016 when making our decisions below and in the context of our overall QoS regulation – namely, that the current framework is suitable. We discuss this in more detail below.

## **SMP condition**

15.26 We have decided to reimpose the SMP condition requiring BT to comply with any QoS requirement we may direct in relation to network access provided by BT pursuant to general and specific network access obligations we have imposed. We consider it appropriate to retain the QoS framework as developed in the 2016 BCMR, the Temporary Conditions and proposed in the 2018 BCMR Consultation, as this has delivered good outcomes in terms of provisioning and fault repair performance.

 $<sup>^{1276}</sup>$  We understand from Openreach that performance in recent months (i.e. January to March 2019) has deteriorated relative to previous months as a result of [ $\approx$ ].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1277</sup> On 11 February 2019, Openreach made a commitment to maintain current quality of service for the period between our previous regulation expiring and the publication of our statement and new regulation commencing, including maintaining good levels of service, providing Ofcom with monthly KPI reports (and publishing KPI reports on a quarterly basis if required) and continuing to make SLG payments as per the existing arrangements. Openreach, 11 February 2019, <u>Communication Update</u> - Industry update: Openreach voluntary commitments in respect of the BCMR lacuna period [accessed 22 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1278</sup> Openreach did not meet the Upper Percentile and Certainty QoS standards across the Temporary Conditions period. However, having considered Openreach's improved performance during the period, and in light of the levels we have set for these standards in this market review, as a matter of administrative priorities, we are not taking further investigative or enforcement action.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1279</sup> The lower percentile represents the number of orders that take 29 working days or less to deliver.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1280</sup> The upper percentile represents the number of orders that take more than 118 working days to deliver.

- 15.27 Vodafone supported continued QoS regulation and UKCTA stated Ofcom should continue the progress made on QoS. Openreach supported maintenance of the current QoS framework for this market review<sup>1281</sup> including re-imposing the SMP Condition, noting it allows Ofcom to make changes during a market review period if required.<sup>1282</sup> Moreover, as highlighted above, several stakeholders attributed Openreach's improvement in performance to Ofcom's intervention in the previous BCMR. Openreach concurred, stating that Ofcom's measures have been key to helping Openreach deliver good service.<sup>1283</sup>
- 15.28 Openreach stated that there are several situations where Ofcom might need to intervene *ex ante*, such as tightening, increasing or reducing the QoS remedies and QoS standards.<sup>1284</sup>
- 15.29 We agree that the imposition of an SMP condition requiring BT to comply with directions relating to our QoS requirements is a flexible mechanism that allows us to respond to any market developments during the review period.

## **QoS standards**

## Stakeholder responses on Ofcom's overall approach

- 15.30 Several stakeholders commented on our overall approach to the QoS standards. Openreach agreed that QoS remains very significant to telecoms providers and end customers, but argued that it is "practically impossible" to continuously tighten targets, as there is trade-off between marginal costs and marginal benefits. Openreach noted that telecoms providers are unlikely to want to pay for further improvements if they come with greater costs and claimed that these providers are happy with current performance.<sup>1285</sup>
- 15.31 Openreach also argued that we should do more to recognise the improvements it has already made (citing its own Customer Satisfaction survey results (CSAT) as evidence that telecoms providers are happy with the current performance, and thus Openreach argued that the QoS standards do not need "dialling up") and consider whether its performance now is at the level of an efficient operator.<sup>1286</sup>
- 15.32 Vodafone supported the proposed levels of our QoS standards, stating it was an appropriate balance between setting strong floors versus the costs of maintaining the floors.<sup>1287</sup>
- 15.33 However, TalkTalk argued that Ofcom should continue to push Openreach on all the QoS standards, to match consumers' increasing reliance on leased lines.<sup>1288</sup> The CWU supported

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1281</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Part 3 – Remedies), paragraph 7.6; Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 11, 297; UKCTA response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1282</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 277.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1283</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 296.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1284</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 279.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1285</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 8, 18, 271, 296.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1286</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 41, 326-7, 332 and Annex 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1287</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Part 3 – Remedies), paragraph 7.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1288</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.3.

our overall improved QoS standards, but wished to a see a fundamental shift in the raising of QoS performance.<sup>1289</sup>

- 15.34 Our decisions below on the individual QoS standards reflect our overall view that Openreach's QoS performance has improved significantly since 2016. We are requiring some further incremental improvements, but we do not think it would be proportionate to require a further significant increase in the levels of the standards, in light of our analysis, evidence and feedback we have received from stakeholders.<sup>1290</sup>
- 15.35 Openreach made a number of comments about the need for, and overall approach to, QoS regulation beyond 2021, as well as submitting benchmarking evidence on QoS regulation.<sup>1291</sup> Whilst outside the scope of this market review, we will consider these comments alongside other stakeholder responses to our recent consultation on remedies.<sup>1292</sup>

## **Mean Time to Provide**

#### **Our proposals**

15.36 We proposed a reduction in the MTTP standard from 40 to 38 working days for the duration of the market review.

#### Stakeholder responses

- 15.37 Openreach, TalkTalk and Gamma agreed with our proposal.<sup>1293</sup> However, Openreach noted that the level should not be set any lower than 38 days, given the demand profile of orders may change and the possible impact of dark fibre and unrestricted PIA during the current market review period on the overall MTTP.<sup>1294</sup>
- 15.38 TalkTalk supported our proposal to tighten the MTTP, but stated Ofcom should go further as Openreach were outperforming the proposed MTTP level. TalkTalk suggested it should be lowered to 36 or 37 days.<sup>1295</sup>

#### Our reasoning and decisions

15.39 We continue to believe that speed of delivery is an important factor for Openreach customers. Therefore, we have decided to retain an MTTP QoS standard.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1289</sup> CWU's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 1-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1290</sup> Our guiding criteria for designing each of the QoS Standard levels are set out at Ofcom, 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 15.54.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1291</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 300-309 and Annex 3 (Ethernet benchmark) and Annex 4 (Different QoS regulatory models).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1292</sup> Ofcom, 2019. <u>Consultation: Promoting competition and investment in fibre networks – Initial proposals – Approach to</u> <u>remedies</u> [accessed 11 June 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1293</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 15; TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.29; Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 113.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1294</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1295</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.29.

- 15.40 Our performance data above shows Openreach has outperformed the MTTP level of 40 working days during the Temporary Conditions period, suggesting performance below that level is feasible within the next market review period. Stakeholder responses to the consultation expressed support for a reduction in the MTTP level.
- 15.41 In response to TalkTalk's argument for a standard of 36 or 37 days, we are mindful of finding a balance between requiring further improvements from Openreach, and the possibility that the order mix may change in the next market review period (for instance, as a consequence of dark fibre or the unrestricted PIA remedy as discussed below) which could put an additional challenge on maintaining low MTTP levels. Moreover, we are also mindful that setting a significantly higher standard could require additional resources from Openreach, thereby driving up costs for end-customers.
- 15.42 We also note that during the Temporary Conditions, Openreach's MTTP performance has fluctuated between 32.3 and 41.0 working days, and whilst Openreach has been at the lower end of this range for most of this period, our proposed MTTP level allows some flexibility for months where performance is more challenging.
- 15.43 Therefore, in light of the above reasoning, we have decided to set the MTTP level at our proposed level of 38 working days for the duration of the market review.

## **Upper Percentile**

#### **Our proposals**

15.44 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation we proposed to set an Upper Percentile QoS standard requiring that no more than 3% of orders are completed in more than 138 working days (for Year 1 of the market review period) and 130 working days for 2020/21 (Year 2).

## Stakeholder responses

- 15.45 Openreach highlighted improvements in its performance relative to the Upper Percentile QoS standard and claimed that it is now operating at what it believes to be efficient levels of performance. It said the Year 1 proposal, while challenging, was acceptable but strongly disagreed with the proposal for Year 2, stating it "goes beyond what is needed by the market". It questioned whether there was further scope to make additional improvements to its wayleave or traffic management processes (factors which are often causes of delay for tail orders).<sup>1296</sup>
- 15.46 In December 2018, Openreach submitted a confidential technical background report (Openreach Technical Report)<sup>1297</sup> regarding the achievability of the Upper Percentile QoS standard. In its consultation response, Openreach identified key conclusions of the Openreach Technical Report that we should take into account in setting this standard. In particular, it said that Ethernet service performance in 2011 was not an appropriate

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1296</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 68-69, 71-76.
 <sup>1297</sup> Openreach, 12 December 2018, A Statistical Analysis of the feasibility of meeting the Upper Percentile MSL (confidential). Openreach provided a summary of the report as part of its non-confidential response to the BCMR Consultation (Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), Annex 1).

baseline for setting the standard, because the demand profile was atypical and hence it led to an inflated view of achievable performance. In addition, Openreach argued that order complexity was lower in 2011 than it is today. It said Ofcom should recognise the inherent uncertainty in future demand and complexity, and set a flat measure of 138 working days in both years 1 and 2.<sup>1298</sup>

15.47 Gamma supported our proposed Upper Percentile QoS standard.<sup>1299</sup> TalkTalk<sup>1300</sup> and UKCTA<sup>1301</sup> did not support our proposals, saying we had not provided clear evidence and justification for setting a standard lower than in the 2016 BCMR. TalkTalk said we should set the standard at 118 working days or lower in both years.

#### Our reasoning and decisions

#### **Performance trends**

- 15.48 The Upper Percentile QoS standard<sup>1302</sup> is intended to protect customers whose orders fall into the tail of complex orders from excessively long lead times. The measure we set in 2016, and again in the Temporary Conditions, sought to limit the number of circuits that take over 118 working days to no more than 3% of all completed orders.
- 15.49 As shown in Figure 15.4 above, Openreach has made a significant improvement in its upper percentile performance since 2016, including further improvement since we published the 2018 BCMR Consultation. However, performance is still worse than the 118 day standard we originally set in the Temporary Conditions (which applied until 31 March 2019) and performance against the 97<sup>th</sup> percentile has averaged 136 days across the period (see Figure 15.9 below).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1298</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs, paragraphs 81-82. <sup>1299</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1300</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 84-85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1301</sup> UKCTA response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 10-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1302</sup> The upper percentile represents the number of orders that take more than 118 working days to deliver.

Figure 15.9: Time to provide tail orders



*Source: Ofcom analysis of Openreach Ethernet KPI reports providing the completed order with a Time To Provide (TTP) greater than 97% of completed orders.* 

#### New evidence on achievability

15.50 The Openreach Technical Report provided new statistical analysis to support Openreach's proposition that the profile of completed orders in 2011 (the benchmark we used when originally setting the provisioning QoS standards in the 2016 BCMR) was atypical. The Openreach Technical Report shows the significantly higher growth in order intake in the years preceding 2011 (see Figure 15.10 below) impacted positively on the ability of Openreach to meet a high performance level in completing tail orders, relative to years preceded by low (or negative) growth in orders. Openreach consider that this factor artificially lowered (and hence improved) the Upper Percentile performance by 0.75 percentage points in absolute terms in 2011.<sup>1303</sup> This is due to the way that the Upper Percentile QoS standard is designed, and the long duration of tail orders which means their order journey is more likely to cross over two compliance years (hence the lower demand in 2009 and 2010 relative to 2011 meant proportionately fewer of the orders completed in 2011 were tail orders).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1303</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 82, page 22 and Annex 1, paragraphs 23-25, page 6.



Figure 15.10: Year on Year growth rate of order intake by quarter

*Source: Openreach email of 3 May 2019 providing non-confidential version of Figure 12 in Openreach Technical Report, page 37.* 

- 15.51 We recognise that this new evidence suggests that an Upper Percentile QoS standard of 118 working days may be hard to achieve in some compliance years, depending on the demand trends in the preceding years. Our final decisions on the standard in this market review do not assume that the demand profile in 2011 was typical, and we are setting the Upper Percentile QoS standard at a less onerous level than the performance Openreach achieved in 2011.
- 15.52 Before the consultation, Openreach made representations to us<sup>1304</sup> that the number and complexity of orders within the tail is increasing and that this is making it increasingly difficult for it to achieve the Upper Percentile QoS standard. The Openreach Technical Report provided updated evidence on historic trends in circuit complexity. It analysed the propensity of complexity factors between 2011 and 2018. The report suggests that the prevalence of three of these complexity factors (rurality, wayleaves and ducts/civils) has increased over this period, though it has decreased for two of the other factors (traffic management and cabling) see Table 15.11 below.<sup>1305</sup>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1304</sup> Openreach, 20 July 2018, Summary of Openreach's current position on Ethernet Quality of Service, page 18.
 <sup>1305</sup> Openreach, 12 December 2018, A Statistical Analysis of the feasibility of meeting the Upper Percentile MSL, page 5 and page 31 (table 15).

Complexity Factor	2011 completed orders	Late 2017/early 2018 completed orders	Movement
Rurality	[≫]%	[≫]%	Increase
Wayleaves	[≫]%	[≫]%	Increase
Traffic management	[≫]%	[≫]%	Decrease
Cabling	[≫]%	[≫]%	Decrease
Duct/Civils	[≫]%	[≫]%	Increase

#### Table 15.11: Openreach view on preponderance of complexity factors

*Source: Openreach, 12 December 2018, A Statistical Analysis of the feasibility of meeting the Upper Percentile MSL, page 31 (table 15).* 

15.53 We do not consider that the Openreach Technical Report provides clear evidence to conclude that the net effect is an increased prevalence of these complexity factors since 2011. However, we do consider that it provides evidence of some volatility in the prevalence of these factors. There are limits on Openreach's ability to control the prevalence of these complexity factors, and upon the impact they have upon TTP (for example, while Openreach can improve its management of wayleave applications they inevitably take time to process, so the incidence of wayleaves on orders is likely to increase TTP relative to orders where they do not occur). Hence, the volatility in the prevalence of complexity factors does raise some uncertainty about the achievability in future years of the performance on tail orders that Openreach achieved in 2011.

#### Decision on Upper Percentile QoS standard levels

- 15.54 Taking account of this new evidence from Openreach, and the performance that has been achieved during the Temporary Conditions period, we have decided to set an Upper Percentile QoS standard requiring that no more than 3% of orders are completed in more than 138 working days (for Year 1 of the compliance period)<sup>1306</sup> and 133 working days for 2020/21 (Year 2). This decision acknowledges there are challenges in setting the precise level of maximum achievability in an area where exogenous factors come into play (wayleaves and traffic management orders are an industry-wide challenge). It recognises that the prevalence of complex orders may be higher during the market review period than was the case in 2011. We have also taken account of Openreach's new evidence that the demand profile of orders in 2011 was atypical and hence a standard of 118 days may be unachievable in some years.
- 15.55 Setting the Upper Percentile QoS standard at 3% for 138 working days in Year 1 and 133 working days in Year 2 means there can be no deterioration in Openreach performance against this measure relative to performance across the Temporary Conditions period, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1306</sup> Year 1 of the QoS standard compliance period commences on 1 July 2019 and ends on 31 March 2020. Year 2 runs from 1 April 2020 to 31 March 2021.

will require Openreach to make further improvement by the end of the market review period. This will limit the number of customers exposed to excessively long lead times.

- 15.56 Openreach has pursued a number of performance initiatives over the last couple of years, and is planning to implement further projects in 2019/20.<sup>1307</sup> This suggests there is potential for some further improvement in Openreach's performance against the Upper Percentile QoS standard over the period of the market review as these initiatives are further embedded. We expect Openreach to continue to strive for improvement in its performance in managing these tail orders which take a very long time to provide. Below we outline our decision requiring Openreach to submit a regular report to Ofcom on the causes of delay in provisioning tail orders.
- 15.57 We consider that based on the evidence and recent performance, that in Year 2 it is appropriate to require Openreach to provide no more than 3% of circuits in more than 133 working days (one working week quicker than the Year 1 requirement). This will require some limited improvement in performance of about 2% by 2020/21, relative to Openreach's performance across the Temporary Conditions period, which we consider to be achievable given the maturity of the Ethernet product. Our decision reflects the need to protect the vast majority of customers from excessively long lead times, while recognising that the standards should be set at a level which is achievable.

## **Lower Percentile**

#### **Our proposals**

15.58 In light of Openreach consistently outperforming the Lower Percentile QoS standard since March 2017 and our view that the MTTP QoS standard provided a sufficient constraint on Openreach continuing to complete 'easier' circuit orders, we proposed to not reimpose the Lower Percentile standard.

#### Stakeholder responses

- 15.59 Openreach supported our proposal to remove the Lower Percentile QoS standard, citing that good performance is required on easier circuit orders in order to meet the MTTP standard, and that monitoring of lower percentile performance would continue via KPIs.<sup>1308</sup>
- 15.60 No other stakeholder commented on our proposed removal of the Lower Percentile standard.

 $<sup>^{1307}</sup>$  Openreach response to 24<sup>th</sup> Notice, 29 March 2019. Improvement initiatives that may enhance performance against the Upper Percentile QoS standard include [ $\approx$ ].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1308</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 11, 117-119.

#### **Our decision**

- 15.61 The Lower Percentile QoS standard<sup>1309</sup> was put in place to protect against the potential risk that Openreach's focus would shift exclusively to the tail of more complex orders, neglecting the easier 'quick win' circuits.
- 15.62 Openreach has been significantly out-performing this standard since March 2017, as shown above in Figure 15.3, so our concerns about Openreach's focus shifting away from easier orders have not materialised.
- 15.63 The MTTP QoS standard provides sufficient incentive for Openreach to perform against the lower percentile metric. In order to achieve the MTTP standard it is imperative that Openreach completes a significant proportion of orders as quickly as it can. Accordingly, and in line with our guiding principles to remove regulation where it is no longer functional or proportionate, we do not consider it necessary to reimpose the Lower Percentile QoS standard on Openreach. However, as set out below, we will retain a KPI which will allow us and stakeholders to continue to monitor Openreach's performance against the lower percentile.

## Certainty

#### **Our proposals**

- 15.64 We proposed to maintain the Certainty QoS standard (which measures whether actual delivery dates meet the initial delivery dates provided to customers), stating that it was a key part of good quality of service.
- 15.65 We proposed to set a standard of 85% in Year 1 and 88% in Year 2. Our proposals were made on the basis that Openreach had recently consulted on changes to its contract, as part of its Reimaging Ethernet Provision (REP) initiative, which included proposals to improve its certainty performance. We stated this could facilitate further improvements in certainty, especially in Year 2. We also anticipated that Openreach would make further improvements to its planning and operational processes to enhance the accuracy of delivery dates.

#### Stakeholder responses

- 15.66 Openreach and Gamma agreed with our premise that certainty is very important to customers.<sup>1310</sup>
- 15.67 Openreach agreed with our proposed Year 1 standard but disagreed with our Year 2 standard and stated it should be kept flat at 85%.<sup>1311</sup> Openreach said it is wrong to assume it can make further performance improvements, given it is already close to the ceiling of

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1309</sup> The lower percentile represents the number of orders that take 29 working days or less to deliver.
 <sup>1310</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 89; Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1311</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 11, 47, 91.

performance and that its recent performance shows a flattening of further gains, remaining at 85%.<sup>1312</sup>

- 15.68 Openreach argued Ofcom was wrong to set the standard based on assumed progress with REP, given the [≫] and uncertainty of implementation. Openreach noted that new processes would have to be implemented at least one quarter before Year 2 starts (i.e. by 1 Jan 2020) due to the length of Ethernet order times for there to be a benefit to the Year 2 performance.<sup>1313</sup> However, Openreach added that if Ofcom continues with its Year 2 proposal, we should state that if Openreach fails to meet the Certainty standard and REP has not been delivered in full, we would consider this in our assessment of compliance.<sup>1314</sup>
- 15.69 TalkTalk and UKCTA stated Ofcom had downgraded the standard relative to our 2016 BCMR standard with little evidence to justify this.<sup>1315</sup> TalkTalk stated Openreach were already achieving 85% and had recently shown further improvements, thus arguing that the levels for Years 1 and 2 should be higher.<sup>1316</sup>
- 15.70 TalkTalk stated it was inappropriate for Ofcom to base its certainty standard on whether REP will occur, and [>].<sup>1317</sup> Gamma expressed similar concern regarding REP, stating it was doubtful how many of the REP initiatives would proceed.<sup>1318</sup>

#### Our reasoning and decisions

#### The importance of certainty

- 15.71 Certainty is important to customers and overall quality of service. Businesses and other end-users of leased lines services wish to have confidence regarding the date their services will be installed. Stakeholders agreed with our view, with Gamma stating that customers value certainty over the time taken to process an order (i.e. MTTP).<sup>1319</sup> As such, we have decided it is appropriate to retain a standard on certainty.
- 15.72 As highlighted in our 2018 BCMR Consultation, Openreach proposed changes to the Ethernet contract as part of its REP Consultation. Changes to the contract could give Openreach more flexibility to set bespoke initial delivery dates, which is likely to result in greater certainty to customers that Openreach will meet those delivery dates. In its REP Consultation, Openreach cited that REP could result in "an improvement in certainty through more accurate date setting resulting in 40% reduction in CDD shifts".<sup>1320</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1312</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 91-92, 95.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1313</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 98-102.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1314</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 105.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1315</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.25; UKCTA response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 43b, 44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1316</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.26.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1318}$  Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 15-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1319</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1320</sup> Openreach, 2018. <u>Re-imagining Ethernet Provision - Faster, simpler, and more responsive Ethernet Delivery</u>

<sup>(&#</sup>x27;Openreach REP Consultation'), Consultation document, Figure 3, page 8 [accessed 22 May 2019 – Openreach portal login required].

- 15.73 Openreach's REP initiatives went out for consultation to industry on 26 September 2018.<sup>1321</sup>The consultation stated that, whilst dependent on the feedback from telecoms providers to the consultation, Openreach "would like to begin implementation from April 2019" and that "some elements may be able to be delivered sooner as standalone items".<sup>1322</sup>
- 15.74 At the time of publication of our 2018 BCMR Consultation, we noted that the benefits of the contract changes, via REP, were likely to take effect in the second year of our market review period. We therefore proposed a Certainty standard of 88% in Year 2.

#### **Developments since our Consultation**

- 15.75 Openreach published a summary note of REP Consultation responses to industry in February 2019,<sup>1323</sup> as well as providing a shorter summary of responses to Ofcom as part of its wider 2018 BCMR Consultation response.<sup>1324</sup> There was limited support for immediate implementation of REP from telecoms providers, and whilst some REP initiatives were well received by telecoms providers, other initiatives received more mixed feedback.
- 15.76 On 20 February 2019, Openreach informed industry that it intended to proceed with developing and launching its REP initiatives, and provide a new order process, but that it would keep open the current order process.<sup>1325</sup> Therefore, the new REP order process would be optional for telecoms providers to place orders on. At recent industry meetings, Openreach confirmed its approach to REP was being refined as a result of the mixed feedback from telecoms providers. Openreach has recently stated that it expects the launch of the main REP provision process to begin in March 2020 and be delivered by September 2020. Additional functionality will be added later and is currently scheduled to be completed in May 2021.<sup>1326</sup>
- 15.77 We requested, under our statutory information gathering powers, the responses from telecoms providers to Openreach's REP Consultation.<sup>1327</sup> These responses suggest that while supportive of the wider aims of REP, Openreach's wholesale customers had various issues with different parts of the detailed proposals, and would like further engagement with Openreach before the process changes are implemented. There was limited demand for Openreach to implement REP as soon as possible.<sup>1328</sup> This has been further supported by responses to an Ofcom email to selected telecoms providers, seeking their early

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1321</sup> Openreach, Openreach REP Consultation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1322</sup> Openreach, Openreach REP Consultation, page 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1323</sup> Openreach, 2019. <u>*Re-imagining Ethernet Provision - Industry Consultation Summary Report*</u> (version 5.0) [accessed 22 May 2019 – Openreach portal login required].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1324</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), Annex 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1325</sup> Openreach, 2019. <u>ETH009/19 Re-imagining Ethernet Provision – implementation</u>, Openreach customer briefing [accessed 22 May 2019 – Openreach login required].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1326</sup> Openreach, 18 June 2019, Ethernet Product & Commercial Group – June 2019 meeting slides, and previous 19 March 2019 industry meeting slides as per Openreach's response to BCMR s.135-26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1327</sup> In the interests of clarity, it is important to note that telecoms providers responses to Openreach's REP Consultation were written and submitted to Openreach before the announcement from Openreach of a 'twin track' order process. <sup>1328</sup> Ofcom analysis of 25<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice, Openreach REP Consultation responses from [>].

feedback after Openreach's announcement to industry that it was planning to proceed with its REP initiative on a revised timeline.<sup>1329</sup>

15.78 We also note stakeholders' comments in their 2018 BCMR Consultation responses (before the updated announcement from Openreach), expressing caution over the benefits of REP, and whether it would be implemented sufficiently in this market review period to yield benefits.

#### Our updated analysis in light of these developments

- 15.79 Openreach's REP Consultation suggested that some of the provisioning and process improvements proposed would start to be implemented from April 2019. Therefore, this could have facilitated a marked improvement in Openreach's certainty performance in Year 2 of the market review period. However, as summarised above, this timetable has now been delayed, with the main REP order process being completed in the second year of this market review period.
- 15.80 Moreover, there is likely to be a gap between new orders being submitted on the new REP process before there is a visible benefit in certainty performance.<sup>1330</sup> Finally, in light of Openreach's decision to maintain the current order process, the new REP order process is optional, and therefore the extent of take-up of orders on, and transition to, the REP order process, is unknown.
- 15.81 The new REP order process may eventually result in better performance against our QoS standards, notably the Certainty standard, but the benefits of this initiative are unlikely to occur to a significant extent in this market review period. Hence, we have decided to set the Certainty standard in Year 2 at a lower level than 88%, given the change to the anticipated timeline of the REP.
- However, we recognise that telecoms providers, as reflected in the evidence set out above and our research,<sup>1331</sup> regard performance on certainty as extremely important for them and their customers, so we have considered what increase in performance is achievable in Year
   2.
- 15.83 Openreach's performance on certainty has improved in the last two years, as shown in Figure 15.5 above, while Openreach's performance is at 85% across the Temporary Conditions period (see Figure 15.12 below).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1330</sup> This is due to how Ethernet orders work and the length of delivery times. Openreach cited in their response that "Our current view is that the new process would have to be implemented at least one quarter in advance of year 2 starting (i.e. by January 2020)". Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 102.
<sup>1331</sup> Ofcom, 2018 Cartesian report, pages 36-38. We also noted stakeholders attached strong importance to certainty performance in our 2018 BCMR Consultation (see Ofcom, 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 15.39).



Figure 15.12: Percentage of orders completed within iCDD

*Source: Ofcom analysis of 12<sup>th</sup> BCMR s.135 notice, Openreach Ethernet KPI reports, and the 10<sup>th</sup> 2016 BCMR s.135 notice.* 

- 15.84 Furthermore, Openreach has recently implemented, or is planning to implement, initiatives with the aim of enhancing its quality of service, which could yield a further benefit for certainty.<sup>1332</sup> As such, we consider that some marginal further improvement in performance against the Certainty standard should be achievable by Year 2.
- 15.85 Therefore, in light of all the above, we are setting the Certainty standard for Year 1 at 85% (as proposed) but setting the standard for Year 2 at 86% (reduced from our consultation proposal of 88%).

## **Certainty Cross-link**

#### **Our proposals**

15.86 We proposed to continue imposing a standard which sets a constraint on the setting of the initial delivery date, (we refer to this as the Certainty Cross-link standard). In line with our proposal to reduce the MTTP standard from 40 to 38 working days or less, we proposed that the Certainty Cross-link standard should fall from 55 to 53 working days or less. The purpose of the Certainty Cross-link standard is to prevent Openreach from setting excessively long delivery dates (to ensure that they comply with the Certainty standard).

 $<sup>^{1332}</sup>$  Openreach response to 24<sup>th</sup> Notice, 29 March 2019. Improvement initiatives that may enhance performance against the Certainty QoS standard include [>].

#### Stakeholder responses

15.87 Openreach, TalkTalk and Gamma all supported our proposed cross-link standard of 53 days. Openreach commented that it was possibly helpful to industry in light of its REP initiative, while Gamma noted that REP could impact Openreach's performance in relation to this standard.<sup>1333</sup>

#### Our reasoning and decisions

- 15.88 In the Temporary Conditions, we set a standard requiring that the mean number of days to provide the circuit underlying the initial delivery date should not exceed 55 working days. This was derived by adding a 'contingency allowance' of 15 working days to the MTTP standard of 40 working days, to allow Openreach some limited flexibility in the setting of delivery dates given that estimation of lead times is subject to some uncertainty.<sup>1334</sup>
- 15.89 We continue to consider it necessary to impose a Certainty Cross-link standard to provide a reasonable constraint on the setting of delivery dates. As discussed above, Openreach is planning to amend its current contract as part of the REP to give itself greater flexibility on the setting of delivery dates for individual orders. While this change could facilitate the setting of more achievable and accurate delivery dates, there is some risk that Openreach could game the Certainty standard by setting very long delivery dates. The Certainty Cross-link standard therefore has a particularly important role in setting a mean level limit on the length of delivery dates set by Openreach, and hence we are retaining the Certainty Cross-link standard in its current form. Given we have set a MTTP standard of 38 working days or less for the duration of this market review period, we have decided to set the Certainty Cross-link standard at 53 working days or less.

## **Repairs**

#### **Our proposals**

15.90 We proposed to maintain a QoS standard for repairs, noting its continued importance to quality of service. We proposed to set the standard at the current level of 94% of faults fixed within the SLA (currently five hours for Ethernet services and 18 hours for dark fibre circuits, based on the dark fibre reference offer of 2016).

#### Stakeholder responses

- 15.91 TalkTalk supported our proposed Repairs standard of 94%.<sup>1335</sup>
- 15.92 Openreach disagreed with our Repairs standard level, stating it was too high, and suggested it should be set between 91.5% and 93% for a number of reasons. Openreach

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1333</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 108; TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.29; Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1334</sup> This figure was the result of analysis performed in the 2016 BCMR Statement (see pages 468-469).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1335</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.29.

commented that no MBORC<sup>1336</sup> allowance was made, despite an increased frequency of MBORC events. It said the impact of these events can be very significant on performance (citing examples where as a result, the repairs performance has fallen to 60%) and not the fault of Openreach.<sup>1337</sup> In addition, Openreach estimated that the revision to the geographic area included within the scope of the QoS standards could reduce repairs performance by [>]%.<sup>1338</sup>

15.93 Openreach also argued the Repairs standard could be too high as the introduction of an unrestricted PIA remedy and dark fibre could result in more faults occurring due to increased network interventions from other telecoms providers. Moreover, Openreach highlighted that meeting the current standard relies on continuing to receive a reasonable proportion of 'customer clears' and 'electronic faults'<sup>1339</sup>. It said this was not guaranteed in the future because all dark fibre faults are 'fibre faults', which typically take longer to repair. Openreach said given the uncertainty regarding order volumes and profiles we should be ready to intervene and amend the Repairs standard accordingly during the market review period.<sup>1340</sup>

#### Our reasoning and decisions

- 15.94 Openreach's performance in relation to repairs of Ethernet services has generally been stable and within its SLA. We introduced a QoS standard for repairs in 2016 to mitigate the risk that repairs might be neglected if Openreach diverted resources to improve its performance in provisioning. We set the QoS standard at 94% of faults fixed within the agreed SLA, and this standard was maintained in the Temporary Conditions. Openreach's performance on repairs has generally exceeded the standard, though not by a significant amount when assessed on an annual basis (see Figure 15.7 above).
- 15.95 We continue to regard it as appropriate to set a QoS standard for repairs, given that this is an important aspect of quality of service, and there is a risk that Openreach's performance might deteriorate if the standard were removed. We do not consider the marginal additional challenge arising from the change in the geographic scope of the QoS standards identified by Openreach to be sufficient to revise the level of the Repairs standard, which we are maintaining at 94%. We address Openreach's comments regarding an MBORC allowance below.
- 15.96 Concerning comments about possible changes to the order mix and profile of repairs, we do not anticipate that the introduction of the dark fibre and unrestricted PIA remedies will have a substantive impact on Openreach's ability to meet the Repairs standard, because

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1336</sup> MBORC, or Matters Beyond Our (i.e. Openreach's) Reasonable Control, are usually raised when Openreach's network has experienced serious damage caused by extreme weather, or as a result of criminal or negligent damage caused by third parties. This is discussed in more detail below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1337</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 129-34, 137.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1338</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 135.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1339</sup> Openreach noted there are three main types of faults that make up repairs: 1) Customer clears (issues which Openreach quickly determine are not faults [%]); 2) Fibre faults (complex faults to repair, sometimes involving multiple engineering visits, [%]); 3) Electronic faults (faults with the electronic equipment [%]) Openreach stated that between December 2017 and November 2018, the ratio of faults was [%].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1340</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 136, 122-26.

the volumes are unlikely to be sufficient to impact substantively on the share/profile of Ethernet repairs as a whole. However, we recognise there is some uncertainty regarding order volumes for these remedies and the implications for active Ethernet products.

- 15.97 In regard to the possibility of more faults occurring in the future due to increased intervention in Openreach's network from other telecoms providers (as a result of PIA and dark fibre) and possibly making the Repairs standard harder to meet, we note that Schedule 3 of the PIA reference offer sets out the requirements on telecoms providers and their sub-contractors to be suitably trained and accredited as a prerequisite to work on Openreach's network infrastructure.<sup>1341</sup> As such, we would expect this to mitigate the impact of increased intervention in Openreach's network.
- 15.98 However, in the event that either of the aforementioned factors developed to a considerable extent and had a substantive impact on Openreach's ability to meet the Repairs standard, we would consider them during any assessment of compliance.<sup>1342</sup>
- 15.99 Therefore, we have decided to maintain the Repairs QoS standard at the current level of 94% of faults fixed within the SLA (currently five hours for Ethernet services and expected to be 18 hours for dark fibre circuits, based on the dark fibre Reference Offer of 2016).

## Matters Beyond Our Reasonable Control (MBORC)1343

## **Our proposals**

15.100 We proposed to continue to incorporate MBORC into the QoS standard metrics that we set, with no additional specific allowance for MBORC events.

## Stakeholder responses

- 15.101 TalkTalk and Gamma supported our proposal not to have an MBORC allowance.<sup>1344</sup>
- 15.102 Openreach argued that an MBORC allowance is required, given that MBORC-related events have increased slightly in frequency, they are not the fault of Openreach and have a significant impact on Openreach's performance when they occur. Openreach stated that if Ofcom did not change the proposed repair standard, then we should confirm it would discount MBORC from any future compliance investigations.

#### Our reasoning and decisions

15.103 MBORCs are usually raised when Openreach's network has experienced serious damage caused by extreme weather, or as a result of criminal or negligent damage caused by third

<sup>1342</sup> Openreach also raised more general concerns about the impact of the unrestricted PIA and dark fibre remedies on the QoS standards for active services, in addition to its specific concerns regarding the Repairs standard. At this stage, we do not anticipate that the order volumes and substitution impacts during this market review period are significant enough to require us to make an adjustment to our standards. However, we will monitor developments and take account of any unanticipated impacts in our compliance monitoring.

<sup>1343</sup> Matters Beyond Our Reasonable Control (MBORC) refer to matters beyond Openreach's control.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1341</sup> Openreach, 2019. <u>Agreement for Physical Infrastructure Access Schedule 3 – Accreditation</u> [accessed 22 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1344</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.29; Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 17.

parties. The principal purpose of MBORCs is the suspension of SLG payments for the area and period covered by an active MBORC. Events leading to MBORC declarations are more likely to affect performance against the Repairs QoS standard than the provisioning standards, because of the short period (typically five hours) within which repairs should be completed.

- 15.104 We note that while weekly or monthly performance has sometimes dipped below 94%, the cumulative performance (which we use to assess compliance) has remained above 94%, at 94.6%, in the Temporary Conditions period.
- 15.105 In setting the level of the Repairs standard in the 2016 BCMR and the Temporary Conditions (the basis of the level for QoS standards for this market review), we recognised that MBORC events can have some short-term impact on Openreach's performance and accounted for this in setting the overall level. We are taking the same approach in this review.
- 15.106 Moreover, by setting and measuring the standards over two longer periods (nine months and 12 months),<sup>1345</sup> rather than on a monthly basis, the impact of occasional short-term MBORC events on overall performance is reduced. Furthermore, by incorporating MBORC delays within our Repairs standard, we maintain an incentive on Openreach to react and recover as soon as possible. Introducing an allowance to exclude delays to repairs linked to events covered by MBORCs could incentivise Openreach to use MBORC declarations as a means of non-compliance for more minor issues/repairs, or generally become less rigorous in its application of MBORC management criteria.
- 15.107 It is important to note there are reasons why we imposed a fixed allowance for MBORC in regard to copper repair (as imposed by the 2014 FAMR and re-imposed by the 2018 WLA market review) and why we have not in regard to Ethernet repair. Whereas repair performance for Ethernet was quite high before the imposition of a QoS standard in 2016, and hence it was imposed to stop Openreach switching focus to improving its provisioning performance, repairs performance for copper before the imposition of a fixed allowance was very poor. Moreover, copper is affected more frequently by MBORC events (namely, weather) than Ethernet repair, and hence there is a greater justification to have a fixed allowance.
- 15.108 In light of Openreach's repair performance over the last few years, and given we have seen no evidence to suggest that MBORC events for Ethernet will increase in frequency in the future, we believe there is no substantive basis for a cautionary MBORC allowance. If such events were to happen more frequently or more extreme events were to occur, then we consider a more appropriate response, as Openreach allude to, is to take such MBORC delays into account in any compliance assessment or enforcement considerations we might open were Openreach to fail its Repairs standard.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1345</sup> As discussed and explained further below in regard to the length of the compliance period, because of the publication date of this statement, we have decided to reduce the Year 1 period of this market review from 12 to nine months.

## Customer and non-customer caused delay

#### **Our proposals**

- 15.109 We proposed to continue to exclude customer caused delays from the QoS standards for provisioning activities and our compliance assessment.
- 15.110 We also proposed to continue to include all "non-customer" caused delays in the QoS standard performance measures for provision activities and our compliance assessment.

#### Stakeholder responses

- 15.111 Openreach and TalkTalk supported the exclusion of customer caused delay from the QoS standards,<sup>1346</sup> with Openreach arguing that it counts towards 60% of delays and adds time/delays to Openreach's clock too.
- 15.112 Openreach argued that third party delays should not be "on Openreach's clock", as they are outside of Openreach's control, but acknowledged this was acceptable for this (shorter) market review period providing Ofcom notes the risk of doing so (i.e. missing the QoS targets).<sup>1347</sup>
- 15.113 Gamma noted there are industry-wide initiatives to simplify and improve traffic management and wayleave issues and stated that removing the ability of Openreach to mitigate wayleave and traffic management delays against MTTP has resulted in Openreach improving its traffic management and wayleave processes. Gamma also argued that, in regard to delay caused by wayleaves, they are best reviewed *ex post* by Ofcom when contemplating enforcement, rather than allowing an *ex ante* allowance.<sup>1348</sup>

#### Our reasoning and decisions

- 15.114 In line with stakeholder responses, we do not think it appropriate to include customer caused delays in the QoS standards. Excluding customer caused delays limits the potential for Openreach's customers to game the QoS standard measures and ensures the QoS standards and the associated KPIs focus on measuring Openreach's performance.
- 15.115 We note stakeholders had different views as to whether to include "non-customer" caused delays in QoS standards performance and our compliance assessment. We recognise that the delivery of Ethernet orders that require network build rely on some third-party involvement (e.g. landowners and local authorities). However, the planning and management of these orders should not be regarded as entirely outside of Openreach's control. We consider that as a network access provider Openreach should continue to face incentives to minimise non-customer caused delays in its provisioning activities. In that regard, we are pleased to see Gamma's comments that Openreach's processes for some

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1346</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.29; Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 140-141.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1347</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 80, 142.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1348</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 15.

issues have improved as a result of it not being able to exclude the impact of third-party caused delays, and their view that it is most appropriate to consider any such issues *ex post*. More widely, we note that recent government initiatives may result in further improvements to the wayleave process in this market review period, further mitigating the impact of this on Openreach.<sup>1349</sup>

15.116 Therefore, we have decided to exclude customer caused delays, and include all "noncustomer" caused delays, in the QoS standard performance and our compliance assessment.

## Tail orders reporting requirement

## **Our proposals**

15.117 We proposed that Openreach should be required to provide a quarterly report to Ofcom on the causes of delay in provisioning tail orders.

#### **Stakeholder views**

- 15.118 Openreach was supportive of our proposal of a regular tail orders report. However, it said that a half-yearly report might be appropriate given the timescales associated with Ethernet tails, and the report should balance the needs for statistical evidence with a detailed narrative. It also said the report should be signed off by the Managing Director of the unit responsible for delivering business connectivity services, rather than by Openreach's CEO.<sup>1350</sup>
- 15.119 TalkTalk also supported the proposal for a tail orders reporting requirement.<sup>1351</sup>

#### **Our decision**

- 15.120 As we have set out above, we have decided to set a standard limiting the number of circuits that take over 138 working days to complete in Year 1, and 133 working days in Year 2, to 3% of all orders. This is because we believe it important to limit the number of circuits which take a very long time to be installed. However, as things stand, once an order has exceeded the number of days specified in the Upper Percentile standard, the immediate pressure to complete and deliver the circuit is reduced.
- 15.121 We would like to better understand the reasons behind the delays to tail orders so that we are better able to protect against excessively long lead times for all customers. Presently, we have limited information regarding the drivers behind very long lead times, so we have decided to require Openreach to provide a regular tails order report to Ofcom. Specifically, we are seeking a report with additional information about the causes of delay in provisioning circuits that exceed 138 working days in Year 1 and 133 working days in Year 2. In addition to providing valuable information on whether and how we may further

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1349</sup> Department for Digital, Culture, Media and Sport, October 2018. <u>Ensuring tenants' access to gigabit-capable</u> <u>connections</u> [accessed 22 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1350</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 216-222.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1351</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.29.

incentivise better performance, this will serve as an additional focus for Openreach to ensure it is doing all that it can to understand the causes and limit the time to provide the most complex tail orders.

- 15.122 We agree with Openreach that the report should balance the need for statistical evidence with analytical narrative. We would welcome case study examples to provide insights on problematic orders (both completed and still open). This should include information about the prevalence and duration of complexity factors, and how this informs Openreach initiatives to further enhance service performance. We do not require detailed information on every tail order.
- 15.123 We have considered the appropriate frequency of the report and concluded that a six monthly reporting requirement is appropriate, given the long duration of Ethernet tail orders. The first report should relate to the period 1 July 2019 - 30 September 2019 and should be provided to Ofcom on a six monthly basis thereafter.
- 15.124 We would expect the report to be signed off by Openreach's CEO or the relevant senior executive, so that engagement with the issues that affect tail orders receive sufficient interest and engagement from senior Openreach management.

## Geographic scope to which QoS standards apply

#### **Our proposals**

- 15.125 We proposed to apply the QoS standards in the CI Access services market in BT Only and BT+1 areas, and in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market at BT exchanges where we proposed that BT has SMP (BT Only and BT+1 exchanges).
- 15.126 We proposed not to impose QoS standards in the Metro Areas or other High Network Reach areas of the CI Access services market.

#### Stakeholder responses

- 15.127 TalkTalk, Vodafone, UKCTA, Gamma and [≫] disagreed with our proposal not to impose QoS standards in the High Network Reach areas and argued that we should apply the standards in all areas where we find SMP. These stakeholders all raised concerns that Openreach would have an incentive and an ability to degrade service quality standards in these areas given its SMP.<sup>1352</sup>
- 15.128 TalkTalk questioned whether the removal of QoS standards would impact on the potential for investment in new networks. TalkTalk, UKCTA and Vodafone were sceptical about the extent to which competition will develop in HNR areas, and TalkTalk said new network operators were unlikely to compete on the basis of service quality. TalkTalk, UKCTA and Vodafone also raised practical concerns regarding geographical differentiation in remedies, given that some customers have a national footprint and would expect the same levels of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1352</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 17-18; TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.13; UKCTA response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 39-41; Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Part 3 – Remedies), paragraphs 7.7-7.8; [ $\times$ ].

service quality in all parts of the country. In addition, TalkTalk argued that if Ofcom decides not to impose price regulation in the HNR areas, this would leave room for Openreach to incur any additional costs necessary to meet the QoS standards and pass these costs on to customers, hence we should impose the QoS standards.

15.129 Virgin Media agreed with our approach of proposing lighter remedies for the HNR areas.<sup>1353</sup>
 IIG said it supported the removal of quality of service regulations once two or more competitive networks are established in a location.<sup>1354</sup>

#### **Our decisions**

- 15.130 In Section 6 we identify the markets where we have found that BT has SMP. In Section 10 we outline our overall approach to remedies, and explain that the scope and intensity of the regulation we are imposing varies according to the level of competition. We now consider in which of these markets we will apply the QoS standards.
- 15.131 We have decided to impose QoS standards in the CI Access services market in BT Only and BT+1 areas, and in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market at BT exchanges where we have found that BT has SMP (BT Only and BT+1 exchanges). Stakeholders did not raise any concerns about this aspect of our consultation proposals.
- 15.132 We have considered the concerns raised by some stakeholders regarding our proposal not to impose QoS standards in the HNR areas of the CI Access services market (including Metro Areas).
- 15.133 In line with our strategy, our approach to remedies is intended to support investment in the development of new networks. We recognise that network providers may compete to some extent on quality of service. While we acknowledge that the imposition of QoS standards in HNR areas alone may not have a significant impact upon the incentives to invest, we consider that not imposing QoS standards complements our approach to the charge control in these areas. In taking a lighter approach to remedies as a whole in these areas, we are aiming to facilitate the development of competition in potentially competitive areas. We do not agree that the absence of a charge control in HNR areas is a reason to impose QoS standards, as suggested by TalkTalk. Our approach to remedies as a whole reflects our assessment of the level of competition in the markets we have identified.
- 15.134 It is our understanding that Openreach systems are prescriptive on the process steps that must be followed for an order to be completed. Therefore, in our view it is unlikely that Openreach could systematically degrade service for the subset of orders in HNR areas. Furthermore, given the greater prospects of competition in these areas, Openreach has less incentive to allow its quality of service to deteriorate. If performance were to deteriorate significantly, Openreach's wholesale customers may be more likely to switch to other networks which are present, or looking to expand, in these areas.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1353</sup> Virgin Media's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 13-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1354</sup> IIG's response to the 2018 PIMR, 2018 BCMR and 2018 BT RFR Consultations, paragraph 7.2.2.

- 15.135 While we recognise that Openreach's average performance in the HNR areas may differ relative to average performance in areas subject to QoS standards, it is already the case that the imposition of aggregate level QoS standards does not guarantee that individual customers will always experience the same level of service at all locations within the relevant market(s). Furthermore, we are retaining SLA and SLG requirements on BT in HNR areas, hence wholesale customers of Openreach will continue to have this protection against poor quality service for their orders.
- 15.136 We have assessed Openreach's historic performance against QoS standards in the geographic areas in which we have decided to apply them, and we are satisfied that it is sufficiently similar to performance across the UK as a whole to suggest that it is not appropriate to require an adjustment in the QoS standards we are imposing. We note that Openreach also conducted some analysis into performance in the areas where we proposed to impose QoS standards and compared this to the areas regulated during the Temporary Conditions period. While it reported that performance was slightly worse against all measures under the new market definitions (with the exception of the Upper Percentile standard, where performance was flat), Openreach recognised these differences are relatively small. We have considered this analysis in setting our final standards, and do not consider that the differences are sufficient to require a revision.<sup>1355</sup>
- 15.137 As we explain further below, we are requiring the provision of specific KPIs on Openreach's performance against the QoS standards in the HNR areas. This will allow us to compare Openreach's performance in these areas relative to the geographic areas where the QoS standards do apply. We have the option of amending the QoS Direction to extend the scope of the QoS standards to include HNR areas, should we observe a significant deterioration in Openreach's performance during the market review period. On balance, we therefore consider it appropriate not to impose QoS standards in these areas.
- 15.138 We have recently published a consultation<sup>1356</sup> regarding our future approach to remedies in the wholesale fixed telecoms markets, which seeks the views of stakeholders about the appropriate approach to QoS remedies beyond 2021, including in prospectively competitive areas. We look forward to receiving responses from stakeholders to this consultation about our approach to QoS going forwards.

## Products to which QoS standards apply

## **Our proposals**

15.139 We proposed to impose QoS standards on services at 1 Gbit/s and below for all EAD (including EAD LA), EBD and Cablelink (and variants or replacements of these products) in the geographic markets outlined above. We proposed this would apply to both provides and regrades of these products.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1355</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), pages 44-45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1356</sup> Ofcom, 2019, <u>Promoting competition and investment in fibre networks – Initial proposals – Approach to remedies</u> [accessed 22 May 2019].

- 15.140 We also proposed to apply QoS standards to Ethernet services of over 1 Gbit/s but did not propose to apply QoS standards to WDM services.
- 15.141 Finally, we did not propose to apply the QoS standards to legacy Ethernet services such as WES, WES LA, WEES, BES etc.

#### Stakeholder responses

- 15.142 TalkTalk supported our proposals in regard to QoS standards on services at 1 Gbit/s and below. Openreach broadly agreed with our proposals for the product scope, but disagreed with our proposal to apply QoS standards to Ethernet services of over 1 Gbit/s.<sup>1357</sup>
- 15.143 Vodafone disagreed with our proposal not to impose QoS standards on WDM services, stating it was contradictory given Ofcom had found BT with enough SMP to propose a range of other regulatory remedies and BT has a high market share when WDM services are included in HNR areas.<sup>1358</sup>

#### Our reasoning and decisions

- 15.144 We have decided to impose QoS standards on services at 1 Gbit/s and below for all EAD (including EAD LA), EBD and Cablelink (and variants or replacements of these products) in the geographic markets outlined above. We will continue to apply the standards to both provides and regrades of these products. This will address our competition concern that Openreach has an incentive to offer poor quality of service in relation to these products.
- 15.145 We will also apply QoS standards to Ethernet services of over 1 Gbit/s. These services were included within the scope of our QoS standards first imposed in the 2016 BCMR but have not been regulated since the imposition of the Temporary Conditions. Given the historic problems with Ethernet provisioning, and our SMP finding, we consider it appropriate to include higher bandwidth Ethernet services within the QoS standards.
- 15.146 WDM circuits<sup>1359</sup> remain quite low in volume, though this is an expanding part of the market. We are not aware of stakeholder concerns regarding the quality of service of this product. Our analysis of Openreach's QoS performance for WDM from services December 2017 to June 2018 showed that performance for MTTP was similar to that of Ethernet (see Table 15.13).<sup>1360</sup> Moreover, we understand that Openreach have previously actively promoted WDM services (in particular, the Optical Spectrum Access Filter Connect products) to its wholesale customers, highlighting some features that it says are comparable to dark fibre. Therefore, it is unlikely that Openreach will degrade the quality of service of WDM given it is a product it is actively offering. Finally, we understand there are SLGs and SLAs on the WDM services which, while not identical, are likely to act as a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1357</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.4; Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 151.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1358</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Part 3 – Remedies), paragraphs 7.7-7.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1359</sup> When we refer to WDM in this chapter, we are referring to Openreach's WDM products (e.g. Optical Spectrum Access, Optical Spectrum Extended Access, Optical Filter Connect, etc).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1360</sup> Ofcom, 2018 BCMR Consultation, table 15.5.

constraint on Openreach deteriorating its performance on WDM.<sup>1361</sup> Therefore, we are not applying QoS standards to WDM.

- 15.147 We are requiring the provision of KPIs for all VHB services (i.e. KPIs will include Ethernet services over 1 Gbit/s and where applicable, separating reporting on WDM) in the markets where we find SMP. This will allow us to monitor Openreach's QoS performance in relation to WDM services, and if there were a significant deterioration in performance that was harmful to consumers, we could consider amending the QoS Direction to extend the scope of the QoS standards.
- 15.148 We are not applying the QoS standards to legacy Ethernet services such as WES, WES LA, WEES, BES etc. These products are in the process of being withdrawn and are now low in volume, so we do not consider it appropriate to impose QoS standards on them.

QoS Standard	WDM	Ethernet	Level
Mean Time To Provide	32.30	33.83	40 working days
Lower percentile limit	[≫]%	64.09%	40%
Upper percentile limit	[≫]%	4.29%	3%
Certainty	[≫]%	84.48%	88%
Certainty Cross-link	[≫]%	42.28	55 working days
Repairs	[≫]%	94.30%	94%

#### Table 15.13: Comparison of WDM and Ethernet QoS standards performance<sup>1362</sup>

*Source: Openreach mandatory KPI reports and Ofcom analysis of 16<sup>th</sup> BCMR S135 notice.* 

## **Dark fibre**

#### **Our proposals**

15.149 We proposed to impose QoS standards on inter-exchange dark fibre circuits in Year 2 of the market review.

#### **Stakeholder responses**

15.150 Openreach did not support the imposition of QoS standards on dark fibre because, as a new product, there is no evidence of historic poor performance and there remains a degree of uncertainty in relation to the operational performance and final processes. It also noted there would still be SLAs, SLGs and KPIs to monitor its performance.<sup>1363</sup>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1361</sup> BT, 2016. *Contract for Connectivity Services, Schedule 4 – Service Level Agreement*, pages 4-7[accessed 22 May 2019].
 <sup>1362</sup> This table covers the time period from December 2017 to June 2018 for WDM, and from December 2017 to August 2018 for Ethernet.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1363</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 157-178.

- 15.151 Openreach said it was particularly concerned about the introduction of a Repairs QoS standard for dark fibre. It highlighted that, of the three main types of repair for Ethernet products, 'fibre faults' take the longest time to fix and that for the dark fibre remedy all repairs will be fibre faults.<sup>1364</sup>
- 15.152 TalkTalk<sup>1365</sup> and [≫]<sup>1366</sup> supported our proposal to introduce QoS standards for dark fibre in Year 2. However, Three, while supporting a QoS remedy on dark fibre, argued that the QoS standards should be imposed from the outset, rather than waiting until Year 2, given the importance of dark fibre going forward and the risk that Openreach will degrade the quality of the service.<sup>1367</sup>

#### Our reasoning and decisions

- 15.153 As we explained in Section 10, the dark fibre remedy is an intervention we consider necessary to address our competition concerns. Absent QoS standards for these circuits, Openreach would have the ability and incentive to offer poor service levels for provisioning and fault repairs for the new inter-exchange dark fibre circuits.
- 15.154 We do not agree with Openreach's suggestion that we should wait for evidence of poor service performance before imposing QoS standards. Furthermore, Openreach has not offered a dark fibre product in the absence of regulation, and has continued to argue the remedy is inappropriate and disproportionate, which suggests it may have an incentive to offer poor QoS when it is required to provide it. There is a risk that a differential approach to QoS standards for active and dark fibre circuits in the IEC could distort the choices of access seekers.
- 15.155 We have therefore decided to impose QoS standards on dark fibre circuits, <sup>1368</sup> including them alongside the other Ethernet products covered by the QoS standards, from Year 2 of the market review.
- 15.156 We have decided not to impose QoS standards on dark fibre in Year 1, in line with our consultation proposal. We are requiring Openreach to provide dark fibre no later than six weeks after the BCMR SMP conditions come into force,<sup>1369</sup> but it will not be provided on a fully automated EMP basis for some months. We therefore consider it proportionate to allow for any initial 'teething problems' to be rectified as the new order and provisioning processes are put in place. It is also worth noting that QoS standards are measured on 'closed' or completed orders and setting QoS standards for dark fibre circuits immediately after their launch could result in a distortion of the results. Furthermore, to comply with the standards in Year 2, Openreach will need to establish good provisioning processes during the course of the first year, not least because some orders will be opened in Year 1 and closed in Year 2. Consequently, we do not agree that our approach creates a risk that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1364</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 173-176.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1365</sup> TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.29.

<sup>1366 [≫].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1367</sup> Three's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 7.1-7.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1368</sup> We are applying QoS standards to dark fibre in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market for connections from BT Only exchanges.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1369</sup> See Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3.

Openreach will offer poor quality service in Year 1, as suggested by Three. Hence, we consider it appropriate to impose QoS standards from Year 2 only.

- 15.157 While we anticipate that some dark fibre circuits will be a conversion of existing active circuits (and therefore will be unlikely to require civil engineering work) we have decided not to set different QoS standards in Year 2 for the provisioning of dark fibre circuits, from those we are setting for active circuits. It would be difficult to determine achievable lower levels for dark fibre provisioning at this stage, given that the product has not yet become available. But we do not think dark fibre circuits should be harder on average to deliver than active circuits, so the QoS standards we are setting for active circuit levels will provide a proportionate and conservative backstop in Year 2. Given the volumes of dark fibre are likely to be considerably lower than the total volume of Ethernet circuits, we do not think their inclusion will distort the standards.
- 15.158 In relation to the Repairs QoS standard, we have decided that the performance level for dark fibre should be determined by the SLA, as is the case for active Ethernet circuits. The 2016 reference offer for dark fibre was 18 hours, so we anticipate the final Reference Offer (which will be published no later than six weeks after the BCMR SMP conditions come into force)<sup>1370</sup> and SLA will set an appropriate time limit, to reflect the different profile of dark fibre repairs relative to actives (for which a limit of five hours applies). We note Openreach's comments regarding the Repairs QoS standard, but as it acknowledges, the standard has been defined in a way which sets a different performance level for actives and dark fibre.
- 15.159 Meanwhile, as we outline below, and in Annex 17, we have decided that KPI data for dark fibre circuits should be made available in Year 1 of the market review. This data should be provided from the date of the soft launch of the dark fibre product, no later than six weeks after the BCMR SMP conditions come into force.<sup>1371</sup>

## Compliance period and geographic level

#### **Our proposals**

- 15.160 We proposed annual monitoring of the QoS standards in the next market review period.
- 15.161 We also proposed to assess compliance with the QoS standards at a national level, across the geographic markets that we proposed to apply them.

#### Stakeholder responses

15.162 Openreach and TalkTalk agreed that the QoS standards and KPIs should be on an annual basis. However, Openreach argued that Ofcom should consider a single compliance period for the whole market review period, in the event Ofcom publishes its statement late. Openreach cited longer compliance periods having been used before (i.e. the Temporary

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1370</sup> See Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1371</sup> See Annex 26, Schedule 3, Part 3.
Conditions period) and said this would mitigate against the potential impact of a large number of MBORC events in a shorter Year 1 adversely impacting Openreach's ability to meet the standards.<sup>1372</sup> Openreach also argued that a shorter Year 1 period reduces the normalising impact of more time on its performance and possibly result in a greater impact of volatility/uncertainty.<sup>1373</sup>

- 15.163 Subsequent to the consultation closing, Openreach submitted a short report further arguing for a single compliance period. As well as expanding on it arguments above, Openreach argued that a single compliance period was more appropriate because:
  - The relatively small order volumes in the Ethernet market (compared to the copper market) makes compliance more vulnerable to distortion.
  - The possible impact of the unrestricted PIA and dark fibre remedies potentially increasing volatility in regard to complexity and demand variation.
  - Where Ofcom had previously imposed single compliance periods, there had been no negative impact on Openreach's performance.
  - Modelling that Openreach submitted in its response showed that a shorter compliance period increases the likelihood of failure against the QoS standards. Specifically, Openreach's modelling showed reducing the compliance period from 12 to nine months is equivalent to making the target harder by 0.2 days for MTTP, by 0.07% for the Upper Percentile limit (measured at 118 days), by 0.22% for Certainty and by 0.08% for Repairs. <sup>1374</sup>
- 15.164 Openreach and TalkTalk agreed compliance should be measured on a national basis.<sup>1375</sup>

- 15.165 In our 2018 BCMR Consultation, we proposed an annual monitoring of the QoS standards. We consider annual, rather than monthly, monitoring and compliance is preferable due to low Ethernet volumes (compared to copper services), the long lead times of orders (often stretching beyond one month) and annual measures being less prone to short term peaks and troughs in demand and resourcing.
- 15.166 Our consultation proposals were on the basis that the first year of the market review would commence from the date of publication of the statement, so that in the event of the statement being published after 31 March 2019, Year 1 would be a shorter compliance period. Now that the statement has been published, our proposed approach means that Year 1 runs from 1 July 2019 until 31 March 2020 (i.e. nine months), followed by a full Year 2 (12 months).
- 15.167 We have considered Openreach's arguments for a single compliance period. However, we do not believe a single compliance period is preferable to two compliance periods.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1372</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 128, 154; TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1373</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 155-156.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1374</sup> Openreach, March 2019, QoS Standard compliance periods ('Openreach QoS compliance response'), pages 1, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1375</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 127, 147-8; TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.29.

- 15.168 First, we consider 21 months to be too long a period without a 'checkpoint' to assess compliance. If Openreach is under-performing, we would want to assess why, and take action as appropriate, earlier than at the end of a long compliance period. The length of the Year 1 period (nine months), is, we believe, of sufficient length to assess compliance. We also believe stakeholders are likely to support the increased visibility offered by two compliance periods with a checkpoint on Openreach's performance.
- 15.169 Moreover, we note that our Year 1 QoS standards are broadly flat relative to Openreach's performance over the Temporary Conditions period, and therefore, limited improvement is likely required from Openreach to meet these standards. Retaining a checkpoint, and two compliance periods, is important, however, as we expect to see improvement in Openreach's performance in the second year of the market review.
- 15.170 We have considered whether removing the first quarter of a financial year (i.e. April, May and June, as is the case in the shorter Year 1 period) would have a detrimental effect on Openreach's overall performance. Noting comments from Openreach, highlighted earlier, that repair performance could be particularly vulnerable to a shorter compliance period, and also because repairs performance has been relatively stable in recent years,<sup>1376</sup> we have used it to review Openreach's performance broken down by quarter. As Table 15.14 below shows, we have found no conclusive evidence that quarter 1 (April, May and June) is key to Openreach's overall annual performance in meeting the quality of service standards.

Year	Jan-Mar	Apr-Jun	Jul-Sep	Oct-Dec	Calendar Year	Financial Year
2016	N/A	94.2%	96.1%	92.0%	94.0%	94.2%
2017	94.9%	96.2%	94.3%	95.1%	95.1%	94.8%
2018	93.9%	94.8%	94.0%	95.2%	94.5%	94.7%

#### Table 15.14 – Ethernet repair performance from 2016 to 2018

Source: Openreach monthly KPI reports to Ofcom, April 2016 to December 2018

Notes: Figures in italics are affected by missing monthly data. All figures before October 2017 included all CBDs and VHB. For Jan 2016 to Apr 2016, monthly data was not available as this pre-dated the last BCMR's KPIs. For November 2017, monthly data was not available as this was before the Temporary Conditions came into effect.

- 15.171 We note Openreach's modelling of how a shorter compliance period (of nine months) would adversely affect its ability to achieve the QoS standards. The largest of these (0.22% for Certainty), we consider to be within a margin of error boundary. Therefore, we consider the modelling that Openreach has provided is sufficient to warrant altering our QoS standards or setting a single compliance period.
- 15.172 Finally, in the event Openreach fails to meet any of the QoS standards in Year 1 of the market review period, then our compliance monitoring would assess any contributing factors (such as a disproportionate incidence of MBORC incidents in the nine month period).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1376</sup> As noted above, Openreach's performance in provisioning has significantly improved in the last few years, making it more difficult to consistently review Openreach's performance by quarter over this period.

15.173 We have decided to assess compliance with the QoS standards at a national level, aggregated across the geographic markets that we are applying them. Given the relatively low volume of Ethernet orders (compared to copper services), we do not think it would be appropriate to apply them at geographical market or regional levels. As stakeholders recognised, doing so avoids the impact of regional spikes.

# **Transparency of QoS performance**

- 15.174 If the business connectivity markets were fully competitive, the quality of the services provided would be based on the commercial judgement of individual companies and could be expected to meet the requirements of end-users of the services, as providers would be incentivised to meet customer requirements to maximise sales. However, where a provider has SMP, competition cannot be expected to be an effective constraint and the dominant provider could have the ability and incentive to offer inadequate quality of service to increase profitability.
- 15.175 In addition, vertically integrated SMP operators have the ability and incentive to favour their own downstream business over third party telecoms providers by differentiating on price or terms and conditions. This discrimination can also take the form of variations in quality of service (either in service provision and maintenance or in the quality of network service provided by the dominant provider to external providers compared to its own retail operations). This has the potential to distort competition at the retail level by placing third party providers at a disadvantage in terms of the services they can offer consumers to compete with the downstream retail business of the vertically integrated operator.
- 15.176 *Ex ante* regulation is therefore necessary to provide transparency about the QoS provided by the dominant provider (alongside the other QoS remedies we are imposing).
- 15.177 We consider that there are three reasons why it remains appropriate to direct BT to provide specified performance metrics:
  - Given we will direct BT to comply with QoS standards in some areas, KPIs enable us to monitor BT's compliance with these standards and provide transparency of BT's compliance with these measures for both telecoms providers and end-users.
  - In areas where we do not consider specific QoS standards are necessary at present, but which may nevertheless be of potential concern to us, telecoms providers and/or end-users, KPIs provide visibility in case evidence emerges that intervention has become necessary.
  - Requiring BT to provide performance metrics broken down by BT or non-BT customer helps to address concerns regarding discriminatory conduct.
- 15.178 In light of the usefulness to Ofcom, telecoms providers, and end-users, we are imposing a direction requiring BT to provide the specified metrics.

# **Individual KPIs**

#### **Our proposals**

15.179 We proposed to continue to direct BT to provide a comprehensive set of QoS performance statistics. We evaluated all KPIs we had required from Openreach to ensure that we are only requesting information where it adds value to Ofcom and stakeholders, and to continue to meet the obligation on Ofcom to ensure proportionality. As a result, we proposed to amend five KPIs,<sup>1377</sup> remove twelve KPIs<sup>1378</sup> and create two new KPIs.<sup>1379</sup>

#### Stakeholder responses

- 15.180 Openreach welcomed the reduction in individual KPIs.<sup>1380</sup>
- 15.181 Vodafone broadly agreed with our proposals in regard to individual KPIs.<sup>1381</sup> However, TalkTalk and Vodafone disagreed with our proposed removal of KPI (xv) 'Performance against final contractual delivery date'. TalkTalk stated Openreach's certainty performance needs improving before removing this KPI, and Vodafone suggested this KPI should be retained as a check on certainty.<sup>1382</sup>
- 15.182 Both Vodafone and TalkTalk also disagreed with our proposed removal of KPI (xvii) 'Average number of changes to contractual delivery dates'. Vodafone argued that it should be retained as a check that Openreach are not applying more changes/Deemed Consent applications in smaller portions. TalkTalk concurred, stating it is a useful indicator of the workload Openreach are putting on its customers.<sup>1383</sup>
- 15.183 Vodafone also disagreed with our proposed removal of KPI (xxiv) 'Order volume forecast by the dominant provider', citing that this is needed to address industry issues regarding Openreach forecasts.<sup>1384</sup>
- 15.184 BT Group stated it would like two new measures for improved visibility of an order 'radio silence reports' (an update every 10 days from Openreach on the progress of an order) and a measure regarding use of the Stand-alone Survey (SAS) (as BT Group argued that if the SAS process has already been used, it is reasonable for a live order to be expediated through the order process).<sup>1385</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1377</sup> Ofcom, 2018 BCMR Consultation, table 15.16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1378</sup> Ofcom, 2018 BCMR Consultation, table 15.17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1379</sup> Ofcom, 2018 BCMR Consultation, table 15.18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1380</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 205.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1381</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Part 3 – Remedies), pages 67-71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1382</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Part 3 – Remedies), page 69; TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1383</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Part 3 – Remedies), page 69; TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1384</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Part 3 – Remedies), page 70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1385</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Annex 6), page 40.

#### Our reasoning and decisions

- 15.185 We note that, on the whole, there was little comment and broad support for the overall reduction of individual KPIs.
- 15.186 In regard to BT Group's request for two additional new measures, we note that these were not expressly requested as new KPIs, but as new "standards". Moreover, we understand that both of these measures are under consideration as part of Openreach's REP initiative.<sup>1386</sup> Likewise, regarding Vodafone's request to retain the KPI concerning 'Order volume forecast by the dominant provider', we understand the issue of forecasting is also being addressed within Openreach's REP and the approach to forecasting may evolve as a result.
- 15.187 We note Vodafone and TalkTalk's comments regarding the benefits of retaining the KPI concerning 'Average number of changes to contractual delivery dates'. Having looked at the order data for the average number of changes to orders, both in recent months and by telecoms provider, we have not seen any evidence to suggest this is a current problem. Therefore, we have decided to proceed and remove this KPI.
- 15.188 In regard to stakeholder support for retaining KPI (xv) 'Performance against final contractual delivery date', we note that Openreach's performance against this KPI has generally been at a high level. However, in light of stakeholder comments and given the importance of certainty of delivery dates to customers, we have decided to retain this KPI.
- 15.189 Overall, therefore, we have reduced the number of individual KPIs requested from BT, from the previous market review, from 28 to 19 individual KPIs.

## **Scope of KPIs**

#### **Our proposals**

- 15.190 We proposed to require the provision of KPIs in all areas of the markets we proposed BT had SMP, including HNR areas where we do not propose to impose QoS standards.
- 15.191 We also proposed to require BT to provide KPIs split by the following products: EAD, EBD and Cablelink services (and variants), WDM and dark fibre (for dark fibre, we proposed this was only required in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market).

#### Stakeholder responses

15.192 Openreach and [ $\gg$ ] supported separate KPI reporting for dark fibre. [ $\gg$ ] expressed a strong desire that [ $\gg$ ].<sup>1387</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1386</sup> For instance, in regard to BT Group's request for Stand-alone Survey orders to be processed quicker, we understand this is what Openreach are proposing to do with its overall approach of 'modular order options' (see Openreach, *Openreach REP Consultation*, Section 6.7)

<sup>1387 [&</sup>gt;<].

#### Our reasoning and decisions

- 15.193 Where a dominant provider has been found to have SMP, there is the potential for consumer harm as the dominant provider could have the ability to offer inadequate quality of service to increase profitability. Therefore, in such areas where we have determined BT has SMP (including HNR areas), we have decided to require BT to report its performance by reference to a set of KPIs.
- 15.194 We continue to believe it is important to have KPIs split by product to allow us to monitor Openreach's performance at individual product levels, given the potential differences in the complexity for orders of these products. In this regard, we note stakeholders support for separate reporting on Dark Fibre. Moreover, whilst we are not imposing QoS standards on WDM for the reasons outlined above, separate reporting on WDM will allow us to monitor Openreach's QoS performance in relation to WDM services.
- 15.195 Therefore, we have decided to proceed with our proposals for separate KPI reporting split by the following products:
  - EAD (and variants);
  - EBD (and variants);
  - Cablelink (and variants);
  - WDM services; and
  - Dark fibre.

#### **Reporting criteria of KPIs**

#### **Our proposals**

- 15.196 We proposed to continue to require BT to report on most of the KPIs for:
  - all parts of the UK in which we found SMP;
  - each of the following nations/regions: Scotland; Wales; Northern Ireland; England North; England – West and England – East;
  - each of the applicable provision categories; and
  - BT and non-BT telecoms providers' orders performance.
- 15.197 We also proposed to continue the requirement on BT to report on KPIs split for the main telecoms providers' orders performance. But we proposed to reduce this from the largest nine telecoms providers to the largest seven telecoms providers (determined by total order volumes).
- 15.198 In light of our proposal to impose QoS standards in some, but not all, geographic areas where we proposed to find SMP, we proposed to introduce a requirement to report on KPIs in QoS standards products/areas only.
- 15.199 Further, given our proposed market definition, we proposed to require BT to report on KPIs split by separate markets.
- 15.200 We proposed to continue the requirement on BT to publish a subset of KPIs on its website, and to update them on a quarterly basis. This included the QoS standard KPIs (with the

exception of the Certainty Cross-Link QoS standard KPI), and, in addition, while we proposed to remove the QoS standard for the lower percentile, we proposed that Openreach should continue to publish this as a KPI on its website. We also proposed Openreach should publish a new KPI regarding the performance of tail orders (open work stack).

15.201 We proposed to remove the requirement on BT to provide, if requested by a telecoms provider, the requesting telecoms provider's individual performance on a subset of KPIs.

#### **Stakeholders views**

- 15.202 Openreach generally disagreed with the number of splits we proposed, stating they were too numerous, were "unnecessary and disproportionate" and too onerous for Openreach to produce. It also stated that this large number of splits was unlikely to be useful for Ofcom.<sup>1388</sup> Openreach suggested one way to alleviate this would be have some, or all, of the KPIs reported on a quarterly basis.<sup>1389</sup> Openreach also argued Ofcom could remove the splits by provision category (noting the lower and upper percentile metrics already exist) and split by top seven telecoms providers (noting the split of BT/non-BT already deals with concerns regarding discrimination).<sup>1390</sup>
- 15.203 Openreach supported our proposal to remove the right of telecoms providers to request individual KPI reports, stating telecoms providers already get a lot of information, but [%] disagreed, [%].<sup>1391</sup>
- 15.204 Openreach agreed with our proposal to request that it publish a subset of KPIs on its website, but disagreed that this should include the 'Monitoring the tails (open work stack)' KPI, stating it would be better to makes this available at industry forums.<sup>1392</sup>
- 15.205 Openreach agreed with our proposal to require KPIs to be reported on a regional basis.<sup>1393</sup>
- 15.206 Openreach commented that it needs sufficient time to make the necessary changes to build and test the system required for the revised KPIs (it said our consultation proposals would take an expected [≫] months to complete).<sup>1394</sup>

#### **Our decision**

#### **KPIs provided to Ofcom**

15.207 As part of our duty to ensure we are proportionate in the information we request from stakeholders, and also in response to Openreach's comments that the splits of KPI we proposed were too numerous, we have reconsidered all of the data splits, and reporting criteria of the KPIs, before making our final decisions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1388</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 12, 204, 209, 211.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1389</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 214.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1390</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 213.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1391</sup> [%]; Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 228.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1392</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 224, 226.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1393</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 150.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1394</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 229-231.

- 15.208 We have decided to require the provision of KPIs at regional level and broken down by each of the different CI Access services and CI Inter-exchange connectivity markets.
- 15.209 As we have decided to impose QoS standards in some but not all geographic areas in the markets where we find SMP, and on some but not all products, we have decided to maintain the requirement of the reporting of KPIs aggregated for QoS standard products/areas.
- 15.210 Openreach raised the possibility of amending some, or all, of the KPIs from monthly reporting to quarterly reporting. We do not agree with this proposition, as monthly reports enable us to maintain a regular check on Openreach's performance including reporting against the QoS standards. Furthermore, we believe amending the frequency of some, but not all, of the KPIs to quarterly reports would add complexity for Openreach and Ofcom. Therefore, we have maintained the frequency of KPI reporting to monthly reports, for all individual KPIs and reporting criteria.
- 15.211 We continue to believe it is important that BT are required to provide KPIs split in the following ways, for the reasons below.
- 15.212 In regard to our proposed requirement on BT to report on KPIs by the seven largest telecoms providers (as determined by total order volumes), we have decided that the requirement on BT to provide orders performance split by BT and non-BT customers is sufficient to monitor our concerns regarding downstream discrimination. Moreover, if an individual telecoms provider raised concerns in this regard, we retain the ability to request this data from Openreach under our formal information gathering powers. Therefore, we have decided to remove this requirement on BT.
- 15.213 We have also reconsidered whether we need all of the data points proposed in Tables 15.19 and 15.20 in our 2018 BCMR Consultation, and by all of the data splits. We have concluded that (as summarised in Table 15.15):
  - we require all of the splits, for both geographic areas (i.e. UK SMP areas and QoS standards areas), for all QoS standard KPIs, to enable us to monitor how performance differs according to each of the splits. As we attach most importance to the QoS standards, Openreach's performance according to the separate data splits is of interest to us
  - we require all KPIs to be split by BT and non-BT telecoms providers. This will allow us to monitor any potential discriminatory behaviour across all checkpoints and aspects of orders.
  - we require all of the splits for the KPI 'Mean time to issue initial contractual delivery dates' for both geographic areas (UK SMP areas and QoS standards areas). This is because we understand this KPI is of particular importance to the industry, and one that we have had limited visibility about in the past.
  - for all other data points and KPI splits not mentioned above, we have decided to only request the total of the specified KPI, and where applicable, the numerator and denominator.

#### Table 15.15: Rationale for requested KPI splits

KPI base	Rationale
All parts of the UK in which we found SMP	In line with our SMP findings, to monitor performance in all areas where we have found SMP, including those where we have not imposed QoS standards
All parts of the UK in which QoS Standards apply	In line with our findings of where to apply QoS standards
Split by region	To identify difference in performance between regions
Split by product	To identify difference in performance between products (e.g. WDM)
Split by HNR areas <sup>1395</sup>	To enable us to monitor performance in more competitive areas where we are not imposing QoS standards
Split by market	To enable us to monitor any differences in quality of service in the markets we have defined
Split by provision categories	To identify how performance differs between more and less complex order categories
Split by BT/non-BT telecoms providers' orders performance	To identify any potential discrimination between BT and non- BT order performance

15.214 Our decision in regard to all of the above is summarised in the following tables (Tables 15.16 and 15.17).

15.215 In regard to Openreach's comments about the timescales required to implement the changes to the KPI requirements, we acknowledge there may be a delay while Openreach builds the new KPI reports required by this statement. In the event that Openreach expects that it will require additional time to build the new KPI reports, we would expect Openreach to make a request for additional time as soon as it becomes aware that extra time is required. Ofcom will then consider Openreach's request and confirm whether the request is granted and if so the amount of additional time Openreach will have to build the report to retrospectively submit previous months' performance.

#### **Public KPIs**

15.216 In regard to the publication of a small subset of KPIs (including those which relate to the performance against the QoS standards), we believe this provides transparency to endusers and other interested parties as to the performance achieved by Openreach on key aspects of service delivery – namely, how long it takes for Ethernet services to be installed, delivery date certainty and fault repair performance. Therefore, we have decided to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1395</sup> As stated below, to ensure we have comparable data of Openreach's performance in HNR areas to that of regulated areas, where KPIs are requested to be split by HNR areas, we require only QoS products to be reported (i.e. excluding WDM).

reimpose the requirement for Openreach to publish specified KPIs on its website and update them on a quarterly basis.

- 15.217 We have considered what information is most relevant and useful for industry, business customers and other stakeholders likely to be visiting Openreach's website. We believe that it is more meaningful for them to have access to data on Openreach's quality of service for all the geographical areas where we find BT with SMP. This would cover a larger proportion of the UK than our proposed approach in the consultation, which suggested publication of specified KPIs for QoS products in QoS standard areas. Therefore, we have decided to amend this publication requirement, and similarly, we have amended the requirement on the publication of KPIs split by region so it is on the same geographical basis (i.e. areas where we find BT has SMP).
- 15.218 While we have removed the QoS standard in regard to lower percentile, we have decided to continue to require Openreach to publish the relevant KPI to provide transparency on any performance changes in this market review. However, upon reflection of what is suitable for publication, we have decided not to require Openreach to publish its performance against the new KPI we have introduced regarding the performance of open tail orders. The visibility of the current workstack for tail orders is only likely to be of significant interest to telecoms providers, and therefore it is more appropriate for Openreach to provide this at an industry working group.
- 15.219 We have decided to remove the requirement on BT to provide, if requested by a telecoms provider, the requesting telecoms provider's individual performance on a subset of KPIs. Openreach provides more extensive KPI reports to telecoms providers, <sup>1396</sup> and moreover, the reports required by our regulations are very rarely requested by telecoms providers. Therefore, in line with our duty to consider and ensure our regulation is proportionate, we have removed this requirement on BT.
- 15.220 In regard to the reporting of Cablelink and EBD, we are content that, for the purposes of QoS reporting, they are reported and categorised as Inter-exchange services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1396</sup> Openreach's response to BCMR s.135-26 Notice: since the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Openreach has provided Ofcom with a template of these monthly reports to telecoms providers. Openreach, April 2019, *BCMR QoS – KPI reporting actions: Openreach follow up actions*, page 3 and Annex 1.

# Table 15.16: KPIs for UK SMP areas and their reporting criteria

Area		UK SMP areas				
KP	requirement	Total	Split by region	Split by product	Split by HNR areas <sup>1397</sup>	Num. & den.
a)	Mean time to provide	Y (P)	Y (P)	Y	Y	Υ*
b)	Fault repair performance	Y (P)	Y (P)	Y	Y	Y
c)	Delivery date certainty	Y (P)	Y (P)	Y	Y	Y
d)	Time to provide (lower percentile)	Y (P)	Y (P)			Y
e)	Time to provide (upper percentile)	Y (P)	Y (P)	Υ	Y	Y
f)	Certainty Cross-Link (mean initial contractual delivery period)	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y*
g)	Monitoring the tail (closed work stack)	Y				Y
h)	Monitoring the tail (open work stack)	Y				
i)	Time to provide of the tail extremities	Y				Y*
j)	Order validation	Y				Y
k)	Mean time to issue the initial contractual delivery dates	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y
I)	Performance in issuing initial contractual delivery dates	Y				Y
m)	Changes to CDDs	Y				Y
n)	Mean delay due to contractual delivery date changes	Y				Υ*
o)	Mean customer caused delay	Υ				Υ*
p)	Monitoring traffic management Delay Code applications	Y				Y
q)	Monitoring wayleave Delay Code applications	Y				Y
r)	Size of the installed base	Y				
s)	Performance against final CDD	Y				Y

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1397</sup> By High Network Reach areas, we are referring to areas where BT faces two or more competitors, as defined by our market definition. In the interests of clarity, this is an aggregated measure of all the HNR areas.

Table 15.17: KPIs for QoS standard	s products in QoS standards a	reas and their reporting criteria
------------------------------------	-------------------------------	-----------------------------------

Area		QoS standards products in QoS standards areas					
КРІ	requirement	Total	Split by PC	Split by BT /non-BT	Split by markets	Num. & den.	
a)	Mean time to provide	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y*	
b)	Fault repair performance	Y		Y	Y	Y	
c)	Delivery date certainty	Y	Y	Υ	Y	Y	
d)	Time to provide (lower percentile)	Y		Y		Y	
e)	Time to provide (upper percentile)	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	
f)	Certainty Cross-Link (mean initial contractual delivery period)	Y	*γ	Y	Y	Υ*	
g)	Monitoring the tail (closed work stack)	Y		Y		Y	
h)	Monitoring the tail (open work stack)	Y		Y			
i)	Time to provide of the tail extremities	Y		Υ		Y*	
j)	Order validation	Y		Y		Y	
k)	Mean time to issue initial contractual delivery dates	Υ	Y	Y	Y	Y	
I)	Performance in issuing initial contractual delivery dates	Y		Y		Y	
m)	Changes to CDDs	Y		Y		Y	
n)	Mean delay due to contractual delivery date changes	Y		Y		Υ*	
o)	Mean customer caused delay	Y		Y		Y*	
p)	Monitoring traffic management Delay Code applications	Y		Y		Y	
q)	Monitoring wayleave Delay Code applications	Y		Y		Y	
r)	Size of the installed base	Y		Y			
s)	Performance against final CDD	Y		Y		Y	

Notes for Tables 15.16 and 15.17 are set out in the following paragraphs.

15.221 "Y" in a column means yes, the KPI is required and must be provided as indicated by the column headings in the following ways:

- "UK SMP areas" means for the following reporting criteria, the KPI should be provided for the following column headings for Ethernet, WDM and dark fibre products, for all areas of the UK where we have found BT to have SMP (i.e. excluding the CLA and Hull Area);
- "Total" means the KPI must be provided (as one figure) for the whole of the areas of the UK where we find BT to have SMP (i.e. excluding the CLA and Hull Area); and
- "Split by region" means the KPI must be provided for each of the following nations/regions: Scotland; Wales; Northern Ireland; England – North; England – West and England – East;
- "Split by product" means the KPI must be provided for each of the following products:
  - EAD (including EAD LA);
  - EBD;
  - Cablelink;
  - WDM; and
  - Dark fibre.
- "Split by HNR areas or not" means the KPI must be provided for the areas which we have determined as High Network Reach (including Metro areas) and for non-HNR SMP areas. This split should provide data for QoS standards products only (i.e. excluding WDM).
- 15.222 "QoS standards products in QoS Standards areas" means for the following reporting criteria, the KPI should be provided for the following column headings for Ethernet (in Year 1 and Year 2) and dark fibre products (in Year 2), for all areas of the UK where we have determined QoS standards apply:
  - "Total" means the KPI must be provided (as one figure) for the areas of the UK where we determine QoS Standards apply;
  - "Split by PC" means the KPI must be provided for each of the applicable provision categories;
  - "Split by BT / non-BT" means the KPI must be provided separately for an aggregate of BT businesses that are downstream customers of Openreach and for an aggregate of all other telecoms providers that are downstream customers of Openreach
  - "Split by markets" means the KPI must be provided for each of the following markets:
    - Non-competitive BT exchanges in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market;
    - CI Access services market, BT Only areas; and
    - CI Access services market, BT+1 areas.
- 15.223 "(P)" adjacent to a Y means the KPI must be made publicly available, split according to the column heading, by means of publication on an Openreach website on a quarterly basis.
- 15.224 "Num. & den." mean numerator and denominator respectively. For the average values (marked as \*), we require for each month the numerator representing the sum of the product of the time values (or number of changes) and the quantities of product exhibiting

that time values (or number of changes). For the denominator we require the volume of products over which the average is taken.

# Service level agreements and service level guarantees

- 15.225 As we have discussed above, SLAs and SLGs are one of the three tools we proposed to use to encourage Openreach to provide an appropriate level of quality of service.
- 15.226 SLAs set out Openreach's commitment to provide services to an agreed quality, e.g. the target time to undertake a repair or installation. SLGs specify the level of compensation that the telecoms provider would be entitled to should the service not be provided to the quality specified in the SLA, e.g. if delivery of the service was late. They are intended to reflect a pre-estimate of the average costs to telecoms providers of breaches of the quality obligations specified in the SLAs. SLAs and SLGs are set in contracts agreed between Openreach and telecoms providers but can be influenced by regulation.
- 15.227 In the following sections, we have summarised the comments of the seven consultation respondents who commented in detail on our SLA and SLG proposals (BT Group, Gamma, Openreach, TalkTalk, UKCTA, Vodafone and [≫]). Two other respondents Sorento Networks<sup>1398</sup> and SSE<sup>1399</sup> said they agreed with our proposals; but did not provide detailed comments.

# **SLA and SLG obligations**

#### **Our proposals**

- 15.228 In the 2016 BCMR and Temporary Conditions we required that BT publish a Reference Offer for its wholesale leased line products which set out its SLAs and SLGs. We also issued a direction under the quality of service SMP condition specifying the SLG compensation arrangements for the wholesale Ethernet services BT provides to its customers (the SLG Direction). The direction applied the principles established in our 2008 SLG Statement.<sup>1400</sup>
- 15.229 The SLG Direction requires that BT's terms and conditions for the supply of wholesale Ethernet services include the following:
  - obtain consent from the telecoms provider to set a CDD of greater than 57 days;
  - pay compensation at 100% of one month's line rental per day up to 60 days for orders not delivered by the CDD or the Customer Requirements Date (whichever is later);
  - pay compensation at 15% of one month's line rental per hour up to 200 hours for faults not repaired within five hours; and
  - pay SLG compensation payments proactively and without prejudice to any right of telecoms providers to claim for additional losses.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1398</sup> Sorrento Networks' response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1399</sup> SSE's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1400</sup> Ofcom, SLG Statement.

- 15.230 In line with the approach adopted in the 2017 NMR Statement<sup>1401</sup> and the 2018 QoS Statement<sup>1402</sup>, we proposed to remove the SLG Direction, and instead to include elements of it in BT's Reference Offer conditions applicable to wholesale Ethernet services.
- 15.231 We considered that it was no longer necessary to specify the SLAs and SLGs in as much detail as in the SLG Direction, and that a less detailed specification would reduce the risk that further amendments would be required following the conclusion of industry discussions about changes to the Ethernet provisioning processes.
- 15.232 As we note in Section 12, we also proposed that the reference offer condition for dark fibre access should include an obligation for BT to have SLAs and SLGs for the completion of the provision of service and fault repair times.

#### Stakeholder responses

- 15.233 Openreach<sup>1403</sup>, TalkTalk<sup>1404</sup> and UKCTA<sup>1405</sup> supported our proposal to remove the SLG direction and to incorporate SLA/SLG obligations in the reference offer conditions. However, there were differing views about whether a less detailed specification of the SLAs and SLGs was appropriate.
- 15.234 Openreach said that less detailed obligations would be an important enabler for its REP proposals for provisioning process improvements. Less prescriptive obligations would enable it to implement any changes to the SLAs it might agree with telecoms providers without the need for Ofcom to first amend the SLA/SLG obligations.<sup>1406</sup> In contrast, other consultation respondents favoured the retention of more detailed SLA and SLG obligations:
  - TalkTalk supported the retention of detailed SLA and SLG obligations until process changes are agreed, to avoid a regulatory lacuna which Openreach might exploit. It would also incentivise all parties to engage effectively in negotiations.<sup>1407</sup>
  - UKCTA supported the retention of detailed obligations until the next market review in 2021 to let the REP process bed in. Requiring Openreach to maintain SLG payments at the current level would also prevent it acting unilaterally to harm competitors.<sup>1408</sup>
  - Vodafone also supported the retention of detailed SLA and SLG obligations until the next market review in 2021, by which time there would be more clarity about the impact of the revised Ethernet provisioning process on provisioning failure costs.<sup>1409</sup>
  - [≫] said [≫]<sup>1410</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1401</sup> Ofcom, 2017. <u>Narrowband Market Review: Statement</u> [accessed 21 May 2019]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1402</sup> Ofcom, 2018. *Quality of Service for WLR, MPF and GEA: Statement* [accessed 11 June 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1403</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 236.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1404}$  TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 6.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1405</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1406</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 250 to 257.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1407}$  TalkTalk's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 6.8 to 6.10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1408</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 45-46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1409</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Part 3 – Remedies), paragraph 7.20.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1410}\,[{\ensuremath{\Join}}]$  response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation,  $[{\ensuremath{\Join}}].$ 

15.235 Noting our intention to harmonise our approach to SLAs and SLGs with that adopted in other market reviews, Gamma asked us to clarify that Openreach should not be able to link SLG payments to forecasting accuracy, as we had in the 2017 NMR and the 2018 WLA market reviews.<sup>1411</sup> [≫].<sup>1412</sup>

- 15.236 Maintaining the detailed obligations until the next market review (so that the impact of the REP process changes can be assessed) as some respondents have suggested, is not an attractive option in our view. First, the obligations would need to be amended to allow the new processes and/or revisions to the SLAs and SLGs to be implemented. We remain of the view that it is preferable to implement less detailed obligations in line with our proposals, so that any changes that are agreed could be implemented without the need for us to amend the obligations later. Second, it is unclear whether operational experience of the new processes would provide new insights about the costs incurred by telecoms providers' because of Openreach provisioning failures. Moreover, delaying consideration of SLG payments until 2021 risks losing the progress made during the recent negotiations.
- 15.237 Respondents' main concern is that absent detailed obligations, specifying the level of SLG payments, Openreach would be able to reduce provisioning SLG payments without telecoms providers' agreement. We consider there would be adequate protections in this regard. The current SLAs and SLGs are established in Openreach's contract. The relevant contractual agreements set limitations on the circumstances in which Openreach may change, without notice, its SLG contracts. Any other contractual changes can only be made, in accordance with the relevant contractual provisions, following negotiations between Openreach and other telecoms providers. In making any such changes Openreach would also be required to comply with its obligation to provide network access on fair and reasonable terms and conditions.
- 15.238 As we discuss below, the SLA/SLG negotiating principles are designed to provide a structured and open process for negotiations, that takes account of the likely imbalance in negotiating positions as between Openreach and its customers. Those principles provide for a referral to Ofcom in the event that negotiations are unsuccessful. Also, Openreach and its customers remain able to refer a dispute to Ofcom.
- 15.239 As we discuss in more detail below, we anticipate that Openreach may initiate a further round of industry negotiations concerning SLA/SLGs. This should provide an opportunity to review the outstanding issues, taking account of our guidance.
- 15.240 In conclusion, we have decided to confirm our proposal to impose less detailed obligations concerning SLAs and SLGs. We have therefore decided to include certain requirements in the reference offer condition for Ethernet services in the wholesale CI markets as proposed in the 2018 BCMR Consultation. As discussed in Section 11, those requirements are:
  - an obligation to have SLAs and SLGs for completion of the provision of service;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1411</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 18.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1412}\,[{\ensuremath{\Join}}]$  response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation,  $[{\ensuremath{\Join}}].$ 

- an obligation to have SLAs and SLGs for fault repair;
- an obligation to pay SLGs proactively; and
- a requirement that any SLG compensation shall be without prejudice to the rights of either party to claim for additional losses.
- 15.241 These changes mean that BT will no longer be required to:
  - obtain consent from the telecoms provider to set a CDD of greater than 57 days;
  - pay compensation at 100% of one month's line rental per day up to 60 days for orders not delivered by the CDD or the Customer Requirements Date (whichever is later); and
  - pay compensation at 15% of one month's line rental per hour up to 200 hours for faults not repaired within five hours.
- 15.242 We have considered Gamma's concern that BT might start linking SLG payments to forecasting following the removal of the 2008 SLG Directions. In our 2008 SLG Statement we stated a general view that it is not appropriate for SLG payments to be linked to forecasting.
- 15.243 We note that BT's current contracts for Ethernet do not link SLG payments to forecasting. While we recognise the importance of accurate forecasting, we do not believe that linking SLGs to forecasting would be appropriate for Ethernet since in relation to areas such as repairs or the contract delivery date, forecasting bears little relevance to BT's ability to respond to changes in demand.

# SLA and SLG negotiation principles

#### **Our proposals**

- 15.244 In our 2014 FAMR Statement<sup>1413</sup> and 2016 BCMR Statement, we adopted contract negotiation principles, SLA/SLG assessment criteria and negotiating behaviours to be applied to future industry negotiations in relation to SLAs/SLGs. These were among measures we put in place to ensure that BT maintains its quality of service in the supply of wholesale network access services (provided pursuant to our WLR, LLU and wholesale Ethernet leased line SMP remedies).
- 15.245 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation we proposed that the same principles, criteria and behaviours should continue to apply to future contract negotiations between Openreach and its customers in relation to SLAs/SLGs for the provision of wholesale Ethernet leased lines and form part of our proposed package of remedies to address the identified concerns about QoS.

#### Stakeholder responses

15.246 Openreach said that the OTA2 facilitated negotiation process, had generally worked well and should be retained. However, it felt that in light of experience with the Ethernet

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1413</sup> Ofcom, 2014. *Fixed access market reviews: wholesale local access, wholesale fixed analogue exchange lines, ISDN2 and ISDN30* [accessed 21 May 2019].

negotiations, some adjustments to the contract negotiation principles were required to maintain their effectiveness. In particular:

- the principles should be amended to make explicit that Openreach, as well as telecoms providers, may submit proposals for negotiation in accordance with the principles;
- to mitigate the risk of telecoms providers or Openreach unreasonably prolonging negotiations, Principle 3 should be amended to make clear that contract negotiations may only be extended beyond the specified six-month period in specific circumstances; and
- in cases where negotiations have been unsuccessful, and Ofcom proposes to resolve matters, it should build on the learning from the negotiations and not start again from scratch.<sup>1414</sup>
- 15.247 Gamma questioned the efficacy of the contract negotiations principles based on its experience of the Ethernet SLA/SLG negotiations. While Gamma acknowledged the facilitation role played by the OTA2, it noted that OTA2 does not have any powers to make decisions or to adjudicate, and that Ofcom had not attended any of the contract negotiation meetings and had not provided any input when negotiations reached an impasse. Gamma considered that unless Ofcom takes a more proactive role in future negotiations, the prospects for success with future negotiations are limited.<sup>1415</sup>

- 15.248 We remain of the view that the rationale for adopting principles for contract negotiation in previous reviews is applicable over the period of our current market reviews. Furthermore, we believe that the application of these principles and criteria has, thus far, worked well in relation to wholesale Ethernet and in relation to WLR, MPF and GEA services.
- 15.249 While we acknowledge Gamma's concerns about the Ethernet SLA and SLG negotiations, we do not consider the contract negotiation principles are ineffective. The principles provide for a period of industry negotiations facilitated by the OTA2, followed by a referral to Ofcom in the event that the negotiations are unsuccessful. As we discuss in more detail below, we consider that the negotiations were productive, notwithstanding the lack of agreement on certain points.
- 15.250 With regards to the amendments proposed by Openreach:
  - we do not consider it necessary to modify the principles to make explicit that the principles apply to changes proposed by Openreach since Principle 1 already specifies that the OTA2 should facilitate all negotiations to create or change an SLA/SLG;
  - we do not consider it necessary to amend Principle 3 as it already specifies that contract negotiations should not extend beyond six months. While we acknowledge that the recent negotiations were extended at the OTA2's discretion this was an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1414</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 265-268.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1415</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 19.

exceptional case and was a decision that was taken in consultation with the parties to the negotiation and Ofcom;

- we do not consider it appropriate to amend the principles with regards to how
  Ofcom might resolve matters following a referral of unsuccessful negotiations by the
  OTA2. The principles already make clear that where an issue is referred to us and we
  consider that it is appropriate to intervene, our starting point would be the
  respective proposals and positions of each of the parties. However, the approach we
  adopt in any particular case would be subject to the overall requirement to adopt an
  outcome which best meets our statutory duties. In some cases, we may consider it
  appropriate to gather further information or to undertake further work.<sup>1416</sup>
- 15.251 We therefore believe that the principles and criteria, modified as discussed above, should apply to future contract negotiations between Openreach and its customers in relation to SLAs/SLGs for the provision of wholesale Ethernet leased lines and form part of our package of remedies to address the QoS concerns discussed in this section.
- 15.252 In Annex 22, we:
  - set out the reasoning for adopting contract negotiation principles and SLA/SLG assessment criteria;
  - specify the relevant principles and criteria and related matters which should apply to future contract negotiations between Openreach and its customers in relation to SLAs/SLGs for the provision of wholesale Ethernet leased lines; and
  - set out why we consider that it is appropriate to adopt these principles and criteria as part of the package of remedies we are imposing to address our QoS concerns in this market review.

# The Ethernet SLA and SLG negotiations

- 15.253 Following the 2016 BCMR, in July 2016, Openreach commenced negotiations concerning changes to the SLAs and SLGs for wholesale Ethernet services. In addition to Openreach there were six participants: Gamma, TalkTalk, Vodafone and the BT downstream businesses (BT Wholesale and Ventures, BT Global Services, and BT Public Sector). The negotiations were facilitated by the OTA2 and were conducted in accordance with the SLA/SLG negotiation principles described above.
- 15.254 In January 2018, after consultation with Openreach and the other participants, the OTA2 notified us that the negotiations had been unsuccessful. The OTA2 concluded that given the opposing positions on certain topics, it was unlikely that further negotiations would be successful. Moreover, participants other than Openreach did not wish to reopen negotiations and two considered that Ofcom should review the role of SLGs as part of the BCMR.
- 15.255 A summary of the negotiations in provided in Annex 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1416</sup> See Annex 22.

#### **Our proposals**

- 15.256 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation we considered how best to proceed in light of the OTA2's referral of the negotiations to us, in accordance with the negotiation principles discussed above.
- 15.257 We considered whether it would be appropriate, in light of our duties and the broader regulatory framework, to choose between the participants' proposals for the level of the Ethernet provisioning SLGs, rather than seek to consider other alternative options in detail. We concluded that this would not be appropriate because:
  - there are significant differences between the participants' estimates for some cost types and there is insufficient detail in some of their submissions to the OTA2 for us to judge which to choose;
  - the participants differ on points of principle; and
  - as discussed in more detail below, we considered that it may be useful to update some of the cost estimates.
- 15.258 We therefore considered that prior to making any changes to the level of the Ethernet provisioning SLGs, we would need to undertake a more wide-ranging review and to gather further evidence from the participants. Such an exercise would inevitably take some time, particularly as we would have to consult on any proposals we make following the review.
- 15.259 We are also mindful that in July 2018, Openreach had notified the OTA2 and other telecoms providers that it wished to negotiate changes to its Ethernet contract to support wide ranging changes to its provisioning processes.<sup>1417</sup> Among other things, these changes are designed to improve delivery date certainty by enabling Openreach to set more accurate contractual delivery dates from the outset, and to eliminate the use of deemed consent to amend CDDs. As part of these negotiations, Openreach also wishes to recommence negotiations on the Ethernet SLAs and SLGs.
- 15.260 We considered there was a risk that any review we might undertake could interfere with these new negotiations, as telecoms providers might wish to wait for the outcome of our review before concluding negotiations on changes to the Ethernet contract. Conversely there is a risk that the negotiations might lead to changes to the Ethernet SLAs which would need to be considered in our review.
- 15.261 We therefore decided to give guidance on the key points of disagreement about the Ethernet SLGs identified by the OTA2 with the objective of helping the participants to reach agreement during the forthcoming negotiations. Our guidance covered:
  - the types of cost which should be included in the SLG calculation; and
  - the level of brand/reputational damage and delay management costs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1417</sup> Openreach subsequently published a consultation on its proposals (Openreach REP Consultation, 26 September 2018).

#### **Stakeholder responses**

- 15.262 BT Group welcomed our guidance on the key points of disagreement saying that it provided much needed clarity on costs such as brand damage that had previously been in contention due to their intangible nature.<sup>1418</sup>
- 15.263 Openreach welcomed our guidance on other participants' estimates of their brand/reputational damage and delay management costs.<sup>1419</sup>
- 15.264 Gamma welcomed our guidance on the types of costs that should be included in the SLG calculation but disagreed with our view that brand/reputational damage arising from Ethernet provisioning failures is likely to be the exception rather than the rule. It argued that the propensity of end-users to switch suppliers, cited by us in support of this view, was not a reliable indicator. End-users are reluctant to switch suppliers because of the risk of disruption to business continuity, duplication of equipment and concurrent charges. Gamma also disagreed with our view that telecoms providers should be able to mitigate brand/reputational damage by handling delays professionally. The lack of detail provided by Openreach about delays commonly leads customers to question its ability to manage its supplier, which could be viewed as reputational damage. It believed that brand/reputational damage is significant but could be difficult to quantify and required further analysis and investigation by Ofcom.<sup>1420</sup>
- 15.265 Respondents also commented on the level of the provisioning SLGs currently stipulated in the SLG Direction and the basis on which the level is set:
  - Openreach provided a benchmarking study of European Ethernet SLAs and SLGs commissioned from WIK-Consult.<sup>1421</sup> Openreach said that the study indicated that Ethernet SLAs and SLGs imposed by Ofcom are the toughest in Europe.<sup>1422</sup>
  - Openreach said that its analysis of telecoms providers' costs (conducted during the SLA/SLG negotiations) indicated that the Ethernet provisioning SLGs are set at a punitively high level, well beyond any reasonable estimate of the average preestimate of loss.<sup>1423</sup>
  - Openreach also considered that the SLGs are so high that they risk creating perverse incentives (for instance, "[≫]"), and that changes to the SLGs are likely to require some form of regulatory intervention by Ofcom.<sup>1424</sup>
  - BT Group stated it did not believe higher SLGs were effective at improving Openreach performance, but "rather it incentivises gaming of the system" and that it was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1418</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Annex 6), page 40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1419</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 238.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1420</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 4 and 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1421</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service) (Annex 2 - QoS regulation: a comparative benchmark).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1422</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 233.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1423</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraph 259.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1424</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 261-262.

important only essential costs are included in setting them. More widely, BT Group stated that its customers prioritised service delivery over compensation.<sup>1425</sup>

- In contrast, UKCTA said that the current SLGs are fair and incentivise Openreach to provide good service. If reduced, Openreach could find it more profitable to reduce service quality.<sup>1426</sup>
- Gamma noted that provisioning SLGs had fallen substantially because of the linkage with circuit rental charges. However, telecoms providers' costs associated with Ethernet provisioning SLA failures are near constant. It therefore considered that the linkage with circuit rental charges should be abandoned and provisioning SLGs set at a fixed rate.<sup>1427</sup>
- Vodafone<sup>1428</sup> and UKCTA<sup>1429</sup> said that Ethernet SLGs should remain at their current level since the Ethernet charge control would not be adjusted to reflect any reduction in SLGs.
- [≫] said [≫.]<sup>1430</sup>

- 15.266 We acknowledge that in view of the barriers to switching, BCMR 2016 research on the propensity of end-users to switch suppliers may be an imperfect indicator of brand/reputational damage in general. However, we cited this research in support of our views about the incidence of a particular form of brand/reputational damage loss of future business. We remain of the view that the comparatively low incidence of switching supports our view that this type of brand/reputational damage is likely to be the exception rather than the rule.
- 15.267 We accept that telecoms providers' ability to manage delays professionally may be impaired, to a certain extent, by poor information from Openreach. However, we do not consider that this undermines our conclusions that generally, telecoms providers should be able to take steps to minimise reputational damage, and also that end-user businesses would normally be aware of Openreach's role in the delays.
- 15.268 We did not seek to give a definitive view about the incidence of brand/reputational damage (in the form of lost future business), but rather to question the high incidence cited by some participants to the negotiations. We remain of the view that the mitigating factors cited in our guidance suggest that such brand/reputational damage is likely to the exception rather than the rule, and that consequently the estimates warrant further examination, with a focus on the extent to which such harm occurs in practice.
- 15.269 Having considered respondents comments, we have decided to confirm our proposed guidance without amendment. Our guidance is reproduced in Annex 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1425</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Annex 6), pages 39-40.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1426}$  UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1427</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 20-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1428</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (Part 3 – Remedies), paragraph 7.18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1429</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 48.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1430}\,[\ensuremath{\Join}]$  response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation,  $[\ensuremath{\succ}].$ 

- It is evident from the consultation responses that there are differing views about the 15.270 appropriate level of the provisioning SLGs. As we note in our guidance, the SLGs are a matter for negotiation and it is open to participants to agree what types of costs should be included in the SLGs and the level of the SLGs. If we were asked to set the Ethernet provisioning SLGs, our starting point would be the 2008 SLG Statement which established the first principles for SLGs. This states that when BT fails to meet agreed service levels, it should pay telecoms providers compensation which is based on a pre-estimate of an average telecoms provider's loss resulting from that failure. We remain of the view that this principle is appropriate given that Openreach's wholesale Ethernet services are SMP services. We also note that one of the key findings of the 2016 BCMR was that provisioning SLGs had not provided BT with a sufficient incentive to maintain Ethernet provisioning quality of service. We therefore consider that the QoS standards should continue to be the primary means by which Openreach is incentivised to maintain Ethernet provisioning quality of service. We discuss the rationale for the charge controls we are imposing on Ethernet services in Volume 3.
- 15.271 The OTA2's view is that the negotiations were productive even though they were ultimately unsuccessful. We support this view. Participants appear to have developed a better understanding of their costs relating to Openreach provisioning failures since the 2016 BCMR. There also appears to be a measure of agreement on the level of some types of cost.
- 15.272 Postponing further consideration of the SLGs until the next market review in 2021, as some respondents have suggested, risks losing the progress that has been made. We think this would be a pity given the amount of time and effort expended by all parties to the negotiations. Moreover, it is unclear whether operational experience of the new Ethernet processes would shed further light on the costs incurred by telecoms providers because of Openreach's provisioning failures.
- 15.273 We anticipate that Openreach may initiate a further round of industry negotiations concerning SLAs/SLGs, either in the context of negotiations about its re-imagining Ethernet proposals or separately.
- 15.274 We suggest that these negotiations should be facilitated by the OTA2 in accordance with the SLA/SLG negotiation principles, and that they should focus on the three key areas of difference in light of our guidance. Given the narrower focus, we would hope that the negotiations would not require the full six months specified in the principles.
- 15.275 If these further negotiations are again unsuccessful and are referred to us by the OTA2, we would consider how best to proceed in accordance with the negotiation principles and our guidance.
- 15.276 We consider that it would be desirable for any further negotiations to take place soon, so that the revised SLGs could be in place ahead of the next market review period commencing in 2021. In this regard, while we hope the further negotiations will be successful, we note this may not be the case and hence they could be referred to us by the OTA2. In this event, we would need time to consider those matters, and to consult on any changes to the SLGs that we may consider appropriate. Such a process would take at least

six months and would need to be concluded in advance of the next market review period. It would therefore be desirable for any further negotiations to be concluded in 2019/2020.

# Impact of QoS standards on Openreach resources

## **Our proposals**

- 15.277 In our 2018 BCMR Consultation, we stated that as we proposed a cap at current prices on Ethernet services, we believed there was no direct impact from our QoS proposals on the charge control.
- 15.278 We also stated that as the changes we were proposing to the QoS standards were limited, we believed Openreach could deliver them without significant additional costs.

## **Stakeholder comments**

- 15.279 Stakeholders commented on the impact of our approach to the QoS standards and the implications for the charge control. Openreach commented that easier, cheaper measures to improve quality of service have already been implemented, and that further step changes in performance are not possible without significant extra costs.<sup>1431</sup>
- 15.280 The CWU stated quality of service performance can improve, but it will depend on the ability of Openreach to fund these improvements. The CWU argued that Openreach needs to be given the chance to invest in its workforce to deliver these improvements, and Ofcom needs to reflect this through its charge control.<sup>1432</sup>
- 15.281 UKCTA argued that an adjustment is required to the charge control to reflect what it believed were looser QoS standards, and removing standards from some markets or Ofcom should keep the QoS standards and QoS regime the same (including SLGs).<sup>1433</sup>

- 15.282 Our changes to the QoS standards are relatively limited, and therefore our position remains that it is likely that Openreach can deliver them without incurring significant additional costs.
- 15.283 As discussed in section 10, we have decided to maintain our charge control proposal of a cap at current prices on active services in BT Only and BT+1 areas of the CI Access services market, and in the CI Inter-exchange connectivity market at non-competitive BT exchanges. The design of the charge control therefore leaves some room for BT to accommodate any limited increase in costs to meet our QoS standards that may materialise in this market review period.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1431</sup> Openreach's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation (quality of service), paragraphs 271-274.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1432}$  CWU's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, pages 2-3.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1433}$  UKCTA response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 49.

# Legal tests

- 15.284 Here, we set out why we consider that the SMP condition we set, and the directions we make in connection with it, satisfy the tests set out in the Act, and are in accordance with our legal duties. In particular, we set out why we consider:
  - the SMP condition in relation to QoS standards and KPI reporting is authorised under section 87 of the Act;
  - the SMP condition fulfils the tests in section 47 of the Act;
  - the directions we are making under the SMP condition fulfils the test in section 49 of the Act;
  - both the SMP conditions and directions have been formulated in compliance with our relevant statutory duties, particularly those under sections 3 and 4 of the Act; and
  - both the SMP conditions and directions take utmost account of the EC Recommendations and the BEREC Common Position.

# **SMP condition**

- 15.285 Section 87(3) of the Act authorises the setting of SMP conditions in relation to the provision of network access. Section 87(5) of the Act provides that such conditions may include provision for securing fairness and reasonableness in the way in which requests for network access are made and responded to, and for securing that the obligations contained in the conditions are complied with within the periods and at the times required by or under the conditions.
- 15.286 In this regard, we note that Article 12(1) of the Access Directive provides that national regulatory authorities may attach to conditions relating to network access obligations covering fairness, reasonableness and timeliness. Section 87(6)(b) of the Act also specifically authorises the setting of SMP conditions which require a dominant provider to publish, in such a manner as Ofcom may direct, all such information for the purposes of securing transparency.
- 15.287 We consider that the SMP condition will enable Ofcom to secure that network access is provided within a reasonable period and on a fair and reasonable basis.
- 15.288 We have taken into account the factors set out in section 87(4) of the Act. In particular, we consider that the imposition of a condition enabling Ofcom to set QoS standards is necessary to ensure an appropriate level of quality of service so as to secure effective competition, including economically efficient infrastructure-based competition, in the long term. The condition will also ensure that there can be an appropriate level of transparency in relation to quality of service, by requiring BT to publish such information as to the quality of its services as Ofcom may from time to time direct.
- 15.289 Section 47(2) requires conditions to be objectively justifiable, non-discriminatory, proportionate and transparent. In our view, the SMP condition is:
  - Objectively justifiable. The purpose of the regulation is to ensure mandatory QoS standards in relation to some key services supporting network access, and to allow

Ofcom and the industry to monitor BT's QoS via published KPIs. In the absence of other effective incentive mechanisms, we consider regulation is necessary to secure an appropriate level of service by BT, and our regulation addresses this.

- Not unduly discriminatory. It will only apply to BT because we have identified it as the only telecoms provider having SMP in the relevant markets in the UK, excluding the CLA and the Hull Area.
- Proportionate. Having identified the need for regulation of BT's quality of service and for information to be made available about performance, we consider our condition to be the least onerous means of achieving the desired objective.
- Transparent. The clear intention of the SMP condition is to ensure that BT maintains a level of quality of service, and does not discriminate unduly, in relation to key factors of importance to customers.
- 15.290 We have considered our duties under section 3 of the Act. We consider that, by ensuring that BT adheres to prescribed QoS standards and transparency requirements, our condition will further the interests of citizens in relation to communications matters and further the interests of consumers in relevant markets by promoting competition.
- 15.291 We have considered the Community requirements set out in section 4 of the Act. We consider that these conditions will promote competition in relation to the provision of electronic communications networks and encourage the provision of network access for the purposes of securing efficient and sustainable competition in the markets for electronic communications networks and services.

# Directions

- 15.292 We also consider that the directions meet the criteria in section 49(2) of the Act. In our view, the directions are:
  - Objectively justifiable. They aim to ensure that BT provides adequate levels of QoS in relation to services in markets where BT has SMP and where we have identified a risk that QoS standards are not being maintained in the absence of regulations. For the reasons set out in this document, we consider the particular standards in the direction cover the appropriate services and are at an appropriate level in light of that aim. In relation to KPIs, transparency allows us and industry more broadly to discern any trends in performance that may require intervention, and any potential discrimination.
  - Not unduly discriminatory. The directions will only apply to BT because we have identified it as the only telecoms provider having SMP in the relevant markets in the UK, excluding the CLA and the Hull Area.
  - Proportionate. The directions target only those areas for which regulation is required. We consider that the directions are a proportionate means of achieving the objective of ensuring an appropriate level of service, taking into account our assessment of BT's operational capabilities, the challenges that exist in securing further improvements, and potential costs to customers and telecoms providers. In addition, they make appropriate allowance for the fact that not all provisioning

delays will be caused by issues within BT's control. In relation to transparency, we have considered whether all KPIs are required and have removed or modified some to ensure the regulatory burden imposed is no greater than is proportionate to the issues identified.

- Transparent. The clear intention of the directions is to ensure that BT maintains an appropriate level of quality of service (and transparency regarding the same) in relation to matters of importance to customers. In addition, our directions are clear in setting out the QoS standards and KPIs that we are imposing.
- 15.293 We consider that the directions meet our duties in the Act, including our general duties under section 3 and all the Community requirements set out in section 4 of the Act. In particular, the directions are aimed at promoting competition and securing efficient and sustainable competition for the maximum benefit of consumers by ensuring that BT provides an improved level of performance in key areas of importance to its customers. In relation to KPIs, the directions provide visibility to customers about BT's performance in services in the markets covered by the BCMR, upon which they in many cases rely.

#### The BEREC Common Position and EC Recommendation on non-disclosure obligations

15.294 In relation to the BEREC Common Position,<sup>1434</sup> we note in particular that it identifies, among other things, as best practice that national regulatory authorities should require SMP operators to provide a reasonable defined level of service (BP22) to address the concern that access services may not be of reasonable quality and service levels may not be comparable with those provided by the SMP operators to their own downstream businesses. We also note the objective of transparency (BP16 and 17) and reasonable quality of access product (BP24). In particular, we note that BP17 states that national regulatory authorities should require SMP operators to make certain information including KPIs publicly available and BP24 supports the imposition of KPIs as a means of monitoring SMP operators' compliance with non-discrimination obligations. We have taken utmost account of the BEREC Common Position, and particularly have reflected the aforementioned elements.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1434</sup> Revised BEREC Common Position on best practices in remedies as a consequence of a SMP position in the relevant markets for wholesale leased lines.

# 16. Remedies in the Hull Area

- 16.1 This section outlines our conclusions on what remedies are appropriate in the market for wholesale CI Access services at all bandwidths in the Hull Area, in which we have identified KCOM as having SMP (as discussed in Section 9).
- 16.2 In light of our finding that KCOM has SMP in the wholesale CI Access market in the Hull Area, we are concerned that, in the absence of appropriate *ex ante* regulation:
  - KCOM would have the incentive and ability to refuse to provide access to its network or not provide access on terms that would secure efficient investment and innovation, both in the relevant wholesale market and the related downstream retail markets;
  - KCOM would have the incentive and ability to favour its downstream retail businesses to the detriment of its competitors in the relevant retail markets, including by price and non-price discrimination; and
  - KCOM would have the incentive and ability to fix and maintain some or all of its CI Access prices at an excessively high level or engage in a price squeeze.
- 16.3 In our consultation, we explained that in response to a provisional finding that KCOM held SMP in the market for wholesale CI Access services at all bandwidths in the Hull Area it was appropriate to propose the following remedies:
  - Requirement to provide network access on reasonable request and on fair and reasonable charges, terms and conditions.
  - Requirement not to discriminate unduly.
  - Requirement to publish a Reference Offer (RO), including charges, terms and conditions.
  - Requirement to notify changes to charges, terms and conditions.
  - Requirement to notify changes to technical information.
  - Requirement to produce a Pricing Transparency Report (PTR).
  - Cost accounting.
  - Accounting separation.
- 16.4 We received three responses that commented on our proposed remedies in the Hull Area. KCOM broadly welcomed the proposed remedies and provided some detailed comments which we set out below. [≫] also broadly welcomed the remedies.<sup>1435</sup> [≫] welcomed specific aspects of the proposed financial reporting requirements.<sup>1436</sup>
- 16.5 Having considered stakeholders' comments, we have decided to impose the remedies as proposed in our consultation. They are substantially the same as those that currently apply to these services, with the following additions:
  - a requirement for additional information in KCOM's wholesale PTR to enable us to match KCOM's prices with the specific prices set out in its RO; and

<sup>1435 [》].</sup> 

<sup>1436 [≫].</sup> 

- introduction of a remedy for cost accounting.
- 16.6 For each remedy, we set out below our consultation proposals, a summary of the key stakeholder responses, and our reasoning and decisions.
- 16.7 KCOM is currently also subject to remedies in the retail market for CI leased lines in the Hull Area, and in the wholesale and retail markets for low bandwidth TI leased lines in the Hull Area. As we explain in Section 9, we consider that these markets are no longer susceptible to *ex ante* regulation and have therefore removed all remedies in these markets.

# Requirement to provide network access on reasonable request

#### **Our proposals**

16.8 KCOM is currently required to provide network access on reasonable request and to provide such access as soon as it is reasonably practicable. KCOM must provide this network access on fair and reasonable terms, conditions and charges, or on such other terms, conditions and charges that we may from time to time direct. KCOM is also required to comply with any directions we may make from time to time under the condition. We proposed that this requirement continue.

## **Stakeholder responses**

16.9 KCOM agreed with our proposal. <sup>1437</sup> No other stakeholder commented on this proposed remedy.

- 16.10 As our market analysis set out in Section 9 shows, we do not consider that telecoms providers other than KCOM have the ability or incentive to duplicate KCOM's network infrastructure in the Hull Area. The costs of developing such an extensive network infrastructure would be very significant, and with KCOM already having developed its extensive infrastructure and largely sunk the costs of doing so, it is unlikely that other telecoms providers would be able to recover their investment costs. This is a significant barrier to entry.
- 16.11 In our view, an obligation requiring KCOM to make access to its network available to other telecoms providers on reasonable request is fundamental to promoting competition in downstream markets. We consider that, in the absence of such a requirement, KCOM would have both the incentive and ability to refuse access at the wholesale level, thereby favouring its own retail operations. This would hinder sustainable competition in the corresponding downstream markets, ultimately against the end-user's interests.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1437</sup> KCOM's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.23

- 16.12 We have decided to reimpose on KCOM an SMP condition requiring it to provide network access on fair and reasonable terms and conditions where a third party reasonably requests it. We consider that the general network access obligation should be supported by an obligation to provide such network access on fair and reasonable terms and conditions.
- 16.13 As in the 2016 BCMR, we consider that this general network access obligation should be supported by an obligation to provide such network access on fair and reasonable charges. We consider that this obligation is needed to address effectively the risk that KCOM may seek to impose a margin squeeze. As in other markets, in assessing this obligation we propose adopting an approach to the evaluation of costs and margins consistent with the margin squeeze test under *ex post* competition law. We also consider that a fair and reasonable pricing obligation would serve the purpose of providing appropriate protection for other telecoms providers against excessive pricing by KCOM.
- 16.14 In assessing this obligation in relation to concerns about excessively high prices, we would consider the alignment of KCOM's charges with Openreach's, taking into account legitimate cost differences arising from KCOM's more limited scale. Our fair and reasonable charging obligation will be supported by the PTR and cost accounting conditions that enable us to see what KCOM was actually charging and how that relates to its costs.
- 16.15 The condition includes the power for us to make directions in order that we can secure the supply of services and, where appropriate, fairness and reasonableness in the terms, conditions and charges for providing third parties with network access. It also includes a requirement for KCOM to comply with any such direction, so any contravention of a direction would constitute a contravention of the condition itself and would therefore be subject to enforcement action under sections 94-104 of the Act.
- 16.16 Interconnection and accommodation services fall within the scope of the network access obligations that we are imposing on KCOM.<sup>1438</sup> KCOM is therefore required to meet reasonable requests for interconnection and accommodation services in relation to services in the wholesale CI Access market.
- 16.17 We do not consider that any requirement for specific forms of network access is warranted. We consider that opportunities for competition are currently best met by continuing to rely on a general obligation for KCOM to provide network access on reasonable request, which allows telecoms providers to request wholesale products (and associated interconnection and accommodation facilities) as and when required. This obligation allows KCOM to recover the efficiently incurred costs associated with any new product requested.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1438</sup> Network access is defined in section 151(3) and (4) of the Act and includes interconnection services or facilities that would enable other telecoms providers to provide electronic communications services or electronic communications networks. We consider that a requirement to provide network access would, therefore, include any ancillary services as may be reasonably necessary for a third party to use the services.

16.18 We are not imposing any passive remedy for network access in the Hull Area, as we do not consider that there is sufficient demand for passive remedies or wholesale services more generally in the Hull Area to warrant such an intervention. We note comments made by KCOM in their response that the ATI Regulations are currently silent on aspects of specific customers (e.g. residential versus business customers), types of products etc.<sup>1439</sup> We will consider this as part of the wider combined review of business and residential markets we plan to conclude by 2021.

## **The BEREC Common Position**

16.19 We have taken utmost account of the BEREC Common Position, including BP5 and BP36 which appear to us to be particularly relevant in this case. We consider that our decision is consistent with the best practice set out in the BEREC Common Position.

# Conclusion

- 16.20 In order to implement these decisions, we set SMP Condition 1.<sup>1440</sup> Section 87(1) of the Communications Act 2003 (the Act), provides that, where we have made a determination that a person (here BT) has SMP in an identified services market, we shall set such SMP conditions authorised by that section as we consider appropriate to apply to that dominant provider in respect of the relevant network or relevant facilities and apply those conditions to that person.
- 16.21 Section 87(3) of the Act authorises us to set SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to provide network access as we may from time to time direct. These conditions may, pursuant to section 87(5), include provision for securing fairness and reasonableness in the way in which requests for network access are made and responded to, and for securing that the obligations in the conditions are complied with within periods and at times required by or under the conditions. Section 87(9) of the Act also authorises SMP services conditions imposing on the dominant provider price controls in relation to matters connected with the provision of network access, subject to the conditions of section 88 being satisfied.
- 16.22 In determining which conditions are authorised by Section 87(3), we must take into account, in particular, the factors set out in section 87(4). In reaching our decision that KCOM should be subject to a requirement to provide network access on reasonable request, we have taken all these six factors into account.
- 16.23 In particular, having considered the economic viability of building access networks to achieve ubiquitous coverage that would make the provision of network access unnecessary, we consider that the SMP condition is required to secure effective competition, including economically efficient infrastructure-based competition, in the long term in the wholesale CI Access market.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1439</sup> KCOM's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, Paragraph 3.22

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1440</sup> Annex 26, Schedule 4, Part 3.

16.24 The requirement for KCOM to meet only reasonable network access requests also ensures that due account is taken of the feasibility of providing the network access, and of the investment made by KCOM initially in providing the network. For this reason, we consider that the requirement is proportionate.

# No undue discrimination

## **Our proposals**

16.25 KCOM is currently prohibited from discriminating unduly in relation to the provision of network access. We proposed that this requirement should continue.

## **Stakeholder responses**

16.26 Only KCOM responded on this particular issue and agreed with the proposed regulation.<sup>1441</sup>

- 16.27 We have re-imposed an SMP condition prohibiting undue discrimination.
- 16.28 A non-discrimination obligation is intended as a complementary remedy to the network access obligation, principally to prevent the dominant provider from discriminating in favour of its own downstream divisions and to ensure that competing telecoms providers are placed in an equivalent position. Without such an obligation, the dominant provider is incentivised to provide the requested wholesale network access service on terms and conditions that discriminate in favour of its own downstream divisions. For example, KCOM may decide to charge its competing providers more than the amount charged to its own downstream units or it might provide the same services but within different delivery timescales. Both these behaviours could have an adverse effect on competition.
- 16.29 Non-discrimination can have different forms of implementation. A strict form of non-discrimination i.e. a complete prohibition of discrimination would result in the SMP operator providing exactly the same products and services to all telecoms providers (including its own downstream divisions) on the same timescales, terms and conditions (including price and service levels), by means of the same systems and processes and by providing the same information. Essentially, the inputs available to all telecoms providers (including the SMP providers' own downstream divisions) would be provided on a truly equivalent basis, an arrangement which has become known as 'Equivalence of Inputs,' or EOI. An EOI requirement removes any degree of discretion accorded to the nature of the conduct.
- 16.30 A less strict implementation of non-discrimination a no undue discrimination obligation may allow for flexibility and result in a more practical and cost-effective implementation of wholesale inputs, in cases where it is economically justified. As part of this review, we have

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1441</sup> KCOM's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.25

considered what form of non-discrimination obligation would be appropriate in the wholesale CI Access market in the Hull Area.

16.31 As in the 2016 BCMR, we consider that imposing an EOI requirement on KCOM would be disproportionate and unjustified in respect of the scale and competitive conditions in the wholesale CI Access market in the Hull Area. In particular, we note that there has been substantial entry by other telecoms providers and that KCOM's market share has fallen since the 2016 BCMR. We have therefore decided to re-impose an SMP condition prohibiting undue discrimination for the next BCMR period. This will ensure that there is appropriate non-discrimination protection to remedy the incentive and ability for KCOM to engage in discriminatory pricing and/or non-pricing practices.

# **The BEREC Common Position**

16.32 We have taken utmost account of the BEREC Common Position in formulating our decision, including BP8, BP10 and BP10a which appear to us to be particularly relevant in this context. We consider that our decision is consistent with the best practice set out in the BEREC Common Position.

# Conclusion

- 16.33 In order to implement this decision we have decided to set SMP Condition 2.<sup>1442</sup> Section 87(6)(a) of the Act authorises the setting of an SMP services condition requiring the dominant provider not to discriminate unduly against particular persons, or against a particular description of persons, in relation to matters connected with the provision of network access.
- 16.34 We consider that the requirement we have decided to set is proportionate because it only seeks to prevent *undue* discrimination.

# Transparency

- 16.35 KCOM is currently subject to a set of obligations designed to promote transparency, reduce the risk of undue discrimination and ensure that telecoms providers are able to make effective use of its network access. These obligations are:
  - Requirement to publish a Reference Offer.
  - Requirement to notify of changes to charges, terms and conditions in advance.
  - Requirement to notify of changes to technical information in advance.
- 16.36 In addition, KCOM is required to produce a Price Transparency Report (PTR) on an annual basis. We consider that in combination with other remedies this is sufficient to address our concern that, in the absence of appropriate *ex ante* regulation, KCOM would have the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1442</sup> Annex 26, Schedule 4, Part 3.

incentive and ability to fix and maintain some or all of its CI Access prices at an excessively high level or engage in a margin squeeze.

16.37 In the following sections, we set out our decision to impose the set of transparency remedies we proposed in our consultation.

# **Publication of a Reference Offer**

## **Our proposals**

16.38 KCOM is currently required to publish a Reference Offer (RO) for wholesale network access products.<sup>1443</sup> The RO must set out a number of matters at a minimum, including the terms and conditions for provisioning, technical information, service level agreements and service level guarantees, and availability of co-location. We proposed that this requirement continue.

## **Stakeholder responses**

16.39 Only KCOM responded on this particular issue and agreed with the proposed regulation. 1444

- 16.40 We have decided that KCOM should continue to be required to publish a RO for network access products in the wholesale CI Access market in the Hull Area.
- 16.41 In KCOM's case, a requirement to publish a RO has three main purposes:
  - to assist transparency for the monitoring of potential anti-competitive behaviour;
  - to give visibility to the terms and conditions on which other telecoms providers purchase wholesale services; and
  - to enable the monitoring of wholesale charges, which forms part of our proposed approach to price controls in this market.
- 16.42 The publication of a RO helps to ensure stability in markets as, without it, incentives to invest might be undermined and market entry less likely. It allows for potentially quicker negotiations, avoid possible disputes and give confidence to those purchasing wholesale services that they are being provided on non-discriminatory terms. Without this, market entry might be deterred to the detriment of the long-term development of competition and hence customers. Moreover, in conjunction with the non-discrimination obligation, the effect of this obligation is to prevent KCOM from:
  - bundling leased lines together with other non-SMP products or services i.e. making the sale of a retail leased lines conditional on the sale of another product or service, including as part of a package incorporating another product or service; and

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1443</sup> In the 2016 BCMR we introduced a requirement that KCOM must publish its ROs on publicly available websites, i.e.
 those that do not require password access, to ensure full transparency for us and other telecoms providers.
 <sup>1444</sup> KCOM's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.27

- offering bespoke charges to secure business contracts against competition from other telecoms providers. KCOM is still permitted to offer discounts, but the terms of any such discounts have to be published in the RO and available to all customers.
- 16.43 We consider that the requirement to publish ROs imposed on KCOM in previous market reviews has been largely effective in meeting the aims of regulation detailed above. Therefore, we have decided that KCOM should continue to be required to publish a RO for network access products in the wholesale CI Access market in the Hull Area. We consider this requirement is proportionate because it requires KCOM to publish only information that we consider to be necessary to allow telecoms providers to make informed decisions about competing in downstream markets.
- 16.44 The condition requires the publication of a RO and specifies the information to be included in that RO (set out below) and how the RO should be published. The published RO must set out a number of matters at a minimum, including:
  - a description of the services on offer, including technical characteristics and operational processes for service establishment, ordering and repair;
  - the locations of points of network access and the technical standards for network access;
  - conditions for access to ancillary and supplementary services associated with the network access, including operational support systems and databases, etc.;
  - contractual terms and conditions, including dispute resolution and contract negotiation/renegotiation arrangements;
  - charges, terms and payment procedures;
  - service level agreements and service level guarantees; and
  - to the extent that KCOM uses the service in a different manner to telecoms providers or uses similar services, KCOM is required to publish a RO in relation to those services.
- 16.45 We consider that imposing a requirement on KCOM to publish a RO is necessary to address our competition concerns in the wholesale CI Access market where we provisionally find KCOM to hold SMP. This remedy complements our proposals to impose network access and non-discrimination requirements on KCOM to address the competition concerns arising from its SMP in this market.
- 16.46 Furthermore, we consider that there is a risk that KCOM may set excessive prices for wholesale CI Access leased lines in the Hull Area. To mitigate this risk, we continue to consider that KCOM should be prohibited from departing from the charges, terms and conditions set out in its RO. This will better enable us to monitor KCOM's charges more effectively and benchmark them against Openreach's, as discussed elsewhere in this Section.
- 16.47 Lastly, we have decided that KCOM should be required to comply with any directions we may make from time to time under the condition.

# The BEREC Common Position

16.48 In formulating these proposals, we have also taken utmost account of the BEREC Common Position, including BP16, BP22 and BP23 which appear to us to be particularly relevant in this context. We consider that our decisions are consistent with the best practice set out in the BEREC Common Position.

# Conclusion

- 16.49 To implement this decision, we will set SMP Condition 3.<sup>1445</sup> Section 87(6)(c) of the Act authorises the setting of SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to publish, in such a manner as we may direct, the terms and conditions on which it is willing to enter into an access contract. Section 87(6)(d) also permits the setting of SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to include specified terms and conditions in the RO. Finally, section 87(6)(e) permits the setting of SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to make such modifications to the RO as may be directed from time to time.
- 16.50 Article 9(4) of the Access Directive requires that where network access obligations are imposed, national regulatory authorities shall ensure the publication of a RO containing at least the elements set out in Annex II to that Directive. We are satisfied that this requirement is met.

# **Requirement to produce a Pricing Transparency Report**

## **Our proposals**

- 16.51 KCOM is currently required to provide a Pricing Transparency Report (PTR) to us on an annual basis. We proposed that this requirement should continue.
- 16.52 Our analysis of KCOM's 2017 and 2018 PTRs suggested that there are a number of other pieces of information that are necessary in order for us to match each connection to a service included in KCOM's price list, and therefore to ascertain whether KCOM is charging in line with its RO charge. We therefore proposed to insert into the current condition an additional clause that requires KCOM to set out "such characteristics of each connection as required to fully determine the connection charge and annual rental charge from the KCOM price list."

## **Stakeholder responses**

- 16.53 While KCOM agreed that while requiring an annual PTR was proportionate, it suggested there may be some challenges with the proposed changes.
- 16.54 [≫] noted in its response that KCOM's wholesale prices appear to be higher than Openreach's equivalent product.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1445</sup> Annex 26, Schedule 4, Part 3.
# Our reasoning and decisions

- 16.55 We remain concerned that, in the absence of appropriate *ex ante* regulation, KCOM would have the incentive and ability to fix and maintain some or all of its wholesale prices at an excessively high level or engage in a margin squeeze.
- 16.56 We have a variety of options available to address this concern, including charge controls. However, while in principle a charge control may be effective in controlling KCOM's charges, our regulation must be proportionate, meaning we must impose the minimum necessary remedy to achieve our aim. We consider that in this case a charge control would be disproportionate to the aim of preventing excessive charges, particularly given the relatively small size of the Hull Area and the significant costs to us and KCOM that would arise in formulating a charge control.
- 16.57 In the 2016 BCMR, we decided that a proportionate approach would be to impose an obligation for KCOM to ensure that its charges are fair and reasonable and to monitor KCOM's wholesale charges against suitable benchmarks. We said Openreach's wholesale charges could be an appropriate benchmark.<sup>1446</sup>
- 16.58 We considered that for this approach to be fully effective it was important that there was transparency about KCOM's wholesale charges. We therefore removed KCOM's flexibility to offer unpublished bespoke discounts by requiring it to publish its wholesale charges in its Reference Offer (RO) and not to depart from them<sup>1447</sup>, and introduced a requirement that KCOM provide us with an annual Pricing Transparency Report (PTR) that details the charges it makes to its customers for the connection and annual rental of the leased line services supplied during the previous twelve months.<sup>1448</sup>
- 16.59 We have decided to reimpose the condition on KCOM to produce a PTR to be sent to us on an annual basis.
- 16.60 The condition requires KCOM to include in the PTR the following information separately for each wholesale connection:
  - a specification of each of the service type, interface, bandwidth and circuit orientation;
  - the amount of the connection charge;
  - the date on which the rental charge was agreed;
  - any fixed or minimum term agreed by the dominant provider and a third party in respect of the rental charge; and
  - the amount and the frequency of the rental charge.
- 16.61 As noted in the 2018 BCMR Consultation, our analysis of the wholesale charges for CI Services contained within the 2018 PTR indicates that for those services where a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1446</sup> The current requirement also applies to KCOM's retail prices. As discussed in Section 9 we propose that KCOM no longer has SMP at the retail level.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1447</sup> Discussed further above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1448</sup> Discussed further below.

comparison was possible, the majority of the services were consistent with KCOM's Reference Offer.<sup>1449</sup>

- 16.62 However, our analysis of KCOM's 2017 and 2018 PTRs suggests that there are a number of other pieces of information that are necessary in order for us to match each connection to a service included in KCOM's price list, and therefore to ascertain whether KCOM is charging in line with its RO charges. These include:
  - whether a circuit connects two customer sites or connects one customer site to a provider point of presence (POP) in the local exchange only;
  - whether there is "No existing network connectivity" or "Existing Network Connectivity;"<sup>1450</sup>
  - whether connections are subject to excess construction charges; and
  - where a connection spans two different exchanges, which pair of exchanges are included in the connection.
- 16.63 We therefore proposed to insert into the current condition an additional clause that requires KCOM to set out "such characteristics of each connection as required to fully determine the connection charge and annual rental charge from the KCOM price list."
- 16.64 KCOM suggested in its response that there may be challenges in providing some of the additional information we had suggested would be necessary for a complete analysis of its pricing, e.g. discerning the nature of some of the connections if the end outside of the Hull area.
- 16.65 We are making the proposed amendment to the condition. We note KCOM's suggestion that not all of the information we have proposed may be available; and we will continue to discuss with KCOM what data will be useful to inform our analysis, and what is reasonable to provide from KCOM's perspective. However, the revised condition should provide more flexibility to focus on information that we agree with KCOM is pertinent to our analysis.
- 16.66 We consider the condition is proportionate because it is targeted at providing pricing transparency as a safeguard against excessive pricing and ensuring KCOM's compliance with its other SMP obligations; and is significantly less onerous than imposing a charge control, which (as discussed above) is an alternative mechanism for addressing our pricing concerns.
- 16.67 In response to [≫]'s comment, we discuss in Section 9 the differences between KCOM's and Openreach's pricing. These differences can reflect the potential for KCOM and Openreach to adopt different pricing structures for their wholesale leased lines services, reflecting differing approaches to recovering their costs (for example, the balance between connection and rental charges). However, we consider that, notwithstanding these differences, a meaningful price comparison can be produced.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1449</sup> 95% of the connection charges and 85% of the annual rental were within the range of KCOM RO prices, although we note that some of the connection charges and associated rentals used to derive these percentages were set before KCOM was subject to an obligation not to depart from RO charges.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1450</sup> These are terms used in KCOM's 2018 PTR which we intend to clarify with KCOM.

# The BEREC Common Position

16.68 We consider that the condition is consistent with the BEREC Common Position, including the remedies falling under objectives BP16 and BP17.

# Conclusion

16.69 We have decided to implement our decision by imposing SMP Condition 6.<sup>1451</sup> Section 87(6)(b) of the Act authorises the setting of SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to publish information for the purpose of securing transparency in relation to matters connected with network access to the relevant network.

# Notification of changes to charges, terms and conditions

# **Our proposals**

- 16.70 KCOM is currently required to give advance notice before making changes to its charges or terms and conditions for the provision of existing or new network access. We proposed that this requirement should continue with two amendments to align with the requirements in the 2018 WLA and WBA market reviews with respect to the Hull Area:
  - to reduce the notice period applicable to other changes to prices, terms and conditions for existing network access from 90 days to 56 days (explained further below);
  - to require KCOM to give 28 days' notice in relation to price changes relating to the end of a temporary price reduction.

# Stakeholder responses

16.71 Only KCOM responded on this particular issue and agreed with the proposed regulation.<sup>1452</sup>

# Our reasoning and decisions

- 16.72 We have decided to impose the condition consulted upon (subject to the minor amendment discussed below).
- 16.73 Notification of changes to charges at the wholesale level has the joint purpose of assisting transparency for the monitoring of potential anti-competitive behaviour and giving advance warning of charge changes to competing telecoms providers who buy wholesale access services. The latter purpose ensures that competing telecoms providers have sufficient time to plan for such changes, as they may want to restructure the charges of their downstream offerings in response to charge changes at the wholesale level. Notification of changes therefore helps to ensure stability in markets, without which incentives to invest might be undermined and market entry made more difficult.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1451</sup> Annex 26, Schedule 4, Part 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1452</sup> KCOM's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.27.

- 16.74 There may be some disadvantages to advance notification, particularly in markets where there is some competition. It can lead to a 'chilling' effect where other telecoms providers follow KCOM's charges rather than act dynamically to set competitive charges. We do not consider, on balance, that this consideration undermines the rationale for imposing a notification of charges condition.
- 16.75 In wholesale leased lines markets where competitors rely on the provision of wholesale access products and services to enable them to compete in downstream markets, we consider that the advantages of notifying charges are likely to outweigh any potential disadvantages.
- 16.76 It may also be appropriate to require the notification of changes to terms and conditions to allow competing telecoms providers sufficient time to plan for them. Again, this assists in providing stability in markets, without which incentives to invest might be undermined and market entry made more difficult.
- 16.77 This remedy complements the network access and non-discrimination requirements on dominant providers to address the competition concerns arising from a position of SMP in wholesale leased lines markets.
- 16.78 We have decided to slightly amend KCOM's existing obligations to notify changes to its charges, terms and conditions. We will maintain the following notification periods:
  - 28 days' notice for charges, terms and conditions relating to new service introductions; and
  - 28 days' notice for price reductions relating to existing network access.
- 16.79 However, we have made two amendments to align with the requirements in the 2018 WLA and WBA market reviews with respect to the Hull Area<sup>1453</sup>:
  - We have reduced the notice period applicable to other changes to prices, terms and conditions for existing network access from 90 days to 56 days. In the 2018 WLA Market Review we decided to decrease the notice period for KCOM in the WLA market from 90 days to 56 days.<sup>1454</sup> We noted that the market in the Hull Area is much smaller than that in the rest of the UK, and the size and complexity of BT's and its competitors' networks are greater than KCOM's. In light of these factors we considered that 56 days was an appropriate notice period. We believe the same considerations apply here, and have reduced the notice period accordingly.
  - KCOM is now required to give 28 days' notice in relation to price changes relating to the end of a temporary price reduction.<sup>1455</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1453</sup> Ofcom, 2018. <u>Wholesale Local Access and Wholesale Broadband Access Market Reviews: Review of competition in the</u> <u>Hull Area</u>, paragraphs 4.172-4.182 [accessed 30 October 2018].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1454</sup> In WBA we increased the period from 28 days to 56 days.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1455</sup> A temporary price means a price reduction for a particular product or service, applicable to all customers on a nondiscriminatory basis, which is stated to apply for a limited and predefined period and where the price immediately on expiry of that period is no higher than the price immediately before the start of that period, i.e. a special offer. A 28-day notice period also applies to any increase in prices that may occur at the end of a special offer (where the price immediately following the end of the special offer is no higher than the price immediately before the start of the special offer).

- 16.80 In retaining these notification periods, we have considered the following relevant factors:
  - wholesale leased line services support multiple downstream services. This means
    that telecoms providers will need to assess the impact of any changes downstream.
    Typically, this might involve modelling the impact of the new charges on the cost of
    providing downstream services, securing internal approval for a pricing revision and
    notifying customers (which may be subject to a minimum notice period);
  - too short a notification period would risk that telecoms providers would have insufficient time to react to changes to wholesale terms and could, for instance, be left financially exposed by changes to wholesale charges. However, as mentioned above, we consider that 56 days provides sufficient notice in the context of the market in the Hull Area; and
  - there should be no risk of financial exposure for telecoms providers when charges are reduced, so a 28-day notification period is appropriate.
- 16.81 Therefore, we consider this condition is proportionate because the required notice periods are necessary for the types of change to which they relate, but no longer.

# Minor amendment with regard to the content of an Access Charge Change Notice

- 16.82 We have decided to make a minor amendment to the condition consulted upon. This relates to the content of an Access Charge Change Notice.
- 16.83 In the WLA market, the SMP condition governing notifications of changes to charges, terms and conditions requires an Access Charge Change Notice to include the following four matters:
  - a) a description of the network access in question;
  - b) a reference to the location in the Dominant Provider's current Reference Offer of the terms and conditions associated with the provision of that network access;
  - c) the current and proposed new charge and/or current and proposed new terms and conditions (as the case may be); and
  - d) the date on which, or the period for which, the WLA Access Change will take effect (effective date).
- 16.84 The proposed SMP condition in the Passive Infrastructure Market Review consultation (which we have decided to impose) also included these four matters.
- 16.85 However, the SMP condition we proposed in our BCMR consultation omitted matter (c) in the above list. We have decided to include this requirement in the SMP condition we are imposing because it is important for an Access Charge Change Notice to set out the current and proposed charge, terms and conditions; and in order to align with equivalent requirements in other markets.

# The BEREC Common Position

16.86 We consider that the condition is consistent with the BEREC Common Position, including the remedies falling under objectives BP16 and BP17 ("Transparency").

# Conclusion

16.87 To implement this decision we will set SMP Condition 4.<sup>1456</sup> Section 87(6)(b) of the Act authorises the setting of SMP services conditions which require a dominant provider to publish, in such manner as we may direct, all such information for the purpose of securing transparency. Section 87(6)(c) also permits the setting of SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to publish the terms and conditions on which he is willing to enter into an access contract.

# Notification of changes to technical information

# **Our proposals**

16.88 KCOM is currently required to publish, in advance, changes to technical information.<sup>1457</sup> This requires the notification of new technical information within a reasonable time period, but not less than 90 days in advance of providing new wholesale services or amending existing technical terms and conditions. We proposed that this requirement should continue.

# Stakeholder responses

16.89 Only KCOM responded on this particular issue and agreed with the proposed regulation that is detailed below.<sup>1458</sup>

# Our reasoning and decisions

- 16.90 We have decided to continue to require KCOM to notify new technical information within a reasonable time period, not less than 90 days in advance of providing new wholesale services or amending existing technical terms and conditions.
- 16.91 The aim of this regulation is to ensure that telecoms providers have sufficient time to respond to technical changes that may affect them. For example, a telecoms provider may need to introduce new equipment, or modify existing equipment or systems, to support a new or changed technical interface. Similarly, a telecoms provider may need to make changes to its network to support changes in the points of network access or configuration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1456</sup> Annex 26, Schedule 4, Part 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1457</sup> In the 2016 BCMR we introduced a requirement that KCOM must publish any technical change notice on publicly available websites, i.e. those that do not require password access, to ensure full transparency for us and other telecoms providers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1458</sup> KCOM's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.31.

- 16.92 We consider this remedy is important in the wholesale CI Access market to ensure that telecoms providers who compete in downstream markets are able to make effective use of existing or, where applicable, new wholesale services provided by KCOM. Technical information therefore includes new or amended technical characteristics, including information on network configuration, locations of the points of network access and technical standards (including any usage restrictions and other security issues).
- 16.93 We take the view that these requirements continue to be necessary to give telecoms providers sufficient time to prepare for such changes. We therefore continue to require KCOM to notify new technical information within a reasonable time period, but not less than 90 days in advance of providing new wholesale services or amending existing technical terms and conditions.
- 16.94 We consider that 90 days is the minimum time that competing telecoms providers need to modify their network to support a new or changed technical interface, or support a new point of access or network configuration.
- 16.95 The requirement to give notification within a reasonable time period may mean that a period of notification in excess of 90 days may be appropriate in certain circumstances. For example, if KCOM was to make a major change to its technical terms and conditions, a period of more than the 90-day minimum notification period may be necessary to enable competing telecoms providers, who purchase affected wholesale services, sufficient time to prepare and support such changes without disruption and detriment to their businesses and customers.
- 16.96 In the 2018 WLA Statement we noted that the one exception to the 90 day minimum is in relation to amendments to technical specifications that are developed and agreed through NICC Standards Limited.<sup>1459</sup> NICC is a technical forum in which telecoms providers (including KCOM) participate. Therefore, telecoms providers are likely to be aware of NICC specifications due to their participation in the forum. We therefore did not consider it necessary to impose a 90-day notice period where BT proposes to adopt an amended NICC specification. However, we considered that BT should provide notification of changes based on the NICC standard. We have decided to mirror this amendment in the CI Access Market in the Hull Area.
- 16.97 We consider that the requirement to notify technical information only requires information that other telecoms providers would need to know and that the notification periods are the minimum required to allow changes to be reflected in downstream offers.

# **The BEREC Common Position**

16.98 We consider that the new condition is consistent with the BEREC Common Position, including the remedies falling under objectives BP16 and BP17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1459</sup> 2018 WLA Statement, paragraph 6.196.

# Conclusion

16.99 To give effect to this decision we will set SMP Condition 5.<sup>1460</sup> Section 87(6)(b) of the Act authorises the setting of SMP services conditions which require a dominant provider to publish, in such manner as we may direct, all such information, for the purpose of securing transparency. Section 87(6)(c) also permits the setting of SMP services conditions requiring the dominant provider to publish the terms and conditions on which he is willing to enter into an access contract.

# **Regulatory financial reporting**

- 16.100 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation, we proposed to impose cost accounting and accounting separation obligations on KCOM in the wholesale CI Access market. This approach differs from the approach taken in the 2016 BCMR, in which we only imposed an accounting separation remedy.
- 16.101 The detailed rationale for applying each of these remedies is set out below but broadly we consider that there is a need for detailed financial information in this market to monitor the effectiveness of our proposed regulatory decisions.
- 16.102 We proposed to implement these obligations by way of a single SMP condition, which would replace the current Regulatory Financial Reporting SMP condition.<sup>1461</sup>
- 16.103 The SMP condition includes the power to issue directions. The detail of our regulatory financial reporting requirements is typically set out in a suite of directions issued under the SMP condition. We issued a statement in February 2019 (2019 KCOM Regulatory Financial Reporting Statement) imposing these directions, which apply to KCOM across wholesale markets from 2018/19.<sup>1462</sup>
- 16.104 At the time of our BCMR consultation [November 2018 to January 2019], these directions were still being consulted on. We therefore proposed to 'roll over' these directions in the form that they would be adopted in the 2019 KCOM Regulatory Financial Reporting Statement future. These directions are now in place and will be 'rolled over' in accordance with our consultation proposal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1460</sup> Annex 26, Schedule 4, Part 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1461</sup> In previous reviews, we have imposed this condition by amending the notification annexed to the 2004 Regulatory Reporting Statement. We are proposing to revoke that notification (insofar as it applies in relation to the relevant markets) and imposing the regulatory financial reporting obligations through SMP condition 7. This accords with the approach taken in the 2018 Wholesale Local Access and Wholesale Broadband Access Market Reviews: Review of Competition in the Hull Area. For the avoidance of doubt, this does not represent a change to the substance of the relevant SMP condition; it is a structural change to the way in which the regulatory financial reporting obligations are imposed and is aimed at clarifying KCOM's obligations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1462</sup> Ofcom, 2018. <u>KCOM Regulatory Financial Reporting: Statement on new regulatory financial reporting direction covering</u> <u>all regulated fixed telecoms markets</u> [accessed 12 June 2019].

# **Accounting separation**

# **Our proposals**

16.105 KCOM is currently subject to accounting separation obligations.<sup>1463</sup> We proposed that these requirements should continue to apply.

### **Stakeholder responses**

- 16.106 KCOM and [>] both made reference the accounting separation proposal in their respective responses.
- 16.107 [>].1464
- 16.108 KCOM noted the proposal but did not provide further comments.<sup>1465</sup>

# Our reasoning and decisions

- 16.109 We have decided to reimpose the same accounting separation obligations that are currently imposed on KCOM in the wholesale CI Access market in which we have found KCOM has SMP.
- 16.110 Paragraph 3 of Point 1 of the 2005 Recommendation states that:

"the purpose of imposing an obligation regarding accounting separation is to provide a higher level of detail of information than that derived from the statutory financial statements of the notified operator, to reflect as closely as possible the performance of parts of the notified operator's business as if they had operated as separate businesses, and in the case of vertically integrated undertakings, to prevent discrimination in favour of their own activities and to prevent unfair cross-subsidy."

- 16.111 We consider that an accounting separation obligation, together with a cost accounting obligation (see below), will help to ensure this objective is met.
- 16.112 This obligation requires KCOM to report separately for services across the relevant market, and account separately for internal and external sales. This allows us and other telecoms providers to monitor the activities of KCOM to ensure that it does not discriminate unduly in favour of its own downstream businesses. In practice, this obligation requires KCOM to produce financial statements that reflect the performance of the regulated wholesale market as though it were a separate business.
- 16.113 We consider that these obligations are necessary to monitor KCOM's activities regarding its non-discrimination obligations. For the next BCMR period, we will therefore reimpose the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1463</sup> These obligations are SMP conditions OB1 to OB27 and OB31 to OB33, but excluding subparagraphs (a) to (c) and (f) of SMP condition OB23, set out in the July 2004 (KCOM) Notification, but as read considering the modifications to that Notification set out in paragraph 26 of the 2016 Notification (as set out at Annex 35 Section 1 of the 2016 BCMR Statement).

<sup>1464 [≫].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1465</sup> KCOM's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.40

same accounting separation obligations that are currently imposed on KCOM in the wholesale CI Access market in which we propose it has SMP. We consider these obligations to be proportionate because they are the least onerous obligation necessary as a mechanism to allow us and third parties to monitor potentially discriminatory behaviour by KCOM.

# **The BEREC Common Position**

16.114 We consider that the condition is consistent with the BEREC Common Position, including the remedies falling under objectives BP30 to BP37.

# Conclusion

16.115 We will implement our decision by setting SMP Condition 7.<sup>1466</sup> Sections 87(7) and 87(8) of the Act authorise us to impose appropriate accounting separation obligations on the dominant provider in respect of the provision of network access, the use of the relevant network and the availability of relevant facilities. That is to say, the dominant provider may be required to maintain a separation for accounting purposes between such different matters relating to network access or the availability of relevant facilities.

# **Cost accounting**

### **Our proposals**

16.116 We proposed to impose a cost accounting remedy on KCOM in the wholesale CI Access market in the Hull Area.

# Stakeholder responses

16.117 KCOM noted the proposal in their consultation response but did not provide further comments.<sup>1467</sup>

# Our reasoning and decisions

- 16.118 We have decided to impose a cost accounting remedy on KCOM in the wholesale CI Access market in the Hull Area.
- 16.119 Recital 2 of the 2005 Recommendation states that the purpose of imposing the accounting separation and cost accounting obligations is "to make transactions between operators more transparent and/or to determine the actual costs of services provided." Also, paragraph 2 of Point 1 of the 2005 Recommendation states that:

"The purpose of imposing an obligation to implement a cost accounting system is to ensure that fair, objective and transparent criteria are followed by notified operators in allocating

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1466</sup> Annex 26, Schedule 4, Part 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1467</sup> KCOM's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.39

their costs to services in situations where they are subject to obligations for price controls or cost-oriented prices."

- 16.120 The imposition of a cost accounting obligation ensures that KCOM has in place a system of rules that support the attribution of revenues and costs to services within the relevant market. It therefore supports the proposed accounting separation obligation, which requires KCOM to prepare and report financial information relating to individual services, by ensuring that the rules attributing revenues and costs to services within the relevant market are fair, objective and transparent. The cost accounting obligation is an important means of ensuring that:
  - we have the necessary information to support the monitoring of the effectiveness of remedies, in particular to ensure that the pricing remedies we propose address the competition problems identified and to enable our timely intervention should such intervention ultimately be needed;
  - revenues and costs are attributed across regulated markets (and the individual services within them) in a consistent manner. This mitigates the risk that costs might be unfairly loaded onto particular products or markets;
  - publication (i.e. reporting) of cost accounting information aids transparency, providing reasonable confidence to stakeholders about compliance with SMP obligations, allowing stakeholders to monitor compliance and more generally enabling stakeholders to make better informed contributions to the development of the regulatory framework; and
  - KCOM records all information necessary for the purposes listed above at the time that relevant transactions occur, on an ongoing basis. Absent such a requirement, there is a strong possibility that the necessary information would not be available when it is required and in the necessary form and manner.
- 16.121 For these reasons, we will impose a cost accounting remedy on KCOM in the wholesale CI Access market in the Hull Area. We consider that this obligation is necessary to ensure that the processes and rules used by KCOM to attribute revenues and costs to relevant services are fair, objective and transparent. We consider this obligation is proportionate in that we will require only the minimum information necessary to monitor KCOM's pricing activities.

# **The BEREC Common Position**

16.122 We consider that the condition is consistent with the BEREC Common Position, including the remedies falling under objectives BP30 to BP37.

# Conclusion

16.123 We will give effect to this decision by setting SMP Condition 7.<sup>1468</sup> Section 87(9)(c) authorises conditions imposing such rules as we may make for the purposes of matters connected with the provision of network access to the relevant network, or with the availability of relevant facilities about the use of cost accounting systems. Such conditions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1468</sup> Annex 26, Schedule 4, Part 3.

include requiring the application of presumptions in the fixing and determination of costs and charges for the purposes of the price controls, rules and obligations imposed by virtue of that subsection (section 87(10)). Where such conditions are imposed, section 87(11) imposes a duty on us to also set an SMP condition which imposes an obligation:

- to make arrangements for a description to be made available to the public of the cost accounting system used in pursuance of that condition; and
- to include in that description details of (i) the main categories under which costs are brought into account for the purposes of that system and (ii) the rules applied for the purposes of that system with respect to the allocation of costs.
- 16.124 We consider that the new condition fulfils our duty under section 87(11) in that the cost accounting condition requires the publication of a description of the cost accounting system used and the main categories of cost and the cost allocation rules applied.

# **Legal tests**

# Section 47 tests

- 16.125 When imposing SMP obligations, we need to demonstrate that the obligations in question are based on the nature of the problem identified, proportionate and justified in light of the policy objectives as set out in Article 8 of the Framework Directive. For each of the general remedies that we have decided to impose we consider that the conditions we are proposing to impose satisfy the tests set out in section 47 of the Act, namely that the obligation is:
  - a) objectively justifiable in relation to the networks, services or facilities to which it relates;
  - b) not such as to discriminate unduly against particular persons or against a particular description of persons;
  - c) proportionate to what the condition or modification is intended to achieve; and
  - d) transparent in relation to what is intended to be achieved.

#### **Objectively justified**

16.126 We consider that each of the SMP conditions we have decided to impose is objectively justifiable. The remedies that we have decided to impose are designed to address the competition concerns that we have identified in our market analysis associated with a finding of SMP. Given our conclusion that KCOM has SMP in the CI Access market, we considered it likely that KCOM would have the incentive and ability to favour its own downstream business over rivals in the relevant downstream markets, distorting competition in these markets, which is ultimately against the interests of consumers. Therefore, in the absence of a requirement to provide network access, supported by associated obligations, KCOM could refuse or impede access at the wholesale level thereby favouring its own retail operations, or it could provide access on less favourable terms and conditions compared to those obtained by its downstream business. We explain above

why each obligation we are imposing is objectively justified in the context of the markets in which we have found KCOM to have SMP.

#### Not such as to discriminate unduly

16.127 We consider that each of the conditions does not discriminate unduly. The conditions are imposed on KCOM, which is the only provider which we have found to have SMP in the relevant market. The conditions are designed to address KCOM's position in the market.

#### Proportionate

16.128 We consider that each of the conditions is proportionate to what those conditions are intended to achieve. In each case, we are imposing an obligation on KCOM that: is effective to achieve our aim; is no more onerous than is required to achieve that aim; and does not produce adverse effects which are disproportionate to our aim. We explain why we consider each proposed remedy is proportionate above.

#### Transparent

16.129 We consider that each of the conditions is transparent in relation to what is intended to be achieved. The text of the conditions was consulted on and is published in Annex 26<sup>1469</sup> and the operation of those conditions is aided by our explanations in this document. We consider it is clear that our intention is to ensure that KCOM provides access to networks to facilitate effective competition, and that all the remedies set out above support this objective.

### Section 88 tests

- 16.130 In this section we have set out our decisions to impose a fair and reasonable charges obligation in certain markets and to impose regulatory financial reporting requirements. These decisions are authorised by Section 87(9).
- 16.131 Before setting conditions falling within section 87(9) we are required to ensure that the condition satisfies the tests set out in section 88 of the Act. Section 88 of the Act states that Ofcom should not set an SMP condition falling within section 87(9), except where:
  - a) it appears from the market analysis that there is a relevant risk of adverse effects arising from price distortion (sub-s (a));<sup>1470</sup> and
  - b) it also appears that the setting of the condition is appropriate for:
    - i) promoting efficiency;
    - ii) promoting sustainable competition; and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1469</sup> Schedule 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1470</sup> For the purposes of section 88 there is a relevant risk of adverse effects arising from price distortion if the dominant provider might (a) so fix and maintain some or all of his prices at an excessively high level, or (b) so impose a price squeeze, as to have adverse consequences for end-users of public electronic communications services.

- iii) conferring the greatest possible benefits on the end-users of public electronic communications services (sub-s (b)).
- 16.132 Under section 88(2) of the Act, when setting an SMP condition falling within section 87(9), we must take account of the extent of the investment in the matters to which the condition relates of KCOM.

#### Fair and reasonable charges obligation

- 16.133 We consider that our decision to impose a fair and reasonable pricing obligation satisfies these tests:
  - a) In relation to the Section 88(1)(a) test, as we have explained above, our competition concerns are that, in the absence of price regulation requiring prices to be fair and reasonable, KCOM would have the ability and incentive to set excessively high prices or engage in a price squeeze.
  - b) In relation to the Section 88(1)(b) test, we consider that a fair and reasonable charges obligation will prevent KCOM from setting excessively high charges or engaging in a price squeeze, both of which impact other providers' ability to compete with KCOM in downstream markets and so will support the aim of promoting improved efficiency. We also consider that the provision of network access on fair and reasonable terms will promote sustainable competition by ensuring that other telecoms providers can effectively compete downstream. We consider this to be the appropriate approach for the purposes of conferring the greatest benefits on customers of downstream services.
  - a) In relation to the Section 88(2) test, we believe that fair and reasonable charges will allow KCOM's costs to be taken into account and will also provide for common cost recovery. This condition is therefore an appropriate basis upon which to control KCOM's prices.

#### **Regulatory financial reporting**

16.134 We consider that our regulatory financial reporting requirements satisfy the Section 88 tests because, as explained above, they facilitate the monitoring and enforcement of our pricing requirements.

# **Our duties**

16.135 We consider that our decision to impose a network access obligation is consistent with our duties under sections 3 and 4 of the Act. We consider that the imposition of a network access obligation promotes competition in relation to the provision of electronic communications networks and services, ensuring the provision of network access and service interoperability for the purposes of securing efficient and sustainable competition and the maximum benefit for end-users. This is because the imposition of the obligation would ensure that KCOM offers the wholesale products required by other providers to compete effectively in the downstream markets. In respect of the other remedies we have decided to impose:

- a) The "No undue discrimination" condition is aimed at promoting competition and securing efficient and sustainable competition for the maximum benefit for customers by preventing KCOM from leveraging its SMP through discriminatory behaviour into downstream markets.
- b) The "Publication of a Reference Offer" condition will further the interests of consumers by promoting competition by: facilitating service interoperability and allowing telecoms providers to make informed decisions about future entry into the relevant market; enabling buyers to adjust their downstream offerings in competition with KCOM in response to changes in KCOM's terms and conditions; and making it easier for Ofcom and other telecoms providers to monitor any instances of discrimination.
- c) The "Notification of changes to charges, terms and conditions" and "Notification of changes to technical information" conditions are aimed at promoting competition and securing efficient and sustainable competition for the maximum benefit of consumers, by ensuring that providers have the necessary information about changes to terms, conditions, charges and technical information sufficiently in advance to allow them to make informed decisions about competing in downstream markets.
- d) The "Pricing Transparency Report" condition is aimed at promoting competition and securing efficient and sustainable competition for the maximum benefit of consumers by enabling Ofcom to monitor KCOM's compliance with our pricing obligations.
- e) The "Regulatory Financial Reporting" condition ensures that other obligations designed to curb potentially damaging leveraging of market power, such as undue discrimination and the setting of prices at excessive levels, can be effectively monitored and enforced.
- 16.136 In imposing these remedies we have had regard in particular to the desirability of: promoting competition in relevant markets, of encouraging investment and innovation in relevant markets and of encouraging the availability and use of high speed data transfer services throughout the UK. In performing our duties, we have also had regard to the principles under which regulatory activities should be transparent, accountable, proportionate, consistent and targeted only at cases in which action is needed.
- 16.137 We also consider that our remedies are consistent with our duty to act in accordance with the six community requirements set out in section 4 of the Act, in particular:
  - the first Community requirement to promote competition;
  - the third Community requirement to promote the interests of all persons who are citizens of the EU;
  - the fourth Community requirement to take account of the desirability of Ofcom's carrying out of its functions in a manner which, so far as practicable, does not favour one form of or means of providing electronic communications networks, services or associated facilities over another (i.e. to be technologically neutral); and
  - the fifth Community requirement to encourage the provision of network access for the purpose of securing efficiency and sustainable competition, efficient investment and innovation and the maximum benefit of persons who are customers of communications providers and of persons who make associated facilities available.

- 16.138 Specifically, we believe that our decision to impose a network access obligation is consistent with the fifth Community requirement. The obligation has the purpose of securing efficient and sustainable competition in the markets for electronic communications networks and services by helping to ensure that other providers can continue to compete effectively in the downstream retail markets by using wholesale products offered by BT.
- 16.139 In analysing markets in Volume 2, Section 9, and imposing these remedies we have taken due account of all applicable guidelines and recommendations which have been issued or made by the European Commission in pursuance of the provisions of an EU instrument and which relate to market identification and analysis or the determination of what constitutes significant market power in accordance with section 79 of the Act. In developing our remedies we have taken due account of all applicable recommendations issued by the European Commission under Article 19(1) of the Framework Directive in accordance with our duties under section 4A of the Act. In each case, pursuant to Article 3(3) of Regulation (EC) No 1211/2009, we have also taken the utmost account of any relevant opinion, recommendation, guidelines, advice or regulatory practice adopted by the Body of European Regulators for Electronic Communications (BEREC). Where relevant, we explain in Volume 2, Sections 9 and this Section, how we have taken account of these instruments.

# 17. Traditional interface services

- 17.1 This section outlines our conclusions in relation to traditional interface (TI) services up to and including 8 Mbit/s (low bandwidth TI services).
- 17.2 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation, we proposed that:
  - low bandwidth TI services constitute a separate market;
  - there are clear dynamics in this rapidly declining market that suggest effective competition will be reached in the foreseeable future. These dynamics include falling demand for low bandwidth TI services, BT's decision to retire the technology upon which TI services depend by 2025, the improved availability of modern alternatives to low bandwidth TI services and the narrowing of the price gap between these modern alternatives and low bandwidth TI. We also considered BT's voluntary commitments regarding the continued supply, maintenance and pricing of low bandwidth TI services<sup>1471</sup>; and
  - *ex ante* regulation is no longer justified for these services, as given these dynamics the second criterion of the three-criteria test is not satisfied.
- 17.3 We received a number of stakeholder comments on these proposals. In summary:
  - BT, Virgin Media and KCOM agreed with our proposal to deregulate low bandwidth TI services.
  - Telefónica<sup>1472</sup> and UKCTA<sup>1473</sup> disagreed, stating that the three-criteria test was satisfied. Both argued that alternatives to TI do not sufficiently constrain low bandwidth TI services. UKCTA added that price convergence with EAD was an insufficient basis for deregulation and that it was it not possible to assert that competition will emerge over the review period.
  - Vodafone<sup>1474</sup>, UKCTA<sup>1475</sup>, PAG<sup>1476</sup> and [≫]<sup>1477</sup> opposed the timing of deregulation, arguing that customers continued to require regulatory protection. In particular, UKCTA disagreed with our assessment that TI customer volumes would continue to decline.<sup>1478</sup>
  - [≫] and UKCTA<sup>1479</sup> argued that the existing charge controls should be retained. Vodafone proposed a CPI-CPI price cap from 2019 to 2021.<sup>1480</sup>

 $^{\rm 1476}$  PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 26-27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1471</sup> Letter from BT to Ofcom, 3 July 2018 [accessed 22 May 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1472</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1473</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 56-62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1474</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 9.2, 9.11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1475</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 55.

<sup>1477 [</sup>X].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1478</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 52-53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1479</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 54-55

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1480</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 9.4 and 9.7.

- UKCTA<sup>1481</sup>, Vodafone<sup>1482</sup> and PAG<sup>1483</sup> argued deregulation would create migration problems (such as issues for telecoms providers with 'sticky' customers on TI), increase uncertainty, push customers into a forced migration and generate resource constraints for customers, BT and other telecoms providers. [X] stated that BT had done little to encourage migration, instead focusing on maintaining the existing TI estate.<sup>1484</sup>
- Telefónica<sup>1485</sup>, UKCTA<sup>1486</sup> and Gamma<sup>1487</sup> wanted BT's voluntary commitments with respect to TI services to be imposed as obligations on BT.
- 17.4 Having considered stakeholders' responses and the evidence available to us, we conclude that:
  - low bandwidth TI services constitute a separate market for the period of this review, but there are clear dynamics in this rapidly declining market that suggest effective competition will be reached in the foreseeable future; and
  - neither the second nor third criterion of the three-criteria test is satisfied, and therefore ex ante regulation is no longer justified for these services.
- 17.5 This section is structured as follows:
  - we set out the technical background to our discussion of TI, our previous approach to regulating TI and recent market developments;
  - we define the relevant product and geographic markets;
  - we consider whether *ex ante* regulation of low bandwidth TI services is justified by conducting the three-criteria test; and
  - we discuss the removal of remedies in the low bandwidth services market.

# Background

- 17.6 TI leased lines use legacy analogue and digital interfaces.<sup>1488</sup> There are two broad types of circuit in this category:
  - analogue interface leased lines: These are commonly used for voice transmission, e.g. external extension circuits between business sites. They are also used for low-bandwidth data transmission; and
  - digital interface leased lines: These are based on legacy SDH/PDH technology<sup>1489</sup>, itself based on time-division multiplexing (TDM). They have stable and predictable

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1481</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 54.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1482</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 9.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1483</sup> PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 26.

<sup>1484 [》].</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1485</sup> Telefónica's response, p. 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1486</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 63-66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1487</sup> Gamma's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, page 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1488</sup> TI circuits provide access connections between end-user sites and an aggregating node, as described in Section 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1489</sup> PDH (Plesiochronous Digital Hierarchy) and SDH (Synchronous Digital Hierarchy) are used for delivering TI services.

transmission characteristics, low transmission delay (latency) and low jitter (variation in transmission delay). These characteristics are important in some user applications.

- 17.7 Demand for TI services is in decline.<sup>1490</sup> As discussed below, almost all new demand for leased lines services is met by more modern alternatives. TI services are also increasingly supported by ageing and often obsolete equipment.<sup>1491</sup> This means that the risk of service outages affecting businesses is increasing.<sup>1492</sup>
- 17.8 We expect that this decline will only continue, as BT has announced that it no longer plans to support TI data services beyond 2025. This is also the date when the PSTN platform is planned to be retired. This will allow the underlying legacy SDH and PDH platforms which support these and other legacy services to be retired.

# Approach to TI in previous market reviews

- 17.9 We have been progressively deregulating TI services. In the 2016 BCMR Statement we concluded that for wholesale TI services operating at bandwidths above 8 Mbit/s (medium and high bandwidth TI), *ex ante* regulation was no longer appropriate as this market no longer met the three-criteria test.<sup>1493</sup> In reaching this conclusion we noted that:
  - the installed base of high bandwidth TI circuits was low and was predicted to fall further as customers switched to Ethernet services, demonstrating that Ethernet had become a cheaper and acceptable substitute;
  - the availability of Ethernet services would provide a sufficient constraint on the prices of higher bandwidth TI circuits above 2 Mbit/s; and
  - the market failures we identified in the medium (above 8 Mbit/s up to and including 45 Mbit/s) and high (above 45 Mbit/s up to and including 155 Mbit/s) bandwidth TI markets in the 2013 BCMR, which arose from a finding of SMP and for which extensive or frequent and timely intervention was previously considered indispensable, were found to be no longer present in the 2016 BCMR.<sup>1494</sup>
- 17.10 However, for low bandwidth TI services, we determined that users would not necessarily switch if there was a SSNIP and that BT had SMP.<sup>1495</sup> We also noted that:
  - migration rates were not sensitive to price changes and customers remaining on these services were unlikely to be adequately protected from an operator with SMP;
  - switching costs were a barrier to switching to Ethernet a specific concern was the cost of changing end-user equipment; and
  - some legacy and specialist applications would continue to require TI leased lines.<sup>1496</sup>

 $<sup>^{1490}</sup>$  Some stakeholders disagreed that demand for TI services will continue to decline. We address this issue below.  $^{1491}$  [%].

<sup>1492 [&</sup>gt;<].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1493</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1, paragraph 5.67.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1494</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1, paragraph 5.69 - 5.70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1495</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1, paragraph 5.35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1496</sup> This was because Ethernet services could not exactly match all the characteristics of SDH/PDH services , such as latency and jitter, to the very high specification across all network load scenarios. We also noted that these differences were

- 17.11 For these services in the UK excluding the Hull Area, we retained a remedy called the Partial Private Circuits (PPC) Direction.<sup>1497</sup> We considered this was necessary to ameliorate the risk that BT would refuse access at the wholesale level or would offer terms that would not meet telecoms providers' requirements.<sup>1498</sup> Due to the low demand for new circuits, we amended the PPC Direction by (among other things) removing the requirement for forecasts for PPCs.<sup>1499</sup> This remedy was in addition to the general remedies that we set.<sup>1500</sup>
- 17.12 TI services were also subject to CPI-X charge control, which ended on 31 March 2019.<sup>1501</sup> Current regulation of the wholesale low bandwidth TI market remains as specified in the 2016 BCMR Statement, apart from the charge control.
- 17.13 Separate to our wholesale assessment, we lifted retail regulation for very low bandwidth (VLB) retail services (below 2 Mbit/s).<sup>1502</sup> For this market we determined that *ex ante* regulation was not required as the three-criteria test was not satisfied and that:
  - users could migrate to alternative services and would increasingly do so over the next three years;
  - BT was managing an orderly process of service withdrawal of VLB leased lines; and
  - further protection was to be provided by regulation of the related upstream wholesale low bandwidth TI market, which was to remain in place.<sup>1503</sup>

# **Market developments**

17.14 Since our last market review, we have observed the previously identified trends in the low bandwidth TI services market continue. These include the reduction in demand for low bandwidth TI services, the increased availability of suitable modern alternatives to low bandwidth TI services, and the falling price difference between low bandwidth TI and such alternatives. Some stakeholders commented on our analysis of these trends and we now respond to these comments.

#### Demand for low bandwidth TI services

17.15 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation, we noted that demand for low bandwidth TI services has declined rapidly and is expected to decline further over the review period (see Figure

becoming progressively less important as mainstream enterprise applications migrate to Ethernet/IP technologies and are therefore able to use Ethernet leased lines. See 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1, paragraph 5.31 to 5.44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1497</sup> The PPC Direction was first introduced in 2002. It specifies detailed requirements for the provision and repair of PPCs and RBS backhaul including: migration arrangements (for migration of retail private circuits to PPCs); forecasting arrangements for capacity ordering; and Service Level Agreements (SLAs) including provision and repair performance targets and service level guarantee (SLG) payments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1498</sup> We considered that not imposing this would allow BT to favour its own retail operations with the effect of distorting competition in the corresponding downstream markets until such a time as end-users have migrated to alternative services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1499</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1, paragraph 11.23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1500</sup> Further information on the general remedies is available in section 8 of the 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1. <sup>1501</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 2, pages 16-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1502</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement – Very low bandwidth leased lines.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1503</sup> 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1, paragraphs 5.31-5.44.

17.1).<sup>1504</sup> In light of BT's decision to retire the PSTN and other legacy TDM platforms, there is unlikely to be any new demand, new entry or new competition in this market and we expect migration of existing customers to alternative products to accelerate.



Figure 17.1: Decline in low bandwidth TI services volumes

Source: BT RFS and BT response to question 11 of the LLCC 1<sup>st</sup> s.135 request notice dated 2 February 2018

- 17.16 This decline is supported by evidence gathered through our stakeholder engagement in early 2018. For example, BT indicated that:
  - it observed decreasing demand for TDM services as customers switch to newer alternative technologies which offer lower transport costs and greater flexibility, such as Ethernet services delivered over copper and fibre; and
  - businesses need to be agile and adaptable, future proofing themselves for new applications and needs. Customers are increasingly moving away from fixed end-toend dedicated capacity to a network solution which offers greater flexibility. Newer Ethernet and IP technologies offer a wider range of access types and increased bandwidth granularity to tailor the service to users' needs along with efficient multisite networking.<sup>1505</sup>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1504</sup> Figure 17.1 actuals are based on BT's RFS volume data for external services. As we understand that there are no BT products between 2 Mbit/s and 8 Mbit/s. This figure is based on 'local end' volumes data for BT's 2 Mbit/s services.
 <sup>1505</sup> BT's response to BCMR s.135-26, presentation by BT, 21 February 2018, BCMR: Future of TI services and legacy networks, slide 3.

- 17.17 Verizon similarly indicated that TI volumes were falling but this had a lot to do with business closures.<sup>1506</sup> It also noted that where customers are moving to depends on what they need and that:
  - EFM is fine for 10 Mbit/s and below if the customer is close to the exchange, but if too far away, an alternative to this service is required; and
  - FTTC is a good substitute, but coverage is constraining take up.
- 17.18 Vodafone indicated that "customers are tending to cease their use [of TI] either when they have a technology upgrade or when they churn to a new supplier".<sup>1507</sup>
- Analysis carried out by Openreach in 2015 estimated that at that time a significant number of users ([≫]%) ceased using legacy services rather than migrating to other services. However, of those TI users that did migrate [≫]% moved to CI services, while the remainder migrated to EFM and asymmetric broadband.<sup>1508</sup>
- 17.20 Responding to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, BT, Virgin Media and KCOM agreed that demand for low bandwidth TI services is low and falling across the UK, including in the Hull Area. KCOM stated that this was part of a "structural shift" to modern alternatives.<sup>1509</sup> BT agreed that demand for low bandwidth TI services has been in long-term decline as businesses switch to newer technologies. It provided evidence that TI local ends volumes declined by 16% per annum between 2008/2009 and 2017/2018, and forecast that volumes would decline by a further [≫]% during this review period.<sup>1510</sup>
- 17.21 UKCTA disagreed, arguing that demand for low bandwidth TI will not continue to decline as the customer base had reached a stable "critical pool" of dependent customers.<sup>1511</sup> It considered that regardless of their number, customers who do not want to switch should still be protected by regulation.<sup>1512</sup>
- 17.22 UKCTA did not provide evidence to support its argument that there was now a "critical pool" of TI-dependent customers and therefore demand would remain stable going forward. We consider this is highly unlikely in light of the decline in demand to date and BT's intention to end support for TI leased line services beyond 2025, along with other legacy TDM platforms such as PSTN, which will increase incentives to migrate over time.
- 17.23 Based on the evidence on demand for low bandwidth TI services outlined above, gathered during our stakeholder engagement through s.135 information requests<sup>1513</sup> and in responses to our consultation, we conclude that demand for low bandwidth TI services has declined rapidly and we expect it to continue to decline further over the coming years (as forecast by BT, see Figure 17.1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1506</sup> Meeting with Verizon and Ofcom, 12 April 2018, Verizon comments at meeting.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1507</sup> Vodafone, Securing Competition & Market Growth, Line Charge Control Design Considerations 2019 -2022, Slide 6.
 <sup>1508</sup> Openreach, Ethernet Migration Analysis Update, 30 July 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1509</sup> KCOM's response to the 2018 BMCR Consultation, paragraph 2.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1510</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, Annex 5, paragraphs 5.3-5.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1511</sup> UKCTA non-confidential response, paragraphs 52-53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1512</sup> UKCTA non-confidential response, paragraphs 52-53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1513</sup> BT RFS data and BT response to question 11 of the LLCC 1<sup>st</sup> s.135 request notice dated 2 February 2018

17.24 We understand that a small number of remaining end users may be reluctant to stop using TI services and we address this in our discussion on qualitative factors below.

#### **Pricing and costs**

- 17.25 Our pricing analysis (see Figure 17.2) shows that over the last few years, prices of TI 2 Mbit/s circuits have been relatively stable,<sup>1514</sup> but the gap with prices of point to point Ethernet services has narrowed as the latter have fallen rapidly.<sup>1515</sup> Figure 17.2 shows that the relative price difference between TI 2 Mbit/s (10km) and EAD 100 Mbit/s (10km) has dropped from 52% in 2015 to 46% in 2017 and is currently 37% (2018).<sup>1516</sup> Importantly, EAD 100 Mbit/s also offers 50 times the capacity, for this decreasing price differential.
- 17.26 We expect the narrowing of this price difference will continue, not least if prices for TI need to increase should the costs of maintaining this legacy platform be spread over a diminishing customer base (recognising that efficiency improvements in this area are unlikely). TI users would therefore have increasingly strong incentives to migrate to alternative services, particularly give the material increase in capacity it offers.





Source: Ofcom analysis based on Openreach list prices. Prices reflect the **annualised** total cost of ownership over a three-year period. This cost includes rental and connection charges as well as Main Link charges. Connection charges are spread over the three-year period and discounted at an 8.0% rate.

17.27 BT's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation supported our observation that the price differential between TI and EAD was decreasing. It argued that TI costs are not falling in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1514</sup> We are considering prices for 2 Mbit/s only as we understand that there are no BT products between 3 and 8 Mbit/s. <sup>1515</sup> Our analysis also shows that TI services at higher bandwidths are more expensive than Ethernet services (while also (typically) providing a smaller range of possible services).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1516</sup> We consider that these are the appropriate services to compare because EAD 100 Mbit/s is the closest substitute for a customer switching from a TI circuit for a dedicated point to point fibre service.

line with the decreases in TI local end volumes, and so it expects unit costs to rise and its return on capital employed to fall. BT's fixed costs remain high and are likely to increase further as both new equipment and relevant expertise become increasing challenging to source. Going forward, BT anticipated that fixed costs will be shared across a diminishing customer base.<sup>1517</sup>

- 17.28 KCOM observed similar dynamics. It stated that as it expects demand to shift to alternatives to TI low bandwidth services, it anticipates that prices for its TI services will increase in the near future.<sup>1518</sup>
- 17.29 Based on our own analysis, we estimate that over the past three years, BT's costs per 2 Mbit/s low bandwidth local end have increased by 8% year on year, while revenues per local end have remained static. Consequently, BT's return on mean capital employed has fallen by 31%.<sup>1519</sup>

#### Availability of modern alternatives

- 17.30 In our 2018 BCMR Consultation, we considered that modern services increasingly represent a viable alternative to low bandwidth TI services and have sufficient coverage to be considered an appropriate alternative for the majority of current users of TI low bandwidth services. This observation was supported by discussions with stakeholders and demonstrated by the numbers of low bandwidth TI users that have switched to CI leased lines and other alternative products (such as FTTC and EFM) to date.
- 17.31 However, we recognise that some customers may be reluctant to switch away from low bandwidth TI services, primarily due to barriers to switching and perceptions of alternative services' functionality. We received several stakeholder comments on this topic. We discuss these issues further below, as we consider the potential for modern alternatives to act as a demand-side substitute for low bandwidth TI services in our product market definition exercise.

# **Product market**

- 17.32 As low bandwidth TI services are the only TI service still regulated, we use low bandwidth TI services as the focal product for our market definition exercise. The main purpose of the product market definition is to identify the competitive constraints (both from the demand and supply-side) on low bandwidth TI services. Given this is a legacy product market that is in decline (and experiencing issues around equipment availability as discussed below), our focus is primarily on demand-side substitution as we do not expect additional market entry within this review period given these characteristics.
- 17.33 We use the SSNIP test as our conceptual framework for assessing demand-side constraints on low bandwidth TI services. We do this by considering whether a hypothetical monopolist would be able to profitably impose a SSNIP above the competitive price level

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1517</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, annex 5, paragraphs 5.10-5.13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1518</sup> KCOM's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 3.18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1519</sup> Source: <u>BT Regulator financial statements 2015-2018</u> [accessed 10 May 2019]

on the focal product. In the context of this review, the question we are trying to answer is whether a sufficient number of low bandwidth TI customers would switch to an alternative product in the event of a SSNIP to render the price increase unprofitable (critical loss threshold). If enough customers would switch, the relevant market should be expanded to include the alternative product. In this case, the candidate products we are considering in the SSNIP are CI Access point to point Ethernet services<sup>1520</sup>.

- 17.34 We address this question in the same way as for CI Access services. Namely, we assess whether the amount of switching expected because of the SSNIP is likely to exceed the critical loss threshold.<sup>1521</sup> Based on cost data from BT's 2016/17 RFS, we estimate this critical loss to be 18%<sup>1522</sup> for low bandwidth TI services.
- 17.35 The counterfactual for assessing the SSNIP is important in this case, given the general trend of low and declining demand for low bandwidth TI services which we expect to continue (as discussed above). We consider it would be inappropriate to reflect the forecast volume loss in our assessment of the profitability of a SSNIP as a hypothetical monopolist is already expecting to lose these circuits (i.e. in the absence of a SSNIP). Therefore, in considering a SSNIP, the key question is whether a 10% price increase would lead to material additional switching over and above that which is already expected to occur, such that it would be unprofitable.
- 17.36 In conducting the SSNIP analysis we have considered that the demand for wholesale TI services derives from demand for retail TI services. We do this by assuming that price increases at the wholesale level would be passed on to retail customers and then assessing how these customers are likely to respond to such price increases. We have also conducted our analysis in accordance with the modified greenfield approach, by which we assume there are no *ex ante* SMP remedies in place for TI services, but *ex ante* SMP remedies in other markets continue to apply.
- 17.37 The evidence we have considered to inform our SSNIP analysis includes:
  - prices for low bandwidth TI services and Ethernet; and
  - qualitative factors of low bandwidth TI services and alternatives.
- 17.38 In response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, some stakeholders disputed our analysis, namely in relation to the qualitative factors of low bandwidth TI services. These comments will be addressed in this section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1520</sup> We start with point to point Ethernet services as we consider these to be the closest substitute to TI services. We discuss the limitations of other alternatives later in this section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1521</sup> We have based this SSNIP test on regulated prices as these provide a reasonable proxy for competitive prices. See 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 4.28. See also EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 31, which state "where a product or service is already offered at a regulated, cost-based price, a regulated price will be assumed to be set at competitive levels and should be taken as the starting point for the hypothetical monopolist test".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1522</sup> Ofcom analysis based on Openreach RFS data and BT volume forecasts submitted in response to question 11 of our LLCC s.135 notice dated 2 February 2018.

# Pricing

- 17.39 As discussed previously in relation to developments in the low bandwidth TI services market, we have seen a narrowing in the price gap between low bandwidth TI services and more modern alternatives (as discussed above).<sup>1523</sup> <sup>1524</sup> We expect this narrowing will continue, not least if prices for TI need to increase should the costs of maintaining this legacy platform be spread over a diminishing customer base (as supported by both BT and KCOM, see above).
- 17.40 We consider that a SSNIP on low bandwidth TI services would further reduce this price differential between low bandwidth TI and EAD, and so likely encourage more incremental switching from TI to modern alternatives, where the alternative products offer the same or improved functionality. Indeed, we also note that a 100 Mbit/s service offers 50 times the capacity of a 2 Mbit/s TI, further increasing its attractiveness.<sup>1525</sup>
- 17.41 However, we note that there remains a price gap between low bandwidth TI services and modern alternatives like EAD (see Figure 17.2) although EAD offers much higher bandwidth and switching costs between the two services remain (see Table 17.3).

# Qualitative factors relevant to demand-side substitution

- 17.42 Our SSNIP analysis in the 2018 BCMR Consultation considered that:
  - those users who remain on low bandwidth TI are likely to be those who are most satisfied with the quality of service they receive and are least likely to be inclined to switch, even in the event of a SSNIP.
  - in the absence of any strong external factor encouraging migration, many of these users will continue to switch at their own pace, with that typically being where end-user equipment or applications come to the end of their life; and
  - modern services can represent a viable alternative to low bandwidth TI services, have sufficient coverage to be considered an appropriate alternative for the majority of users where coverage is important, and will increasingly be available at a price and service point appropriate for current users of low bandwidth TI services.
- 17.43 Responding to our consultation, BT noted that low bandwidth TI was becoming increasingly difficult to maintain as a reliable service as:
  - SDH and PDH platform equipment was becoming obsolete, making it difficult to source spare parts<sup>1526</sup> and leading to increased maintenance costs; and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1523</sup> We are considering prices for 2 Mbit/s only as we understand that there are no BT products between 3 and 8 Mbit/s. Our analysis also shows that TI services at higher bandwidths are more expensive than Ethernet services (while also (typically) providing a smaller range of possible services).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1524</sup> We consider that these are the appropriate services to compare because EAD 100 Mbit/s is the only option for a customer switching from a TI circuit for a point to point fibre service because it is widely available. Ethernet over GEA is also likely to be a suitable alternative for some customers, but unlike EAD, is not available as widely.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1525</sup> We also note that TI is more expensive than some of the other potential substitutes which may be suitable for some customers (e.g. EFM and FTTC). See Table 17.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1526</sup> This was confirmed by [>].

- it was uneconomic to train new engineers to maintain the TI network and that a majority of engineers with TI experience are approaching retirement age.<sup>1527</sup>
- 17.44 On the other hand, Telefónica argued that CI services were not a constraint on low bandwidth TI services, and UKCTA noted that Ethernet may not be a substitute to TI for all customers.<sup>1528</sup> UKCTA argued that broadband availability (GEA-FTTC or FTTP) for businesses in the UK was too poor to make it a viable alternative, nor were FTTC and FTTP sufficiently reliable.<sup>1529</sup>
- 17.45 In addition, UKCTA stated that Ofcom should have done more to seek the views of telecoms providers and their customers on their experiences of TI, particularly in relation to switching costs, as well as the costs and reliability of low bandwidth TI services.<sup>1530</sup>
- 17.46 In the 2016 BCMR, we noted that while most TI users are expected to eventually switch to Ethernet, some users may be reluctant to switch in the short term due to, among other factors, them placing a greater weight on particular characteristics of TI services. For example, we highlighted that Ethernet services could not exactly match all of the characteristics of TI services, such as latency and jitter, to the very high specification and across all network load scenarios see Table 17.3.
- 17.47 We also highlighted that:
  - the Explanatory Note to the 2014 EC Recommendation had indicated that carriergrade Ethernet services were a substitute for all but the most demanding business applications;<sup>1531</sup> and
  - survey evidence suggested that 79% of those with analogue or SDH/PDH based leased lines had no concerns about replacing them with Ethernet.<sup>1532</sup> The key concerns for remaining users were inadequate service level agreements (7%) and reliability (6%).
- 17.48 While we noted that a high proportion (79%) of respondents said that they had no concerns about replacing TI services with Ethernet, we recognised that this did not mean that those respondents would switch in response to a SSNIP (or indeed in any circumstances); it may be that respondents had just not thought about switching.<sup>1533</sup>

 $^{\rm 1530}$  UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 62 and 65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1527</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, paragraphs 5.1-5.6, 5.14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1528</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 7. UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 52-53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1529</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 59-62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1531</sup> Explanatory Note to the 2014 EC Recommendation, page 49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1532</sup> Ofcom, 2015. *Business Connectivity Services Review* (2015 BDRC study), [accessed 10 May 2019], quoted in 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1, para. 5.26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1533</sup> Only a quarter (24%) of TI leased line users surveyed had actively considered switching to Ethernet leased lines and only around half of these (13%) said that they intended to do so at the end of their current contract while the rest (11%) had decided against it. Around a third of those that had not considered switching said they were likely to consider it in the future (35%). See 2016 BCMR Statement, Volume 1, paragraph 5.26.

Feature	Point-to-point Ethernet	SDH/PDH	
Contention	Dedicated	Dedicated	
Distance limitations (fibre delivered)	Not limited	Not limited	
Jitter	Low (load dependent)	Low	
Latency	Low (load dependent)	Low	
Resilience	High	High	
Symmetry	Symmetrical	Symmetrical	
Synchronisation	Networks supporting resilient synchronisation deployed, but not supported by some older carrier Ethernet services	Networks support resilient synchronisation of end-user equipment natively.	

Table 17.3: Comparison of key point-to-point Ethernet leased line service and SDH/PDH features

Source: Ofcom 2015 BCMR consultation

- 17.49 Since publishing the 2016 BCMR Statement we have engaged with several telecoms providers offering low bandwidth TI services, including members of UKCTA. We discussed a range of issues including some customers' continued loyalty to low bandwidth TI and the reasons for a reluctance to migrate to modern services, the suitability of such alternatives, and costs and experiences of switching. While some respondents claimed that customers were reluctant to switch from low bandwidth TI services, none supplied further evidence such as examples of services that cannot be delivered over CI.
- 17.50 Consistent with the evidence from the 2016 BCMR Statement summarised above, our engagement with the sector leading up to our 2018 BCMR Consultation suggests that:
  - many users of low bandwidth TI remain satisfied with the level of service they receive and are not inclined to switch; and
  - for the users who are considering switching, the timing of any switch will typically occur at their own pace, with it often being delayed up to the point where end-user equipment or applications come to the end of their life.
- 17.51 We now consider why users of low bandwidth TI might be reluctant to switch to modern alternatives, even in the case of a SSNIP. Our recent engagement identified that the level of switching would be influenced by:
  - barriers to switching, such as the cost or timing; and

• the perceived reliability and versatility of modern alternatives compared to low bandwidth TI services. For completeness, we have considered the suitability of a range of modern alternatives, and not just Ethernet.

#### Barriers to and timing of switching

- 17.52 Vodafone indicated that customers often stay with TI unless they are changing network provider or implementing an IT upgrade.<sup>1534</sup> It also noted that "Ethernet migration usually coincides with an IT refresh, however this ideally should be on the customers' terms, rather than forced upon them, particularly if Communication Providers are able to offer a sustainable service".<sup>1535</sup> Verizon highlighted the example of a customer that was not willing to move as it considered the TI service being provided was not broken and was therefore not in any rush to upgrade.<sup>1536</sup>
- 17.53 This seemed largely to be for cost saving reasons. Vodafone noted that a switch to Ethernet may drive unnecessary costs, necessitating the need for a full IT refresh that is not required at this point in time, especially when there is a view that the existing kit is performing well.<sup>1537</sup>
- 17.54 Other stakeholders highlighted that without an appropriate push factor such as the announcement of platform closure some users may retain their current service for some time. For example, the Office of the Telecommunications Adjudicator noted that if BT decided to stop supplying [giving normal notice period of two years] then that would be an inflection point and from that point faster migration would be likely.<sup>1538</sup> Verizon similarly noted that in other sectors, both domestic and international, a firm closure date from the incumbent/regulator would facilitate migration.<sup>1539</sup>

#### **Functionality of alternatives**

- 17.55 It appears that many customers choose to remain on low bandwidth TI services because they perceive that PPCs best suit their business needs and are wary as to whether modern alternatives could match these needs.
- 17.56 Vodafone noted, for example, that the reasons for this continuing loyalty for PPCs does not stem from apathy towards change, rather it is for sound practical and economic reasons, with PPCs continuing to suit their business needs more than any connectivity solution at this point in time.<sup>1540</sup> It also noted (among other issues):
  - PPCs are viewed as a reliable connectivity solution, being dependable and user friendly;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1534</sup> Meeting between Ofcom and Vodafone, 5 March 2018, Vodafone comments re LLCC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1535</sup> Vodafone's response to the 6<sup>th</sup> s.135 notice, page 12.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1536}$  Meeting between Ofcom and [ $\succ$ ], 12 April 2018, [ $\succ$ ]comments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1537</sup> Vodafone's response to the 6<sup>th</sup> s.135 notice, page 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1538</sup> Meeting between Ofcom and Office of the Telecommunications Adjudicator, 16 April 2018, OTA2 comments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1539</sup> Meeting with Ofcom and Verizon, 12 April 2018, Verizon comments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1540</sup> Vodafone's response to the 6<sup>th</sup> s.135 notice, page 11.

- PPCs are versatile: While copper circuits ultimately limit PPC speeds, it does have the benefit of enabling PPCs to provide a flexible solution with resilience configuration choices that suit individual business needs;
- PPCs provide an end to end dedicated circuit as standard: Although Ethernet is a dedicated service, it often relies in part on aggregated routing paths, restricting or at least making diversity and separacy options either impractical or unaffordable; and
- PPCs have near universal nationwide reach and can continue to operate without major new set-up costs (thereby avoiding the need to self-build or invest in new line plant).<sup>1541</sup>
- 17.57 A small number of stakeholders expressed concern with the perceived lower levels of reliability that alternative services to low bandwidth TI services often presented. For example, the Office of the Telecommunications Adjudicator noted that low bandwidth TI is useful for critical national infrastructure and that any potential disruption to communications is therefore of great concern, and for some reason the faults with IP seem to be higher.<sup>1542</sup> Similarly, [≫] highlighted that it had moved a customer to IP, but because various payment systems did not work it had to purchase 64kbit/s PSTN. It also noted that other customers that were dealing with payment systems often had issues with IP and that there were often challenges associated with lifts, such as emergency telephone equipment.<sup>1543</sup>
- 17.58 The ongoing reliability of low bandwidth TI services needs to be considered in the appropriate context. This is a declining legacy service that is increasingly being supported by ageing and often obsolete equipment. This means that users of these services will increasingly be exposed to higher levels of risk (increasing unreliability).
- 17.59 BT has, for example, indicated that it is "increasingly difficult to source network equipment based on anything other than Ethernet and IP" and that "spare cards are unavailable and parts have not been manufactured for some time".<sup>1544</sup> BT also identified several other factors that will impact the reliability of low bandwidth TI services (and the cost to serve) in future, including:
  - expertise to maintain the TDM network, which is becoming increasingly scarce;
  - lack of vendor support, e.g. knowledge of equipment, equipment updates; and
  - limited investment in associated management systems for older equipment.<sup>1544</sup>
- 17.60 While some stakeholders are concerned as to the suitability of modern alternatives, other stakeholders have suggested that these concerns are diminishing and/or are no longer present. For example, **BT** suggests that changes in customer demand and product innovation have resulted in viable alternatives to low bandwidth TI services that have not been available in the past.<sup>1545</sup> This means that there is now a range of alternatives available

<sup>1541 [⊁].</sup> 

 $<sup>^{1542}</sup>$  Meeting with Ofcom and Office of the Telecommunications Adjudicator, 16 April 2018, OTA2 comments .

 $<sup>^{1543}</sup>$  Meeting with Ofcom and [ $\leftthreetimes$ ] 12 April 2018, [ $\leftthreetimes$ ] comments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1544</sup> BT's response to BCMR s.135-26, presentation by BT, 21 February 2018, BCMR: Future of TI services and legacy networks, slide 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1545</sup> BT's response to BCMR s.135-26, presentation by BT, 21 February 2018, BCMR: Future of TI services and legacy networks, slide 6.

widely across the UK, that can replicate and/or substitute for the full portfolio of TI technologies. For example:

- Ethernet services have developed to offer an evolution path for a wide range of legacy business products based on TDM technologies such as PDH and SDH;
- where there are no direct Ethernet-based substitutes, there are equivalent Ethernetbased voice and data services available; and
- GEA<sup>1546</sup> may also be a substitute for some customers/applications.
- 17.61 A summary of the evidence submitted by BT that supports this position is outlined in Table 17.4 overleaf.<sup>1547</sup>
- 17.62 One telecoms provider [≫] similarly recognised that some leased line TI users could migrate to a dedicated Ethernet product to achieve a similar deterministic routing option. However, it recognised that this would come at a cost. For example, it noted that [≫].<sup>1548</sup>
- 17.63 Our engagement also suggests that some of the costs previously seen when switching may be lessening due to changes in the market. For example, [ $\gg$ ] its own retail dedicated Ethernet product presently has a bandwidth starting point of [ $\gg$ ]bit/s (which represents a considerable jump for a site presently served via a 2 Mbit/s TI service) [ $\gg$ ].<sup>1549</sup>] [ $\gg$ ] has similarly indicated that if a specific user does not want to use the full bandwidth that is potentially available through an Ethernet connection, software may be available to throttle capacity down to what a customer wants, which means that it is quite easy to upgrade via a software change (rather than hardware).<sup>1550</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1546</sup> Generic Ethernet Access (GEA) generally refers to Openreach FTTP (Fibre To The Premise) and FTTC (Fibre To The Cabinet) products.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1547</sup> BT Group response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR consultations, annex 5, table 4.3. [accessed 10 May 2019]
 <sup>1548</sup> [%].

<sup>1549 [&</sup>gt;<].

Service Feature	<b>PPC</b> <sup>1551</sup>	Point-to Point Ethernet (carrier class) <sup>1552</sup>	National Ethernet Fibre <sup>1553</sup>	National Ethernet EFM/ GEA <sup>1554</sup>	Broadband Access (FTTC) <sup>1555</sup>	Broadband Access (FTTP) <sup>1556</sup>
Contention	Dedicated	Dedicated	Dedicated	Dedicated	Shared	Shared
Distance Limitations	Not Limited	Not Limited	Not Limited	Not Limited	Not Limited	Not Limited
Service Availability	99.85%	99.93%	99.93%	99.93%	n/a	n/a
Coverage	99%	99%	99%	EFM 82% GEA 73%	73%1557	2.83%
Symmetry	Symmetric	Symmetric	Symmetric	Symmetric	At least 2 Mbit/s each way	At least 2 Mbit/s each way
Price	£2,800	£3,498	£[≫]	£[≫]	£228	£228
Connection	£2,217	£1,850 (£656)	£[≫]	£[≫]	£54	£104

Table 17.4: Comparison of service features for PPCs, Ethernet, and broadband

17.64 In response to UKCTA's comments regarding the substitutability of FTTC and FTTP, we note that, as discussed above, GEA-FTTC and FTTP are just two of many alternative services available which can (in certain scenarios) provide similar functionality to TI services. Although we consider point to point Ethernet services as the closest substitute for TI

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1551</sup> PPC based upon 2km [main link distance] MLD (current average MLD across installed base –15km terminating, 4km regional trunk, 2km national trunk).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1552</sup> Point to point EAD assumes 10km MLD excludes connection charge £1,925 also there is currently offer of £656 which expires 31/3/18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1553</sup> National Ethernet Fibre assumes 2 Mbit/s on 100 Mbit/s Etherway LA service (3 year term free connection) using shared backhaul and core using a Virtual Private Network (VPN) architecture rather than dedicated point to point infrastructure.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1554</sup> EFM assumes 2Mbit/s on 3 pairs (3 year term free connection) and GEA 2Mbit/s on 80:20 Etherway.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1555</sup> Broadband Access typical bandwidth inclusive price is £18-20 per month -£54 connection charge not shown.
 <sup>1556</sup> For the transition variant of FTTP with Openreach 80/20 rentals at cost of £9.95 per month. Coverage source: Thinkbroadband.com, 2019. <u>UK Statistics, UK Superfast and Broadband Coverage</u> [accessed12 June 2019].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1557</sup> We note that business coverage for superfast broadband is at least 90% for small premises (<u>Ofcom, Connected Nations</u> <u>2018: UK Report</u>, page 12) and that the 73% FTTC coverage provided by BT's retail arm may understate FTTC availability. For example, TalkTalk business highlights 95% UK coverage (<u>TalkTalk</u>, <u>Business partners EoFTTC datasheet</u> [accessed 25 April 2019])

services, we consider FTTC and FTTP to be a reasonable substitute for some customers/applications even though coverage is currently more limited than for point to point Ethernet services (see Table 17.4). We consider that FTTC and FTTP coverage and availability, and therefore substitutability, is likely to increase going forward given growing investment in full-fibre networks and deployment announcements from established and alternative providers.<sup>1558</sup>

#### **Conclusions on qualitative factors**

- 17.65 While, as some stakeholders have argued, customers may be reluctant to move from TI services to modern alternatives due to TI services' perceived reliability, this is a declining legacy service. BT has confirmed that it is increasingly supported by ageing and often obsolete equipment, which is becoming ever more challenging and expensive to source. In addition, those with expertise in managing the SDH and PDH platforms are now retiring.<sup>1559</sup> This means that users of these services will increasingly be exposed to higher levels of risk and uncertainty, which will only grow as BT moves closer to the switch-off of PSTN and other legacy TDM platforms and services.
- 17.66 As the reliability of TI services declines and the price difference with modern alternatives narrows, the rationale for remaining on TI services weakens.
- 17.67 We conclude that:
  - there are conflicting views about the ability of more modern services to substitute for the full range of low bandwidth TI services but, based on the evidence available to us, we consider that these modern services are a viable alternative, have sufficient coverage to serve the majority of users, and will increasingly be available at a price and service point appropriate for current users of low bandwidth TI services. Therefore, in the event of a SSNIP we are likely to see some additional switching;
  - however, although the number of low bandwidth TI services users is declining, the remaining low bandwidth TI users are likely to be those who are least inclined to switch, even in the event of a SSNIP; and
  - in the absence of any strong external factor encouraging migration, many of these users will continue to switch at their own pace, with that typically being where end-user equipment or applications come to the end of their life.

# **Conclusions on product market definition**

17.68 As set out above, we would expect an increase in switching from TI in response to a SSNIP. However, the evidence is unclear whether the loss in volumes to Ethernet services (or indeed to other modern alternatives) would be greater than 18% so as to render the SSNIP unprofitable. On balance, we have therefore adopted a conservative approach and defined a separate product market for low bandwidth TI services for the period of this review.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1558</sup> Ofcom, 2018. <u>Connected Nations 2018: UK Report</u>, pages 13-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1559</sup> BT Group response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, annex 5, paragraphs 5.7-5.9.

# **Geographic market**

- 17.69 In the 2016 BCMR, our analysis suggested that competitive conditions were largely homogeneous across the UK (excluding the Hull Area), on the basis that BT had a very high market share (significantly greater than 50% across the UK).<sup>1560</sup> Our updated March 2018 analysis suggests that this remained the case with BT accounting for the large majority of low bandwidth circuits.<sup>1561</sup> We have no reason to believe that the geographic market has changed since 2016.
- 17.70 There were no stakeholder comments regarding our proposed geographic market definition.
- 17.71 We therefore find that any market for low bandwidth TI services will have a national scope. While we acknowledge that the amount of rival infrastructure is greater in some areas, especially in central London, we do not consider that these variations warrant definition of separate geographic markets within the UK excluding the Hull Area.

# **Conclusion on market definition**

- 17.72 Having considered all the evidence outlined above and taken account of stakeholders' comments, we conclude that there will remain a distinct national market (excluding the Hull Area) for low bandwidth TI services for the period of this review.
- 17.73 Having set out our proposed findings in relation to the relevant market we have then considered whether this declining market remains susceptible to *ex ante* regulation during the relevant period. We do this via the three-criteria test.

# The three-criteria test for low bandwidth TI services

- 17.74 When considering imposing *ex ante* regulation, we must (among other factors):
  - define relevant markets appropriate to national circumstances;<sup>1562</sup>
  - consider the markets that the European Commission has listed as potentially needing ex ante regulation, noting that the market for wholesale high-quality access provided at a fixed location (what we refer to as wholesale leased lines) is currently included in this list; <sup>1563</sup> and
  - recognise that the 2014 EC Recommendation indicates there may be situations where it may not be appropriate to impose *ex ante* regulation.<sup>1564</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1560</sup> 2016 BCMR statement, paragraph 5.84 and Table 4.4 (showing BT market shares for low bandwidth TI circuits).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1561</sup> 2016 BCMR and analysis of 2017 TI circuit data (using BT RFS and data provided by other telecoms providers).
 <sup>1562</sup> This must be done in accordance with the principles of competition law and taking utmost account of the 2014 EC Recommendation and EC SMP Guidelines.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1563</sup> 2014 EC Recommendation.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1564}$  2014 EC Recommendation, Recitals 17 and 19 .

- 17.75 To assess whether it is appropriate to impose *ex ante* regulation in a market listed, the 2014 EC Recommendation sets out the following three criteria which must **all** be met (the three-criteria test) if *ex ante* regulation is to continue:
  - the presence of high and non-transitory barriers to entry. These may be of a structural, legal or regulatory nature; and
  - a market structure which does not tend towards effective competition within the relevant time horizon. The application of this criterion involves examining the state of infrastructure-based and other competition behind the barriers to entry; and
  - the application of competition law alone is insufficient to adequately address the identified market failure(s).<sup>1565</sup>

# Approach

- 17.76 In conducting the three-criteria test **we have focused on the second and third criteria**. In relation to those we have considered the following applicable principles.
- 17.77 With respect to the second criterion, the 2014 EC Recommendation, Recital 15, states, with emphasis added:<sup>1566</sup>

"A tendency towards effective competition implies that the market will either reach the status of effective competition absent ex ante regulation within the period of review, or will do so after that period provided clear evidence of positive dynamics in the market is available within the period of review. Market dynamics may for instance be caused by technological developments, or by the convergence of products and markets which may give rise to competitive constraints being exercised between operators active in distinct product markets."

17.78 Also, with respect to the second criterion, the 2014 EC Recommendation Explanatory Note states, with emphasis added:<sup>1567</sup>

"... in innovation-driven markets competitive constraints often come from innovative threats from potential competitors that are not currently in the market, and **dynamic or longer-term competition can take place among firms that are, from a static perspective, not necessarily competitors in an existing market**. ... A tendency towards effective competition does not necessarily imply that the market will reach the status of effective competition within the period of review. It simply means that there is **clear evidence of dynamics in the market within the period of review which indicates that the status of effective competition will be reached in the foreseeable future** without *ex ante* regulation in the market concerned. Therefore, anticipated events must be expected within a precise timeframe **and on the basis of concrete elements** (e.g. business plans, investments made, new

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1565</sup> 2014 EC Recommendation, Recital 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1566</sup> 2014 EC Recommendation, Recital 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1567</sup> Explanatory note to the 2014 EC Recommendation, page 10.

technologies being rolled out) rather than something which may only be theoretically possible."

17.79 With respect to the third criterion, the 2014 EC Recommendation, Recital 16, states:

"Competition law interventions are likely to be insufficient where for instance the compliance requirements of an intervention to redress persistent market failure(s) are extensive or where frequent and/or timely intervention is indispensable. Thus, *ex ante* regulation should be considered an appropriate complement to competition law when competition law alone would not adequately address persistent market failure(s) identified."

17.80 We have also taken into account the EC SMP Guidelines which state, with emphasis added:<sup>1568</sup>

"Once most customers have switched to a higher performing infrastructure, a group of users may still be using the legacy technology. In this event, **NRAs should take a regulatory approach that does not unduly perpetuate the cycle of captivity** by defining overly narrow markets."

17.81 Further, we have considered an EC SMP working paper which states, with emphasis added:<sup>1569</sup>

"When the majority of customers have migrated to a modern, higher-performance infrastructure, leaving a captive customer-base stranded on the legacy infrastructure, as is already apparent for low-speed analogue leased lines, the chain of substitution may appear to break, and the market analysis may suggest the finding of separate markets. However, when such an issue is identified, **NRAs should take care that the regulatory approach does not perpetuate a cycle of captivity by continuing regulation of an ever smaller niche market, but rather serves to encourage migration on to modern networks and enables the ultimate switch-off of legacy networks**."

17.82 We have also had regard to our statutory duties, which include an obligation to carry out our functions with a view to securing that regulation does not involve the imposition or maintenance of regulatory burdens that are unnecessary.<sup>1570</sup>

# Analysis

#### **Our proposals**

17.83 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation, our provisional assessment was that the CI services market will increasingly constrain the low bandwidth TI services market, given that we expect the migration of low bandwidth TI service users to modern alternatives and the price

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1568</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 45.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 1569}$  EC Staff Working Document on the EC SMP Guidelines, page 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1570</sup> Section 6 of the Act.
convergence between low bandwidth TI services and EAD services to continue within the period of this review and up to the point at which BT withdraws the TI platform.

17.84 We therefore provisionally concluded that there are dynamics in the market within this review period which indicate that effective competition will be reached in the foreseeable future and thus the second criterion of the three-criteria test as set out in the 2014 EC Recommendation is not satisfied.

#### Stakeholder responses

- 17.85 BT, Virgin Media and KCOM agreed with our assessment that the three-criteria test was not satisfied and that it was correct to remove *ex ante* regulation on low bandwidth TI services in this review period. This was on the basis that demand for low bandwidth TI services is low and falling across the UK as businesses are switching to newer technologies ahead of the end of the product's life planned for closure in 2025, and that the parts and expertise required to maintain the services are becoming increasingly difficult to obtain (see the discussion of the qualitative factors relevant to demand-side substitution above).
- 17.86 Telefónica and UKCTA considered that all parts of the three-criteria test were satisfied, and that *ex ante* regulation should be maintained. The main points made by these respondents were that:
  - CI services are not a sufficient constraint on low bandwidth TI services, as there are insufficient alternatives to TI available and some TI customers are reluctant to migrate to modern alternatives<sup>1571</sup>;
  - it was impossible to assert that effective competition would emerge over the course of a two-year review period<sup>1572</sup>;
  - price convergence between EAD and TI was an insufficient basis on which to justify the removal of *ex ante* regulation<sup>1573</sup>; and
  - demand for low bandwidth TI will not continue to decline and customers remaining on the platform continued to require protection.<sup>1574</sup>
- 17.87 In addition, PAG, UKCTA, Vodafone and [ $\gg$ ] made arguments in relation to market power and the impact deregulation would have on migration. The main points raised were that:
  - deregulation would lead to greater uncertainty, push customers into a forced migration and leave them with higher migration costs<sup>1575</sup>;
  - deregulation would create problems for telecoms providers with 'sticky' customers on Tl<sup>1576</sup>;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1571</sup> Telefónica's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, page 7. UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 52-53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1572</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1573</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1574</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 52-53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1575</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 54.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1576</sup> PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 26.

 Vodafone argued that price increases resulting from deregulation would not necessarily incentivise migration, as increases in circuit prices at the wholesale level might not be passed down to the retail level.<sup>1577</sup> It also argued that deregulation could lead to more migration, creating resource constraints for customers, BT and other providers, as well as particular costs and provisioning issues for Openreach.<sup>1578</sup>

#### Our reasoning and final decision - tendency towards effective competition

- 17.88 As discussed above, we consider that low bandwidth TI services are becoming an increasingly unsustainable legacy technology with rapidly declining numbers of customers, no material new demand, and rising unit costs.
- 17.89 BT has recently indicated that it does not expect to continue to support TDM data services beyond 2025. This is because the underlying SDH platform which supports TDM data services also supports PSTN and legacy broadband services and:
  - legacy broadband services are in the process of being withdrawn; and
  - it intends to migrate all voice services off the PSTN to an IP based platform by the end of 2025.<sup>1579</sup>
- 17.90 As discussed above, the relative price difference between low bandwidth TI services and point to point Ethernet services has fallen significantly, such that EAD offers 50 times the bandwidth of a 2 Mbit/s circuit for just a 37% price premium. We anticipate this trend to continue given that unit costs will likely rise as maintenance costs increase, the fixed costs of low bandwidth TI services are recovered across a decreasing number of end-users, and given that efficiency improvements in this area are unlikely.
- 17.91 However, modern alternatives exist that are satisfying the demand for the functionality provided by TI services. While we do not consider the evidence suggests that low bandwidth TI services are in the same market as CI services over the period of the review, there is clear evidence of continued migration from low bandwidth TI services to other services. We note, for example, that:
  - prices are converging, with the price of EAD falling significantly over recent years.
    While the price for low bandwidth TI services has also fallen, this has been at a much slower rate and there is scope that prices for these services may increase as volumes continue to decline;
  - users of low bandwidth TI services are increasingly reliant on ageing and obsolete equipment, which means that the associated reliability and stability of the low bandwidth TI services will diminish, which will increasingly encourage users to migrate to alternative services; and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1577</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraph 9.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1578</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 9.5-9.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1579</sup> BT letter to Ofcom, 3 July 2018. <u>BCMR 2019: Low bandwidth wholesale TI business connectivity services [accessed 12 June 2019]</u>

- advances in technology mean that there is a range of widely available alternative services that can increasingly replicate and/or substitute for the full portfolio of TI technologies.
- 17.92 We expect that the technological and price convergence outlined above will continue within the period of the review and in the foreseeable future (potentially up to the point that BT withdraws the TI platform). This means that the CI services market will increasingly constrain the low bandwidth TI services market. We therefore believe that in the longer term, the market will tend towards effective competition in the absence of *ex ante* regulation. BT's ability to exploit its market power in this rapidly diminishing legacy market will therefore diminish, as will the need for extensive or frequent and timely intervention previously considered indispensable.
- 17.93 Telefónica and UKCTA commented that the market for low bandwidth TI services should not be deregulated because it is impossible to say that competition will emerge over the course of a two-year review period. However, the principles outlined above clearly indicate that it is not necessary for effective competition to be reached *within the review period* in order for the second criterion to fail. Rather, the second criterion could fail even if the market tends towards effective competition *after* the review period, "provided clear evidence of positive dynamics in the market is available within the period of the review";<sup>1580</sup> and "anticipated events must be expected within a precise timeframe and on the basis of concrete elements".<sup>1581</sup> We consider that the analysis presented above satisfies these tests. In short:
  - there is clear evidence within this review period of continued migration and price convergence, such that we consider the market will tend towards effective competition in the foreseeable future; and
  - there are "concrete events" that we anticipate taking place within a precise timeframe, namely BT's withdrawal of the PSTN and the products that depend upon it by December 2025.<sup>1582</sup> All TI services will have been withdrawn before this date.
- 17.94 As we conclude that there are dynamics in the market which indicate that the status of effective competition will be reached in the foreseeable future, the second criterion of the three-criteria test as set out in the 2014 EC Recommendation is not satisfied.
- 17.95 Within this context we do not consider it appropriate that regulation should stifle the timely and managed migration away from low bandwidth TI services to more modern platforms. We do not consider that deregulation will lead to "forced migration". Customers may remain on TI services if they wish to do so until such time as BT withdraws them in preparation for PSTN switch-off. We recognise that BT may increase its TI service prices (although it has committed to limit any increase to a maximum of CPI+8%), and customers

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1580</sup> 2014 EC Recommendation, Recital 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1581</sup> 2014 EC Recommendation Explanatory Note, page 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1582</sup> See <u>WLR Withdrawal</u>, Openreach [accessed 11 June 2019].

may accelerate their migration in response. These customers will not be stranded on TI services, as there are a range of alternatives available.

- 17.96 In line with the EC SMP Guidelines and explanatory note, we consider that deregulation should encourage migration to modern networks and enable the ultimate switch-off of legacy networks.<sup>1583</sup> We consider that deregulation will not lead to increased uncertainty; BT has provided voluntary commitments relating to service maintenance and pricing. Deregulation should allow networks increased flexibility to plan for migration and to encourage end users to migrate.
- 17.97 Lastly, regarding Vodafone's comment that increased migration because of deregulation could create resourcing constraints for Openreach, we note that neither Openreach nor BT Group raised this as a concern in their response. We anticipate that encouraging migration through deregulation well in advance of PSTN switch-off will have preferable provisioning outcomes as opposed to not facilitating migration and leaving end users to continue their typical behaviour of switching only where services come to the end of their lives.
- 17.98 The failure of the second criterion is sufficient to conclude that the market for low bandwidth TI services is no susceptible to *ex ante* regulation, and therefore will be deregulated. However, we have also considered whether the third criterion is satisfied in respect of this market, and have concluded this also fails for the reasons set out below.

#### Our reasoning and final decision - sufficiency of competition law

- 17.99 In light of the market trends identified and given the context that this is a legacy market facing ever declining volumes and an announced switch-off date, we consider that *ex post* competition law is sufficient to address any competition problems that might arise in this market. We consider that the need for extensive or frequent and timely intervention is no longer indispensable in this declining market, and indeed, could be counterproductive if it disincentivises efficient migration to modern networks. Further, we consider the risk of market failures (such as excessive pricing) emerging is limited given the availability of alternatives mentioned above. Consequently, it would be disproportionate to impose *ex ante* regulation. The market therefore does not satisfy the third criterion of the three-criteria test.
- 17.100 In deregulating this market, we have considered the EC SMP Guidelines<sup>1584</sup> and an EC SMP working paper<sup>1585</sup>, both of which emphasise the need for NRAs to prevent the perpetuation of a "cycle of captivity" by defining ever smaller markets, and instead encourage migration and the switch-off of legacy network technology. It would therefore be disproportionate for us to continue to regulate the low bandwidth TI services market going forwards.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1583</sup> See EC SMP Guidelines, page 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1584</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, paragraph 45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1585</sup> EC SMP Guidelines, page 19.

## **Deregulation of TI**

#### **Our proposals**

- 17.101 In the 2018 BCMR Consultation, we provisionally concluded that the cumulative threecriteria test as set out in the 2014 EC Recommendation is no longer satisfied in relation to the low bandwidth TI market. Based on this provisional conclusion, we did not consider that these services are susceptible to *ex ante* regulation. We therefore proposed to revoke all conditions imposed on the low bandwidth TI services market (including the PPC Direction<sup>1586</sup> and general remedies).
- 17.102 We noted that in July 2018 BT wrote to us<sup>1587</sup>, outlining its plans with respect to the ongoing availability, reliability and pricing of these legacy services:
  - availability: BT is committed to supporting 2 Mbit/s and above TI services until March 2021 subject to sufficient demand. BT also noted that while it is currently reviewing its platform plans, it does not expect to support TDM services beyond 2025. If withdrawal of these services is announced, BT indicated at least three years' notice will be given and that active dialogue with customers will occur;
  - reliability: BT is committed to supporting this platform on a reasonable endeavours basis to meet the service delivery and quality requirements as set out in its PPC contracts; and
  - pricing: BT has provided an assurance that with volumes declining quicker than costs (as some costs will be incurred until the last circuit is removed), and in the absence of regulation, it will not increase prices by more than CPI+8% per annum.
- 17.103 We highlighted BT's proposals for reasons of transparency, noting that our findings on the appropriate regulatory approach for these legacy services has been made consistent with our legislative duties and is independent of BT's voluntary commitment.
- 17.104 Some respondents disagreed with our proposal to deregulate the low bandwidth TI services market during this review period, instead proposing the retention of the existing charge control remedy, a phased deregulation and for BT's voluntary commitments to be imposed as obligations. Below, for each of these proposals, we set out our reasoning and final conclusion.

#### Stakeholder responses

- 17.105 In relation to the existing charge control remedy:
  - Vodafone argued that if we deregulated the low bandwidth TI market, BT would significantly increase PPC prices and discriminate in favour of its own lines of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1586</sup> In proposing this we note that the provisions within the PPC Direction are included in BT's reference offer, which is a legally binding contract on both parties. This means that If the PPC Direction were removed, BT would still be bound by the contract and would require telecoms providers' agreement to make changes to the contract. <sup>1587</sup> BT letter to Ofcom, 3 July 2018.

business. It proposed a CPI-CPI price cap until 2021,<sup>1588</sup> arguing that deregulation of low bandwidth TI services could provide BT excess profits over the period of the review.<sup>1589</sup>

- UKCTA argued for retention of the existing cost-based charge controls until the end of the product life. It argued that otherwise customers would face higher rental costs and higher migration costs.<sup>1590</sup> It also said that BT's assurance that it would not raise prices above CPI+8% showed BT's dominance in the provision of TI.<sup>1591</sup>
- [≫] also argued for the retention of existing charge controls until all customers have transitioned to alternative services.<sup>1592</sup>
- BT Group stated that it required pricing flexibility to recover its costs and better manage the transition from TI to alternative services. BT anticipates that fixed costs will be shared across a diminishing customer base, and said that although it wanted to avoid customers experiencing price shocks, it requires pricing flexibility to recover legacy network costs and manage the transition to alternative products.<sup>1593</sup> BT also noted that it had given assurances not to raise PPC prices by more than CPI+8% per annum.<sup>1594</sup>
- 17.106 Vodafone proposed a transitional regime over the period of the review, ending with deregulation in 2021.<sup>1595</sup> PAG opposed deregulation but argued that if deregulation proceeded, BT should be held to a transitional arrangement as a minimum.<sup>1596</sup>
- 17.107 Telefónica, UKCTA and Gamma argued for BT's assurances to be imposed as obligations. UKCTA argued that as the assurances were not grounded in a legal or regulatory basis, they would fuel uncertainty for CPs and customers, and viewed the CPI+8% price cap as evidence of BT's market dominance. BT Group noted that they had put forward assurances on availability, reliability and price to "provide existing TI customers with confidence in BT's long term plans".<sup>1597</sup>

#### Our reasoning and decisions

17.108 We cannot retain existing or impose new charge controls given that the market for low bandwidth TI has not satisfied the three-criteria test. This is set out in recital 14 of the 2014 EC Recommendation, with emphasis added:<sup>1598</sup>

"For the markets listed in the Annex, a national regulatory authority may still consider it appropriate, on the basis of specific national circumstances, to conduct

- <sup>1591</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 64.
- 1592 [⊁].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1588</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 9.4 and 9.7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1589</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 6.29, 6.31-6.35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1590</sup> UKCTA's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 54-55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1593</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, annex 5, paragraphs 5.10-5.13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1594</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 BCMR Consultations, annex 5, paragraph 5.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1595</sup> Vodafone's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, part 3, paragraphs 9.2, 9.11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1596</sup> PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraphs 26-27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1597</sup> BT Group's response to the 2018 PIMR and 2018 Consultations, annex 5, paragraph 5.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1598</sup> 2014 EC Recommendations, Recital 14.

its own three-criteria test. A national regulatory authority may conclude that the three-criteria test is or is not met in the national circumstances. If the three-criteria test is not met for a specified market listed in the Recommendation, the NRA should not impose regulatory obligations on that market."

- 17.109 In relation to charge controls, we may only impose price controls where the market has satisfied the three-criteria test, there has been a finding of SMP and the price controls are set to address either excessive pricing or a margin squeeze by the dominant provider.<sup>1599</sup>
- 17.110 In any case, we consider that BT's incentive and ability to set excessive prices is reduced by end users' ability to migrate to alternative services. BT's voluntary commitment in relation to pricing of low bandwidth TI services should provide additional assurances to customers.
- 17.111 Noting UKCTA's comment that price rises of up to CPI+8% illustrate BT's dominance in the provision of TI, we consider that given the context, some price rises may not be an indication of market failure. Rather, they may be consistent with a signal to end-users about the need to migrate to alternative services and may, at least in part, reflect cost increases. While such pricing signals will not motivate all end-users to migrate onto alternative services, we remain of the view that price rises can play a part in incentivising some end-users to migrate.
- 17.112 We also note that the provisions of the PPC Direction are included in BT's reference offer, which is a legally binding contract on both parties. BT remains bound by the contract (for its duration) and requires telecoms providers' agreement to make changes to the contract.
- 17.113 We cannot retain remedies, either in full or in part, to allow for a transition period as suggested by Vodafone. Remedies, including transitional remedies, may only be imposed following a finding that a provider has SMP. We have not made such a finding in this case.

### Further stakeholder comments

- 17.114 This section addresses some additional points made by stakeholders in response to our proposals for low bandwidth TI services in the 2018 BCMR Consultation.
- 17.115 PAG stated that Ofcom had failed to give telecoms providers "adequate regulation notification" and had decided to deregulate without consultation.<sup>1600</sup>
- 17.116 We have followed the appropriate consultation process in preparing the 2019 BCMR Statement and in reaching the conclusion to deregulate the low bandwidth TI services market. We note that PAG's comment was made in response to our consultation document, in which we proposed to deregulate low bandwidth TI services and invited responses to our proposals.
- 17.117 PAG also commented that Ofcom was deregulating TI leased lines services but maintaining the regulation of upstream wholesale low bandwidth TI markets.<sup>1601</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1599</sup> Communications Act 2003, Section 88.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1600</sup> PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1601</sup> PAG's response to the 2018 BCMR Consultation, paragraph 26.

17.118 PAG's comment appears to be based on a misunderstanding. We are not maintaining regulation on any upstream wholesale low bandwidth TI services market. Recognising that this comment could relate to our decision to introduce unrestricted PIA in the PIMR, we note that telecoms providers could use unrestricted PIA to offer low bandwidth TI services, if they wished to do so.

# Conclusion

- 17.119 In summary, we have made the following decisions:
  - the wholesale market for low bandwidth TI services constitutes a separate market;
  - this market does not remain susceptible to *ex ante* regulation on the basis that it no longer satisfies the three-criteria test; and
  - we revoke existing regulation applying to this market.